THE BERNARDS OF ABINGTON AND NETHER WINCHENDON

VOL. IV.

Vols. I. & II. 8vo. 215. net.

THE BERNARDS OF ABINGTON AND NETHER WINCHENDON:

A FAMILY HISTORY.

By MRS. NAPIER HIGGINS.

LONGMANS, GREEN, & CO., 39 Paternoster Row, London New York and Bombay.

THE BERNARDS OF ABINGTON AND NETHER WINCHENDON A Family History

BY

MRS. NAPIER HIGGINS

Vol. IV.

LONGMANS, GREEN, AND CO.

39 PATERNOSTER ROW, LONDON NEW YORK AND BOMBAY

1904

All rights reserved

CONTENTS

OF

THE FOURTH VOLUME

CHAPTER XIX

JULIA SMITH AND THE HOME AT MELKSHAM

PAGE

1

The Births of Julia Smith's Children-Mr. Smith accepts the Preferment of Melksham-Sir George Lee of Hartwell-Julia Smith's Notes of Events-Mr. and Mrs. Smith remove to Melksham-Melksham in 1822 -Ill-health of Frances Smith-Her Regard for Thomas Bernard-Success of Young Bernard Smith at Winchester-Death of Frances Smith-Julia Smith publishes her 'Letters of the Swedish Court'---The Countess Fersen-Accident to Julia Smith .

CHAPTER XX

FANNY KING'S TOUR IN FRANCE

Fanny King's Family-Amelia White-Marriage of Amelia or Emily King-Departure of Mr. and Mrs. King to France-The Pas de Calais-French Travelling Arrangements in 1802-The Cheapness of Food in France-A Street Auction-Boulogne-A French Coachman-Poverty of the Peasantry-Clermont-Arrival at Paris-A Fête-The Tuileries and St. Cloud-The Streets of Paris-A Victim of the Bastille-St. Sulpice Church 17

CHAPTER XXI

FANNY KING'S TOUR IN FRANCE (continued)

The Hôpital des Enfants Trouvés in Paris-The Sisters of St. Vincent de Paul-The Salpétrière-The 'Sourds-Muets'-L'Abbé Sicard-Improvement in Mrs. King's Health-Parisian Social Life-The Duc de Liancourt-Mme. Récamier-The First Consul-Sharp Practices of Innkeepers-The Outbreak of War-Departure from Paris-Rouen-Head-dress at Dieppe-A Storm at Sea. 37

CHAPTER XXII

THE LADIES' COMMITTEE AND THE HOME AT KENSINGTON

PAGE

54

Mrs. King's Memorials of her Tour in France—Anna Seward—Mr. and Mrs. King settle in Kensington—Thomas Bernard's Views on Women's Rights—Measures for Improving the Condition of Women—Work amongst the Poor at Clapham—Thomas Bernard's and Fanny King's joint Efforts on Behalf of Women—Proposed Seminary for the Education of Daughters of Clergymen, &c.—The Mortlake Friendly Society for Women—Rev. T. F. Dibdin—Campden Hill in 1804—Dr. Gosset, Mr. Ormerod, and Mr. Willis—Mr. King's Anti-Bonapartist Feeling—Bishop Huntingford—'The Sunday Library'.

CHAPTER XXIII

SCROPE BERNARD AND HIS FAMILY

Interest Displayed by the People of Aylesbury in Banks—The Aylesbury Election of 1802—Open Bribery—Result of the Poll—Decision of the Committee of the House of Commons on the Election—A Semi-Political Entertainment—Scrope Bernard Plants his Kimble Estate— He Founds a Village School at Kimble—Scrope Bernard enters Parliament as Member for St. Mawes—His Colleagues—Mary Ann Bernard's Diary—The Cooling Family—A Fête at Stowe—Louis XVIII.—Visits to Brighton—Margaret Bernard's Attachment to Henry Pigott .

70

CHAPTER XXIV

FURTHER HISTORY OF THE ROYAL INSTITUTION

Thomas Bernard Assists to Form the Jennerian Society—The State of the Royal Institution—Thomas Bernard's Projects—Difference between Him and Count Rumford as to the Administration of the Royal Institution—Fashionable Science—The Original Documents of the Royal Institution—The Lectures of Sir Humphry Davy and Rev. Sydney Smith—Sir Thomas Bernard's Regard for Sir Humphry Davy—Thomas Young—Dr. Dibdin's Lectures on Literature—Coleridge's Powers of Conversation—Later Lectures at the Royal Institution—The Last Years of Count Rumford's Career.

91

CHAPTER XXV

EDUCATIONAL WORK

Thomas Bernard Resigns the Treasurership of the Foundling Hospital— Publication of the Last Volume of the 'Reports of the Society for Bettering the Condition of the Poor'—Thomas Bernard's Advocacy of the Cause of Primary Education—Schools in the Parish of St. Marylebone—Bishop Barrington's Memorial in the Diocese of DurhamControversy between the Followers of Dr. Bell and Joseph Lancaster-Dr. Bell's Benefactions-Endowment of the Training School at Bishop Auckland-Ravages of Small-Pox in the Eighteenth Century-Reception of Dr. Jenner's Discovery-His Resignation of the Office of 'Director' of the Jennerian Institute-Death of his Eldest Son . 109

CHAPTER XXVI

THE BRITISH INSTITUTION AND THE ALFRED CLUB

Thomas Bernard's Efforts in the direction of Promoting the Fine Arts-'The Director'-Thomas Bernard's Project for Establishing a New Club in London-Opening of the Alfred Club-The Alfred Theatre-The Powers of the Lord Chamberlain-The British Institution-Benjamin West-Thomas Bernard's Interest in the British Institution-The Painting of 'The Miracles of Our Saviour'-West's Picture, 'The Death of Wolfe'-His Position in the World of Art-Dr. Dibdin's Sketch of Thomas Bernard's Labours . . . 127

CHAPTER XXVII

'FEMALE SCRIPTURE CHARACTERS' AND LIFE AT STEEPLE MORDEN

A Masquerade-Mrs. King's First Book-The Publication of 'Female Scripture Characters '-The Proceeds from Mrs. King's Books devoted to Charity-The Tone of her Books-Her View of Woman's Sphere and of the Position of the Female Head of the Family-The Question of Entertaining Guests-The Supervision of Almsgiving-The Visiting of Prisoners by Women-The Foreshadowing of Medical Women-Mrs. King's Views on Education-Mr. King Determines to Resume his Duties as a Parochial Clergyman-Dangers of Travelling Early in the Nineteenth Century-A Family Gathering-News of Sir John Bernard's Death-Death of Mr. King 144

CHAPTER XXVIII

COMMENCEMENT OF THE BEBNARD-MORLAND PERIOD

Lord Grenville's Conduct towards Pitt-Catholic Emancipation-The Eythrope Estate-The Old Mansion at Eythrope-Scrope Bernard assumes the additional Surname of Morland-Richard Scrope Bernard-Morland-Thomas Tyringham Bernard's Interest in Public Affairs-The Detachment of the Nettleham Estate from the Title-Assassination of Mr. Spencer Perceval-Electioneering-The Treatment of Diseases -Mary Ann Bernard-Morland-An Alteration in the Life of the Family-Thomas Tyringham Bernard is transferred to the Bucks Yeomanry-The Riots at Nottingham-Mary Ann Bernard-Morland's Diary-Rev. John Kipling-The Ravages of Typhus . 162 . VOL. IV. 8

vii PAGE

CHAPTER XXIX

THE BRIGHTON CHAPEL AND 'THE COMFORTS OF OLD AGE'

PAGE

CHAPTER XXX

THE LAST DAYS OF SIR THOMAS BERNARD

Marriage of the Eldest Daughter, Margaret—Sophia Williams—The Salt Tax in England—Sir Thomas Bernard's Efforts to Obtain a Repeal of the Duties—Penalties Attached to Evasion of the Duty—The Working of the Duties—Health of Sir Thomas Bernard—His Letter on the Salt Duties to the Bishop of Durham—His Illness and Death at Learnington —His Zeal for the Public Good—His Portrait by Opie—Mr. G. J. Holyoake's Tribute to His Work—Abolition of the Salt Duties . 202

CHAPTER XXXI

THE SISTERS-FANNY KING AND JULIA SMITH

Hannah More's Correspondence with Mrs. King—Mrs. King settles at Gateshead—Death of Mary More—Death of Patty More—Hannah More leaves Barley Wood for Bath—Her Death—Verses by Julia Smith —Reading accomplished by Fanny King and Julia Smith—Their Views on Education—Wreck of the 'St. George,' and 'Defence'—Marriage of Bernard Smith—Mrs. Smith's Travels—Lady Lyttelton—Rev. William Lisle Bowles—A School set up by Lady Lansdowne—Poverty in Melksham—A Breakfast with Walter Scott—Publication of 'The Rector's Memorandum Book'

CHAPTER XXXII

A SON'S MARRIAGE

The Bernard-Morland Circle of Acquaintance-Musical Tastes of Thomas Bernard-Travels of Francis Bernard-Morland---William Bernard-Morland---The Wynne Connection---Thomas Tyringham Bernard's Taste for Genealogy---Pedigree of the Williams Family---A Masqued Ball at Stowe—Dissolution of the Banking Partnership—Tom Bernard's Marriage—The Minshulls—The Country Surroundings of Kimble . 238

CHAPTER XXXIII

A CHRONICLE OF BERRAVEMENTS

CHAPTER XXXIV

VISITS TO IRELAND AND A DAUGHTER'S MARBIAGE

CHAPTER XXXV

THE LAST OF THE GENERATION

İX PAGE

THE BERNARDS

0F

ABINGTON AND NETHER WINCHENDON

CHAPTER XIX

JULIA SMITH AND THE HOME AT MELKSHAM

The Births of Julia Smith's Children-Mr. Smith accepts the Preferment of Melksham-Sir George Lee of Hartwell-Julia Smith's Notes of Events-Mr. and Mrs. Smith remove to Melksham-Melksham in 1822-Ill-health of Frances Smith-Her Regard for Thomas Bernard-Success of Young Bernard Smith at Winchester-Death of Frances Smith-Julia Smith publishes her 'Letters of the Swedish Court'-The Countess Fersen-Accident to Julia Smith.

THE life of Julia Smith at Wendover was not marked by striking events. She has herself told the story of its chief domestic incidents :

We were married six years, before any prospect of a family, and the certain expectation of a little one gave us much satisfaction; and when, relieved from suffering, I pressed my little girl to my breast, I thought it the happiest period of my life.— This was not to continue; at six weeks the little treasure was suddenly taken from us after she had smiled upon me; a severe trial.¹

In a letter to Scrope, Mr. Smith mentions that Julia's 'steady good sense and firmness of mind have enabled her to bear her loss feelingly indeed, but with resignation.' He adds: 'I put your letter into her hands yesterday; she seems doubtful of her being equal to the hurry of London at present.' The Smiths were then, in February 1786, staying

¹ From a MS. in the possession of Mrs. Smith's descendants. VOL. IV. B

with Julia's kind friends of former days, Mrs. and Miss Noyes, at Gaddesden.

Continuing her reminiscences, Mrs. Smith writes :

Fourteen months after, my second daughter Fanny was given to us . . . a son followed in a year and a half, and a little daughter Amelia, a very sweet little creature, spiritual and bright; she also was snatched from us at nine years. My hopes rested on two when we left Wendover to settle at Melksham.

In 1792, Mr. Smith had written to Scrope Bernard asking his advice concerning the offer of a living in Lincolnshire-the name is not mentioned; his difficulty being that it would involve the renunciation of Wendover, and perhaps of Aston Abbots also, there being, even then, rules against holding livings above a certain value at great distances from each other. His work in Bucks was laborious, since, in addition to Wendover, he officiated at Aston Abbots and also at the little church of St. Leonard's in Aston Clinton during a considerable number of years. In 1801 Melksham in Wiltshire was bestowed, as Julia states, through the influence of Bishop Barrington, who had then quitted Salisbury for Durham, but had probably obtained a promise from the Dean and Chapter of his vacated See before his departure. At the instance of Thomas Bernard they added the Prebend of North Grantham in Salisbury Cathedral. This piece of preferment was worth only 30l. per annum, and was therefore valuable mainly for the slight increase of dignity it conferred.

The income of Melksham was nominally 700*l*, but was 'not likely to produce a clear 500*l*.' Such as it was, however, with the addition of their private sources of income, which had perhaps increased, it was amply sufficient for the wants of the new vicar and his family; Julia frequently alludes in her manuscripts to their easy income as one of the blessings for which they ought to thank Providence.

It seems to have been one of the last cares of the Vicar of Wendover and his wife, ere leaving their old home, to erect a tablet in the church, with the following brief

inscription; it is now probably the only thing left to recall to the present inhabitants of the little town the memory of their sojourn there:¹

Near this tablet are interred the remains of the eldest and youngest daughters of the Rev. Joseph Smith, Vicar of this parish, by Julia his wife: Jane Frances died Jan^y 2nd 1786, aged 6 weeks; Amelia died March 3rd 1800 aged 9 years. 'Eheu fugaces!'

Sir William Lee, of Hartwell,² the good friend of Sir Francis Bernard and his family, had died in 1799; his eldest son survived him only two years—dying in India. This young Sir William had lived a magnificent life as a dragoon officer, and on his death the mansion was to be let. His only brother, who thus became Sir George Lee, had studied medicine in London and Edinburgh, had since taken holy orders, and was at once the priest and physician of his parishioners in Stone and Hartwell.

'After the death of Sir William, before we quitted Buckinghamshire' (writes Julia), 'Mr. Smith and I passed a day and night with Sir George and Lady Elizabeth at a little Vicarage at Stone, near to that spacious and elegant mansion Hartwell, where we had enjoyed so much of their excellent society, and which was now deserted.'

It was probably the last meeting. Sir George resigned the livings of Stone and Hartwell in 1803, and obtained other preferment. Lady Elizabeth died in 1811; he survived till 1827, dying at Beachampton, Bucks.

Of Sir George, Julia writes that he followed in his father's steps: 'Paralytic and weak in body, he lived to some age; his mind strong, all his feelings excellent.'

The wrench—for such it must have been—from the home of so many years of married life, and from the county in which her family now appeared firmly rooted, once over, Julia took kindly to her new sphere of occupation; and

¹ Lipscomb, *History of Bucks*, vol. ii., 'Wendover.'

² Smyth, Ædes Hartwellianæ, ch. ii., 'The Successive Lords of the Manor of Hartwell.' Also Debrott, The Baronetage of England.

from this time forward her life may be clearly and almost minutely traced by the manuscripts she left to her descendants.¹ Before quitting Wendover she had begun the habit of noting events, public and private, in writing. And these notices became much more frequent after her settlement at Melksham.

They are intermingled with extracts from her favourite books, and these are sometimes accompanied by original observations; so that the series of manuscripts affords a distinct picture of the workings of her mind in joy and sorrow, in calm and in trouble. Her career continued to be uneventful, as the world reckons events—it is, indeed, marked chiefly by domestic anxieties and bereavements; but her reflective disposition and deep piety lend interest to these records. The notices of public events must have been taken from the newspapers, and are sometimes mixed with what may be termed newspaper gossip; but they form a curious collection of forgotten or disregarded facts.

The great move in 1802 is accurately chronicled :

On the 10th of May we left our residence at Wendover, where we had lived together twenty-two years, (Mr. Smith having held the living twenty-four years,) in much comfort and domestic peace, bating those afflictions which are the unavoidable lot of human nature, and removed to the living of Melksham.

The weather in those days appears to have been fully as eccentric as at present; of this there are many instances in Julia's writings, beginning with the month in which she entered her new home.

Tuesday the 11th was excessively hot; the night of the 14th and 15th was so severe a frost that the gardens were entirely spoilt; green gooseberries dropped off the trees, the wall-fruit was nipt, the blossoms entirely killed, horse-chestnuts nipt, even the leaves as if burnt, and all the flowering shrubs checked. Ice half an inch thick was to be seen in many places. In about five days after this, it was extremely hot, and continued so for a week or more.——On the 15th there were severe storms of hail, and snow fell in large flakes.

¹ These manuscripts were lent to me by the kindness of Mrs. Smith's granddaughter, Mrs. Schneider.

Melksham, the new home of the family, was nearly three times the size of Wendover, and involved therefore more occupation both for the vicar and his wife; but Julia, for some years, scarcely alludes to parochial work. The locality is described as follows, in a Gazetteer¹ of 1822, when Mr. Smith was still incumbent:

Melksham, a market-town of England in the county of Wilts, situated on the river Avon, which runs through it. It consists chiefly of one long irregularly built street. The houses are neat and chiefly of freestone. The church is a large and spacious building, with a tower in the centre, and two transepts or chapels on the south side. There are besides several other places of worship in the town, of which the chief are the meeting-houses for the Independents and Baptists. Melksham is a place of great antiquity, and was of some consequence before and after the Norman conquest. It is now chiefly noted for its manufactures of broad-cloth, of a superior quality, great quantities of which are made here. Market every other Monday, a large cattle market. Population of parish 4110.—95 miles S. of London.

The vicarage, from a rough sketch lent me, seems to have been an unpretending house with a pretty garden.

The vicar and his wife may have hoped that the climate of Wiltshire would benefit the constitutions of their remaining children, as it was probably milder than Bucks; but Julia Smith had scarcely settled in her house when she was weighed down with anxiety concerning the health of her only surviving daughter Frances, a girl of remarkable promise. From the pencil notes of Frances, copied by her mother some time later, we learn that in the winter following their arrival she took a long walk in very severe weather, which she felt to have been too much for her. The next week she danced at a ball till four o'clock, and was utterly exhausted in the morning.

At that time there was a pleasant, friendly party in the house, her brother Bernard was at home for the holidays; and another member of the circle was a Mr. Bunn, who explained the Prophecies to Frances, a subject in which she

¹ The Edinburgh Gazetteer, vol. iv., 'Melksham,' 1822.

was much interested, though she did think that her instructor was not always judicious. One evening--

Papa read 'the Critic'¹ to us—an interlude of Prophecy between the acts by Mr. B. which struck me as rather ill-timed.

When the party broke up Frances was at first sad, but in a short time she rejoiced over the effects of that week on her mental condition :

I find my feelings and ideas so altered, so enlarged, and so raised, I know not how, that I scarcely seem to myself the same creature I have been.

Then she is suffering from a sprained foot—how caused is not stated—and on Sunday, February 27, writes: 'Completed my 16th year. Confined to the house with my foot, began Law's "Christian Perfection."' The following Tuesday, when her parents spent the evening out, she suffered from a pain in the head such as she had never felt before. And thus she gradually appears more and more lapsing into the character of an invalid, although the foot, which did not heal, seems at first to have been considered the seat of the evil.

When disabled from active exertion Frances made reading her chief solace; she studied books on the evidences of Christianity, especially the Prophecies, occasionally perused history and travels, and became fond of astronomy. She writes: 'Nothing scarcely appears to me so sublime—so elevated—so enlarging to the mind, so to raise ourselves above everything.' For her uncle, Thomas Bernard, she entertained a special regard, and rejoiced when he sent a number of his 'Tracts, Reports, &c.,' to Melksham, adding: 'His introductory letters to the Reports, and all his writings, breathe the sentiments of so noble and benevolent a heart that my heart's desire is that I may through my career make it my aim to imitate such an example; though I believe my own dear and worthy Mama, and his other Sisters, to be actuated by the same spirit; but it does not

¹ Apparently Sheridan's play of that name.

diffuse itself in that extensive and honourable degree.' And when Mr. Bernard calls in July with her cousin, Thomas Baker, she says: 'Every time I admire and respect my Uncle's character more; he is a most charming man.'

Visits from relations were not infrequent. At this period her cousin, Julia King, was at Alveston, which was within reach of Melksham, and Emily, then Mrs. Collinson, is also mentioned. Some other names of neighbours and visitors are recorded—as Miss Heathcote and Miss Dicey; Mrs. Newman and her boy Paul, whose portrait was taken by Frances; and Mr. Shute, to whom Frances was induced by her parents' wish to sing, although very diffident of her powers. At Bath, whither Mrs. Smith took her daughter for advice and the waters, she renewed acquaintance with the Noyes family, then at Batheaston—or rather with the young Mr. Noyes of former days, then married, and surrounded by a family of ' charming children.'

The solemn fast appointed on Wednesday, September 19, 'on account of the menaced invasion' made a deep impression on Frances; she admired her father's sermon, and rejoiced to see a Mr. S. at church, who apparently was not in the habit of coming. After this are chronicled visits to Oxford, Clifton, Ryde, Isle of Wight-for advice, air, or bathing; these visits afforded temporary relief, but worked no permanent improvement. At Oxford she was the guest of Mrs. Platt, a Minshull of Aston Clinton, Bucks. During this time of anxiety the family was cheered by the success of young Bernard Smith at Winchester. Frances hails the 'glorious news' of her brother winning the gold medal in 1803; and the following year, while she was in the Isle of Wight, news reached her of a second triumph. She at once speculates enthusiastically how these achievements may be chronicled when her brother's life is published some fifty or sixty years hence:

His remarkable abilities, which have since proved not only such an honour to himself, but such a blessing to his country, began to display themselves at a very early period of his life.— Before he had attained the age of fifteen, to the surprise and admiration of all his friends, he gained the gold medal for the best Latin composition in prose, at Winchester—the highest honour attainable at that seminary, and never before known to be gained, but by boys much his superior in age, and station in the school though that was higher than had been known in any preceding instance.

And to complete the wonder, the following year he again gained the same golden prize for Latin verse, to the still greater surprise of those competent to judge on the subject

To be continued.

'Man proposes, and God disposes.' The distinction was considerable, since, as Mrs. Smith notes in her more subdued record, 'Only one instance was recollected in the school of one boy gaining two gold medals'; and the bright visions of Frances might have become facts in the future had not Bernard early shown sufficient symptoms of the family delicacy to preclude all extraordinary exertions in afteryears.

Respecting herself Frances indulged in no bright anticipations for this world. On her return from the Isle of Wight in October she writes :

I hope that I am not wicked or presumptuous, but I cannot now bring myself to think a continuance in this life a thing to be wished, for the sake of any enjoyment it can afford, and as God Himself declares it to be a state of trial and sorrow only, I persuade myself I do not indulge any ideas sinful or displeasing to Him in so esteeming it, and consequently considering the moment of death to the good and deserving as happier than any in their lives can be.

Though she regrets only that she cannot look forward to the next world with

that confidence and rapture which I can so well imagine a person to feel in quitting this world after a course of years ennobled by having dedicated them to the noblest, the first, the one great end of life;

and this she explains to be the preparing for a state of bliss

by becoming the humble instrument in the hand of God of conducting thither the greatest number possible of those of our fellow-

creatures, who perhaps otherwise never might have found the way —by instructing the ignorant, strengthening the weak, and reforming as much as in our power the wicked, in the most enlarged circle we can reach around us. . . For such a life and such a death only I should wish to live many years. . .

She never had the solace of thus helping others, except, indeed, by her pious example. She chronicles efforts to attend the Sunday-school, but when she arrives there she is unable to do any good; no doubt her standard was a high one.

In November she was able to visit and to see company in the house, but without much pleasure; and the following February (1805) she writes:

The eve of our departure for Bath felt unusually ill, a sick death-like feel all over me; I think I am now about balanced between life and death; perhaps this journey to Bath may turn the scale—I feel perfectly resigned to the will of Heaven either way, and truly feel the term 'resigned' fully as applicable to life as death.

A few days later she becomes much worse :

A most violent attack yesterday of pain in my side, such as I never experienced before—felt as if I could not breathe another minute. I think I am certainly now in a consumption, and probably shall not outlive the Spring—my poor dear Mama very uneasy, and is gone to consult a physician.

Were it not that I know my dear Parents will both suffer if they lose me, and I may without vanity think that they will suffer severely, I could die so happily, trusting in God's goodness, and pardon for all my faults.

The afflicted parents did not give up hope. Her mother notes :

We passed three months this summer at Weymouth; a cheerful place for invalids, but not in my opinion a healthy one; the water is particularly unwholesome. The Royal Family being there the place was all alive and very amusing.

Frances had probably rallied in the warm weather, and she lingered till the winter. The end seems to have come with unexpected suddenness at last. Her mother had taken her to London, or rather Kensington, presumably for further advice; the rest may be told in Mrs. Smith's own words:

After two years of the most anxious, distressing fluctuation of hopes and fears, my dearest and last surviving daughter Frances, aged eighteen, was taken from us at Kensington, in the house of my Sister Mrs. King, and is interred in the vault of that church. Alas ! the last hope of our domestic comfort, the severest trial we have yet known. Our Son cannot be much at home; may God preserve him to console our declining years !

In a commemorative notice of the event, written in 1811, Mrs. Smith writes:

Sunday, Decr 1.—This is the Eve of the day 6 years since that my heart's treasure was taken from me to eternal blessedness, and it is the same day of the week. On the Sunday she dined with me in the drawing-room under her bedchamber at Kensington, and on the Monday night she was the companion of blessed spirits, as I trust. No loss could have been more deep, no trial more severe. Early she was snatched from our love, but not too early for her future happiness. Every spiritual end of this existence was answered in her trials: proof of patience and piety-indifference for this world, longings, and hopes of a better-entire resignation -earnest desire to do extensive good, which, though not favoured by opportunity and time, are yet in estimation of her Creator complete; her bright example also of humility and heavenly-mindedness forming a most valuable lesson to all who shall know of it: a lesson which would have been in a manner unknown had she lived till now, such was the unobtrusive retirement of her disposition.

Shortly before her death Frances had written a paper for the perusal of her parents when all should be over, expressive of entire resignation and almost of the rapture she had, at an earlier stage of her illness, deemed beyond her attainment; her only trouble being the terrible grief which she knew her loss would prove to her family. It would be scarcely right to publish this sacred effusion and the prayer which her mother wrote on reading it. But of this and others of her daughter's papers Mrs. Smith writes : 'These, as they were sweetly intended, prove a source of comfort to us her sorrowing parents, and tend to raise our hearts from earthly selfish feelings to the hope ere long of joining this beloved child in scenes of endless happiness.'

The impression was lasting; in Mrs. Smith's manuscript volumes there are numerous allusions to her deep sorrow, and sometimes she couples with the recollection of Frances a tribute to the memory of her younger and earlier lost daughter, Amelia, who appears to have promised, so far as her tender age allowed, to equal the purity and piety of her sister.

In the commemorative notice of 1811 Julia Smith touches on the effects of this bereavement upon her own life:

To me the spiritual advantages of this most severe trial have been, I am convinced, considerable. Had I possessed this dear Soul in health and comfort, I should perhaps have been thoughtlessly happy, and too gaily enjoyed the social pleasures of this world. Now all seems to me so incomplete; her lost presence so continually pursues me in every scene, as to prevent all attachment to worldly enjoyments, and to make me sit light to all this world can offer.

Deprived of her interesting society, and often alone, I have more exercised my talents and reflections than I should have done, and I hope in some degree to usefulness; certainly I have devoted more time to the relief and comfort of the distressed than I could when engaged either in the education, or anxious care and attention to my child.

Julia, as already stated, is chary of mentioning her good works. From an incidental paragraph, dated 'Nov. 29, 1812,' it is evident that her husband had established a school in Melksham, which must have furnished her with employment. In this she mentions a Mr. Whale, 'the most useful and active man in this parish for the poor,' who 'attended the funeral of our schoolmistress on Sunday afternoon, and was himself buried the Thursday after; a very awful instance of sudden removal.'

Extracts from books, some of them very solid ones, notes of sermons, and selections from newspapers, were now more numerous, and show how Julia endeavoured to prevent her mind from brooding over her own sorrows. She was at length induced to undertake the composition, and eventually the private publication, of a small volume on a subject which —by some of her notes—appears to have taken a strong hold of her imagination and sympathies. She was profoundly loyal; devotion to the sovereign was, indeed, under George III., returning to the position it occupied in the Stuart days, as a part of religion. The fate of the sovereigns wrecked by the French Revolution, and its outcome, the Emperor Napoleon—who with her, as with many other English, is always 'Bonaparte'—inspired her with profound and respectful pity.

In 1807 she writes admiringly of 'the noble King of Sweden, the only sovereign on the Continent who had persevered in making a stand against the Destroyer.' The interest with which she followed the career of this ill-fated Prince probably led her to study the history of Sweden, and to make the domestic life of the previous king, Gustavus III., the topic of her pen.

The volume thus composed was entitled 'Letters of the Swedish Court, written chiefly in the early part of the Reign of Gustavus III.'¹ It was printed anonymously in 1809, and is dedicated 'To an illustrious and much-injured personage,' evidently Caroline of Brunswick, Princess of Wales. The case of this unfortunate lady was evidently connected, in the mind of the authoress, with the subject of her book, which is the estrangement of Gustavus III., the father of Gustavus IV., from his queen during the first years of their married life. But she admits that the circumstances were in many respects different.

History has scarcely endorsed the high opinion of Caroline expressed by Mrs. Smith in her preface, nor has it

¹ The full title is 'Letters of the Swedish Court, written chiefly in the early part of the Reign of Gustavus III.; to which is added an Appendix containing an Account of the Assassination of that Monarch, with some interesting Anecdotes of the Court of St. Petersburg during the Visit of the Duke of Sudermania and the present King of Sweden to the Russian Capital.'

recognised Gustavus III. as a model husband during any period of his married life, though he never, apparently, proclaimed his dislike of his wife in such unseemly modes as George IV. Julia, indeed, appears to have taken her views of Swedish affairs from a book entitled 'Anecdotes of the Court of Sweden,' and from Sheridan's 'Revolution in Sweden,' which may then have been accepted as authorities. As regarded the Princess of Wales, she shared the feelings of a large portion of the British public, excited by the illtreatment she had met with from the first moment of her arrival in England; her conduct in after-years Julia seems to have been compelled, eventually, to deplore and condemn.

In her book, Gustavus III., then Crown Prince, repelled by his young wife's timidity and constraint, and misled by her enemies—among whom was his own mother—neglects her until an explanation is brought about, and the story ends happily. The narratives of his assassination, and of his son's unfortunate courtship of a Russian grand duchess are given separately at the end of the volume, in a simple historical form. That the many fine qualities of Gustavus IV. were marred by eccentric and morbid tendencies Julia was not apparently disposed to admit.

Like many writers of historical fiction, the authoress thought needful to pretend that the letters were genuine, and her preface, addressed 'To the Reader,' begins:

By what means the following letters came into the Editor's hands, he is not at liberty to say. In the discomfiture of all quiet and regular governments by the terrific and overbearing strides of one power, that have shaken all Europe to its centre, it may not appear totally impossible that an uncommon circumstance should have thrown into the hands of a traveller copies of the originals. The interest that every noble mind must take, in all that concerns a kingdom, so gallantly upheld by the high-spirited and worthy successor of the great Gustavus III, may be deemed a sufficient apology for producing them to the public; and to add to the interest they may possess, it can with confidence be asserted, that there is not a fact alluded to in them but what is sanctioned by the history of the time. The career of Count Scheffer, of whom she speaks in one of her manuscript volumes as 'the most perfect, valuable and interesting of any real character I recollect,' occupies too many pages to be here transcribed, and the whole narrative has, of course, lost the attraction it may have possessed at the time it was written; but a few lines are here given, describing the Countess Fersen, because they show Julia's conception, founded, as she states, on facts, of a model woman, who, uncrushed by trouble, after vain efforts to reclaim her husband from vice, turns her attention to the work it is still in her power to accomplish:¹

When the Countess was convinced that she was labouring at a hopeless task, she determined patiently to submit to her fate; avoiding all expostulation or reproach, she never apparently abated of her tender affection towards him; but received him, at all times with mild sweetness, and unreproving gentleness; by which means she always preserved the first place in his esteem and friendship. But the heart was wounded,—disappointed of that tender union of mind and sentiment, which she had once looked to as the charm of her future life—for she really loved him —a concealed grief preved upon her.

By what means did this amiable creature seek to dissipate it? —by the pursuit of empty gaiety, or of trifling female occupations? —The exalted benevolence of her heart furnished her with a surer refuge. In a distant, unoccupied wing of their extensive dwelling, she fitted up an hospital for the reception of old and sickly women, to whom she administered comfort and assistance herself, with the most tender and winning assiduity, and made them warm and suitable garments with her own hands.

In this occupation, and in the care of her young family, did she pass her time, and has continued ever since to be universally respected and beloved for the goodness of her character, and the gentle unassuming politeness of her manners.

This saint-like matron was apparently the mother of the unfortunate Count Fersen,² famous for his chivalrous

¹ Letters of the Swedish Court, Letter VI.

² Gaulot (Paul), *A Friend of the Queen*, translated by Mrs. Cashel Hoey. This book strongly maintains the purity of the relations between Queen Marie Antoinette and Count John Axel Fersen; *Biographie Universelle*, vol. xiv., 'Fersen (Axel, Comte de),' C—au (Catteau Calleville), and vol. viii., 'Charles Auguste, C—au (Catteau Calleville). attachment to Marie Antoinette, Queen of France, who, after narrowly escaping death at the hands of the French Revolutionists, perished some years later in a popular tumult in Stockholm. The Countess, by birth Hedwige Catherine de la Gardie, belonged to a family of French origin, but long distinguished in Sweden.

Sophia Magdalena of Denmark, the consort of the Crown Prince, afterwards Gustavus III., expresses great joy at the appointment of Countess Fersen to be governess of her Household, and in the same letter, which is addressed to her sister, Princess Caroline of Denmark, describes with some felicity of expression the compensation of her own lot, then overcast:

There is a state of mind and heart, a self-possession, a sort of enjoyment of the feelings and faculties, which I know not readily how to depict to my Sister, though I feel it strongly myself. I once met with a little poem entitled 'The Joy of Grief.' This then appeared to me paradoxical; but I could now, I think, pen a dissertation on the enjoyment of trials and deprivations. I fancy I see you smile; do not, my Caroline, suppose me romantic; that I never was: but I think that under the most severe disappointments, a divine dispensation—if we patiently abide, and thwart not the benign intention by impatience or despondency—throws into the soul a gleam of comfort, which in time soothes, composes, supports us—turns that which was once sorrow into a degree of happiness, conscious patience, a heavenly calm, insensibility to common sources of vexation, a sort of divine amalgamation in the soul.

The poem entitled 'The Joy of Grief' is to be found in one of Julia's memorandum books, with the notice that it is taken 'From the Newspapers.' Three verses, 'substituted for others,' are, however, probably by her, since they refer to the sadness of separation and the subsequent consolation resulting from faith in the happiness of the beloved one.

In the same year, 1807, Mrs. Smith records with thankfulness her own narrow escape from death :

On our return from a very pleasant tour in Devonshire, on a visit to Sir Thomas Wheate at Cannington near Bridgewater,

September 16, drawing up the window curtain in my bedchamber, the curtain rod, an upright heavy painted one to a double window, fell instantly on my head, nearly stunned me, laid the corner of it open to the bone, and covered it with blood. The terror of my dear husband was excessive, and his anxiety great, till a surgeon in two hours—from Bridgewater, pronounced it in no way a dangerous case, though a most miraculous preservation, as had it fallen on the top, it must have beat in the skull.

I could never consider sudden death to pious Christians to be lamented on their own account, but the shock is great to those near and dear to them, and so deeply was I struck with the sense of the misery such a stroke must have caused to my husband and son, that my first sensations, after the pain and hurry of the stunning blow had subsided, were those of joyful thankfulness that they were spared such a trial. My senses never quite left me, and on my bed with a wounded head, waiting for surgical assistance, my sensations were a species of enjoyment, so mercifully does God shed His holy calm and comforts over us in our trials, if by our own impatience and irritation we do not frustrate His gracious designs towards us.

On this occasion Julia composed a devout prayer, which is followed in her manuscript by further pious reflections. The third day after her accident she left Cannington, apparently on a Saturday, and continued her narrative on Sunday:

Being safely returned home, but not quite well enough to attend church this day, September 20, my present resolution, from which I hope nothing will turn me, is to enter no other house till I have offered my thanksgivings in the House of God, and received the Holy Sacrament, which happily will be administered next Sunday.

And on that Sunday she writes, after prayerful ejaculations:

I trust through the mercy of God I partook of the whole service on this Sunday with heartfelt devotion,—with emotion I am sure I did, almost too strong for my weak frame to support,—that I was after so alarming an accident, again permitted to enter my own church, alive, and in my perfect senses; praised be God !

CHAPTER XX

FANNY KING'S TOUR IN FRANCE

Fanny King's Family—Amelia White—Marriage of Amelia or Emily King— Departure of Mr. and Mrs. King to France—The Pas de Calais—French Travelling Arrangements in 1802—The Cheapness of Food in France—A Street Auction—Boulogne—A French Coachman—Poverty of the Peasantry —Clermont—Arrival at Paris—A Fête—The Tuileries and St. Cloud—The Streets of Paris—A Victim of the Bastille—St. Sulpice Church.

FANNY KING had become the mother of twins, named Henry and Amelia, in the year following her marriage. As I have been told, the girl appeared sickly, and her mother in consequence devoted herself to this child, who grew up and became the mother of a numerous family, and died at a great age. The boy, who, being strong and healthy, seemed to require less exclusive care, died at the age of one year of a sudden attack while teething. Another daughter was born in 1786, named Julia Priscilla, and a third—Elizabeth—in 1792.

The death of this last child in July 1801 appears to have been a severe blow to Mrs. King, whose descendants still preserve a ringlet, on the envelope containing which the words 'Precious little Hair' had been written by the sorrowing mother.

It is singular that in the two preceding years both Mrs. King's surviving sisters, Jane White and Julia Smith, should have lost a daughter. Julia has to some extent told the story of her life, its joys and sorrows, in her manuscripts; her child and Mrs. White's child were both named Amelia, after the mother they revered; but of Amelia White I know next to nothing, although she was much the oldest of the three daughters who passed away at this period.

Amelia White was the only grandchild Sir Francis VOL. IV. C Bernard can have welcomed to Aylesbury. She was twentyone at the time of her death in December 1799. There is such a complete dearth for many years of letters in my collection from Mrs. White to her brother Scrope that no particulars of her last days, or indeed of any part of her life, are forthcoming, beyond a few allusions to ' the children ' in earlier times, and a mention of her as her mother's companion in Bucks.¹ The only other record of Amelia is her name in Mrs. Beresford's Cookery Book, which appears to have been given over to her, and in which she may have written some recipes, since they are not in the handwriting of the original owner. Two children—Charles and Mary still remained to Mrs. White.

It seems probable that this bereavement was the beginning of a life of increased seriousness and devotion to good works, for which Mrs. White became remarkable; pleasure —so-called—had to some extent lost its attractions.

In 1802 Mrs. King's health was a subject of anxiety. She had spoken of herself as a sufferer from rheumatism some time before, and the affliction of her child Elizabeth's death may have aggravated any previous symptoms of illness.² Amelia, or Emily, her eldest daughter, who, though only nineteen, was engaged to the Rev. John Collinson, then at Queen's College, Oxford, wrote to her betrothed on March 4 that her father's curate was married and his tenant dead, and that these events compelled him to return to Morden without delay.

According to present arrangements [she continues] I believe we start this day fortnight, and you will see some friends of yours (Papa, Mama, Julia, and I) on Friday evening, 19th, at Oxford. We spend Sunday at my Uncle Smith's about thirty miles from Oxford, and on Monday we shall reach Morden.

Emily was anxious that Mr. Collinson should assist in persuading her father to be at Alveston again in May.

¹ MS. and book, lists, dates, communicated by the Collinson family, also information received *viva voce*. 'Book of Family Dates' communicated by the Collinson family.

² MS. books compiled from original documents by the Collinson family.

The result was, however, a dislocation of the family plans. It is stated in a note that :

Upon the receipt of this letter Mr. Collinson left Oxford for Bristol, and was married to Miss King, April 20—1802. Emily accompanied her husband to Oxford where he was soon afterwards ordained priest.

It appears by a letter¹ from Captain Baker to his favourite niece, Julia King, that the other members of the family had then decided to leave Bristol the first week in May for Steeple Morden. They accomplished the journey, and possibly remained some weeks in Cambridgeshire; but Mrs. King's health did not improve, and a complete change was decided upon. It so happened that the Peace of Amiens, signed in the previous March, between France and England, opened the tempting prospect of a new experience. This was eagerly embraced—satisfactory arrangements were no doubt made for Julia and three young ladies, who may have been still with the family—and then Mr. and Mrs. King departed on their way to France.

The tour did not extend beyond Paris, but the travellers noted scenes which few tourists of the present day would condescend to describe, or even behold. Mrs. King's Journal, afterwards published,² depicts no startling events, except in a few passages where she alludes to the scenes of the Revolution; but it chronicles some particulars which are of interest respecting the state of France at the beginning of the nineteenth century. How far the nation has varied from the type then presented, and how far the original features are preserved is a topic worth consideration, and the remarks thrown together in Mrs. King's little volume furnish their quota towards its elucidation.

The style now appears careless, and somewhat marred by repetitions, but since the manuscript was subjected to the criticism of literary friends, as well as of the author's erudite husband, it is evident that the canon of composition

¹ MS. books compiled from original documents by the Collinson family.

² Under the title of a *Tour in France*.

was then different from ours; indeed, this conclusion is strengthened by many works of higher pretension whose writers were about contemporary with Mrs. King.

The Journal begins:

Monday, August the 9th, we left London for Dover, where we did not arrive till the 11th; an extremely bad state of health, for which the air of the continent was prescribed, having protracted that short journey three days. We went on board the packet between eight and nine at night, and landed at Calais the next morning, much disgusted with our voyage, being detained and tossed about by contrary winds the whole night. We had the choice of two evils;—that of remaining on the deck, amid the thunder, lightning, and rain, as Mr. King sleeping under a sailor's great-coat,—or encountering the intense heat, which I was obliged to submit to, of a cabin fourteen feet square and containing twenty-eight persons,—some in the different cots, one above the other like cupboards,—and the rest spread on the floor.

On land at Calais, the different appearance of everything was very striking, and we could scarcely believe that we were only twenty-four miles from England, that Dover Cliffs and Castle were in view. We seemed among a new race of people, their cast of countenance, manners and dress, were so different from our own.

The dress of the peasantry in France is singular, and their fondness for baubles and ornaments ridiculous. Most of the women had earrings and drops of an enormous size, some hanging down very low; and every yellow, shrivelled neck is adorned with a very fine necklace, with some shining ornament in the centre. If beauty 'when unadorned' is 'adorned the most,' how ridiculous must be deformity, when loaded with a profusion of ornaments.

I fear that the fishwomen and market-women of the Pas de Calais are not the only persons touched by this observation. Some of their splendour, moreover, probably consisted of heirlooms, which were thus preserved, and formed an indication of the wearer's social status.

But Mrs. King did not believe in the genuineness of all the jewellery. She says:

The men also wear earrings of a size and shape equal to the largest curtain-rings; and we observed them on children, and

even on infants; they are generally made of brass; but the better sort of people have them of gold, or gilt.

The peasant women have long cloaks of printed cotton, with armholes and hoods, and trimmed all round; this cloak serves as an envelope for any sort of dress, or even for no dress at all; we met several who seemed to have scarce any other clothing. They never wear bonnets nor hats, nor indeed the ladies. They walk about in caps; and those of the peasantry resemble those in fashion many years ago in England and known by the name of French nightcaps. Their usual dress is a petticoat of one stuff, and a very short jacket of another; the petticoat is generally of blue woollen and the jacket red; and if they can accomplish a jacket of figured cotton, it is a mark of distinction. They seem neat in their dress, and particularly clean about the head.

The travellers put up at the Silver Lion, then owned by Quillac, nephew to Dessein, the former proprietor. Mrs. King expresses surprise at its size and grandeur:

No one that I had ever seen in England equalled it; it is like a college, and consists of two quadrangles; one side of the first quadrangle consists of a kitchen sixty feet long, and other offices; and the other three sides are suites of elegant apartments, some thirty feet long, and furnished in a style not common to an inn; the chairs and drapery chiefly consist of different coloured silks, damasks, and satin brocades.

The inner quadrangle contained a pretty garden with a shady walk; and one of its sides was allotted to residential suites. There was also a handsome theatre, then out of repair; the prices of the seats were low, but it was poorly attended; the acting fair, but the pieces inferior and silly. Such at least was Mrs. King's opinion, formed no doubt on the plays she had seen in England. The prompter was a woman, visible in her box on the stage from the side-boxes occupied by the audience, who knitted in the intervals of the performances.

In the hotel the travellers lived comfortably and even luxuriously:

The apartments we occupied consisted of three rooms; the paper of the sittingroom was very beautiful, and the chairs were covered with white satin brocaded with flowers. We were served in our own apartment with a dinner of five little elegant dishes, and our bill was only seven livres (5s. 10d.) including wine, dessert, and coffee.

One day they had the curiosity to dine at the table d'hôte, and there Mrs. King was chiefly struck by the 'huge melon,' which was the first dish put upon the table, and was eaten with the meat, 'by all but the English.'

The first glance at French travelling arrangements for the road revealed a singular contrast to the refinement which prevailed inside the buildings:

I saw four horses put to Lord Guildford's carriage for him and his family to proceed to Paris, and nothing could be more inconsistent and *malpropre*, than the elegant English carriage and the wretched horses and tackle that were put to it,—four miserable looking animals, not starved, but looking more dirty and forlorn than the shabbiest English carthorses, and in harness made of rope, with which they were tied to the carriage ; a single postillon as inelegant as the horses, drove the four ; he rode the wheelhorse, and with a rope guided the horse directly before him ; the two off-horses were tied to the other, and seemed entirely guided by their motions.

Ere long the travellers moved into lodgings in the Rue du Havre. The description of the house given in the Journal is attractive; on the roof was a

Belvedere with a window looking every way; on one side a fine expanse of sea, and Dover Castle and Cliffs in the horizon; on the other side a wide extent of country; and beneath us as in a panorama, the harbour, the town, and the quay of Calais.

Mrs. King also admired the complete mediæval fortifications, the massive surrounding wall with arched gateways, always closed at a certain hour for the night, and the pleasant walk on the ramparts. All these I also remember. They have been destroyed quite recently, and with them a host of memories; well-nigh the whole history of Calais, indeed, linked as it was with the annals of both France and England. In their stead stretches a dreary waste, interspersed with ugly buildings rising at random, leading to

very dismal quays. The old market-place still retains some vestige of picturesqueness, but looks sadly forlorn amid the general desolation.

To return to the experiences of that tour in bygone days, it appears that, as might have been expected, Mrs. King was shocked by the French Sunday; yet she admits that the churches were crowded in the morning, and that, however much they fell short of English strictness in many ways, no public works appeared to be carried on during the day. In some other respects the people were entitled to high praise:

From our windows I had many opportunities of observing the customs and manners of the town, and I remarked an indefatigable industry among the lower orders of people I was not taught to expect. They are always employed; and from that circumstance probably arises the neatness of their dress, and an appearance of comfort and cheerfulness superior to what appears amongst the English poor. The plenty and cheapness of provisions is indeed one cause, and plans of economy in preparing their food unknown to us.

Mrs. King notes that 'sugar is dear and butter not cheap'; but almost every other article of ordinary consumption was decidedly more moderate than in England. 'Tea is in great plenty and general use, very reasonable and good'; and 'English beer, brewed there, is everywhere to be had, cheaper than in England.' She continues:

I was often entertained by a singular scene under our window, what they call a vente (auction). A large table was spread in the street, and benches set round it; two or three dozen poor women assembled, all according to custom with some work in their hands, with which they employed themselves whilst they bid for and examined the different articles, exposed on the table by a man who performed the office of auctioneer. The articles exposed to sale were damaged earthenware, mutilated household goods, and patched articles of wearing apparel; a pair of bellows without a nosel, sold for $1\frac{1}{2}d$.; a lot of plates all damaged, for 2d.; and a flannel petticoat with very little of the original in it, sold for $2\frac{1}{2}d$. This is the method used by brokers for disposing of all the rubbish which in public sales falls to their lot. Such a method might have presented difficulties in England; but the writer remarks:

Petty thefts are never thought of or suspected; and people expose drawers, cupboards, and property of all sorts, without an idea of care; house-breaking is never heard of.

Mr. King wrote to Scrope Bernard confirming his wife's favourable opinion of Calais. After notifying her improvement in health and spirits, he proceeds: ¹

There is only one thing wanting, which I find she can have at Boulogne, which is a bathing-machine and a warm bath. . . . The town, I understand, has been greatly improved lately and is the pleasantest town in France on the sea-coast. We have been much pleased with the great civilities of all sorts of people in this town, and shall leave it not without regret, but as Fanny's health is our main object, we must do everything we can to get it reestablished. As you have visited the Continent, a description of places and manners cannot be interesting to you, for though the political revolution has been so great, I can perceive very little difference in the manners of the people. I was in France in the year 1774. The only thing we have to complain of is the prohibition of English papers; if some have offended, I don't see why all should be prohibited.

It is astonishing to see the numbers of English that come in with every packet, but they generally go on to Paris or Spa immediately. Mr. Fox stayed here one day at Dessein's hotel, which I think is the best I ever knew, much superior to anything of the kind in England.²

In a postscript Mr. King adds :

Mr. Fox, Lord Guilford, Alderman Combe and about thirty other Englishmen were presented last Thursday to Bonaparte.

¹ MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.

² 'The Hotel Dessin, where Sterne and Sir Walter Scott lodged, in Rue Royale, is converted into Baths, a Museum, and Schools' (Murray's *Handbook* for Travellers in France, Part I. (1888).) A second Hotel Dessin, or Dessein, is mentioned in the same volume, a 'Successor to Quillac.' It was kept by a Monsieur and Madame Dessin, probably of the old connection, and superior people. I have stayed in this hotel, which was a large building, enclosing a court, though not of course equal to its predecessor. I am told that the house still exists, but no longer as an hotel. The deaths of the proprietors and the changes in Calais sealed its fate.

The letter is dated ' September 5, 1802.'

On September 8 Mr. and Mrs. King left Calais; at Wimille they came near the scene of a fatal balloon accident of 1785, caused by fire. The victims, Pilâtre de Rozier and Romsin, were buried in the church¹ and their fate was also commemorated on an obelisk at Wimereux, where they actually fell.

We conversed with a woman who saw their bodies after their fall from a height of more than three miles (writes Mrs. King) and she said there was no injury done to either of them, except that the leg of Pilâtre was broken.

The scenery of this drive is depicted by the authoress as 'wild, romantic, and hilly,' and from the first moment of the approach she was struck with the beauty and picturesque situation of Boulogne, then about twice the size of Calais,

built on a steep rock, hanging down to the sea, and divided into the Upper and Lower Town. The street which unites the two towns is called 'Rue Grande' and is a very handsome street, broad, clean, and well built; it is a steep hill, and the view down it very fine. The walk round the rampart is very romantic and beautiful. It is impossible to describe the richness and variety of scenery which everywhere presents itself to the eye; the walk is about a mile round; on one side is a fine view of the country;--gardens, plantations, and little villas interspersed; and on the other side a fine expanse of ocean, and the beautiful bay and high cliffs; to the right and to the left a fine creek,² running up about two miles into the land, as broad, when the tide is up, as the river Thames, sprinkled with boats and vessels of different sizes, and edged round with a beautiful and varied country. The road to Paris appears close to it, winding through villages and woods, and losing itself in a mountain. Immediately under the eye is the town, hanging from the rock, and edged on each side with gardens, plantations, and walks,-bearing the appearance, at a little distance, of a swarm of bees hanging on a tree.

Our travellers lodged near the quay, then in process of construction and already promising to form a grand addition

¹ Murray's Handbook of France, vol. i. (1888).

² The author adds, in a note to the second edition of her *Tour*, 'now filled with gunboats.'

to the town; as indeed it ought, for I find the statement that 'the rough timbers for the business have already cost 100,000*l*., and the whole work is estimated at a million sterling. Eight hundred men are constantly employed'; and Mrs. King adds:

I am sorry to say that they work a part of every Sunday, though they are allowed the middle of the day to put on their best clothes and go to mass if they please, or to spend the time in idleness and vice if they prefer it.

Something of the same sort may, indeed, be predicated of the workman's leisure time even in England; he has the alternative of worship or pleasure-seeking, and most frequently, in these days certainly, chooses the latter. To continue the Journal:

I remarked that this profanation of the Sabbath gave disgust to most of the lower orders of people, though they were cautious how they expressed their opinion.

House rent and provisions were dearer at Boulogne than at Calais,

owing to the numbers of English that reside there, who have introduced many English customs and prices. Two Scotch noblemen with their families live there, and so many of our countrymen have been there for years, even during the Revolution, that the language is become very common, and you can scarcely go into a shop without being addressed in English.

The British residents were at one moment very near the scene of war. After remarking that the beach was better at Boulogne than at Calais, and that there was a delightful walk of several miles on firm sands, Mrs. King adds:

When the tide was down, we walked frequently on the spot where the gun-boats were moored which Nelson attacked.

A note is appended stating that

The boats were fastened together with anchors, and chains, which resisted the attacks of our brave tars.
Mr. King had one grievance, besides the prohibition of newspapers; ¹ both at Calais and Boulogne 1*l.* 5*s.* was deducted for exchange from every 20*l.* circular note. In Paris he was let off for half that amount, and the banker expressed his surprise at the high rate charged elsewhere.

After staying nearly a fortnight at Boulogne the travellers proceeded in a hired English chariot with two horses by Montreuil to Abbeville. The situation of Montreuil and the great church of Abbeville are mentioned with admiration, and the vivacity of the driver enhanced their amusement on the journey.

Our coachman was a true Frenchman; for, having set his horses going (and the French horses require very little driving), he secured the reins, turned himself round upon the box, presented himself in front of us, and began a long conversation.

'Il fait beau temps, monsieur, beau temps pour le voyage; Monsieur et madame, j'espère que vous serez contents de moi; tout-le-monde est content de moi. Je ferai mon possible pour vous plaire, et je suis sûr que je serai content de vous. Ah! monsieur, avez-vous jamais eu une Révolution dans votre pays? La Révolution est une mauvaise, une vilaine chose. Ah! que c'est vilain!' He then proceeded to give us a long history of himself; how he had served in the Sans Culottes army, totally against his inclination, and with the sword at his throat, as most of them did,—the hardships he had endured, the cruelties he had experienced and witnessed, and how much they all rejoiced in a peace, which had released them from a service they so much detested. 'But,' said he, 'things are not as they were.' 'Ah, monsieur, la Révolution a fait beaucoup de mal.'

The appearance of prosperity seems to have gradually vanished after our travellers left the sea coast.

On advancing into the interior we found the inns in general very dirty, and the accommodation extremely bad. The prices of the best hotels were reasonable; but if chance or necessity drove us into a second-rate inn, and we ordered a dish of coffee, or any other refreshment, without a previous bargain, the charge amounted almost to robbery. We were always obliged to bargain for everything we ordered, which without this precaution was generally trebled.

¹ MS. Letter to Scrope Bernard.

Mrs. King remarks on the inconsistency of this rapacious conduct with the honesty for which the people were still as conspicuous in other respects as in the flourishing towns by the sea. It was, however, not unnatural that the French, and especially the lower orders, should consider the foreigners with whom they had so recently been at war fair game, for to these foes they doubtless attributed some of their troubles. And the distress in this part of the country seems to have been such as to excuse much extortion. Mrs. King writes that the sight of the people gave her pain :

At Abbeville and other towns we were surrounded, immediately on our alighting, by an army of wretched creatures, whose appearance was scarcely human; and nothing could satisfy their clamours, though we distributed among them plenty of the small French money; they followed us through the streets with the most distressing noises and lamentations; for there is no parochial provision for the poor, but they depend entirely on casual charity; and at Abbeville and Amiens, two large manufacturing towns, two thousand people had occupation before the Revolution, and now there are only four hundred employed. The situation of the remainder, without employment or resources, must produce a degree of misery, of which the English labourer can have no notion.

It has been shown in a previous chapter how the poor of Montreuil were assisted by a voluntary subscription of the well-to-do inhabitants. The Revolution, however, must have grievously affected such supplies. The landed proprietors of the old time and the religious orders were themselves destitute, and often in exile; the manufacturers also, deprived of their trade, could no longer help those who had worked for them in better times, even to ward off sickness and starvation.

At Amiens the travellers parted amicably with their loquacious guide: they were tempted by the offer of sharing a carriage to Paris with a French couple. It is curious that Mrs. King merely notices the city of Amiens as 'a large and not unpleasant place, with some good inns.' Apparently their new arrangement, and their anxiety to reach Paris by a certain date, prevented them from spending more than a

CLERMONT

night there; but even if they had not time to see the cathedral, it might have been supposed that some expression of regret for their loss would have been found in the Journal, since Mrs. King had admired the less remarkable church at Abbeville. This is not the case; and I can only attribute the omission to the low estimation of Gothic architecture which then prevailed. The travellers were not aware how much they had missed—possibly, indeed, Mr. King had seen the magnificent building on his previous visit to France, and had not been greatly struck. Moreover, there are in all likelihood many English tourists of the present day who have gone frequently to Paris without ever stopping at Amiens; the omission is not, therefore, so striking as it at first appears. To continue the narrative:

We left Amiens at five in the morning, and breakfasted at Breteuil, a small town, prettily situated. . . . We saw here an excellent house, which had been part of a Benedictine Abbey; it had been modernized, and repaired in a style fit for a nobleman. This house was offered to us for forty pounds a year, with a garden of two acres, in which was at that time a profusion of the finest fruit.

Farther on the travellers had another offer of house-room :

I have seldom seen anything so beautiful as the situation of Clermont, about forty miles from Paris; the country round it is extremely fine, and the town stands near the top of a steep hill, in the middle of a wood; there is a walk on the skirts of the town from which the view is enchanting, and in the finest part of this walk stands a formerly magnificent chateau, belonging to the Prince of Condé; we were much struck with the situation, and had the curiosity to request to see it; we were very politely received by a French gentleman and lady who lived there; they showed us the gardens and castle; part of it has been taken down, and from its forlorn, dirty, and neglected state, it was truly the ghost of its former grandeur.

We talked of taking a house for a few months in the neighbourhood of Paris, and this lady offered us the first floor of the castle, consisting of a saloon sixty feet long, a drawingroom, salle-à-manger or diningroom, two bedchambers, a kitchen, and servants' apartments, for twenty pounds a year,—cheap enough this for a palace !

In the hope of reaching Paris in time for 'the fête of the 23rd of September, the first day of their year,' and also with a view of avoiding the great heat, the party left Clermont in the middle of the night, although well aware that they were thus missing some charming scenery. 'We passed through Chantilly about six in the morning, and had light enough to see and admire its fine romantic situation, not inferior to Clermont, but in a very different style.' Glimpses of its beauties may, indeed, still be caught from the train by tourists. who are not inclined for a nearer view, as they rush through The rest of the road-the long straight avenue its forest. of trees laden with fruit, mostly apples, 'in which, both ways, we could see a distance of several miles, and frequently with a termination at each end of some pretty house, château, church, or village '-had all the attractions of novelty. Then ' the country was spread with vinevards which enclosed the road on each side and were at that time full of clusters of the finest grapes.' And the pleasure culminated in the entry into Paris by a long suburb of striking appearance. and then—so much have the limits of Paris altered—through the fine old Porte St. Denis.¹

Our compagnons de voyage, whom we found very sensible, worthy people, were of great use to us on our arrival, and Monsieur very soon procured us a most delightful lodging on the banks of the Seine, immediately opposite Pont Royal, where we had a most beautiful view of the river, the quays, the whole length of the immense Louvre gallery, and the palace and gardens of the Thuilleries [sic]. Immediately to the right we had the view of Pont Neuf and the town beyond it; to the left Pont Concord and the Elysian Fields, and just in front, rising above the Thuillery [sic] Gardens, was that beautiful little hill called Montmartre, capped with a little picturesque village and several windmills. A more pleasing situation the town could not have produced.

This charming residence had been the hotel of the Marquis de Neuilly, who was then living in lodgings in the capital. The French gentleman who had found it for the travellers was 'an ancient magistrate of Montpelier

¹ Mrs. King calls it ' Pont St. Denis,' which must be a mistake or misprint.

PARIS

before the Revolution, and a particular friend of the Third Consul, who has treated him with *Republican* friendship.'

The Third Consul was Lebrun, described by Madame de Staël¹ as a man of highly cultivated and polite manners, but trained under the Chancellor and Minister Maupeou to ideas of arbitrary government. He served Napoleon as an agent to win over the Royalists by holding out the prospect of monarchical institutions under a new dynasty.

Mr. and Mrs. King did not give themselves many minutes' repose in their new home. They can scarcely have had more than time to inspect it and snatch a hasty meal, when they were again on the move, sight-seeing, as the following extract from the Journal shows:

We reached Paris too late for the morning rejoicings, but the most superb entertainment which the imagination could picture awaited us in the evening. . . . We proceeded about seven in the evening to the Thuillery [sic] Gardens, to a grand fête in honour of the commencement of the 11th year of their Republic; it was an illumination, concert, and fireworks, and no idea can be formed of its splendour and magnificence, without some previous knowledge of the gardens, the palace, and the various beautiful buildings by which it is surrounded.

The writer then proceeds to describe the immense pile of palatial edifices formed by the Tuileries and the Louvre, the long garden walk from the Tuileries to the Place Louis XV., which must then have been known officially as the Place de la Révolution—all illuminated with countless lamps, lighting up statues, fountains, and trees, as well as buildings, and disposed with every attention to scenic effect; while outside the pavilion of the palace a band played for two hours,

during which time Bonaparte and his lady appeared in the balcony. . . . It seemed like enchantment, and I fancied the Arabian Nights' Entertainments realized. At nine o'clock notice was given for the fireworks, which equally surpassed all description. The Consul does not regard expense in entertaining the public, for the public pays for it; and I was told the expense and

¹ Madame de Staël, Considérations sur la Révolution Française, Quatrième Partie, ch. iv., 'Des progrès du pouvoir absolu de Bonaparte.' time bestowed on these fireworks exceeded everything that had been before devoted to the same object.

Then follows a description of the wonderful fan of fire which terminated this grand fête, marvellous in size and complexity. Its evolutions lasted about a quarter of an hour.

When it is known that to such an entertainment all are admitted gratis, and every one without distinction of rank, age, dress, or appearance, it will be supposed that the crowd was immense; indeed even in that extensive garden it was at times difficult to move. Bonaparte, to amuse the multitude, orders these superb entertainments three or four times a year, and they are supposed to cost the nation five or six thousand pounds each.

Perhaps it would not have been surprising if Mrs. King had been so completely carried away by the fascinations of the evening in which she was first introduced to Parisian life as to forget the terrible scenes which, but a few years before, had shocked the whole civilised world. But if she forgot them it was only for a moment. A note, even in the original manuscript Journal, alludes to the horrors of which the great Place with numerous names—Louis XV., la Révolution, &c. (now Place de la Concorde)—had been the theatre. There Louis XVI., Marie Antoinette, Madame Elizabeth, and other victims had resigned their lives; for many months it had been the headquarters of the guillotine.

The travellers seem to have arrived at the conclusion that the First Consul was even more lavish of the people's money for his own special gratification than for theirs. She says:

The Thuilleries [sic] and St Cloud, his two residences, have undergone a thorough repair and complete beautifying, and every part of Europe has been searched for the finest and most expensive articles of furniture to refit them; for what was considered sufficient for the magnificence of the Grand Monarch is by no means equal to Citizen Bonaparte's ideas.

Soon after their arrival in Paris the travellers made an excursion to St. Cloud by the Seine, which is minutely described in glowing colours. On that occasion they were

32

not able to visit the interior of the palace, but spent the day amongst the grand old trees in its gardens. At a later period they succeeded in gaining admission to the building, of which Mrs. King writes :

St. Cloud is a wonder of magnificence. Forty of the best pictures from the Florence Gallery have been carried thither without being exhibited in the Gallery at the Louvre, a circumstance that has given great offence to the Parisians.

The Tuileries—which were seldom inhabited by the Consul, except in winter—they had no difficulty in seeing at once. Its second story, on which the unfortunate Louis XVI. and Marie Antoinette had resided, was as stately as tapestry and statues could make it:

But the magnificence of these apartments is far excelled by the elegance and splendour of the first floor, which is lately fitted up under the direction of Madame Bonaparte.

There is a monotony in the descriptions of the several rooms which palls on the eye or ear; everywhere mirrors and gilding, magnificent hangings with gold fringe and delicate lace in abundance, articles of vertu and bijouterie beyond price, and marvellous lustres glowing with prismatic colours to illuminate these treasures by night. The principal bedroom was hung all round with blue silk, and amidst the drapery appeared a series of choice pictures. Wherever it could be placed Sevres china added to the brilliancy of the apartment, and these treasures were reflected by 'three superb looking-glasses.' In the centre hung 'a crystal lustre which cost ten thousand pounds.' It had been brought from Versailles to add to the glories of the parvenu ruler's bedroom.

The splendour of the palaces formed a barbaric contrast to the squalor of the streets. We read:

The streets of Paris, in general, are narrow, dirty, and wretched for walking; a gutter of dirty water runs in the middle, which from the perpetual passing of carriages and horses, keeps the streets constantly wet, and from their narrowness and the height of the houses (some of them eight stories) excluding the sun and

33

VOL. IV.

air, the streets are more wet and dirty in the middle of summer, than any of ours are in the middle of winter.

In a note to this passage the writer adds:

A gentleman told me that for three days together during the Revolution, he saw these gutters running with human blood.

Another reminiscence of the recent convulsion is given as follows:

In one of our drives round the town, we stopped and alighted at the spot where formerly stood the Bastile; it is now converted into a timber-yard, and no traces of the building remain but a few vards of the wall-some of the dungeons underground-a narrow strip built of stone, that will just admit the human body to lie at length but not to stand upright, but totally excludes all light; it was left to perpetuate a remarkable story.--A man was found in this very dungeon who had been confined there upwards of thirty years, without light or the smallest communication with any human being but one man, who once a day brought him food. Our valet de place saw this man on his being released, and told us-he was scarcely human; his intellect seemed nearly gone; his beard hung down to his stomach; his nails were like claws; and his limbs wasted to mere bones; he showed very little pleasure on being released, and died a few days after ;--it is supposed from being too suddenly exposed to light, air, and exercise, after so long a confinement.

But there was much more in Paris than these painful contrasts. The Louvre, adjoining the Tuileries, was probably more of a picture gallery even then than a state residence. It contained inestimable treasures, but, to a great extent, the plunder of other countries. The Palais Royal, of revolutionary celebrity, bore another character; it is described as:

formerly the residence of the Duke of Orleans, but now converted into a most extraordinary scene of vice and dissipation; it is a world of itself, and as wicked a world as any in existence; many of the inhabitants never stir beyond the gates: for within they have everything they can want, eating, drinking, and lodging, in the highest style, elegant shops for every sort of article, every kind of amusement and dissipation, and every species of folly and extravagance.

34

The Luxemburg Palace was occupied by the Senate.

At some little distance from Paris, as already noted, was the 'Hameau de Chantilly, a *ci-devant* palace of the Prince of Condé,' turned into a public garden and place of amusement. To this and to Frascati, the population of Paris, or the thoughtless portion of it, flocked to forget its troubles. Similar resorts were found about the capital in the Pavilion de Hanovre, Tivoli, and Marbœuf; but these three Mr. and Mrs. King saw by daylight only, and in a deserted condition, apparently because they would not confront the evening scene of reckless gaiety.

With the theatres in general Mrs. King was disappointed, but she admits that the Opera House, the Théâtre Feydeau, and the Comédie Française were elegant and brilliant. Of the performances she says nothing, only remarking that they were thinly attended, except in the pit and gallery, and that there was less impropriety in the ladies' dresses than she expected. 'I thought I saw less of it than I have seen in England; the most indecently dressed ladies I saw in Paris were not French ones.'

There were, however, many objects of interest in Paris of a more serious kind, which the travellers did not fail to visit. Such were the Hôtel des Invalides and Ecole Militaire, the 'Garden of Plants'----an exhaustive institution for the study of natural history in all branches-the National Library. which was also a museum, and of which Mrs. King admiringly remarks that it was free and open to the public, as the British Museum then was not; they were introduced to the librarian and spent several mornings there. The Gobelin Tapestry, the Plate-glass Manufactory, and the Stereotype Printing Offices also are all described at more or less length. But the charitable institutions of the French capital claimed a special measure of time and attention, and all the more because France was at that time ahead of England in the treatment of many forms of privation and suffering. In the next chapter will be found some details of Mrs. King's visits to certain of these establishments.

In her remarks on the churches, which may here be

noticed as architectural monuments, since they were, of course, chiefly viewed in that light by the English tourists, Mrs. King displays her preference for the Grecian, or pseudo-Grecian style then in vogue. Notre-Dame receives a certain meed of admiration as a specimen of Gothic, but having suffered terribly in the Revolution it may not have looked at its best to inexperienced eyes; and the writer continues:

St. Sulpice appeared to us to surpass every other church in Paris in beauty and magnificence; it is a very fine Grecian building, the approach to it very majestic and noble.

St. Roch is also admired in its degree as 'a very fine piece of Grecian work.'

CHAPTER XXI

FANNY KING'S TOUR IN FRANCE (continued)

The Hôpital des Enfants Trouvés in Paris—The Sisters of St. Vincent de Paul—The Salpétrière—The 'Sourds-Muets'—L'Abbé Sicard—Improve ment in Mrs. King's Health—Parisian Social Life—The Duc de Liancourt— Mme. Récamier—The First Consul—Sharp Practices of Innkeepers—The Outbreak of War—Departure from Paris—Rouen—Head-dress at Dieppe— A Storm at Sea.

FROM the connection of Thomas Bernard with the Foundling Hospital in London, and Mrs. King's own knowledge of nursing, it is not surprising to find her writing of the 'Hôpital des Enfants Trouvés' in Paris as an institution which 'interested me more than anything else.' She adds:

I was grieved to find it not in a thriving state;—the subscriptions falling far short of the expenses,—and wanting the great support of all charities, an important and consequential eye over it; the late Queen, to the honour of her humanity, paid great attention to this hospital, and in her time it has contained three thousand infants at once; the number now is very trifling, and many of those, when I saw them, were not doing well... Nothing can equal the exquisite cleanliness of the children, the cradles, and the whole house; but though cleanliness is a part, it is not the whole of what infants require. There was a want of that comfort, and warmth, which is necessary for the support of infants; and it appears to me an essential thing that the matron of such an establishment ought to have been all her life used to infants, and have had children of her own; but the Matron of this Hospital is a nun of the Order of St. Vincent.

In this passage Mrs. King reflects the prevailing English idea. There are defects and difficulties in all human arrangements, but experience hardly shows that wives or widows with distinct interests of their own, who in many cases give themselves to the work only till something better turns up, are necessarily superior as nurses and guardians of deserted infants to religious Sisters, who devote their whole lives to the care of the helpless, and, in the great majority of cases, are carefully trained from their youth upwards. The records of the London and Dublin Foundling Hospitals, of English workhouses, poorhouses, and other charitable institutions in the British Isles, might have suggested this thought; but we seldom see our own faults as keenly as those of our neighbours. The alleged want of comfort and warmth, whether in a literal or figurative sense, may perhaps be attributed partly to the difference between English and French ideas of household management; partly also to the slender resources and inadequate numbers of the Sisters. Persecuted and suppressed by the Republicans, it was only in the previous year, 1801, that they had obtained from the First Consul permission to exist, and to train girls for the service of the hospitals.

The Superioress, Sister Duleau, who had joined the Order or Congregation at the age of nineteen, and was sixty when the Revolution broke out, succeeded in tiding over a time of fierce trial with great tact and courage. Some of the Sisters' good works were still carried on by stealth, and when, previous to Sister Duleau's death, not long after Mrs. King's visit, the Order obtained a partial recognition from the State, their ranks were being rapidly filled, and they had charge of two hundred and fifty institutions. But the difficulty, if not impossibility, of admitting new members in France during the political storms had no doubt divided the Sisters into two categories, the old and the young, with few connecting links in age and training.

Mrs. King continues: 'The Foundling children have frequently changed their residence, and the last place to which they were consigned since the Revolution is the Convent of St. Vincent.' Strictly speaking the Sisters, or Daughters, of Charity (Filles de la Charité), founded by St. Vincent de Paul and Louise de Marillac,' widow of Antoine

' She always signed her name ' de Marillac,' according to the custom of the time.

38

le Gras, are not nuns, and their houses are not convents; but this distinction was little known in England and is not much observed in France at the present day. The house which Mrs. King visited was evidently not the head house, or 'Maison Mère,' even of the actual provisional arrangement; but she does not mention the name of the Sister in charge, nor the street in which the house was situated.

In this Convent (the narrative continues) there was an establishment for fifty Réligieuses, and at the time of general devastation, and the rage for abolishing everything sacred, this convent was attacked by the Revolutionists, and the poor affrighted Sisters were forced to fly for their lives,-all but one, who calmly stood her ground. She awaited the arrival of these wretches in her own apartment, produced her property, and offered it to them, but assured them that if they destroyed the convent she would perish with it, for nothing should induce her to guit it. They were so struck with her conduct that they left her in the quiet possession of the convent and her own property .-- Soon after, the Enfants Trouvés were removed there, and she begged to become the matron of these destitute children. She told me she had drawn all her comfort and happiness from her attention to her children and the sweet applauses of her conscience, that she had never deserted her God or her Founder. 'There he is,' said she to me, pointing to a picture of St. Vincent over her chimney-piece; 'there he is, dear Saint, and I will die as I have lived, by his side.' She adheres religiously to all her vows, has made very little alteration in her dress, and has never stirred beyond the walls of the convent.

The Sisters of Charity are not cloistered, but this Sister had no external work, and probably feared to attract attention to her more than semi-religious costume. It was not until 1805 that these Sisters and others dared to appear in the uniforms of their Orders.

Mrs. King concludes by observing:

I was extremely struck with her manners and appearance and the beautiful cleanliness of her apartments; everything under her direction was really envious, and I was happy to accept her invitation to make her another visit.

Of the French hospitals the traveller remarked that

they were generally on a larger scale than in England. Her special attention was, however, concentrated on the Salpétrière, a comprehensive institution, which had no parallel in London.' She describes it as 'an immense establishment, being the general depôt for all the poor women (and women only) in Paris'; and continues:

At one period it contained 9,000 poor, though it does not in general contain more than 6,000. From its extent, I was surprised to find it so well conducted; it is quite a little insulated town, consisting of a number of little courts, squares, & gardens, one with another, all dedicated to different purposes. The first court, which is as large as the first quadrangle at Christ Church, in Oxford, is dedicated to all those that are in perfect health, and able to earn their own livelihood : a variety of manufactures are carried on here, & the healthy & industrious earn more than their own maintenance. The second is for those who are sickly, but yet do something; & the third for the old & infirm, and if any of them can earn a trifle, they are allowed to spend it on their extra comforts. The fourth Court is the Infirmary, where the sick are extremely well taken care of, & the fifth building—which is not a square but a cluster of buildings,-is for the insane, which is an establishment of itself; and there are different ranges of building, for different states of insanity, with each their own garden, offices, and appendages, & the different classes of patients can never associate or see each other. The incurables are in the farthest building, and they are arranged in succession, according to their degrees of amendment, and in the outer building are placed those who are nearly recovered, and soon to be dismissed. None of the merely nervous and quiet patients are disturbed by the noise and disorder of the rest, and no one is ever admitted into the interior of the building; but from the accounts I received, it appears to be extremely well managed.

This range of buildings occupies more ground than our Bedlam, and the whole establishment I should think as much, if not more than the Tower. The whole had an appearance of order and quietness I could scarcely have believed attainable on so large a scale; the ground floor contains the dining-rooms and kitchens, the first floor the work rooms, and the second the sleeping galleries; very long rooms with beds ranged on each side. Every woman has a separate bed, a box for clothes, and chair to sit on, which she takes care of herself, and is also appointed to attend on some one of the old and infirm. Mrs. King, indeed, thought that the bedrooms were not as clean as was desirable, especially amongst the last-named class—the old and infirm; the other rooms were well kept. The Salpétrière was not then a place of detention. Any woman could be admitted on application, and on entering was immediately set to some work for which she appeared to be fitted, and turned out if she proved hopelessly idle.

Many pages of the narrative are devoted to an account of the public exercises at the 'Sourds-Muets,' the deaf and dumb institute of Paris, which had then no parallel in England, and naturally attracted the notice of foreigners. The Abbé de l'Epée appears to have been the first person who brought the various ideas entertained in divers countries on the treatment of the deaf and dumb to a practical resultat least on a large scale. The movement might be called from the first a clerical enterprise. On the death of the good Abbé, in 1789, the four persons proposed to succeed him were all in Holy Orders. Of these the Abbé Sicard¹ was chosen. He had in former years been sent by the Archbishop of Bordeaux to Paris to learn the Abbé de l'Epée's system, with a view to the establishment of an institution for the deaf and dumb at Bordeaux, and over this he had presided till he was called to Paris as the successor of his teacher.

It was a critical time, and Sicard was imprisoned in 1792, and narrowly escaped death on September 4. During the ascendency of Robespierre he was not molested, but, in 1796, as editor of the 'Annales Catholiques,' he was sent out of the country. Since his return, the Abbé's life had been devoted to his pupils, who had fared very badly during his absence, and he had developed the method of his predecessor so remarkably as to 'introduce these unfortunates into the field of metaphysics.'

We attended the day of their public exhibition to strangers, and were shown into a large semi-circular room, which contained three or four hundred people; on an elevated stage at the end,

¹ Biographie Universelle, 'Sicard (Roch-Ambroise Cucurron) ' (Durozoir).

the Abbé Sicard delivered a lecture of four hours long, surrounded by his pupils, as illustrations of his plans, the girls seated on one side of him, the boys on the other, all in uniform.

The first part of his lecture was on his mode of teaching the letters and grammar to his pupils; the great merit of his grammar was, that it was made perfectly simple and easy of comprehension, and the verbs all included in one conjugation. He paid many compliments to the English language, which he understood, and said it was much more simple and comprehensive than any other. We took particular notice of a young man about twenty years of age, who stood close to him during the whole exhibition, with such a pleasing intelligence and sprightliness in his look, so unlike the languid and inanimate countenance of the Deaf and Dumb, we could hardly be persuaded he laboured under that misfortune; his name was Jean Massieu, and he was the oldest pupil in the institution, and from an uncommon genius and application had attained a degree of knowledge scarcely credible under his circumstances. He had acquired three languages grammatically, Italian, French, and English; understood arithmetic, mathematics, and geography, &c., and is the Abbé's principal assistant in instructing the children, and illustrating his lectures on the public days.

Massieu was indeed a living witness to the Abbé's wonderful power. Next to him came Clerc and Berthier; but they perhaps belong to a somewhat later period—at least, Mrs. King does not mention them by name as eminent scholars. Her minute description of the *séance* testifies to the deep interest awakened in her by this new work.

Sicard¹ was neglected and even rebuffed by Napoleon; but he and his institution, which Louis XVI. had favoured, enjoyed a return of good fortune on the restoration of royalty under Louis XVIII.

The change of air and scene appear to have proved as beneficial as the travellers could have desired. On November 21, Mr. King writes² to Scrope Bernard :

I am glad to inform you that Fanny continues to improve in health; we shall therefore continue here some time, and we are

¹ Biographie Universelle, 'Sicard' (Durozoir).

² MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.

glad to find that we can live here, with every reasonable comfort, at a very moderate expense. . . .

I should be much obliged if you could get me a letter of introduction to our Ambassador, as I understand it would be proper for me to be known to him. Though Fanny is getting better, she is not yet quite stout enough to wish to partake of the gay parties of Madame Talleyrand and Madame Récamier and other ladies of that quality, among whom I heard that Mr. Fox spent most of his time when in Paris,—as we keep out of these circles of dissipation, of course our expenses keep within reasonable compass.

There is a great nuisance just published here under the title of the 'Argus,' an English newspaper ; and as it is the only English one published here, all the English will buy it, though it is the most base and infamous publication that ever disgraced the press ; the malice against Mr. Pitt and the late administration is beyond all endurance. What a pity some able and respectable men, who understand how to conduct a paper, will not set up a paper in opposition to it ; the Government here would permit any paper to be published here, if the editor would be careful to make no remarks on the Government.¹

The Ambassador, Lord Whitworth, played a conspicuous part in the history of the time at this period of agitation, when the treaty just concluded between France and England was in continual jeopardy. Respecting the tone and composition of Parisian social life Mrs. King remarks:

Previous to the Revolution, society consisted of only two classes, the Noblesse and the Bourgeoisie; there was no middle station; lately a third class is added, called the Nouveaux Riches. who having risen as contractors, or by the plunder of the Revolution, are people of no family, no education, and no morality. The splendour of the ancient Noblesse is done away; the few of them that remain being,-some deprived of all,-and others of great part of their property,-are living in perfect retirement, and with the most rigid economy. Many of the grand Hotels, formerly belonging to the first nobility, have been purchased by the Bourgeoisie for a trifling sum, and are now converted into lodginghouses or taverns; one of them we removed to near the Luxemburg, and had a most magnificent suite of apartments, with furniture, pictures, statues, and ornaments in a style of elegance Several of the noblemen to whom these beyond the rent.

¹ MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.

mansions belonged are now living in mere garrets on an income barely sufficient for the necessaries of life.

Mr. King became acquainted with the old Duc de Liancourt, and his son the Duc de Rochefoucault, from the wreck of whose princely fortune a larger sum remained than the generality had been able to retain. About 1,500 a year remained to the Duke from an estate in the country,—the beautiful village of Liancourt which he farmed; his magnificent château was all destroyed except the library, and he lived in one end of his stables, in the apartments that were formerly the residence of his Master of the Horse.

In a note Mrs. King adds that

his best farm was the site of the Home Park, about 300 acres round the château. Arthur Young laid it out for him, and an Englishman now manages it.

The ancient nobility [she continues] keep up very little intercourse with the present Government, nor with the Nouveaux Riches; the latter seem to confine themselves entirely to the society of each other, and that of the fashionable English who visit Paris, and their vanity, folly, and extravagance is beyond belief. Of the improper dress and manners of one of them, the English have had a specimen in Madame R——, who certainly received much more notice, civility, and attention, in England than she ever met with in Paris. She is more talked of than approved, and many ridiculous stories were related of her. Her house, though it is not large, is one of the raree shows of Paris, and is fitted in a style of splendour, and elegance, and expense, scarcely exceeded by the Thuileries [*sic*]. One anecdote was related of her, which equally proved her folly and vanity.

Her husband is a banker, and a plain money-getting man, many years older than herself, and, though by no means approving of her extravagance, endures what he cannot cure without a breach of the peace. Monsieur found his lady one morning in tears, and on enquiring the cause of her distress, was told that she had been at a party the evening before, where she had seen jewels finer than her own; and as she was the leader of taste, elegance, and expense in Paris, this was a grievance not to be submitted to. The husband enquired what sum would be sufficient to remove this cause of distress; she informed him she had seen some jewels in the Palais Royal that would make her set complete for the triffing sum of 1,000*l*. The husband demurred, and declared he could only spend 500*l*.; fresh distress ensued, and fresh tears flowed on this declaration, and the remainder of the morning would have been abandoned to lamentation, but for the accidental visit of an English nobleman, then in a distinguished situation in Paris. Having learnt the cause of her distress, he entered into a plan with her to remove it; he offered her the loan of 500*l*., which she was to pay at her convenience from her pin-money, and it was settled that she was previously to pay the 500*l*. to the jeweller in question, giving him a little item that Monsieur her husband would call respecting the jewels, and that he was, as a great favour, to sell them to him for half the sum originally mentioned.

Having so far proceeded in the business, the lady, with great apparent thankfulness, accepted her husband's offer of the 500l., and after complimenting him on his skill in making a bargain, requested him to go to the jeweller, and get the whole set, if he could, for the sum. The good man proceeded on his errand, and, after a little debate with the jeweller, was surprised to find himself in possession of jewels which were valued at 1,000*l*., for half the sum. It occurred to him that the whole must be an imposition, and therefore, before he proceeded home with his bargain, he went to another jeweller to ascertain their intrinsic value; the jeweller pronounced them very fine diamonds, and valued them at 1,200*l*. A thought immediately came across the prudent banker, that by disposing of these jewels he might put some hundred pounds in his pocket, and he asked the jeweller if he would give him 1,2001. for them. The jeweller demurred at the sum, because he must make his profit, but said he should be very glad to pay him 900l. on the board. The banker agreed to the proposal and went home delighted with having made 400*l*. of his morning's business. The lady sat at home, eagerly expecting her jewels; and the history being unfolded, a fainting fit, hysterics, and a sad scene of distress. discovered the secret to the astonished husband.

This story was the laugh of Paris for some days, and all agreed that the lady's childishness and vanity had met with its due reward.

Another anecdote on the subject of jewels had been talked of in Paris, which did no oredit to the first lady there.

The wife of an Irish nobleman, who had resided some years in France in embarrassed circumstances, was induced to part with her diamonds, on understanding that Madame Bonaparte wished to purchase them; previous to offering them to her she sent them to a lapidary to value, which valuation signed by him was sent with the jewels to the Thuilleries [*sic*], and a request that the money for them might be either sent by the messenger, or the jewels returned. The messenger however was dismissed empty handed, without either money or jewels. A few days after, the lady dispatched the same messenger again, with the same request, who was again told there was no answer.

Various other means were tried to procure Madame's attention to settling this account, but all in vain; Madame would not acknowledge the receipt of the jewels, or that any such debt existed. The lady, after two years' suspense, was advised by a friend to put a memorial on the subject into the hands of the First Consul, and to find an opportunity of delivering it personally. She contrived to place herself in the track through which he passed on the day of the Grand Parade, and put into his hands a paper stating the circumstances. The next morning the Consul's aide-de-camp waited on the lady with the money, making many apologies for a transaction, of which on his wife's account he was extremely ashamed.

So far, so good, as regarded Napoleon; but the writer proceeds to say:

It is a pity that the Consul is not as ready to repair his own acts of injustice as his wife's; his passion, violence, and tyranny furnished us with many curious anecdotes, and Madame's fine Sèvres china was sometimes the victim of some political or domestic vexation.

We were told that on the evening the news of the Emperor Paul's death arrived, who was his dear friend and ally, Madame Bonaparte had an assembly, which the Consul *honoured* with his presence; he was unfortunately sitting with his feet under a table of some very fine Sèvres tea-china when the despatches were put into his hands, announcing this event, which proved such a check at that time to his further schemes of ambition and plunder. The agitation of the moment overcame all idea of dignity and decorum; he threw up his feet, overturned his table, threw a dish of coffee out of his hand into the fire; dashed down a pair of wax candles that stood in his way, and flew out of the room in a state bordering on insanity.

Such is the great man, at whom half Europe has trembled, and whom England alone has set at defiance.

Madame de Staël says that the Emperor Paul had looked on the Consul with the same enthusiasm that his father felt for Frederick the Great; that the mingled violence and weakness of his character had rendered him an easy dupe; and he had abandoned Austria because Napoleon assured him that the alliance of the East and West—that is, of Bussia and France—would ensure the permanent pacification of Europe.¹ She adds:

Bonaparte was much alarmed by the death of Paul I., and it is said that at this news the first 'Ah, mon Dieu' ever heard from his mouth escaped him. He might however have been tranquil; for the French were then more disposed than the Russians to endure tyranny.²

It must have been from the first pretty well known or believed that the death of the Russian sovereign had been brought about by violence. This was enough to excite and alarm another and a newer despot.

Mrs. King, while commenting on the arbitrary rule of Bonaparte, indeed, remarks as a singular fact that the First Consul's system of tyranny was to some extent redeemed by the excellence of his police arrangements, which were so perfect that not only were murder and robbery in the streets unheard of, but no drunken or disorderly persons were ever to be met, and anyone might walk about in safety at any hour. Pilfering and cheating were, indeed, practised; but 'Justice is well administered, and at little trouble and no expense.' This explains how a nation, tired of violence and anarchy, was content to receive the yoke of Napoleon. The writer then relates a small experience of her own :

A watchmaker had received my watch to put a glass into it, and though I told him the watch wanted nothing but a glass, I

¹ Madame de Staël, *Dix Années d'Exil.* ² Ibid.

neglected to make my bargain; and after keeping the watch three weeks he brought it home with an unreasonable charge for sundry jobs. Mr. King refused to pay for it unless the charge was sanctioned by a Court of Justice. On this we were served with a notice to appear before the Juge de Paix,---the Justice of Peace of This seemed a formidable business for the Department. such a triffe, and, thinking that as a foreigner I could have no chance. I was for settling the matter; but our old friend the Avocat, mentioned before, and Mr. King, encouraged me to go through it, and I encountered a most formidable Court, very much like our Courts of Justice, with a large assemblage of people. I was summonsed by name to give my reasons why I refused to pay this sum; and I told my story with tolerable composure, and in as intelligible French as I could, and our friend the Avocat, who stood at my elbow, illustrated the subject, and cut up the watchmaker, by some very shrewd observations, which made him feel very contemptible. It ended by my being required to take an oath, which is holding up the hand, and the Judge pronouncing: 'Since the glass only was ordered, the glass only must be paid for, one shilling.'

I am inclined to think that the impartial distribution of justice exists only at Paris, as I was told an anecdote of an English gentleman on his journey to Paris, which did not produce the same consequences. He was travelling with his wife and two children between Calais and Paris, and at a little village near Amiens his carriage broke down, which not being remediable that night, they were obliged to take up their lodging at a very indifferent inn, where their whole accommodation consisted of one room with only two beds in it; and, on further investigation, this room turned out to be so damp from disuse that it was necessary to light a fire in it, and range the bedding before it, during which operation the gentleman and his family had no resource but to sit in the kitchen. During this process, from the unfortunate carelessness of the maid of the inn, the bedding was set on fire. and, before the conflagration was discovered, was almost entirely consumed, together with some articles of furniture; and before the fire was extinguished the whole room had sustained considerable damage.

No resource now remained for this gentleman and his family but to sit in the kitchen the remainder of the night; but their vexation from this cause did not end here; for on departing in the morning, the landlord brought in a bill, charging the bedding, furniture, and every injury that the room had sustained, on the

ANOTHER WAR

plea that they had been burnt in his service. The demand was of course resisted, and application being made to the Mayor of the village, who happened to be an ignorant, low-minded man, the gentleman was ordered by him to pay the whole sum demanded. This demand was of necessity complied with, and no further redress could be had here; but on the gentleman's arrival at Paris, he stated the circumstance before the police, who immediately sent orders to dismiss the Mayor from his office, and oblige the landlord to refund the whole sum so obtained.

This story, indeed, shows that very summary justice could be obtained, even for a wrong done in a country district, merely by making it known in the capital. And it appears also that foreigners were not the only persons who suffered from the sharp practices of innkeepers, in 'exacting what may be termed fines. I was told they are equally levied on the French themselves, who are all obliged to be equally cautious in providing against them.'

We had now spent seven months in Paris, and the Spring was opening with a splendour of beauty I never saw equalled in any other climate; it certainly was not the time to guit a spot to which spring and summer gave so many additional beauties, and--my health being much improved,-we entertained serious thoughts of completing our year's residence there, when we were all electrified by the rumour of another war; the French were absolutely petrified by it, and it is impossible to describe the despair, astonishment, and regret, that seized every French inhabitant of Paris. Besides the horrors of war under which they had groaned so many years, they were immediately to lose, what had been such a profit and advantage to them during the short peace,-20,000 English who had resided in different parts of their territories, and had been spending amongst them 10 times as much money as an equal number of French; the poor Lodging-house keepers and Traiteurs seemed au desespoir; they had existed only from the English, and their harvest and hopes were blasted. Such were the feelings and the discontent of the people, that they were on the point of breaking out in open rebellion, but that they had no resource to look to; and a French gentleman told us, he was certain there was a period when, if the Duc d'Angoulême, who is a great favourite with the people, had appeared at Paris, the army and people would have instantly joined him.---Many expressions.

VOL. IV.

more openly discontented than any I had heard, escaped from several of the common people; and such was the anxiety that prevailed, that parties assembled in the streets to talk over and speculate on their chances of escape.

Dishonesty is ever more watchful and suspicious than virtue and honesty, and the wary Consul soon calculated the consequences of all this liberty of speech, and free communication; an edict was therefore issued from the Police, forbidding a word to be uttered on the subject of the war, or any questions to be asked or observations made on the subject of politics or public affairs of any kind; a prison, and severe punishment, was to be the consequence, and the spies of Government were sent forth into every part of the town and every company to detect delinquents. The poor French people were silenced in an instant by this edict, and not a syllable afterwards could be extracted from them; many who, but the day before, were speculating politicians, foreseeing and settling every event, now know nothing about it, and when asked their opinion how matters were going on, they shrugged their shoulders with a mournful look, saying, 'Je n'en sais rien.'

The poor French had no resource; with the English, flight was the order of the day, and the most judicious prepared immediately for their departure, and determined on no account to remain in France after the Ambassador quitted it. The few who were less cautious are amongst the numbers of English now detained in the French territories, and at the mercy of that Monster in iniquity the French Consul, or, properly speaking, the Corsican Usurper.—We quitted Paris on the 16th of April, a short time before the Ambassador, and, as we had come one road, we determined to go back by Dieppe, in order to see that beautiful country—Normandy.

The travellers' first move was 'through the Elysian Fields and a most delightful country' to St. Germains, where they spent two days (with great enjoyment) visiting the waterworks at Marly; from thence

We proceeded on our route to Dieppe, and to lessen the fatigue of the journey, we went 24 miles down the Seine in a house boat, and it was a most pleasant and easy mode of travelling, though not very expeditious, as we found the 24 miles nearly a day's work. The country was very fine, and the river Seine increased in beauty as we advanced. We landed about 6 o'clock in the evening at Rouboise; a pretty little village on the ROUEN

banks of the Seine, where finding tolerable accommodations we stopped for the night. The next morning we proceeded in a carriage to Rouen, the capital of Normandy; the country increased in beauty and so exactly resembled some parts of England, I could have believed myself travelling in our own dear little delectable Island.

The writer further expatiates on the picturesque scenery of the Seine, till her admiration culminates in the view of its windings as they approached Rouen, with the still distant city in perspective. As seen from the summit of a hill:

In one point it extended to an immense basin, in which was a cluster to the number of 8 or 10 most beautiful little Islands, all richly planted in different styles, with different kinds of trees, forming gardens, shrubberies, and plantations, and little ornamental buildings on each; this with the sprinkling of pleasure boats, and other vessels, and with the fine and rich country, and forests of apple and cherry trees in full blow formed the finest view I ever recollect seeing.

At Rouen Mrs. King was evidently most struck by the bridge of boats, and next by the spacious boulevards. She mentions no church but the cathedral or 'old church of Notre Dame,' which she does admire, and describes as 'a wonderfully fine piece of Gothic architecture, superior to Notre Dame at Paris.' It is curious that St. Ouen should be passed over in silence. The 'Journal' continues:

We spent two days at Rouen, and from thence proceeded to Dieppe, where, finding the wind totally against our passage, we were under the necessity of sitting quietly down, and had plenty of time to make our observations on the place, and the people. The town is extensive and well built, superior to Calais, and the quay a very fine one; the language is very *patois*, and the dress laughably singular, different to anything we had seen. We were extremely diverted with the Cauchois cap, a style of head-dress worn by the Bourgeoises, and the best of the peasantry; it is a frame made of pasteboard, of immense height; about a hand's breadth; at the edge next the face, is covered with very fine gold and silver, embroidered or brocaded silk, and the commoner ones are silk with an edge of gold or silver lace; above this finery is pinned an immense muslin lappet, rising to a ridiculous height; some were at least half a yard from the ear to the top, and what is very singular, this fashion has never been changed in any one's memory.—I bought one of these caps as a curiosity.

We had added to our party two English people we had met with in distress on the road, and were bringing them to England, and several gentlemen and ladies were waiting at Dieppe very impatient to sail; it was therefore determined on the third day that we should trust ourselves to the perverse winds and waves, which were both as unfavourable as possible.

We sailed about two o'clock in the afternoon, and from sickness, cold, and bad accommodations, spent a most wretched night; however we looked forward at daybreak to a release of our uncomfortable situation.—The first dawn of morning presented to us our dear native land, and the town of East Bourn, seemed so near to us, that we could with ease have rowed on shore ; but no persuasions, entreaties, or bribes, could tempt our French Captain to put any of us on shore; we were bound for Brighton, and, as he was not the owner of the vessel, he had pledged himself not to land anywhere else unless absolute danger rendered it necessary, and it was a most tantalizing circumstance to us that we continued the whole day skirting the English shore, without any chance of landing before night set in. About six in the evening, no progress towards Brighton seemed to have been made, and a most tremendous storm came on, which so tossed our poor little packet that the captain requested all the passengers to retire to the cabin, and trust to him and his sailors to weather the storm.

After the passengers were all safely housed in the cabin, between 20 and 30 in a place not larger than a closet, the dead lights were put out, a lamp left burning in the cabin, and the captain very composedly locked us all in. Sick and ill as I was, suffering from cold, terror, and fatigue, the turning the key was a woeful crash upon my nerves, and we resigned ourselves to what we expected, the most terrible night I ever passed; the violent rocking of the ship, much too small for so heavy a sea, the noise and confusion on board, the cracking of every joint in the ship, which seemed bursting asunder with every motion, and the rolling of the luggage and heavy boxes in the cabin where we were, altogether formed a tremendous scene to us freshwater sailors : indeed I found afterwards from more experienced sailors that we were in great danger, and I must do our party the justice to say that though there were several women amongst us, not an expression of fear, or a murmur of impatience, escaped any one; the most perfect composure and resignation prevailed though I believe there was scarcely a hope of escaping left.

We had no communication with the Captain or the sailors till about 3 in the morning, when the vessel suddenly ceased its rocking, and the Captain entered and announced that we were safe in the Port of Newhaven; it was an electric sensation of joy to us all, and he congratulated us on having had a very narrow escape, not forgetting to comment on his own skill as a pilot.

We could not land however till daylight, nor till the Police Officers had been on board; at 6 o'clock this ceremony was accomplished, and I believe no wretched shipwrecked mariners ever set their feet on their native land with such joy as we did; the native country is dear to every one, and we added to our pleasure in returning to ours devout thankfulness for the Providential escape we had had.

The full extent of our danger we did not know till after our landing, for we there saw a monument to the memory of a Captain of a ship and 100 men who were lost a twelvemonth before in the very spot off Beachy Head where we lay beating about so many hours.—After breakfasting and resting a few hours we proceeded in chaises to Brighton, where English friends and English comforts awaited us, both rendered doubly dear by our absence from these invaluable blessings; yet our Tour had produced us much amusement, information, food for reflection, and insight into human nature; it had produced us all that we wished, and more than we expected, particularly a blessing I never expected to enjoy again, the restoration of my health, which had been the original object of our journey.

The situation of the travellers had been a source of anxiety to their relatives ever since rumours of the renewal of war had been afloat. Mrs. Smith writes,¹ from Melksham :

My Sister and Brother-in-law Mr and Mrs King, who had been 8 or 9 months in Paris, now returned precipitately, to the great joy of their friends, who feared their detention.

And no doubt they but narrowly escaped the fate of those whom Napoleon, against all the customs of civilized countries, detained as prisoners for many years.

The writer continues :

For more than a twelvemonth the kingdom was kept in a continued state of alarm by threats of invasion and repeated preparations for it; in Sep. 1804 a large number of gunboats were out from Boulogne, but soon drove back and crippled by our Fleet.

¹ MS. of which a copy is now at Nether Winchendon.

CHAPTER XXII

THE LADIES' COMMITTEE AND THE HOME AT KENSINGTON

Mrs. King's Memorials of her Tour in France—Anna Seward—Mr. and Mrs. King settle in Kensington—Thomas Bernard's Views on Women's Rights—Measures for Improving the Condition of Women—Work amongst the Poor at Clapham—Thomas Bernard's and Fanny King's joint Efforts on behalf of Women—Proposed Seminary for the Education of Daughters of Clergymen, &c.—The Mortlake Friendly Society for Women—Rev. T. F. Dibdin—Campden Hill in 1804—Dr. Gosset, Mr. Ormerod, and Mr. Willis—Mr. King's Anti-Bonapartist Feeling—Bishop Huntingford—'The Sunday Library.'

On the arrival of Mr. and Mrs. King in England, it may be supposed that they were assailed with many questions about their French experiences, which were not then a hackneyed topic; and the catastrophe which so speedily followed-the renewal of war, and detention of peaceable English travellers, must have enhanced the value of Mrs. King's written memorials of her tour. In this manner, no doubt, the idea of publication was evolved. It appears that Mr. King endeavoured to prepare his wife's manuscript for publication. From her descendants I have received the gift of the first part, as originally written, except that whole passages are in some places marked for erasure or transposition, and a few marginal corrections added. Inside the cover is pinned a paper explaining its condition, which appears to be addressed to some persons who were to be favoured with a sight of the manuscript. It runs thus:

As an apology for producing this mutilated journal, it is necessary to say that the Bishop of Gloucester very much wishing it to be published, Mr King, in correcting it, reduced it to the state it is [in] without accomplishing his purpose.

Mrs King has had a correct and neat copy of it taken, and the subjects better arranged, which copy is now in Miss Seward's possession, and has been the subject of her criticism. Mrs K. means to recover this copy again, and is sorry in the meantime not to have a better to produce than this, the original written at Paris.

The Miss Seward, to whose inspection Mrs. King's corrected copy had been submitted, was Anna Seward, well known at that period by her writings and social attractions,¹ also by her tender regard for the unfortunate Major André. She was born at Eyam, in Derbyshire, but I have no evidence that her acquaintance with Mrs. King had commenced there-that village was not in the immediate neighbourhood of Norton Hall. Her father had since become a Canon of Lichfield, with which city her memory is chiefly associated, not, however, with the strict clerical coterie which included Dr. Johnson, but with the sceptical set gathered together by Dr. Darwin, in which Day, the author of 'Sandford and Merton,' and Richard Lovell Edgeworth, were numbered. Notwithstanding this drawback, Mrs. King had been introduced to her so early as 1791, by correspondence at least. They had both stood sponsors to the child, apparently, of a Mrs. Stokes; but it is, of course, not certain that both were present at the baptism. This event, however, led to an exchange of verses; and I do not know that Mrs. King's lines are much inferior to Miss Seward's effusion. Both are here given:

To my Fellow Sponsor Mrs. K----

Warm from Antonia's praise thy virtues rise, In bright expansion to my mental eyes, O may the Infant, to whose tender youth The light of moral and religious truth We both have pledged, our bond of friendship prove, And Sisters' trust produce a Sister's love; But may *her* Life, domestic joys among, From whose soft form this tender scion sprung, By wisest guidance, and example fair, Make our instruction but superfluous care;

¹ Biographie Universelle, vol. xlii., 'Seward (Anna),' L. (Lefebvre-Cauchy); 'Darwin (Erasme), - S-d (Sicard).'

And may we live to see each grace of mind, That strength of intellect, that taste refined, Those firm exertions, those affections mild, That glow in her, transmitted to her child.

These are Miss Seward's lines; and Mrs. King replies:

Sweet to my heart I feel Antonia's praise, Sweet to my sense thy captivating lays; Oft have I hung with rapture o'er thy verse, And oft in fancies' flight thy strains rehearse. Warm to my hopes thy future friendship glows, As sweet the mutual trust this gift bestows; Prophetic hopes our little charge proclaim Rich in fair Science, Virtue, Taste, and Fame; Formed by Antonia's hand the Powers assign All care superfluous but a care like thine, For should all bounteous Heaven each gift impart T' adorn her mind and animate her heart, Yet touched by thee the lovely maid shall shine More bright in Genius, Taste, and Grace divine.

These two copies of verses were preserved by Mrs. King's sister, the industrious Julia, from one of whose manuscript books I have taken them. As to the progress of the acquaintance with Miss Seward I know nothing; but her verdict on the 'Tour in France' seems to have been favourable, since it was published. It appears to have met with sufficient success to encourage the author in further efforts.

On the return of Mr. and Mrs. King from France they evidently did not settle down in the country. The arrangements which Mr. King had made for securing the services of curates probably remained in force, and worked so smoothly as to form a strong temptation to spend most of the year in London, or rather in Kensington, which was then a pleasant, airy suburb. The Rev. Thomas Frognall Dibdin,¹ whose name will be frequently mentioned in these pages, observes of Mr. King:

His later professional labours were devoted to a translation of portions of the earlier Fathers in support of the Evidences of Christianity.

¹ Dibdin (T. F., D.D.), Reminiscences of a Literary Life.

Such an occupation, in the eyes even of pious contemporaries, would excuse a prolonged absence from his parishes, where he would be restricted to the limits of his own small library for the necessary books of reference, to the detriment of his writings and of religion itself.

Mr. King was 'the author of a tract "On the Inspiration of the Holy Scriptures," also of a tract "On the Alliance between Church and State," and of "An Answer to the Letters of Peter Plymley," under the signature of "Brother Abraham."' These letters were a production of the Rev. Sydney Smith,¹ advocating Catholic Emancipation.

From expressions in Mrs. King's letters it may be gathered that the new mode of life was, in her estimation, somewhat unsatisfactory, notwithstanding the opportunities it afforded of frequently meeting her married daughter and her brothers, and of mixing in congenial society ; but most fortunately it opened to her an enlarged sphere of usefulness. The course of benevolent exertion pursued by Thomas Bernard had led him to reflect on the many drawbacks affecting the condition of women. In the preface to the third volume of the Society's 'Reports' he wrote words which have caused him to be noticed at a recent time as the first advocate of Women's Rights to their own property and earnings, and which, uttered by a loyalist, form a strong contrast to the oppressive views of the revolutionary Americans, mentioned in a former volume of this book.² He says: 3

There has been much inconvenience attending the *feudal* barbarism of our law, which vests all the wife's property and *earnings* in the husband. In Rome it was otherwise; and among the higher classes of life, the rights of the female sex are provided for by the machinery of settlements. Sir Frederick Eden⁴ has

¹ Obituary Notice of the Rev. Richard King in the *Gentleman's Magazine* of December 1810.

² See vol. ii., chap. xix., p. 75.

³ Preface to the third volume of *Reports* (Note). (This passage was quoted by Mrs. Holyoake in the *Englishwoman's Review*, of March 15, 1887; Article ii.: 'Women's Work in George III.'s Reign.')

⁴ The reference is to Sir F. M. Eden's State of the Poor.

justly observed, that among the lower classes of life there is more economy, more self-denial, and more family regard among the women than is to be found in the other sex; and that there are few instances in which the ruin of a cottager's family has been occasioned by the wife. A law which should give to the women the complete disposal of the earnings of their own labour, would add a very considerable increase to the industry of the kingdom.

Now that Fanny King was domiciled near her brother. he had many facilities for discussing the possibility of improving the condition of women, and the result will be told. It seemed a rational, indeed almost an indispensable, preliminary to enlist the sympathies and energies of women belonging to the upper classes, who bore the lighter share of the burdens inflicted by law and custom on their sex, on behalf of their lowlier sisters. The Society had, indeed, worked from the first on this plan, and in the second volume of its 'Reports,' Thomas Bernard notes with satisfaction that a 'Society for Bettering the Condition of the Poor at Clapham'¹ had been established under the auspices of the Rector, Mr. Venn, in February 1790. Clapham was mapped out into districts, and energetic measures were taken by doctors and other gentlemen belonging to the Society to stop the ravages of small-pox, putrid, and scarlet fever. To carry out a system of amelioration :

For each district a lady was appointed as sub-treasurer; whose office it was to keep the accounts of the district, and to call meetings of the visitors; no visitor having a power (except in cases of emergency) to give any material relief, but what shall be directed at a district meeting. Their accounts are passed at the general meeting. The measure of sub-dividing the districts among the visitors was soon after adopted, in some instances, with very good effect.

The Society undertook almost every good work that can be needed in a parish; but only the passages more especially referring to the share taken by women in this movement can here be given.

¹ Extract from 'An Account of a Society for Bettering the Condition of the Poor at Clapham,' by Thomas Bernard, Esq. *Reports*, vol. ii., No. LXVIII.

In order to provide for the sick poor such refreshments, as might be ordered by the visitors or medical attendants, the Society engaged an agent at three shillings a week. She is a middle-aged woman, not burthened with a family, not going out to washing for her livelihood; and a person in whose cleanliness, assiduity, integrity, and skill in cookery, they and the poor can place a confidence. To her care are entrusted the stores for the relief of the sick; consisting of sago, wine, oatmeal &c. and also the materials for work. She has been furnished with a book of receipts for preparing refreshments for the sick; to be sent by the order of any of the visitors; she keeping a regular account of the same. It is her duty to register the names of the nurses and charwomen in the parish, who are deserving of recommendation, in order that those who want employment, may have an opportunity of stating that they are unoccupied, and that housekeepers, who want a nurse or helper in the house, may know who is disengaged. It is also her office, upon reference from the visitors, to make inquiries respecting the character of any person, when the visitors do not succeed in procuring satisfactory information on the subject.---Three ladies of the Society undertook to purchase for her the necessary utensils and stores, to furnish her with sufficient information and instructions, and to superintend her in the execution of her office.

The ladies, besides superintending various forms of relief, opened a 'knitting and reading school' for boys and girls under six years of age, to be taught by a woman who also gave them religious instruction on Sundays. 'For this, and her firing and all expenses, she was to be allowed five shillings a week.'

It is probable that the working of this Society suggested how much might be done by organisation on a larger scale; and, in the course of 1803, the outcome of the joint deliberations of Thomas Bernard and his sister appeared in a circular afterwards printed in the Appendix to the Fourth Volume of the 'Reports' of the Society for Bettering the Condition of the Poor. It is there described as a 'Copy of the Address sent round to the Lady Subscribers and Others,' ¹ and, although published without the writer's name, is recognised by Mrs.

¹ 'Copy of the Address sent round to the Lady Subscribers and Others.' Reports of the Society B.C.P., vol. iv., Appendix No. VII. King's descendants as being her composition; indeed it bears unmistakable marks of her style. This document, it will be seen, deals with questions still agitated in the present day. It commences:

From the result of the different measures which have been adopted for the improvement of the character and condition of the poor, it appears that those plans have been most successful in which ladies have taken an active part in the arrangement and execution. Their habits of life, and their exemption from political and professional engagements, give them very considerable advantages, not merely in the detail, but in the peculiar kind of attention and interest, which subjects of this nature require. In one very important part—that which concerns the *education* and *employment* of the female poor—it is most obvious that very little can be done effectually or *decorously*, without the intervention of their own sex.

It is a melancholy truth, that a very considerable part of the *profligacy* and *misery* of the lower class of females, not merely in London, but in the kingdom at large, originates in the *want of education* and *employment*. Women are excluded from many occupations and means of life, and in some of those, which do naturally and properly come within their sphere of action, they are grievously and unjustly intruded upon by the other sex. Besides this, they cannot, consistently with decency or regard to character, go out in quest of general employment, but are confined most frequently to a few scanty and unproductive kinds of labour.

As far as the wretched and pitiable circumstances of many of these women are occasioned by the inattention of the upper and more enlightened classes, their superiors will, in some degree, be responsible for the consequences. The efforts of individuals for the correction of this or of any other general evil, will, it must be confessed, prove weak and inadequate; but it is well known that with the advantage of the increased power of *cooperation*, there is hardly anything which may not be gradually and securely effected, and with a degree of ease, and to an extent of benefit, far exceeding the calculation of those who have only contemplated the solitary power of individual exertion.

The ladies of the Committee¹ directed their exertions, mainly, to the following points :—(1) ' The promotion of the

¹ In Appendix No. VIII. to the fourth volume of the Society's *Reports* may be found ' Details of Some of the Proposed Objects of the Ladies' Committee.'

Moral and Religious Education of the Female Poor.' (2)'The Supply of Healthful and Domestic Employment for the Female Poor.' It was their desire to influence the fashions in such a manner as to afford an increase of home employment for their own sex; they also wished to see women filling many situations in shops, for which they were better suited than men, and also more extensively accepted as teachers in girls' schools. Their plan included the establishment of a seminary for the education of the 'Unprovided Daughters of Clergymen, Officers, and Others.'1 A majority of the pupils in this institution were expected to become nursery governesses, but some, it was hoped, might aspire to superior rank as instructors of youth, while those who fell quite below the teaching mark might be competent to undertake the management of shops for tradespeople, hindered by age, infirmity, or any other reason, from attending thoroughly to their own business.²

It does not appear that this seminary was ever founded; probably the funds were not forthcoming. But Kensington, which became the headquarters of the Ladies' Committee of the Society for Bettering the Condition and Increasing the Comforts of the Poor, was transformed into a model parish,

¹ In Appendix No. IX. to the fourth volume of *Reports* will be found an ⁴ Outline of Proposed Regulations of School, with Notes and Observations.⁴

² Appendix No. XIV. to the fourth volume of the Society's Reports is headed : The following Observations on the Seminary for the Education of the Daughters of Clergymen, Officers, and Others, to qualify them for being Governesses and Attendants on young Children, have been submitted by one of the Ladies, to the consideration of the Ladies' Committee.' The 'Observations,' which are probably by Mrs. King, are dated June 5, 1804. They define the education it is proposed to give the inmates of the Seminary. Appendix No. XVI. is headed 'Address of the Ladies' Committee for Promoting the Education and Employment of the Female Poor: London, December 12, 1804.' The next Appendix, No. XVII., is headed : 'Regulations of the Ladies' Committee, &c.' for the same ends. No. XVIII. is a list of the Ladies' Committee, &c., headed by the Queen as Patroness, the Princesses as Vice-Patronesses, and Lady Teignmouth as President. The names of many great ladies appear as Vice-Presidents and members, but it is probable that only a few helped in the real work or gave largely. Mrs. Porteous, the Bishop's wife, Mrs. Wilberforce, and Mrs. Henry Thornton, are amongst the untitled members. No. XX. is headed 'Queries respecting Female Education and Employment.' In the fifth volume, Nos. II. VI. and VII. of the Appendix, are on 'The Ladies' Society,' as it was then called, with reference to the same subjects, and to the rules adopted in its schools.

in which the ladies superintended a Charity School, Sunday School, Workhouse School, and School of Industry. The Vicar of Kensington, Mr. Ormerod, appears to have cordially accepted their ministrations; his wife, indeed, became a member of the committee.

Some light is thrown on one portion of the Ladies' exertions, in which they appear as members of a Charity Organisation Society on a limited scale, by a small manuscript book in my possession. It was given me by the descendants of Mrs. King, and the opening statement, which defines the work to be undertaken, is evidently her composition. In this ¹ it is proposed :

That the objects of these Ladies be the care of the Schools, and the superintendence of the female Poor, so far as the leisure and opportunity of each renders it convenient to them. That these Ladies, or as many of them as are disengaged, meet once a month during the winter at each other's house, about the period of the full moon, to discuss different subjects concerning the schools and poor, and that the lady at whose house they meet, be the President of the evening, and that she recommend one poor person as the object of charity, towards whose relief each lady shall subscribe not more than a shilling or less than sixpence.

That the object of charity must be personally known to the Lady who recommends her, as a woman of good character, industry, and sobriety, and under circumstances of distress that makes her at that time a particular object of charity.

That the Ladies take into consideration the particulars of her situation and consult together on the best means of employing the evening's contribution, and that the name, circumstances, and mode of relief, be entered in this book.

That each Lady be required to save all the old linen, flannel, and other useful articles she can spare in her family, to assist Lying-in-Women;—if made up into shirts, caps, &c. by those who have leisure, the more valuable,—and that these things be presented at the monthly meetings, and disposed according to Mrs. Ormerod's recommendation, unless particular objects are known and recommended by any of the Ladies :—

That the improvement and welfare of the Schools be discussed at their Meetings, and any useful proposals be suggested on the subject.

¹ MS. Book at Nether Winchendon.
That the objects of charity proposed, and all the proceedings of this meeting be laid before the Revd. Mr. Ormerod for his consent and approbation.

The same volume contains entries in divers handwritings relating to the recipients of charity. For example :

Tuesday Dec. 11th.—1st Meeting at Mrs. Rankins's—the object of charity, the wife of William Tilbury, a poor woman with 3 children, crippled with the rheumatism, and unable to do anything towards maintaining her family, the earnings of the poor man being inadequate to the purpose.

Collected 13^s which was laid out in purchasing a bedstead for them,—the poor woman's rheumatism being greatly increased by having from necessity slept on a damp floor.

Monday, Dec. 17th.—2nd Meeting at Mrs. King's—the object of charity proposed Elizabeth Mitchell, a poor woman lately lain in, and from illness and poverty in extreme distress, herself, her husband, and five children to be maintained out of his earnings, 14° a week, out of which 2° weekly for rent, and 11° for bread from the dearness of that article,—that is, 1° only remains for coals and other necessaries. Collected 15° , to be given 3° a week for 5 weeks.

Tuesday, Janry. 8th 1805.—3rd meeting at Mrs. Ormerod's the objects of charity—three old women : one, near ninety years of age, and blind; her name, Osborne, Gravel Pitts;—Costhed, an old and infirm person at the Gravel Pitts.—And Mary Walker, Church Street—all in extreme want of clothing.

It will be observed that the objects on this occasion had risen from one to three; at later meetings they sometimes reached the number of six. Want of clothing was a frequent trouble; it stood in the way of persons desirous of obtaining situations, and in one case had prevented a sick woman from going to a hospital; the hire of a hackney-coach to convey her thither had proved an additional difficulty. Kensington was then so rural that some elderly women are mentioned as subsisting by occasional employment in weeding; one woman slept in a farmer's barn. There is, of course, no great variety in the entries—one case is mentioned of a girl nearly blind, for whom a sufficient sum was raised to send her to Margate; but most of the objects of charity were relieved at their homes or sent to institutions in London. The little book is not full, and apparently contains the records of the first winter's meetings only. It is indeed but a rough draft, and was probably copied more formally into some book kept by Mr. Ormerod, where, as the committee became more thoroughly organised, the subsequent proceedings may have been entered at once.

It had been intended to spread the work of the parent Society by means of District Ladies' Committees in various parts of London and the country; I am unable to discover how far this intention was carried out, beyond Mortlake,¹ where one of these committees was certainly organised. But the ladies working in Kensington undoubtedly effected some good beyond its limits. The Mortlake Friendly Society for Women also owed its origin to the fact that Mrs. King's daughter was married to the clergyman, the Rev. John Collinson.³

Mr. and Mrs. King, as I have heard, generally inhabited a house in Phillimore Place during their stay at Kensington, and indeed some letters dated from there are extant. One of their neighbours was the Rev. T. F. Dibdin³—already mentioned—the son of a captain in the merchant service, who was the 'Tom Bowling' of his younger brother Charles's famous song. Captain Thomas Dibdin, having been ruined by the bad faith of the Nabob of Arcot, died prematurely, worn out with trouble, and was soon followed by his brokenhearted widow. Their sons were thus left to the mercy of relations.

Thomas, the younger, had been called to the Bar, but was next advised to enter Holy Orders, had followed this advice, and was waiting sadly for preferment. His 'bibliomania,' as he terms it, probably led to his friendship with Mr. King, and, through him, to an acquaintance with

¹ Resolutions of the Mortlake Society for Promoting the Welfare of the Poor. Reports of the Society B.C.P., vol. iv., Appendix No. XIX.

² Extract from 'An Account of the Mortlake Friendly Society for Women,' by the Rev. John Collinson, A.M. *Reports of the Society B.C.P.*, vol. iv., No. CXX.

⁹ Reminiscences of a Literary Life, by the Rev. T. F. Dibdin, D.D., chap. xi., 'Kensingtoniana.'

KENSINGTON

Mr. Bernard. His 'Reminiscences' contain some curious notes about Kensington, where he resided twenty-one years. At this time he inhabited a house in Thornton Street, 'full of timber, and full of inconveniences in consequence.' He writes:

Upon Camden Hill not a single house for the first five years was erected—except the large brick mansion upon the brow of the hill—tenanted latterly by the family of De Vismes. Between Lord Holland's and Mr. Delafield's (now inhabited by Mr. South of astronomical celebrity), there was not one mansion to the right or to the left. This gave the neighbourhood a tolerably rural aspect.

Mr. Ormerod, the Vicar of Kensington, was another of Mr. King's intimate set; also Henry Norton Willis, 'a gentleman and a scholar, and a man of broad and liberal understanding,' who was second in command of the Kensington Volunteers, '*par courtoise* Colonel,' a gentleman of the Board of Green Cloth, and afterwards Treasurer to the Princess Charlotte of Wales. His daughter, brought up to study Greek by him, and a remarkable artist, was probably an agreeable companion to Mrs. King; but Mr. Dibdin tells only of the gentlemen, who, no doubt, met frequently at each other's houses.

Of the Rev. Dr. Gosset, who afterwards removed to town [he writes], 'I have before spoken, as well as of the Rev. Thomas King'¹ [the Christian name is a mistake]; both men not only of very opposite principles to each other, but in very little union with those of Mr. Willis. It was amusing to see these three learned gentlemen with the Vicar 'cheering them on,' having occasional gladiatorial skirmishes with each other—chiefly upon politics.

At that time there was little or no half tint in men's opinions. They thought boldly and spoke roundly. Mr. King was for pouring the whole contents of his vial of wrath upon the head of Mr. Fox and of Bonaparte. The income tax and the assessed taxes were always the *Incubi* which sat on Dr. Gosset's pillow. Mr. Ormerod

¹ There is no doubt about the person intended; Dibdin describes him as brother-in-law of Sir Thomas Bernard, and Senior Fellow of New College. The *Reminiscences* were published much later.

strove to frighten them away; and Mr. Willis would come in coolly, after Mr. King's vial of wrath had been entirely expended, to joke and to jeer in the pleasantest and most reconciling manner imaginable. He was always sure of Mr. King's heart being in the right place.

It is certain that Mr. King's politics and patriotism were not mere effervescence. Dibdin says, in another place:¹

Whatever he took in hand, he took earnestly in hand, and his friendship partook of this earnestness and warmth of feeling. Great as was the disparity of our years, he entered into all my professional and literary undertakings with the alacrity and zeal of a young man, and used to quote Homer's definition of friendship with an air of conscious triumph, in the amplified but vigorous couplet of Pope :

> A generous friendship no cold medium knows; Burns with one love, with one resentment glows.

He was a most ardent and zealous anti-Bonapartist, and allowed himself neither composure by day nor repose by night, as that restless warrior went on in the career of victory. When I brought him the news of the victory of Trafalgar and the death of Nelson, he raised his eyes and hands to heaven, exclaiming, 'How I envy him his Euthanasia!'

The battle of Austerlitz, followed by the death of Pitt, had nearly proved fatal to the Rev. Richard King. I have heard from my father that he took to his bed on hearing of the great statesman's end; and this was no mere caprice—he remained for some days really ill, feeling the condition of affairs no doubt almost as keenly as the dying minister when he exclaimed, 'Roll up that map [of Europe]; it will not be wanted again these ten years !'

Kind and sympathetic as Mr. King showed himself, and, as Dibdin acknowledged, to the end of his life, in one respect the struggling unbeneficed parson considered his friend a little hard upon him. He says:

My neighbour and excellent friend the Rev. Mr. King, used to cheer and comfort me, by telling me, not long after I had been in

¹ Dibdin (Rev. T. F.), Reminiscences, chap. v., 'Authorship.'

Orders, that 'if a man got preferment at forty, he must think himself a lucky fellow.' I own that this did not strike me as very logical or very encouraging; especially when I knew that I had no friends from whom I could expect preferment in the way of *claim*.

It is satisfactory to be able to state that Mr. Dibdin did eventually obtain preferment, although after he was turned forty, and had passed through a long period of struggle—not lessened of course by his marrying in spite of poverty.

Mention has been made of Mr. King's early friendship with the Rev. Isaac Huntingford; he was now Warden of Winchester College and Bishop of Hereford, and appears to have often visited his old friend in London. Many years after this period, when Mr. Dibdin was Dr. Dibdin, Rector of St. Mary's, Bryanston Square, and Vicar of Exning, Essex, he published a compilation of sermons, termed 'The Sunday Library.'¹ The fourth volume commences with two sermons by Bishop Huntingford, and in a prefatory notice the editor says:

. . . The absolute intrinsic worth of these Discourses must be the best apology for their length.

But, in the task of this selection, I have been influenced also by a feeling, which, as it would be hypocrisy to suppress, so can it never operate to my shame to avow. The publication from which the two ensuing Sermons have been chosen, was first pointed out to me by the friend of the author to whom the second volume is dedicated. That friend was the late Rev. Mr. King, Rector of Worthen in Shropshire; a man of singular urbanity of disposition, and of considerable scholastic attainments; and with whom, in earlier years, I have spent many a cheerful and many a happy hour. He was both my warm friend and my near neighbour; and within his hospitable mansion I used frequently to associate with the amiable and learned author of these Sermons. The reader shall judge for himself of the relative footing on which the Bishop and his late friend stood with each other, by an extract from the concluding portion of the dedicatory epistle of the former to the latter :---

¹ The Sunday Library, or Protestant's Manual for the Sabbath Day; being a Selection of Sermons from Eminent Divines of the Church of England, by the Rev. T. F. Dibdin, D.D., Rector of St. Mary's, Bryanston Square, and Chaplain in Ordinary to his Majesty. Bishop Huntingford's two Sermons are entitled: 'False Philosophy Considered,' and 'On the Preaching of our Lord.' 'Our civil polity hath not been treated with greater moderation than our religion. Both have been vilified, and the event in both cases hath been similar.'

And so on. This theme may be passed over until the paragraph which concerns Mr. King is reached.

'Thus persuaded, through that term of years which by Divine Providence may still be added to our lives, may we remain equally invariable in our Christian and constitutional principles! Nor in these only be constancy shown. But may we also retain and cherish that mutual esteem under a full sense of which this work comes to you; presuming on your known candour to hope, that as it is dedicated to friendship, and wishes to recommend the moral and religious truths of the Gospel, it will, notwithstanding its imperfections, be received and viewed by you with great indulgence.'

The frontispiece of this fourth volume of the 'Sunday Library' is an engraving from Sir Thomas Lawrence's portrait of Bishop Huntingford, representing an intellectual and spiritual face. When Dibdin wrote, the Bishop who was still living—an octogenarian—sent him a short letter dated 'Hereford, August 30, 1831,' which begins :

Dear Sir,—That such a work as the Sunday Library had been published, I did not know till the middle of July last. A gentleman left for me the fourth volume as a present, and be assured a most acceptable one. If *you* were that gentleman [which I was not], I should indeed have been happy to have seen one so intimate with my ever dear friend Mr King.¹

Mr. King, it may be added, had then been dead more than twenty years.

Dr. Dibdin has made no mention of Mrs. King, who probably did not appear often at the meetings between her husband and his circle of male friends. In the short 'Memoir'² prefixed to her principal literary work, which is probably written by the son-in-law, who knew her during the greater part of her married life, the following description is to be found, which, however, enters into no details :

² Memoir of Mrs. King, prefixed to Female Scripture Characters.

^{&#}x27; Reminiscences, chap. xii., 'London.'

MRS. KING

Her vigorous mind embraced opposite qualities; affectionate and indulgent, she could be strict upon occasion, and knew how to enforce authority; possessing a disinterested and almost romantic generosity, she managed with cleverness and scrupulous accuracy all the details of business; devoting herself with zeal to promote the cause of religion and virtue, she had a true liberality in allowing for a difference in opinion in others. An hospitable temper, a graceful familiarity, a lively conversation increased her influence, which was not at all lessened by her joining with cheerfulness in the common amusements of society.

It has been shown in the narrative of Mrs. King's 'Tour in France' that she sometimes attended the theatre. This she did in London as well as Paris. The picture is, however, not complete without an addition to the effect that she was strict as to the character of the pieces; as appears from a letter ¹ of her son-in-law (written in 1806) to his wife:

To the play of all things in the world: the Beaux' Stratagem² at Drury Lane, where Elliston acted Archer, and a new Performer, Mr Penley (a great favourite) Scrub. Yr Mother seems rather shocked at our choice, & says it may be a gentleman's play, but she took out some young ladies who were once in her charge at the theatre, thinking it improper for their audience.

Mr. and Mrs. King's stay in town was prolonged for some years; or rather they spent a portion of each year there. It was in their house in Phillimore Place, which they had lent to Mrs. Smith, that her daughter Frances died. From Mrs. Smith's narrative, in which she does not mention her sister or brother-in-law, it would seem that they were not at Kensington then.

¹ Preserved in a MS. book lent by the Collinson Family to the author of this *Family History*.

² By Farquhar. See Inchbald's British Theatre, vol. xx.

CHAPTER XXIII

SCROPE BERNARD AND HIS FAMILY

Interest displayed by the People of Aylesbury in Banks—The Aylesbury Election of 1802—Open Bribery—Result of the Poll—Decision of the Committee of the House of Commons on the Election—A Semi-Political Entertainment—Scrope Bernard plants his Kimble Estate—He founds a Village School at Kimble—Scrope Bernard enters Parliament as Member for St. Mawes—His Colleagues—Mary Ann Bernard's Diary—The Cooling Family— A Fête at Stowe—Louis XVIII.—Visits to Brighton—Margaret Bernard's Attachment to Henry Pigott.

I HAVE not found any papers bearing on Scrope Bernard's Parliamentary life while he was member for Aylesbury which seem worth transcribing. It was an exciting period, but he did not take a prominent part in the House. For politics, strictly so called, I doubt if he had much taste. In philanthropic legislation he was often interested, especially in all matters connected with Buckinghamshire.

The inhabitants of Aylesbury petitioned Parliament for the gradual, but, if possible, speedy abolition of the Slave trade. I have a draft of this petition in Scrope Bernard's handwriting, which is also mentioned in a letter from the Vicar. Sixty-eight persons signed, all apparently of the professional and trading classes.

At the beginning of the nineteenth century it would seem that the mind and feelings of Aylesbury were strongly exercised on the subject of banks—two establishments of that kind having taken root, perhaps for the first time evoking and focussing all the party spirit latent in that borough. Scrope Bernard transacted business with Rickford's bank, which appears to have been the older establishment of the two, and this was sufficient to make Neale, the new banker, his enemy, or at least his opponent.

Early in 1802 a General Election was known to be

impending. On this occasion Aylesbury overpassed the wide margin of violence and corruption tolerated, if not approved, by the age and nation, and risked the destruction of its Parliamentary existence. Colonel Lake, who, instead of watching over the interests of the town, had been gaining glory in India, thought it well to retire, and an historical contest ensued, which will be narrated in the words of Mr. Gibbs:¹

No election at Aylesbury ever caused more excitement, or was so long remembered as that of 1802; it was known as Bent's. Late elections had passed off quietly, and there were appearances that this would also be a very quiet one—a state of affairs the Aylesbury potwallers did not believe in; they wanted a change, something more moving, and were determined to 'open the borough' as they termed it. Pressure was put on some of the leading townsmen, and a preliminary meeting was held at the Crown Inn, on the 13th of January 1802. . . .

A kind of requisition was then got up to Mr Bent, and in a few days that gentleman was announced to be a candidate. Bribery at elections was not then considered at all disreputable. It was openly and 'honestly' done, and all, or nearly all, partizans engaged in it, either as dispensers or recipients of money; indeed, so open was it, that the town-crier was often engaged to announce that Mr So and So's 'benevolences' would be distributed at such a time and such a place; the free and independent electors would then flock in crowds to receive money from every party, well knowing how impossible it was to serve all. It was no unusual circumstance for a 'potwaller' to make some $\pounds 15$ or $\pounds 20$ of his vote, not hesitating for a moment to levy 'black mail ' on all candidates, many or few.

A potwaller [says Mr. Gibbs elsewhere]² was a man who boiled his own pot, and notwithstanding that he occupied only a portion of a house, he was entitled to a vote; thus two voters might live in one house, if each 'wabbled his own pot'; in fact a potwaller was a lodger boarding himself.

The Aylesbury electors at this period³ exacted no pledges from

¹ Gibbs (Robert), *History of Aylesbury*, 'Parliamentary History (resumed), the Reign of George III,' chap. xxv.

² Ibid., ' Parliamentary History, the Reign of William III.,' chap. xx.

³ Ibid., 'Parliamentary History (resumed), the Reign of George III.,' chap. xxv.

their candidates, cared nothing for Peace, Retrenchment, or Reform; they only required a definite answer to one question— 'How much money have you got?' In Mr Bent's case the answer was satisfactory; he was just the man wanted. Not that they cared for his £3,500—Oh, no! that was a mere flea-bite to them. They calculated that if M^r Bent spent the sum he promised, the other candidates could but behave as handsomely as he, and thus they saw some 10,000 glittering guineas within their grasp. M^r Bent visited the town; he was met by a concourse of people; his horses were detached from his carriage, ropes were affixed, and a lot of men dragged the conveyance round the principal parts of the town, preceded by a band of music; he was drawn in, to all intents and purposes.

The cavalcade drew up at M^r Neale's bank, from the front of which M^r Bent and a M^r Moore addressed the assembly. The other candidates on this occasion were Scrope Bernard, Esq., the late member, and James Du Pré, Esq. Although the name of Thomas T. Fremantle, Esq., —Alexander, Esq., and —Bent, jun, Esq., appear, they were merely nominal candidates put forward to answer the electioneering manœuvres of the others.

Mr. Du Pré, having attempted to dispense with bribery, was treated to a mock funeral procession, and had to give in to the prevailing custom.

Mr Bent [continues the historian of Aylesbury] had no connection whatever with the town; he was a West India merchant of good standing in London; he was 'fished up' as the 'third man' for Aylesbury, and those who went in search would have brought down any one who possessed the requisite qualification, viz: a long purse. Mr Bent was probably a stranger also to the ways and means of managing elections at Aylesbury at that period.

The preparations for this election commenced about the beginning of the year 1802, and after Mr Bent's introduction everything went on merrily; public-houses were opened and 'benevolences' given by the respective candidates as usual, at several inns, the principal ones being the Bull's Head, the Crown, the Lock, the Angel, the Bear, and the Bell. As far as can be known, the gifts to the voters averaged about nine guineas each. Bands of music from Buckingham, Waddesdon, Bicester, and other places paraded the town for weeks, as the election did not take place for six months from the first visit of Mr Bent. 'Snacks,' luncheons, and dinners given to the electors and their wives were of frequent occurrence. Neale the banker, fraternized at the George Inn with Mother Durham the bellman's wife and her friends, at which inn they lunched together; big and little folks were for awhile one happy family, and although there may have been a jealous feeling as to a favourite candidate, the differences were sunk; all parties, with few exceptions, having the same object in view—plunder. Even many women and children in the town went heart and soul into this election contest. There was more division among the Church folks than any other class. The dignitaries were opposed to the innovation of the 'third man,' whilst a majority in the choir were his supporters. One Sunday morning (so the story goes) the clerk, in the usual course gave out LXXVIII. Psalm, 4th verse, O.V. :—

For why? their hearts were nothing Bent.

There was no response from the choir, in fact there was a strike but not a strike up; neither would the singers go first nor the minstrels follow after; a pause took place, when one of the choir, a Bentite, came to the front of the singing loft and gave out the LVII. Psalm, 7th verse, N.V.:--

Oh, God ! my heart is fix'd, 'tis Bent.

Upon which the choir started in full force.¹ Election matters were carried even further, for they found their way to the baptismal font. John Holloway the wheelwright, brought his boy to be christened, and he named him Robert Bent Holloway; he was checkmated by Castle, the soldier, whose son was named Bernard Castle; Woodbridge, the higgler, followed next, his son and heir taking the name of Bernard Woodbridge; the honours were eventually divided by Gibbons, the plumber, bringing up his daughter, and naming her Mary Bent Gibbons.

The account of the proceedings at this election reads strangely at the present day. The nominations took place on a tombstone in the churchyard, and the polling in the County Hall. The Hall was then under repair, and there was a complaint made that the voters could not get to the poll; the evidence before the House of Commons hints at some private passage into the Hall from out of the Bear Inn garden. Mr Woodman, one of the returning officers, in his evidence before the House of Commons, refers to the adjournment from the nomination in the churchyard to the election in the County Hall, from which it appears that when they reached the Hall they found the doors bolted and chained, and

¹ The Vicar interfered, apparently with success.

thirty Irishmen on the other side knocking people about; there was also a complaint that the Hall had been packed by persons passing the private passage through the Gaol. It took two days to poll 453 votes; according to law then, the poll might have been kept open several more days; the result was:—Du Pré, 336; Bent, 271; Bernard, 180. An analysis of the poll showed that of the 271 who voted for Bent, 234 voted for Du Pré also; that 35 voted Bent and Bernard; Bent had two plumpers; 101 voted Bernard and Du Pré; Bernard had seven plumpers; 34 voted Fremantle and Bernard; two who voted for Fremantle participated in the distribution of money.

A petition to Parliament followed this election, and seemed likely to prove a serious business for the town. In 1804 the Committee of the House of Commons decided, after eleven days deliberation :

'That James Du Pré, Esq. is duly elected a Burgess to serve in the present Parliament.

'That Robert Bent, Esq. is not duly elected a Burgess to serve in the present Parliament for the said Borough.

'That Thomas F. Fremantle, Esq. is not duly elected a Burgess to serve in the present Parliament for the said Borough.

'That it appears to this Committee that at the said election Robert Bent, Esq. was, by his agents, guilty of bribery.

'That it appears to the Committee such a notorious system of corruption was found, and such instances of individual acts of bribery were committed previous to the said election with a view to influence the same, as to render it incumbent on the Committee to submit the same to the most serious consideration of the House, in order that such proceedings may be instituted thereon as the House in its wisdom may think proper to adopt.'

Especial reference was made by the Committee to some townsmen who were severally and respectively engaged in the same system of corruption.

In fact poor Mr. Bent was in imminent danger of a prosecution; but he escaped this further mortification, and appears to have lived quietly as a private gentleman for the rest of his life, making no second attempt to sit in Parliament, and keeping quite clear of the scene of his troubles. Mr. Du Pré was the conquering hero of the election, and continued to represent Aylesbury until 1812. Scrope Bernard's name does not appear in the declaration of the Committee of the House of Commons; he had evidently retired in disgust from the affair, and it was, no doubt, believed that the substitution of the Hon. Thomas Grenville, brother to the Marquess of Buckingham, would ensure a triumph for the party; but in the contest, which took place in 1804, he was beaten by William Cavendish, Esq. The result of the Parliamentary inquiry as regarded the offending town was, that it was spared the penalty of disfranchisement,¹ but that the Three Hundreds of Aylesbury were annexed to the Borough, every person within their limits, who would have possessed a vote had he lived in the Borough, becoming entitled to the privilege. It was hoped that the evil influences at work within the town might thus be neutralised.

It is almost superfluous to add that these contests and their results caused much bitter feeling in Aylesbury and the neighbourhood. Had Thomas Bernard deferred writing his father's life until that time, he would hardly have lauded the gratitude of the townspeople; but a new generation was, of course, springing up, and the kindnesses of former days were forgotten.

Some memoranda² remain showing that Scrope Bernard prepared answers to any charges that might be brought against him. There is especial mention of that very usual character 'a mysterious stranger.' The following notes were probably compiled for the use of the Marquess and his brother the forthcoming candidate:

Those who opposed Mr. Bernard chiefly consisted of :--

1—The old opposition who on all occasions were adverse to the Marquess of Buckingham and his connections :

2—Those tradesmen, who took up the cause of the queried men, having money owing to them by those men, which they had expected to receive out of their gratuities. Among these were J^{no} Marsh, Will^m Marsh, T. Berry, &c.

3--Those who were partisans with Messrs Neale & Dell in the contest between the two Banks.

¹ Gibbs, History of Aylesbury. Lipscomb, Hist. Bucks, vol. ii., 'Aylesbury.'

² MSS. at Nether Winchendon.

4—Those who thought, or pretended, they had not been sufficiently noticed by Mr. Bernard, such as Hickman the apothecary, Lathwell a retired Tradesman.

The 'queried men' were, no doubt, persons whose right to vote had been questioned; and apparently the right was disallowed, since their partisans, as the account implied, were unable to obtain any money.

A letter ¹ from Mrs. Scrope Bernard, written from Winchendon to her husband, whose residence at the moment is not specified, probably belongs to this time, but is not dated. She mentions a proposed entertainment, which would seem to have been at least semi-political, and proposes an extension of the invitations. 'One trouble, expense & fatigue' —the last word underscored—' will do for all and then its over.' Then comes a suggestive passage :

Collins has told me that he met on the road a Mr Baldwin, who asked him if you had given a feast, as Mr Winslow told Mr B that you had sent him a Note of invitation, & shew'd him it at Aylesbury market—Mr Winslow wanted Mr Baldwin to come with him to Winchendon, but Mr B— replied—'he had no invitation from Mr Bernard or he should have liked to have come, provided the day was not a very busy one with him.' Collins begged me to write to you about this.

I have no certain knowledge, but think that Mr. Baldwin was probably a superior farmer from the neighbourhood of Kimble, whose name is mentioned elsewhere; that name was found, in or about Monks Risborough, within my memory, but appears to be no longer known in the locality.

The party was evidently to be of a varied character. Sir George Lee, the principal person invited, was leaving for Worthen, and therefore unable to come. Mr. Goodall, of Dinton, had accepted. 'Mr. Hedges told Collins that there required no answer, & he only said "very well."' It was not necessarily a gentleman's party exclusively, as there was some doubt whether 'Madam Franklin' should be invited. For some unexplained reason Monday was the chosen day,

¹ MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.

which was inconvenient for getting in provisions, and made Sunday work for the servants, as Mrs. Bernard complains. She adds: 'I believe Collins has got musicians but none from Aylesbury.' And in a postscript: 'I have just heard that there is a disappointment amongst the musicians, for the Haddenham ones are affronted, because they were not allowed to play at Mr. Grubb's—therefore they have refused to play here—but we shall have Long Crendon men, & 7 in all with Crowton,' who probably belonged to Cuddington.

In this year Mr. Bernard, as appears by a document, was Captain of Aylesbury Infantry Volunteers. This is the only mention I have found of the corps, but he had been in the Militia some years previously. Several letters from his friend Mr. Browne, who seems to have held a responsible position in that corps, and partly through Scrope's influence with the Marquess of Buckingham, enter into some details concerning the officers and the movements of the Militia. They chiefly belong to the May of 1794, and were written from Hungerford, Marlbro' (which the writer styles ' Headquarters'), Salisbury, &c.; probably at a time when Scrope was detained in town by Parliamentary duties. The encampment that year was expected to take place at Weymouth. Apparently, Scrope had then been some time in the service, for he was well remembered in some of the towns, as Mr. Browne tells him, and his absence regretted.

So far as Scrope Bernard was concerned, one effect of the defeat seems to have been an increased affection for his Kimble property. This did not intimate any vindictive feeling towards Aylesbury, where he still had friends and supporters, since Kimble was perhaps a little nearer the town than Winchendon. But in every interval of leisure his active mind was intent upon new schemes; and after rounding his estate by dint of negotiations with neighbouring proprietors, he commenced planting on a large scale, apparently with a view to building a mansion, the manor house of Kimble and another gentleman's house having been nearly, if not entirely, demolished. The letters and bills, which have been preserved, show that many thousands of young trees must have been planted by Scrope Bernard, and that much of the timber which now adorns his district of the Chiltern hills, and is visible for several miles round, dates from this time.

The trees chiefly mentioned are oak, birch, Dutch elm and witch elm, alders, sycamores, horse-chestnuts, acacias, and pine-asters¹ there were also ornamental shrubs, and even plants of smaller growth, in large numbers.

Notes of repairs, alterations, and additions to the homesteads are also numerous. Mr. Bernard must have spent days in superintending these arrangements, and as he can scarcely have travelled from London, or even driven from Winchendon, on every occasion, to return the same day, he probably lodged at the Great Kimble Inn, which, during his ownership, and for some time after, bore the name of 'The Bernard Arms,' and is now called 'The Bear and Cross,' from the blazon of the Bernard and Tyringham arms on its sign.

Unluckily, it may be surmised that the expenditure in the two Kimbles, and the adjoining parishes—for Mr. Bernard eventually possessed land in five ²—prevented him from purchasing the 'Winchendon Hill Farm,' when the Rev. Sir Charles Cave, as he then was, sold it in 1804. He bought only the alienated moiety of the advowson, and the Hill Farm passed to Mr. John Rose, in whose family it has continued ever since. Sundry additions were indeed made to his original Winchendon estate ³ of further messuages and fields in Cuddington and Haddenham, but these were probably acquired before he became so engrossed in the Kimble property.

¹ Letters, Lists, Receipted Bills, and Instructions, at Nether Winchendon.

² Great Kimble, Little Kimble, Ellesborough, Monks Risborough, Princes Risborough, Little Hampden. Sir Scrope was anxious to collect all possible information about the Courts of the various manors he acquired; with what result I do not know; but at Nether Winchendon I have heard that he held the last Court Baron there ever was.

^s Lipscomb, Hist. Bucks, vol. i., 'Nether Winchendon.'

In 1803 a gamekeeper was to be solemnly installed on the Kimble estate by the following deed : ¹

I Scrope Bernard Esquire Lord of the Manors of Bucks) to wit.) Great Kimble Little Kimble Fennell Grove alias Kimblewick and Marshall's alias Marsh in the County of Bucks do hereby nominate authorize and appoint William Bray of Great Kimble aforesaid yeoman to be my Gamekeeper of and within my said Manors of Great Kimble Little Kimble Fennell Grove and Marshalls in the County aforesaid with full power licence and authority to kill any Hare pheasant partridge or any other game whatsoever in and upon my said Manors of Great Kimble Little Kimble Fennell Grove and Marshalls for my sole use and immediate benefit and also to take and seize all such Guns Bows Greyhounds setting Dogs lurcher or other Dogs to kill hares or conies tramells lowbells hays or other nets harepipes snares or other engines for the taking and killing of conies hares pheasants partridges or other game as within the precincts of my said Manors of Great Kimble Little Kimble Fennell Grove and Marshalls shall be used by any person or persons who by law are prohibited to keep or use the same. Given under my hand and seal this ---- day of August in the year one thousand eight hundred and three.

Mr. Bernard's seal—a demi-bear with motto, 'Bear and Forbear'—was already affixed to this decree, when so many emendations appear to have suggested themselves, necessitating unsightly erasures and insertions, that it was consigned to a drawer. I have not found its successor, the fair copy; but this original draft appears to contain the latest improvements. It was some time in hand, being apparently dated at first '25th of June'² and then '10th of August.' Both dates were eventually superseded.

79

¹ MS. at Nether Winchendon.

² There does not seem, indeed, to be any evidence that William Bray, or any one else, ever was appointed, in this formal manner, gamekeeper—which would, I am told, have made it a freehold office, and thus rendered him irremovable. Perhaps Mr. Bernard thought better of it.

A more important transaction connected with Scrope Bernard's ownership of Kimble is the foundation of a village school. The officiating clergymen of Great Kimble had for years past resided at Great Hampden and taken the two parishes. It is from thence that Mr. Grimshaw, who must have been a curate, as his name does not appear in the list of incumbents either in Kimble, Hampden, or any neighbouring parish, dated the following letter.¹ The vicar of the two parishes, Mr. Forester,² was evidently very much of an absentee. He corresponded at one time largely with Mr. Bernard on the subject of land, but his letters are generally dated from some London address.

Sir.-I was much indebted to you for the favour of yours and flattered by your approbation of all our arrangements at the School at Great Kimble—And though it is now in its infant state. its good effects are already, and will I trust materially improve with time .--- The children are regular in their attendance, well behaved, and attentive, and I am sure our choice could not have fallen on one more qualified to superintend than Mrs. Beckett .---Considering the due observance of the Sabbath a point never to be overlooked in the education of the children of the Poor, I ventured to add Sunday to our original plan of Instruction, and in so doing, as it gives a fuller effect to the object of the Institution. I hope I did not presume too far in thinking I should have your concurrence.--Mrs. Beckett will, I have no doubt, take great pleasure in informing you of the little details of our plan, to which I mean to add that of monthly examinations, to ascertain the progress that is made; and I have particularly requested Mr. Redding [?] and the other farmer occasionally to attend by way of giving a further sanction to the utility of the Institution.

I beg to repeat the satisfaction I shall take in doing all in my power to promote its success, and am highly gratified in thinking I have your concurrence in the same cause—and we are much indebted to you for the Catechism Tables, one of which I ordered to be hung.

I have to lament that there is little probability of Mr. Forester paying a visit into Bucks, as I know the pleasure he would feel in accepting your kind invitation, as I should likewise in being of the party.

¹ MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.

² His name is recorded by Lipscomb as Vicar of the two parishes. The letters to Mr. Bernard are at Nether Winchendon.

With many thanks for your goodness and for your kind assurances to Mrs. Beckett that you fully relied on my management of the School, I have the honour to remain,

Sir

Your very obliged and humble servant

T. GRIMSHAW.

Hampden, August 30th, 1806.

I have no further particulars of this school; it probably included Little Kimble, in which Mr. Bernard evidently took much interest, and on which, to judge from the manner of referring the arrangement to him, he must have spent a considerable sum of money. The invitation alluded to by Mr. Grimshaw was probably to Winchendon, where the three gentlemen would have gone thoroughly into the business of the school, and would probably have driven to pay it a visit, or more than one.

It is interesting to note how the promoters dwell on the marked improvement in the morals and manners which ordinarily followed the establishment of schools as a test of their usefulness, because these are points which have in many respects lost their pre-eminence in more recent times. But compensation, or consolation, must be sought in the multitude of subjects now forcibly instilled into the infant mind. Some of these would no doubt have puzzled good Mrs. Beckett as much as her scholars. But we must in these days live in hope of seeing both the rural and urban population brought to a high pitch of perfection in every way, albeit by very circuitous methods.

In this year, 1806, Scrope Bernard re-entered Parliament, and without trouble. He became the representative of St. Mawes in Cornwall, a pocket borough belonging to the Marquess of Buckingham. Whatever may be said against the arrangements which were common before the first Reform Bill, boroughs of this description offered a refuge to persons, often worthy and suitable candidates, who were unable to endure a succession of such contests as the Aylesbury election of 1802, and probably involved, in many cases,

VOL. IV.

less loss of self-respect than the unpleasant process of courting the populace.

St. Mawes was not a populous place. Its history and position as a parliamentary borough are described in an interesting volume by Mr. W. P. Courtney:¹

When Queen Elizabeth was seeking for some hamlets in Cornwall to be dignified with the honour of choosing representatives for the House which the Tudor Sovereigns designed to pack with their nominees, she could not find one better adapted for her purpose than the little town of St. Mawes. Small as was the town, 'one street under a hill,' it was yet larger than the borough, and in order that the franchise might be kept in as few hands as possible, the right of representation was limited to the Mayor with the free and sworn tenants of the borough. They numbered about twenty, and these fortunate electors returned two members to Parliament from 1562 to 1832.

At the time when Scrope Bernard became one of its representatives, it was, as already implied, the property of the Marquess of Buckingham.

On whichever side his sympathies were ranged, the handful of electors for St. Mawes—they numbered in 1816 only twenty-two in all, and several of that number were revenue officers incapacitated for voting—were required under pains and penalties to enlist themselves under the same banner.

The two members who retired in 1806 were Sir William Young and William Windham. Mr. Bernard's colleagues during his long tenure of the seat were—Lord Ebrington, George Granville Leveson-Gower, afterwards second Duke of Sutherland, Francis Horner, Dr. Joseph Phillimore, and Sir Codrington Edmund Carrington. When Francis Horner was nominated for the post in 1813, one of the Marquess's agents wrote to him :

that a seat would be vacant in ten days, which would be offered to him without any stipulation, save that of resignation, should his opinions on politics differ from those of the patron, and free

82

¹ The Parliamentary Representation of Cornwall to 1832, by William Prideaux Courtney.

from all expense excepting a dinner to the voters, which would not amount to more than $\pounds 30$ or $\pounds 40$.

Mr. Bernard sat for this borough, 'with a slight break,' until his death, twenty-four years later. His son Francis, who accompanied him as canvasser on one of his election journeys, described the unbounded hospitality of Mr. and Mrs. Jago, by whom they were entertained, as being the only severe tax on the constitution of the candidate and his friends.

Other events of course chequered the life of the family during the years which have been noted. The serious illness of Mr. Thomas Bernard in 1804 will be recorded in another chapter, as it occasioned a change in his plan of life. About this time the Diary,¹ or rather Year-book, kept by Scrope Bernard's younger daughter, Mary Ann, becomes of use. After noting her own birth in 1797, the writer proceeds to the events of the year 1805:

My Greatgrandmother Mrs. Mills died April 10th in her 85th year. We quitted the house in Abingdon Street. My Father left the Banking House of Ransom, Morland & Co. and joined that of Praeds & Co. . . . 1806. Live in a house in Burlington Street, the corner of Clifford Street.

This kind-hearted lady is thus described by her greatgrand-daughter, Mary Ann Spencer (Mrs. Glanville when the letter was written), in a letter to her daughter-in-law, Mrs. C. Vere Spencer :

My youthful idea of a Gt Gd Mama is a stout old lady sitting, with a high cap & black mittens, with her hands before her, in the largest arm chair in the room, and giving me a penny when I recollected the Text of the Sermon on Sunday; and also as being the happy possessor of some delicious candied pine-apple.

William Bernard, the eldest son of Scrope, matriculated at Oxford in July, 1804.² Scrope Bernard's three elder

² Foster (Joseph), *Alumni Oxonienses*, being the Matriculation Roll of the University.

¹ For some years in the possession of her late daughter, Miss Harriett Frances Spencer, of Oxford, who copied it from the original MS. I am not certain that all was preserved. It is now at Wheatfield, Oxon.

sons had been successively sent to school. William, as appears by a very stiff and proper letter, in large handwriting, and written evidently by order, was an upper school-boy at a preparatory school. Whether he was partly educated at any other school I have no means of knowing; his grandparents appear to have superintended his education. That Francis was at Westminster is all I can ascertain with regard to his school career.

Thomas Tyringham, my father, had a more complicated education. I have heard him say that, in very early youth, he was for a short time at Westminster, and probably as a day boy. After that he appears, by an allusion in a family letter, to have been at Shackleton-perhaps Shacklewell near Hackney. He then went to Harrow, whence he was removed by his father, on account of some change of masters; probably the retirement of Dr. Drury, in 1805, was the immediate cause. At Harrow he was for some time fag to Lord Byron. Fagging was then a tyrannical institution. and my father always spoke of Lord Byron as a peculiarly brutal and tyrannical master. The rest of his school-time he spent at Eton, where he was much more comfortable. After being fag to the second Duke of Sutherland, then probably known as Earl Gower, who was of a milder type than his previous fag-master, he became free of that bondage. At Eton he knew Shelley, who was looked upon by the boys, who did not foresee his future fame, as excitable almost to insanity. During his schooldays he wrote very characteristic letters to his father; in one he states that at Harrow every boy in the fourth form had a shilling a week pocket-money, and in another he informs his father that there were 'three fevers at one time' in Eton.

The following letter from William Bernard's mother, describing a visit to him in his second set of rooms at Brasenose, is probably of 1805 or 1806; the only date is 'Nov^{br} 3rd,' and the letter is addressed to her husband:

We drove from Oxford last Thursday to dinner-for unluckily my Father did not reach Oxford till seven o'clock on the Wednesday eveng.-- & Willy said that we must not leave the Town till his Grandfather came, as he would be affronted to think we run away just as he was coming.-I found that my father had not heard from my mother when I was to be at Oxford, & he arrived from Cheltenham with a family party-the Williams's & Charlotte Mills & the Brown's, which unfortunately took him to the Roebuck Inn, as their Post Chaises run for a Shilling a mile, & at the Star for fourteen pence a mile, and in a long journey from Cheltenham to London it makes a vast difference in the expence-however we could not have been more together, as my stay was short after he arrived, only that it would have been pleasanter to have met at the same Inn.-I went on the Monday because it only misted, and by then we got to Wheatley it began to rain very fast.-We arrived safe and we spent our time very delightfully, but we found that Willy's rooms were changed & he was at the top in the same rooms that Mr. Barnett used to occupy;-after this term he is to take his choice of rooms which he is to keep as long as he is in Oxford.

I thought him much improved in looks & in great spirits—we took one breakfast & one Teadrink with him, & we breakfasted once with Tom Baker & my father—Our beaus we [so] constantly had with us that we appear'd quite gay.—Mary Ann likes Oxford better she says than London, Brighton, or Winchendon—and she wants us to live there—she was ready to cry when we came away, a thing I never knew her ready to do before at quitting any place.

Mary Ann was destined to pass many years of her life within a drive of Oxford, and ended her days in the University town itself.

The rest of the letter contains some particulars of Winchendon. Will Sherriff, a farmer's pig-keeper, had attempted to cut the throat of little George Cooling. It was desirable that he should find a situation as soon as possible. 'I think his mother ought not to be studyed; all say that she's a bad woman, & encourages him to be wicked.' The surprising part of this account is that 'a situation' should be considered desirable for this ruffian—and that at a time when a theft over the value of forty shillings was punished by hanging. The Sherriff family have long since left Nether Winchendon.

In another letter Mrs. Scrope Bernard mentions that she

has drunk her husband's health on his wedding-day, and wishes him and Frank many happy returns of it. The year is not given, but it was probably about this time.

All the news is nothing but sickness, accidents, quarrelling & bad weather—Old Mr. Cooling not likely to live the day out—and Vicary has been to the Justice Meeting to swear an assault against Sally Campbell—Mary Ann has had a very bad finger from the sting of one of your bees. . . How very late the harvest will be—for it is raining away now at such a rate, being old St. Swithin's day; our Winchendon apples are christening.

The relations with the Cooling family were exceedingly cordial. On one occasion Mr. Bernard, being at Winchendon, apparently alone, as I heard, attended a christening feast held in his kitchen. Mrs. Bernard was there on the occasion of another birth. She spent some time at the bedside, and then, the event having taken place on Sunday morning, she went to church and brought back the clergyman to baptize privately, or, as the expression then ran,¹ 'halfbaptize' the child, standing godmother herself to 'Caroline Eliza.'²

Pencils and paints were great amusements to the young people in the country, and a Mr. Jones was their chosen instructor. On one occasion Mrs. Bernard writes: 'I should like him to come directly after next Sunday week, & to bring with him materials for beginning a miniature of my darling Mary Ann.'

Mrs. Scrope Bernard's allusion to Brighton implies that the family had already paid at least one visit there; but it is not till 1807 that I find the record of such an excursion in the diary of Mary Ann Bernard : 'Went to Bath in February, No. 21, Brook Street, and left it for Salisbury on the way to Brighton, the 18th of April.' Her mother's health may have been the reason of these movements; but the visit to Bath does not seem to have been repeated, while Brighton became evidently a favourite place of resort.

¹ And still runs in villages, and even elsewhere.

² Afterwards Mrs. Mew. Died within the last twenty years.

The following year, 1808, was more remarkable. The Diarist writes :

Went to a fête at Stowe given in honour of the Comte de Lille (Louis 18th) and the French nobility. I danced with Mr. Thomas Fremantle.

This gentleman, afterwards Sir Thomas Fremantle, and eventually the first Lord Cottesloe, had at that period not completed his tenth year, and Miss Mary Ann Bernard was about eleven months older. It was then customary to have only one partner for the whole evening.

Julia Smith, the young lady's aunt, has also left a record of this event :

Janry 12 Louis 18, his Brother, and all the other members of the Bourbon family except Beaujolis¹ [*sic*] went to Stowe, M^{rs} . Buckingham, on a visit of some days, the house being filled with french & other Nobility—Friday 16 a most sumptuous ball & supper was given to 300 Persons, & they proceeded to Oxford. My son Bernard was at the ball, where everything was splendid and elegant—The Bourbon family helped to plant 4 clumps of oaks, 8 in each, a lasting memorial of their visit to Stowe.

This must have been the occasion on which, as I have heard my father relate, the Marquess of Buckingham greatly delighted Louis XVIII. by his mode of getting over a serious difficulty. Unable to greet his guest by that royal title, which was not then recognized by the English Government, he said, on descending the great staircase at Stowe to receive the King :—' J'ai l'honneur de saluer le premier gentilhomme de l'Europe'—which Louis certainly was in point of birth.

The King, Queen, and the Royal Family—that is the Count of Artois, Duke and Duchess of Angoulême and Duke of Berry, in this year took up their abode at Hartwell House; where the Queen died some years later. Their residence here lasted until the Restoration, but, besides sun-

¹ Reminiscences. 'Beaujolis' should be 'Beaujolais.' He was a son of Philippe Egalité, Duke of Orleans, and brother of Louis Philippe. He died young. dry relics and traditions belonging to the mansion, the chief memorial of this sojourn is perhaps the name of 'Bourbon Street,' in Aylesbury, so-called in honour of the illustrious exiles; though hardly worthy of its grand appellation. The Royal Family and household apparently kept very much to themselves, and had consequently little influence on the neighbourhood.

In this year the break in Scrope Bernard's Parliamentary life probably occurred, since his daughter records: 'Lived principally at Winchendon and Brighton. The following year he took a house in Parliament Street, which the family inhabited for several years when in town.

In the autumn Mr. and Mrs. Scrope Bernard and their daughters paid another visit to Brighton,¹ which, under the auspices of the Prince Regent, was becoming—from having been an obscure fishing town—one of the most fashionable and attractive resorts in England. I have heard that the Bernards received more than an average share of invitations to his fanciful new Palace, the Pavilion, because the Prince was struck with the appearance of their stately and handsome eldest daughter, Margaret, who, in 1809, was in her twenty-first year. But she was not dazzled by the grandeur of the royal circle; her thoughts were turned towards a very different sphere.

'In November,' writes her sister, 'Margaret first met Henry Pigott at a ball at Brighton.' He was a young Irish officer, just returned from active service, I believe. A son of his² told me that Mr. Pigott and his comrades of the 82nd Regiment had hesitated about accepting the invitation to this ball; they were weary and weather beaten, and their uniforms fitter for the battle-field than the ball-room. Finally some of them decided to go, and the enthusiasm which there greeted every soldier was only the more strongly evoked by the manifest signs of their toils and perils. Margaret Bernard gave her heart to the handsome and spirited young hero, and in a very few weeks became engaged to him.

¹ Diary of Mary Ann Bernard.

² The late General Henry de Rinzy Pigott.

88

Mr. Bernard disapproved of this attachment, which afforded no assured provision for the future. He was of course desirous to know something of the young man's family and connections, and a letter from a resident in Loughrea, co. Galway, in some degree supplied the desired information. Henry Pigott's widowed mother and two daughters—the third being well married in county Cork were living in Loughrea. Of the father this correspondent says:

The late Mr. Pigott was Rector of the parish of Dunsandle¹ and held other good benefices. His father was Archdeacon Pigott & nephew or great nephew to Bishop Whitfield who brought him to this diocese from the Queen's County, he being younger brother to Mr. Pigott of Cappard, one of the oldest families of the English settlers within the Pale. Mr. Daly's words respecting them were that from father to son, since they first came hither, their conduct in life had been as respectable as their birth was honourable. Their first introduction into the country [apparently meaning 'county'] was in the year 1750.

This was, so far, very satisfactory; but it is clear that the two boys Henry and William Pigott had to make their way in the world by their own exertions, and they began early, by running away from school—as it would have been called in different times—to assist in repelling a French attack on Galway. For this service they each obtained a commission in the army without purchase. This was probably in the year 1798. A great-grand-daughter of Captain Henry Pigott writes :

I have the whole account of the invasion of Connaught in the 'Annual Register' of that year with the various proclamations by the Lord Lieutenant, the High Sheriffs, and the 'Provisional Government' instituted by France for the Province of Connaught.

¹ These particulars have been forwarded to me by Mrs. C. Norman, a descendant of Capt. Henry Pigott, and the account is corroborated by a letter from the present Rector of Loughrea, to her mother, Mrs. Walton. The Rector of Dunsandle probably lived chiefly in Loughrea, where he died. In Burke's *Landed Gentry* it is stated that the Archdeacon came from Cork. (See 'Pigott of Eagle Hill.') From the evidence given above it would seem that the family must have been confused with another family of Pigott.

The report was no doubt satisfactory up to a certain point, vet Mr. Bernard was not reconciled to the engagement; he had probably expected a distinguished alliance for Margaret, and the prospect appeared to him very forlorn. Moreover he undoubtedly valued his daughter's society, and was proud of her; the prospect of her settlement in the far west of Ireland chilled his hopes for her and for himself. She had become useful to him in many small matters of business, such as forwarding the right letters and transmitting news with comments, and had assisted him in the heraldic amusements which filled up some of his leisure hours. For music she had considerable talent, which her uncle and aunt endeavoured to develop by good teaching when she visited them at the Foundling Hospital. She sang and played the harp with great taste. Her father had a small harp made for her, and she played to Haydn on his last visit to England, when she was in her sixth year.

Parental authority was law in those days. Mr. Bernard forbade all meetings and all correspondence, notwithstanding that Margaret attained her majority in the month after the first meeting—and the young officer considered it a point of honour to acquiesce.

In a short time Mr. Pigott's regiment was ordered to Spain, the Peninsular War was commencing. It was no doubt at this juncture that the young lady was told she might see her betrothed in front of her father's house, the regiment being on its final march through London. She had become ill from grief, but rose from her couch, rushed to the window, took a last look, and fainted.¹

From that time forth, during a period of over five years, Margaret had no tidings, save the negative information conveyed by the lists of killed and wounded; ² which she always contrived to peruse.

 $^{\rm 1}$ This was told me by an old servant, then known as 'Betsy,' afterwards Mrs. Jones.

² I had this information from her son, General Pigott.

90

CHAPTER XXIV

FURTHER HISTORY OF THE ROYAL INSTITUTION

Thomas Bernard assists to Form the Jennerian Society—The State of the Royal Institution—Thomas Bernard's Projects—Difference between Him and Count Rumford as to the Administration of the Royal Institution— Fashionable Science—The Original Documents of the Royal Institution— The Lectures of Sir Humphry Davy and Rev. Sydney Smith—Sir Thomas Bernard's Regard for Sir Humphry Davy—Thomas Young—Dr. Dibdin's Lectures on Literature—Coleridge's Powers of Conversation—Later Lectures at the Royal Institution—The Last Years of Count Rumford's Career.

THE work in which Thomas Bernard had enlisted the services of his sister Fanny was only one of many philanthropic efforts which occupied him during this period. Towards the end of the year 1802, in which the Act for improving the condition of factory children had been passed, Mr. Wilberforce noted in his Diary :¹

Bernard and I busy together about education plan for children of lower orders.

And he wrote the following letter,² addressed, 'Thomas Bernard, Esq., Foundling Hospital,' upon this topic:

Broomfield, Nov. 2, 1802.

My dear Sir,—I have only received your letter this morning, and I hasten to assure you that if you prefer bringing forward the paper on Friday, I will certainly attend; and I beg you will tell me without reserve what you really wish. The truth is that with friends I am perhaps too open, but then I depend on their being equally open with me; and unless they are so, I may not act as they would wish me, from believing that they would have

- ¹ Wilberforce (Robert, Isaac, and Samuel).
- ² Life of William Wilberforce, by his Sons, vol. iii., chap. xvii.

expressed all their mind. I assure you, sincerely, that I am always most gratefully employed, as well as in my own judgement, most usefully, when I am engaged in supporting your benevolent exertions; and I beg you will always call on me when you have occasion for me;—doing me the justice, for it is no more than justice, to believe that I shall answer to your summons. Having some morning business to get through, I am very unwilling to go to town, till I fix these; but if you think these measures cannot be going forward without talking the matter over, I will sacrifice a morning; for it is an entire morning's sacrifice to me to be at all in London, where I am always in the situation of a horse in a summer's day, on whom the flies settle, the instant he stops.

May it please God, long to continue to us your valuable labours, and bless you, as He has hitherto done, with the invention, the judgement, and the various powers of execution required for enabling you to discharge with effect your difficult services. Accept all this warm from the heart. And if you wish me to attend on Friday, believe me that I shall do it, please God, with great pleasure.

Yours, my dear Sir, Ever affectionately W. WILBERFORCE.

In the January of 1803 Mr. Bernard assisted to form the Jennerian Society.

The benefit of Dr. Jenner's invaluable discovery of vaccination as a preventive of the small-pox [says Mr. Baker], though it had been made in England, had been received and extended in Germany, France, and other foreign countries with more attention and advantage than in this. To supply this remedy to the poor, and to watch over its progress and promote its effects, are the objects of the Jennerian Society; which enrolls among its members a higher class of individuals than is to be found in any similar Society in this kingdom.

During this year the condition of the Royal Institution was a subject of anxiety and consideration. In March 1804 Mr. Bernard suggested the plan of the ladies' committee of the Society for Bettering the Condition of the Poor, already noticed. In the succeeding May Wilberforce writes in his Diary : ¹

¹ Life of William Wilberforce, vol. iii., chap. xix.

19...—Dinner.—Bernard, Mrs. Stephen, James Stephen, William Hoare, Mr. and Mrs. Henry Thornton, Teignmouth, Cornish, and Macaulay. Much talk with Bernard about Royal Institution and other usefuls;—he full of useful, and many of them splendid projects.

Thomas Bernard's time from this date to 1810 was mainly taken up with the development of these projects.¹ But during this period he also lent assistance to Mr. Wilberforce in return for the help afforded him. He joined with him in 1805 for the purpose of re-establishing the Naval and Military Bible Society; and with him, Mr. Bonar and others, in forming the Patriotic Fund. In 1807 he gave his support to the African Institution for the civilisation of Africa and for watching over the execution of the laws for abolishing the slave trade.

Before proceeding to any account of the new schemes the vicissitudes of the Royal Institution claim attention, since it at this time passed through a crisis which threatened its very existence. The adaptation of its original system, which ensued, was, as might be expected, a subject of controversy. I am obliged to borrow my knowledge of this troubled time from two Memoirs of Count Rumford, written by persons who took his side of the question, as I have not found any other account.

In March 1801 Count Rumford wrote to his daughter: 'Bernard says they are crazy about it. It was certainly gratifying to me to see the honourable list of Lords, Dukes, &c., as fifty guinea subscribers. It is a very extensive establishment, and will cost a great deal of money; but I hope it will be an equal advantage to the world, as the labour and expense of forming it have been great.'

In spite of these great names, however, and the large subscriptions, the Institution was evidently unable to pay its way. This is admitted by Dr. H. Bence Jones,² a partisan of Rumford, who wrote the following particulars to Mr. Ellis:

¹ Life of Sir Thomas Bernard, by Rev. James Baker.

² Bence Jones, The Royal Institution, chap. ii.

It is very clear to me that Count Rumford fell out with Mr. Bernard and with Sir John Hippisley.¹ The fact was that Rumford's idea of workshops and kitchen, industrial school, mechanics' institution, model exhibition, social clubhouse, and scientific committees to do everything, &c., &c., was much too big and unworkable for a private body, and was fitted only for an absolute wealthy government, and was going rapidly into difficulties which, in 1803, led to the proposal to shut up the affair and sell it off. Rumford, seeing he could not have his way, went to Paris. Mr. Bernard and Sir John Hippisley again took up the Institution, and by Davy's help carried it on, without any workshops or mechanics' institute or kitchen, or model exhibition, but with experimental researches, libraries, and a mineralogical collection, which were, according to Rumford's ideas, for the benefit of the rich, and by no means capable of doing any good to the poor,-the object he had in view in his Society for the Diffusion of Useful Knowledge.²

After thus admitting that the Institution was in straits, from which it must either be delivered as best might be, or perish, Dr. Bence Jones gives further particulars to Mr. Ellis in a captious strain. It was going far to assert that none of the researches, libraries, collections, or lectures would benefit the poor, and it was unlikely that Thomas Bernard would be the man to deprive them of privileges; indeed, Dr. Jones quotes from Mr. Webster a statement that Of the workmen to be instructed some were sent by Lord Winchelsea, Sir Thomas Bernard, Lady Palmerston, &c., and when they were thought to be sufficiently instructed, they returned to the part of the country from which they had come, and practised what they had learned and taught others.

This department must have been given up, like others, because it did not answer—probably the working classes were not sufficiently prepared to respond to the opportunities afforded them.

Further on Mr. Ellis says:³

¹ This name is spelt by Ellis and Bence Jones 'Hippesley,' but incorrectly, as may be ascertained by the *Baronetages* and other books mentioning the family.

² Ellis, Memoir of Sir Benjamin Thompson, chap. vii., p. 434.

⁸ Ibid., chap. vii., p. 439.

Dr. Jones writes to me as follows:

Davy gave a lecture ' on the plan which it is proposed to adopt for improving the Royal Institution, and rendering it permanent.' This gives a general view of the change which took place in Rumford's plan, but it gives no names. . . . I have as yet got nothing more definite except a statement, which I cannot find to quote, on the number of enemies that Rumford made before he left in 1802. But of indefinite corroborating facts there are many. The greatest is that his relationship with Mr. Bernard and the other managers, excepting Sir Joseph Banks, ceased entirely. He wrote to the clerk of the Institution that 'he wished to hear how things went on, for he had no one to tell him.' The day almost that he left, his arrangements were changed, regarding the terms of admission. The thing was done hastily. The great object he had in view of a mechanics' school, workshop, &c., was immediately stopped.

The favourable report he made of the success of his work—a report read after he had almost started—was discredited by Mr. Bernard, and I am much mistaken if the managers did not suspect the accounts 'had been cooked,' so to say, for they called in an accountant. Mr. Bernard says 'Upon the whole the Visitors have the pleasure of stating to the Annual Meeting that they conceive there is nothing that merits censure, and much that deserves approbation.'

But not a bit of approbation do they give that I see. Count Rumford's name never occurs in the minutes of the managers, and they ought to have given him the highest praise, at least for his ideas in forming 'The Rumford Institution' as I shall call it. The Bernard Institution which came after it for seven years, was nothing but giving 'fashion to science,' instead of 'usefulness of science to poor and rich,' which is my motto for Rumford's Institution. But his idea was utterly beyond a private society.

This is of course the whole point. A change was unavoidable. The necessity of parting with Webster, and perhaps others, may have been regretted, as it was by Ellis and Bence Jones, but was unavoidable. According to the last-named writer:

Fashionable science began in 1803, and has gone on up to this day. The support of the laboratory and the proud deeds of Davy and Faraday have saved us from being a lecture shop for 'a number of silly women and dilettanti philosophers'; which was the character given of us when Thomas Young was lecturing. When Rumford left England in May, 1802, he certainly intended to return. But he never says a word about coming back to his Institution. He keeps up no relations with the managers, nor corresponded with any one of them that I can find. For in 1804 he sends a sort of message through the clerk to the managers, about a bill. He sends his regards to Davy and Young, but little more. I had some hopes of getting some correspondence with Sir J. Hippisley, who next to Bernard took the most active part in the Institution, but am disappointed.¹

Dr. Bence Jones further states that

Unluckily no one took any care of the original documents of the Royal Institution. The digested minutes of the business are all that remain. All the living letters that would have told their history are lost.

Many of them, and the most interesting, would probably be sent to the houses of the managers and visitors, and would share the fate of most private correspondence. I have not found any memorials of this time or subject amongst family papers. Count Rumford's letters were burned after his death by his daughter's order.

There is one intimation in Mr. Ellis's book that the Count's disappearance from London at this period evoked some disapprobation. Sir Charles Blagden, one of his earliest and most intimate friends, writes to Countess Sarah Rumford, as she was then styled, on March 12, 1804, concerning her father:

His residence at Paris this winter, whilst we were threatened with an invasion, is considered by everyone as very improper conduct, and his numerous enemies do not fail to make the most of it. He has quarrelled with Mr. Bernard and others of his old friends at the Royal Institution, and they do all they can to render him unpopular.³

The Count became estranged from Sir Charles a little later; yet Mr. Ellis will not admit that he was at variance with all, but only a certain number of the managers. His

¹ Ellis, Memoir of Sir Benjamin Thompson, ch. vii., p. 440.

² Ibid., ch. ix., p. 524.

preference for Paris as a residence was by some persons attributed to the attractions of a French lady; but the state of Bavaria partly accounts for it also, as well as his annoyance at the check which he had received in England.

The vicissitudes through which the Royal Institution had to pass having been described, its work under the new system calls for some notice; and the 'Reminiscences' of the Rev. T. F. Dibdin furnish interesting particulars.¹ He was evidently a simple-minded man, with little knowledge of the world and disposed to magnify his experiences; but they are sometimes all the more graphically told for this reason. His account of the period when, as Dr. Bence Jones asserts, the 'Bernard Institution' flourished will provide some quotations :

The Royal Institution was at this time in great vogue. The lectures of Sir Humphry Davy and the Rev. Sydney Smith attracted large audiences, of which the first of rank and fashion formed a considerable portion. Albemarle Street was regularly crowded with carriages. The whole had the character of a noonday opera house. There stood Davy, every Saturday morning, as the mighty magician of nature-as one, to whom the hidden properties of the earth were developed by some Egerian priestess in her secret recess. Begirt by his immense voltaic batterywhich was as so many huge cubical links of wood and metal, forming a mysterious chain, and giving to the whole a sort of picturesque and marvellous character-the lecturer called forth its powers with an air of authority, and in a tone of confident success. The hardest metals melted like wax beneath the operation. Copper, silver, gold, platina, became in an instant soluble. The diamond was pulverized into charcoal, and oh! incomparable act. had charcoal been resolved into the diamond! The tremendous force of such an agency, struck the learned with delight, and the unlearned with mingled rapture and astonishment, and the theatre or lecture-room rang with applause as 'the mighty master' made his retreating obeisance.

I notice only one of the more prominent features of these lectures, which from beginning to end embraced a vast field of science, and became the nucleus of many of those subsequent discoveries which have ranked their author among the greatest philosophers of his time. But for the lecturing room in the Boyal

¹ Dibdin, Reminiscences, ch. vi., * Publications.'

н

VOL. IV.

Institution Sir Humphry Davy had not sat in the chair of the President of the Royal Society.

Mr. Purkis speaks in terms almost as glowing of the young lecturer:

The sensation created by his first course of lectures at the Royal Institution, and the enthusiasm which they obtained, is at this period hardly to be imagined. Men of the first rank and talent, the literary and the scientific, the practical and the theoretical, blue-stockings and women of fashion, the old and the young, all crowded, eagerly crowded the lecture-room. His youth, his simplicity, his natural eloquence, his chemical knowledge, his happy illustrations and well-conducted experiments, excited universal attention and unbounded applause. Compliments, invitations, and presents were showered upon him in abundance from all quarters; his society was courted by all, and all appeared proud of his acquaintance.¹

Another name connected with the Royal Institution is that of the Rev. Sydney Smith. Thomas Bernard was one of the first persons in London to appreciate his talent, and his daughter, Lady Holland, writes, with reference apparently to 1804:²

About this time he made the acquaintance of Sir Thomas Bernard,³ who was so much struck with his sense and originality, that he recommended him to the preacher-ship of the Foundling Hospital, at \pounds 50 per annum; which employment, small as was the remuneration, was gladly accepted. Slight as this service was, and probably suggested more for the benefit of the Hospital than for that of my Father, I must still feel grateful to one who thus held out a helping hand to a clever and friendless young man, struggling with the difficulties of the world, and eager to perform the duties of his profession, a kindness which was the more felt, from the contrast it afforded to the impediments most unexpectedly thrown in his way about the same time by others.

¹ Quoted in *Memoirs of Sir Humphry Davy*, *LL.D.*, *F.R.S.*, by his Brother, John Davy, M.D., F.R.S.

² A *Memoir of the Rev. Sydney Smith*, by his Daughter, Lady Holland, with a Selection from his Letters, edited by Mrs. Austin, vol. i., chap. iv.

² In Lady Holland's *Memoir*, and the Letters published with it, Sir Thomas's name is spelt *Barnard*.

98
In this passage there is an allusion to the insuperable obstacles experienced by Sydney Smith when seeking leave to officiate in a certain proprietary chapel from the rector of the parish, although it was actually occupied by 'Christians of the New Jerusalem,' and the change would therefore be a gain for the Church of England. On this subject he wrote to Dr. R——, the Rector; his name is not given:

Dear Sir,—If I do not hear from you to the contrary, I will call upon you after morning service on Sunday. I forgot to mention in my letter to you, that T. Bernard gave me leave to make any use I please of his name in the way of reference. I beg you to recollect that the question before you for your decision, is a choice between fanaticism and the worship of the Church of England in your parish; one or the other must exist.

Dr. R---- proved obdurate, and the New Jerusalem Christians remained in occupation.

Some years later, when the Rev. Sydney Smith had become a popular preacher, he was invited by Sir Thomas Bernard to deliver a course of lectures at the Royal Institution:

He took for his subject Moral Philosophy [says Mr. Dibdin]—a subject which, on first feeling, should seem to compose the muscles into unbending rigidity, and to forbid the exuberance of mirth. Paley had established a fame, which alike defied rivalry and diminution, by a work under that express title, and written, from beginning to end, in a strain of gravity, and the closest reasoning. But under the plastic hands of Mr. Smith, this subject was gilded by endless varieties. The humours, caprices, and follies of mankind were touched and treated with infinite power and effect; and now and then the lecturer would come down with a magnificently eloquent passage, or period, which showed the vigour of his conception, and the felicity of his style, and which could not fail to electrify the audience.¹

An eye-witness says:²

'All Albemarle-Street and a part of Grafton Street were rendered impassable by the concourse of carriages assembled there during

н 2

¹ Dibdin (Rev. T. F.), Reminiscences of a Literary Life.

² Note to Lady Holland's Memoir of Sydney Smith, vol. i., chap. iv.

the time of their delivery. There was not sufficient room for the persons assembling, the lobbies were filled, and the doors to them from the lecture-room were left open; the steps leading into its area were all occupied; many persons to obtain seats came an hour before the time. The next year galleries were erected, which had never before been required, and the success was complete. He continued to lecture there for three consecutive years.'

I was [says Mrs. Marcet] a perfect enthusiast during the delivery of those lectures. They remain, but he who gave a very soul to them by his inimitable manner is gone 1 He who at one moment inspired his hearers with awe and reverence by his inimitable manner, that his discourses seemed converted into a sermon, at others, by the brilliancy of his wit, made us die of laughing. The impression made upon me by these lectures, though so long ago, is still sufficiently strong to recall his manner and many of the most striking passages.¹

Sir Robert Peel, Francis Horner, Mrs. Opie and others, likewise bore testimony to the thrilling effect of these lectures.²

Miss Catherine Fanshawe,³ author of 'Twas Whispered in Heaven,' the famous enigma on the letter H, wrote an ode 'On Buying a New Bonnet to go to one of Mr. Sydney Smith's Lectures: "On the Sublime,"' and sent it to her friend, Miss Berry, to whom it has sometimes been attributed.

There was, in fact, difference of opinion as to the tone and spirit of these famous lectures, which certainly produced scandal in some quarters.

The author of a 'History of the English Church' comments severely on the lecturer, charging him with 'having on the day between Good Friday and Easter Day raised roars of laughter, at the Royal Institution, among the serious penitents of the fashionable world.'⁴ According to this author, some of the lectures had been preached as sermons in Berkeley Chapel, and were made public for the third time in the 'Northern Review,' 'mingled with smart jokes and

^a Ibid.

¹ Lady Holland's Memoir of Sydney Smith, vol. i., chap. iv.

² Memoir of the Rev. Sydney Smith, by Lady Holland.

⁴ Rev. Johnson Grant, A Summary of the History of the English Church, vol. iv., Appendix III.

points ' in addition, it must be supposed, to those which had delighted the auditors at the Royal Institution.

I do not imagine that the style of these lectures could have been satisfactory to Sir Thomas Bernard, however much he may have admired the lecturer's talent, but he probably had no power to hasten their conclusion. I guess his feelings from allusions I have heard from my father, who ridiculed the fashionable assemblies thus drawn together. It appears that they were a subject of satirical allusion in the Westminster Play that year, especially as regarded their attractions to ladies.

Of Sir Thomas's intercourse with the Rev. Sydney Smith I have no further notes. For Sir Humphry Davy I know that he entertained a lasting regard.¹ In an essay written about this time he speaks of the young scientist as

A person bearing at an early period of life, the bloom, the flowers, and the fruits of genius; who having been distinguished even in boyhood for superiority of science, was called to an elevated and honourable philosophical situation at an age when many begin their studies. Courted and beloved as he is in private life, and filling with honour to himself, and benefit to the public, appointments which very few at any period of life might venture to aspire to, I perceive that he retains an undiminished attachment to science and literature, together with perfect simplicity and modesty of manners.

Davy² had been educated for the medical profession, and relinquished it only in consequence of his exclusive attachment to the pursuits emphatically termed scientific. His great eloquence, combined with piety and blameless conduct, inspired the Bishop of Durham and Thomas Bernard with the wish of seeing him in Holy Orders. But he appears to have felt that he had no vocation.³

He contented himself (says his brother) with giving his aid to the cause in connection with science, as is expressed in the

¹ Dibdin, *Reminiscences*, ch. vi., 'Publications.' This essay appeared in a number of a periodical called *The Director*.

² Memoir of Sir Humphry Davy, by his Brother.

³ Ibid.

following letter to Sir Thomas Bernard, which was published in a newspaper of the day, prefaced by some good remarks on the part of the Editor, on the unfortunate and melancholy disunion between science and religion which had taken place in France.

' Royal Institution.

'My dear Sir,—Many thanks for your kind letter, and for the interest you take in my public labours. I am never more delighted than when I am able to deduce any moral and religious conclusions from philosophical truths. Science is valuable for many reasons; but there is nothing that gives it so high and dignified a character, as the means which it affords of interpreting the works of nature, so as to unfold the wisdom and glory of the Creator.

'Be assured, my dear Sir, that I shall lose no opportunity of making those deductions which awaken devotional feelings and connect the natural with the moral sense. And I hope my claims to your approbation, and to the approbation of men, who, like you, combine pious sentiments with noble and enlightened views, will not diminish, for it is very grateful to me.'

One other lecturer deserves to be remembered, whose name has not descended to posterity like those of Humphry Davy and Sydney Smith, but who was probably as remarkable a man. This is Thomas Young, a physician, who gave his leisure time to the Institution, but, after lecturing two years, was persuaded by his friends to forsake it and devote himself entirely to his profession. When M. Arago beheld the catalogue of Dr. Young's productions,¹ he exclaimed that it might be supposed to register the labours of several academies, rather than those of one person.

Of him Dr. Bence Jones wrote:²

Young was never out of scientific war, and never got the honour he deserved. His is a strange history. He ought to have been the great man of England. He should have given himself up entirely to science. What an unfortunate man he was in the number and size of his disputes! Whatever he touched led to a fight. And yet he was a gentleman and a Quaker by birth.

¹ Pettigrew, Memoirs of Physicians and Surgeons.

² Ellis, quotation from a letter of Dr. Bence Jones, Memoir of Sir Benjamin Thompson, chap. vii., p. 437.

DR. DIBDIN

Sir Humphry Davy wrote, in a kindlier spirit, of his fellow-lecturer as one who was called ""Phenomenon" Young at Cambridge¹; a man of universal erudition, and almost universal accomplishment."

Had he limited himself to any one department of knowledge, he must have been first in that department. But as a mathematician, a scholar, a hieroglyphist he was eminent; and he knew so much that it is difficult to say what he did not know. He was a most amiable and good-tempered man, too fond perhaps of the society of persons of rank for a true philosopher.

Another person who was introduced by Thomas Bernard to the Royal Institution was Mr. (afterwards Dr.) Dibdin, whose acquaintance he had made through Mr. King. There are some passages in his 'Reminiscences'² which throw light on its working at this period. Dr. Dibdin was not always favourable to Sir Thomas—as he was when Dibdin wrote but in this matter, after eulogising Davy and Smith, he bestows almost unqualified praise on his management:

It is, however, due to one presiding or influential person, connected with the Royal Institution to say, that it was mainly owing to his exertions and his judgment that the lecturers just mentioned came forward with such splendid success before the public. I necessarily allude to the late Sir Thomas Bernard, Bart., who, of all men with whom I was ever acquainted, had the happiest tact in the management of bodies corporate-divested of the mace and fur gown. It is true, the honour of the establishment of the Institution itself may, by some, be supposed to be shared by Count Rumford; but if these two gentlemen should both 'divide the crown' on this point, it is certain that Sir Thomas was the great stirring and influential member of the committees, and that no important measure was thought of being carried into effect without his concurrence and guidance. Under these circumstances, I became acquainted with Sir Thomas Bernard through the introduction of his brother-in-law, the Rev. Mr. King, who in the warmth of private friendship thought that I might succeed as a lecturer at the Royal Institu-I made no hesitation about the choice of a subject. tion. English literature had been, from earliest manhood, the pre-

¹ Memoir of Sir Humphry Davy, by his Brother.

² Dibdin, Rev. T. F., D.D., Reminiscences, vol. i., chap. vi., 'Publications.'

dominant object of my studies. What a wide and varied field did it comprehend! Divinity, poetry, ethics, tales, romances, were all enclosed within its circle. I made a rough sketch of its leading features, and, having submitted them to Sir Thomas, it was agreed that I was to be announced in the next bulletin from headquarters. The terms were liberal; but had they been less advantageous, my zeal or ambition would have blinded me to their inadequacy.

The course delivered by Dibdin consisted of twenty-eight lectures. The first was introductory, noting those authors who had written on branches of the subject; and then the lecturer commenced with 'The State of Civilization and Literature, in this Country, previously to the Invasion of the Romans,' and brought the chronicle down to Sir Walter Raleigh. From the headings of the various lectures it would seem that they must have been exceedingly interesting.

Dr. Dibdin mentions Professors Crowe and Crotch, lecturers on poetry and music; Mr. Wood, who contrived to make perspective an agreeable study; and the Rev. Mr. Hewlett, whose topic was 'Belles Lettres,' as speakers to whom he had listened with pleasure and profit. The Royal Institution, or rather, perhaps, a series of essays published periodically under the superintendence of Thomas Bernard, proved the means of introducing Dibdin to one more remarkable man. He says:

It was during my constant and familiar intercourse with Sir T. Bernard, while 'The Director' was going on, that I met the celebrated Mr. Coleridge—himself a Lecturer at the Royal Institution—at the table of the baronet. I shall never forget the effect his conversation made upon me at the first meeting. It struck me as something not only quite out of the ordinary course of things, but as an intellectual exhibition altogether matchless. The party was usually large, but the presence of Coleridge concentrated all attention towards himself. The viands were usually costly, and the banquet was at once rich and varied; but there seemed to be no dish like Coleridge's conversation to feed upon—and no information so varied and so instructive as his own. The orator rolled himself up, as it were, in his chair, and gave the most unrestrained

indulgence to his speech—and how fraught with acuteness and originality was that speech, and in what copious and elegant periods did it flow! The auditors seemed to be rapt in wonder and delight, as one observation, more profound or clothed in more forcible language than another, fell from his tongue. A great part of the subject at the first time of my meeting Mr. Coleridge was the connection between Lord Nelson and Lady Hamilton. The speaker had been secretary to Sir Alexander Ball, Governor of Malta—and a copious field was here afforded for the exercise of his colloquial eloquence. For nearly two hours he spoke with unhesitating and uninterrupted fluency.

As a lecturer Coleridge was not without drawbacks. Dibdin observes in a note :

He was not a *constant* Lecturer—not in constant harness, like others, for the business of the day. Indisposition was generally preying upon him, and habitual indolence would now and then frustrate the performance of his own better wishes. I once came from Kensington in a snow-storm to hear him lecture upon Shakespeare. I might have sat as wisely, and more comfortably, by my own fireside—for no Coleridge appeared. And this, I think, more than once.

Dr. Bence Jones states that

In 1810, March 3, Davy gave a lecture 'on the plan which it is proposed to adopt for improving the Royal Institution, and rendering it permanent.' This gives a general view of the change which took place in Rumford's plan, but it gives no names. . . .¹

The writer alludes, no doubt, to the change which had taken place some years before. What was effected at this time must have been the consolidation of the new system.

About this time Sir Thomas Bernard was beginning to ease off from his labours for the public good, and he probably wished to see the Institution settled on a plan, approved by his fellow-workers, before he retired to any extent from its management. It is satisfactory to find that Mr. Ellis, the biographer of Count Rumford, when he is

Ellis, letter from Dr. Bence Jones in Memoir of Sir Benjamin Thompson, chap. vii., p. 439.

speaking in his person, and not through the medium of Dr. Bence Jones, vouches for the good work achieved by the Institution after the Count's departure. He says:

The Royal Institution has had an honourable history, and for the most part one singularly free from acrimonious contentions, personal variances, and dividing issues about elections to membership or the choice of officers. In this peaceful and quiet course it has been favourably distinguished above even the Royal Society, which has passed through many severe agitations and many critical periods. The courses of lectures given successively before the Institution by Drs. Young and Dalton, by Sydney Smith, Faraday, and Tyndal, have kept it before the public as acting with fresh vigour among the higher agencies alike for engaging the highest professional talent, and for advancing and popularizing science among the masses. Undoubtedly it has yielded to some modifications of the original design and intent of its founder; not more so however than to admit of the adaptations which time requires of all organized bodies, and of all institutions working by a code of rules which, because they are admirably adapted to the exigencies first served by them, would become antiquated if they did not yield to, and in fact assimilate, the new elements of progress....¹

Of late years the lectures at the Royal Institution have not been wanting in solidity of substance as dealing with themes which engage the foremost natural philosophers of our times. Sir John Lubbock's lectures on the Origin of Civilization and the Primitive Condition of Man, delivered in 1868; those of Professor Humphrey on the Architecture of the Human Body, and those of Professor Odling on the Chemistry of Vegetable Products, delivered in 1870—are amongst the latest contributions made by profound investigators to the broadest popular advancement in science. Max Müller's two courses were attractive and instructive.³

Other names might be mentioned with honour, both before and after Mr. Ellis wrote, and lectures more directly bearing on the health, comfort, and general improvement of all classes. But with the later development of the Institution it cannot be said that this book has any concern.

¹ Ellis, Memoir of Sir Benjamin Thompson, chap. vii., p. 441.

² Ibid., chap. vii., p. 445.

A few lines respecting the last years of Count Rumford's extraordinary career must conclude this chapter.

The obstacles which he had encountered in carrying out his views at the Royal Institution appear to have embittered his feelings towards this country. He was received with honours everywhere in England and Scotland; but he had not succeeded to the full extent of his wishes in the great foundation which was to immortalise his name.

His attempt to settle in Bavaria once more was equally unsatisfactory. Changes had taken place which rendered Munich a less agreeable residence than before. His old friend, the Duke of Deux Ponts, had become Elector, and was soon after declared King, of Bavaria; but the country was really under the orders of Napoleon. Rumford had many opponents, and even enemies, whom the nominal sovereign could not venture to provoke, although he showed the Count much personal kindness; and so his favourite schemes met with hindrances which made it impossible to carry them out unreservedly.

At the end of a period of indecision, partly spent in travelling, Count Rumford resolved on settling in Paris, where he had been much courted and appreciated. Here, after an acquaintance of four years' standing, he married the widow of the celebrated chemist, Lavoisier, a woman of great talents and attractions. In this matter also he met with disappointment; the union proved inharmonious. The couple separated; and the Count's difference with Laplace on the subject of capillary attraction, which evoked the censure of many French men of science, further troubled his life.

Count Rumford's daughter Sarah now returned to him, after a long sojourn in America. His conduct towards this daughter was capricious. He had taken great delight in seeing her recognised at Munich as a Countess of the Empire, but at times he seemed totally oblivious of her claims upon him; and the Countess Sarah inherited his eccentricities sufficiently to aggravate the difficulties of the situation. Eventually she left his house at Auteuil, ostensibly on a tour of pleasure, in consequence of his relations with a person in or over his household.

While she was away he died, on August 21, 1814, after very short warning, and was buried before his daughter had heard of his death. Delessert, one of the very few friends who were informed in time to attend the funeral, made an oration at the grave. It fell to Cuvier to pronounce his 'Eloge' in the Institute of France. He left an illegitimate son, born the very year of his decease, who became a distinguished officer in the French Army.

So sudden was the end that Sarah long believed her father to be still alive, but to have retreated to some remote spot, intending to live apart from the world and unknown. For this idea there appears to have been no foundation.

CHAPTER XXV

EDUCATIONAL WORK

Thomas Bernard resigns the Treasurership of the Foundling Hospital—Publication of the Last Volume of the 'Reports of the Society for Bettering the Condition of the Poor'—Thomas Bernard's Advocacy of the Cause of Primary Education—Schools in the Parish of St. Marylebone—Bishop Barrington's Memorial in the Diocese of Durham—Controversy between the Followers of Dr. Bell and Joseph Lancaster—Dr. Bell's Banefactions—Endowment of the Training School at Bishop Auckland—Ravages of Small-Pox in the Eighteenth Century—Reception of Dr. Jenner's Discovery—His Resignation of the Office of 'Director' of the Jennerian Institute—Death of his eldest Son.

'DURING the year 1804,' writes the Rev. James Baker, 'Mr. Bernard had been attacked by a severe liver complaint, which he long thought would prove fatal, and which considerably impaired his powers of bodily exertion.'¹

This is not surprising to anyone who had reflected on the amount and variety of work which Thomas Bernard, who in early youth had shown signs of a delicate constitution, undertook in the years from 1795 to 1804. Many of the schemes which he originated, or helped by his vigorous advocacy, still demanded attention and labour, though possibly less than at the commencement. Indeed, it is difficult to understand when he took the rest which his weakened state must have rendered necessary. This sense of failing power seems to have determined him to leave the Foundling Hospital; but when the move was made it seems to have been with a view to a change of work rather than to rest:

The sense of this [says his biographer], and the distance of his residence at the Foundling Hospital from the new plans which he had lately entered into, made him desirous of resigning his office as Treasurer, and removing to the more western part of the metropolis. With this view he purchased a house in Wimpole Street, and on the 16th of April 1806, gave in his resignation. He had the satisfaction of witnessing the success of the plans which he had proposed and supported for the management and improvement of the Hospital; especially in its finances, in which a permanent and increasing addition of nearly five thousand pounds a year was made, during the eleven years he continued Treasurer, by the erection of several handsome streets on the estate, one of which was named after him. On his resignation he was elected a Vice-President and continued so till December, 1810.

It was probably the state of his health which occasioned the withdrawal in 1810; but I do not believe that he ever lost his interest in the Institution, and his wife was certainly in the habit of visiting it until her death. For her it is doubtful whether the change was as great a rest as for her husband. The change from the spacious, yet cosy suite of apartments at the Hospital for the comparatively restricted limits of a London house, with its many stairs—though it be a handsome house, and near the country—was a doubtful benefit, especially as the children formed, no doubt, one of the main interests of her life.

A writer,¹ who has described the parish of St. Marylebone, in 1833, speaks of Wimpole Street as 'a beautiful, uniform street, terminating in Devonshire Place, which is 72 feet wide, and skirted with splendid mansions.' The buildings must have been all recent when Thomas and Margaret Bernard moved there. In 1761 another writer says of St. Marylebone:²

This village if it may still be called by that name, is almost joined by new buildings to the metropolis, and the new buildings this way are increasing so very fast, that it will undoubtedly in a very short time be quite joined, and become a part of it.

That prophecy had, of course, been accomplished before the end of the century.

¹ Smith (Thomas, of Marylebone), A Topographical and Historical Account of the Parish of St. Maryle-Bone.

² London and its Environs Described; containing 'An Account of whatever is most remarkable for Grandeur, Elegance, Curiosity, or Use, in the City and in the Country Twenty Miles round it,' &c., &c., vol. iv., 'St. Mary la Bonne.' Printed for R. and J. Dodsley, in Pall Mall, MDCCLXI.

One principal work of Mr. Bernard's life—the framework, indeed, of most of his benevolent schemes—came to an end about this time. The 'Reports of the Society for Bettering the Condition and Increasing the Comforts of the Poor' were brought to a close. The fact that he was no longer able to bestow the same labour on them may have had some influence in producing this result; but it is also probable that, on meeting to discuss the position of affairs, the committee and members arrived at the conclusion that the Society had done its work. It had effected some reforms and improvements, and it had awakened a spirit that was not likely to be easily lulled. As to the work of the future, it is suggested in a postscript, doubtless by Thomas Bernard :¹

The Fifth Volume of the Reports of the Society for Bettering the Condition of the Poor being now completed, it is deemed expedient to vary the mode of publication. It is supposed that other means may now be more advantageously adopted, to ascertain and disseminate the true principles of action with regard to the Poor; and to arrange and apply the result of the information already obtained, or hereafter to be obtained, for the benefit and improvement of that useful and numerous class, which must compose the majority of every community.

The reducing of the five volumes of Reports into a regular system, the circulation of some parts widely and effectually among those to whom they may be most useful, and the improving of the whole with such further information as may be collected will, it is hoped, satisfy the expectations of the benevolent contributors to the Society. Various modes will occur of making this information more interesting, and more beneficial, than it can be in its present form. The arrangement of it under heads so as to enable an immediate reference, and the addition of Notes and Explanations where further communications have been supplied, will require time and labour, which we trust will not be unprofitably employed.

The writer then proceeds to suggest a plan for arranging

¹ There is no heading to these concluding remarks, which are, however, found at the very end of the Fifth Volume of the *Reports*, after the Appendices, beginning at page 179 of the Appendix portion of the volume, which is separately paged.

the 'Reports'—with subsequent additions in many cases according to their subjects, starting with the idea of a selection of those specially adapted to the needs of cottagers in every direction, to be followed by similar compilations of the portions useful to overseers and churchwardens as affording assistance

to the serious and conscientious Parish Officer, of those which may be acceptable to 'Manufacturers and Tradesmen . . . and beneficial to the Artisans employed under them.' In like manner : 'For the Country Gentleman, the Farmer, and almost every other class of our fellow-subjects, something may be pointed out, which may engage attention and supply occupation.'

He concludes:

We are very far from abandoning the original object, which has long occupied our attention. The desire of 'Bettering the Condition and increasing the Comforts of the Poor,' will still supply employment, gratification and anxiety : employment, affording, as hitherto, a constant source of gratification, from the prevalent desire and hope of obtaining the object in view; and at the same time accompanied by an unceasing anxiety, lest by defect of attention on our part, that should fail, which might have surmounted every obstacle in other hands.

After eleven years of attentive investigation, we shall now proceed in an increased and unshaken confidence that as nothing is wise and prudent in life, but what is honest and just—so, no Measures will ever be expedient or politic with respect to the Poor, but those which directly and necessarily tend to their improvement and happiness.

This farewell is dated December 22, 1807.

In narrating the history o Sir Thomas Bernard in connection with his Society for Bettering the Condition of the Poor, some topics, less prominently or frequently brought forward than others, have been almost unavoidably passed over. Among these is the condition of prisons and prisoners. I find, indeed, in the list of subjects on which the Society desired to obtain and circulate information, 'County Jailsthe means and effects of reforming them.' As John Howard, the philanthropist, twice visited Aylesbury Jail while Sir Francis Bernard resided in the town, it is possible that Thomas Bernard may have met him. On the second occasion Mr. Howard¹ found that six or seven prisoners had died in the county prison of the jail distemper, since his former visit, in the latter end of November, 1773, a space short of a twelvemonth by about fifteen days.' The Governor's son is likely to have been impressed by this circumstance, and when—after Howard's death—it was proposed to erect a monument to him, Thomas wrote to Scrope expressing a hope that he would contribute to the funds.² That he must himself have done so may be taken for granted.

There is, indeed, an account of the 'Jail and House of Correction,' at Dorchester, by William Morton Pitt, in the first volume of the Society's 'Reports,' to which Thomas Bernard contributed two long notes on the diet and the earnings of prisoners. In a subsequent volume there is a paper, by Thomas Clarkson, on the administration of the Penal Law in Pennsylvania; the observations at the end of this paper, advocating a considerable alteration in the English Code, have some resemblance to Mr. Bernard's style. Even if he did not write them, the insertion of the whole article shows that he endorsed the writer's views.

That there are not more articles on such an important subject in the 'Reports' may be explained by the fact that a movement outside the Society appears to have been in progress, which led gradually, but in a remarkable degree, to the reformation of prisons and the diminution of capital punishment, so that the Society's advocacy was the less needed.

The first compilation from the Society's papers appears to have been a volume formed of the many essays on primary education—that is, notices of schools and their management, followed by observations—which had been published in the

VOL. IV.

¹ Memoirs of the Public and Private Life of John Howard, the Philanthropist, by James Baldwin Brown, Esq., LL.D., of the Inner Temple, Barristerat-Law, chap. vi. (Second Edition).

² MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.

Society's 'Reports.' To these subsequent contributions must have been added, or some which had been withheld previously, from want of space; as the number is stated to be thirty-six, and only eighteen had appeared in the 'Reports.' This volume, no doubt, embodied the most advanced ideas of the age on the education of the lower orders.

His biographer observes that the cause of primary education had long been advocated by Mr. Bernard and his friends in the 'Reports' of their Society with great persistency, no less than thirty-six papers having been devoted to this question,¹ beginning with the fourth and ending with the hundred and eighty-fourth, and treating of it in various forms, besides a considerable number of articles in the Appendices, and passages in the Introductory Letters to the third, fourth, and fifth volumes. And he quotes a passage ² from the sixty-fourth 'Report,' on the Mendip Schools, as illustrating Mr. Bernard's views on this subject :

Of education it may be truly said that it is the only *earthly* blessing, capable of being universally diffused and enjoyed with an exemption from all inconvenient consequences. I speak of that genuine and well-directed education, which is calculated to fit persons to act a strenuous and useful part in their allotted station in life;—of that education, which teaches and demonstrates the advantages of early and steady habits of attention and industry, and forms in the heart stable and permanent principles of conduct. It is this, and this only, which, supplying the mind with competent funds of human knowledge, and with just conceptions of man's probationary state in this world, drawn from the sources of Revelation, doth thereby preserve it from the danger and *taint* of infidelity; that never confidently attempts, and very rarely succeeds, in debasing and corrupting the heart of

¹ This assertion is of course puzzling, not only by reason of the number of the papers, but also because they are said to extend to the hundred and eightyfourth, whereas the *Reports* in the original five volumes end with the hundred and forty-second, the 'Account of the Bishop of Dromore's Sunday Schools, by George Aust, Esq.' The subsequent numbers are, however, given by Mr. Baker in a note to the 'Biography.'

² Reports of the Society for Bettering the Condition of the Poor, vol. ii., No. LXIV., 'Observations.' (Quoted by Mr. Baker in the 'Life'of Sir Thomas Bernard.') man, unless where it has been left vacant and unoccupied, for the evil spirit to fix his abode in.

Mr. Bernard had undoubtedly acquired much knowledge of his subject—the adaptation of education to the needs and capacities of the lower orders-by his long acquaintance with the habits of the poor and the working of the poor-laws; by his practical experience at the Foundling Hospital, and his frequent visits to such educational institutions, at all bearing on his scheme, as were already in existence. In 1802, as has been stated in the chapter immediately preceding this, he was carefully elaborating a plan of general primary education with William Wilberforce, possibly with other philanthropists also, whose diaries, however, have not been written, or, if written, not published. I have no means of knowing the reasons of the strong opposition which this scheme encountered, but it is quite likely that some of the adversaries altogether deprecated the education of the lower orders, or at least feared that the new school might take too high a flight; while others represented that there was already considerable provision made for primary education in St. Marylebone parish,¹ that it was doubtful whether any further effort was required, and whether funds would be obtained for its support.

A 'Parish Charity School' already existed, originally instituted for children of both sexes, who were lodged and boarded as well as educated. The boys' department had however been given up, been apparently found too difficult to manage, but the School still maintained 105 girls, though much hampered by want of pecuniary aid. There was also another educational establishment for the poor.²

A Day School of Industry, in which were 300 children, was established in Paradise Street in the year 1791; and supported by voluntary contributions, charity sermons, and the profits of the children's earnings; the boys were employed in platting straw;

¹ Smith (Thomas), of Mary-le-Bone, A Topographical and Historical Account of the Parish of St. Mary-le-Bone, 1833.

² Certain portions of Mr. Smith's account are taken *verbatim* from Mr. Baker's biography of Sir Thomas Bernard; but it contains some additional information.

the girls both in that and needlework. The School of Industry was one of the first that adopted the system of Dr. Bell.

It is not surprising, perhaps, that many leading parishioners should have feared the introduction of a third school, but the benefits of the existing institutions were limited to a comparatively small number of children, and, as they must have been elected, it is highly probable that the most necessitous were not always those who profited by them. Mr. Bernard's project was 'for the general Education of the Poor in the parish of St. Mary-le-Bone, and after considerable difficulty in obtaining a situation for the school, he succeeded in purchasing a house and garden in High Street, on which a handsome and commodious school-room was erected under his own immediate inspection.' The position of this building is fixed by the statement that 'the entrance for the children to the School-Room is in Paddington Street.' How soon I know not, but 'this new institution was afterwards incorporated with the School of Industry, and the whole was placed under the direction of the Governors of the United National Schools.'

In course of time Eastern and Western National Schools were established in the same parish, and, at the annual meeting in 1825, it was resolved that the High Street institution 'for the sake of distinction, should thenceforth be denominated "The St. Mary-le-Bone Central National School."' When Mr. Smith published his account, in 1833, the Duke of Portland was patron and the Archbishop of Canterbury president of the school; the Rector, Dr. Spry, one of twelve vice-presidents; and the school educated about 337 boys and 163 girls; but its finances were not in a flourishing condition. The small number of girls may have been partly owing to the fact of over a hundred being brought up in the 'Parish Charity School'; but as a rule boys have generally been more favoured everywhere in the matter of education than girls. The spirit of the school is described with almost touching simplicity:

It is the object of this Institution to afford useful and reli-

gious instruction to the Children of the Resident Poor, whether Parishioners or otherwise; ¹ and to qualify them for those situations in life which they will be called upon to fulfil. The Children are taught to love and obey God, to honour their Parents, to respect their Superiors, to be faithful to their Masters and Mistresses; to be honest, sober, and cleanly; to control their tempers; to be kind in their deportment to their equals, and civil to all. In a word they are educated in the principles, moral and religious, which the Church of England maintains and inculcates; and the fruit, which these principles, sedulously and constantly impressed upon their minds, have in numerous instances produced, evinces the great importance of the Institution, not only to the Poor themselves, but to all classes of Society.

Mr. Bernard's move into town had brought him nearer to Bishop Barrington, whose town house was in Cavendish Square,² but their schemes of education were discussed more at length in the Bishop's grand old residence at Auckland Castle, near Durham, where he had been in the habit of paying an annual visit ever since the Bishop, on his translation to Durham in 1801, had appointed him spiritual Chancellor. The Bishop, who was a 'Prince Palatine,' and enjoyed a magnificent income, was not unmindful of the obligations it imposed upon him ; he was bent on leaving an appropriate memorial of himself in the diocese, and chose one of which the advantage was felt all over England. Mr. Bernard was still battling with the obstacles thrown in the way of the Marylebone School when he paid his visit to Bishop Auckland³ in August 1808, and there

All the arrangements were made for establishing a kind of Collegiate School at Bishop Auckland, not merely for the instruction of young children, but also for preparing the most promising scholars for the office of schoolmasters on Dr. Bell's New System of Education. This part of the plan became indispensably necessary, not only for the introduction of the system into the diocese

¹ According to the system at that time a resident was not necessarily a parishioner.

* Mr. Thomas Smith states that the Bishop's house was next to Harcourt House.

^a Life of Sir Thomas Bernard. This town and episcopal seat are sometimes called 'Bishop,' sometimes 'Bishop's 'Auckland. of Durham, but also for its extension into every other, as the central school in the metropolis was not then established.

A little further on Mr. Baker observes :

The arrangement of the school at Auckland, in August 1808, under the immediate superintendence of Dr. Bell, gave Mr. Bernard an opportunity of studying and becoming acquainted with the new system of education. In his journey to London, he employed himself in describing and arranging in a clear and concise manner the principles and practice of it, which he published in December under the title of 'The New School—being an attempt to illustrate its Principles, Detail and Advantages.' In the concluding article of this publication he endeavoured to reconcile the partisans of Dr. Bell and Mr. Lancaster, by stating the merits of both.

Some of my readers (he says) may prefer one, and some the other of the two schools. I shall be most happy if half of the ignorant poor of this kingdom should have the benefit of one mode, and the other half, of the other. Let us dismiss all ideas of vain competition. Enough of time has been wasted in idle controversy. Let us apply ourselves with increased diligence to the duties which the Lord of the Vineyard has prescribed to us. The harvest is great. Let us pray that the Lord will send labourers to the harvest.

A bitter controversy was then, indeed, raging between the followers of Bell and Lancaster. Mrs. Trimmer has been credited with giving the alarm on the Church side, and Southey was a fierce warrior in the cause. Joseph Lancaster was a Quaker, and his schools were undenominational—the only religious teaching, it is said, being the reading of the Bible. But it is to be remembered that a large majority of English were left in total ignorance of religion, and also of morality, and decency, at that time; and that Lancaster was evidently a religious man, after his own ideas, more unselfish and fervent in the cause of education than Bell. Where there were Sunday-schools in connection with the Church, the children must have been able to attend them as before.

Dr. Bell¹ was educated in Scotland, and developed his ¹ Dictionary of National Biography, 'Bell' (signed G. P. M.); 'Lancaster,' (signed 'J. G. F-h').

system from what he observed there and afterwards in India, where he watched the natives teaching their children. He returned to England, and found that Joseph Lancaster was carrying out a system very much resembling his own, in the obscure suburb of London—as it then was called—the Borough. The two leaders are said to have met on friendly terms; not so their partisans—'The Quarterly' and 'The Edinburgh'; the latter, under Lord Brougham, raged furiously. That the Church should uphold its own teaching was not only natural but obligatory, and accordingly it was only a few Anglican clergymen who favoured Lancaster. The two Schools eventually culminated in the British and Foreign Bible Society and the National Society—the former the organ of dissent, or rather of undenominational principles ; the latter of the Established Church.

The progressive lessons—the classification of the children, the making a pleasure of a toil,—the softening down of the old system of frightening and scourging,—in short the whole apparatus of economy, expedition, and ingenious method, are common to both institutions; and it is probable that each is, in some respects, a plagiarism from the other.¹

But the monitorial system, which was the boast and glory of both schools, the teaching of the younger children by means of the elder, which reduced the expense of each child to '7s. per head per annum,' after being admired for a certain number of years, was virtually swept away by the New Board of Education, founded in 1846. Pupil teachers were then introduced, but adult teachers are now preferred when it is possible to get them. As to the expense, it is too well known to need any mention.

The life of Lancaster was somewhat sad; he was disinterested but unbusinesslike, and his own people, the Quakers, quarrelled with him on that account. He went to America, where he found friends, but never brought his

¹ Lancaster appears to have been less chary of working on the children's nerves than Bell, though avoiding corporal punishment. But he may have altered as a consequence of longer experience.

grand schemes to a successful issue on any large scale, and he eventually died from the effects of an accident.

Dr. Bell remained in England and prospered. He appears not to have been altogether a lovable man; but in the atmosphere of controversy, very few persons come out unscathed; and the country owes both these men—Bell and Lancaster—a meed of gratitude.

It has been shown how liberally Thomas Bernard expressed himself on the subject of this controversy; yet Dr. Dibdin, who, in some passages of his writings, admits Mr. or Sir Thomas Bernard's claims to respect and gratitude as a philanthropist, becomes irate on the school topic, belonging, as he evidently did, to the Lancastrian minority amongst the clergy.

The Madras System of Education was a hobby-horse which I thought he rode to excess [writes Dr. Dibdin ¹], and no man on the score of 'quantum meruit' ever was more fortunate than the Scotch schoolmaster who ended his days as a Prebendary of Westminster and Master of Sherborne Hospital—leaving behind a fortune running closely upon £200,000. But his Aberdeen legacy was a noble one.

Dr. Bell indeed left 120,000*l*. in benefactions; ² he perhaps received the less credit for this posthumous generosity, that he was supposed to have been penurious when alive.

The writer continues :

I never scrupled the freely imparting my own sentiments to Sir T. Bernard upon the respective merits of the Lancaster and Bell systems. I then thought, as I have always since thought, that too little was done for the former, and too much for the latter—who, in fact, only transplanted the flower, growing wild upon the sands of Madras, to the more congenial soil of this country.

Personally Dr. Bell seemed to me to be 'puffed up' with his knowledge, such as it was. In society he was dry, and sometimes drowsy. His introduction to Sir Thomas Bernard was a fortunate one for him; it obtained him the notice and patronage of the Bishop of Durham, who rewarded him with the Mastership of

¹ Reminiscences, chap. vi., 'Publications.'

² Dictionary of National Biography.

Sherborne Hospital. At this time the names of Bell and Lancaster were absolutely as those of opposite feuds; but as before the *Lancastrians* got worsted in the end.

The Training School at Bishop's Auckland was endowed by its founder Bishop Barrington.

For the perpetual support of this noble establishment [writes Mr. Baker¹], the Bishop of Durham settled by deed upon four Trustees a sum of money in the funds, producing four hundred and thirty six pounds a year. He also erected, at his own expense, a spacious and elegant stone building on a plan by Mr. Bernard, which was opened for the school on the 26th of May, 1810, being his Lordship's birthday.

The Bishop had then, perhaps, a special reason for wishing to divert his mind by good works from melancholy reflections. He had just lost his wife, and the pleasant society, for which his hospitable home was noted, must have been foregone for a season.²

Sir Thomas's pamphlet on the school was published in an enlarged form, in June, 1812, under the title of, 'The Barrington School,' and another edition, still further enlarged, appeared in 1815.

He had also published, in 1809,³ a selection from the 'Reports of the Society for Bettering the Condition of the Poor,' containing all the articles on Education, thirty-six in number, by himself and his friends, with a preface, in which he dealt with the supposed difficulties in the way of raising money for that purpose :

As to the funds requisite for an universal system of Education, I feel no anxiety. Our endowed Charity Schools, without at all interfering with the original objects, would supply a great part of what is wanted; especially upon Dr. Bell's plan, which reduces the expense of a day school to a mere trifle. At the same time, one cannot too much deplore the timidity or supineness of those who, with a conviction of existing abuses, omit to direct a general

² Rev. George Townsend, *Memoir of Bishop Barrington*, prefixed to the Works of the first Lord Barrington, vol. i.

¹ Life of Sir Thomas Bernard.

^a From family information.

and national inquiry into the present state of School Endowments, and other Charities; an inquiry which would immediately induce the parties to bring their funds into action; convinced that if they omit to correct what is amiss, they might soon be reminded of their duty by the Lord Chancellor.¹

The Prince Palatine of Durham is no more; the Bishop no longer drives six horses and his 'Golden Canons' four; the castle of Durham is turned into a University. Out of all the mansions of the ancient Bishops, Auckland Castle alone remains. Neither does Bishop Barrington's College occupy the distinguished position it had of yore; other training colleges have sprung up. We have our own difficulties, and are apt to forget what others did in former days to smooth the way.

We are, in the present, too apt to forget the ravages committed by the small-pox in the eighteenth century amongst all ranks; and some of us, in our indignation at the unfortunate results which occasionally follow the careless practice of vaccination, may have lost our respect for the name of Jenner. To revive that respect, it is only necessary to remember that in London, in 1723, one out of fourteen deaths was caused by small-pox alone. In France, in 1754, the rate was one in ten. In Russia, about the middle of the century, two millions perished of this disease. Queen Mary of England died of it in 1694; four other crowned heads succumbed in the eighteenth century, one being a King of France, besides three members of the French Royal Family.

In 1721, Lady Mary Wortley Montagu² brought from Turkey the knowledge of the practice of inoculation with the small-pox virus, which to some extent checked the disease. In 1799, Dr. Jenner introduced the far safer practice of inoculating with matter taken from the cow—called Vaccine Inoculation, and latterly—Vaccination.³ But while the knowledge of this preventive of small-pox was gratefully

¹ Murray, Handbook for Durham and Northumberland.

² Haydn, Dictionary of Dates. Article, 'Small-Pox.'

^{*} The Life of Edward Jenner, M.D., LL.D., F.R.S., by John Baron, M.D., F.R.S.

received and scientifically practised in many foreign countries, in England the progress of his discovery was beset by many hindrances. So little was the new remedy welcomed by doctors that in many neighbourhoods Dr. Jenner had to train his own vaccinators—ladies and gentlemen, often of position, many of whom practised extensively and successfully. A Miss Bayley is mentioned as pre-eminent in skill, who had vaccinated two thousand six hundred persons; other ladies came very near her; but, in point of numbers, they were all outdone by the lady whom Dr. Jenner mentions as having vaccinated ten thousand persons.

These feats of unprofessional skill did not, however, tend to conciliate the faculty, and Dr. Jenner was exposed to much vexation from the jealousy of his own profession. The Jennerian Society was formed to support his cause, and founded the Royal Jennerian Institution in 1803. It has been already mentioned that Thomas Bernard was a member of the Society.¹ This required some courage, since the practice of vaccination was opposed, even on moral and religious grounds, by some well-meaning persons. Parliament had signified its approbation, in 1802, by a grant of ten thousand pounds to Dr. Jenner; and, in 1807, a second grant of twenty thousand pounds was voted. Mr. Baker says that Thomas Bernard was 'greatly instrumental in obtaining' this 'by personally urging the propriety of it in a conference with the Chancellor of the Exchequer.'

But it is quite possible that professional jealousy may have increased in fervour by reason of these grants. Dr. Baron, the biographer of Jenner, writes on this subject : ²

Gentlemen who occupied prominent stations in the metropolis, could not so readily admit the claims of a provincial physician, who held no place in either of the great corporations which preside over medicine and surgery in this country. This circumstance, triffing as it might well appear to unprofessional or unprejudiced men, prevented him from being a member of that very board, which was constituted for the express purpose of

¹ Life of Sir T. Bernard. Also Haydn, Dictionary of Dates.

² Life of Jenner, by Baron.

promoting the practice to which he gave existence. This strange anomaly he would have overlooked, had the office assigned to himself been as efficient as the name implied. The Board appointed him Director, but they soon contrived to let him feel that he was a Director directed.

'It was stipulated' he observes in a letter written on Jan. 16th, 1809, to Mr Moore, 'between Mr Rose, Mr Lucas, and myself, that no person should take any part in the vaccinating department, who was not either nominated by me, or submitted to my approbation, before he was appointed to a station.' The gentlemen mentioned were, the Right Hon George Rose, and Sir Lucas Pepys, President of the College of Physicians. Dr Jenner continued : 'On my reminding Sir Lucas of this, he replied : "You Sir, are to be whole and sole director. We (meaning the Board) are to be considered as nothing; what do we know of vaccination?"' This compact was soon forgotten; since out of eight persons nominated by Jenner, six were rejected by the Board. After much deliberation, he made up his mind to resign his office of Director.

There was much difference of opinion among Dr. Jenner's friends as to the wisdom of this step. Thomas Bernard's opinion will be read in the letter ¹ which he wrote on this occasion :

Wimpole Street, 6th March, 1809.

My dear Sir,-I did not expect all that has happened; but from some circumstances which came to my knowledge in November, I guessed that the new Board was to be made an instrument of patronage; I therefore did not augur well of the result. I am glad you have resigned, and have confidence that when the Board is noticed in Parliament, the treatment you have received will be properly censured. It will be material to consider to whom a detail of the circumstances should be confided. I think it will end more for your honour than if they had complied with your recommendation, and you had continued Director. I wish to know when you will be in town. With all my feelings, however, of what has recently passed, I continue so much and so entirely gratified with the honourable and public tribute Parliament has voted you, that I treat this last event, and indeed all the other matters, as trivial, and undeserving either of your friends' attention or yours. The reflection frequently occurs to my mind, that in the great point, the national acknowledgement, there has been entire and unqualified success; and therefore, that in other

' Life of Jenner, by Baron.

matters, we may very well admit of some things not being exactly as we wish. Such are my sentiments, but not venturing to trust myself, and knowing the value you justly put on Lady Crewe's opinion, I would not answer your letter till I had seen her ladyship. I found her at home yesterday, and as desirous as I am that you should make your mind easy about lesser matters, and not expect the world to be composed of other materials than those experience has found in it. The number of those who honour and respect you is very great, and the adoption of your discovery throughout the world has been rapid and successful beyond example. Let us then not be disturbed by two or three envious calumniators, or by a few sinister events. The promulgation of every discovery by which mankind has been benefited has always been attended with similar circumstances; it is a general condition, and must be submitted to.

I shall show this to Lady Crewe before it is sent off. Let me know when we are to expect you. You will find the Alfred flourishing beyond any expectation, and in great request.

Adieu, my dear Sir and believe me always most faithfully yours, T. BERNARD.

No further Parliamentary investigation took place at this period, and Dr. Jenner appears to have brooded sadly over his wrongs. His eldest son was then dying of consumption, and this misfortune rendered any effort at rallying from the mortifications inflicted by his adversaries exceedingly difficult.

On April 1, 1810, Dr. Jenner wrote again to his friend, then Sir Thomas Bernard :

Your letters are always pleasant to me. I was in your debt when you were good enough to send the last, and should have answered it long ago, but for a most afflictive event which has happened in my family, the death of my eldest son, an amiable youth, who had just completed his twenty-first year. This melancholy occurrence threw me into that state of dejection, which renders me unfit to perform my ordinary duties, and I still feel enveloped as it were in clouds, so that all objects wear a new and gloomy aspect. You wish me to come to town; you will find me too torpid to perform any useful offices; and I feel confident that even the cheerful company of yourself and those friends into whose society you have so often introduced me, would at present do me no service. I bend to the will of Providence, trusting in due time that I shall from this source derive that consolation which no other can afford.

Sir Thomas's answer to this melancholy epistle is not given in the biography; but it is satisfactory to learn that Dr. Jenner eventually rallied; and that, notwithstanding some further bereavements, and occasional attacks from professional opponents, to which troubles the burden of failing health was soon added, he seems to have spent his last years peacefully and not unpleasantly; held, no doubt, in increasing honour by the nation, as the success of his discovery became more and more apparent. He survived his friend Sir Thomas Bernard, dying in January 1823, at the age of seventy.

CHAPTER XXVI

THE BRITISH INSTITUTION AND THE ALFRED CLUB

Thomas Bernard's Efforts in the direction of Promoting the Fine Arts—'The Director '—Thomas Bernard's Project for Establishing a New Club in London—Opening of the Alfred Club—The Alfred Theatre—The Powers of the Lord Chamberlain—The British Institution—Benjamin West—Thomas Bernard's Interest in the British Institution—The Painting of 'The Miracles of Our Saviour '—West's Picture, 'The Death of Wolfe '—His Position in the World of Art—Dr. Dibdin's Sketch of Thomas Bernard's Labours.

'PHILANTHROPY,' writes the biographer of Thomas Bernard, ¹ 'had been the object of the Society for Bettering the Condition of the Poor, and of the various Societies connected with it—Science and Literature—of the Royal Institution. There was still wanting an Institution for promoting the higher and intellectual class of the Fine Arts, so as to complete the circle of those mental occupations which promote social union, check frivolous pursuits, and civilize the mind.'

Perhaps it would be more correct to say that philanthropy was the object of the later as well as the earlier schemes, and that only the form varied. The writer continues :

Mr. Bernard had become acquainted with some extraordinary instances of young artists of great talents irretrievably lost to the country by the want of that patronage which is essential to the existence of the arts. Great efforts were at this time making at Paris, Milan, and in the other parts of Europe to cultivate the Fine Arts, by splendid national establishments, having in view the excellence and superiority of manufactures; a pre-eminence which is of great importance to this country.

Actuated by these considerations, Mr. Bernard requested Mr.

¹ Life of Sir Thomas Bernard, by Rev. James Baker.

West in April, 1805, to call a meeting of some of the most liberal patrons of art to consider this subject, which was attended by Sir George Beaumont, Mr. Angerstein, Mr. Payne Knight, Mr. William Smith, and the two Mr. Hopes. Mr. Bernard laid before them the outline of a plan which he had prepared and the ground on which he expected success. Great desire of executing the plan, and at the same time greater doubt of success was expressed. It was suggested that, instead of a mere outline, an address to the public should be prepared for the purpose of proposing and recommending the measure. Mr. Bernard accordingly prepared for the next meeting a draft of an address, which was circulated in the following form :

BRITISH INSTITUTION FOR PROMOTING THE FINE ARTS IN THE UNITED KINGDOM.

'The enclosed is submitted to your consideration by the undersigned who have been appointed a Select Committee to manage the concerns of the Institution until a Committee of Directors is elected. Convinced that the pre-eminence, which the imitative arts attained in certain distinguished periods of Ancient Greece and Modern Italy, was produced, not by fortuitous circumstances. but by great and splendid patronage, and persuaded that our own countrymen are capable of the same excellence in the arts, as they have attained in every branch of science and literature, we solicit that they may be encouraged to consider those excellent immortal examples of the Grecian and Italian schools as the objects not merely of imitation, but of competition. In a country where native energy is most abundant, we ask that professional taste and talent, and national patronage, be no longer confined to inferior objects, but that our artists may be encouraged to direct their attention to higher and nobler attainments-to paint the mind and passions of man, to depict his sympathies and affections, and to illustrate the great events which have been recorded in the History of the World.

'The Fine Arts are entitled to respect and reward, not simply on account of the innocent and intellectual gratification which they afford; not merely because they cultivate and civilize the human mind. In a country like our own, they essentially and abundantly contribute to the national prosperity and resource.'

The address is continued in the same strain, prominence being given to art as connected with manufactures, apparently because this was the most efficacious mode of

recommending its claims to the British public; and Mr. Bernard's biographer adds:

This letter, signed by thirteen individuals of distinguished rank, talents, and opulence, produced such an accession of numbers and strength as, on the 30th of May, to obtain his Majesty's patronage of the new Society. A meeting was called for the 4th of June, to fix from that day the date of the Institution, and a subscription commenced amounting to between six and seven thousand pounds.

On the 10th of June the By-laws were passed, and a temporary committee appointed to conduct the business and purchase a local situation. On the 29th of June, Mr. Bernard agreed on their behalf for the purchase of the Shakspeare gallery in Pall Mall, and a meeting was ordered to be called for the 15th of July, to elect a President and the Committee.

Two days later, Wilberforce records in his 'Diary': 1

July 17th Bernard called, and dined en famille-much talk of his plans. A fine ardent mind.

Mr. Wilberforce, indeed, found that his friend was not so much absorbed in his favourite projects, of which the new Gallery was by no means the only one, as to be insensible to other claims. In this year Mr. Bernard gave him aid in re-establishing² the Naval and Military Bible Society, originally founded in 1780,³ and co-operated with Wilberforce, Bonar, and others, in forming the Patriotic Fund.

In the spring of 1806 the Gallery was opened for the exhibition and sale of the productions of British artists; this was the second time it had been devoted to this purpose. It was originally built in 1789 on the site of Dodsley's house, for the purpose of containing illustrations of Shakespeare's works.

Mr. Bernard followed up this beginning by issuing a weekly publication called 'The Director'—to which some allusions have already been made—as a vehicle for recommending his projects to the world. It ran through only

VOL. IV.

¹ Life of William Wilberforce, by his Sons, chap. xvii.

² Life of Sir Thomas Bernard.

^a Ibid.

130

twenty-four numbers; but these probably sufficed to fulfil its purpose. Of these twenty-four Mr. Bernard wrote seven, and a letter in an eighth number.

He had now moved from the Foundling Hospital to Wimpole Street, and found himself, no doubt, freer than he had been for many years, notwithstanding his new projects. He was therefore able to give his assistance to 'the African Institution for the Civilization of Africa, and for watching over the execution of the Laws for abolishing the Slave Trade.'

The most noticeable of Mr. Bernard's papers in 'The Director,' from its biographical interest, is the memoir of Thomas Proctor, an artist of merit, who had proved a failure in the profession, and whose melancholy career furnished a practical argument for the establishment of the British Institution.

Dr. Dibdin states ¹ that the contents of 'The Director' consisted in:

1. Essays on subjects of literature, the fine arts, and manners; -2. Bibliographiana, or accounts of rare and curious books, and of booksales in this country from the close of the seventeenth century;-3. Royal Institution, or analyses of the lectures delivered weekly;-4. British Gallery, or descriptions of the principal pictures exhibited for sale. The publishers were Messrs. Longman & Co., Hatchard, and Miller. The work was completed in two volumes.

As it is now out of print, a short account of its contents is subjoined :

Of the writers of the essays, the first, on the 'State of English Art,' those on the 'Life of Thomas Proctor,' on 'The Drama' (three essays), and on 'Good Living,' were written by Sir Thomas Bernard, who also wrote the concluding essay, being an 'Account of the Author of the Fly-Flap.'

Dr. Dibdin observes :

Sir Thomas's account of these essays of which he was himself the author, is whimsical enough. 'As to these Essays' (says he)

¹ Dibdin, Reminiscences, chap. vi., 'Publications' (note).

'though I know the author as well as I know myself, and am on habits of intimacy with him, yet I shall say nothing about him. My affection for him is warm and permanent, and I am in his confidence. I cannot, therefore, persuade myself to reveal all I know of him. To caricature the person of an author, and to advertise his foibles and imperfections, would have too much the air of a modern Editor; and therefore, because he hath offences in him which thou wouldst discover if thou couldst, I shall let him continue, and reserve what I have to say upon this subject to a more convenient opportunity. In the meantime, I beg to subscribe myself, with unfeigned regard and respect, my dear Director, your sincere and affectionate friend, Trismegistus Secundus.

'The Essays on the "Causes which have impeded the progress of Ancient Art," on "The Gaelic Poems in Ireland," and "Parallels between Art and Science," were written by the late Sir Humphry Davy, continues Dr. Dibdin; '... I cannot with certainty pronounce upon the parentage of all the other essays, but I think the late Sir George Beaumont, Prince Hoare, the Rev. Mr. Crowe, and the Rev. Mr. Collison [probably Collinson] were the principal. That upon the "Statue of Achilles" in the vestibule of the British Institution, was by Mrs. Forster, the daughter of the artist who achieved it. Those entitled "Sketches of Modern Characters," "The Walk in London," "The Mirror of Truth," and "The Alarmist," were my own productions; as were all the strictures contained in the department of the "British Gallery." Perhaps it may be unnecessary formally to announce that "Bibliographiana" was also the offspring of the same pen which had executed the four latter Upon the whole I may be said to have furnished the essavs. materials of at least two thirds of the Director.'

At this period Thomas Bernard was engaged in another new project, differing in character from any of those he had previously undertaken, but, as he believed, not less urgently needed.

He was [says his biographer ¹] a Member of a Club comprising many of the first literary characters in this country, which met once every month at the Thatched House. At one of their dinners in 1807, he had proposed the formation of a club on an extended scale, appropriated entirely to Literature, and totally prohibiting gaming, and party politics. The only objection made was the impossibility of a Club existing in London without these Cardinal

¹ Life of Sir Thomas Bernard.

virtues. He gave notice that he should renew his proposal as an annual motion. When he brought it forward the following year, it was received with general approbation; a circular letter was prepared and sent round with the signatures of some of the most eminent and respectable characters in the country. The Club, which was named the Alfred, doubtless after the great Saxon King, was opened on the 1st of January, 1809, in their newly purchased house in Albemarle Street, adjoining the Royal Institution, and it acquired such popularity, that it very soon became one of the greatest and most difficult objects of attainment to secure admission into it, and still continues so.

This was written in 1819.

Wilberforce has recorded in his diary, under the date of February 16, 1811:

Dined first time at the Alfred—the party kindly made for me by Sir Thomas Bernard—Mat. Montague, Lord Hardwicke, Sir Thomas Bernard, Lord Teignmouth, Master Simeon, Sir John Colpoys, Hammersley, &c. All went off very pleasantly. Sir Thomas Bernard's plan of an Alfred Theatre by private subscription—no promiscuous admission—select plays and actors—all *pour la morale*. To consider it.¹

The succeeding portion of the extract appears to refer to the club rather than to the proposed theatre; or perhaps both may be included as being intimately connected. Wilberforce evidently deprecated clubs as among the dissipating innovations of the age, and saw in a theatre, intended though it was to be a school of virtue, only a further danger.

Perhaps I spoke too freely about it—all cherished social affections, but *nonne*, too luxurious—too much tending to lower down the frame to the world's standard, and unspiritualize its affections? I have no time now, but I will resume. I should fear, in dining there often, both self-indulgence and counter-spiritualizing tendencies.

He nevertheless concludes: 'How truly interesting is Sir Thomas Bernard! God bless him.'

The Alfred Theatre had apparently a very short life. It

' Life of W. Wilberforce, by his Sons.

must have been opened either in the Alfred Club-house, or, perhaps, in some disused portion of the reconstituted Royal Institution. But there would evidently be immense difficulty in drawing the line between the plays to be allowed and those to be forbidden; and the views of most playgoers lean so much to the side of indulgence and sensuous pleasure, that a theatre on a comparatively strict basis could hardly be expected to hold its own.

Thomas Bernard would not have felt that he had done his duty had he not made some effort to stem the evil effects of the drama in his day. In the Introductory Letter to the fourth volume of his Society's 'Reports,' he had commented on it, especially as it affected the poor, and, having regard to the objects of his philanthropic efforts in general, it may be assumed that he heartily desired to see the poor attending his model theatre in preference to others which were schools of vice. He writes:¹

They who are disposed to consider the amusement merely of the higher and middle classes of life, will hardly conceive how much the character of the Poor may be injured by profane and immoral representations on the stage. The many, who occupy the gallery of a theatre, bring with them no antidote against the poison that is offered; they contemplate the scene before them. with a full persuasion that it is a true and faithful picture of human life and manners. The poor may not perhaps be liable to the infection, which lurks under the supposititious morality of the German drama. But their principles, their language, and their habits of life, are inevitably corrupted, not only by the plays of the profligate age of the second Charles, but by some more recent productions; and thousands of deluded wretches have been initiated in vice and villainy, and have been brought to a fatal and ignominious end, by the licensed representation of the Beggar's Opera: sanctioned (as they conceive) by him, who, having power to prohibit, is, according to the legal maxim, presumed to approve.

That authority was, of course, the Lord Chamberlain. A note is appended, in which the extent of his power is made a subject of inquiry; some persons having apparently

¹ Reports of the Society B.C.P. Introductory Letter to the Fourth Volume, addressed to the Right Honourable Henry Addington, &c., &c., &o.

asserted that it was very limited. This Mr. Bernard controverted,¹ and ' after quoting the Act, adds :

This language is reasonably clear and decisive; and the penalty (being not merely a forfeiture of $\pounds 50$, but also of all power to act and exhibit in future) is sufficiently potent and impressive if the Lord Chamberlain should at any time think fit to prohibit the repetition of those vicious and noxious theatrical representations, which are offensive to the ear, disgraceful to the stage, and destructive of all moral principle.

1st May 1804

Are matters any better now? The form may have varied, but little more can be said. The 'Beggar's Opera' has been revived even in recent times.

The Alfred Theatre, it must be supposed, failed, but the Alfred Club flourished for some years. Dr. Dibdin writes,² about 1835, of Thomas Bernard :

The Alfred is also another of his institutions for the assemblage of gentlemen, and the convenience of reasonable as well as excellent dinners. The Athenæum, the United Service, and the Travellers' Clubs have doubtless thrown the Alfred into comparative shade, but it could once boast names amongst its members (and may still) of the highest celebrity.

The British Institution had a more noticeable history; and Thomas Bernard's advocacy of the scheme is so intimately connected with his friendship for Benjamin West,³ the successor of Sir Joshua Reynolds as President of the Royal Academy, that some notice of West is required. Benjamin West was said to come of the same stock as the Earls of De La Warr. His branch of the family was for some time seated at Long Crendon, Bucks, only four miles from Scrope Bernard's country house at Nether Winchendon, and one Colonel West had been a companion in arms of Hampden. Somewhat later the grandfather and father of the

¹ Note to the Introductory Letter of the Fourth Volume of Society B.C.P. Reports.

Dibdin (Rev. T. F.), Reminiscences of a Literary Life, chap. vi., 'Publications' (note).

^a Galt (John), The Life Studies and Works of Benjamin West, Esq.
artist emigrated to America—perhaps by reason of their Quaker tenets; and the boy was born at Springfield, Pennsylvania, in 1738. His precocious talent for art brought him a certain amount of admiration and encouragement even in his own circle, and was viewed with great indulgence by the sect, who gave him a special leave to develop it, as a gift from Heaven, notwithstanding the severe repression of the fine arts which had been generally characteristic of the Friends.

Indeed, Benjamin West was exceptionally fortunate; he was hailed as a prodigy in America, and in a few years supplied with the means of studying art in Italy. He left America in 1760, the very year in which Governor Bernard quitted New Jersey for Massachusetts; it is, therefore, quite possible that the Governor, who was a protector of the sect in his own State of New Jersey, may have taken some interest, at least from report, in the promising young Quaker of Pennsylvania.

In Europe, West was welcomed and fêted in a remarkable manner,¹ when it is considered how little he was known to fame, and that he laboured under the disadvantage of not being acquainted with any continental language. On the other hand he was a handsome youth, apparently of simple and unassuming manners, and was, moreover, regarded as a curiosity, many persons, even Cardinals, believing that an American must be a Red Indian. On reaching England, in 1763, he met with so much patronage that he had no temptation to move onward, and therefore settled in London.

At what date Thomas Bernard first became acquainted with Benjamin West I do not know, but it was with him that Mr. Bernard arranged the preliminaries of the British Institution, and Mr. Galt,² the biographer of West, believes that the artist suggested this idea to his friend on his return from a visit to Paris during the short peace. At the Louvre he beheld an assemblage of masterpieces in painting and sculpture—a large portion, indeed, stolen from other nations but all tending to show the backwardness of England.

¹ Galt (John), The Life Studies and Works of Benjamin West, Esq. ² Ibid.

The British Institution was, apparently, one of Thomas Bernard's most popular efforts for the improvement of the English people. In the first five years—from its opening in 1806 ¹—' four hundred and twenty-four pictures were sold for the amount of twenty thousand eight hundred and ninetynine pounds fourteen shillings '; these were all by British artists, and a further sum had also been expended in premiums to younger artists.

Upon the closing of the exhibition for sale, a few of the finest specimens of the Old Masters have been offered to the study and imitation of the artists attending in the Gallery; and of late years an assemblage of the best productions both of native and foreign artists from the different private collections, far exceeding anything before seen in this country, has been annually submitted to the public view.²

This was the state of affairs in 1819, when Mr. Baker wrote. But some years earlier, after the first five successful exhibitions, Mr.—then Sir Thomas—Bernard had made a further move. While he acknowledged the merits of portrait-painting—he had been painted by Opie³ while at the Foundling Hospital, and since probably by Romney, who also painted his wife—it grieved him that the English were so behind other nations in historical scenes, and this was probably one reason of his partiality for West, who devoted himself to that branch.

In the beginning of the year 1811 [writes Mr. Baker⁴], Mr. West finished his pictures of the 'Miracles of our Saviour,' which he intended as a present to his native city Philadelphia. Sir Thomas Bernard being in habits of intimacy with him, had watched the progress of this great work, and was so much struck with the merit of it, that he resolved to do his utmost to keep it in this country. With this view he offered at once three thousand guineas for the purchase of it; and that price being accepted, he set about to devise means of raising the money by subscription.

² Ibid.

^a The portrait by Opie is, I believe, now in the family of the late Rev. James Baker, his biographer. The two Romney portraits are at Nether Winchendon.

¹ Life of Sir Thomas Bernard.

^{*} Life of Sir Thomas Bernard.

WEST'S ART

From Mr. Galt's 'Life' of the artist¹ it appears that he had been asked by some Quakers of Philadelphia for a subscription to an intended hospital in that city; and that, not feeling able to afford a sum in money of any importance, he had offered to paint this picture, called by his biographer 'Christ Healing the Sick,' and it was for this institution that he was painting when Mr. Bernard made him an offer, which he accepted, only on condition that he should be at liberty to copy it for Philadelphia, with such alterations and improvements as he might think fit.

His chief claim to remembrance is nevertheless his 'Death of Wolfe,' by which he effected a much-needed revolution in modern art. The writer ² probably alludes to West's determination to exhibit Wolfe, and all other persons represented in the picture, in such clothes as they really wore, and not in ancient Roman costume, which was then considered indispensable. He carried his point, notwithstanding the apprehensions of the King, the Archbishop of Canterbury, and Sir Joshua Reynolds, who all believed that such an innovation meant failure. West certainly deserves some credit for sparing us the sight of ancient Romans at the siege of Quebec; and thus inaugurating a reform in the public taste.

In his later years West had to suffer from the withdrawal of royal patronage, through the fluctuating state of the King's health, which terminated in pronounced insanity. The power of rewarding artists was thus thrown into other hands, and it can hardly be said that the painter was treated with common honesty as regarded past engagements. He, however, trusted to the public, and it continued to support him. In December, 1817, he lost the wife to whom he had been engaged when he left America, and who was brought by his father to England to marry him as soon as he felt sufficiently established in his profession. He survived her little more than two years, dying in March, 1820, and was honoured

¹ Galt (John), The Life Studies and Works of Benjamin West, Esq.

² The further particulars of West's life are from Galt's *Memoir*, and the *Dictionary of National Biography*.

with a grand funeral, and a grave in St. Paul's Cathedral.

It will thus be seen that if West was not all that his admirers believed, he was in many ways a remarkable man. His biographer¹ was mistaken when he said that 'his name will be classed with those of Michael Angelo and of Raphael'; but for some years after his death his pictures continued to command high prices, and his '" Miracles of our Saviour "' held 'an honoured place in the National Gallery, for which it was intended.' Now, it appears that all his pictures are amongst those sent 'on loan ' to provincial exhibitions.²

The terms being thus settled, Sir Thomas wrote a letter to the Marquess of Stafford, Deputy-President of the British Institution,³ evidently intended for publication, as it implies or intimates that they had previously discussed the subject in private. In this he states the chief advantages to be gained by purchasing West's picture :

1. The retaining in this country the noblest specimen of painting which has ever been produced in it.

2. The placing it hereafter in our expected National Gallery, as the standard for any works of art to be admitted.

3. The supplying, in the manner I shall hereinafter state, a very considerable increase to our present fund for annual premiums in historic painting.

4. The inciting of our young artists to excellence, by giving such a public and honourable example of the reward of talent rightly directed.

5. The checking of the disposition to be satisfied with mediocrity, by showing the striking difference between the value and credit of some indifferent pictures, and of this very fine one.

6. The effect produced on the public mind by the exhibition of this picture, in attracting interest, and inducing co-operation, in many individuals who have not yet duly appreciated the utility of the British Institution.

Sir Thomas states that his first idea had been that ten

- ' Galt (John).
- ² Dictionary of National Biography.
- ^a Life of Sir Thomas Bernard,

138

of the directors and visitors should raise the money by each giving three hundred guineas; but, on seeing 'names so respectable for the patronage of British Art,' he thought that subscribers to the British Institution might be invited to contribute fifty guineas each before May 1. He also proposed that the picture should be exhibited, and a stroke engraving made of it, by subscription, and went into various other details; the most important being that the picture should be 'the property of the British Institution, in trust, to be presented to the National Gallery, when established; and in the meantime to be hung in the British Gallery, &c.'

In the course of one month, the subscriptions for the purchase of the picture amounted to twelve hundred guineas. This sum, together with the surplus of the produce of the print after all the expenses of the engraving were provided for, was sufficient to complete the purchase money. Besides this, the funds of the Institution were greatly benefited by the number of visitors who thronged the rooms to see the extraordinary production which had been purchased for a sum very far exceeding any recorded in the Annals of the British Fine Arts.¹

The copy, or *replica*, of this picture was equally fortunate.² . . . The success which attended the exhibition of it in America was so extraordinary, that the proceeds have enabled the committee of the hospital to enlarge the building for the reception of no less than thirty additional patients.

Of West's high reputation as a painter in his own time there is, indeed, no doubt. Mr. Thomas Smith, who wrote his 'Recollections of the British Institution,'³ speaks of the picture purchased for it as a 'splendid work,' and an 'admirable picture.' Pilkington, in his 'Dictionary of Painters,'⁴ has devoted more than eight pages to his 'Life,' more than he allowed to any but the most celebrated foreign artists; and styles a later work, 'Death on the Pale Horse,' a 'sublime composition.' In the recently published

¹ Life of Sir Thomas Bernard.

² See Pilkington, Dictionary of Painters. Also the Dictionary of National Biography.

³ Smith (Thomas), Recollections of the British Institution.

^{*} Pilkington, Dictionary of Painters, vol. ii., 'West (Benjamin).'

⁶ Dictionary of National Biography 'it is stated that he was regarded as the founder of historical painting in England, where he had no serious rival but Haydon. The writer continues:

The patronage of the King certainly gave him position; but the artists and connoisseurs of the day, and the critics also with few exceptions, like 'Peter Pindar,' and 'Anthony Pasquin' were loud in his praise. Sir Thomas Lawrence, in an address to the students of the Royal Academy in 1823, spoke of his compositions as far surpassing contemporary merit on the Continent, and as unequalled at any period below the Schools of the Caracci.¹

The British Institution was the last scheme of any magnitude, connected with the metropolis especially, in which Sir Thomas Bernard took a prominent part. Here, therefore, I pause to recapitulate his principal labours, in the words of his friend Dr. Dibdin:²

Of Sir Thomas Bernard, a brief outline, even on the score of gratitude, may be here reasonably expected. He had very considerable attainments—was a very good, as well as a gentlemanly, man of business; clear-headed in conception, prompt in execution, and I believe that his heart was as benevolent as his head was strong.

The panegyrist then quaintly alludes to those detractors who insinuated that benevolence was not Sir Thomas's sole or even ruling motive :

There are those who might have thought otherwise, and that his extraordinary efforts in behalf of the Poor, —for at one time he may be said to have had half of the Poor in the metropolis nestling under the wings of his patronage—were the effect of mere personal vanity and unsubduable restlessness of spirit. And what then? 'Personal vanity' should be made of sterner stuff than this. If Sir Thomas Bernard was hence a vain man, so was Pitt as a statesman and Howard as a philanthropist. Motives are always of a mixed nature; and there is only One Power, 'to whom all hearts are open, and from whom no secrets are hid,' which knoweth the prevalent quality of such motives.

¹ Dictionary of National Biography, 'West (Benjamin).'

² Reminiscences of a Literary Life, by the Rev. T. F. Dibdin, D.D., note to chap. vi., 'Publications.'

Sir Thomas Bernard did much and great good as a philanthropist. In easy circumstances, bred up to the Bar—from which profession he had the sense and happiness to retire, after twenty years labour had netted him a sufficiency—he resolved to devote the approaching autumn of life to objects of real practical utility, and he made 'Bettering the Condition of the Poor' one of those most essential objects. Howard explored dungeons. Sir Thomas visited drawing-rooms, to lay them under contribution for the support of his avowed darling object. In short, benevolence may be said to have become *fashionable* under his influence.

The antithesis in this passage is somewhat misleading. Howard obtained his knowledge of the miseries and horrors of dungeons by visiting them, but Sir Thomas Bernard certainly did not acquire his intuition into the privations of the poor in drawing-rooms. He learned how to help them by studying their needs in their own haunts, and then entered the drawing-rooms of the rich to arouse in their inmates a sense of the duty involved in human brotherhood. The English upper classes were at that time, as a body, singularly callous to the sufferings of those beneath them. It was Thomas Bernard's privilege to take a lead in awakening better feelings; as Dr. Dibdin proceeds to narrate :

Great efforts, on all sides, were made, and societies and establishments out of number sprung up to 'bless our victuals with increase, and to satisfy our poor with bread.' Seasons of rigorous severity were met and in a manner vanquished. Rumford with his soup, and Bernard with his societies, kept the cold 'out of doors' as much as possible, and furnished the 'rich man's table ' with abundance of 'crumbs,' which were largely distributed to the poor.

His publications connected with the societies were at once numerous and incessant. Nothing escaped his notice. A foe to irreligion and the slave-trade—the associate of Bishop Barrington and of Wilberforce—he strove heart and soul to disseminate the blessings of Christianity and of freedom. With a ready pen, his printed addresses, which might reach thousands to whom he could personally never be known—schools, chapels, hospitals, dispensaries, infirmaries—to how many of these was he known by his exertions and his liberal patronage! The blind, the fevered, the destitute—all became objects of his care. And what he touched he improved. As treasurer of the Foundling Hospital, that institution attained a healthy tone and vigour such as it had never before experienced. Both preachers and household officers were under his regulation. I will give but one specimen of his powers as a writer on these topics, which I take from his address respecting the establishment of a Free Chapel in West Street St. Giles's, —in the heart of as much depravity and destitution as the 'byways' of London contain.

The paragraphs which follow, quoted from the address, having already been given in the narrative of the opening of West Street Chapel,¹ need not be repeated. Dr. Dibdin then touches on Sir Thomas Bernard's literary efforts. The few words that he devotes to 'The Director' have been mentioned; the 'Comforts of Old Age,' a much later work, will be noticed in a subsequent chapter. Dr. Dibdin continues :

The Arts were also greatly indebted to Sir Thomas Bernard, for to him we owe the establishment of the British Institution, on a plan so entirely delightful and profitable (especially that part of it which makes us acquainted every spring with the productions of the Ancient Masters), that every tongue and pen must admit its value.

He proceeds to commend the Alfred Club, in words quoted only a few pages back; and continues:

Sir Thomas Bernard was one of the very warmest supporters, as well as founders, of the Jennerian Society. I have before made mention of his intimacy with the illustrious Jenner, with whom I was in the frequent habit of meeting him at dinner.—His patronage of Dr. Bell is well known.

As regards the accusation of conceit which, according to Dr. Dibdin, was brought against Sir Thomas Bernard by way of explaining his devotion to philanthropic ends, it shows that Sir Thomas, like other people, had detractors which might have been expected. As a matter of fact, no man appears to have less desired fame as a return for the expense and exertion attending his projects. He generally put other persons forward as the nominal promoters of his

' Chap. xvi., The Free Chapel in St. Giles's.

schemes, while he was furnishing them in most cases with ideas, and doing by far the larger portion of the work, besides contributing liberally to the funds. This is one reason why the world has quickly forgotten him. He never puffed himself. I have come across one solitary instance of a dedication to Sir Thomas, profusely as they were bestowed on persons of note in general, and this is a volume of sermons by a country clergyman who was one of his fellowlabourers, the Rev. William Gilpin, of Boldre.¹ The most important passage runs as follows:

We seldom see a person, in the course of a prosperous business, stop short, and say 'I have enough.' We see him still more seldom consider his prosperity as a trust conferred by Providence for the good of others. Still more seldom do we see him engaging in that line of benevolent action, which is amongst the most laborious and the least grateful. Charity is often disposed to open its purse; but seldom to take pains, though a man's time is frequently more useful than his money. We revere the memory of the late Mr. Howard who sought out misery in jails. But misery is not confined to jails. We bless the benevolent heart which seeks it in the dwellings-even in the loathsome cottages of filth and beggary. It was one of the marks of the Christian Religion TO PREACH THE GOSPEL TO THE POOB; and it is surely another to be attentive to their temporal wants. Indigence is generally thriftless. Half the miseries of the lower classes of mankind arise from profligacy, idleness, or mismanagement. What a blessing therefore is he to the lower orders of society who by active researches collects the several benevolent schemes of a charitable nation into one point; and by pertinent observations shows in what various ways the distresses of the poor may be relieved-how early instructions may induce religious habits-how sloth may be converted into industry-penury into plenty-and misery into comfort-how the blind also, the lame and the aged may receive every assistance of which their condition is susceptible.

Thus, my dear Sir, I have drawn a picture, which I present to you.

All who are acquainted with the original, will acknowledge the likeness.

¹ Bev. William Gilpin, of Boldre, Sermons, vol. ii. (Quoted by Rev. James Baker in a note to Life of Sir Thomas Bernard.)

CHAPTER XXVII

'FEMALE SCRIPTURE CHARACTERS' AND LIFE AT STEEPLE MORDEN

A Masquerade—Mrs. King's First Book—The Publication of 'Female Scripture Characters '—The Proceeds from Mrs. King's Books devoted to Charity— The Tone of her Books—Her View of Woman's Sphere and of the Position of the Female Head of the Family—The Question of Entertaining Guests— The Supervision of Almsgiving—The Visiting of Prisoners by Women—The Foreshadowing of Medical Women—Mrs. King's Views on Education—Mr. King determines to resume his Duties as a Parochial Clergyman—Dangers of Travelling early in the Nineteenth Century—A Family Gathering—News of Sir John Bernard's Death—Death of Mr. King.

In consequence, probably, of her prolonged sojourn in London, Mrs. King became a writer of books; to what extent will be set forth in this chapter. Before treating of this theme, it is right to set forth the different phases of her character by transcribing a letter depicting her exuberant delight in the scenes of a masquerade, which only rheumatism prevented her from taking part in, as a chief actor probably.

Early in this year, 1808, her second daughter, Julia Priscilla, married a first cousin, the Rev. Thomas Baker, an event which left Mr. and Mrs. King comparatively free from domestic responsibilities, but still with some young people about them. Mrs. King writes to her sister-in-law, Mrs. Scrope Bernard, in May:¹

My dear Sister,—I know you Country folks like to know what we gay people are doing in Town, and would probably have no objection to hear of a little of the fun of a Masquerade, which you escaped, and which I am sorry to say I also escaped, being laid by

¹ MS. Letter copied into the same book as Mrs. Glanville's (M. A. Bernard-Morland's) Diary, by her daughter, Miss Spencer. the heels by a most merciless fit of the Rheumatism, which attacked me just at the wrong time.

Scrope was so kind as to offer a ticket for Lady Buckingham's masked party to Mrs. Martin, Mary White, and myself. Mrs. Martin was engaged, Mary White in the Country, and myself confined as above.--So Scrope allowed me to offer it to Lady Earle and the Miss Ingilbys, to whom it was most acceptable; and indeed they made the most of it, for my name being on the card, Mr. Henry Earle dressed himself like an old lady 50 years ago, and went under my name, and Mr. James Earle added his own name and went as a Quack Doctor. Augusta Ingilby and Lady Earle went as Quakers, and Diana as a flower-girl. Augusta's dress was made up in 3 hours, and was very pretty and appropriate; a very fine Quaker's stuff, with apron, Handkerchief and Cap of very fine stiff clear Muslin; she had a beautiful Mask, and being a very elegant figure and a very clever girl, attracted a great deal of notice. She thee'd and thou'd all the vanity people, and preached such admirable sermons on the wickedness of vanity and amusements, that great enquiry was made who was the fair Quaker, and she concluded her exhortations by dancing a reel with the old lady Mr. Earle, and the Quack Doctor his Brother, and they kept up their mirth till 3 in the morning.

Mr. Earle's dress was what I remember, though you cannot, a silk sack with long ruffles at the elbow, and triple muslin ruffles, with robins and a stomacher, and an immense long waist, and a high cap with wings and a poke—do you ever remember your Grandmother wearing such a dress?

They all came here yesterday afternoon to tell me their adventures and their pleasures, and to thank me, and desire me to thank Scrope; they said it would be fun and merriment to them for a month to come in Conversation. I assure you in my crippled state I enjoyed the account as much as I shou'd have done the reality. Mary White did not return from the country till after it was all over, and exceedingly mortified at having lost it.

The fun certainly sounds sufficiently fast and furious to startle so serious a person as Mrs. King, but it is evident that it did not shock her, and that Mr. King cannot have objected to this caricature of his mother's people, the Quakers, or it would not have been attempted. As to the persons mentioned in the letter—the Misses Ingilby have been mentioned as often in Mrs. King's care; of the Earle

VOL. IV.

family I have no further information. Mary White was, of course, Mrs. King's Lincoln niece; and Mrs. Martin must have been Maria Elizabeth, the elder daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Edmunds. Her husband, Mr. Martin, of Colston Bassett, co. Notts, was M.P. for Kinsale, and a Master in Chancery, either then or later.¹

After a message about Scrope, who was going to Winchendon the following month, the writer of the letter continued :

I have no news yet from the North, which I am very much surprized at; the last account I had from the Bride was from Stamford last Sunday se'nnight, and they must have reached their own home on Friday or Saturday last. Mr. King and I are very quiet after our bustles, having no one to interrupt our meditations but little Fanny Collinson, whom I have the care of during her Mother's absence at Bristol; 'tis a sweet poppet and no small favourite of the old folks.

She was the eldest living grand-daughter. The writer concludes with :

I envy you your sweet shades, notwithstanding my masquerading adventures.

Mrs. King's first book,² entitled, 'Beneficial Effects of the Christian Temper on Domestic Happiness,' was apparently finished in 1807, since it was dedicated to her husband in the following words :---

To the Rev. Richard King, M.A.—This little work, suggested by the pleasing contemplation of the Effects of Christianity on a serious and benevolent Mind, during an uninterrupted Union of twenty-five years, is inscribed by his grateful and affectionate wife, F. E. King.

The date of publication, however, as stated in the 'Memoirs' of the author, was 1809; and then, Julia's marriage

¹ Burke, Landed Gentry, 'Martin of Hemingstone,' 'Martin of Worsborough Hall,' and 'Martin of Colston Bassett.' (Edition of 1863.)

² The Beneficial Effects of the Christian Temper on Domestic Happiness, J. Hatchard & Son. The copy at Nether Winchendon belongs to the sixth edition, dated 1825.

having left her more time to spend in solitude, she had already begun to prepare a longer work for the press.

The 'Beneficial Effects' was a subject suggested to Mrs. King by a treatise of Bishop Porteous entitled 'The Beneficial Effects of Christianity on the Temporal Concerns of Mankind,' in which he had omitted the domestic aspect of the question. Her book, as the title implies, consists of a disquisition on the duties of relatives to each other, and the additional charm imparted to domestic ties by bringing a Christian spirit to bear on the routine of home life.

The larger work which followed was entitled:¹ 'Female Scripture Characters,' and was inscribed to Mrs. White in the following terms:

To a Beloved Sister, as a grateful Memorial of the early Instruction and pious Example from whence her best blessings have sprung, this Work is affectionately dedicated by the Author.

Like its predecessor, the book was suggested by omissions in the previous production of a male author, as shown in a preface, which begins:

The Writer of the following pages feels and acknowledges with pious awe, that she 'stands on holy ground,' and that it may have the appearance of presumption in a female, to take up a subject, which has been already so ably handled, by a pious and learned divine—the late Rev. Thomas Robinson of Leicester. But as he has wholly omitted the Female Scripture Characters, with the exception of two, and they appear to offer useful instruction and valuable examples to her own sex, she has thrown together a few reflections, for their benefit only: which she trusts they will receive with kindness and candour.

Mrs. King's book became very popular as a medium of instruction for young ladies' schools, and a favourite present to girls of the well-to-do classes educated at home. At the

147

¹ Female Scripture Characters exemplifying Female Virtues,' T. C. & J. Rivington, and J. Hatchard & Son. Of this work I have three copies of different editions. To the later editions, published after the author's death, down to 1833, a short 'Memoir' is prefixed, probably by her son-in-law, the Rev. John Collinson, and an engraved portrait from an oil-painting by Hastings.

epoch of its appearance it was evidently not considered too didactic—at any rate by parents and teachers.

'The Beneficial Effects of the Christian Temper' went through six editions certainly; 'Female Scripture Characters' through at least twelve, the twelfth and latest that I have met with bearing the date of 1833, about which time a decided change took place in thought and consequently in literature.

It should be mentioned that Mrs. King devoted all the proceeds of her books to charity,¹ and made it one of her last injunctions that the same system should be pursued after her death. In estimating the tone of the books it has to be borne in mind-although the fact is not expressly statedthat they were written, not merely for women, but for ladies especially---that is, for a class, notwithstanding the existence of certain passages applicable to other portions of the human race. 'Female Scripture Characters' was, indeed, written for young ladies in particular, as the internal evidence shows, and this accounts for some severity in its language with regard to the faults of women, without any corresponding rebukes to delinquents of the other sex. Tn the 'Beneficial Effects' the balance seems to be held more even, because its subject is the reciprocal duties of Christians in the domestic relations.

Her view of woman's sphere now seems in certain respects limited and depressing; but it represents the spirit of her age and country, and, perhaps, even shows it in its best light. According to the prevalent ideas which are expounded at some length in her principal work, any acquaintance with state affairs leads a woman invariably to evil. For this moral the character of Jezebel furnishes an apt illustration; while an allusion to Queen Mary II. of England—then the royal saint of the Church and State party, who overlooked or even justified her conduct to her father is introduced for the purpose of eulogizing her renunciation of power to her husband.

With active heroism in woman, as exemplified in the ¹ This is stated in the short 'Memoir' prefixed to *Female Scripture Characters*.

148

brave and pure life of Joan of Arc, Fanny King had very little sympathy, or indeed none; but the code of the day may have obliged her to stifle a natural impulse of admiration especially as the Maid had been an opponent of the English, and therefore met with scant justice in English books of history. But she shows appreciation of the wonderful fortitude displayed by the Mother of the Machabees. And it may be said of her book that it strongly inculcates the devotion of the whole life to a principle of duty, and the cultivation of exalted virtue in and through the routine of daily life.

A few extracts will serve to explain these assertions:¹

St. Paul, in his Epistle to Timothy, says: 'I will that the younger women marry, bear children, guide the house.' All this seems to involve much care and trouble; yet regularity, order, quietness of mind, and above all, to waste no time on frivolous objects, will accomplish much.

The time of a woman is generally cut up by a multiplicity of trifles, such as dress, ornamental work, gossipping, visits, and idle books, which if resolutely excluded from her occupations, she will find ample time for the most extensive domestic duties, without being cumbered and anxious.

The pious and excellent Nelson seems to attribute our deficiency in the one thing needful to the involving ourselves in too great a multiplicity of worldly business. We should be particularly careful to assort our employments to our powers and to arrange them, that all may be done at the right time and in the right manner.

Some persons might have objected that women, being so often at the beck and call of others, would find almost insurmountable difficulties in carrying out this excellent advice. But the author does not appear to have realised the magnitude of the obstacles; she exhorts the members of her own sex to brave the 'contempt and ridicule' which a determination to live in the way they think right may bring upon them from worldlings, without even alluding to the possibility of parents and husbands being on the side of the worldlings. Home is to be made pleasant by arranging

¹ Female Scripture Characters, No. XV., 'Martha and Mary.'

'that everything shall move with the quietness and regularity of clockwork,' children to be trained so 'that noise and confusion never shall disturb the house, and nothing be seen out of its place and season.' In short, every disturbing element is to be overcome and annihilated.

In a more lofty strain, Mrs. King proceeds to claim for the female head of the family a sort of domestic priesthood :

It also particularly belongs to a woman to secure 'the one thing needful' to all the members of her family; at her hands will be required the souls of her children and her servants. Let her therefore by precept and example, establish and illustrate its importance; let her daily instruct her family, and read and explain the Scriptures to them; let her regularly assemble them for morning and evening prayers, and lead them to the altar of God to commemorate the Sacrifice of Christ.

If she has happily a husband that will join her in these holy labours, let her receive and possess such a blessing as the greatest of earthly treasures; but if, as is too often the case, he stands aloof from these important duties, and suffers the cares and troubles of the world more to possess his mind than the one thing needful, let her humbly hope and pray, that in God's good time, it may please Him to touch his heart with His grace, and that the example and effects of religion in his own family may win him to God's fold.

To a person who held such exalted views, the subject of entertainments might be supposed to offer some difficulties; it has formed a stumbling-block to many earnest minds. The character of Martha affords an opportunity for discussing this question.

In many cases a woman will be called upon to encounter the very cares and troubles which cumbered poor Martha, entertaining guests at her table; and as this seems a species of duty which the customs of society create, and which Scripture in no instance forbids, I would exhort her to perform it without ostentation or vanity, and from the simple and laudable principle of social hospitality, and she will then perform it with quietness of mind, and without care and trouble.

It is pride, vanity, and frivolity, mixing themselves with everything we do, that creates our cares and troubles and injures

HOSPITALITY

the one thing needful; it is not quiet attention to business, or the sober enjoyment of blessings.

Mrs. King further observes that hospitality is even frequently commended in the Bible, and especially sanctioned by our blessed Lord. But

how far the feasts of those days agree with the entertainments of the present times, would [she remarks] be worth inquiry, for it might have the happy effect of checking all that constitutes sin in allowed indulgences—ostentation, extravagance and waste. If these defects could be excluded, even the hospitality of the present day produces much comfort and goodwill amongst ourselves, and some benefit to society in general, particularly where the custom exists in many families that keep a regular table, of dispensing the remnants of the day's dinner to the poor, a custom which fulfils, in a degree, Our Saviour's injunction, 'When thou makest a feast, call in the poor, the maimed, the halt, the blind.'

To this paragraph—eulogising a practice which may have been very good in its own time, but would now require to be carried out with great caution, if at all-is appended a note, strongly recommending personal supervision of chari-The recommendation is enforced by an anecdote ties. concerning a friend of the author, who, while he was being shown over the mansion and grounds of a nobleman, noticed a number of poor persons waiting with dirty pails for the accustomed distribution from the great man's table. He remonstrated with them on this apparent recklessness, and was told that the servants were accustomed to fling all remnants, of whatever sort, together into a tub much dirtier than their pails, and that consequently they could only give them to the pigs.

In another place ¹ Mrs. King suggests that persons unable to supervise their own almsgiving should make some trusty friends their almoners. She adds words which show that, even in her time, households were a source of perplexity :

And I would particularly warn them against making servants the stewards of their charities; for the abuse, dishonesty, and misapplication to which this custom will lead is inconceivable.

^{&#}x27; Female Scripture Characters, ' Dorcas.'

Further on she remarks:

Servants, who ought most to reflect what it is to want, are above all human beings the most thoughtless and wasteful.

The establishment and superintendence of soup kitchens, and the sending of nourishing food to the sick poor-from their own tables—are recommended to ladies as appropriate methods of fulfilling our Lord's injunction to feed the hungry. It is also suggested that one day in the week might be set apart to working for the poor, in which labour children and servants should join, and thus assist in clothing the naked. That Fanny King carried out these practices in her own home may be assumed.

On this subject she observes :

The parable of the rich man and Lazarus strikingly exemplifies the effect of wealth on the possessors, and the too frequent neglect of the claims of the indigent on their bounty; and how awfully does it contrast to our view the final retribution of him who 'received his good things here' and the peaceful reward of the neglected poor man, who patiently submitted 'to his evil things.' It must create in us a fearful dread of 'wearing our purple and fine linen and faring sumptuously every day,' while the poor at our gate are asking for 'the crumbs that fall from our tables.'

On reviewing the works of mercy enjoined by our Lord, Mrs. King pauses at 'Visiting Prisoners,' and decides that this cannot form a part of female charity, from the improper scenes to which it would of necessity introduce women; 'but that, short of visiting, they should reflect on the sufferings and vice which prisons present, and endeavour to assuage the one and reform the other.'

About the time when this was written, Mrs. Fry was commencing her labours at Newgate; but it probably needed her Quaker training as well as her resolute character to render her an efficient instrument in the cause. The wife of a beneficed clergyman was unfavourably placed for the reception of such an idea.

To nursing, the theme of her youthful days, Mrs. King, however, still clung, though it does not seem to have been then exactly recognised as a fit occupation for ladies outside their own families; and she even develops in words the idea that seems to foreshadow medical women :

Our Saviour's example extends the duties of charity beyond His precepts; for, in His own deeds, He added healing the sick, and instructing the ignorant. Under the former head we cannot indeed exactly follow His example, for we cannot heal by miracle or restore the dead to their afflicted friends: but we may comfort them under their loss, and direct their hopes to that restoration of all things, which shall unite us for ever to those with whom we have here 'walked in the house of God as friends.' We cannot indeed command the sick to arise and be healed of their disease. but we may alleviate their sufferings in various ways, by the exercise of that small degree of medical knowledge, so very easily obtained, which enables us to administer simple and well-known medicines. . . . The most slender capacities are equal to this small part of medical knowledge; and general attention to the health of the poor will be found to be a species of charity of infinite service; for, next to morals, health is to them the most important blessing; more so than even to the rich, since without it they lose the means of existence for themselves and their families.

In describing Mrs. King's life as the wife of a parochial clergyman, her interest in schools has been mentioned, and an extract given from the book now under review, which it is unnecessary to repeat; but another passage from her remarks on this subject will be appropriate here:

If we duly consider the comparative value of the things of time and those of eternity, and the importance of early habits and first impressions, we must pronounce a religious education the most valuable part of the duty of charity, which we can perform; and it is now made an easy work, for so much has been written and done in the cause, within a few years, and by a method of instruction which so lessens labour and expense, that even the indolent and parsimonious have no excuse left. Women have now little else to do than to follow the train which is everywhere in motion, collecting the stray sheep of God's fold: books are put into their hands, methods and plans are ready formed for them, so simple in their construction, so easy in their execution, that a duty may become an amusement. Then, entering into details, Mrs. King describes the introduction of Dr. Bell's system by which the elder children teach the young, and are themselves under training as possible schoolmasters and mistresses in the future; also the number of books published by the Society for Promoting Christian Knowledge, the Cheap Repository, &c. And then she observes that much more has been written on the subject of charity in general, and that the volumes of the Society for Bettering the Condition of the Poor contain an epitome of the different branches of charity, from which any one can select the particular species of work to which she desires to devote herself; 'they may very properly be termed Receipt Books for Charity.'

If it be asked how far did one who so strongly advocated the teaching of the poor wish for the higher education of women, it may be answered that neither for poor nor rich did she desire indiscriminate instruction, irrespective of circumstances and talents. She is, indeed, extremely severe on the prevalent fashion of the day in the education of the higher classes—namely, the exaggerated value set on 'accomplishments,' in which not only artistic attainments, but also languages, were included.

The rage for this species of female embellishment is quite a modern refinement; for in the days of our good old grandmothers a woman's education was considered as complete if she could read intelligibly, and write legibly, her own language. To these were in course added a profound knowledge in household affairs, skill in all the arts of the needle, deep erudition in culinary science, and the valuable stores of information contained in the receipt book. But we must take into account their different habits of life. London was not then the mart of female vanity and display; a woman's duties and pleasures were confined to the walls of the old family mansion. . .

I am willing to acknowledge, that our ancestors too much excluded mind from their system of education; but I am by no means certain that we gain anything, even on that score, by the present system. On the contrary, I think the mind of a modern young is quite as much neglected as that of the ancient housewife; for she was at least well informed in her own appropriate

154

duties, of which the now existing plan leaves the present race totally ignorant.

And the author goes on to describe the actual education of women:

Crotchets are beat into heads without ears, pencils put into hands which can hardly be taught to sketch a tree. . . . They are expected to acquire knowledge in a foreign language before they are acquainted with their native tongue, and to read the books of other countries when they have neither time nor opportunity to unlock the valuable library stores of their own. . . When this work of education is what is called *finished*, the weak, misjudging mother *brings out* her highly accomplished daughter to display her talents to an admiring world, leading her about, in the trappings of fashion, from one scene of dissipation to another, feeding her overflowing vanity with promiscuous flattery, till the praise, pomp and pageantry of this world shut out all thought of the next.¹

She then develops to a certain extent her own views on education, which did not exclude accomplishments, still less solid learning; but involved selection, judgment, and moderation in secular pursuits, as well intellectual as others.

While Mrs. King was engaged in writing, Mr. King, who had perhaps finished his most important literary labours, was making up his mind to resume in earnest his duties as a parochial clergyman.

The agitation against pluralities and absenteeism had probably roused his attention. Like all other movements, this agitation reckoned numerous opponents, even amongst persons who had no immediate interest in the question. The practice of doing work by deputy, of accepting an office and appointing some underling to perform its functions, generally on a small fraction of the emoluments, had become so thoroughly engrained in the habits of the nation, that it seemed a hardship to single out the clergy for an attack on this point. And many persons asserted that the plan worked well, notwithstanding its questionable fairness and honesty, and quite as well in ecclesiastical matters as others.

¹ Female Scripture Characters, No. XV., 'Martha and Mary.'

But Methodism has given 'our respectable Establishment' —as the Church of England was then termed by even many of its attached supporters—a rude shock; and the consequent feeling of danger suggested the necessity of defence—a defence which must consist in earnest persevering labour.

It cannot be supposed that the prospect of spending the greater part of the year in a remote country village was altogether agreeable to a man so fond of literature and intellectual society as Mr. King; but the vicarage at Steeple Morden was unoccupied, and in 1809 he made the final resolve to settle there.

Curiously enough, a letter ¹ from Mr. Collinson to his wife, written at Bristol in the January of that very year, illustrates the delays and dangers of travelling at that period, even on a beaten track, and must have forcibly brought before his father-in-law the disadvantage at which he would be placed in the wilds of Cambridgeshire. Mr. Collinson wrote to his wife, who was at Sheen :

Think of my being too late for the coach,-I staid about an hour and went by Fromont's long coach, a most miserable, tedious conveyance. . . At Maidenhead we were stopped and people called out ' for God's sake get out of the coach, the waters are out and you'll be drowned ! ' Some were for getting out, and some for taking our chance. A tall Irishman who weighed at least 20 stone called out ' Stop, stop, honies, I'm after getting out for one.' This decided the business, and we punted it along by torchlight, the water roaring, women shrieking, and so on. One man, after great difficulty on account of his having a pair of new shoes on, followed through mud and dirt. In the midst of our embarkation, we heard a female voice at a distance calling out 'Murder, murder, help for God's sake!' The shrieks came nearer, and at last we distinguished words: 'Help, help, father and brother are fighting, and there will be murder.' The poor girl seemed in great distress and some one went with her.

After all the water was not higher than 3 feet, and it was a plan of the boatmen to get money, as all said, having become very courageous when we arrived in the coach again. Nobody had been at all alarmed, and my friend with his new shoes came

¹ Letter in a manuscript book lent by the Collinson family.

to his old berth upon a man's back. As for me, I was quite warm with punting. . . .

... It [the coach] did not go through Melksham, and indeed I thought it better to go on to Bristol, fearing they might be uneasy from Miss Turner's account. Did not get to Bristol till 9 o'clock at night, called at your Uncle's and found my Father and Mother, whom I never saw better both of them. I made a famous supper of some cold beef, which was very acceptable, having had nothing since I left you, except toast and tea at 5 o'clock in the morning at Thatcham. I slept like a rock for 9 hours.

This flood was indeed of unusual magnitude, as appears from the terms in which it is noticed by Julia Smith :

Jan 26, a most remarkable flood at Melksham and many other places, owing to the sudden thaw of a great quantity of snow; the water rose in a manner never known; in the evening no carriage could pass, and in the night the bridge broke up one side. No mail came in for two days.

At Bath sixteen lives were lost, and many houses fell down.

About four months later, Mr. and Mrs. King were established at Steeple Morden. The following letters are without the date of the year, but they can only belong to 1809. The first letter,' from Mrs. King to her younger daughter Mrs. Baker, is headed, 'Steeple Morden, May 31,' and begins:

My dear Julia,—If you have heard nothing of us since I wrote to you last, you will stare at the date of my letter and will be somewhat surprized to hear that your Father and I are seated in the old parlour, on each side a large wood fire, for the weather, or the place, is cold enough to render it necessary.

I will not say anything about the place at present, for it has been woefully neglected since we left, but look to the future, for your Father is determined to live here, and we are planning all sorts of attractions to make the place pretty. I think it has great capabilities, and when our plans are executed we shall have a most excellent sitting-room, in addition to the old dining-room, and we shall have a very pretty little domain without doors, which, by

¹ MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.

cutting away trees and converting the moat into a ha-ha, may be made very picturesque and rural—added to which we shall be forty miles nearer you, and our intentions are to come very early next spring, put our workmen in motion, and come on to you, and then finish our business here the end of the summer.

I am much pleased and amused with all these plans, and if it ends with our having a resting-place at one of the livings, I shall be more comfortable. . . .

Mr. King writes ¹ with evident satisfaction at his selfdenving resolve:

You see I am not like some wicked parsons who have two livings and reside on neither of them—no, no, I am for the clergy always residing upon their livings. . . Your Mother seems stout and in good spirits; she says she is afraid she shall grow fat and lazy, as we are here so very quiet, and have every good thing in plenty and perfection.—Our friends and neighbours are exceedingly attentive, and seem glad to see us.

But the return to rural life must have been a trial to the Vicar of Steeple Morden, and even his wife writes less cheerfully to the same daughter a few weeks later, when the difficulty of locomotion had become irksome—even in the summer:

I really have so little to say, that it is lucky the Collinson subject is left, though perhaps on entering upon it I tell you no news as you have probably heard it all from Emily; conceive how woeful it is that a little wet weather should make us uncomeatable even in the month of July. We were expecting them to dinner, and two hours after their appointment Collinson came in with Henry on his back; to say he had walked with him so through all the mud for three miles, that Emily, Hannah, and the Baby were stuck fast, and neither they nor the carriage could get on. Collinson immediately set out again to meet them with a horse, and I spent as wretched a two hours as ever I spent in my life: in the evening in came Emily and Hannah, having alternately carried the Baby and walked every step of the way, ankle deep in mud,—could not mount the horse for want of a pillion. and had twice stuck fast so that they were obliged to be pulled out.

¹ MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.

They stayed one clear day and how to get them safely off again sadly spoiled our comfort; they went by Royston, and Emily wrote me word that they walked there almost all the way, —the postillon would not drive them.—This road grievance, I fear, will be rather increased by the roads they have made for the enclosure, so your Father is going to have a little two-wheeled carriage made that will go anywhere, for our other carriage will be of little use to us here.

Mr. and Mrs. King seem to have paid London a visit, 'for harvest,' as she expresses it. I know not where they spent the remainder of the year, but they were doubtless among the happy party which assembled at the Bishop of Durham's town house to hear, in February 1810, the announcement of his bestowal of two valuable livings—Gateshead and Whitburn—on their two sons-in-law, Mr. Collinson and Mr. Baker. Julia Smith, who was present, has recorded the delight of the whole party, especially of the Bishop, who rejoiced in his power of making happy. The same Julia notes that :

The day before we left town was passed in a large and happy family party, seventeen relations, at M^r Morland's—eight Bernards, two Kings, two Smiths, two Whites, two Morlands, Miss Tristram, and two other persons.

Miss Tristram was a grand-daughter of General Barrington, and niece of the third Viscount; she had, a few months before, gone to reside with Mrs. Smith at Melksham.

On the previous January 13, news had arrived of Sir John Bernard's death in Dominica—he had been so much away from England that the event cast only a passing gloom over his relatives; but that year was to be marked by bereavements. Julia Smith writes: 'About the end of February died at Lincoln, Mr. White aged eighty-three, who had married my eldest sister.' If he formed one of the family gathering at Mr. Morland's, he must have departed this life almost immediately on his return home; and there was yet another member of the party doomed.

The bright prospects of both her daughters rejoiced the

maternal heart of Mrs. King, who apparently fulfilled her intention of paying a visit to Whitburn with her husband during the progress of repairs and additions at Steeple Morden. About the end of the summer she wrote exultingly to Mrs. Baker about the birth of another grand-child, a daughter of Mrs. Collinson, at Steeple Morden vicarage, the home at Gateshead not being, it would seem, ready for habitation:

I am devoutly thankful for dear Emily's safety, and now this anxiety is over I don't know how to enjoy myself enough; I think I never was in better health and so happy as I am at present, and looking forward with much pleasure to your promised visit early in the spring season, February, I hope; never mind the disadvantageous time for our garden; you can imagine its beauties in the summer, and you will find the house exquisitely comfortable.

The writer then expatiates on the good fortune of her daughter Julia's husband, and continues, alluding to some intelligence conveyed in Julia's last letter :

Our books also look very handsome, and if they were all together would take as many feet square as the Bector of Whitburn's; but we have divided them between the two rooms, and have in the drawingroom a very handsome Gothic bookcase, fifteen feet long and nine high, with all our new books. . . .

Thus all seemed peace and prosperity. But, alas! the cloud was even then lowering which was to obscure this pleasant picture. In this same year Julia Smith enters in a note book: 'October 30. Died at Steeple Morden suddenly, Mr. King who had married my third sister.'

An obituary notice in the 'Gentleman's Magazine' of December made due mention of Mr. King's staunch principles, his various contributions to literature, his patronage of Mr. Anderson and friendship with Bishop Huntingford.

The dream of Steeple Morden as a home for old age had vanished. Mrs. King had to consider her next move, and resolved on the untried locality of Gateshead, where she

A NEW HOME

would be close to her elder daughter, and within a drive of the younger. And with this destination in view she began her preparations for leaving the vicarage she had entered for the first time in the early days of her married life, more than twenty-five years before.¹

¹ Worthen appears to have been the principal residence of Mr. and Mrs. King's first years of marriage, but they probably were even then sometimes at Steeple Morden. They had been married over twenty-eight years.

CHAPTER XXVIII

COMMENCEMENT OF THE BERNARD-MORLAND PERIOD

Lord Grenville's Conduct towards Pitt—Catholic Emancipation—The Eythrope Estate—The Old Mansion at Eythrope—Scrope Bernard assumes the Additional Surname of Morland—Richard Scrope Bernard-Morland— Thomas Tyringham Bernard's Interest in Public Affairs—The Detachment of the Nettleham Estate from the Title—Assassination of Mr. Spencer Perceval—Electioneering—The Treatment of Diseases—Mary Ann Bernard-Morland—An Alteration in the Life of the Family—Thomas Tyringham Bernard is transferred to the Bucks Yeomanry—The Riots at Nottingham—Mary Ann Bernard-Morland's Diary—Rev. John Kipling—The Ravages of Typhus.

I HAVE no means of knowing whether Scrope Bernard ever regretted giving up the political career which Lord Grenville had planned for him, with all its possibilities of grandeur; or whether Lord Grenville's disappointment at Mr. Bernard's retirement from public life had cooled his regard for his college friend. For many years I have no record of their intercourse—Lord Grenville, indeed, was immersed in politics; still it is probable that they sometimes met at Stowe, perhaps, also, at Dropmore, Lord Grenville's own country house in South Bucks, famous for the beautiful gardens he and his wife had laid out.

Scrope was still in Parliament, and apparently a hardworking member; though he made no attempt to be prominent there, he took a more leading part in county affairs, and was in both capacities always more or less noticed by the Marquess of Buckingham. Whether he always agreed with the political conduct of the family does not appear in any documents that I possess; perhaps some letters on questions of the day may have been destroyed as a matter of prudence or necessity. Lord Grenville's conduct to Pitt, whom he deserted in a time of difficulty—although under great obligations to him to coalesce with Fox, whose opponent he had been up to that time, May 1804, provoked strong animadversion :

'This emancipation from Pitt,' writes Lord Malmesbury on the 7th, 'strange as it may seem, has, I have for many years perceived, been the ruling wish in Lord Grenville's mind. He now throws off the mask, and he does it more confidently as being connected with a strong party; and any idea of past obligation, or consanguinity with Pitt has no effect on him.'¹

Of course there are questions of conscience which may, sometimes must, supersede other obligations. Such, apparently, Lord Grenville considered 'Catholic Emancipation,' while the King believed that to yield on this point would be legally to forfeit his crown.²

The King's precarious state of health, mental and physical, and the state of the Continent, falling ever more and more under the grip of Napoleon, rendered the situation terribly complicated.

Pitt became Prime Minister again in 1804, and succumbed to troubles, dying in January 1806. Grenville then succeeded him as head of the Government, nominally at least, but in coalition with Fox. The death of Fox in the following September proved fatal to this ministry. Lord Grenville revived the vexed question, and resigned because the King was still determined against any concession. Of course he was again blamed for leaving his sovereign at the mercy of events—it being doubtful whether any strong ministry, such as was absolutely required in such times, could be formed after this break up of 'All the talents,' as the coalition had been termed. The Duke of Portland, however, governed for two years and three quarters, and was succeeded by Mr. Spencer Perceval.

¹ Diaries of the first Earl of Malmesbury, vol. iv., p. 324. Quoted in Jesse's *Memoirs of the Life and Reign of King George III.*, vol. iii. Note to chap. lviii. Particulars of this critical time may be found at more or less length in all Histories of the time.

² Lord Malmesbury's Diaries, vol. iv., p. 22. Quoted by Jesse, Memoirs of the Life and Reign of King George III., vol. iii., chap. liv.

In the meantime, it would seem that Lord Grenville's advanced opinions on the subject of Catholic Emancipation had not injured his chances with the University of Oxford; he was elected Chancellor of the University in 1810, and Mary Ann Bernard notes in her diary:¹ 'Went to Lord Grenville's Inst. at Oxford in July.' On this occasion Mr. Bernard seems to have taken with him as many of his family as possible to do honour to the installation of his old friend, since his young daughter of thirteen was one of the party.

In this same year, 1810, the Earl of Chesterfield commenced the demolition of his mansion at Eythrope and the devastation of its grounds. He was the nobleman of whom Julia Smith in her young days had written a lively description,² when he paid his first visit to Bucks. Soon after that visit he had married, and had probably not since resided much on his estate in the vicinity of Nether Winchendon. It has been said that he took a dislike to the county because he was not appointed Lord Lieutenant; but the fact that he had no ancestral tie to Eythrope may have made some difference. The estate, as already said,³ had come to the Stanhopes through a Dormer heiress; but this fifth Lord Chesterfield, who was only distantly related to the previous Earl and his brother Sir William Stanhope, was not descended from that lady. Moreover, it appears that he also destroyed his Yorkshire mansion Bretby, but rebuilt it in the style of his day. He is depicted in his biography, and also in the engraving which forms a frontispiece, as more like a farmer than a nobleman, so perhaps he objected to the expense of keeping up more than one country-seat; and he was not singular in his want of reverence for antiquity.

Mary Ann Bernard writes to her father, in October: 'On Monday we walked over to Eythrope with Frank, and

¹ Diary of Mary Ann Bernard. Her second Christian name was sometimes spelt 'Anne.'

² See vol. ii. of this Family History, chap. xxix.

^{*} From Memoranda at Nether Winchendon.

found they were cutting down the trees as fast as possible the two great beauties are down; the roof of the chapel and some of the staircases are gone.'

I have reason to think that Mr. Bernard purchased some portions of the old masonry of Eythrope House for alterations and additions at Nether Winchendon.¹ Tradition also says that a house in the outskirts of Aylesbury, which became the first Bucks Infirmary, but exists no longer, was built with materials from thence.

Some fragments were left even then. In my youth I once stood on the site of the old mansion, and some stones, nay, even blocks, remained to show where the Dormers and Stanhopes had lived; these were still there many years later—possibly undergoing a process of slow diminution; but, in consequence of subsequent changes of possessors, seem to have been of late years swept away altogether.

Eythrope, under its present ownership,² has assumed a different aspect, fair, indeed, but lacking historical interest.

On February 15, 1811, Scrope Bernard assumed the additional surname of Morland, with the arms,³ by royal licence, in deference to his father-in-law's wish; and the old family name became to some extent merged in this accretion. By the special desire of Sir Thomas Bernard, his godson Thomas Tyringham did not adopt the new designation, but continued to be known as a Bernard only. It so happened that he was the only one of Scrope Bernard-Morland's sons who married.

William, the eldest son of the family, was High Sheriff of Bucks this year, which accounts for an entry in his younger sister's Diary⁴:—'Attended the Buckingham Assizes.' Mr. Bernard-Morland had an excessive dislike to serve as High Sheriff, and was thankful to substitute a son at this time,

¹ This statement, and the other tradition, that the Earl left Eythrope on account of the supposed slight put on him, have been told me by inhabitants of the neighbourhood.

² The present owner is Miss Alice de Rothschild.

^a Debrett and Burke's Baronetages, 'Bernard-Morland.'

⁴ Diary of Mary Ann Bernard-Morland. Also Family Papers and the Baronetages.

and another in the course of a few years. Otherwise this youth seems to have been little in the county; he was recognised as his grandfather's heir, and had entered his bank; but Francis, or Frank, his next brother, did not come of age till the June of 1811.

Both these brothers exchanged news with their young sister when she was in the country; with William she sometimes corresponded in verse. One of her most noticeable communications is on the subject of Thame Fair, and belongs to the same year. The 'Frenchmen 'mentioned are French prisoners, who were long quartered in the little town.

Friday last was Thame fair where we spent the whole day, And brought a few elegant trifles away. A great number of stalls but of visitors few, Messrs. Turner and Glen were the only we knew. There were Frenchmen around us, all sizes and shapes; Mr. Polito brought there his lions and apes. The Pope in his robes came to visit the fair, With stars on his mitre and white locks of hair.¹

The Pope, if really brought on the scene, was no doubt represented as an object of sympathy. He had been imprisoned by Napoleon, and this treatment had much modified the national dislike of his office and position.

It is curious that there is an allusion in a letter to an expected visit of one of Mrs. Bernard-Morland's lady friends to Cuddington Feast,² which appears to have been held a little later, and was probably, at that date, a very rowdy scene of brawling and prize-fighting. But perhaps these amusements did not begin till the ladies had left.

The saddest event of 1811 was the second, or perhaps third, departure of the youngest son, Richard Scrope Bernard-Morland, from England. His sister writes, many years later, in an obituary notice:³

Poor Richard was of a disposition which made him unable to

- ¹ Diary of Mary Ann Bernard-Morland.
- ² MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.
- ^a Diary of Mary Ann Bernard-Morland.

166

pass through the storms of life with common tranquillity. He was ambitious and placed his ideas of happiness in objects beyond his grasp. Yet he had good principles, and was of an affectionate disposition. He first tried the life of a Sailor, and served as a Midshipman under Capt Scott in the Sea Horse and Capt Griffith in the Dragon; but disliking this service, he obtained a Cadetship in India, in the Bengal Artillery, which he joined in 1811.

Apparently Richard was a sensitive youth, totally unfitted for the rough and even brutal life of the navy at that period; he was probably much attached to his mother, as indeed all the children were, and deeply felt being the one to be cut off from all family ties, although he seems occasionally to have enjoyed his life in the army. His mother he never saw again after his departure for India, to which he had submitted with reluctance. The reason for condemning him to this complete isolation, as it then was, may have been a want of business capacity, which rendered the choice of the army or navy, as a profession, almost a matter of necessity.

Thomas Tyringham, who had caught the martial ardour of the times, and would have been only too glad to enter the army, was destined by his father for another career. His interest in public affairs was early described by Mary Ann in a rhymed epistle to William, of September 1809:¹

> 'Tother day when into an island we went To prune and to lop the young trees our intent, Tom, politic mad, thought when entering in, The port was called Flushing and place Walcheren.

The island must have been one on the small river Thame at Winchendon; but September was full early to lop the trees. Perhaps the young people were under orders to quit Bucks for Brighton speedily, and wished to complete their work while they could.

Thomas Tyringham Bernard matriculated at Christ Church, Oxford, in February 1810;² but remained there only

¹ Diary of Mary Ann Bernard Morland.

² Foster, Alumni Oxonienses.

two years. The life of the University was evidently congenial to him, but his father decided to remove him on the pretext that the impediment of stammering, from which he certainly suffered, rendered his further stay there useless. Mr. Bernard-Morland got his son's tutor to endorse this view:¹ though, judging from all that Thomas accomplished in after years, despite that hindrance, its correctness is doubtful. The young man himself thought that his father wished to make him useful in banking at once, believing, no doubt, that he had abilities for that kind of business. It is certain that he was made a partner in the Buckingham Bank forthwith. His military taste found no better outlet at this time than a commission in the Bucks local Militia, which he probably entered while at Oxford, or even earlier.² It had, I believe. been formed in consequence of the established Bucks Militia having volunteered to serve abroad.

Some few years previously, the portraits³ of the three brothers must have been painted; for Richard is represented in his blue naval uniform. Thomas is in the scarlet uniform of the local Militia, and Francis, who was probably in the Yeomanry, in green. These portraits are fair but not great works of art, and the name of the artist seems to have been forgotten; but they are probably good likenesses, and therefore of interest to the family.

Apparently the death of Sir John Bernard had terminated the lease of the Nettleham property—his being presumably the last of the three lives for which the lease was granted. About forty acres had been re-granted as freehold,⁴ and now belonged, it would seem, to Sir Thomas and his brother Scrope. The whole was so small an affair that it would appear at first sight to have occasioned an unnecessary amount of fuss. But the question

¹ In a MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.

² Family Papers at Nether Winchendon.

³ These portraits seem to have been first at Kimble; after Sir Scrope Bernard-Morland's death they were long the property of his daughter, Mary Ann; then Mrs. Spencer, of Wheatfield, Oxon, and her descendants; and have only recently been removed to Nether Winchendon.

⁴ See vol. ii., chap. xxix.

of the territorial designation attached to the baronetcy was involved, as a matter of sentiment, in the decision whether the land should be retained or not. The renewal of the lease involved a fine—perhaps a heavy one; the retention of the freehold meant the loss of any money that it might have fetched, after allowing for the rent. I nowhere find any clear statement of the case; but the situation called forth a sympathetic letter from Julia to Scrope. The allusion to Miss Adair fixes the date as not earlier than 1812, in the January of which year she died.

May 1st.

My dear Brother,—I am truly concerned and enter into your feelings on the prospect of Nettleham being detached from the title; it is indeed a pity. Could not Mr. Morland assist you to secure it in the Family, as he is in a manner concerned with the estate annexed going with the title? I should have thought that the property which came in from Miss Adair would have obviated the necessity of selling. Still it is not quite as if it was an old family seat of centuries. You must consider Winchendon as annexed to your title, if you have it.¹

Probably Thomas Bernard was against retaining any, and Scrope wished to retain the land—their views on the land question generally differed; but it would seem that, although the lease was not renewed, the freehold remained in the family until 1832, when it no doubt passed into other hands, with many other things besides.

The death of Miss Adair, only sister of Sir Thomas Bernard's wife, was, it will be seen, the beginning of trouble in that branch of the family. She was carefully and tenderly nursed by Margaret Lady Bernard through her long illness; with the result that anxiety and fatigue undermined the health of the surviving sister,² who from that time began to fail. Sir Thomas was also feeling the approach of age—prematurely, perhaps, by reason of his indefatigable exertions. The home of Mr. and Mrs. Morland

¹ MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.

² Life of Sir Thomas Bernard.

was at this time a more cheerful scene, although they were some years older than the Bernards. Mary Ann Bernard-Morland writes in her diary:

April 29th.—My Grandfather and Grandmother kept their 51st wedding-day having been married fifty years.

The transcriber of the diary remarks that the expression 'golden wedding 'was not then used in England.

About a fortnight later, on the evening of May 12, Mrs. Bernard and her son Thomas were standing at the window of the house in Parliament Street, watching the members as they passed on their way to the House of Commons.¹ But they gazed, of course, with especial interest on the Prime Minister, the Right Hon. Spencer Perceval, who sped on unconscious of doom. It seemed to them as if scarce a quarter of an hour had elapsed when a startling report was bandied about, more positive than an ordinary rumour, of his assassination at the moment of entering the Lobby of the House. This event made a lifelong impression on the young man who stood by his mother on that memorable day. Mrs. Bernard-Morland wrote to her husband on the 19th :

Mr. Groves made a very pathetic sermon on Sunday on the death of Mr. Perceval, and the pulpit was hung with black.²

This statement referred either to St. James's Church or to Duke Street Chapel, both of which the writer frequented; but the latter perhaps more regularly.

In the autumn of this year preparations were made, but on a modest scale, for celebrating the twenty-first birthday of Thomas Tyringham Bernard at Nether Winchendon; from which circumstance it may be concluded that his father had determined on making him his successor there. Mrs. Bernard-Morland writes, on September 6, from Winchendon³ to her husband, who was in town, thanking him for some oysters and fruit he had sent by her son Frank for her own enjoyment. 'One of the melons would probably keep till the 15th.'

' This circumstance I have heard from my father himself.

² MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon. ³ *Ibid.*

170
LINCOLN

On the question of further supplies she writes: 'Should you buy any fish, some fish sauce will be necessary, as we have none here, and I think *a large cake*, for we cannot get them so large or so good as in town.' Then follow—a request for spoons left at the town house, and arrangements for accommodating an unusual number of guests.

Mrs. Cooling, who was then located at a farmhouse in the village, had a bed at their disposal, but she objected to sending to the Manor House; 'she don't like taking down a bed because it is apt to get torn.' Two servants were to be sent to Collins's—that is, the Bear Inn.

A letter from Mr. Box, of Buckingham,¹ regretting his inability to be present, shows that he was invited; otherwise I have no details as to the guests or extent of the festivities.

Later in the year Mr. Bernard-Morland determined on sending his three elder sons—the three, that is, who were of age and in England—to Lincoln to take out their freedom as sons of a freeman. Thomas, the youngest of the three, had just come of age on September 15, and there was an election impending at Lincoln as elsewhere. A fortnight after, William wrote to his father as follows:²

Branston, 28 Sepr.

My dear Father,—We arrived at Lincoln very safe at the White Hart on Friday evening at 7 o'clock, after sleeping at Alconberry Hill; we saw Mr. Kayworth³ and received by his conveyance Tom's certificate and the Gazette to certify the alteration of the name, but he said it would be necessary to have Mr. White to prove I and Frank were the elder, and we were writing to him when he came; however we got through it very well. The Court did not open till five, and my cousin White actually forced us off to Branston after it to dinner at eight o'clock, where we have been most hospitably received ever since.

We breakfasted with Mrs Brown on Sunday and went to the Cathedral; they are uncommonly civil; and nothing more remains but the election; Charles White came down with Lord Buckinghamshire, and he said nothing about it.

¹ MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.

² MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.

^a The name, as will be seen, is subsequently spelt also 'Keyworth' and Keywood.'

Francis Bernard-Morland's account is more diffusive and circumstantial. After an elaborate preface he continues:¹

Having set off from Winchendon on Thursday, we passed through Wooburn, Ampthill Stafford Eaton & Slept at Alconbury Hill, as directed by my Aunt White. At 6 o'clock next morning we set off for Peterborough, when we breakfasted & from whence we went to Bourn Sleaford & Lincoln— $\frac{1}{2}$ an hour after we arrived Mr. Keyworth called on us with a letter from you, to acquaint us that the Common Council would be held at 3 o'clock & offer his services.

Mr K came the next morning about 12 to tell us that the Town Clerk made a mistake 3 being their dinner hour & at 5 they meet at the Guildhall—hoping that Charles White would come to Lincoln early enough, in $\frac{1}{2}$ an hour after we accompanied Mr Keywood to the Town Clerk who looked over his book for your name—then we lodged Tom's certificate & the Gazette with him & Mr Keywood took us to the City Newspaper room & brought us back to the White Hart, where we saw Charles White & Sydney Shore soon after. S. Shore left us very soon as he was going out to dinner, & Cousin White took us into the Castle, the new house for the Judges, & shewed us where the Palace is ; we returned to the White Hart after being taken to Mr Brown's & ordering a chaise to wait for us near the Guildhall.

Cousin White accompanied us there & swore that William & I were older than Tom & that he was at the Christening of one of us & after the oaths & fees we went to Branston, where we stopped until Thursday when my Cousins went after long engagement to a Friend Pheasant shooting & soon after we arrived at the White Hart.

Charles White was, of course, the only son of Mrs. White, Scrope Bernard's sister, and the Browns were the parents of his wife, as well as of Mrs. Bernard Smith. Sydney Shore was the eldest son of Mr. Shore of Norton Hall, and grandson of Urith Offley;² he had married only a few months before his cousin, Mary White, the sister of Charles, who was some years older than himself, but was evidently his own unbiassed choice.

Frank Bernard-Morland then goes into election matters :

¹ MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.

² See vol. i. of this History, chap. x., and other subsequent chapters.

Lady Monson's party with Mr Fazakerly the candidate & 3 or 4 of Tom's Schoolfellows were ushered into the White Hart by one of the Common Council, entered our room, & asked for our votes; we told them we had proffered them to Lord Bucks, (tho' he did not intend to try his interest against Col¹ Ellison whose Friends were canvassing about the same time). Shortly after Osbaldeston & two or three others were mentioned as Candidates but he was solicited by Lord Fitzwilliam to stand for Retford on the Monday. We heard that in consequence of Col¹ Ellison neither wishing to stand nor to pay the expenses Mr Hobart had introduced Mr Ellis as proxy for Sir Henry Sullivan, who is in Spain, in Col¹ Ellison's room.

On Tuesday morning we offered our votes, went canvassing with them & dined with them. Mr Hobart was very civil and attentive. On Thursday we saw & heard from Mr H. that there can be no opposition & therefore did not require a poll, on those grounds we set off on Friday, the day they were to be chaired, & got to Aylesbury next evening at 5. Lord Nugent & Mr. Hussey were chaired on that Friday. Adjutant Wotton told us all the Aylesbury news & we arrived at Winchendon at 7; we attended the County election & dinner & I set off at 6 o'clock next morning & arrived in Town at $\frac{1}{2}$ past 12. I send you two letters from Grantham, & Aylesbury & hope you will excuse the hurry in which I have written this scrawl. I remain

Your Dutiful & Affectionate Son

F. BERNARD MORLAND.

This letter is addressed to 'Scrope Bernard Morland, Esq., M.P., at Richard Symes, Esq., Castle Street, Bridgwater.'

Mrs. Bernard-Morland wrote ¹ about two days before from Winchendon, directing her letter to Parliament Street, whence it was forwarded to Exeter, where Scrope must have been before visiting Bridgwater. She notes the Bucks matters on hand, such as Meetings of Surveyors of Highways at Ashendon on the 15th ; at Leighton Buzzard on the 19th—Borough Election over—County to-morrow—no contest—customary letters sent to Mr. Bernard-Morland from Lord Temple, and Mr. Lowndes the candidates ; and continues :

The young men returned on Saturday evg. as the 3rd person

¹ MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.

gave up at Lincoln—Lady Monson brought in Mr Fazakerly and Ld Buckinghamshire Sir Henry Sullivan . . . The gtlemen were charmed with Branston Hall & their reception there & at the Brown's.

Mrs. White, the Jane Bernard of former times, had probably visited the 'home of her youth' since her brother Scrope had become its owner; but she had evidently not kept pace with the improvements effected under his superintendence, since he writes to his wife desiring her to drive his sister about the immediate surroundings of the Manor house, in order that she might have a full view of the alterations.

Another letter of this period affords a curious illustration of the easy-going habits of the time as regarded the precautions to be taken against even the most terrible diseases. Mrs. Bernard-Morland writes :

Poor William Chapman has been bit by his dog, who went mad, and he is so obstinate as not to get advice—therefore there is yet no knowing what the consequences may prove—whether fatal; and they have a puppy which has been bit also; that they will not tie up.¹

No tradition has been preserved of any outbreak of hydrophobia at Nether Winchendon; this may therefore have been a mere scare, and the dog not mad at all. Another letter from Margaret Bernard-Morland states that it was destroyed. In these days Chapman would have been compelled to destroy the puppy also, and much would have been done besides; but perhaps with the result that he and his family might have been frightened into some nervous disease resembling hydrophobia, if they missed the real thing.

The writer goes on to say that 'Sister White 'had written from Bath, where she had arrived after a pleasant journey; that 'Aunt White '---meaning the same person--- 'brought a merry book for Tom, and sent it home by Collins with a pretty letter. The book is "Thinks I to Myself---Who?"'²

In December Mrs. Bernard-Morland was at Brighton with her daughters. Sir Thomas Bernard was there also

¹ MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon. ² By Dr. Nares.

with his invalid wife, and their sister-in-law writes to her husband on the 8th : 'We are going to dinner to-day at Sir Thomas's to meet the arrival of the Shores and to drink Margaret's health'; meaning her eldest daughter, whose birthday it was. 'I wish you and Frank and our Pall Mall friends many happy returns of this day.' She then expresses her wish to leave Brighton on the last day of the year, if not inconvenient to her husband, who was expected to arrive there shortly, in order to spend New Year's Day with her parents, according to a family custom, which it was all the more desirable to keep up now that they were in trouble about William. The life of indulgence which the young man had been leading, as his grandfather's recognised heir, had, indeed, unfitted him for business habits, and it appears to have been arranged at this time that he should go abroad. The writer then proceeds to notify some of her engagements, adding :

We are full of gaieties now;—immediately you arrive on Thursday I have engaged you and Frank to go to a concert on the Marine Parade.

With how much effort Margaret went through her birthday festivities and responded to the toast of her health I know not, seeing that her heart must have been on the battlefields of the Peninsula, or perhaps of America;¹ but Mary Ann entered with a light heart into the spirit of the place. She had noted in her diary a few days before her mother's letter was written :--- 'December 14. Went to my first public ball. Danced with Mr. Glen.' Mr. Glen was a clergyman who had officiated at Nether Winchendon as curate to Mr. Kipling, and had, I believe, resided in one of the bettermost houses there, but he possibly lived at Crendon later, as he certainly officiated there. He appears to have been a superior man, and married a lady of some importance, a Mrs. Bruce, whose only child, Margaret, married the eighth Earl of Airlie,² as his second wife. Mary Ann Bernard-

¹ I am uncertain at what precise period Mr. Pigott's regiment was sent to America, but it was probably during this year, 1812.

² Debrett and Burke, 'Airlie (Earl of).' The particulars of the acquaintance

Morland mentions in one of her rhyming epistles that Mr. Glen was likely to become a curate of St. James's, Westminster, and he may not have taken a wife until after the move; but the acquaintance with the Bernard-Morland family continued after his marriage.

It may be hoped that the New Year's gathering of 1813 took place at Mr. Morland's house in Pall Mall; but it cannot have been so bright and lively as those gatherings had been in former years, when from early times each grandchild, and the old people also, either related a story or sang a song. Mrs. Morland was not great at singing, nor evidently at reciting either; she never varied from 'Don't you know the muffin-man?' William left in February for 'the Madeiras.' The Bank went on as usual, Frank having in the previous spring been appointed a partner in his place.

The Marquess of Buckingham¹ died in the February, the Marchioness in the March of this year. They left three children—Richard, Lord Temple, who succeeded as Marquess; George, who succeeded his mother in the Barony of Nugent, and Mary, who had married the tenth Lord Arundel of Wardour.

On March 27 Mrs. Bernard-Morland writes to her husband, who was apparently at Stowe, respecting the illness of a valued servant :

This letter is to say that poor William Moreton is dying ;—he is so very bad that the medical person does not expect him to live to-night out—therefore when you return, you'll enter another house of death. I hope you'll find the Marquis and family as well as you can expect in their truly melancholy situation.

In the next letter she recurs to the subject of the good servant:

Poor William departed this life at 3 o'clock this morning, surrounded by his fellow servants and his sister, whom he was very fond of. We have lost an honest, faithful, sober, cleanly, and

¹ Debrett and Burke. Lipscomb, Hist. Bucks.

of the Bernard-Morlands with Mr. and Mrs. Glen and Miss Bruce I have heard from my family.

attached servant-and I am happy to say that everything was done for him that could be; and he wanted for nothing to my knowledge. Henry seems to feel very much the loss of his Father, and indeed I think we shall find him his Father in everything. . . .

There is a brief entry in the younger daughter's diary of 1813 which hardly explains the importance of the subject: Went first to Kimble.' ¹ This meant an altera-July. tion in the life of the family and an addition to its sphere of interest. Mr. Bernard-Morland had not built any house on this property; but he had recently purchased the rectory from Lord Buckinghamshire, which had been long disused for clerical residence, since the incumbent lived at Great Hampden.²

It was apparently a substantial house, intended for a succession of genteel clergy, and the new owner made some additions to fit it for his own purposes; these, however, did not render it sufficiently good for the clergy who inhabited it after his death, and it was pulled down, a more up-to-date rectory being built near, but not quite on, the former site. I have a vague memory of passing the old home, which had then-in my young days-already ceased to be Bernard property, and can recall its situation near the side of a lawn, amongst fine old trees.

Why Mr. Bernard-Morland should have selected a second parish in the same county as Winchendon for residence it is difficult to say. He did not forsake the former place, but continued to spend money on both. Kimble was scarcely nearer to Stowe, and much further from Wotton than Winchendon: but possibly the Grenvilles had set a fashion for having two houses in one county; possibly also the new owner wished to leave an estate to each of his sons. Kimble was certainly somewhat more accessible from London, and there was more social intercourse in the neighbourhood, which seems to have been appreciated by the family.

VOL. IV.

¹ Diary of Mary Ann Bernard-Morland. ² Lipscomb, Hist. Bucks.

Mary Ann wrote some of her impressions of the neighbourhood to her grandfather:¹

Most of the neighbouring villagers are Methodists, and have calls, like your Porter Robson; we went to a Bookseller and Barber's shop at Risborough for some school-books, and the first thing I observed among the wigs was 'the Methodist's Magazine'; on turning round, my eyes met the pictures of six or seven Evangelical Preachers; I was then offered a pocket Bible, and several different editions of Watts's Psalms & Hymns; in their Library were various Sermons & Essays of neighbouring 'Beautiful Men in the Pulpit,' as they are termed.

The man (who by a consequential air, and a smart wig, bespoke the complete village Barber) showed us a very curious kind of chronological Map, called 'the Stream of Time.' The late Preacher at that place cut his throat, and the presenthas otherwise behaved *very ill*, but still he roars to very crowded audiences every Sunday; and the *best of men* we find are liable to do wrong. . .

When we ramble in these woods, we are in expectation of meeting either with a murderer, a thief, or a Bow-street officer; as I am told that whenever a prisoner escapes, who is at all acquainted with Buckinghamshire, they search Hampden Woods, as felons often endeavour to hide themselves there; Bowler, the farmer, who shot his neighbour last year, secreted himself some time, and begged at the door of Mr Battie, our clergyman, who lives at Hampden, but on finding that the Police were at his heels, he returned to his own house, and was secured.

William Bernard-Morland seems to have travelled extensively for the age, if the verses he sent home were composed on the spot they celebrated; and if we may trust his brother Tom's opinion, he was not without some literary talent. In 1814 he sent to England some verses on the Grotto of Pausilippo, which evidently delighted his grandfather. Frank copied them to send to Kimble, and Tom writes to his father: 'My brother William's verses are the best of his I have ever seen, I really think they are above mediocrity.'² What became of them I know not.

A light had now broken through the clouds that enveloped

² MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.

¹ Letter of Mary Ann Bernard-Morland to her Grandfather, Mr. Morland, dated Kimble, September 23, 1813.

Europe, and peace with France, under its restored Royal dynasty, seemed at no great distance. It must have been about this time that Thomas Tyringham Bernard was transferred to the Bucks Yeomanry, which he entered with the rank of captain from his former corps, the local Militia, preparatory to its suppression as no longer required. He wrote to his father from Aylesbury on May 27, 1814:¹

The Local Militia will be disembodied next Monday. . . . I have understood from you that I am expected at Buckingham next week when my military duties for the present year will be at an end. Ld Nugent is very pleasant and tolerably free from formality among the generality of us, but he has not yet got rid of his boyish tricks, he has behaved with great kindness to me and has given tolerable satisfaction amongst us all. On Friday next week we are to be reviewed by the district General. We are at present sitting on a court-martial to try some men for illbehaviour, which is likely to employ us the greater part of to-morrow.²

The next day Thomas wrote again :

One of our men was sentenced, by yesterday's Court Martial to receive fifty lashes in front of the Regiment for insolent language to his Captain, which sentence, after the man had been carried into the field and stripped, was revoked. There was a curious fact inserted in the *news* which happened to our Regiment on the first Sunday, after the Regiment had returned from Divine Service, and formed in the Market Place, which was that the whole Battalion was charged by a furious cow, who threw down several men and put the whole Battalion to the rout; it was related with so many exaggerations in the newspaper that I am afraid we shall lose great credit by it. To-morrow is our grand review day.

And of this he writes on the 31st:

Our review gave great satisfaction to General Bebow, who intimated to us the possibility of our being ordered to Nottingham in case the riots continued.

- ¹ There is no year in the date of the letter. This is fixed by the Nottingham Riots. Haydn, *Dictionary of Dates*, 'Nottingham.'
 - * MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon

180

Whether the corps went I do not know. Probably not, as I never remember hearing any allusion to the campaign. These were some of the riots unhappily caused by the introduction of machinery, which ruined the hand workers.¹ Nottingham had already been convulsed from November 1811 to January 1812, when frames, &c., were destroyed, and similar violence had been perpetrated in the April of 1814; probably, however, it was subsiding towards the end of May.

About this time Mary Ann Bernard-Morland comes forward more completely as one of the family historians, since not only the entries in her diary, but some characteristic letters of 1814, have been preserved. Her confirmation, on April 29, by Dr. Law, Bishop of Chester, is one private matter of interest. The centenary of the House of Hanover, the engagement of a brother, and the departure of the gentlemen of the family for the Continent, will all be noticed elsewhere. The following note to her grandfather, Mr. Morland, dated from Parliament Street, July 27, 1814, would by reason of its neatly turned phraseology do credit even to a French pen. The 'everlastings' mentioned were probably water-colour drawings of flowers, a branch of art for which she showed a decided taste : ²

My dear Grandpapa,—Without intending to affront the *annual* ornaments of your Lee Garden, I have sent you a few *everlastings* from Buckinghamshire, which, blooming through winter, will I hope serve to enliven its solemnity, by reminding you of the pleasures of a season which will soon return.

Believe me, Honour'd Sir,

Your truly affecate and dutiful Granddaughter, MARY ANN BERNARD MORLAND.

Two days later ³ the writer went to Kimble, and on September 3 to Winchendon, whence she attended a ball at Aylesbury in honour of the peace concluded that year. It took place on October 6. Some little while after she writes to Mrs. Morland:

¹ Haydn, Dictionary of Dates, 'Nottingham.'

² MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.

⁸ Diary of M. A. Bernard-Morland.

My dear Grandmamma,—Observing your name among the list of fashionable arrivals in London, at your elegant mansion in Pall Mall, I write in hopes that this letter will find you all perfectly recovered from your journey and dissipation. We have been extraordinarily rackety this summer, nay, we bowl along our roads now, as famously as you do at Lee.

The subject of our County Ball is not yet exhausted among our neighbours, for we have not paid nor received a visit for the last three weeks in which the conversation has not involuntarily turned upon that animated event. . . The ball is supposed to have cost nearly $\pounds400$, although the supper was not very grand; in the room where we sat, there were no triumphal arches, nor tongues enclosed in birds' nests, but the only thing to attract our eyes was a large bough of green apples, stuck in the middle of the table. Miss Wykeham was among the few (I believe) that were disappointed; I am sure I spent a delightful evening, although no less than 12 country beaux whom I expected to meet, were not there, among whom was Counsellor Swabey, who had told Mr. Aubrey he should certainly come.

Last Wednesday we were persuaded by a most pressing invitation from Mr. Kipling (who insisted that the roads were very good, and that as the moon was almost at the full there could be no doubt of a safe return), to dine at his pretty parsonage in company with Col. and Mrs. Aubrey, and our late minister Mr. Baron. We dined at 4 on a very nice dinner superintended by his mother Mrs. Kipling, drank tea at 7, played a merry game of dead commerce, and returned home at 9, having spent a very pleasant day. Mr. and Mrs. Aubrey seem a most domestic and happy couple, and they are very much liked.¹

This entertainment evidently took place at Chilton, and the precautions taken to convince the Winchendon guests that the expedition was free from danger may have been owing to former unpleasant experiences. The last part of the road to Chilton, after passing Chearsley, is hilly. I have heard my aunts relate how it once happened, somewhere in that locality—but I think in going up Brill Hill, an eminence beyond Chilton—that the carriage stuck fast, and its occupants had to call upon horses, which were luckily engaged in ploughing an adjacent field, to drag them up.

MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.

Mr. (afterwards Sir Thomas) Aubrey¹ was nephew of Sir John Aubrey, of Dorton and Boarstall, and resided in the Manor House of Chilton, which also belonged to his uncle. Mr. Baron,² after officiating at Winchendon, had become perpetual curate of Brill and Boarstall, before the date of Mr. Kipling's party, and remained there till his death in 1866.

As to Mr. Kipling, the next paragraph will throw some light on his position :

We had a most excellent sermon from Mr. Kipling last Sunday; he has not been able to procure another curate yet, which obliges him to officiate in our Church for a few Sundays.

The Rev. John Kipling was incumbent of four parishes.³ He was vicar of Oakley, perpetual curate of Chilton, Chearsley, and Nether Winchendon. His father, the Rev. Charles Kipling, had previously held Oakley, Chilton, Chearsley, and Ashendon-with-Dorton: that is, he had five churches to serve, and perhaps got through the duty without assistancebelonging to the type known in Bucks as 'whip-and-spur parsons,' from the speed with which they were compelled to ride from one church to another on Sundays. Week-day services were then unknown, except on Christmas Day and Good Friday. In the days of the Rev. John Kipling it would seem that a modification of the old practice must have been introduced, since he felt bound to keep a curate, and therefore may not have officiated at more than two churches ordinarily on the same day. The four benefices, it may be added, did not make him a rich man. This letter continues:

... When we resume our winter quarters, which I suppose will be in about a fortnight, I shall hope to be favour'd with a minute account of the Bath fashions, and a sight of your Russian and Prussian ball-dresses.

¹ See Lipscomb, under the heads of those parishes, especially of Boarstall, vol. i.

² Mr. Baron's name will be found in Lipscomb's *Hist. Bucks*; I was well acquainted with him personally, and I also remember Sir Thomas Aubrey.

³ This account of the Kipling livings may be found in Lipscomb's *Hist Bucks*.

The Typhus continues to do much mischief at Thame; and gives Miss Wykeham many opportunities of making a good use of her money; I hear she gives away nearly $\pounds 1,000$ a year in her neighbourhood. Lord A — H — and Mr. W — ,¹ of Berkshire, have taken up their quarters at Tetsworth, which is only a mile and a half from Thame Park, and therefore convenient for their frequent visits.

Miss Wykeham, who had inherited the estates of her grand-uncle, the last Viscount Wenman,² was created Baroness Wenman by William IV., who had wished to make her his wife. She never married.

The concluding paragraph of this long epistle shows how long harpsichords continued to be used after the invention of pianos, which seem to have been first exhibited in Saxony in 1717:

The old harpsichord is still in very good tone and order. I suppose I shall find the keys of your charming grand piano quite stiff when I return to town, and when I shall hope again to have the pleasure of assuring my dear Grandmama how truly I remain.

> her dutiful and affectionate Granddaughter MARY ANN BERNARD MORLAND.

¹ The names are given in full in the letter.

² Burke's *Extinct Peerage*, 'Wenman (Viscount).' See also Lipscomb's *Hist. Bucks*, vol. ii., 'Kingsey.'

CHAPTER XXIX

THE BRIGHTON CHAPEL AND 'THE COMFORTS OF OLD AGE'

Sir Thomas Bernard's Efforts to Increase the Fish Supply—His Interest in the Erection of a Chapel at Brighton—He begins his Work on 'The Comforts of Old Age '—Death of Lady Bernard—Tribute of Sir Thomas to his Wife— Opening of the Chapel at Brighton—Action of the Vicar of Brighton— Church Extension in Brighton—Sir Thomas Bernard undertakes other Literary Labours—Peace with France and Visit of the Allied Sovereigns to England—Engagement of Thomas Tyringham Bernard—Sir Thomas Bernard's Second Marriage—Publication of 'The Comforts of Old Age' in its Completed Form—The 'Inconveniences of Old Age '—Various Editions of 'The Comforts of Old Age.'

THE life of Sir Thomas Bernard was, of course, always distinct. Although he and his brother and sisters frequently met, and he was a benefactor to his nephews and nieces, it is hardly possible to write of the homes even of Thomas and Scrope together—much less of the sisters, who were oftener at a distance from him.

That portion of the Bernard-Morland life which relates chiefly to the country has, therefore, been narrated in the last chapter down to the later months of 1814. But many events affecting the family belong rather to town life, and fall more naturally into the story of Sir Thomas Bernard, especially as the two brothers were at this time frequently at Brighton together, and were no doubt interested in the same momentous public events. There is one afflictive domestic event which I have reserved to the present chapter, because it could not be fully done justice to in the midst of lighter themes, though its date was 1813; and it was followed by another two years later.

In 1812 Sir Thomas was comparatively reposing from his toils, for he was early 'engaged in rendering his assistance towards the formation of the Association for the "Relief of the Manufacturing Poor,"¹ then suffering by their exclusion from the markets of Europe and America.' It was royally and liberally supported, and 'supplied considerable relief in many parts of the kingdom.'

In the following year it will be seen that he was again busy with inquiries as to 'the means of facilitating and increasing the supply of fish both in the London market and in other parts of England.' His visit to Brighton in the June of this year (1812) has already been mentioned in the narration of the movements of the Bernard-Morlands. It was undertaken especially for Lady Bernard's health, but was also probably utilised for the purpose of gaining information on the subject of the fish trade and its possibilities of development. And as he was ready to seize every opportunity of helping, a new hope of benefiting the town in which he was residing soon presented itself:

His accustomed zeal [says his biographer], and the success which had attended his Free Chapel in St. Giles's, induced him to make a similar attempt to benefit the inhabitants of that populous parish. The want of accommodation in the Church had caused a large and progressive increase of chapels of different sects for the reception of part of the inhabitants, and the entire neglect of all public worship by others. With a view of obviating these grievances, some of the well-disposed inhabitants opened a subscription in June 1810, for the purpose of erecting another chapel on the national establishment; for which the sum of one thousand five hundred and sixty pounds nine shillings and twopence was collected. A site was presented by one of the Subscribers, and a building for a chapel covered in at the expense of two thousand one hundred and sixty-six pounds; but, for want of additional funds, the building remained unfinished and neglected, with a debt of above six hundred pounds beyond the subscription. Things were in this state when Sir Thomas arrived at Brighton; on condition of nine hundred sittings being appropriated to the accommodation of the poor, he undertook to raise two thousand five hundred pounds; the sum required to complete the chapel. This was approved by a General Meeting of the original

¹ Life of Sir Thomas Bernard, by the Rev. James Baker.

Subscribers, and the money was advanced in sums of five hundred pounds each, by Sir Thomas and four other persons.¹

It will be seen presently that the energetic action then taken did not suffice to annihilate all obstacles to the good work. In the meantime Sir Thomas and Lady Bernard returned to London, believing that all was settled. So far as health was concerned their visit had not been a success. Sir Thomas was able to exert himself in the formation of the 'Fish Association for the Benefit of the Community,' which had arisen out of the Association of the previous year; but his strength perceptibly declined, and his wife's condition became one of so much suffering that it seemed for a time doubtful which would precede the other to the grave.

To occupy their minds on a suitable subject [writes Mr. Baker], he began in the course of this year his work on the 'Comforts of Old Age,' and he had much pleasure in reading to her the passages as he produced them. . . .

'The object (says the author in the Preface) to which I point, is the securing of a middle period, during which our exertions may be so directed, as, by duties performed and benefits conferred, to produce consolatory reflections against the approach of age and infirmity; so that we may view the grave, not as a scene of terror, but as the source of hope and expectation. In collecting and arranging the produce of my reading and meditation on this subject, with the hope, which all writers cherish, but many endeavour to conceal, that the work may prove worthy of favourable acceptance, I consider myself as a labourer employed for my own benefit and that of others, on the road which leads down the decline of life, in rendering it more safe and easy; not indeed working entirely with my own materials, but in part with what have been left as common property, and for the general use of mankind, happy, most happy, if my efforts may be of service to others; and may conduce to their security and comfort in their pilgrimage to that country which has been the object of desire to the wise and virtuous of all ages.' 2

¹ Life of Sir Thomas Bernard.

² The Comforts of Old Age, with Biographical Illustrations, by Sir Thomas Bernard, Bart.

This treatise on 'The Comforts of Old Age' was at first an essay of very moderate length, more fitted to form a pamphlet than a volume. It was and is thrown into the form of a dialogue between Bishop Hough, of 'Glorious Revolution' celebrity, as President of Magdalen College, Oxford, and nominated by William III. to the See of Worcester; his friend, Bishop Gibson, of London; and Mr. (afterwards the first Lord) Lyttelton,¹ who is perhaps best known by his Monody on the death of his first wife. The dialogue is supposed to take place on April 12, 1740, when Hough entered on his ninetieth year. Gibson was turned seventy, and is supposed to be on a visit to Hough at Worcester; while Lyttelton, a young man of thirty, in Parliament, and then contemplating marriage with that Lucy Fortescue he was afterwards to celebrate in verse, is invited as a country neighbour. There is always a difficulty in compositions framed on this plan in knowing whether the ideas and sentiments belong to the age of the speakers, or, what is more probable, to the era in which the book was written; but perhaps there is no very remarkable discrepancy in this case, as there is a certain sameness in the whole of the Georgian era.

The treatise was but half completed when Lady Bernard died, on June 6, 1813. To the best of my recollection my father used to say that she died while engaged in devotion, preparatory to the Holy Communion. The account given by Julia Smith, though it does not state this fact, is not inconsistent with it:

Whitsunday June 6.—Lady Bernard, my brother's wife, as she was preparing to go to Church with my Sister White in Wimpole Street, suddenly sank down, and never spoke, or manifested any sense from that moment : supposed to be the inward bursting of a blood-vessel. My Brother was at Brighton and hurried home the next day to the afflicting certainty of her loss. She was a most estimable, pious, and agreeable woman, spending a great proportion of her time and money in devout recollection

¹ Scrope Bernard's early friend, who was Lord Lyttelton when Sir Thomas wrote *The Comforts of Old Age*, was descended from a brother of the first peer. See Debrett and Burke.

and succouring charity, little drawn aside by the alluring amusements and splendour of the world, of which she had seen much, and was enabled to partake if her inclination had strongly drawn her to it. She was interred at the Foundling, the Tuesday but one following, amidst the sobs of the Foundling children and the heartfelt grief of all present. She had kept up her kind attention to the children after they [*i.e.* Sir Thomas and Lady Bernard] had left it for some years.

In spite of the warning which had been afforded Sir Thomas by his wife's protracted ill-health, the end came as a terrible shock. Woman-like, she had suppressed complaint so effectually that not until she was gone did her husband realise how much pain she had endured in silence. In the hope of moderating his grief and turning it to salutary use, he made haste to finish 'The Comforts of Old Age,' and he has put into the mouth of Bishop Hough the following eulogy, ostensibly commemorating the Bishop's wife, but really intended as a tribute to his own :

Endowed with a pleasing and engaging aspect 'she bore a mind which envy could not but call fair.' Diffident and reserved in mixed society, her intellectual powers were best appreciated in the recesses of private life. Warm and affectionate in her attachments, placable and forgiving when injured, and extending her charity with unsparing hand to the deserving and distressed, her life was such a continued preparation for eternity, that the unexpected event, which we all so painfully felt, might to her be deemed a blessing. I say unexpected, for she was apparently well; and on Whit-Sunday was preparing for that attendance at church which was never omitted, when she suddenly expired. Her health and spirits, though naturally good, had been gradually undermined by a long, an anxious, and assiduous attendance on a near and dear relative; and her illness had been accompanied by severe sufferings; as appeared by several of her manuscript prayers which came into my hands after her decease. I know it may appear selfish to praise when the object might be deemed a part of oneself. But why should I not declare her virtues? The light which they will shed may guide many of my fellow Christians to eternal happiness.¹

¹ The Comforts of Old Age. This passage is quoted by Rev. James Baker in his Life of Sir Thomas Bernard, and he states that it was intended to describe Lady Bernard.

188

Margaret Bernard had been throughout her married life a most efficient helpmate to her husband, but her share in his good works was probably little known to the world. It was, as he observed, in the family circle that she was most valued. Her husband's nephew, Thomas Tyringham Bernard, cherished to old age a New Testament which she had given him as a New Year's gift for 1800, when he was eight years old. He frequently read it in his last years, and took pleasure in recalling the virtues of the donor, whom he revered as a saint.

Sir Thomas Bernard paid a visit to Brighton soon after his bereavement, and appears to have been present at the opening of the new chapel. His biographer states that

The difficulty respecting the nomination of the minister was supposed to be got over, by the Trust Governors unanimously accepting the Bishop's nomination of a very unexceptionable elergyman, who opened the chapel on Sunday the 25th of July, 1813, the Feast Day of St. James, from whom the Chapel had originally been named; the five Trust Governors having contributed the further sum of seven hundred and fifty pounds which was necessary for discharging the bills and closing the accounts. The talents and piety of Mr. Marsh filled the Chapel with a multitude of poor persons, who, from the inadequate provision of that town, had not been in the habit of attending any place of worship. In consequence however of some misunderstanding of the previous arrangements, the Vicar exercised his right of prohibiting the further celebration of Divine Service, and, a suit being instituted in the Ecclesiastical Court, the Chapel was closed.

A fuller account of these transactions is found in the Life of Mr. (afterwards Dr.) Marsh, which is here subjoined :

At the recommendation of the Bishop, and with the consent of the Governors, he was then appointed to St. James's Brighton. A veto however, rested with the Vicar, who was determined to exercise it; for, although he expressed the highest admiration of M^{r} Marsh's character, he had been prejudiced against his religious views by certain anonymous letters. The chapel, nevertheless, was opened, and M^{r} Marsh began his ministrations there with the Bishop's consent, in the hope that the Vicar might withdraw his objection; but as this was not the case, M^{r} Marsh resigned after some months, and the chapel was closed until another appointment should be made. The Vicar was afterwards raised to the Bench as Bishop of Worcester, and became one of D^r Marsh's warmest friends, supporting him most heartily in a somewhat similar difficulty which occurred many years afterwards at Learnington. In referring at his first Visitation dinner to the circumstances of his early acquaintance with M^r Marsh, the Bishop remarked: 'Had I known him then as I know him now, never would I have allowed him to leave the chapel at Brighton. Even then I could not but see that his conduct throughout was that of a perfect gentleman and blameless Christian.'¹

In the meantime, however, the course taken by the Vicar of Brighton, as he then was, had a serious result in checking the progress of Church extension in Brighton. The discomfiture of the benefactors to the chapel must have been serious, as well as the disappointment of many intended worshippers who had not the means to be benefactors those who would have formed the poorer portion of the congregation—to say nothing of the blow dealt at the reputation of the rejected incumbent. Sir Thomas Bernard was, as I have heard, put to great expense in the Ecclesiastical Court, and worried by litigation as well as calumny at a time when tranquillity was of the greatest importance to him.

I have used the word calumny because it is evident that the whole trouble turned on the Vicar's dread of Methodism, that bugbear of the day. A letter from a Mr. Jackson to his brother, Sir George Jackson,² dated 'Brighton, March 12th, 1813,' gives a version of this 'Church squabble,' as he calls it, which no doubt expressed the views of many of the opponents of the chapel, and must have been communicated to the Vicar in the anonymous letters mentioned above :

There is a Sir Thomas Bernard—a sort of itinerant institutor whom I daresay you remember at the Foundling—who wants to establish a chapel here, independent of the Bishop and of all Church authorities. He has engaged as minister a M^r Marsh

190

¹ The Life of the Rev. William Marsh, D.D., by his Daughter, the author of the Memorials of Captain Hedley Vicars, chap. ii., 'First Years of Ministry.'

² A further selection from the *Diaries and Letters of Sir George Jackson*, K.C.H. (Diplomatist), vol. ii., from 1809 to 1813.

from Reading—a son of the banker—to whom the Vicar objected on the score of non-orthodoxy. At first, the Bishop was very easy in the matter and I fear has not shown much judgement throughout. At last, however, he is in the right way to put a stop to it, for there is no doubt that the plan was to establish a Methodist chapel under the guise of a Church of England one—a wolf in sheep's clothing and a much more dangerous enemy than even a Roman Catholic establishment.

The name of the inimical Vicar is not given by Mr. Marsh's biographer, nor by Sir Thomas Bernard's, but he must have been Robert James Carr, who became Bishop of Chichester in 1824, succeeding the friendly Dr. Buckner, and was translated to Worcester in 1831.

Mr. Baker, in his 'Life of Sir Thomas.' speaks with great caution and reserve of the whole affair, but it is plain that for some years the chapel fell into the hands of Dissenters, since he sums up the account with: 'After passing through several hands, it is now again opened for the service of the Church of England by a zealous and able Minister, and is producing the most beneficial effects on the As this was written soon after inhabitants of Brighton.' Sir Thomas Bernard's death, it is possible that he lived to hear of its success, though of course he had no further connection with it. But the whole transaction must have had a depressing effect on many minds; and, indeed, it was not a question of St. James's Chapel only. Those who have known anything of the ecclesiastical history and arrangements of Brighton must be aware that for many years after that period church building and organisation in the town were hampered by formidable obstacles, from which, of course. Dissent was exempt.

It is hardly necessary to add that, whatever technical mistakes Sir Thomas Bernard or his fellow-labourers may have made in the arrangements regarding the incumbency of St. James's Chapel, there can have been no intention of injuring the Church of England, to which his whole life shows that he was strongly attached, but which it was then exceedingly difficult to assist or extend. During his stay at Brighton Sir Thomas superintended the printing of 'The Comforts of Old Age.'¹ He gave some copies to the Brighton Dispensary, and these in some unknown fashion found their way into the hands of booksellers. The work at that time was not published, nor does the author seem to have contemplated anything beyond a private circulation; but the approbation it elicited and the consequent suggestions of friends induced him to expand and develop the theme until it attained the dimensions of a small volume.

At the same time its writer was engaged in literary labours of a different sort, which perhaps also served the purpose of diverting his mind from sad thoughts in another manner:

In the spring of 1813 [says M^r Baker] the Bishop of Durham had consulted Sir Thomas Bernard about some papers of his late brother, Lord Barrington, the printing of which he thought calculated to answer objections which had been made to parts of his valuable brother's conduct. Upon examining them, Sir Thomas told the Bishop that the correspondence contained evidence which would not merely answer objections, but would in his opinion establish Lord Barrington's character as a consistent and disinterested statesman; for which purpose it would be necessary that his papers should be referred to, and the contents given in a biographical form. On the Bishop's regretting that at his very advanced period of life, and with his diocesan labours, he did not feel equal to such an undertaking, in the autumn, while he was at Auckland Castle, Sir Thomas arranged under the Bishop's inspection, 'The Political Life of Lord Barrington.' He thought it would come with more propriety and effect from the Bishop, and it was so published in February 1814; but his Lordship in a Preface very handsomely gave the credit of the work to the person who had so kindly undertaken it.²

Since Sir Thomas was present at the opening of St. James's Chapel in July 1813, he must have gone almost direct from Brighton to Bishop Auckland. Beyond launching

¹ Life of Sir Thomas Bernard.

² Ibid., from which most of these particulars are taken.

his new publication, 'The Life of Lord Barrington,' of which it may be supposed that he superintended the business details for the Bishop, and expanding his treatise on 'The Comforts of Old Age,' there seems no record of any special work during the year 1814; he was under much depression from loneliness, and felt deeply the absence of that sympathy which had cheered him in his labours; moreover the unfortunate suit in connection with the Brighton Chapel, in which he found himself held up to reprobation by certain persons as an enemy to the Church he had so faithfully served, was not calculated to raise his spirits.

By degrees, however, his health seems to have improved, and his mind so far recovered its tone that he was able to enjoy the society of some friends. Music had always been a great solace, and in February 1814 Francis Bernard-Morland wrote¹ to his father, then at Liverpool, 'Mother and Sisters have gone this morning to a morning practice at Uncle's.' It was probably one of many.

Mr. Bernard-Morland was on his return from Ireland with his son Thomas; it is most likely that they had gone there on business connected with an office which Thomas held a few years later. Francis, who was generally in London, was the chief purveyor of news to the rest of the family. In his February letter he chronicles the burning of the Custom House and twenty-five other houses. A few days later he writes:

There is a rumour in the City that Bonaparte was killed in a terrible battle, and that the Allies are in Paris. New Omnium at '33. People say it is a stockjobbing report.

The Emperor was not killed, but his power was gone.² Paris surrendered to the Allies on the last day of March; peace was declared with France in April, when Frank writes to his father at Kimble:

The Regent seems trying to exceed his usual brilliancy in

¹ MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.

² The historical events mentioned are, of course, to be found in Histories of the times. See also *Haydn's Dictionary of Dates*.

VOL. IV.

illuminations to-night; they say the general illuminations will last three nights, and the Duchess of Oldenburgh intends dining with the Lord Mayor.¹

Louis XVIII. entered Paris in May, and in June the allied sovereigns paid England a visit. That event was vividly remembered by Thomas Tyringham Bernard, who often spoke in after-years of having seen the Emperor of Austria, the King of Prussia, and the Emperor of Russia walking together in London, and sometimes the Prince Regent with one or more of the sovereigns.² The Emperor of Russia and his sister, the Duchess of Oldenburg, were both remarkable for beauty and dignity, and appeared to him ideal representatives of imperial rank.

In this year Mr. Bernard-Morland and his sons Francis and Tom visited the Continent. Just before his departure, apparently, Tom, or Thomas Tyringham Bernard, became engaged to Sophia Charlotte, the only child of that David Williams whom Scrope had watched over to some extent in earlier days. He had succeeded his father as Sir David Williams³ in 1792, and married, two years later, Sarah Sophia, daughter and coheiress of the Rev. John Fleming Stanley, who was the only son of Edward Stanley, of Barlands, Radnorshire, Esq. Mr. John Stanley had been dead some years, and his father also; young Sir David died only a year after his child's birth and two years after his marriage; in consequence of her mother's remarriage with a Colonel Armstrong, Sophia Williams had resided for many years with This 'old Lady Williams,' as she was her grandmother. called in the family, was the elder daughter of the Mrs. Rowland who in Mrs. Beresford's time had lived in Aylesbury; 4 she inherited the Manor of Whitchurch and some property at Aston Clinton, including a house in which she resided and brought up her grand-daughter.

¹ MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.

* I have heard him speak of this time.

^a Pedigrees and other documents illustrating this fact are to be found at Nether Winchendon.

⁴ See vol. i., chap. x. of this Family History.

Thomas Tyringham Bernard thus went abroad rejoiced as to his prospects, but perhaps none the better disposed to like foreign countries.

The English, to whom France and every country ruled by Napoleon had long been closed, were rushing to the Continent in great numbers; but it is quite likely that in this case the tour was one of business rather than pleasure, undertaken because old Mr. Morland, who had many foreign connections, was no longer equal to any effort.

It must have been during this journey that Mr. Bernard-Morland, who had thoughtfully provided himself with tea, because it was then almost unknown on the other side of the Channel, at least in country parts, having trusted a waiter at his first inland halting-place with his whole store, on the assurance that he quite understood how it should be used, found it all served up at the next meal in a souptureen.¹

Probably France was in a disorganised state at this period; there appears to have been nothing like the comfort that Mr. and Mrs. King met with earlier in the century. Thomas Tyringham Bernard writes of 'the bestiality of Paris' and 'the horrible methods of feeding,' and adds:

I think my tour will have the effect of confirming my ideas as to the happiness of domestic life, and the comforts of an English fireside.

In a letter beginning 'My dear Chandos,' and probably addressed to Mr. Chandos Leigh, afterwards the first Lord Leigh, he mentions that his father left him after a fortnight, and that he travelled to Valenciennes, Peronne, Cambray, Mons, and Châlons to Brussels, where he remained nearly a week, and then explored other portions of what is now Belgium. He expresses himself as being 'most cursedly sick of foreign parts.'²

He was, indeed, abroad again the next year, but probably not from choice, and not in Paris. About twenty-two years

¹ This anecdote I heard from my father.

² MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.

later he was led by circumstances to reside there some years, when he made acquaintance with many French people and recognised the good points of the country; though it must be admitted that he retained some insular prejudices to the last.

Possibly Thomas Tyringham Bernard's engagement had not been made known beyond his immediate family until his return. It is on November 24 that Mrs. Bernard-Morland writes to the *fiancé* from Parliament Street:

We all dined with Sir Thomas on Saturday, and he made great inquiries after you and your Aston friends, and after dinner gave your health with happiness and success to you. Your Grandfather is very poorly.... We have dined in Pall Mall once, and he was too ill to sit long with us. However he drank your health, and *la belle Sophie*....¹

On June 15, 1815, Sir Thomas Bernard took for his second wife—doubtless from the feeling that he could not stand alone—Charlotte Matilda, daughter of the first Sir Edward Hulse, of Breamore, Hants,² and sister of the second baronet, sister also of Sir Samuel Hulse, Governor of Chelsea Hospital, a lady only eighteen years younger than himself, but of a bright and cheerful disposition; though fond of society, she found attractions in her home, devoted herself in no grudging spirit to the task of watching over her husband's declining years, and continued all her life on affectionate terms with his family.

When Thomas Tyringham Bernard visited the Continent in 1815, Napoleon's escape from Elba had taken place, and he, no doubt, avoided that country. He was in Belgium —or the Netherlands—during the month of June,³ and dined with some of the Guards on the evening of their hurried departure from Brussels on the 14th, which was followed on the 18th by the battle of Waterloo. He cannot, therefore,

¹ MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.

² Debrett and Burke's *Baronetages*; Baker's *Life of Sir T. Bernard*, and family documents.

^a I have heard from my father of his dinner with the Guards on June 14. The dates of the military movements are, of course, in all Histories of the time. have been present at his uncle's wedding, but he may have returned in time to see his grandfather once more.

Mr. Morland died,¹ after a long period of gradual decline, on July 14, aged seventy-six, leaving a great blank in the family circle; in which he was associated with memories of many kindnesses from their earliest infancy. Although somewhat autocratic in his ideas, it would seem that his grandchildren always thought of him as a friend.

'The Comforts of Old Age' was published in 1816, the year after its author's second marriage, in its completed form. The principal title in the first edition was 'Spurinna,' but, as I have heard my father say, the publisher, Murray, objected to this name, and after printing the word in small type, with the additional title conspicuously large, finally obtained its suppression altogether, as ill-calculated to attract an unlearned public.

In having at first fixed on the title of 'Spurinna' [wrote Sir Thomas in the Preface addressed to Bishop Barrington] I was influenced by a letter of Pliny's, the first in the third book ;—a letter which I never read without real gratification, increased by circumstances of resemblance in habits, character, and period of life; which if from one peculiar cause, they do not strike your Lordship, will, I am confident not escape the application of any other readers : even though I should give them no longer an extract than the following : 'Illi post septimum et septuagesimum annum, aurium oculorumque vigor integer ; inde agile et vividum corpus, solaque ex Senectute Prudentia.'²

This, of course, identifies Bishop Barrington with the Bishop Hough of the book, in which Bishop Hough observes:

In Pliny's letters there is an interesting account of his friend Spurinna, and of the methods he took to preserve his activity, arranging his life by that uninterrupted regularity which seems to be peculiarly fitted to old age.

As the work was gradually enlarged, although in the original form of a dialogue or trialogue, the original title

¹ Diary of Mary Ann Bernard-Morland; also family letters and papers.

² Preface to The Comforts of Old Age.

became less applicable, since it contains more allusions to Cicero than Pliny, to say nothing of the Christians whose names are introduced; therefore it was advisedly dropped. The author observes in his Preface that:

Of the materials which Cicero possessed, no one could have made a better use than he has done in his Essay on Old Age. But the Gospel has since opened purer and more valuable sources of consolation than are to be found in Polytheism and heathen Philosophy... In adopting the form of a dialogue passing between eminent men of the same period, I have followed the example of Cicero. The venerable Bishop Hough is the Cato of my Drama....

The 'Inconveniences of Old Age' are enumerated in the Table of Contents as: '1. Unfitness for Public Life; 2. Infirmity of Body; 3. Loss of Animal Enjoyment; 4. Anxiety about Death.' And to each of these drawbacks a compensating advantage is suggested. If unfit in respect of vigour for public life, the old man is a valuable adviser, able to correct the inexperience of younger heads. A temperate and careful life will much diminish the infirmities of age. As the power of animal enjoyment lessens, the sense of intellectual pleasure becomes heightened. Anxiety about death may be overcome by reflection on the miseries of life and the hope of a better state of existence; the death of the aged is, indeed, often a mere falling asleep; while the hope of meeting lost friends in another world brightens the prospect in the last hours.

The book is, of course, to a certain extent, imbued with the ideas of the time in which it was written; the persons whose words and deeds are celebrated are in most cases those whom it was then the fashion to admire. But not entirely. In breadth of view Sir Thomas Bernard was before many writers of his age and country; if he eulogises William and Mary, and also a few of their adherents, he has quite an equal feeling of admiration for the deprived Archbishop Sancroft. Even the Pope of his own time, Clement XII., then nearly ninety, is praised for the reforms he had introduced in his government.

ENTHUSIASM

And he has a good word for 'enthusiasm,' then the horror of the Church and State party,¹ whether it be found in Papists or Methodists:

Who [he observes] can acquit the benevolent, the excellent Fénelon, the venerable Archbishop of Cambray, of the charge of enthusiasm. Yet it was the enthusiasm of piety and devotion; it was the aspiration of the creature to its Creator. Pure and undefiled religion is of no sect; whatever garb it wear, and whatever be the denomination of the sincere and faithful believer, let us in him acknowledge the brother.

Bishop Hough, the principal speaker, also answers Bishop Gibson's fears about 'the new sect of Methodists and the aggressive spirit of Methodism ' at some length :

If it be of man, it will come to nought; but if it be of God, we cannot overthrow it, nor need we fear evil from it. May they not, in the hands of Providence, be the means of bringing us to a more acute sense of our duty, and to/ a more perfect knowledge of evangelical truth?

In the notes and illustrations, which were probably the finishing touches to the work, and therefore penned just before or soon after Sir Thomas's second marriage, he refers to a passage, already quoted, containing an outline of his first wife's pious life and death, in the following words:

This was a tribute to the memory of an ever-dear and regretted friend, who died on the 6th of June, 1813. It was written immediately after her death, and contains as correct a delineation of her general character, as an unreserved intimacy of above thirty years could supply.

Other passages in the book evidently refer to the same subject. Early in the 'dialogue' Bishop Hough says to Mr. Lyttelton :

To me it is always a gratification to sympathize with the young

¹ It is scarcely possible to open a book of the Georgian era in which religious or moral questions are mooted without coming across a denunciation of the terrible phantom, Enthusiasm. The motto of the time seems to have been, 'Surtout, point de Zèle.'

in their enjoyments. I become more a participator in their youthful feelings than my aged and cold blood would have promised; and I profess to you, my young friend, that when the day arrives of your union with the object of your choice, I shall almost feel myself a bridegroom, retracing in my recollection that happy hour, which united my dearest friend to me. The separation, indeed, at the time was bitter; but that bitterness is now passed; a fond regret remains, mingled with more and more pleasing sensations, and acquiring increased softness and tenderness, as I hourly approach nearer and nearer to the period of our re-union. I now humbly confide in her being soon restored to me, in a state of eternal and unchanging happiness, promised by the revealed word of God, to those who have faithfully served Him in their day and generation.

Once more, towards the close of the book, Bishop Hough is made to utter the sentiments of the author, although the necessity of keeping up the illusion of the narrative obliged Sir Thomas to describe the time of separation as much longer than it really was in his own case. When summing up the Christian theory of life in this world, and the hope laid up for another, Bishop Hough says:

Connected with these benevolent feelings, will be another source of happiness, when we exchange this mortal and corruptible, for a glorified and immortal body; our re-union with all those friends whose virtue and piety make their friendship truly desirable. Then may I hope again to rejoin my beloved wife; of whose value a separation of near twenty years has only made me more sensible, and whom from thenceforth I shall call—for ever ever mine.

To descend to the still more prosaic region of business details, it should be stated that the first edition of 'The Comforts of Old Age' sold rapidly; in the following year (1817) two more editions were brought out, and a fourth before Mr. Baker wrote the biography of Sir Thomas Bernard, probably in 1818. These were all published by Murray; also the fifth edition, of 1820, which was subsequent to the author's death.

After this a lapse of many years occurred, and then a

200

sixth edition appeared, in 1846, published by Messrs. Longman, Brown, Green & Longman. To this a very short Memoir was prefixed, communicated by Sir Thomas's widow, and partly taken, it was announced, from a sketch which he left. The pages of this edition are adorned with a blue border of a rose, thistle, and shamrock pattern.

Another edition, also calling itself the sixth, was printed in the country in 1847, why, I know not. To the best of my belief the family, excepting possibly the widow, had nothing to do with these editions.

CHAPTER XXX

THE LAST DAYS OF SIR THOMAS BERNARD

Marriage of the Eldest Daughter, Margaret—Sophia Williams—The Salt Tax in England—Sir Thomas Bernard's Efforts to obtain a Repeal of the Duties—Penalties attached to Evasion of the Duty—The Working of the Duties—Health of Sir Thomas Bernard—His Letter on the Salt Duties to the Bishop of Durham—His Illness and Death at Learnington—His Zeal for the Public Good—His Portrait by Opie—Mr. G. J. Holyoake's Tribute to his Work—Abolition of the Salt Duties.

THE beginning of the year 1816 was marked by an event of some interest to the family: the eldest daughter attained the reward of her constancy. Her sister enters it in her Diary as follows:

Jan. 18th.—Married at St. James's Church, Captain Henry Pigott to my sister Margaret, after an engagement of 6 years during the chief part of which he had been employed in active service in Spain and America, and they had neither seen nor heard from one another for five years and a half. He was in the 32nd Regiment, and was the youngest son of the late Rector of Loughrea.¹ The ceremony was performed by Dr. Price (who had married my father and mother,) and the Bridesmaids and Bridesmen were—myself, Miss Mills and Miss Pearce, Captain Derenzy, Frank and Tom. After breakfast the newly married couple went to Richmond, where they had taken a house for a short time.

They afterwards moved.

Another feature of the family life, in London especially, must have been the visits of Sophia Williams, the betrothed of Thomas Bernard. She had been kept in strict seclusion by her grandmother, who was probably unable to go through much fatigue, and certainly too much embittered by the troubles of life to endure much gaiety. I have heard, how-

¹ An error of the Diarist; he was Rector of Dunsandle.

ever, that she sometimes allowed her grand-daughter to go out under the escort of Mrs. Wells, the wife of a neighbouring clergyman, to such entertainments as were to be had near Aston Clinton. But her visits to Pall Mall must have been her first introduction to a more extended sphere, and also afforded her the advantages of family life, which she could hardly be said to have known previously. She soon made herself one of them, and was affectionately remembered by the survivors long after her death.

Miss Williams came of age in the June of this year;¹ there was no reason, therefore, why the marriage should be delayed, except her grandmother's dread of being left alone; but this proved sufficient, and the young people waited.

Thomas Tyringham Bernard was High Sheriff of Bucks, although he did not attain his twenty-fourth birthday till September 15; but this appointment of another son saved his father from further pressure, and the good grandmother, Mrs. Morland, helped to provide funds. She visited Winchendon in July.

Sir Thomas cannot have been otherwise than interested in the marriage of the niece who was his Margaret's goddaughter, and in the career of his own godson, Thomas; and for about a year after his second marriage he appears to have lived tranquilly, enjoying a fair share of health, and finding sufficient occupation in business connected with the institutions he had already founded; but he then suffered himself, contrary to his own theory of life, once more to be dragged into the toil and excitement inseparable from the advocacy of a public question by a call which he deemed imperative.

Every student of history has heard of the misery caused by the 'gabelle,' the oppressive salt tax in France,² but few

¹ Miss Williams had been a ward of Chancery, but I do not hear that the Lord Chancellor had ever objected to the engagement.

² 'The taxes differed in different parts of France. Those parts which suffered from the salt tax were called "Pays de Gabelle"; "Fraudes de Gabelle" passed into a familiar saying and was applied to evasions of many sorts.' See Dictionnaire de l'Académie Française, 'Gabelle' (edition of 1814). Details of the working of this tax may be found in histories of France.

persons comparatively are aware that an unjust and injurious salt tax existed in England even in the early years of the nineteenth century. Sir Thomas Bernard had already written on the subject in two notes to one of the 'Reports of the Society for Bettering the Condition of the Poor,' ¹ as pressing heavily on the fisheries and agriculture, two subjects in which it has been shown that he took a deep interest.

At the time when this paper was written—it is dated March 1802—Pitt and Addington were supposed to be quite prepared for a repeal of the tax,² if urged by the people; the renewal of war with France, however, not only frustrated this hope, but led to a threefold increase of the duty. Sir Thomas was then engaged in many philanthropic schemes, which left him no leisure for a new undertaking; moreover, agitation would have been useless during the continuance of the war, which was supposed to override all other interests. He remained on the watch for an opportunity, and in 1816 the settled peace afforded him a chance of attracting attention to this topic, which no one else seemed disposed to bring forward.

Sir Thomas must have learned the injurious working of the tax during his researches into the burdens of the country, but it is probable that he first realised the extent of the grievance when staying at Oulton Park, the seat of his friend, Sir John Grey-Egerton, in the salt district of Cheshire; this he had probably often done, and thus become well acquainted with the subject in all its bearings. It was certainly in this mansion that he now spent part of the summer of 1816,³ preparing material for this new campaign. In the following December he addressed a letter and two postscripts to Mr. Vansittart, then Chancellor of the Exchequer, who had been an active member of his Society and one of the committee appointed in 1801 to inquire into this very matter:

¹ Extract from an 'Account of the Measures taken during the late Scarcity for Supplying the Poor with Corned Herrings and other Cheap Fish,' by Thomas Bernard, Esq.

² Case of the Salt Duties.

^a Life of Sir Thomas Bernard.

204

This [says Mr. Baker] produced a motion in the House of Commons (April 1817) for an inquiry into the operation of the Salt Duties, upon which the previous question was carried by a majority of only seventy-nine to seventy. An examination of the subject was, however, held at the Board of Trade, which lasted several days, and in which Sir Thomas Bernard was incessantly engaged. Towards the end of the Session an Act was passed, which, it was represented on behalf of the Excise, would remove all existing objections and grounds of complaint as to the Fisheries; and would lighten the duties on Salt to be used for manure and feeding cattle; but the conditions and penalties imposed by this Act were soon found to render it perfectly nugatory.¹

It is evident that the determination with which Sir Thomas took up this contest was calculated to render his friends uneasy, and some of them were disposed to doubt whether the evils caused by these duties were so flagrant as to justify the risk he was running. The present generation, and even the one before it, have known nothing of the salt tax, except perhaps in districts where a tradition of its results is kept up, and it was with much interest that I read, about ten years ago, an article in 'Temple Bar' by Mrs. Agnew,² in which she made mention of 'the terrible salt tax' amongst her reminiscences, but without further details. If we now think of it as little more than a myth, this is owing to the exertions of Sir Thomas Bernard.

As to the official regulations connected with the tax, they are of course forgotten by the public, but may be found in some books. The following statement is from an encyclopædia which goes into the subject at considerable length.³ I pass over the references in the article to salt from foreign

³ The Cyclopædia, or Universal Dictionary of Arts, Sciences, and Literature, by Abraham Rees, D.D., F.R.S., F.L.S. (S. Amer. Soc.), with the assistance of eminent professional gentlemen (1819). Article, 'Salt, Common, Laws Relating to.' There are several articles on salt in this Cyclopædia, dealing with it under various aspects, but there is, unfortunately, none regarding the working of the laws relating to salt; this was probably considered beyond the limits of the work.

¹ Life of Sir Thomas Bernard.

² Mary, daughter of Right Hon. Thomas Peregrine Courtenay, wife first of Rev. Henry James Wharton, secondly, of Major Agnew; Burke's *Peerage*, 'Devon, Earl of.'

countries, from Ireland, the Channel Islands, the Isle of Man, and Scotland, with many other particulars, transcribing merely a part of what relates to England.

The first Act referred to in the following extract was passed in 45 George III.—that is, 1804–5:

. . . By s. 14 no rock salt shall be refined or made into white salt, at any place in Great Britain beyond the distance of ten miles from the salt mine or salt pit from which the rock salt has been taken; except at such works as have been duly entered for the purpose one year previous to the passing of this Act; and places for making salt in England are to be entered, on pain of forfeiting $\pounds 100$, the salt, and articles used in making the same, &c.: s. 17. By 38 George III. c. 89 officers may enter and take an account at any time by day or night. Proprietors are to provide warehouses and store their rock-salt in them, &c. under penalty of £100: s. 19. Proprietors are to give notice of their intention to take salt out of the mine, under forfeiture for every offence of $\pounds 20.$ Makers and refiners of salt shall provide suitable warehouses, with proper fastenings, which shall be kept locked except when the officer attends, under forfeiture of £50: s. 22. Such maker shall give six hours notice in writing before he begins to charge any pan or boiler, which notice shall specify whether he intends to make large grained, commonly called fishery-salt, or fine-grained salt, under penalty of $\pounds 20$ for each offence : s. 23. And he shall proceed without delay on pain of $\pounds 20$. Brine may be added once and no more: s. 24. But the whole operation must be finished before brine is put in, under penalty of £50 ; s. 25. The salt taken from every pan is to be kept separate, and within ten hours after it has been taken out the maker shall specify in writing to the proper officer the quantity made at such boiling; and when the officer has taken account of it, all such salt shall be removed into the maker's entered warehouse, on pain of £20. Half the salt of one boiling may be warehoused before the whole is finished, nor is any salt to be warehoused till an account is taken, under forfeiture of 20s. for every pound, or £100 at the option of the Attorney-General or the person suing: s. 30. . . . Salt shall not be removed out of warehouses, except at stipulated times, under penalty of forfeiting the same, carriages, horses, &c., and £100 for every such offence: s. 34. Salt shall not be removed without a permit, under the penalty of forfeiting as before, and 40s. for every pound, or £100 at the pleasure of the Attorney General, or person who shall sue: s. 35. Persons removing salt without a permit shall on

206
conviction forfeit $\pounds 50$, or be committed to the House of Correction for any time not exceeding 12 months: s. 36.

Warehouses are to be approved by the officer, and repaired or altered according to his directions; and if such warehouses be opened or entered by any person but in the presence of the officer, he shall for every offence forfeit $\pounds 20$: s. 37, 38. And if any lock or fastening provided by the officer at the expence of the proprietor be removed or broken, the delinquent shall forfeit for every such offence $\pounds 100$: s. 39. And it shall be repaired by the proprietor within a reasonable time, on pain of forfeiting $\pounds 20$: s. 40. Notice is to be given when it is proposed to take salt out of the warehouse, and the officer is to attend. . . .

Removing rock salt without a permit incurs a forfeiture of the same, and carriages, cattle, &c., and persons concerned in so doing incur a penalty of $\pounds 500$: s. 48. Scales and weights are to be provided by the proprietor, and his servants are required to assist, on forfeiture of $\pounds 100$: s. 50, 51. He that conceals salt to evade the duty forfeits the salt and $\pounds 50$: s. 52. Officers may seize salt found in vessels and carriages suspected of being clandestinely removed, and persons offending shall forfeit the salt and carriages, &c., and 40s. for every pound weight: s. 54. The proof of payment of duty lies on the owner, and not on the officer who seized the same. . . .

Any person attempting to use salt for making glass was beset by restrictions of the same description. Finally, the Act of 47 George III. states that :

The Lord Mayor and Aldermen of London, and the Justices of the Peace, at their respective General Sessions, may set, ascertain and publish the price of salt to be sold or exposed for sale (and not intended for exportation) within their respective counties, cities, and places, and may alter the same as they see occasion; and the prices so set or altered are to be observed by every person selling or exposing salt for sale. And if any person shall sell any salt (except for exportation) at any higher price, or refuse to sell it at the price so fixed as aforesaid, he shall forfeit $\pounds 20$ to be levied by distress, by warrant of one justice; and in default of sufficient distress, such justice may imprison such offender until he pay the same, to be applied half to the King, and half to him who shall sue : s. 143.¹

Notwithstanding the heavy penalties attached to evasion

' Burn's Justice, art. 'Excise.'

of the duty, it must have been often a necessity either to evade it or to give up business.

During the summer of 1817, Sir Thomas Bernard was once more a guest at Oulton Park, and working busily in the cause he had undertaken. In the December of the same year he published a *résumé* of the whole question entitled: 'Case of the Salt Duties, with Proofs and Illustrations,' with an affectionate dedication to Sir John and Lady Grey-Egerton. From this little book two passages are here quoted:

The mischief of improvident taxes may be ten times-nay, a hundred times more, than the amount of what they really bring in to the Royal Treasury. They may paralyze the spirit and the energy of the people; affect their means of subsistence and employment, and destroy the sources from whence individual wealth and public revenue are to be derived. They may check the industrious by terrors of responsibility; alarm the ignorant by intricacy of regulation, and ruin the enterprising by penalties and forfeitures; at the same time by their excessive amount, they may offer such irresistible temptations to perjury, theft, fraud, and smuggling, as may corrupt and entangle poverty and ignorance, and convert the honest and industrious labourer into a hardy and unprincipled villain; whilst the law, as Adam Smith observes,¹ contrary to all the ordinary principles of justice, first creates the temptation, and then punishes those who yield to it; and commonly enhances the punishment in proportion to the very circumstance which ought to alleviate it,---the temptation to commit the crime.

Of the baneful and immoral effects of attempts to collect excessive taxes, the opinion of Montesquieu² is in perfect unison with those just referred to. There are (says he) instances, where the tax is *seventeen times* the intrinsic worth of the merchandize.

A tax so excessive must occasion frauds; which cannot be corrected by mere confiscations. Government is then driven to have recourse to extravagant pains and penalties, such as should only be inflicted on the greatest crimes; all proportion of punishment is done away; and men, who can hardly be considered as culpable, must be punished as atrocious criminals. What can we suppose these two political writers would have said, if they had

¹ Smith's Wealth of Nations, Book 5, chap. 2.

² Montesquieu, *Esprit des Lois*, Liv. 13, chap. 8. This is a free translation of the original sentence (as it reads in my edition, 1844). What follows is a paraphrase of Montesquieu.

lived to witness in this free country an example of taxation where the duty, instead of *seventeen* times, amounted to *forty* times the original price and value of the article? and where (as has been generally observed) all those immoral and criminal effects have continued to result from it, which they had mentioned as the necessary consequences of so unwise and disproportioned a rate of taxation.

In the second passage the writer enters into details of the working of these salt duties :

I must beg leave to refer to my letter to Mr. Vansittart, for the circumstance there stated-of two young men, who were executed a few years ago in Cheshire, for defending their plunder by shooting at an exciseman. They appeared to be by far the least culpable of the gang. At the gallows they confessed that 'petty thefts in salt works were the origin and cause of their criminal habits, and of the unhappy termination of lives, which might otherwise have been a blessing to the community.' Information which I have since received, convinces me that the infection spreads more widely than I had supposed. 'To our poor' (says my correspondent, an active magistrate of Penzance) 'the temptation of smuggling an article so easily concealed and so universally in request, is commonly too great for them to resist, although at the expense of perjury and detection. Of its demoralizing effects-I never had any doubt; but since I have been acting as a magistrate in this town, I find the evil far greater than I suspected. Search warrants, hearings, and convictions, are matters of constant recurrence.' But there is another inconvenience, from the excessive amount of the Salt duties, which could hardly have been fore-In the salt hundreds of Cheshire it is very difficult to conseen. vict for felony. The thieves, housebreakers, and highwaymen almost always commence their career by salt stealing, and there are few persons there who have not been, at some time and in some degree, implicated in the offence of purchasing stolen salt; so that (as I am informed by three of the most respectable and active magistrates in the county) it is almost impracticable to get the farmers and others to give evidence in many cases of felony, and where smugglers and stealers of salt are convicted, the fine, if not very heavy, is readily and immediately raised by a contribution from their customers, paid, in order to secure themselves from informations for purchasing stolen salt.

I conclude this article with an extract from a letter, which I VOL. IV. P

have just received from a very distinguished magistrate of that county .--- 'On the subject of the salt duties as they affect the morals of the people, the evil produced is so great, that it can scarcely be too strongly stated. A man begins his career of villainy by stealing salt; thinking it not a very serious offence. The loss to the owner is trifling, and a fraud on the revenue is not connected in his mind with any idea of moral turpitude. Our farmers and shopkeepers cannot resist the temptation of buying stolen salt; and it is almost impossible for any laws to be so framed as to prevent the practice. I really think it is the duty of government, to consider in some degree the frailty of human nature, and not to create temptation too great for the common run of men to withstand! We pay too dear for revenue when the price is public morality.-We have an army of excisemen round the works, constantly on the watch to prevent depredations, but no vigilance can guard against the removal of an article (not possible to be missed) during some intervals of each twenty-four hours; and when this is offered for sale up and down the county. at a fourth or eighth part of the price which must be paid for it in open market, it cannot be expected that many would refrain through principle from becoming purchasers. Thus a great portion of the community becomes implicated and leagued together as it were, in a system of knavery. The morals of the lower classes are certainly much worse than they were. There are several gangs of thieves settled in several parts of the county and known to the magistrates, who have been committing all kinds of felonies for years, and yet cannot be brought to justice. I am confident they owe their security in great measure, to the hold which they have over the interests of the small farmers. and this must be chiefly attributed to the unfair dealings, which they know are constantly taking place, with respect to the buying and selling of salt.'

Sir Thomas Bernard had the satisfaction of witnessing the appointment of a Committee, during the ensuing session of Parliament, to inquire into the working of the salt duties. His biographer adds :

The encouragement which this held out animated him to increasing exertion and rendered his labour, in procuring evidence and suggesting matter for the Report, incessant and unwearied; so as to make him indifferent to frequent short illnesses which attacked him, and to render his friends anxious concerning the effect it might produce on his constitution.

The apprehensions of the family were not, however, sufficiently excited, it would seem, to modify the round of daily life. It so happens that Francis Bernard-Morland's diary for this year, 1818, kept in very brief style, but with great regularity, in a pocket-book, is still in existence; and it shows that Sir Thomas was able, in the early months of the year, to see friends, though perhaps not at all times.

On New Year's Day he called at his brother's house; the event was there celebrated by a dinner which Sir Thomas evidently did not attend, either because he did not feel equal to the occasion, or because he had guests of his own. Both he and Lady Bernard dined with Scrope on February 11, when the coming of age of Mary Ann Bernard-Morland was celebrated; and on the eighteenth the diarist writes:

We all dined at Uncle and Aunt Bernard['s] to meet Dr Paris, Messrs. Sparks Carter & Brande, & the Barrⁿ [Barringtons] Prices & Vincents in the eveng.

The three last names all formed part of the same connection. From Mary Ann's diary it appears that she attended a masquerade at Stowe, in honour of Lord Temple's coming of age, on February 25; his real birthday, like hers, was the 11th. She also chronicles the arrival of her sister and brother-in-law, Captain and Mrs. Pigott, in town to stay, and her mother's ball in May.

Probably one of Sir Thomas's last business meetings took place on March 25, when his nephew Francis writes:¹ 'Go with Father to Uncle Sir Thos's for an hour's consultation at 11. Royal Institute Library Meeting at 2.' This apparently means that the consultation was connected with the same subject as the subsequent meeting. On two more occasions the Bernard-Morlands dined in Wimpole Street, and Sir Thomas occasionally called at his brother's house. Mrs. Bernard-Morland gave a ball on May 19,² which shows that nothing more than vague uneasiness was

¹ Diary of Francis Bernard-Morland.

² Diary of Mary Ann Bernard-Morland.

felt regarding the health of the head of the family. He paid a call in Parliament Street on June 10; this is entered by his nephew, and was probably intended as a farewell visit preparatory to his departure from London. What remains to be told may be found in the biography by another nephew, James Baker: ¹

A troublesome cough, which increased during this period, and the conviction of standing greatly in need of leisure to recruit his overworked powers of mind and body, induced him to leave London at the earliest possible time; and from medical advice he proceeded to Learnington Spa in the middle of June. On his journey he wrote the following letter to the Bishop of Durham, who had been kindly solicitous about his health:

'June 16, 1818

'Your Lordship's kind advice will, I trust, be not thrown away upon me. If you had thought as I did on the subject of the Salt Duties, I am persuaded you would have done the same, and sacrificed petty personal motives of corporeal health and enjoyment to an inquiry that promised such extensive benefit.

'My opinion was not hastily adopted, but the result of mature investigation. The advantages which the country would derive from the allowed use of salt for Cattle and hay were established beyond controversy, and it only required the statement of a few incontrovertible facts to show, that the Parliamentary allowance of salt for cattle of last year was idle and nugatory; incumbered with penalties and forfeitures sufficient to deter any one from venturing to act under it.

'There was reason to believe that the use of salt as a manure, when ascertained and understood, might make a considerable addition to the farmer's produce and profits throughout the kingdom; and that the relief which might be safely given to our fishermen would considerably increase their trade and their means of employment. These were great public advantages, and of the first class. When therefore I had obtained a Committee of the House of Commons, favourable in other respects, except that there was no individual to take the burden of conducting the inquiry, I could not reconcile to my mind the sparing myself any trouble for such an object. I therefore took the whole trouble of correspondence and arrangement in the early part, and a considerable

¹ Life of Sir Thomas Bernard.

part of it throughout, besides supplying a good deal of material evidence myself.

'The evidence was long, complicated, and in some instances contradictory; but it produced its desired effect of convincing those Members of Government who attended the Committee, that an allowance of salt ought to be made for Agriculture, at a duty of half-a-crown a bushel, the amount I proposed; and that some relief must be granted to the Fisheries. We were therefore assured that, short as the time was, such an Act should be passed for Agriculture, and as it was then impracticable to pass an Act as to the Fisheries, they should be relieved by an order of the Treasury, until the subject of the Salt Duties could be again taken up and settled at the beginning of the next Session.

'This your Lordship will suppose was very satisfactory to me. I am daily expecting a copy of the Act, and an outline of what is intended by the Treasury; in order that I may submit any suggestions that occur on the latter—and on the former be able to circulate the Act with any information which may induce and enable farmers to take advantage of it.

'Such is the nature of my apology, and of the motives that have induced me to try the strength of my constitution, more than I would have done for a lesser object.'

This letter, however much it might enhance the esteem of the writer's friends, was not calculated to dispel their apprehensions, and the result justified their worst fears.

On the 19th of June [continues the biographer], Sir Thomas arrived at Leamington, and though not feeling quite well, was able to take his accustomed walking exercise that evening, and the next morning; but a severe and painful complaint, attended with much fever, rapidly reduced his strength; and he continued excessively ill for above thirty hours; after which he amended in some degree, and thought himself better, and wrote thus to his friend Sir Robert Harvey, on the 25th: 'If it had been in my power, I should have written to you sooner.-I have had so violent an attack of bilious fever since I have been here, as almost to disqualify me from doing anything. What I should have done without the tender and unremitting attentions of my Charlotte, God only knows.'---He went out in his carriage on the 27th, and again on the 30th. His complaint seemed to be subdued, and although his weakness was great, his uniform habits of exertion continued unaltered until the morning of the 1st of July, when, after an

attempt to take his breakfast at ten o'clock, increasing bodily weakness, attended with apparent dropsical affection, terminated his valuable life without a struggle before mid-day.

He died as he had lived, labouring in the cause of humanity to the last. Mr. Baker remarks:

That this fatal event was hastened, if not caused, by the extreme exertion which he had taken upon himself, in promoting an object which he was fully persuaded to be of the greatest public importance, and that he was aware of the effects which that exertion might produce on the state of his health, cannot be doubted. But in this he only followed the same rule which he had laid down for himself in all his former undertakings, viz. to put all personal considerations out of his mind. From the time that he became independent of his professional occupations, his only thought was, how his zeal and activity could be applied so as to be most conducive to the public good; more particularly as regarded the lower classes of society. . . . In these and such like labours no one ever applied himself with more disinterested zeal, no one could congratulate himself on more signal success. These are the subjects of the most effectual consolation to his surviving friends; for on these they rest their hopes, as the evidence of that sincerity of Christian faith, which, through the merits of our Blessed Redeemer, has marked him as His true disciple here on earth, and an inheritor of the glorious and eternal Kingdom in Heaven.

On receiving the melancholy tidings of Sir Thomas's death, his brother, from thenceforth Sir Scrope Bernard-Morland, hastened to Learnington, and spent some days in consoling and assisting his widow. The immediate cause of death was ascertained to be ' water on the chest.'

Many carriages of friends who had helped in his various works of mercy, attended the remains of Sir Thomas Bernard to their resting-place. The last rites took place in the Foundling Hospital. Francis Bernard-Morland says:

The funeral on the 10th was the most affecting scene possible. The service was performed by my brother Tom's old schoolmaster at Shacklewell, Mr. Hewlett, and the children accompanied us to the chapel, the boys on one side and girls on the other. On our

return we called on my Aunt in Wimpole Street, and were so stupefied that we could not think of conversation, and as for the will, although I daresay my cousin James might have read it very distinctly, we left the house as wise as we entered.

Francis really meant what he said ; there is a letter ¹ to his cousin extant, in which he renounces some possible claim derived from his uncle's will, in a manner which shows that he was deeply moved by the recent bereavement.

Sir Thomas Bernard was buried, in accordance with his express desire, beside his first wife in the vault or ' catacomb' under the chapel of the Foundling Hospital; and, many years later, the remains of his widow were borne thither. Their names may still be read by those who care to descend and search; but although there are many memorials in the lobbies of the chapel to other persons connected with the institution, no tablet records the services of Sir Thomas Bernard. His portrait 2 by Opie, which had hung in one of the rooms, apparently passed into the possession of the Rev. James Baker, his nephew and executor; and the only indications of his interest in the wellbeing of the Hospital, where he spent fifteen of his best years, are contained in sundry inscriptions on its walls, registering his donations, among those of many other benefactors. In other respects he seems to be forgotten, there as elsewhere.

To this statement, indeed, an exception must be made, because his work has met of late years with recognition from a totally unexpected quarter. Inasmuch as Mr. G. J. Holyoake was in all respects outside these influences, his testimony³ is the more valuable. He was evidently not well acquainted with the parentage or early life of Sir Thomas, nor did he exactly realise his position with regard to the Society

¹ MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.

² It still, I believe, belongs to one of his descendants. The Foundling Hospital I have myself visited.

³ Self-Help a Hundred Years Ago, by George Jacob Holyoake.

for Bettering the Condition of the Poor, of which he was really the originator. But his appreciation of the Society's work is remarkable, in these days, when the general feeling is that our ancestors—all, except political agitators—did nothing for humanity.

Mr. Holyoake first published the main facts of his book¹ in the 'Co-operative News,' and found that his statements attracted interest both in England and America. ' Mr. Morgan Brierly (Delph),' he says, 'a connoisseur in social literature,' writes: 'I have read the articles on "Social Ideas 100 Years Ago." It is like exploring the *débris* of an ancient gold mine, in which nuggets of the purest ore are occasionally to be found.' The requests which reached the editor of the 'Co-operative News' for the reprint of those articles in a separate form, led to the publication of the volume entitled 'Self-Help.' Mrs. Holyoake brought forward the name of Sir Thomas Bernard in the 'Englishwoman's Review,' as the first man who appears to have sought an improvement of the condition of women, in those days-especially in the lower ranks-very much at the mercy of their husbands; while marriage was almost a necessity in their position, and at the same time they had practically very little choice as to the man in whose power they were bound to place themselves.

It is satisfactory to know that the tax which proved the instrument of bringing his valuable life to a sudden termination did not long remain law. I am not able to relate all the arguments urged in Parliament against its repeal—those in favour of its abolition have been to a great extent told in these pages. The facts brought forward by Sir Thomas seem to have been generally accepted. The following extract from an American work² gives some insight into the debate on this subject in the year following his death :

It was acknowledged (said Lord Ebrington, in the House of

¹ Self-Help a Hundred Years Ago, chap. xv.

² An Appeal from the Judgment of Great Britain respecting the United States of America, by Robert Walsh, Esq. (1819); published in London and Philadelphia (Note to Preface).

Commons. April 28th, 1819), that a labourer, whose income did not exceed 18*l*. a year, paid 27*s*. a year duty on the salt he consumed. Dr. Phillimore, in the course of his speech of the same date, respecting the salt duties, made this statement: 'The bushel of salt is taxed at forty times its value, and the tax falls upon the necessaries of the poor. No tax operates more upon their morals; and it had been found that, wherever it prevailed, it was the sure forerunner of crime.'

The tax did not, of course, yield at once to these arguments, which, indeed, were only the same that had been urged long before; but every blow made an impression, and it was more speedily removed than many of the other evils which Sir Thomas Bernard had combated. In 1823, only five years after his death, the salt duties were abolished.

CHAPTER XXXI

THE SISTERS-FANNY KING AND JULIA SMITH

Hannah More's Correspondence with Mrs. King—Mrs. King settles at Gateshead—Death of Mary More—Death of Patty More—Hannah More leaves Barley Wood for Bath—Her Death—Verses by Julia Smith—Reading accomplished by Fanny King and Julia Smith—Their Views on Education— Wreck of the 'St. George,' and 'Defence'—Marriage of Bernard Smith— Mrs. Smith's Travels—Lady Lyttelton—Rev. William Lisle Bowles—A School set up by Lady Lansdowne—Poverty in Melksham—A Breakfast with Walter Scott—Publication of 'The Rector's Memorandum Book.'

How far the acquaintance between Miss Hannah More and Mrs. King had been kept up I am unable to say; two letters,¹ which were published by Mr. Roberts in his biography, belong to a period following closely on Mr. King's death; they may have been the only ones inserted, because no others were forthcoming; or, possibly, because the rest contained no matter—in his estimation—of general interest. The first, indeed, establishes the fact that Mrs. King had continued a subscription to the Mendip charities. In all likelihood Miss More, even if no correspondence had been kept up, wrote on receiving intelligence of Mr. King's death, and this letter led to further interchange.

Hannah More had quitted Cowslip Green so early as 1802, probably in consequence, partly, of the persecution which had disturbed some years of her life there; the distance of the new residence was, indeed, only about a mile, but it was thus far removed from annoyance. She

¹ The letters would be, of course, in Mrs. King's possession, and must have been given, or lent, to Mrs. More's biographer after her death. Mrs. King's letters were probably not preserved by Mrs. More, who had a very large correspondence; or, if they escaped destruction while she lived, were burned by her executors.

was able to obtain a piece of land on a picturesque and elevated situation, and sufficiently large to allow not only for the erection of a more spacious dwelling than the cottage at Cowslip Green, but also for the arrangement of grounds according to the taste of the owners. The three sisters in Bath were so charmed with the place that they left the house in Bath, which they had built themselves not very many years before, and went to live entirely in the new home, from which the following letter is dated :

Barley Wood, Nov. 6, 1811.

My dear Madam,—Your interesting letter written in August, deserved earlier notice; I must defer to account for my silence, till I have requested you to stop your kind benefaction to the Shipham Club, you being the only member that has not discontinued it, since sickness and infirmity have compelled us to give up the public meeting. Our friends regret losing their annual pleasant day, but we are no longer equal to the fatigue.¹

And evidently there was no one to take the place of these ladies, in any small degree. Nothing but the Annual Meeting had been then relinquished, but this was a first symptom of further inevitable changes.

Mrs. More continues:

You will be surprised to hear what a rambler I have been. I, who never reckoned on going again out of my own little circle, took courage the beginning of August to set out with Patty on a long promised visit to our excellent friend Mr Gisborne,² at his forest in Staffordshire. The forest indeed is destroyed, at which I was disposed to be dissatisfied. But when I saw near ten thousand acres of yellow harvest, when I saw a beautiful new church erected, and a handsome parsonage built and endowed, and my admirable friend preaching to a good congregation, in a place so lately the shelter of thieves, and poachers, and vagabonds, I gave up my romance in favour of such solid improvements. Mr Gisborne, and some other gentlemen still possess a beautiful piece of forest about their respective habitations.

Mr G. spends his large fortune in a most liberal manner. His

¹ Memoirs of the Life and Correspondence of Mrs. Hannah More, by William Roberts, Esq., vol. iii., chap. iv. (Second Edition).

² The Rev. Thomas Gisborne, mentioned in vol. iii., chaps. xi. and xviii.

establishment is large, and his manner of living elegantly hospitable. We had an excellent society in the house, which is the abode of talents, piety, and benevolence.

My journey was of service to me on the whole. The chief benefit, I reaped from it, was that it improved my sleep, which I had never recovered since my great illness. Patty's complaint in her head continues. It has extremely affected her hearing, and her eyes are so weak and inflamed, that she can scarcely read or write; this is a great trial to her; and my two elder sisters are very infirm.

I am very sorry not to have had the pleasure of seeing Mr Collinson, but he was so circumstanced, that I could not reasonably expect it. I hope he received a copy of 'Practical Piety,' which I directed Cadell to send him. I should have ordered one for you, but did not know where to find you.

Your future plan of life, my dear Madam, will, I trust, prove as comfortable as it is rational. I hope it will please God to sanctify to you every trial, and to make your remaining days days of peace. Should you ever visit this part of the world, I hope you will not forget your friends at Barley Wood. I must venture to direct at random. If you are at Gateshead pray remember me kindly,

> Yours, my dear Madam, Very faithfully

H. More.

Mr. Collinson had probably visited Somersetshire to attend the funeral of Mr. Henry King, who did not long survive his brother. 'Practical Piety' was one of Hannah More's most important literary works.

From the foregoing letter it would seem that Mrs. King had not left Steeple Morden in August 1811; perhaps the new Vicar was in no hurry to reside. The 'plan of life' referred to by Mrs. More no doubt meant residence near Mrs. King's two daughters; and the uncertainty as to her address implies that in November she might have moved. And indeed, she must have been at Gateshead about that time, since in January 1812 she writes ¹ from that place, to her brother Scrope, a letter which shows that the society of her

¹ MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.

GATESHEAD

daughters and grandchildren had revived her naturally excellent spirits. It is partly on business, but continues:

I am not unmindful of the various domestic festivities of your family at this season, and wish you all many happy returns of it; pray present my best love to your good lady, and tell her I shall drink her health, and offer up my good wishes for her on the 19th.—I hope you are all comfortably settled for the winter, enjoying health and spirits.—I am as happy as I possibly can be, dividing my time between my two daughters, who make their houses so comfortable to me, I have not thought of any other home at present.

She had been residing with Mrs. Collinson at Gateshead; but in the following August she tells her brother that she is furnishing a house; and by September it was apparently sufficiently complete for Mrs. King to be reposing after her exertions with Mrs. Baker at Whitburn. Her sister Mrs. White, was then staying at Winchendon with Mrs. Scrope Bernard, and the visit is noticed in this letter:

I make no doubt she highly enjoys the delightful scenes of her youth, and doubly so from their improved state.—I often think if dear Mrs Beresford could look down on the improvements made there, she would be highly gratified; she used to consider it as too forlorn a place for anyone but herself to inhabit, and did not look forward to a successor that would love and improve the place as you have done.

I shall partake in idea, the festivities of the 15th, and we shall all drink the health of the discreet young gentleman on the occasion.

The last paragraph refers to her nephew, Thomas Tyringham's, attainment of 'years of discretion.' As already stated, he came of age on September 15 in this year (1812).

Mrs. King had not been long settled in her new home at Gateshead when she found work for herself, as she had previously wherever she lived. There was, no doubt, plenty of scope for her exertions in her son-in-law's parish, more especially as his wife must have been somewhat hampered in fulfilling her share of the work by her numerous and increasing family. The population consisted chiefly of colliers and their households, and they were undoubtedly a difficult class to deal with; but she is said to have won their gratitude and affection. Unfortunately, I have not been able to obtain any particulars of her work, although her descendants have continued to hold it in honour, beyond the statements, in the 'Short Memoir' prefixed to 'Female Scripture Characters,' that she was at Gateshead

a mother to the poor, a 'Dorcas full of good works and almsdeeds which she did.' She not only established a large Sunday school, a Sick Fund, and Clothing Society, but was constant in her superintendence of these institutions, and in visiting the poor at their own houses; and these charities were carried on in privacy, without departing from those retired habits which she thought best suited to the female character.

In 1813 Mrs. Hannah More wrote to Mr. Collinson, thanking him warmly for a present of volumes from his new edition of Hooker. After some lines on the beauty of Hooker's language, she adds:

I approve much of your judgement in bringing forward these excellent old writers. Hooker is a proper successor to Thuanus! Your valuable 'Analysis' will, I trust do great good to others, as the publication does credit to yourself.

I sincerely congratulate you on such a patronage as that of the Bishop of Durham. It is honourable to you, and I am very glad that the very fine situation in which he has placed you is so busy a one as will call out all the energies of your mind and all the exertions of your piety. May it please God to give you His grace, that you may fill your important station with zeal and faithfulness to the souls of those committed to your trust ! This I am sure is the best prayer I can offer for you.

I desire to be kindly remembered to Mrs Collinson, in which my Sisters desire to unite.

About this time Mary More,¹ the eldest of the sisters, the woman who had opened a school in her twentieth year and carried it on most successfully with the help of Elizabeth and Sarah, departed this life. To this loss Hannah feelingly alludes in a letter she wrote to Mrs. King, thanking

¹ Memoir, by Roberts, vol. iii., part iv., chap. iv.

HANNAH MORE

her for the gift of a book which could only be 'Female Scripture Characters'; although called in this letter 'your new work,' it was so termed probably because it was new to the writer of the letter, and in all likelihood belonged to the last new edition, bearing the date of the actual year.¹

September 10, 1813.

My dear Madam,—I fear I must have suffered the imputation of incivility and ingratitude in not having sooner thanked you for your very kind remembrance of me, in sending me your new work, which by some blunder of the bookseller, I have but very lately received. Though I have not yet had time to peruse one half of it, I have read enough to be very much pleased with it. The thought was a happy one, and now you have worked it out, it strikes me with wonder that it was never adopted before. The pleasing manner in which you have treated the subject, and the familiar illustrations you have made use of, will, I trust, render it both interesting and useful to the general reader, and particularly for that class of readers for which you particularly designed it.

You have doubtless heard of the breach which death has made in our family. My poor sister suffered much from long weakness, but her end was calm and resigned, and I trust her exchange a happy one. She was not only willing, but at last impatient to depart, so that our sorrow was mingled with much consolation. My own health and that of my sister Patty is broken and infirm, yet we are still, except in severe weather, able to attend our schools; we keep up about seven hundred children, besides receiving the parents who attend in the evening. Our teachers were mostly bred up by ourselves, so that our plans were pretty well maintained.

After having spent thirty-five winters in London, I have never ventured thither since my last great illness; and indeed I had entirely renounced all idea of another long journey. I was however seduced by my delightful friend Lady Olivia Sparrow to make her a visit at her seat in Huntingdonshire. Our enjoyment was a good deal marred by my being severely ill for a fortnight. When I grew better I yielded to the entreaties of my dear old friend, Lord Barham, to extend my journey to Kent, to pay him a last visit. Patty and I set out and were within twenty miles of Barham Court, when the news of his unexpected death stopped us

¹ In Roberts's *Memoir* this letter appears before the one to Mr. Collinson; but as there is no date to the latter that arrangement may not be right.

short. It was an awful and instructive lesson! We spent a few days with M^r Wilberforce, &c, but I did not venture to enter London. I had too many friends there, and was afraid of the bustle, late hours, &c.

We have been a little overdone with company this summer. The more I endeavour to retire from the world, the more new acquaintance and additional visitors seem to introduce themselves at Barley Wood. I have, however, the satisfaction of finding a great increase of piety, especially in the higher classes; let us pray that this may be daily multiplied. We are led to expect a new work from Mr Collinson

> Yours most faithfully H. More.

Lord Barham¹ was an admiral. He was Sir Charles Middleton in 1805, when the catastrophe occurred to Lord Melville, formerly Henry Dundas, who had been Secretary of State during the last period of Scrope Bernard's Under-Secretaryship. The charges of peculation brought against Lord Melville led to his resignation of the office of First Lord of the Admiralty, and are supposed to have hastened the death of Pitt, who had been his friend and colleague for many years. Sir Charles was appointed at Pitt's recommendation, notwithstanding his great age, and created Lord Barham, but he quitted office in less than a year.

Lady Olivia Bernard Sparrow has been mentioned in the first volume of this family History, in the chapter devoted to the Bernards of Huntingdonshire.²

It is not unlikely that Mrs. King may have visited the More sisterhood in 1814. She found her way to Melksham in that year, and may have discovered an opportunity of going on to Somersetshire, where she must have had many friends. But, if so, this was probably the farewell meeting. Hannah More, indeed, lived to very old age, surviving Mrs. King many years, but her powers of endurance were sensibly diminished, and she avoided travelling.

One by one her sisters departed. Two of them, indeed, had

¹ Jesse, Memoirs of the Life and Reign of George III., vol. iii., chap. lxi.

² The Bernards of Abington, &c., vol. i., chap. iv., 'The Bernards of Huntingdon and Brampton.'

JULIA SMITH

long been invalids; but in 1819 even Patty, whom she had looked upon as her child, was taken after only four days' alarming illness. Deeply was she lamented by the poor, in whose service so much of her life had been spent. Up to this time religious and charitable gatherings had occasionally taken place on a large scale at Barley Wood; but if not entirely given up, these must now have diminished in numbers and frequency. The saddest part of the story is that the servants of the house, to whom Mrs. More had been always an indulgent mistress, taking advantage of her increasing weakness and solitary condition, misconducted themselves to an extent which became a flagrant scandal, and she was persuaded by friends to sell Barley Wood and retire to Bath, 'driven,' as she expressed it, 'like Eve from Paradise, but not, like Eve, by angels.' Her last days were guarded, and solaced by the attentions of those who loved and appreciated She died in 1833, at the age of eighty-eight.¹ her.

For many years the home at Melksham was spared from fresh bereavements, at least in its own immediate circle. Julia Smith, indeed, was never, probably, quite free from anxiety for her son Bernard, now her only hope. But her spirits to a great extent recovered their tone. She made attempts occasionally at expressing her feelings in verse, as when, in 1810, a long stay at Torquay with friends had evidently delighted her, and she exclaims:

> O charm of life, sweet social intercourse, Affection's tye and kindred's tender claim, And all the joys of friendship's hallow'd source, I now must leave you !

The verses are addressed to 'Miss W.,' who was evidently a relation, but I cannot identify her. Julia expatiates on their readings of Richardson; also 'Loch Katrine's Fair and Snowdon's gallant Knight'; on their walks about the hills and climbs up the rocks; and the harp, 'soft soother of the soul,' which probably enlivened their evenings; and finishes with:

¹ Roberts's *Memoirs of Mrs. Hannah More*, vols. iii. and iv. VOL. IV.

No more on yonder bank allowed to roam, In duty's beaten track I now must tread; My suffering poor, and thou my peaceful home, I must not leave you!

She was apparently taking her parochial duties, as well as her household duties, in right earnest, yet felt unhappy if debarred altogether from reading; and the difficulty of finding opportunities for everything suggested the following entry in a memorandum-book:

It is usual enough to borrow money, clothes, plate, various articles of necessary accommodation from those who have to spare, and are not immediately using them,—how valuable an accommodation it would be if we could now and then borrow an hour or two of those, (for many there are) who have more than they want or can make any use of,—nay, who are sometimes burthened with the valuable commodity—time. How clever it would be if, as often happens, we have many matters of indispensable family arrangement, letters—attention to distressed persons—and an earnest longing for a little quiet study, if we could then say— Betty, step & beg the favour of Miss Dawdle to lend me two or three hours this morning.

But then I am afraid we must add a request for the loan of a few faculties which perhaps might not so easily be got from the same place,—for our own powers, as we are continually painfully reminded, are very limited. We cannot keep them in exercise too long; the bow must be bent or it would lose its elasticity.¹

Fanny King and Julia Smith both accomplished a considerable amount of solid reading in addition to their other avocations, as appears from the authors quoted in 'Female Scripture Characters' and from Julia's numerous memoranda. The ideas of the sisters on the education of their own sex were somewhat similar; indeed, Julia had probably been much influenced by Fanny in her young days, and they had, no doubt, frequently discussed the topic since. 'Letters of the Swedish Court' to a certain extent advocate the same view of life which prompted Fanny's early effort, 'The

¹ The following extracts are all from Julia Smith's Memoranda.

Rector's Memorandum Book.' In one of Julia's notes on the literature of the day she says:

I want novels, or supposititious stories and characters, in which there is neither romantic love at first sight,—disobedience,—cruel and tyrannical parents—contempt of age, knowledge, and wisdom —faintings, screams,—idolatry, forwardness, obstinacy and perverseness, rewarded with the attainment of their object,—sense, reason, forethought frightened into the rear, and totally inefficient;—in which natural characters improved by education shall act under the influence of reason, honour, and religion, still however being natural, and giving valuable lessons from experience.

And the writer deprecates the mania for superficial acquirements, together with the results they are intended to achieve, with as much severity as Fanny, but a severity not unmixed with humour :

It strikes me, as it has done many others, that there is infinite absurdity and error in the system, as now practised, of *coming out*. A girl is kept up to be plastered over with showy acquisitions—then—when her shape and figure are ready, she is to burst forth and be seen everywhere, like a paper just printed, as if she had existed all that time only to be shown off at last,—instead of that portion of her life having been a gradual growth of usefulness, self denial, and the exercise of those virtues which will make her valuable here, and happy hereafter.

The following entry is still more satirical:

The mind of a young lady, under the present multifarious plan of acquirements,—harp, singing, botany, japanning, chemistry, painting on velvet, making shoes and hats, reminds one of the shops one sees in a petty country town, where bread, combs, gingerbread, blacking, lard, brushes, butter, onions, and old shoes, are intermingled, and some pretty closely incorporated together.

The visit to London already noticed, early in 1810, suggested reflections on the intellectual opportunities afforded by a large town and the moral advantages of a country life, especially in the matter of quiet. Julia, however, thoroughly appreciated this visit from many points of view—the family gatherings, the openings for acquiring knowledge, and also the spiritual privileges. She particularly mentions an excellent sermon from a Mr. White on the Fast Day, February 28.

The deaths of her two brothers-in-law, Mr. White and Mr. King, that same year were followed by a startling catastrophe in December of 1811 affecting the Baltic fleet:

The St George 98 and Defence 74 guns were on the 24th inst. wrecked opposite Jutland, and of 1400 souls only 18 gained the land. On board the St George was S. Tristram, brother of Miss Tristram, our relation, who lives with us; the sorrow has been heavy indeed and greatly affected us all.

Another serious accident, a fall from her horse, was, happily, without ulterior mischief, and a little while later Mrs. Smith records exultingly, in 1812:

On Trinity Sunday, May 24, in this year, my son Bernard Smith was ordained deacon at Oxford, by that Bishop—Sept 29 he was ordained priest by the Bishop of Gloucester at Winchester, —only himself ordained—Oct the 4th he first read prayers at Seend Church.

Oct 11th—I had the satisfaction to hear him read prayers at Melksham, his Father preaching; and a subject of real thankfulness it was to me, after the numerous anxieties I had occasionally felt on his account, to hear him with a clear and strong voice go through the service of our Church. On Sunday Nov. 22^d he read in at his living of Great Ponton, presented by his Father as a minor prebend of Sarum.

These important steps were followed, it may almost be said, in accordance with the custom of the Church of England, by another, also important :

Nov 13 My son was married at Lincoln to Justina Brown. They came to us on the 17th and remained with us till March 24.

Justina Brown's family has been already mentioned. She had a sister married to the Rev. Charles White, cousin of Bernard Smith; another sister, in 1814, married the Rev. John Cracroft, second son of the squire of Hackthorn, Lincolnshire. A year later, on 'Sunday, Nov. 13th,' 1813, Mrs. Smith writes:

This day twelvemonth my son was happily united to the woman of his choice; and great cause have we to be thankful for the comfort that has resulted to him from this union.

There are occasional notices of persons and topics in the manuscripts which struck the writer as worth recording. Africans and Mohammedans were not then so common in England as they have been since, and it was something to have met a native of Mogadore, in Barbary, at a country-house; the locality is not stated. He had, indeed, been nine years in our island, but retained some at least of his old ideas:

One of the company rallying him upon their marriages, which are entirely managed by the father and mother, he retaliated with some wit and drollery upon the result of our self-chosen connections;—before marriage all politeness, quick attention,—in few weeks all rudeness and neglect; his conversation was upon the whole, amusing from its cheerfulness and the singularity of the circumstances.

Its most entertaining portion appears to have been the African gentleman's relation of his adventures with wild beasts—not self-sought, but encountered in the ordinary course of travel.

The marriage topic was elsewhere curiously illustrated in a story narrated by a Miss Maynard, in Clifton, at the house of Mrs. Pigot, a very charming Shropshire lady. The story was that a young married lady, being unhappy in her union, wrote a letter incriminating herself falsely, as the only mode of escape. She took care that it should fall into her husband's hands, and expected him to sue for a divorce, instead of which he shut her up in a castle for thirty years, at the end of which time his death released her, and she came back to society, unimpaired in health and more agreeable than ever—having employed her long period of captivity in cultivating her mind—for which purpose she had been allowed a liberal use of books.

Mrs. Smith adds, to this strange story :

Query ?—was it possible for her, upon any Christian injunction, to love that man, or even heartily to forgive him ? A tour, made in 1814, through Malmesbury, Cirencester, Cheltenham, and Tewkesbury, to Malvern, exemplifies the disposition of travellers in that day to exaggerate the grandeur of English scenery, a happy result of not being familiar with foreign countries. Every place, too, is charming, except Cheltenham. The writer's interest in the development of primary education—a feature of the day—is also striking. The churches and other noticeable features of the towns are duly chronicled until, on leaving Cirencester, she says:

A most beautiful and commanding view at the top of Brierley Hill including a most extensive valley round Gloucester, and terminated by Malvern hills; the road from thence to Cheltenham romantic and pleasant, but this latter town a miserable hot cooped up place, of all others I ever saw people resort to the last I could endure to pass any part of the summer in, multitudes of men sitting in the street by the Reading Room doors, in a most ungentlemanly manner. Ladies, by way of airing, driving up and down a long street on a hot day, seeming much amused; the roads being so hilly, and the turnpikes so high,—1/- that they seldom pass beyond the town.

At Malvern it amazes the diarist to behold on the side of 'the wild broken hill, almost perpendicular in its rise,' zigzag paths cut in various directions, 'in which you see donkies bearing up and down ladies at the apparent hazard of their safety, but without positive danger.' Under the date of 'Sunday, Sept 4,' she writes :

Visited the Sunday School, where I was much gratified to observe how well regulated it was, and in how pleasing a manner the children read and repeat. This is chiefly owing to the continued attention and exertions of Lady Lyttelton, who was there with Honble Mrs Yorke. I passed some time with them in the evening. Lady Lyttelton is a character of great energy and activity; seemingly earnest to do all the good in her power, and of a superior cast of ability, pleasing and gentlewomanly in her deportment—At the Jubilee she gave a Fête to as many poor persons in this place as were the King's age and upwards, and collected about seventy, who were much gratified of course.

Lady Lyttelton was the widow of the Lord Lyttelton¹ (who had been Lord Westcote), and stepmother of Scrope Bernard's early friend, George Fulke Lyttelton, who had succeeded to the peerage; he never married, so that she was the only Lady Lyttelton at the time;² and was daughter of John Bristow, Esq., of Quidenham Hall, Norfolk.

Bernard Smith now joined his parents, and excursions were made to Little Malvern and Eastnor Castle. Finally, on the 15th :

We left Malvern, where we had passed a fortnight most pleasantly in the full enjoyment of rural scenery, fine air, cheerful and pleasant society, and freedom from care and anxiety, not without the happy opportunity of doing some good by a sermon for the Sunday School, and another little matter. We left Bernard at Worcester, and proceeded that evening to Gloucester, next night Cross Hands, and Saturday home by Bath.

The Rev. William Lisle Bowles, one of the best minor poets of the time, and also known as a writer on local antiquities, and a biographer of Bishop Kerr, then resided at his Vicarage of Bremhill in Wiltshire. The following entry in Julia Smith's 'Memoranda' evidently refers to him, although no place is mentioned. The excursion was apparently commenced on April 13, 1815:

Spent a night at M^r Bowles', an interesting and conversable evening. Coloridge there and two other gentlemen. He is bright and glowing, but too oratorical; Bowles is put down by his long orations, and interchange of ideas is lost sight of.

It was probably a two days' excursion, such as were usual in the days of bad roads, and are even now sometimes found advisable:

The day following, on our return [continues Julia], we were carried to a most gratifying scene; a school set up by Lady Lansdowne of seventy boys and girls, entirely organized, regulated, and kept in perpetual action by a girl not yet fifteen, educated in one of the Bell Schools, and thus enabled, through her steadiness and method, to carry on the instruction of so many children without hurry, confusion, or neglect. The modest, simple, and active

- ' Burke's Peerage, 'Lyttelton (Lord, &c. &c.)'
- ² Burke's Landed Gentry, 'Bristow of Broxmore Park.'

attention of this young person to her business, were truly gratifying and interesting, free from all parade or vain-glory; her pleasing looks and manners have occupied my mind for some days and form a pleasing resting-point. This mode of instructing children through one another, and thus raising up teachers for other schools, is one of the most valuable improvements of the present day.

On May 1, Mr. and Mrs. Smith commenced a journey, through several interesting towns, to Grantham in Lincolnshire, where Bernard Smith then resided. The special object of this visit was to attend the christening of the first grandchild—a second Bernard Smith;¹ or possibly his public reception into the Church after a private baptism, which was then often called the 'christening.' It appears to have taken place in Lincoln Cathedral.

Here Julia for the first time met the other grand-parents, Mr. and Mrs. Brown, whom she describes as 'most pleasant, worthy, and amiable people,' besides 'many worthy persons, old family friends,' belonging, no doubt, to the old Lincolnshire days, of which the memory was fast fading; and 'everybody appeared pleased and pleasing'; the only drawback being the writer's own bad health, which considerably marred her enjoyment.

It seems likely that Mrs. Smith remained there till July, when she proceeded with her son, daughter-in-law, and their child, to Malvern, meeting Mr. Smith, who had been compelled to return home in the meantime, and they 'passed three weeks together in that delightful place.'

Julia Smith was, it appears, often laid up for a time, and sometimes for so long as three or four weeks. The work described in the following extract may therefore have tried her strength severely. The passage is dated January, 1817:

. . . The last year ended and this has begun under the constant pressure of a business that has been greatly too much for me at times—the employing the poor women out of work in

¹ Afterwards the Very Rev. Bernard Smith of Marlow. He was one of the first Seceders of the Oxford Movement, is mentioned by Cardinal Newman in his *Apologia* as 'B.S.', and was held in high estimation amongst English Romanists and others.

making various articles of clothing to be sold and given away. The earning a little money has cheered and assisted them; and though I have sometimes seemed quite exhausted, yet after a time and a quiet meal my spirits have risen again, and I have felt enabled to pursue my wearying business, and even with earnestness. I thought how triffing my fatigue should be considered, who could recruit at pleasure, by strengthening meals, warmth, comfortable beds, and quiet sleep, whilst so many poor souls, faint, cold, hopeless, almost destitute of covering by day or by night, had no resource but in patient endurance.

The explanation of this exceptional distress is probably to be found in the following passage, in a 'Cyclopædia,' ¹ relating to Melksham:

The proportion of the poor is very great, owing to the manufactories which have again begun to decline, and will probably soon leave the town entirely, as has already taken place with regard to Corsham. Since the introduction of the new process in the cloth manufacture, Melksham has lost the advantages it was formerly supposed to possess in respect of situation on the banks of the Avon.

All, therefore, that Julia and her friends could do was in some measure to break the suddenness of the fall, and give time for consideration as to the means of finding new modes of employment.

The following year, 1818, Mr. and Mrs. Smith took a more extensive and eventful tour. They were once more in Grantham, and Julia mentions three grandchildren. They visited Julia's eldest sister, Mrs. White, in Lincoln, and Mr. and Mrs. Charles White at Branston, after which they proceeded, with their son and his wife, to make an extensive exploration of Yorkshire. Its striking features are duly chronicled by Julia, and even the characteristics of some of the hotels. But perhaps the feeling of being confronted by a different language or dialect was the strangest experience. 'Some of the persons I spoke to I had great difficulty in understanding, and they perhaps found me equally unintelligible,' she says.

¹ The Cyclopædia or Universal Dictionary, by Abraham Rees, D.D., &c., &c. (1819).

In driving from Middleton to the Fall on the Tees her interest in education displays itself once more :

A little girl who was walking about the fields knitting, and became our guide, told me with some pride that she had said her Catechism three times in the kirk at Middleton, that her brother was a schoolmaster;—she had learned to read, and had got a Bible,—and moreover sixteen brothers and sisters, some halfblood.

Entering the county of Durham, the travellers stayed a night at Auckland, where there was no doubt already an hotel,¹ and Julia writes :

Friday morning breakfasted at the Bishop's and proceeded to Durham. In addition to the pleasure of seeing the amiable Bishop in his elegant and splendid palace, in excellent health and cheerfulness, at the age of eighty-five, we enjoyed the unexpected pleasure of breakfasting with Walter Scott, his wife, and daughter. I sat next him, and at first was not aware of the importance of my neighbour; he is a very mild-looking man with light hair, a strong Scotch accent, a quiet but interesting style of conversation, which at the time was upon the sagacity and virtues of dogs, of which some interesting stories were told by the Bishop as well as by M^r Scott.

The beginning of Scott's acquaintance with the Bishop is related by his son-in-law, Lockhart.² It appears that, in 1812, Scott was on a tour with his wife and two children, and was exploring the picture gallery at Auckland at an early hour, when the Bishop came by, recognised the poet from having seen his portrait, acted as cicerone, and then invited the party to morning service in his chapel, and to breakfast. After which he mounted a spirited horse, being then in his seventy-ninth year, and accompanied his new friends ten miles on their further journey. From that time Mr. Scott, when travelling in the right direction, always made Auckland a halting place.

¹ Murray's *Handbook* mentions the 'Talbot Hotel,' but does not give the date of its construction or its history.

² Memoirs of the Life of Sir Walter Scott, Baronet, by J. G. Lockhart, vol. iii., chap. i. (Edition of 1837). Sir Walter Scott became a baronet in 1820.

TYNEMOUTH

Julia's narrative continues:

Reached Durham that day to dinner—a striking and grand place altogether. The magnificent cathedral perched on a high hill, the river winding round, the three bridges, form a grand *tout* ensemble.

Reached Gateshead in the afternoon to the joy of a large family circle of twelve near relatives without the children.

It probably included the diarist's three nephews, the Bakers, and their wives. Mr. and Mrs. Collinson were no doubt the hosts, but Mrs. King must have been also there; and her sister, who had probably not seen her for several years, had the opportunity of visiting her in her new home.

On the Monday after---August 24 [writes Julia]---we sat down a happy party of fifteen, two of the children at table, and four more brought over from Whitburn to see us. The weather fine, the situation cheerful and comfortable; all seemed a state of enjoyment and comfort.

Mrs. King may have formed one of this party, the children would only have made it up to fourteen; but I am doubtful if she was then equal to the exertions of former days. She was only just sixty, but it is quite possible that the breakdown in her health which was near at hand may have already affected her strength. There was clearly, however, nothing to alarm Julia, who was in the highest spirits all the time.

On August 28 she continues her diary :

My dear Bernard's birthday. We went to Tynemouth in a steam-boat very pleasantly—the place very picturesque, a fine view of the sea, and remains of an old castle. On our return a sort of accident occurred in the boat which occasioned much alarm and put us to great inconvenience,—the steam-bucket bursting with much confusion and hurry on the deck, the steamer suddenly stopped, and we had great difficulty and some hazard in getting on shore, climbing up the ladders of the colliery stage, very high and dangerous,—but arrived at length in safety at home —half-past nine o'clock.

The writer then chronicles a visit to Mrs. King's house in Gateshead—an excursion to Lord Strathmore's seat, Gibside—and a visit to Whitburn, where the Rev. Thomas Baker, husband of Julia King, was rector, and continues: 'After passing a week in a pleasant family from eleven to fourteen in number, set out home Sept. 16.'

Mr. and Mrs. Thomas Baker had no children of their own; the party must therefore have been made up by their friends, probably by relatives from Gateshead and elsewhere.

The travellers proceeded by Edendean, Stockton, York, and Doncaster, to Grantham, and a week after their arrival Mr. and Mrs. Smith went on further in the direction of Melksham.

We arrived on Friday Oct 4 after an absence of ten weeks, passed upon the whole most pleasantly among our numerous relatives in the north, some of whom—children—we had never seen before, and some possibly we may never see again. Great cause have we for thankfulness that through travels of seven hundred miles no accident has happened to us, no alarming sickness, but many cheerful amusements have awaited us, beautiful scenery, friendly intercourse, &c.

Julia Smith went on for some years longer in her quiet course of well-doing at Melksham, until her life was disturbed by fresh troubles. Fanny King had a shorter span.

It must have been during this year of meeting that the following lines—from one of Mrs. King's manuscript books —were composed, headed :

Written in the Souvenir Book of a God-daughter.

Dear Mary, while to memory true Past scenes of bliss arise,

- O keep within thy memory's view The bliss that never dies.
- And when the world displays its toys, Wealth, pleasure, and renown, Think of the world where all such joys

Are utterly unknown.

Remember what *He* once endured Who lived and died for thee; Remember Heaven—and that secured, Oh then—remember me!

The god-daughter I have not been able to identify, for the writer does not seem to have had any niece named Mary, except Mrs. White's daughter, and the lines were probably addressed to a younger person; the god-daughter, of course, need not have been a relative at all.

Fanny King's early tale, 'The Rector's Memorandum Book,'¹ was published in 1819, probably at the request of friends, and its proceeds were no doubt a help to her charities. In the same year she is found taking an interest in the marriage of her nephew Thomas Tyringham Bernard; but she was then in a state of health that gave some occasion for anxiety, as appears by a letter ² from another nephew, Francis Bernard-Morland. And subsequent accounts only confirmed the unfavourable reports. It was the beginning of the end.

She was the grandmother of Admiral Sir Richard Collinson, of General Thomas Bernard Collinson, and of Mrs. De Winton—afterwards Mrs. Stratton—author of 'Margaret and her Bridesmaids' and of other popular novels.

¹ See Memoir prefixed to Female Scripture Characters.

² MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.

CHAPTER XXXII

A SON'S MARRIAGE

The Bernard-Morland Circle of Acquaintance—Musical Tastes of Thomas Bernard—Travels of Francis Bernard-Morland—William Bernard-Morland— The Wynne Connection—Thomas Tyringham Bernard's Taste for Genealogy—Pedigree of the Williams Family—A Masqued Ball at Stowe— Dissolution of the Banking Partnership—Tom Bernard's Marriage—The Minshulls—The Country Surroundings of Kimble.

In the last chapter only such extracts have been given from the diary of Francis Bernard-Morland as related to his uncle Sir Thomas Bernard; but the diary, curt as are its entries, throws considerable light on other portions of the family life. Many of its entries refer to business, others to pleasure, and some may be described as of a mixed nature.

The gentlemen as well as the ladies attended divine service on Sunday mornings with strict regularity; and all were communicants. St. James's Church was the appointed place of worship; but Lady Bernard-Morland had evidently a liking for Duke Street Chapel, to which other members of the family sometimes accompanied her, and there were further occasional variations.¹

The Bernard-Morlands took their pleasures moderately; the circle of acquaintance I find indicated, rather than recorded exhaustively, in the various family documents. In the list of callers given by Francis in his diary he evidently enters only the names of persons whom he saw, and gentlemen, of course, predominate. As the only son and brother in town, he often escorted the ladies to lectures and picture galleries; they also went occasionally to 'quadrille balls' or ' parties,' 'routs,' and dinners; but only one 'card party' is

¹ Diary of F. Bernard-Morland.

mentioned in the nine months over which the diary extends; this kind of entertainment was probably dying out. The family enjoyed operas and theatres as well as ever, and concerts also; both Francis and Thomas retained memories of the composers of their time, and could give them utterance even in old age. Thomas also delighted in Shakespeare, and could declaim some of his most famous passages; giving them first in the style of John Kemble, and then in the manner of Edmund Kean, with which he was probably less familiar. But the contrast interested him. He had enjoyed the advantage of hearing Kemble and Mrs. Siddons at one of the great theatres, and Kean with Miss O'Neill at the other—unfortunately I forget in which play.¹

Both brothers had natural musical taste. Thomas certainly played by ear in his young days to friends, but Scrope Bernard did not allow of any scientific training in music; in his view it was one of the few things a woman ought to learn, and one of the few things a man should not learn, lest it should interfere with his business or profession. Not till many years later did Thomas venture, under the influence of musical surroundings, to learn the violoncello—he was, indeed, fifty; yet, after a somewhat arduous period of schooling, hemastered it sufficiently to take part in symphonies and even quartettes. It may be noted that he never forgot his classical studies, but delighted in quotations until a late period of his life, and was always much interested in history, especially the history of France.

To return to the earlier period—the want of railways was no bar to frequent journeys about England; they were, of course, performed under very different conditions from those of the expeditions of the present day, but—notwithstanding some discomforts—were perhaps not less agreeable.

On January 1, 1818, Francis Bernard-Morland took his place in the Newark Mail at the Bull and Mouth coachoffice. Travelling on Sunday was then, apparently, inevitable in some cases; and, on the 4th, which was the following

¹ These particulars I gathered chiefly from my father, Thomas Tyringham Bernard.

Sunday, he attended church and communicated in the morning; in the evening he drove to the Bull and Mouth, and has succinctly described his subsequent tour: ¹

Got into York Mail at 10 minutes before 7, & was carried off through Islington to Ware and Hertford.—5th Breakfasted at 4 in Huntingdon—from thence through Stamford & Grantham to Newark, where we dined at $\frac{1}{2}$ after 1. I got into a post chaise at $\frac{1}{4}$ after 2, & changing chaises at Ollerton got into Worksop by $\frac{1}{2}$ after 5.

The next entries are in pencil, and indistinct, but appear to be as follows :

Walk to Manor-house, breakfast at $\frac{1}{2}$ after 11, & off to Doncaster at $\frac{1}{4}$ after 12 where I arrive at $\frac{1}{2}$ after 2, walk about town and Mr. Warren called.—7th—Raining, got up at 10, breakfast at 11, walk out at 2 for $\frac{1}{2}$ an hour—races.

Then ink is resumed :

Attend the amateur concert in the Mansion House for $\frac{1}{2}$ an hour.—8th Fine frosty day, breakfast at 11, call on Mr & Mrs White, visit the Stand House, both the Room & Roof, & walk by Nether Hall through Sir Geo: Cook's grounds.

It is probable that the object of this expedition was business; not only were the Whites—that is, no doubt, Mr. and Mrs. Charles White—at Doncaster, but also Capt. and Mrs. Pigott; and Francis was evidently pressed for time —he did not remain long enough to enjoy the races. On the 9th:

Hunt for a gig at 11 & ride with the Captain to Rossington Parsonage on a visit to Dr Mrs & the Miss Stovins at 2 & return by $\frac{1}{2}$ after 8—secure my place in the Edinburgh Mail . . . -10th—Captn Pigott & his Lady got up at 4 to see me off. I got into Mail Coach at $\frac{1}{4}$ to 5, passed through Bawtry & East Retford to Newark, where I took a cold lunch; the mail dined at Grantham & then going on through Stamford & Stilton, stopped at Huntingdon at 8—11th—& passing thro' Ware and over Stamford Hill we reached the Bull & Mouth Inn at $\frac{1}{2}$ after 6, went to Bed & got up after 12, breakfasted.

¹ Diary of F. Bernard-Morland.

Mrs. Bernard-Morland frequently spent the periods of her husband's short visits to Bucks with her mother at Lee,¹ and the intercourse between the two houses became still more frequent when Captain and Mrs. Pigott came a little later to pay old Mrs. Morland a very long visit, and shared many of the town amusements of the family during this protracted stay.

William Bernard-Morland continued abroad, but apparently in France; he wrote² congratulations to his grandmother Mrs. Morland, on her birthday, this year from Rouen; and in this letter expressed his deep regret for his wasted life, and assured her that he intended to spend her next birthday with her. I am unable to say whether he carried this intention into effect; but, if so, he must have speedily re-crossed the Channel, without an effort to fix on any definite pursuit.

Thomas Tyringham Bernard went, early in 1818, to visit his *fiancée's* nearest maternal relations in England; her mother's only sister had married Colonel Robert Wynne, of Garthewyn, in Denbighshire, and her mother, Mrs. Stanley, had, I believe, gone to live near her.³ This new connection with Wales was a coincidence, entirely independent of the Williams pedigree—I have heard that the Wynne marriage was made up at Bath, then, not only a favourite health resort, but one of the minor capitals of England. Mrs. Stanley's father-in-law, Edward Stanley, of Radnorshire, had resided at no great distance from the property of the Williams family in Herefordshire, but the two families do not seem to have been acquainted, until the courtship of the last Sir David. Mrs. Stanley was herself the daughter of Rev. Thomas

¹ From various letters and also from statements by relations.

² MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.

³ The information in this paragraph is derived from relations.

Sampson, Vicar of Kew, Surrey, and Rector of Bosham, Sussex.

Thomas Tyringham Bernard inherited his father's taste for genealogy; and his leisure time, during his engagement and after his marriage, was occupied in collecting and arranging the pedigree and alliances of the Williams family. The first ancestor he has recorded is Lier Merini, Lord of Gloucester, who married Gwenllian, daughter of the Irish Prince, Brychan Brecheiniog, who overran part of South Wales and gave his name to the part now called Brecon or Brecknockshire.

They—Lier Merini and Gwenllian—were the parents of Caradoc Fraich Fras, a Knight of King Arthur's Round Table, about whom many legends gather ; he and his wife, Tegaur Vron, daughter of Pelinor, Prince of North Cambria, are the hero and heroine of the famous ballad of 'The Boy and the Mantle.'¹ He is sometimes called, on poetical authority perhaps, 'Lord of the Dolorous Tower,' as well as Earl of Gloucester. His son Cawrdaf, in consequence probably of the Saxon invasion, seems to have settled down as Lord of Brecon ; and this was the designation of his descendants apparently for about five centuries until the Norman invasion, during which they ranked among the petty Princes of Wales, the 'reguli ' as a Welsh historian terms them.

Blethyn ap Maenyrch, the last Welsh Lord of Brecon, had married a daughter of Tewdor Mawr—the Great—Prince of South Wales, and was slain, with his brother-in-law, the next Prince—Rhys ap Tewdor—in a battle against Bernard de Newmarch, one of the followers of William the Conqueror, who then took possession of the country. Gwgan, son of Blethyn, was imprisoned in Brecon Castle, which was built by the usurper, but eventually was allowed to live as a private gentleman.

The Heralds' College, with whom my father had negotiations, admitted the pedigree from the time of Blethyn downwards. The choice of this period for drawing the line seems hardly reasonable, since Blethyn's father Maenyrch

¹ Percy's Reliques.
and his grandfather Dryffin, were princes well known in the annals of their country; but they did not happen to come in contact with the Normans, and this the College considered necessary to stamp a Welshman as something more than a legendary personage. Between the Norman conquest of Wales and the Tudor days, the descendants of the Welsh Lords of Brecon lived on as landowners, of more or less importance, probably revolting every now and then, at least in early days, until Gwilym or William of Ystradfellte, had a son Dafydd who went to the English Bar, became a Judge in 1602,¹ and died in 1612, under James I. He was the first who assumed an English designation, and is known, not as Dafydd ap Gwilym, but as Sir David Williams—and Williams thus became the surname of the family.

The outlines of Sir David's life have been given in Foss's 'Judges of England,' and in the 'Dictionary of National Biography.'

He was undoubtedly a very successful man. Coming to London from a remote region with a language of its own, he made a name and a fortune. He purchased land in many places, especially at Gwernyfed,² Brecon; and Cockthorpe, Oxon, where he built houses. He was a friend of another judge, Warburton, to whom he left the choice of one of his scarlet robes, and of Lord Chancellor Ellesmere, to whom he bequeathed 'a great gilt standing cup with a cover.' In each case he added expressions of affection. A stone monument in the Priory Church, Brecon, surmounted by recumbent effigies of himself and his first wife, Margaret Games of Aberbran, the mother of his children, still remains as a memorial of his career, and of his regard for his native county.⁸

¹ The date on his portrait is 1602; but the date given above is found in Beatson's 'Index' and in Foss's *Judges*. In Beatson it is 1603; in Foss, 1603-4.

² Sometimes written Gwernevet and Gwern-y-fydd ; but the spelling in the text is now generally received.

³ The canopy was broken up at the restoration of the church and the monument removed from its prominent position. The tombs of Sir David's descendants at Gwernyfed have fared much worse; the church of Aberllynfi fell down

The elder line of Sir David's descendants resided at Gwernyfed until it ended in an heiress who married into another family of Williams, and the property afterwards passed by a second heiress to the family of Wood, in which it still continues. The younger line, with which this book is concerned, acquired property in Herefordshire—a picturesque estate, including the ruins of Clifford Castle; but the dwellinghouse, Clifford Court, was hardly of sufficient importance apparently, for a residence, and for two or three generations the family resided at Corndean in Winchcombe, Gloucestershire. The reason for this move has not been explained, but, while there, a David Williams contracted an alliance with Elizabeth, daughter of Sir Matthew Carew of Lyttelton, Worcestershire, one of the Haccombe branch, and son of another Sir Matthew, Master in Chancery.

Their son, Matthew Williams, married Elizabeth Gilbert of the Kentish line, whose mother, Dorothy Kingsley, was heiress of the Kingsleys of Rose Hall and Goldingtons, two manors in the parish of Sarratt, Herts. Here Sir Gilbert and two Sir Davids had since lived. Sir Gilbert married a lady of the neighbourhood, Dorothy *née* Wankford, of Rickmansworth, and widow of Mr. Day; Sir David the elder was the husband of the Lady Williams who had brought up her grand-daughter, the last of the family.

To return to the events of the year 1818. The masqued ball, at Stowe, which Mary Ann had passed over with very scant mention, met with somewhat more notice from her brother Francis. From his account it appears that Mrs. Bernard-Morland and her daughter travelled, on February 24, to Lady Williams's house at Aston Clinton. Francis did not accompany them, but went to the Opera, 'Figaro & Zephyr & Flora.'

February 25th [he writes] Father & I breakfasted at 7 & set off by Buckingham Union Coach from Greenman & Still to Swan

and has not been replaced, and the monuments are broken to pieces. Some slabs from other graves in the same churchyard may be found in barns, and even, I believe, in pig-sties.

Inn Buckingham at 8 o'clock, where we arrived at $\frac{1}{4}$ to 4; my Mother's party arrived 10 minutes before, as we dined at 5 Capn W S Badcock called on us; we drank tea at 7, dressed at $\frac{1}{4}$ after eight. Mrs & Miss Leathes & Rev^d Mr. Brookes called on us & we set off at 10 for Stowe in our Dominoes.

26 Having returned from the Masquerade at Stowe soon after 6 at the Swan, we went to Bed at $\frac{1}{2}$ past 6 & up soon after 12, breakfasted, were visited at half after 1 by M^r Newman & Captn Badcock, & left Buckingham for Aylesbury at $\frac{1}{4}$ after 3, where we dined & slept.

27 Father to London by Cooper's 6 o'clock coach. Tom to Aston with us, who go to Town after breakfast at 11 o'clock, & we four—[that is, Mrs. Bernard-Morland, her daughter and two sons] arrived in Pall Mall at $\frac{1}{2}$ after 5—dinner at 6.

It will be observed that even Francis gave no account of the incidents of the masquerade. These are probably to be found in letters which I do not possess, or possibly the affair was exhaustively discussed with the good grandmother, either at Lee or in Pall Mall.

There is no mention of Miss Williams as attending the masquerade; and I can only imagine that she was kept away by her grandmother's wish. The old lady, who was very exacting, may have interposed some hindrance, for it is hardly probable that she and her grand-daughter were not invited; but Lady Williams was coming near the end of her days, and was probably more tenacious than ever of undivided attention. The preceding extracts from the diary of Francis do not state that his brother Thomas was at the ball, and probably he was not, as his *fiancée* did not go. He met his family in Buckingham, where he was staying by reason of his connection with the bank there, and went on to Aston Clinton for a night, which may have been a frequent occurrence.

The home at Aston Clinton, where Sophia Williams was brought up, was situated in the village.

The house in which Lady Williams lived is on the road from Weston Turville, but a small lawn separates it from this thoroughfare. It may have been built in the beginning of the eighteenth or end of the seventeenth century, and in its day was no doubt considered a comfortable house, though not large. The extent of the grounds is indicated by the wall parting them from the road, but some of this land now goes with 'the Rookery,' which is occupied by the gentleman who acts as agent for Lady de Rothschild. This homestead was the old Minshull property, or, rather, like Lady Williams's house, it was derived from Thomas Harding Rowland's wife, Mary Ligo of Weston Turville, mother of Lady Williams and Mrs. Minshull, and the Minshull house, which is of red brick, was probably built after the Rowland and Minshull marriage.

Thomas Bernard was sent a little later in the year to Aylesbury to canvass for Lord Nugent. On June 10, the Prince Regent dissolved Parliament; on the 14th Mr. Bernard-Morland hastened to St. Mawes, and remained about ten days, being again elected as its representative during his stay.

Francis Bernard-Morland, who had accompanied his father to Cornwall, writes :

Go to L^d Nugent's Committee, Stratford Coffee House, Oxford Street.

This was accomplished during the one day's rest in London, June 24. On the 25th :

D^r Phillimore, Father & I to Aylesbury to vote for L^d Nugent, where we arrived by 1. Father to Wotton with Sir G. Nugent. I and Tom parade the Town. 26th—Return with D^r Phillimore to London by 6 o'clock Coach, call at Stratford Coffee House with Acco^t of the Poll . . . 27th—L^d Nugent & Mr Rickford chaired at 11. Father from Aylesbury & Mother & Mary Ann from Lee.

It has been related that Sir Thomas Bernard had left London in the middle of June, and that the family went on with its pleasures as well as business without any suspicion that the end was near. On June 30, Francis was at the Opera—'Don Giovanni'; on July 1, the very day on which his uncle had expired, he records: 'Father, Mary Ann, the Pigotts, & I to Ashley's and Vauxhall Gardens.' The following morning brought an announcement from the newmade widow, and the sequel has been told.

Scarcely were the funeral rites performed when Thomas Bernard had to attend Buckingham Assizes. Then arrived news of another death, which to some extent broke up the family circle. Captain Henry Pigott, on receiving news of his mother's death, started-with his wife and Captain William Pigott, who was also in London-for Ireland, where they eventually resolved to settle. Margaret, town bred as she was to a great extent, had to preside over a home almost as self-contained as the Nether Winchendon of the Tyringhams,¹ and which was to a great extent the creation of her husband and herself. So rough was the road that Captain Pigott had to carry her up the supposed drive or 'avenue' to the hall-door. Here she became a skilful and diligent housewife, and the adviser, comforter, and doctress of the poor. She appears to have taken very cheerfully to the life, although, as one of the London servants who knew her in her young days pathetically remarked, many years after: 'She had to do a many things as she hadn't a' been a used to do.'

The diary of Francis Bernard-Morland breaks off in September, soon after 'Father, Mother, Mary Ann, Tom and Beccy' (the maid), had visited Sir George Nugent at Westhorp, near Marlow. From there Lady and Miss Bernard-Morland went on to Winchendon for Aylesbury races and ball.

The year 1819 opened inauspiciously, with a dissolution of partnership,² which apparently had been some time in contemplation. The Hon. Douglas Kinnaird, who represented his family in the Bank, removed to 34, Mr. Hosier, another partner, seems to have gone with him; Sir Scrope Bernard-Morland remained at 50—Pall Mall; each had with him several smaller partners. Whatever may have been the reason of this change, and what the promise it afforded, it

¹ See vol. i., chap. vii., of this Family History, p. 154.

² Recorded by M. A. Bernard-Morland in her diary; mentioned in other documents.

would seem to have been to the Morland Firm a beginning of trouble, although the fact may not have been realised for some years.

On the contrary, Sir Scrope seems to have believed that he was fortunate in securing the co-operation of two new partners, James Peter Auriol, Esq., of Park Lane, formerly principal secretary to the Supreme Government of India during Mr. Hastings's Administration, and George Duckett, Esq., of Upper Grosvenor Street, only son of Sir George Duckett, Bart., and speaks of them as gentlemen well-known in public life.

On January 3, died Rebecca Lady Williams, and her grand-daughter was left apparently alone in the house of mourning. Her mother must have been abroad with her second husband. The old lady's daughter, Mrs. Bull, was, indeed, living in Bucks, probably in Aylesbury; the wife of Mr. Neale was a more distant relative, and her daughter was Miss Williams's frequent companion. The young lady, however, accepted Lady Bernard-Morland's invitation to Pall Mall, and probably spent most of the interval of over six months, allowed between her grandmother's death and her own marriage, with her *fiancé's* family. Lady Williams was buried in Sarratt Church, near the home of her early married life.¹

From a rough draft of a letter written by Francis Bernard-Morland to his Aunt King in July, 1819, it will be seen how much interest the approaching wedding excited in the family. A much grander wedding had just taken place, that of Earl Temple, only son of the second Marquess (afterwards first Duke) of Buckingham² and Lady Mary Campbell, daughter of the fourth Earl of Breadalbane, afterwards first Marquess. The rejoicings at Stowe on the arrival of the bride and bridegroom were to take place only a few days before the quiet marriage at Aston Clinton, for quiet it was,

¹ This is vouched for by the present Rector, the Rev. Edward Ryley.

² See *Peerages*, Debrett, Burke, &c. The Dukedom of Buckingham being now extinct, the account of the family is to be found under the head of 'Kinloss (Baroness).'

notwithstanding the enumeration of gloves, cakes, favours, &c. The narrator says :¹

According to my promise the last time I had the pleasure of writing to you, I sit down to inform you that my Brother Tom's marriage to Miss Sophia Charlotte Williams will certainly be solemnized on 26th of this month in Aston Clinton Church by Rev^d M^x Chambres. The Ring is bought & Wedding dresses are actually being made,—seven dozen white kid gloves & several hundred favors, among them seven dozen are silver with silver leeks; the bridecakes that were ordered last Monday are to cost abo^t thirty or forty Pounds.—The happy Pair will go direct from the Church to Goldingtons near Rickmansworth, the young Lady's family House & future Residence, while Mary Ann, Miss Minshull, & Miss Neale, the Bridesmaids, are to superintend the entertainment to their Friends, &cc.

Preparing for this event & the Stowe fêtes on 19th, 20, 21 & 22 —we being invited to the public wedding breakfast, fête champêtre to the dinner party & Music, & also to the grand fancy Ball given to the County 30 miles round Stowe—together with the moving of our goods & chattels to the next house—have put us all in a bustle, as my Mother likes to see everything that concerns her in particular arranged in perfect order, before she quits town.²

The following letter of Mary Ann Bernard-Morland to her sister, Mrs. Pigott, shows that she only attended one day's festivities, which, however, included a great deal. She does not mention having given up any others; so it is possible that her brother had been imperfectly informed, and was not aware that everything he mentioned was to be compressed into one day. Mary Ann's letter fully explains the arrangements:

Winchendon July 29 1819

I set myself down, my dearest Margaret to give you an account of our late busy proceedings whilst they are fresh in my remembrance, but as I generally like to proceed regularly, the most

¹ MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon. The proper names are in several cases misspelt, and at least one other word. As it is a rough draft I have put them right, because they were probably corrected in the fair copy.

² The move I cannot explain. In Mary Ann's diary, after mentioning the division of the Bank into two establishments, she adds : 'Our Family continued to live at No. 56,' and does not mention any subsequent move.

interesting event may be found toward the conclusion. Thus far I will assure you first that the wedding took place on the 26th.

The note which accompanied Sophia's letter told you we were preparing for the Stowe Fête. On Monday 19th we set off (that is Mama, Frank & I) dined at Missenden & slept at Aylesbury. Next morning at half past eleven we proceeded to Stowe, where we arrived at 1 before 2, and were fortunate enough to meet Sir George Nugent & D^r O'Connor crossing the Hall as we entered, who very civilly escorted us to the breakfast room which was old Lady Buckingham's School Room at the end of one Wing. In crossing the Lawn we met Lady Buckingham with Mrs Verney. Mr Verney and Lady Temple, with a long escort; they were all very civil, as were also all the rest of the Grandees including even Lady Arundel, but we did not get introduced to the bride. She is extremely pleasing and almost handsome. Lord Temple is a very handsome young man. There were very few of the Grenville or Bredalbane families; but nearly all the county besides. Mess^{rs} Aubrey, John & Charles Kipling, A'Becket Turner, Baron & Wife, Clifton (of Dorton), 4 Praeds, Box, Willis, Minshull, Chaplin, Rickford, Tindal, Newman, Brook, Turnor, Mansel, Chambres, Walter Carrington &cc, Sir George Lee, Sir John Dashwood, Col. Pigott, Major Lovell & Capt. W. S. Badcock; Mesdames Box, Bickford, Tindal, Mansel, Pigott, Selby Lowndes, Browne, Tompkins; Misses Wickham, Lechmeres, Praeds &cc. All these we met and spoke to by turns, and most of them enquired after you. Major Lovell Badcock asked twice about you: he is the same rough soldier we remember him, and very different in stile from his Brother the Sailor, who is quite a Ladies' beau. I danced two country dances with Mr Walter Carrington, and was engaged for a Quadrille to Captn Badcock, but the Rain coming on drove us into the house, for we danced in open sheds on the Lawn composed of Laurels, flowers, & green baize, with floors chalked by Lady Buckingham herself. There was Niel Gow's band for Country Dances and Reels; Collinet's for Quadrilles; the band of the 3rd Guards, and the Bucks Yeomanry Band : Besides Morrice dancers, a Juggler &cc.

Baroness Nugent was decidedly the most beautiful woman there and M^{rs} Chandos Leigh second. I could not find out the names of the young belles excepting Miss Maria Browne. The Yeomanry were all in Regimentals, they are quite Lord Temple's Hobby-horse ; and a great many common people were admitted. It must have been a most fatiguing day for the Servants, for the Breakfast continued from 1 to 6 o'clock, and dinner was served up

at 8. We got into the great room (the old Ball-room) where we heard the toasts given, and thanks returned. The Marquis first gave 'the health of his Son & Daughter'; then Sir John Dashwood gave 'the Marquis & Marchioness;' M^r Rickford proposed 'Lord & Lady Nugent'; then Lord Buckingham gave 'Prosperity to the County'; the Ladies then retired, & afterwards 'Lord & Lady Arundel,' 'the Buckingham Family,' & 'The Ladies,' were drank with three times three. At 10 o'clock the Fireworks were prepared, but owing to the Rain none but Rockets and Roman Candles would go off; however M^r Kipling said they were the first he had seen, though M^r A'Becket talked of seeing some at the King's Coronation. Tea concluded the amusement and we got away at $\frac{1}{2}$ past 12.

The Ladies were ordered to remain the whole day in Morning dresses, so Mama was in a White sattin [sic] Hat & feathers, washing-silk gown, and sattin spencer; I had on a white sattin spencer, muslin gown, pink shoes & sash, and net cap over pink sattin with a Rose and plume of Goose feathers, which is a new stile this season.

We slept that night at M^r Box's, and the next at Aston Clinton, where we found Miss Williams and Miss Neale in the height of their preparations. We were obliged to proceed again to London, because the Ball family were just arrived from Dublin, and M^r Pedley had sent us a turtle to dress, so on the Friday we received 5 Balls, 2 Auriols, Duckett, Captⁿ Grace, M^r Close of Dublin, Mr Wm Parsons (a very pretty behaved young Irishman) M^r Heaslop & Williams our head Clerk. All Saturday we were shopping and packing, and on Sunday 25th we set off, dined at Watford, drank tea & slept (probably for the last time) at Miss Williams's Aston Clinton house. Miss Neale and I decorated the Breakfast table. At 7 o'clock we rose and at 9 Mr William Minshull, Sophia's chief Trustee & Gardian, and M^r Joseph Rose began the process of signing and sealing, Tom & Sophy both present of course, and Mr Chambres & I witnesses. When this was over, Tom & the parson set off for Church taking up Frank at the Bell Inn, and Miss Neale and I as Brides-Maids, Mama, & M^r Minshull as Father, accompanied the Bride in our carriage. She had a long way to walk across the churchyard which was lined with Spectators, and the Church & Chancel was crowded. M^r Chambres read the service very well, and the couple behaved extremely calm [sic] and both spoke very audibly, although Tom turned very pale. There were no Tears shed, for she had particularly charged me to be gay or calm, although to be

sure I have now partly lost a most amiable and agreable companion, more so than I ever dare expect to find in any husband I may fix upon. Tom then handed her to his new chariot, which is of the Wellington Brown, a fashionable colour although rather dark for a Bride, and with their Man and Maid on the Dickey they set off with four Berkhampstead Horses for Goldingtons. She was dressed in a sprigged India muslin gown, elegantly flounced with Mecklin Lace, over a bloom white sattin slip, a bloom figured silk spencer trimmed with Mecklin Lace, and merely a Mecklin Vail on her head. Tyringham in a Blue coat with Brimstone colour inexpressibles. The Brides Maids in Book muslin petticoats over sattin, white silk spencers and Bonnets with a bunch of white Roses. Sophia had a great variety of elegant dresses mostly trimmed with beautiful Buckinghamshire Lace. Mama was in a white sattin spencer and Hat.

Having seen the young couple off, we all returned to the House where we distributed the favors, which were extremely elegant and of transparent silver Lace with silver hop-flowers in the middle. There were 22 at *7 apiece and 5 dozen common ones for Tennants & Servants. The Wedding took place + past 10, and soon after 11 breakfast began at which Miss Neale and I presided & Mr. Chambres was stationed half way down to pour out coffee & cut the cake : (which was pink, with devices of doves at the top, and T. T. B., & S. C. W., on the sides.) Besides Mama & Frank we mustered Mr Wm Minshull, Mrs & Miss George Minshull and a Lady, Mr Wm Minshull Junr, Mr & Mrs Rose, Mr & the Miss & Mr James Senior, Mr & Miss Horwood, & Master Frederick Neale, making 19. Mr and Mrs J. Bull were invited, and she has had cake and a favor sent her. Papa & Mr Minshull also were unable to attend. Near the conclusion we toasted ' the Bride and Bridegroom,' 'Miss Morland,' 'Miss Neale,' 'Mr. Wm Minshull,' 'the whole Company present,' 'Mr Francis Bernard Morland, & Sir Scrope & Lady Morland.' We left Aston at 4 o'clock, leaving Frank to come on to Town, and Miss Neale (who has had her full share of the bustle) to pack off the Cats, Dogs, Peacocks, and all the remaining furniture to Goldingtons. . . . It was the first day of the Assizes at Buckingham. Such a party in that house bore a very uncommon appearance. The Village Girls assembled before the house at $\frac{1}{2}$ past 7, and occasionally during the day dancing reels. If the Wedding day is prophetic, they will lead a most charming life, for it was serene sunshine the whole day and starlight. As to presents Mama gave Tom a silver Bread-basket, and in compliment to Mr Edwards

3 dozen of various Wines, and a Topaz brooch & ear-rings to Sophia. Frank gave two pair of candlesticks. And myself a Fish knife & Soup Ladle to Tom, and a little Seal to Sophia. Grandmama says she shall wait until next year to see what they have got. . . Tom intends to write you & Pigott his thanks shortly. Miss Senior sent her a ring, and Miss Newman a purse.

We are still to direct your letters to Loughrea. I do not expect to hear long of your being in the Dairy at 6 o'clock... But I think this country life must be quite suitable to your taste, and Pigott's health, although I have lost all hope of seeing you for many years.... Papa has been at Brighton for a few days which has delayed this letter... Augst 2nd Aylesbury races are to be on the 26 & 27th.

There is an important postscript, 'Mrs. Burfield of Brighton made Sophia's Bonnet, caps, & favors. Old Abraham has resigned his Clerkship and William Plater is now Clerk.' The last sentence refers to the parish of Nether Winchendon. 'Old Abraham' was, I believe, Abraham Wheeler; William Plater, who was clerk within my memory, belonged to one of those families of small farmers who were gradually being crushed by changes in times and circumstances.

Miss Bernard-Morland appears to have remained at Winchendon with her mother. On September 5 she describes: 'Another varied scene of bustle in which your once peaceable relatives have been engaged during the last fortnight'; continuing:

On the 22^{nd} of August after Church we received the Governor of the Castle [Sir Scrope] who has been of late years a great stranger at Winchendon, and from him we learnt the news of London. All Monday we were lopping the Trees, and setting the old house and garden in the best possible order, to receive Lady Bernard who arrived at four o'clock on Tuesday. She was as usual in high good humour, and seem'd pleased with the antiquities which surrounded her. During the three days which she stayed we endeavoured to amuse her in doors and out, and of an evening she and Papa combatted at cribbage. My aunt left us on Friday morning to return to London, that we might be free to attend the Aylesbury Race Ball in the evening, although by her fixing to visit us in that week we had lost the concerts on the two preceding evenings.

We set off about halfpast eight, and entered the Ballroom a little before 10; the room was nearly full, and the Bride [Mrs. T. T. Bernard] was flying down the dance with Lord Lake, one of the Stewards, and the Bridegroom following shortly with a young lady at whose house they had dined in Aylesbury. We were soon greeted by a great many old friends, and as all Mrs. Bernard's friends wore favors, the room looked very gay. The room was graced by three Lords and three Baronets, all *married* men, a rich widower with 6 children, and some smart beaux whom Miss Dashwood brought and pocketed among her own party, so all hopes of making a *grand conquest* being extinguished, I was contented to take up with undermentioned worthies for my partners.

It would be hardly fair, even at this distance of time, to name these gentlemen—three of them clergymen—who are described as the 'laughing,' the 'solemn,' the 'simpering,' the 'smirking,' and the 'amiable' partner.

With these I made out 8 country dances and one Quadrille. Dancing commenced soon after 9 o'clock, and concluded (having burnt out all our candles) about 4. . . It was reckoned a very good ball, and we were well amused.

One of the noble lords, however,

had been presiding at the Ordinary, which did not make him a very pleasant partner, for he was so tipsy, that I was glad to plead an engagement when Miss —— wished him to dance with me. Miss Dashwood is a fine young woman, but there were none of the county beauties there, save Lady Nugent.

The writer then mentions a three days' visit paid by Mr. and Mrs. Bernard, accompanied by Miss Neale—a call paid by Sir John Aubrey, 'in his chariot and four,' and various other details. In October the family migrated to Kimble; a letter of the 14th expresses Miss Bernard-Morland's disappointment that her grandmother was not coming to spend 'this lovely weather' with them; she continues:

Accept my best thanks for the letter you were so good as to write me; but at the same time I cannot help expressing myself a

little offended at your calling all my smart young parsons and squires 'old divines,' for I believe myself warranted in saying that not one of my partners at the Race ball were turned thirty, and all single men.

In another paragraph the young lady says :

Most of our neighbours have their houses full of company, and when the Moon begins to shed her fascinating beams, I suppose our balls and routs will begin.

The frequent mention of dancing clergymen in these letters may partly help to account for the progress made in the county by dissent, as it indicated an easy-going view of life; though, perhaps, not more doubtful than some other recreations. The following passage in the same letter touches on the situation:

We have had a famous Methodist parson preaching in some of the neighbouring villages, which has made us all very pious, and according to his advice and direction, when we meet, instead of saying in the common way—'How are you?'—we now say— 'How is your soul?'

This lively allusion to Methodism, and the gossiping character of the letters written by Miss Bernard-Morland to cheer a solitary old lady in general, represent only one side of her disposition. It would be a mistake to suppose her. even in her youth, averse to serious thoughts and occupations; but, as the constant companion of a mother in bad health. and often depressed in spirits, she probably felt the need of looking steadily at the bright side of life. She was always helpful and affectionate to her relatives, strict in her religious duties, and a frequent visitor to the Nether Winchendon cottages, in whose inhabitants she took an interest to the end of her life. She also retained recollections of her humble neighbours at Kimble, whom she had not known for so many years, and from whom she was more effectually parted by subsequent events. I have heard, moreover, from her own lips that she was desirous of taking up some benevolent work in London; she described an attempt-I believe.

not the only one—to enter a hospital, and the unbounded surprise of the official who received her, at the wish of a lady, to read and talk with any patients who might be disposed to listen. I believe she did not get beyond the entrance hall.

In the account of the Stowe home-coming and the Aston Clinton wedding, and, in a minor degree, in the accounts of the Aylesbury ball, many names have been mentioned without any history of the persons, which would have been too onerous; the names are retained because they may be of some interest to remaining members of the families, and even to other residents in the neighbourhood. The names of Mr. and Miss Browne refer, indeed, to the Mr. Browne¹ of Montreuil-Scrope Bernard's correspondent in early days-and his daughter by a second wife. He had resided for some years past at Aylesbury. One of his sons (also by the second marriage) became a Bishop, another a General. Amongst the guests at Aston Clinton, Mr. Joseph Rose is mentioned, especially in connection with the legal proceedings. He was Lady Williams's family lawyer, and, having known Miss Williams from her early childhood, had a parental feeling for her; it was also into his hands that the land in Nether Winchendon had passed,² which-by reason of the Pilsworth marriage-had for some time been in the hands of the Cave family. Mrs. Bernard continued on intimate terms with him and his family during the remainder of her life, and the friendship between the families was kept up after her death.

The Minshulls were descendants of Martha Rowland,³ the sister of Lady Williams. Mr. George Minshull, the eldest brother, owned property in Aston Clinton, and was a London magistrate; his only child, mentioned among the guests, became Comtesse de Broc, and lived chiefly abroad. Mr. William Minshull had gone into business; he lost his sons in early manhood, but one of his daughters became

¹ See vol. iii., chap. i. of this Family History.

² Vol. i., chap. vii. of this Family History, pp. 167, 168.

³ Vol. i., chap. x. of this Family History, p. 231.

my father's second wife. The Rev. William Stockins, who had officiated in Aylesbury Church when Governor Hutchinson stayed with Sir Francis Bernard, was co-trustee with Mr. William Minshull of Miss Williams as regarded her grandmother's property, but may have been too infirm to attend the wedding. He died in 1828.

Mary Ann notes, on September 2: 'Went for the first time to Goldingtons.' It was and is a substantial house, much renovated and enlarged by Mrs. Bernard before her marriage. Its most attractive feature is its situation overlooking the valley of the Chess, and it stands near the old church of Holy Cross, and also near an inn, where the Williams cock is still seen on the signboard. Rose Hall, on the other manor in Sarratt, was apparently the residence of the Kingsleys; and, though now a farmhouse, has more antiquarian interest. Both are in the midst of fine scenery.

And then Miss Bernard-Morland chronicles :

Nov^r 4th. Mama and I went to the Watlington ball. The Stewards were Lord Macclesfield and Mr W. Lowndes. Dined and slept at the house of Mr Leathes.

The following document¹ appears to belong to 1819, and illustrates the social surroundings of Kimble. The original is a genuine 'Round Robin,' all the names being written round a circle, and the petition written inside and shaped accordingly:

To Sir Scrope Bernard Morland Bart

This Petition is set forth humbly to show that we your sad Petitioners are in great distress, and tribulation from a report we have heard that your Honour has given orders for your worthy Lady, and most fair Daughter, to prepare for returning to London in a very short space of time. This maketh us your Petitioners to entreat you to consider our condition, and grant the request we are about to make to your Honour. We, your Petitioners, have but one Great Holiday in all the year and that is at Christmas Time [may your Honour enjoy many] and according to old custom,

¹ MS document pasted into the book into which M. A. Bernard-Morland's Diary,' vol. iv. and many Family Letters are copied.

VOL. IV.

we at the ancient manor of Horsendon meet to brew the Wassail cup, make the Yule cake, and mince-pie and decorate the dwelling with berried Holly, Ivy, and sacred missletoe for safety. There round the cheering Christmas fire we assemble to feast on the aforesaid cates, and dainties, to repeat old legends, and exchange mutual gifts and good wishes. This our festival is held on the last day of the old year, and our practice is also to welcome the birth of the new year morning, with a merry dance, and carols, to the sound of tabor and Pipe. But our Pastime will not be complete. without your Honour will allow us to hope that you will permit your amiable Lady and most lovely daughter to join our annual meeting, dare we ask for your Honour's presence also ?-- The merry day will soon be past-we ask but a short indulgence.-We feel that we venture much in requesting you to forego the society of these Ladies, but we are, from the kind attentions our petitions have always met with from your Honour, emboldened to lay the statement before you, in the hope you will grant the humble Petitioners their request, and we shall ever be bound to pray for and thank

your Honour for evermore.

The signatures—all, of course, supposed to be on an equality, being round a circle—are of the Grubb, Meade, Carrington, and Mainstone families, male and female. And I believe that the petition was granted, as not only is there an allusion in one of Lady Bernard-Morland's letters to her husband, to the effect that as there was no invitation for the New Year from her mother, and therefore she and her daughter may be held free to spend a week at Horsendon according to invitation, but Miss Bernard-Morland also notes in her Diary : 'December 31st, Attended Mrs. Grubb's dance at Horsendon.'

CHAPTER XXXIII

A CHRONICLE OF BEREAVEMENTS

Letters from Mrs. Morland—Miss Bernard-Morland presented to King George IV.—Birth of Lætitia Charlotte Tyringham Bernard—Death of William Bernard-Morland—Lady Bernard-Morland visits Cheltenham— Mary Ann Bernard-Morland—George IV.'s Coronation—Death of Fanny King—Illness of Lady Bernard-Morland—Her Burial—Return of Richard Bernard-Morland from India—Death of Mrs. White.

ABOUT a month after the Aston Clinton wedding, Mrs. Morland wrote a letter, some portions of which are here given, as characteristic of the old lady—her peculiar spelling, and even composition, which had, I suppose, been the same through life, tempered, however, with some power of expression, great good-humour, and even love of fun. It is addressed to her daughter, and begins with some curious intelligence:¹

My D^r Har,—I leave to you to suppose my feelings on my return from Maidstone Goal [*sic*] having pleaded as a Criminal *there* to find a letter at Lee so different & very agreeable as a Wedding.

The copyist of this letter, Mrs. Morland's great-granddaughter, Miss Spencer, suggests in a note that the reference may be to a dishonest gardener, who had been robbing the old lady's orchard for many years and laying the blame on the people. In that case, however, she was certainly the prosecutrix, and I am inclined to think that she here refers to some proceedings of a different sort, to which there are references in one document, at least, in my possession ; they

¹ Letter copied by Miss Spencer into the same volume as the Diary of M. A. Bernard-Morland.

were perhaps little more than formal, for they evidently went off very easily. The writer continues :

the account of the Village scene, the Heavens; the Bride & Bridegroom, their Manners, & the whole order of the day gives Me great'r pleasure in my congratulations to you, & Miss Polly, as I think it opens a view to great happiness to all parts of the family. Fame reports Mrs Tyringham Bernard, to be the best of Wives. I, mean next week to write them my good wishes perhaps by that time a little more knowledge of the family & the world may be acceptable.

After detailing the effects of the heat, and rejoicing that it had not begun till after her journey, she recounts how she and Miss Stone had spent the night at a pleasant little inn at Wrotham, and driven eleven miles to Maidstone next morning

to meet Mr. Perkins & Marson at the Star by half-past Nine o'Clock in the Morning. Miss Stone & Myself thought to have walk'd about the Town after our business was over, Mr. P. & Mr. M., were so oblige'g as to offer to attend Us but we could not permit, as we knew they were in great haste to return, the one to Brighton, the other to an appointment on Law affairs. Their polite attention would not permit them to leave us at the Star by ourselves, therefore the Coach was ordered in an hour, & we were ready to set off by that time, but thought we would go back the road to Malling & spend an hour with Miss Stone's Aunt. But, alas! she was out for some days on a Visit, therefore we found ourselves back at four o'clock to a very nice dinner at Wrotham, walk'd about the Church, the Town &c., & set off the next morning about twelve o'Clock, reached St. Mary Cray, took a cold dinner there, and was at Lee by five o'Clock. It turned out a very pleasant journey, had it been on another occasion.

Our Coachman & W^m thought it best to appear on the road with their favours. A Gentleman of My Acquaintance Passing the Inn in the evening look'd steadfast at William & thought him my Servant, but seeing the favours, not knowing of Mr. Bernard's Wedding, thought it was Miss Stone; therefore would not stop to pay his comp^s, lest it should be the Wedding Day.

I am glad to hear of your arrival at Winchendon & of the good health of M^{rs} Cooling & Your other Neighbours. Sir Scrope does well to take some Sea Air. M^{r} & M^{rs} Aislable are gone a little

MISS STONE

jour'y & will reach M^{rs} Hodson, & by that Means have some Cake to sleep on. I, receive Comp^s, in abundance from all here, therefore accept them in the lump.

After a rather sad notification of a lady, Elizabeth Pearson, who travelled to the dying bed of her very old friend, Captain Boyd, and on her return found her maid dead, Mrs. Morland becomes satirical on the subject of a recent wedding in her immediate neighbourhood :

The great news of this Morning Sunday 15 at Lee is the Marriage of Mr. J. J. Angerstein aged 84 to a Young Lady who's Name I can't learn. The happy pair set off from Lewesham Church to spend their honey Moon God knows at what shady Blest retreat.

I, trust by this time You are quite recover'd from your great fatigu's & expecting L^{y} Bernard every day. Then Vive la joy, at the Ball, in the account of which I, suppose to end the gay season Should I, not hear some wonderful accounts of the beauty &c. of a certain Bride Maid her Naive'té of Maners and many other great qualitys striking some very good & great Man of your County, I shall have no opinion of the Gentlemen in your parts of the Wourld.

I have wrote a deal of Nonsense thinking of sending it by some Beau on Sunday, but, none appearing, I conclude with Miss Stone's Love to You & poor Polly.

> Affec^y her & Yours A. Morland

Lee Aug^t 18, plenty of Blunders but they may amuse you.

It thus appears that the good lady was conscious of her literary shortcomings; her punctuation is one of the most remarkable points of this letter, and may possibly have been owing to failing sight. The word 'nevvur,' which occurs in a passage of the letter not quoted, is the most eccentric piece of spelling; but it may have been seen from other letters in these volumes that correct—or rather uniform—spelling was not insisted upon very strictly at that time.

Miss Stone, Mrs. Morland's companion, and apparently indispensable friend, was, it will appear, taken for a bride on another occasion by reason of the favours which were then so extensively worn, and formed an important part of the display after, as well as at, the wedding. Mrs. Morland's epistle was probably one of many touching on the grand event. The interest in the Aston Clinton wedding did not die away suddenly, as appears by the following letter from Mrs. White to Lady Bernard-Morland; the allusion to Lady Williams's portrait refers to the days when Jane Bernard lived with Mrs. Beresford at Nether Winchendon, and Rebecca Rowland, who was some years older, was at Aylesbury with her mother.¹ In this letter Mrs. White gives her address with far more precision than when she was living in her husband's house. Whether that house had been sold, or belonged to her son, I do not know; but the allusions to climate in the letter ² show that she was beginning to dread cold, and spent more time in milder atmospheres, probably in Bath and London :

Minster Yard Lincoln Jan 13

My dear Sister,—I hope to hear from my good nephew Francis that you are pretty well, and have recovered your charming cheerful spirits which give such pleasure to all your friends. I want to hear more of Neice [sic] M^{rs} Tyringham (tho' I believe she is the only M^{rs} Bernard, & therefore I must leave out the favourite Name) whether she has blue eyes & fair hair, that I may form an idea of her. Her good Grandmother was very pretty, but when the painter came to take her Picture for Sir David, instead of a pretty Shepherdess he put on a full trimmed straw coloured silk, not half so becoming, full length and a long train. Fancy dresses are so much prettier for Pictures because not changed by Fashion.

I do not know whether my Brother can recollect a large Brick house that Lady Kaye & Miss Mainwarings lived in, the centre of the Minster Yard, east side. I have got very comfortable rooms in the house next to that, the Master of the House is engaged in surveying the County & taking drawings of the Churches & Antiquities; a young man of uncommon natural genius, his pleasing Wife was one of the Governesses at D^r Pearson's when my Grandsons were there, so that Tom who is my visitor till the holidays are over, is the happiest of Beings.

I did not intend to spend the winter in Lincoln on account

¹ See vol. i. of this Family History, chap. x., p. 231.

² MS. Letter copied by Miss Spencer into the same MS. volume as the Diary of her mother, Mary Ann Bernard-Morland.

[Here some words are left out in the original] but it seems to be less hurtful than I expected. I have seen a great many old friends & that does one good. I am quite pleased to hear of Capt Pigott's farming & rural amusements. I think dear Margaret will like it, & it answers better in Ireland I understand than it does in England. Land is not so high, nor labor, & much of the land is rich when well managed; & it requires less skill there.

Don't think me unfeeling dear Sister, because I do not dwell on melancholy past events, a chearful submission is so acceptable in the sight of God that I would not revive any thought to impair yours. Love to my Brother, dear Mary Anne, & all the circle now around you; with regards to good Mrs Morland, & believe me ever Your Ladyship's very affection^{te} Sister

J. WHITE.

I am somewhat doubtful as to the meaning of Mrs. White's allusion to 'melancholy past events,' and should be inclined to attribute this letter to the January of the following year (1821), when a heavy trial had fallen upon the family, but that the compiler of the selection from which I have quoted probably had good reason for ascribing it to 1820; the 'events' may mean some anxiety in connection with William. Mrs. White may also have included some grief of her own; and, if so, it would be in all likelihood the death of her grandson, Frank White, a promising boy, who was drowned at Repton,¹ under what circumstances I do not know, and who is said to have strongly resembled Sir Francis Bernard.

On January 29 the poor old King was released from his pitiable state of existence. The following month Parliament was dissolved, and Sir Scrope was soon after re-elected for St. Mawes—the sixth time. On June 27 Miss Bernard-Morland was presented to the new King, George IV. She writes : ²

I went with my Father and Mother to the King's Drawingroom at Buckingham Palace. The King kissed all the ladies.

¹ The fate of this boy I learned from a MS. Letter of Mrs. White's daughter, Mrs. Sydney Shore; it is at Nether Winchendon.

² Diary of M. A. Bernard-Morland.

To the account her daughter, the copyist of the Diary, adds in a note:

On which occasion the Diarist, not having been properly drilled, thought herself bound to return the kiss. Whether this pleased the King or not, the ceremony must have been a fatiguing one, as he was growing elderly and infirm, and, as there had not been a Levée or Drawingroom for several years, there were large arrears of presentations to be made up.

This year was memorable to the family for two events, one of a joyful, the other of a painful, nature.¹ On September 11 was born Sir Scrope's grandchild, Lætitia Charlotte, daughter of Thomas Tyringham Bernard, at Sarratt, 'a beautiful baby,' writes Mary Ann. She was baptised there by the clergyman who had married her father and mother, the Rev. Philip Chambres, of Aston Clinton, a Welshman by birth. Sir Scrope stood godfather; the godmothers were Mrs. Wynne and Lady Bernard, after whom she was named. Mary Ann notes soon after:²

Nov. 23rd. The first Risborough ball at the Cross Keys, My Mother and M^{rs} Grubb, Patronesses; my Father and Mr Grubb Stewards.

But the family had scarcely attended this festivity when news arrived which brought with it a terrible shock.

Sir Scrope had met his eldest son, William, at Havre not many weeks before, had evidently gone fully into business matters with him, had acquiesced in his wish to live at Caen for a time, and left him in comfortable quarters. But William had been there a very little while when he was carried off, after a short illness, by inflammation of the lungs.³ He died on November 21, aged thirty-four. The narrative of his last days reveals the fact of an English physician's residence in Caen—Dr. Denmark, who wrote the sad story to his father—and also of the attendance of an English clergyman,

' This event is mentioned in the Diary, in Letters, &c.

² Diary of M. A. Bernard-Morland.

³ The particulars in the text are derived from various letters at Nether Winchendon.

Dr. Luscombe, formerly head of the college at Hertford, from both of whom he received every care.

The body was embalmed, and sent over in December to be interred in a vault recently made for the family in Great Kimble Church.

On the very day when Sir Scrope received the second letter from Caen, containing particulars of his son's last hours, London was disturbed by Queen Caroline's efforts to assert her position, of which full accounts may be read in many books. Sir Scrope was apparently left in Pall Mall with a very small staff of servants, his wife and daughter being in the country. He writes ¹ to Lady Bernard-Morland:

Amid our troubles, it happened to-day that Daniel was missing from 11 to 3 without leave, being gone as far as the City to see the Queen, of whom we could all see too much from our own Doors and Windows. Ann had consequently to watch the Door on such a day of Crowd as this. And Tom was obliged to go out on a necessary message.

Frank is arrived while I am writing, & we have settled that he should go to Lee to-morrow morning. I could not with propriety leave this House.

In the postscript, after stating that Tom had written all the letters announcing the death, he continues :

Frank could not get by in his Hackney Coach from Oxford S^t, on account of the Queen & Mob, being stopped near a quarter of an hour in Piccadilly.

There can be no doubt of the shock which Lady Bernard received from the death of her firstborn, in a foreign country, and after years of anxiety on his account. Moreover, it must not be forgotten that she had probably spent many sleepless nights in brooding over the possible fate of her youngest son, Richard, who was, as she knew, engaged in a profession for which he had no liking, and in a climate which he dreaded, and whose melancholy temperament must have caused her much uneasiness. Two letters of Richard's, written from India, are in my possession ; one, dated so early

MS, Letter at Nether Winchendon.

as 1817, headed, 'Once more to the Feild, dear Friends,' describes an action, in which he had taken part, in a self-possessed tone, which implies that it was not the first:¹

My dear Tom,—We marched from Meerut (that is to say) our 1st & 3rd Troops for Hatrass in company with the 8th Dragoons on the 5th of Feby. 1817, where we were joined on our arrival by the Cawnpore and Muttra, and immediately proceeded to surround the Fort. Diaram, the Hatrass Chief humbug'd us twice, with regard to accepting the terms, which were offered him—(namely to fill up the Ditch of his Fort, and give up his guns on a regular valuation, and he should enjoy his country, &c—but that our police should have some small authority in his dominions, and we would on our side secure the possession on his death to his youngest, favourite, and only legitimate son, (which was his wish) or give us a Defiance till at last a gun from us was fired, as a signal that all negotiating was at an end. Two other propositions from them have been offered, but we declined both, under the Idea that they wanted to play us another trick.

On the 20th being joined by the rest of our troops from Cawnpore and Agra, the Rocket Troop, and a small proportion of the Cavalry, together with all the Infantry, the Park &c took up a position to the N.W. of the Fort, leaving the rest of the Cavalry in another direction under Major General Brown; but before I proceed further it may be necessary to give you a list of our Force and Commanders, which are as follows.

The list is too long to give; the three Generals were Donken (Infantry), Sir John Horsford (Artillery), and Brown (Cavalry); no other names are mentioned, except Roberts and Cunningham in connection with the 1st and 2nd Irregulars, or Rohilla Horse. Richard continues:

Making in all about 10,000 Infantry and 4,000 Cavalry—on the night of the 21st Febry we commenced to erect our batteries, which were furnished in time to open them the next morning; which we did at $\frac{1}{4}$ before 11 o'clock against the Cutterah, and continued Battering, Shelling, & sending Rockets in, until the morning of the 24th when the enemy abandoned it, and we took possession about 7 o'clock, that morning,—with only the loss of one European killed, one wounded, two natives killed, and three wounded.

¹ MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.

INDIA

We then proceeded to erect Batteries against the Fort in order to Bombard it. Which we finished by Sunday the 2nd March, and commenced throwing Shells &c at about $\frac{1}{4}$ past nine in the morning—At $\frac{1}{4}$ to 6 in the evening his smallest magazine containing about 6,000 M^{rs} of Powder was blown up; the Shock was tremendous, and about 8 o'clock the same evening the enemy attempted his escape, which he effected with the loss of some of his men. Their loss is supposed to amount in all to about 300 killed (besides wounded & prisoners), 100 of which are said to be buried at the time of the Magazine blowing up. Our loss may amount to about 100 killed & wounded.

On the 5th we were going to proceed against the Fort of Moorsam when they came over to our terms.—We volunteered our Services to assist in the Batteries (as on all other occasions, when we are not particularly required in the Feild)—which were accepted.—We had no less than 48 Artillery Officers in Camp which is more than a third of the Regiment as it now Stands, which was hardly sufficient, and not enough to have given a relief, had the Bombardment lasted longer; and in order to collect this number they were forced to lay hold of every one from Dinapore up to Meerut excepting the Staff—A pretty insufficiency of Officers !

I am a much altered man since I saw you last in every way, which I think you will all observe should we chance to meet again.---I am never I believe happier than when I take my Dinner at the Mess among my brother Officers, and of course avoid as much as possible dining. I have learnt by the General Order of Major General Marshall, that our success in the last affair has been attended by that of eleven other Forts--which we would likewise have had to have gone against. By all accounts we shall take the Feild again next October against whom it is not as yet certain. But I believe Lord Moira wishes us to go against Burtpore, can he find a plea.

On the Breaking up of the army at Hatrass I obtained leave to Agra, where I have been looking at the different beautiful Buildings there—and much gratified my curiosity. I am now returning to Meerut, via Muttra and Delhi, from the former of which places I write my letter—Give my love & duty to all, and health & happiness.

I am looking very anxiously for the time when I shall be entitled to take my Furlough, but I do not know why I should, for I doubt if it ever will be in my power; but still it is a pleasing reflection, that I may perhaps see you again, and am not altogether banished in this part of the world, where my constitution will gradually be injured, and no one pleasure is to be gained as a recompense.

I have suffered a good deal lately but hope to brush up again. Adieu, my love to Sophia &

Believe me, Ever

Your affectionate Brother R. S. BERNARD MORLAND.

It will be seen from this letter that the writer no sooner ceased to think and speak or write of the excitements of his profession than he relapsed into his former melancholy. The sequel shows that he was quite justified in asserting that the climate and the conditions of his life in India were injuring his health, although slowly; and it is quite probable that his unhappiness may have told upon his mother, whose own health was always in a precarious condition. But both mother and son had to accomplish their destinies.

It is evident indeed, that Lady Bernard-Morland's state gave rise to increased apprehension in 1821—a year which was ushered in by the death of her aunt by marriage, the wife of Samuel Gillam Mills born Catherine Richison. The entry in the diary is simply 'March 12, Aunt Mills ¹ died in her sleep.' She was the mother of many children, amongst whom was the historian of 'Chivalry' and of 'the Crusades,' &c.

Towards the end of April, arrangements were made for Lady Bernard-Morland to visit Cheltenham with her daughter, and the Winchendon maid, Rebecca Collins, in the hope of a partial restoration to health. The visit presented no features of extraordinary interest, but was of course marked by some incidents characteristic of the period. Sir Scrope evidently preserved all the letters written to him during this excursion, chiefly by Mary Ann; and from those letters the following outline is derived.

The travellers seem to have left London in the family

¹ Diary of M. A. Bernard-Morland. I believe this lady to be the person ¹ndicated in the Diary; she was indeed the only person answering to the designation; and, according to an entry in a Mills' Bible, had been married in March 1769.

CHELTENHAM

carriage, with post horses—a servant, named William, having been sent on to Beaconsfield the day before with Sir Scrope's horses. They arrived there about half-past one, and went on at once.

Miss Bernard-Morland writes :

Mama was very weak and nervous at first setting out, and did not much like either going up the very long and heavy hill to Stokenchurch, or the more famous one coming down; but after a nicely dressed dinner at Tetsworth, she found herself sufficiently recovered to proceed to Oxford, which we reached before eight o'clock.

The letter was written next morning at Witney :

We are breakfasting here, after having slept pretty comfortably at the Star, although all the best rooms were occupied by the Sessions people.

This, of course, refers to Oxford, which the travellers had quitted early. The next sentence refers to Witney. It was May 1:

There are some gay sweeps and a Jack in the Green dancing before our windows. They have shortened the road between Oxford and Cheltenham, which even the inn-people and travellers call thirty-eight miles . . . I shall put this into the post where we stop to dine.

The halt took place at North Leach; and the young lady notes, in a postscript, at half-past three :

Lord Delawar's house and grounds make a great figure on the road and Lord Sherborne's belt and gates are magnificent.

There was a steep descent at the entrance to Cheltenham ; but Lady Bernard-Morland writes :

The two great hills in Oxon frightened the present state of my nerves more than the hill into this place, as it was not such a stare.

That is, apparently, did not command such an extensive view, disclosing all the dangers of the route.

Her estimate of Cheltenham is more favourable than the

opinion expressed some years previously by Mrs. Smith; perhaps the place had improved.

What an immense long street the High Street is ! I think it is longer than Oxford; but the walks and situation of the different wells are beautiful. It certainly is a very pretty place. I drink from the water you drank of when you was here, 'the Forty Well' . . . The place is very full, though they do not call it the season until next month and then it begins. The month of May is thought to be the best for drinking the waters.

The letters contain many names of persons of rank and of acquaintances, but the invalid avoided society, only visiting 'Mrs. Pruen [?], who is sister to Mrs. Blomberg.' Her quarters were at 'No. 4 Crescent,' and she says:

One of the ladies in this house is a grand lady of the whip, and drives about in a high phaeton.... To-day [she writes on May 17] is the Queen's birthday, and the church bells have been ringing in compliment to her, though Lady Jersey is here.

Other entries illustrate Lady Bernard-Morland's affectionate disposition. 'I shall drink Miss Letty's health to-day.' This was on May 11, when her son's daughter was eight months old. In previous letters she bids her husband tell 'sweet little Letty that grandmama says she has not seen so sweet a darling as herself'; and 'I have not seen so beautiful a pair of little blue eyes as dear Miss Letty's since I have been at Cheltenham.' Mrs. Pigott had no child that lived before she left England, and Lætitia Bernard therefore held the place of the first grand-child.

Mary Ann Bernard-Morland, called by her mother 'my play-fellow and nurse,' seems to have made herself very happy without society. She writes :

I believe it is about thirteen years since I saw a field full of cowslips, as at Lee the flower-girls gather them to sell in London, and it is long since we have been in Bucks in May.

She visited and appreciated Gloucester Cathedral, but another excursion seems to have been given up.

We have enquired about the road to Sudeley Castle, and have

been told that it takes one up such a steep hill, that would require four horses to drag a carriage up, therefore I doubt we shall be able to visit it.

Three weeks was the usual time allotted for taking the waters, and, moreover, the weather was chilly, offering no inducement to linger; therefore, on the 20th, William and the horses went on to North Leach; one horse had been unwell, and progress was rather uncertain; but the travellers evidently started on the 21st, and next day Lady Bernard-Morland writes, from Salt Hill:

When we arrived at this place, we found it would be too late to reach London before dark; and, being three females by ourselves, we decided not to trust to postboys so late, but to come on with William to-morrow morning, and we shall arrive in Pall Mall about one o'clock.

This visit seems to have produced some amendment; but the writer of the letter did not attempt to see any part of the ceremonial at the Coronation of George IV. on July 19, which was evidently a most arduous undertaking. Mary Ann says:¹

I went with Mrs and Miss Dymoke, Mrs Warre and Mr Warburton Davies to Westminster Hall. The procession began at $\frac{1}{2}$ past 11 and the King returned from the Abbey at 4. The banquet was at 6. A most splendid sight. The Champion, Mr Henry Dymoke, gave the challenge in excellent style. We left Pall Mall at $\frac{1}{2}$ past 3 in the morning and returned at 10 o'clock at night.

An 'Obituary Memoir'² of George IV. states that:

Three hundred and twelve persons, besides the Royal Family, sat down to dinner. The tables were seven feet wide, and each person had two feet of space allotted to him. The backs of the chairs were Gothic arches covered with scarlet, and the hall was floored with blue cloth. At twenty minutes before eight, the King rose and left the Hall, and thus terminated the ceremony. The whole was magnificent and really beyond all precedent; and never

¹ Diary of Mary Ann Bernard-Morland.

² The Annual Biography and Obituary, 1831, No. IV. 'His Majesty George IV. Longman, Rees, Orme, Brown, and Green. did his Majesty appear in better spirits than throughout this fatiguing day.

This Miss Bernard-Morland saw; what happened elsewhere she of course did not see. The writer of the 'Memoir' continues:

It is painful to proceed. The Queen, who on this, as on many other occasions, was unquestionably ill-advised, appeared during the ceremony at the several entrances of the Abbey and the Hall, and was, of course, everywhere refused admittance. This was the last of the humiliations that this ill-fated Princess was destined to receive. It embittered the few remaining days of her life, and most probably hastened the approach of death, which on the 7th of August put an end to her sufferings.

Of the shocking, yet affecting, scenes attending the passage of the Queen's body through London on its way to Brunswick, I find no mention. Only in a letter to her son Francis Lady Bernard-Morland says:¹

It was very wrong not to have the funeral service read over the Queen's Remains some where or other.

Her faults were many, but the English did not exalt themselves by declaring her husband 'the first gentleman in Europe.'

Mary Ann records a tour in the Isle of Wight, commenced August 7, the very day of the Queen's death. I infer from a passage in a letter that both her father and mother were with her at least part of the time; on one occasion she and Frank had a long day together. The parents probably went no further than was necessary, having undertaken the journey for reasons of family business. It is curious to observe by what short stages they travelled—this may have been to suit the invalid; but it also afforded an opportunity of visiting friends. They stopped the first day of their outward journey with Mrs. Brown, of Horton, Surrey, a connection, and her husband the Rev. Mr. Brown, and then, on the 9th, 'Went to Mr. Mackinnon's, Portswood

¹ Diary of M. A. Bernard-Morland,

House. Introduced to the celebrated Col. Daniel Mackinnon.'

Having well explored the island, Miss Bernard-Morland went to Winchendon, and then to Kimble—attended a christening of three children—'Anne Margaretta¹ and the twins,' at Horsendon, and then followed the inevitable Risborough Ball, on December 6. 'My Mother and Mrs. Tompkins were Patronesses; Frank and Mr. Tindal were Stewards.'

If Lady Bernard-Morland felt equal to attending, it must have been with great effort. But she writes cheerfully to her son Frank in September from Winchendon,² saying that she feels better, and intends to join her neighbours 'at a dinner party which Mr. Justice Kipling gives next Thursday to me—and we are to take a bed at his worship's house.' The reverend gentleman's elevation to the dignity of a Bucks magistrate apparently provoked this sally. Then follows an account of Sir John Aubrey's grand doings—they were evidently something unusual in that day—at least in Bucks :

Sir John Aubrey has been giving a grand Turtle feast, but as old Walsh was there we could not be invited. I was sorry—all the neighbours & wondered at not meeting us there. Sir John had 2 Haunches of Venison, a Turbot, & other fine things, such as Game, Ices, fruit &c. Parson Hayton was invited—all the Parsons were at it but À Becket Turner; of course he was left out as things are at present—Mrs. Fox was one of the party.

There was evidently some political and perhaps personal trouble also between Sir John and the Marquess of Buckingham, whose Wotton seat was in close proximity to Dorton. The Rev. Thomas À Becket, who had adopted the additional name of Turner, was incumbent of Wotton. The Rev. Thomas Hayton probably officiated at Nether Winchendon even then. He afterwards obtained the perpetual curacy, which he held with Long Crendon. I know nothing

¹ Possibly Anne Margaretta had been privately baptised before. Mr. and Mrs. Grubb had a large family, which was one of their reasons for leaving Horsendon.

² MS. Letter at Wheatfield, dated 'Sept^{br} 22, 1821.'

VOL. IV.

of Mr. Walsh, but he seems to have been the disturbing element on this occasion.

Not only had Lady Bernard-Morland her own weakness and the sad recollections of the previous year now to contend with, but she was in great anxiety about her sisterin-law, Mrs. King. She writes, on September 22, in the letter quoted above:

I fear your poor Aunt King's case is a hopeless one, & that she cannot last long. Your Aunt [apparently Lady Bernard] in her letter speaks of her.

Indeed, as it happened, Fanny King died on December 23.

It pleased God [said her biographer], that she who instructed others, should be called upon to put her own precepts in practice, under severe affliction of a very painful disease, which, after many months of suffering, brought her by slow steps to the grave. It remained to teach those about her how to die, as she had taught them how to live. Mrs King's fortitude, patience and resignation, while for several weeks she could not turn herself in bed, were equal to her active virtue in former life. Her spirit was refreshed by constantly looking forward to her Saviour's reward; and almost her last words were: 'Lord Jesus, receive my spirit.'

She died at Gateshead, Durham, on the 23rd of December, 1821, in her sixty-third year.¹

It is not surprising to hear² that when Lady Bernard-Morland left Kimble for Pall Mall, on the 31st, she was very ill.

The birth of a first grandson in Ireland (there were already two grand-daughters) on January 5, 1822, to be christened Francis Bernard, may have cheered her; but, on February 2, Mary Ann writes of herself: 'Went to the Painted Chamber to see the King open Parliament,' and then, 'Mama very ill.' After this she does not seem to have left her for any time. There was a consultation, on the 14th, between Sir Henry Halford and the family practitioner, Mr. Oak, of Greenwich.

¹ 'Memoir' prefixed to *Female Scripture Characters*, probably by her son-inlaw, Mr. Collinson.

² Diary of M. A. Bernard-Morland, from which all the particulars of the last scenes are derived.

The invalid rallied sufficiently to attend a small dinnerparty at Lady Bernard's, on the 22nd, which she perhaps meant as a farewell. On March 1, her daughter states that she felt better, and made her will, but did not leave her room; the next day she was much weaker and spoke with difficulty; but received all her family, and took leave of her mother and Miss Stone. Mary Ann carried her harp into the bedroom and sang ballads to her dying mother. The next day and night were passed in sleep.

Sophia sat with me in the chamber. Sir Henry Halford and M^r Oak consulted for the last time. Papa and I sat up alternately in the bedroom. On the 4th the invalid continued to sleep; her husband read prayers by her bedside; gradually her breathing became more laboured,—and at 20 minutes after 5 [writes her devoted daughter], my dear and affectionate Mother died without a struggle. Papa and Rebecca Collins were in the room at the moment; Sophia, my two Brothers and myself, having just gone downstairs for some refreshment. Papa read some prayers by her bedside during the morning.

In a letter to her sister, Mrs. Pigott, the writer says :

I certainly never saw him so perfectly bewildered and melted before, and I hope I shall not again.

Mary Ann further relates how 'very calm and sweetly' her mother looked in her coffin; she visited the loved remains every day. Lady Bernard-Morland was buried at Great Kimble, on the 13th, her two sons being chief mourners; for the custom of the time prevented the widower as well as the ladies from attending. She was in her sixtieth year.

Two neighbours, Mr. Brooke and Mr. Meade, were among the pall-bearers. The family carriages and a few others followed. Elsewhere Mary Ann notes that 'my little brother Tommy' was also buried in Kimble vault—he had been, of course, moved there from Greenwich; and Lady Bernard-Morland was laid to rest with her two eldest children.

The enforced visit of Thomas Tyringham Bernard to Ireland will be mentioned in another chapter; the family in London seem to have resumed their social intercourse by degrees, and, on July 1:

Richard arrived from the East Indies, after an absence of more than 11 years. Very much altered, having grown brown and wrinkled. He landed yesterday at Weymouth, from the *Princess Charlotte*.

His sister went with him to Winchendon on August 13, his birthday; he attained only 29 on this day, notwithstanding his wrinkles. After a quiet fortnight or more, during which they were visited by 'The Bernards,' followed a tour through Wiltshire, of which county they, with Sir Scrope, explored the most remarkable localities, ending with a visit to 'Uncle and Aunt Smith at Melksham.'

It was in this year that Julia resolved on committing her 'Reminiscences' to paper, whether stirred into action by talking over the American days with Scrope I cannot say; but since she stopped short in her memories so very soon, it is to be regretted that he did not add his recollections, which would have varied and supplemented hers, to a certain extent at least. Dick and Mary Ann afterwards spent a pleasant time alone together at Kimble. Mary Ann had begun to ride this year, on a mare 'Pamela,' lent her by Sophia. Riding was not then so common an exercise for ladies as it has been since.

Perhaps the most interesting reminiscence of this year is the last letter¹ I have seen—written by Mrs. White—shortly before Dick's arrival. She was probably still in the same lodgings, but this is left uncertain. The letter, interesting from its recollections of early days, is dated only:

Lincoln June 26 1822

My dear Niece,—It is so long since I had the pleasure of seeing you that we seem half strangers to each other, & I am growing old so fast, that I cannot hope to renew our personal intercourse; but it gave me great pleasure to talk of you with good Mrs Dymoke, who told me 'the Roses were come back again,' which gave a satisfaction really secondary to the discovery of the tender feelings which had banished them.

¹ MS. Letter in the same volume with M. A. Bernard-Morland's Diary.

Her friendly and affectionate account of your family, so mixt with gratitude for your kind attention when she was in a different state, gave me a good opinion of her heart. I make them laugh with telling how I danced about with Master John (the present venerable Champion, then 6 months old) & helped Mrs Dymoke (the East Indian Lady) to make his Giams.

Scrivelsby at that time was almost in the style of Checquers in ancient Grandeur. The Champion of that time was very musical, & we had our little concerts every evening; Flute, Piano, & Violoncello; some dancing while others played. The little White Horse that had performed before K. Geo. the 3rd, came of himself every day at three o'clock (the dinner hour) & performed his evolutions, going round in the same ring, his usual number of times, & then Prancing, Curvetting, & showing off all his tricks of the ménage ['manège'] for near an hour; when he retired to take his range in the Park, appearing to be satisfied that he had done his day's duty.—After he came from the Coronation he was never to be mounted by any Person again.

What a consolation it must be to you my dearest Mary Anne that you was the comfort and solace of your amiable Mother to her latest hour, & that she was surrounded by her beloved family. I hope the recollection of that will enable you to recover your spirits perfectly in a little, for the sake of your worthy Father whose domestic stay & blessing you are become. I must also thank you very warmly & sincerely for your kindness to my Grandson, who tells me how good you have been & indeed to all your family. He was much pleased with meeting my Sister Lady Bernard at your Brother's in Pall Mall, for he thought it would be presumption in him to wait on her Ladyship without an invitation of some sort.

In this scribble my dear Niece don't imagine I am laying you under the tax of an answer forthwith—any time when you have anything to communicate that will save my kind Brother's time & trouble, it will give me very great pleasure. With affectionate remembrance to dear good Mrs. Morland, & all my family's united regards & thanks to yours.

> I remain ever your affectionate Aunt JANE WHITE.

When you write to Mrs. Pigot ¹ please do not forget to send my love & good wishes.

¹ This should, of course, be 'Pigott.'

After this I have no further intelligence of the writer until her end, little more than seven months later, is recorded by her sister, Julia Smith, 1823:¹

Feby. 2.—Died at Lincoln, after a short illness, my last remaining sister Mrs. White, of the Christian excellence of whose character it would be difficult to convey the full estimate. From early days in the constant assiduous practice of the most active benevolence, the extent of her exertions are not fully known to any of her friends, but the poor of Lincoln, where she resided many years, can say more than any other persons of those her labours of Christian love. Frequently leaving her own home, to administer in person to the relief of sick & distressed People. To all Classes under embarrassment and trouble was her assistance held forth, and she seemed only to esteem money for the good she could do with it. The Pomps and Vanities of the World seemed to have no possession of her heart; & a negligence as to external appearance was thought by many to be a defect in her character, but thousands of Poor have blessed her & shall testify for her at the last great day. Wherever she resided, this impression of her was unvarying.

She was seventy-six years of age. By her death Scrope and Julia, the two youngest of Sir Francis Bernard's children, were left the sole survivors.

¹ In Mrs. Smith's *Reminiscences*.
CHAPTER XXXIV

VISITS TO IRELAND AND A DAUGHTER'S MARRIAGE

Thomas Tyringham Bernard visits Ireland—The Marquess Wellesley's Friendship with Scrope Bernard—His Unpopularity in Irish Society—Half-pay Officers in Ireland—Courtship of Rev. Frederick Charles Spencer and Mary Ann Bernard-Morland—Richard Bernard-Morland visits Ireland—Wheatfield—Richard's Return to India—Birth of Harriet Frances Spencer.

IT was, as already stated, very soon after the death of Lady Bernard-Morland that Thomas Tyringham Bernard was compelled to undertake a journey to Ireland on business connected with the office ' for the payment of officers reduced on Irish half-pay,' as it is called in a memorial setting forth the unfair nature of the treatment dealt out to these officers. As this memorial was issued subsequently to Thomas Bernard's visit, it will be qutoed later on. He had already been once at least in Ireland with his father, perhaps on the business of the same office, to which both he and his brother Francis belonged; possibly more than once, for he often spoke of the country as if he had spent some considerable time in it, not only at Dublin, but in various regions to which he had been called by affairs, and also in several gentlemen's seats.

He described the life as remarkable for its jollity, including much well-intentioned hospitality, but also as rough and lawless, which is the picture usually presented by both English and Irish writers. England was, no doubt, different at that period from the present England, but Ireland had characteristics which astonished English travellers. I remember my father stating that in some town where he stayed a while the nice refined-looking landlady waited on him without shoes or stockings. At the house of a Mr. Power, I believe—the locality I cannot remember—a valued man servant went to the fair, and came back, with his head and limbs battered, only to die. He was unable to assign any reason for this rash excursion, save: 'My bones were getting rusty for want of a good bating.' On one occasion my father was accompanied by an armed escort, and traversed the country in considerable peril. Probably a writ had to be served.

In connection with the visit mentioned in the present chapter it may be stated that the Marquess Wellesley, who was the eldest brother of the Duke of Wellington, and in early youth, when successively Viscount Wellesley and Earl of Mornington, had been the friend of Scrope Bernard,¹ was now Lord Lieutenant of Ireland. I do not know whether this appointment, which was recent, had any influence on Thomas Bernard's movements, but it seems not improbable that he or Scrope hoped for a favourable hearing for his son. in consideration of the early friendship, which had not, indeed, been entirely broken off. In 1794, when Earl of Mornington, this nobleman had married a mistress by whom he already had several children, and over whom I suppose a certain glamour had been thrown by the idea that she was daughter of the Girondin Minister, Roland, and the Marquess's celebrated wife. For this idea there appears to have been no foundation beyond, no doubt, the similarity of her father's name. She was daughter of 'Pierre Roland and Hyacinthe Daris of the city of Paris'; but the more interesting version of her story must have been carefully promulgated, since my father appeared to believe in it implicitly. When Lord Mornington was appointed Governor-General of India, he found it necessary to leave his wife in England; and, as he no doubt banked with Ransom & Morland, he must have induced Scrope Bernard to look after matters of business for his wife, since she addressed to him several by no means scholarly letters on the subject of rents, &c., by which she seems to have been much worried.

In 1799, the year of his elevation to the Marquisate, the Governor-General sent Mr. Bernard a newspaper, enclosed in

¹ See chap. 3 in vol. iii. of this Family History.

280

an envelope marked 'Private,' announcing his probable retirement. The address on the envelope was entirely in his own hand. He did not, however, leave India till 1805, when he spent some time in a state of gloom, discontented with his altered position and the more splendid reputation of his brother, Sir Arthur. I have two notes of this period :

> Gillow's Hotel, Albemarle St.,

Monday, Feb. 1st, 1808.

My dear Bernard,—I am very sorry that I happened to be under the necessity of being in the country when you proposed to call upon me. I shall be happy to have the pleasure of seeing you either to-morrow or Wednesday at three o'clock.

> Yours most sincerely WELLESLEY.

The second is dated 'April 13th' in the same year:

My dear Bernard,—In consequence of illness I have been unfortunate enough not to meet you when you have been so kind as to call. Pray let me know when and where I can have the pleasure of seeing you.

> Yours always most sincerely WELLESLEY.

These notes are sufficient to show the existence of a friendly feeling. I have no further data. In 1821 the Marquess became Lord-Lieutenant of Ireland. He had separated from his wife soon after his return from India, and she had died in 1816, so that no difficulty arose on that score.

From a passage in one of his letters it appears that Thomas had also some business to transact for his father, who must have kept up some connection with Ireland, though I do not know in what way. The business was apparently formal. As to the special matter which he undertook, his letters afford some curious information. After a boisterous passage of nine hours from Holyhead, he reached Dublin, whence he wrote the following letter to Sir Scrope:

Dublin, 15th April, 1822.

I have seen Woodward this morning and have been settling with him our future operations. He is perfectly willing that his letters and observations should be given to the Lord-Lieutenant. We have likewise ascertained from one of the clerks in the Muster Master General's Office that more than £60,000 is paid to officers resident in Ireland from the British Establishment, whereby an unnecessary expense to government of £5,000 per annum is created; this assertion I propose making, and shall refer his Excellency to the Muster Master General's Office for the authenticity. We cannot mention our authority as it would bring the individual into trouble for disclosing the accounts.

I have taken a room at the Leinster Hotel Dawson Street for a guinea a week, which will answer my purpose better than a boarding house for my short stay. His Excellency was yesterday very ill, his pulse upwards of 120, but I hope he will be well by Thursday. He takes great quantities of opium, and is very nervous. I have heard nothing yet in his favour from the Dublin gentry, who are most violent in speaking of him and most devoutly pray for his speedy removal. He keeps the service at the Castle Chapel waiting frequently more than an hour, where all the principal rank of the town go, and hardly ever keeps an appointment. Since the Duke of Richmond's time, the Lord Lieutenants have been gradually paring down their establishment; but now it has arrived at a very low ebb and there are persons in Dublin living quite as handsome as their Viceroy. He keeps up no table but his private one.

On the 17th Mr. Bernard wrote:

... I have just been to the Castle to inquire about to-morrow's Audience, and the answer was, there would be no audience to-morrow, as his Excellency's health would not admit of it; and on further inquiring how soon an audience would be given, the answer was—certainly not this week, possibly to-morrow week.

His Excellency must either be in very bad health or determined to shirk many important duties of his office; audiences are no expence, and no plea on that score can excuse him. He has even made the Privy Council come to him at the Phœnix Park,—a thing never done by his predecessors. No man in his situation has ever excited so much disgust amongst the genteel ranks as the noble Marquis has done since his arrival in Ireland.

I have copied out George Mills's list of Half Pay Officers transferred from Ireland to England, intending to hand my copy to the Lord-Lieutenant; in it I have left out three or four names

282

MR. JOHNSON

of officers I know to be English residents, such as General Gore Brown and others; it comprehends those in the year 1815 and 1816, and exceeds two hundred in number.

On the 21st Mr. Bernard continues his narrative :

. . . I have heard nothing satisfactory from the Castle as yet; the Lord-Lieutenant's Private Secretary is a Mr. Johnson, one of his illegitimate sons, and is the constant attendant on his person. He never comes to Dublin without his Excellency, and is no more accessible than his Master. The State Porter at the Castle sends him parcels and letters three times a day, and the business which was usually done by audiences is now principally done by enclosing the substance to the private Secretary to be laid before his Excellency.

As late as Thursday last the Lord Chancellor transacted business by the bedside of the Lord-Lieutenant. His Lady retold that circumstance at Mrs. Armit's that very night, and a Privy Council was held in the same manner. If I cannot get an interview by Thursday next I shall begin to despair of effecting one, and think then I had better enclose my papers, with a letter to the private Secretary explanatory of my purposes. His Excellency does not like to be thought unwell, but everyone thinks he is in a very indifferent state of health, and many people say not likely to mend. . . .

On the 24th no progress had been made.

... I went this morning to the Castle to inquire about the audience to-morrow, but found, as I expected, there was to be none. I then went to Mr. Archdeacon Bissett, to consult him on what should be done, (having previously consulted Mr. Armit and Woodward.) He told me there had been no audience for six weeks, and there was not likely to be one for many more; that he had been trying to see his Excellency for the last month and had not been able; I then asked him how I could get an interview with the private Secretary; after some consideration, he offered to take me in his carriage to the Phœnix Lodge, and get me into the house, and then try to find the Secretary; which offer I thankfully accepted, and took my papers with me, and was fortunate enough to get an interview.

I opened my case to him as briefly as I could,—he being in a very great hurry,—and handed over your letter, with the papers, which he has promised to lay before his Excellency. The Archdeacon told me the Lord-Lieutenant's complaint was principally nervous. He was pretty well one day, and very bad the next; his physician is looking out a house for him near Bray, where he intends to reside, as Dublin and its environs does not agree with him. His spirits are very low and his temper irritable, and the Archdeacon thinks he will never be much better.

Mr. Johnson says he will let me know whether there is any probability of my getting an interview; if it should be denied me I conceive my stay in Dublin need not be prolonged, as the objects of the visit will be, as far as circumstances will permit, accomplished.

I went to a ball at the Rotunda last night in honour of his Majesty's birthday, and met all the rank and fashion of Dublin who settled the entertainment, in lieu of that which they had a right to expect from the Castle.

Dublin 26th April . . . I have as yet heard nothing relative to my business from the Court quarter of the town. I purpose, if I hear nothing paying Mr. Johnson another visit next week, to get from him what has transpired with his Excellency on that subject; I have not however much hopes given me by those who know much of the Lord-Lieutenant as to the probability of receiving any answer; he having uniformly treated all applications to him on affairs of private interest with silence, nor has he admitted any but the Privy Council into his presence these two months. The new establishment he is about to form near Bray is expected not to be of the most decent or chaste description; it being pretty generally supposed the unhealthiness of the environs of Dublin arises from the publicity to which any flagrant breach of morality or propriety would be given.

I propose, if I can perceive no chance of being admitted into his presence by Saturday week (4th May), to return to England, as my stay here can answer no purpose I can foresee. I purpose setting out to-morrow evening to Eagle Hill and returning on Monday to Dublin.

This was the Irish home of Mr. Bernard's sister Margaret, and his next letter is dated from there:

Eagle Hill 30th April 1822.—I left Dublin at eight o'clock on Saturday evening, after having received a letter from my wife enclosed by you, for which I am much obliged to you, and arrived at Eagle Hill at two o'clock on Sunday, and found Margaret looking very well as were her three children, the eldest of which

284

is very much like her. On Monday they took me to Portumna Castle, the seat of the Earl of Clanrickarde, an ancient and spacious mansion on the banks of the Shannon; the situation is very imposing and beautiful, and the grounds are well planted.

My Sister's place is very pretty and exceedingly well cultivated, and the land very rich, but lays in the midst of wretchedness and oppression, and the natives are treated worse than cattle by their landlords. I shall be in Dublin to-morrow and shall see Mr. Johnson again, who I informed of my intended absence from Dublin.

And now comes the final scene:

His Excellency held an audience this morning, and as I was very anxious to be high on the list, knowing the numbers that were likely to be present, I went to the Castle before breakfast and set my name down, having only four above me; one o'clock was the appointed hour; at about two his Excellency arrived with his private Secretary. I had been about twenty minutes in the Aidde-Camp's room when the Aid-de-Camp came out of the Lord Lieutenant's room and called me by name; on my answering, he told me if I had anything to say or do with his Excellency I must go down stairs to the private Secretary, as his Excellency could not see me.

I accordingly went down, and the private Secretary told me he had laid my papers before Lord Wellesley, and they would be taken into consideration in due time. I then asked him whether by staying some time longer I could facilitate the inquiry about to be made. He answered me—there were so many grave matters before his Excellency that I could not expect that immediate attention, and that the Lord Lieutenant had no occasion of my remaining. He then bowed me out of the room.

I totally despair of benefitting the Half Pay Office through Lord Wellesley, as the sending me out of the Audience Room, and the great indifference with which my business has been treated, shews clearly he does not intend to trouble his head about it.

I received a letter this morning from Captain Glascott, who informed me he should be in town to-night, and would wait upon me to-morrow with the papers. I am invited to meet him at dinner by Mr. Blennerhasset. Sir Frederick Flood got me the invitation, whose daughter has a mortgage on the estates. As I have got my quietus from the Castle, and your business will be settled to-morrow, I purpose starting for England on Sunday, and hope to be in London by Tuesday night. Mr. Bernard had received a summons to go out with the Bucks Yeomanry on May 18.

In 1823 Mr. Woodward wrote to Sir Scrope from Dublin:

I am so irritated at the Ill-treatment your Sons' office met with, that I cannot reconcile it to myself, and only wish I was a MP. while I could prove that a Return should be laid on the Table of the number of Halfpay officers, paid in Ireland, from 25 Dec^r 1822 to 24 March 1823, &c. &c.¹

I possess the Memorial drawn up by Sir Scrope in his sons' name; it is, however, a rough draft, and may have been more or less altered subsequently:

Memorial of Francis Bernard Morland and Thomas Tyringham Bernard Esq¹⁸, Agents for the Halfpay Officers on the Irish Establishment.

Most Humbly Sheweth

That an office in Ireland for the payment of Officers reduced on Irish Halfpay has existed since the Establishment of it in the Reign of King William the Third in 1699.

That at the conclusion of a War the Officers of Regiments disbanded were proportioned between Great Britain. Those Officers dismissed in Ireland were returned by Government to the Irish Halfpay Office for payment and continued therein until removed by Promotion or Death.

The Memorial proceeds to state that the office of Agent for Half-pay Officers in Ireland has always been at the disposal of the Lord-Lieutenant, and that the memorialists had been appointed as the sole recognition of their father's services as secretary. It continues:

That the Profits in time of War being inconsiderable, your Memorialists have been always buoyed up with the expectation of the great advantage they should derive from the Reduction of the Army upon the Event of a General Peace.

That this event having since happened, they conceived the time was arrived for their enjoying the full benefit intended them, but the circumstances hereinafter stated [have?] been intervened to disappoint them in this hope.

¹ MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.

286

That in the year 1814 it was thought expedient to make an arrangement by which the Half Pay Officers should be paid in the country in which they respectively resided, viz. those resident in Great Britain by the Half Pay Office in London, and those in Ireland by the Half Pay Office in Dublin, each in the currency of the country in which he resided, the same as is done in the payment of Officers' Widows.

Had the Measure stopped here, your Memorialists would have felt themselves bound to acquiesce in it as a useful public regulation, however disadvantageous to them. But a practice has followed, which does away with the very object of the Regulation; since it has become common for Officers residing in Ireland, and consequently attached to your Memorialists' Department, to apply with success to be transferred to the British Half Pay List, for the purpose of receiving British money. This clashes with every principle upon which the new Regulation was founded. It prevents their being paid by the country in which they reside; it increases the Burthen of Half Pay to the Kingdom. It lavishes on those living where Provisions are cheap the benefit of British Currency in no respect due to them. And it tends gradually to transfer all Business relative to Irish Half Pay to the other side of the Channel, where from the distance it cannot be so conveniently attended to.

Your Memorialists saw without a murmur the first Regulation taking from them all the Irish Officers resident in Great Britain, but this second measure, by an invasion of the Rule, takes from them many of those residing in Ireland, thereby gradually depriving them of their Dues, and tending ultimately to set aside the Irish Half Pay Office, to the great injury of your Memorialists, as well as to the disadvantage of the Government, which pays the Parties at a higher rate than that to which they are regularly entitled.

Then follows a recapitulation and humble entreaty for redress.

Miss Bernard-Morland wrote to Mrs. Pigott on May 21:

Grandmama was here with Miss Stone when Tom first came up to see me on his return from Ireland, so that they heard all the news, and were much interested. Tom spoke favourably of your house, grounds, & neighbouring county. He confirmed the accounts of the generally wretched state of the poorer Irish. I think you must live as a Queen among them, from your naturally

benevolent disposition, especially if they can overlook your Protestantism. I was amused with the great partiality for accomplished dancing which he spoke of. And your Steward's expensive house.

These allusions are not further explained, but an approximate guess at their meaning would not be difficult. The writer continues:

He said you were all looking well, that you had a fine colour, and seemed quite wrapped up in your children. I am sorry for your great anxiety for them. I think he said that Molly was to be like you and Haretty like Pigott; he called both rather dark, or at least in comparison to his own little fairy. Letty Lotty is a sprightly resemblance of little Emily Nugent, and as like her Papa's miniature (by Jones) as possible.

Mrs. Pigott eventually found it possible to visit her neighbours; indeed, as her children grew up it became desirable. Her Protestantism does not appear to have stood in her way with any class. When, fifteen or more years later, the family went to spend some time in Dublin, the property was in no way disturbed, although riots were taking place in co. Galway. A friendly Roman Catholic priest went unasked into the house to protect it from the mob. The rioters, however, walked carefully round the piece of 'demesne' in front of the house, not crossing it, lest they 'should spoil his honour's grass,' and went straight on to attack another place inhabited by a Roman Catholic gentleman.

When Miss Bernard-Morland returned from the Wiltshire excursion mentioned in the last chapter, she was still probably in a subdued state of mind, consequent on the loss of the mother to whom her whole life had been largely devoted, and was in the mood to welcome the dawn of a new hope. It so happened that the Rev. Frederick Charles Spencer. rector of Wheatfield, Oxon., and son of Mr. John Spencer and his wife, Lady Elizabeth, consulted the Duchess of Buckingham about finding a wife, and arrived at Kimble on November 12^{1} with a letter of introduction from

¹ Diary of M. A. Bernard-Morland.

the Duchess to Sir Scrope. I do not know what was actually expressed in that letter, but it is evident that the idea of courtship was present in Mr. Spencer's mind, and was soon taken up by Miss Bernard-Morland, at the instigation perhaps of her father. The young couple were both twenty-six years of age, but Mary Ann looked nearly ten vears younger. She was very pretty, as her unfinished portrait by Harlowe, as the Comic Muse, testifies. She played and sang agreeably, but her higher qualifications of course her suitor had to learn; though report had no doubt spoken of her virtues as a daughter. Mr. Charles Spencer was handsome and aristocratic; all that Mary Ann could find to criticise was his front face, which wanted character, but this no doubt she soon got over. He spent a few days at Kimble, and the acquaintance was continued in the winter at Pall Mall.¹

From a pecuniary point of view the alliance was not so brilliant as in the matter of rank and connection. Lord Charles Spencer, son of the second Duke of Marlborough, third holder of the title, had bought the manor and advowson of Wheatfield, Oxon., and lived there most hospitably—too much so, indeed, for a younger son, even of a duke. This state of things came to an end, however, through the carelessness of servants, which led to a conflagration at the Manor-house. On this occasion the French prisoners from Thame did good service in preventing the spread of the flames, but the house was destroyed. Mr. John and Lady Elizabeth, who was daughter of the next Duke, had been in the household of the Duke and Duchess of York, but she was dead, and her husband was living abroad at the time of the Bernard-Morland courtship.

Meanwhile Richard Bernard-Morland paid a visit to Ireland, apparently to see all he could before his return to India, but especially his eldest sister and her children. He started on February 12, 1823,² but he nowhere writes of

¹ The information concerning the Spencer family is derived from *Peerages*— Debrett and Burke, 'Marlborough, Duke of '—and from information received in conversations of various relatives. ² Diary of M. A. Bernard-Morland.

VOL. IV.

severe weather as enhancing any other inconveniences, so it must be supposed that the winter was particularly mild. He writes:

When first I entered the coach at Piccadilly I found there two other passengers who went as far as Oxford and then left us. Having arrived there late at night, I was very glad I took what dinner I did before I started, for, if I had not, I should have gone without altogether.

After supping at Oxford we set out again and travelled all night and next day until I arrived at Shrewsbury; when I was very tired and fatigued, and after dining retired to bed at eleven o'clock. The scenery on entering Shrewsbury was very beautiful; but the coach made such a number and such short stoppages on our way, that we could not partake of a meal in comfort; and the inn at Birmingham was very dirty and filthy, where we were to have our breakfast.

Well, the next day I started again at five o'clock in the morning with three new passengers, a lady and her Brother, and a Captain Makepeace, and travelled through Wales to Holyhead; the scenery in Wales generally speaking was very beautiful, and surpassed anything I had any idea of; but when we came to Holyhead, the inn where we were to sleep was very bad, and possessed not the least comfort; so I started again next morning at about seven o'clock in Captain Skinner's steam-packet, which I must confess has more motion than any sailing-vessel; it blew fresh, and every passenger was very sick with the exception of two besides myself, one of which was a lady ;---we arrived at last after seven hours and a half at Howth, where they seized your fine box, and insisted upon sending it to the Custom-house at Dublin, and I was forced to go to Mr Ball the banker to try and get him to assist me to get it out again, which he did, and sent a gentleman with me; but they insisted on looking at everything, and pulled them all out accordingly; and I was informed at Dublin to be careful of the letters, that if any one by chance was to see them, I should be fined £10, many having suffered in the same way before; the informer getting half,-but that at the Custom-house the people belonging to that house never take notice of these things, but the Post Office only.¹

It seems, therefore, to have been a recognised practice to smuggle letters, no doubt in consequence of the high rate of

290

¹ MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.

postage; possibly the Post-office authorities had but recently determined on enforcing the penalty, since Richard was apparently not aware of the risk he ran. As he does not seem to have intended getting rid of the letters at once, it is quite likely that they were addressed to his sister by different members of the family. The 'fine box' about which there was so much trouble probably contained presents from Miss Bernard-Morland to Mrs. Pigott, such as children's frocks, pretty knitted socks, diversified by dolls and picture-books; perhaps also the good grandmother contributed a share of its contents. Then comes a recital of hospitalities from strangers, such as in those days were commonly at hand, especially in Ireland, to make amends for the tedious and irritating journeys.

I put up in Dublin at the Waterford Hotel with Captain Makepeace my fellow-passenger, a very gentlemanly man of the 5th Dragoon Guards, who introduced me to several of his friends and brother officers, and gave me an invitation in case of my coming near his regiment, of putting up with him.—I dined at Mr Ball's, the banker, on the Thursday following, and was introduced to the young ladies, who are very fine girls. I likewise called at the Solicitor's and met with great attention everywhere; I went to two plays and a ball at the Rotunda, and was shown everything that was to be seen in Dublin by a M^{T} Kirwan and Sir James Stainer; the theatre is very badly attended, and I only wonder it exists at all. The public buildings are very beautiful, with the exception of the Castle, but the town in other respects is nothing particular.

Further on he writes : 1

I had not been more than four days in Dublin when I received an invitation to be a Collector for a Charity of a hundred and fifty boys and girls; so you see a man of my consequence cannot move unnoticed.

Living in Dublin was, however, 'very expensive,' and Richard did not remain.

I set out on Friday evening for Loughrea, and arrived on Saturday, where I passed the day and night at Pigott's brother's

¹ Diary of Mary Ann Bernard-Morland.

υ2

house, and came on with Pigott to Eagle Hill last Sunday where I now am; they appear to be all very comfortable, and the scenery about is pretty.

After describing the sizes of the children relatively to his little niece in England, from which account it is evident that he most admired the last comer, Francis Bernard Pigott, a fine boy, he adds :

Pigott intends visiting London; I shall therefore in all probability accompany him part of the way.

His own destination was Cheltenham, where he may have remained for a course of waters, as it was not till May 8 that he arrived thence in London.

Meanwhile the courtship progressed. On May 22 Mr. Spencer wrote to Sir Scrope 'to ask his permission and assistance to gain my affections.' So writes Miss Bernard-Morland,¹ and on June 12, just after the dinner and ball which seem to have been always held in honour of Mrs. Tyringham Bernard's birthday—the 11th—a definitive engagement was announced. The young lady was introduced to the sisters of her betrothed; his father was living at Neuchâtel, and some delay in the marriage arrangements occurred unexpectedly from the necessity of lawyers being sent thither for his signature.

On June 29, the good grandmother, Mrs. Morland,² gave a large family party at Lee in honour of the approaching marriage. But Sir Scrope did not leave town with his daughter and Dick until August 5, and at Winchendon they were soon joined by Mr. Spencer. He was now remodelling and enlarging the rectory house at Wheatfield, which was to be the home of the couple. It lay some little way beneath the eminence on which the manor-house had stood beside the little church, amid grounds of which traces still remain. The situation of the rectory, divided though it

¹ Diary of Mary Ann Bernard-Morland.

² The particulars in this paragraph are chiefly taken from the often quoted Diary of Mary Ann Bernard-Morland, and from personal acquaintance with Wheatfield.

WHEATFIELD

was from the manor-house and the church, was pretty, if unpretending. On August 14 its future lady paid her first visit there, of which she wrote an account to Mrs. Morland only a few days later :

. . . Last Thursday we made an excursion to introduce me to Wheatfield, and I confess I was very much pleased with the appearance of my future home; for I had conceived so strong an idea of the flat dreariness of Oxfordshire, that I was agreeably surprised to find a great variety of ornamental scenery in my domain. Of course I cannot speak of the house itself, because there is only half of it standing now; but there is a nice little lawn and flower-garden, and immediate access to the grounds of the old House. The village is very small, with some pretty lanes and tolerable roads. We took a pic-nic dinner with us and dined in a rustic temple. Some of the farmers' daughters were very anxious to get a peep of me, and for that purpose they walked up and down before the house for an hour, but Charles was so angry with their rude inquisitiveness, that he desired I would keep within doors until they were tired.¹

A conventional wall of separation probably existed then, as in later times, between Bucks and Oxon; a bride from over the border was, therefore, a real wonder, and this consideration may to a certain extent excuse the over-developed curiosity of the farmers' daughters.

As a fact, Miss Bernard Morland had been very near the new home at Wheatfield when she drove with her mother to Cheltenham and dined at Tetsworth, and even the formidable hill of Stokenchurch was only a few miles distant. But as she entered the county by Thame, a somewhat different approach, she perhaps did not realise this.

In another letter, written on October 5, the very eve of the marriage, the young lady returns thanks to the 'Evergreen of Greenwich,' by which complimentary title she designates her grandmother, for 'a most beautiful needlecase,' for a tea-chest, and a pretty set of china, 'which will be always valuable to me as a memorial of my Greatgrandmother and Godmother,' meaning Mrs. Mills, to whom the

¹ MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.

set must have belonged. The bride-elect also informs Mrs. Morland that Mr. Spencer will allow her to visit her grandmother before his own relations, and that, consequently, the newly married pair might be with her on the 21st. The kind old lady was apparently contemplating festivities in honour of her grand-daughter's marriage, at which her eldest grandson was to be present, since the letter continues:

I hope the cake and favours will arrive in good time for your fête, and that Frank will be able to give an agreeable account of our actions at Winchendon.

A family party had assembled in the house, which included the bridegroom's two sisters, Georgina and Elizabeth Spencer. On this same day, as the bride-elect has herself recorded, she 'cut up the cakes,' with the help probably of friends. Of the wedding-day, October 6, she left the following record :

I awoke at 7 o'clock, hearing the Cuddington band coming over the meadows playing 'Rule Britannia' and 'Come haste to the wedding.' After dressing I sat down to needlework until all was ready. A very wet morning, but fine in the afternoon. Mr Kipling married us at about $\frac{1}{2}$ past 11. The party present were my Father, my two single Brothers as Bridesmen, the two Miss Spencers as bridesmaids, Tom and Sophia and Lætitia, Mr Bertie and Mr Hamilton. There were no tears shed. Those who came to breakfast were Miss Wykeham, Messrs Aubrey Wykeham, Becket Turner, Hayton and Baron. There was a tent and refreshments for the villagers. After breakfast every one went away, and Charles and I remained at Winchendon.¹

In a letter of congratulation from the *protégée* of the Morlands already mentioned, Mrs. Brown, wife of the rector of Horton, Bucks, to the grandmother at Lee there is an allusion to the old lady's observance of the event, and a jocose observation about her companion, Miss Stone, who was no longer young:

I must not forget to mention that I have been informed that Mrs Morland's carriage appeared very gay in Greenwich last

¹ Diary of Mary Ann Bernard-Morland, from thenceforth Mrs. Charles Spencer.

week, and that the wedding emblems in the servants' hats gave rise to a slight report that Miss Stone was married l

The visit of the young couple to Lee was, no doubt, paid at the appointed time, and then they went to stay at Blenheim and Cornbury.¹ For ten months they were not able to inhabit Wheatfield Rectory, but had rooms in an old posting-house, The Oak at Tetsworth. Soon after they had taken possession Mrs. Spencer had to bid her brother Richard farewell. It must have been a sad parting, for he returned to India, as I have heard, most unwillingly, in deference to the remonstrances of his relations. His morbid melancholy seems to have increased, and no efforts of his nearest and dearest could change his view of life. Mr. Spencer. I believe, loyally co-operated with the brothers and sisters. The expedient of taking a wife, which had often been suggested to him, he could not be persuaded to accept, or rather, perhaps, he never thought he had found the right person. So he resigned himself to his fate, and set sail from Portsmouth on September 25, 1824.²

On October 7 a daughter was born at Wheatfield—Harriett Frances, the copyist of the Diary. She records³ that the nurse came on a pillion behind the manservant, which no doubt her mother had reported as an unusual occurrence at that period. In May 1827 a fine boy, who received the names of Charles Vere rejoiced the parents. These early years of marriage record pleasant parties, in a neighbourhood well inhabited and apparently musical; also guests at home who appreciated the lively young hostess, and visits to interesting houses such as Wilton Park, Iver Grove, &c.⁴ But the cloud did eventually come, and these things were but of short duration.

¹ That is, with the Duke and Duchess of Marlborough, and with Lord and Lady Churchill.

² Diary of Mary Ann Spencer.

³ In a note.

⁴ The mode of life in those days at Wheatfield, where the Diary does not give information, is taken from what I have heard my aunt state in conversation.

CHAPTER XXXV

THE LAST OF THE GENERATION

Sir Scrope Bernard-Morland's Connection with Catholic Emancipation—His Interest in the Anglican College, Windsor, Nova Scotia—The American Exiles—Bishop Barrington—Consecration of a Chapel at Princes Risborough—The New Road to Oxford—Sir Scrope's Action against a Salmon Fisheries Bill—Thomas Tyringham Bernard-Morland enters the Pall Mall Bank—Death of Rev. Bernard Smith—Francis Bernard-Morland Inherits the Lee Property—Death of Sir Scrope—Failure of Duckett and Morland's Bank—Death of Julia Smith and of Richard Scrope Morland—The Last Baronet.

In this chapter, which brings the Family History to a close, it will be seen that Sir Scrope Bernard-Morland was to the last occupied with many affairs, varying in dimensions and importance, but all tending to benefit some portion of mankind.

The first question on which I have any correspondence at this period is 'Catholic Emancipation.' It is unnecessary to go into the history of the Penal Laws, &c., affecting the Roman Catholics in Ireland, as their cruelty has long since been recognised, and the details may be read in the pages of many historians of recent times. The only record of any importance which I possess, connecting Sir Scrope with the struggle long carried on in Parliament, is a manuscript letter ¹ from the O'Conor Don, written in the spring of 1821, which is here given :

Sir,—I had the honor of receiving your letter of the 3rd Ins^t last night, and find it altogether impossible to convey to you the sum of gratitude I feel for the obliging and friendly communication which it conveys.

Having had the honor of being frequently deputed by my

¹ MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.

fellow-suffering Catholics to go to London in the hope that my attendance there might be useful to them, and having consequently witnessed the hostility to their claims on the part of many Honorable members of the House of Commons, I am well aware of the difficulties which you and the friends of the Catholics (I should say the friends of the Empire) had to encounter in your efforts to carry any Bill which would ameliorate their condition, and I therefore give you and them full credit for the best intentions, as well as for the most powerful exertions on this occasion, and I sincerely hope that the Lords will, with that honorable spirit which attaches to them, modify the Clauses which are so hurtful to the feelings of the Roman Catholic Clergy, and they think injurious to their religion.

I am clearly of your opinion that Laws are very frequently more rigid in the letter than in their execution, and I am confident that the restrictive measures you allude to would never be enforced to the extent directed by the Bill, and this would appear to me an argument for their modification,—for why make enactments which men would be unwilling to enforce ?—yet I repeat my conviction that the many difficulties which you had to encounter would scarcely have permitted a Bill less severe in its enactments to be carried in the House of Commons.

I return you many thanks for having had the goodness to send me the intended bill which I received on Friday Eveng and I should have written to you to thank you for sending it to me yesterday, but that no Post leaves this country for Dublin or London on Saturday.

I have the honor to be with great respect

Your faithful humble Servt

O CONOR DON.

Blanagan

April 8th '21.

During the same period Sir Scrope was endeavouring to assist an Anglican College at Windsor in Nova Scotia,¹ in tiding over its difficulties. His correspondent was Dr. John Inglis, who was evidently an old friend, though I cannot produce any letter or memorandum of an earlier date, referring to him. He was the son of Dr. Charles Inglis,² at one

¹ Edinburgh Gazetteer, 1822, 'Windsor, a town of Nova Scotia, 25 miles. N.W. of Halifax.'

² Sabine, The American Loyalists, 'Inglis, Charles, D.D.'

time Rector of Trinity Church, New York, who, after remaining at his post throughout the war, in a state of great discomfort, took refuge in Nova Scotia when, at the peace, England recognised the independence of her American Colonies. Here he became a member of the Council, and 'the first Protestant Bishop of any British Colonial possession in either hemisphere'—excepting, indeed, Dr. Seabury—and died in 1816 at the age of eighty-two.

The only intimation I ever had of the presence of Dr. John Inglis in England at an earlier period came from my aunt, Mrs. Pigott, who had a grateful remembrance of him, especially because, having heard, no doubt, of her engagement and the trouble in which she was thereby involved—he said farewell in the following words : 'God bless you, and all who are dear to you !' The following passage from a letter¹ to Sir Scrope—dated, 'Janry 8th, 1821 '—however, corroborates her statement :

. . . Separated as we are from each other, and continually occupied with our engrossing and laborious pursuits, the recollection of your kindness, and of the respect and esteem with which I early regarded you, makes it impossible for me to be satisfied without now and then communicating with you. Cochran's letters have always been more welcome when they have given me an account of yourself and your amiable family, to whom M^{rs} Inglis and myself desire to be remembered with very affectionate respects.

He then proceeds to the subject on which he desired a continuance of advice and assistance:

You are well aware that our College at Windsor, which owes so much to your kindness and judgement, and zealous exertions, has been threatened with injury by the springing up of several sprouts of Colleges in the Provinces, which have been more favored because they were the work of Dissenters.—On this ground they should have no opposition from me, for I am far from thinking it unadvisable that each religious denomination should teach its own youth, when this is practicable, and greatly prefer it to the amalgamation of creeds and principles.—But if

¹ MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.

298

these sundry Colleges were in strict and intimate connection with the established Religion, I should still think them highly inexpedient for this new country, for their inevitable effect must be to contribute mutually to keep each other from rising to respect and eminence.

Dr. Inglis then notes as the chief *desiderata* for his College, a new building, two more professors, and about twenty open scholarships; he enters at length into the possibilities of raising the needful funds, and the sources from which they may be derived; then, after making allusion to Queen Caroline and the threatening aspect of the times, adds:

I have good hopes in that elasticity of the British Constitution of which Sir Eardley Wilmot used to write and speak with peculiar animation.

In his next letter,¹ dated 'April 19, 1822,' Dr. Inglis alludes sympathetically to the recent death of Lady Bernard-Morland:

... For ourselves we feel that we have lost a kind, affectionate and respected friend. These are the events which shake our own hold. They make us feel the comparative unimportance of a little longer or shorter continuance in our passing pilgrimage, and the supreme importance of that other state, which is so soon to open upon the youngest and strongest of us.—May we daily be more and more prepared for it by the infinite mercy of our God.— Our fervent prayers are offered that you may be comforted in your affliction, by the consolations of divine grace, and that your heavy visitation may be sanctified to yourself and your family.

The writer then reverts to the former topic of the correspondence:

The Governors of the College cannot but feel the importance of your valuable exertions in behalf of their charge, and will expect me to offer their warmest thanks, which you will believe I do with sincere cordiality. The times are unfavourable to our object in a very discouraging degree, but our condition is such that we must push forward our case, although our attempts may

¹ MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.

wear the appearance of some desperation. It is matter of real regret that we impose so much trouble upon a friend so kind as yourself, and especially when we know that your other avocations are numerous and laborious. . . As far as you have been able to advance, everything seems to have been admirably and favourably done.

Another letter,¹ of 'May 26, 1822,' contains renewed thanks:

Prospects certainly are not flattering, but we must still hope in preference to death without a struggle. . . . The Governors sensibly feel how much is due to your kindness and exertions.----Surely such must be favored with some success.

In compliance with an order of the House of Commons, Sir Scrope described his position with regard to this negotiation. He says, in a letter written during March, 1822, to the Hon. H. Gray Bennet, chairman of a select committee:

I act as agent to the Governors of King's College in Nova Scotia, appointed by Royal Charter, but receive no salary or emolument whatever therefrom.

There is, in Dr. Inglis's second letter, an allusion to a time-worn and dismal topic, which has filled some pages of this book ²—the wrongs and sorrows of American exiles. He says:

I am surprised at the difficulty of the Treasury in paying the Loyalist claims, and ashamed that your Son has had so much trouble. I cannot but be glad that it has not fallen on his father. I do not trouble him with a letter, as I have no more to say than that he has my best thanks for his kindness.

The son here mentioned would be either Francis or Thomas. The numbers of American Loyalists who had taken refuge in Nova Scotia made it a likely subject for Dr. Inglis to take up; he was probably still advocating some claims of his own family, and perhaps those of other families in the same difficulty also; and Sir Scrope had set a son to

¹ MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.

² See vol. iii. chap. 10, 'The American Loyalists.'

make another effort in this unlucky cause. As already said, I do not know when the end really came.

The same letter contains a passage which will fitly conclude the notices of Bishop Barrington scattered through these volumes. Sir Scrope's letter on this topic I do not possess, but other accounts depict the Bishop's old age as singularly calm and cheerful. Dr. Inglis writes :

Your account of your visit to the venerable Bishop of Durham, like all your narrative, is very interesting. I have long looked to his Lordship with filial duty and veneration, and sincerely thank God, with a joyful heart for the comfortable state of health with which his Lordship is blest when so far advanced beyond the age of man. It is not to be wondered at that such an old age, and so well-known to your venerable brother, should have prompted him to describe it in his interesting little volume. When you have the opportunity, pray present me to his Lordship with duty and respect, which are great and unfeigned.

Bishop Barrington survived till March 26, 1826, and thus attained the age of ninety-one years and ten months.

In 1825 an effort was made to extend church privileges to the inhabitants of certain isolated hamlets of Princes Risborough, and Sir Scrope, although he had only a small interest in the parish, took an active part in the movement. The following account of its origin is from a printed pamphlet at Nether Winchendon:

The Upper Hamlet of this extensive parish of Princes Risborough, 8 miles from High Wycombe, 7 from Aylesbury, and 37 from London, consists of 3 populous villages; viz: Speen, Lacey Green, and Loosley Row, lying above the Icknield Way, and situate upon the summit of the Chiltern Hills. They contain together upwards of 800 inhabitants, who for the most part are precluded from any convenient opportunity of attending Divine Worship according to the Rites of the Church of England, as by Law established, by reason of their remote situations, being from three to five miles distant from the Parish Church, to which the young, the aged, and the infirm can but seldom resort.

It was therefore proposed to build a chapel. The Rev. Richard Meade, incumbent of the parish, gave a site for the building and cemetery in the central situation of Lacey Green. John Grubb, Esq., lord of the manor and patron of the living, gave eighteen and a half acres, in two lots, towards the endowment, Lord G. H. Cavendish eight and a half acres for the same purpose. Sir Scrope's donation was 10*l*. 10s., which apparently represented his proportion of obligation fully¹; and he was appointed one of the eleven trustees of the new Parochial Chapel. The arms of all the benefactors were exhibited on the east window and ceiling of the building. It would seem that Sir Scrope's shield appeared in both places, he being a trustee; how much of these primitive arrangements may have remained untouched to the present day, I do not know.

In course of time this chapel was ready for consecration, and the service could hardly have been more solemn apparently in these more ceremonial days. The Form² to be observed sets forth that: 'The Honourable and Right Revd. Father in God, George by Divine Permission Lord Bishop of Lincoln, attended by his Chaplain, the Rev. Dr. Kaye Bonney, his Registrar, and the Clergy in their Robes, will proceed to the New Chapel, and be received at the West Door by the Revd. Richard Meade, the Incumbent of the Parish, the Ministers, the Churchwardens, Trustees, Subscribers, Inhabitants, and other attendants on the occasion, &c., &c.'

The first minister was the Rev. C. W. Hughes, A.B., of Corpus Christi College, Cambridge, licensed, September, 1826, on the nomination of the Vicar. It further appears that the Rev. Richard Meade was Rector of Horsendon as well as Vicar of Princes Risborough.³

Another matter, relating both to Bucks and Oxon, did not pass off so amicably as the foundation of the Lacey Green Chapelry. The question was whether a portion of

¹ This was also the sum given by the Earl of Buckinghamshire, by two successive Lords Viscounts Hampden, by Thomas Wethered, Great Marlow, and various other landowners. See Lipscomb, *Hist. Bucks*, vol. ii., 'Princes Risborough.'

² This Form is at Nether Winchendon.

³ Lipscomb, Hist. Bucks, vol. ii., 'Princes Risborough.'

the Oxford and London road, passing over the Chiltern Hills, should be superseded by a new road running through the flat portion of the country, of which there was enough and to spare; or, rather, as it turned out, what was the exact line the new road ought to take between Wheatley and High Wycombe.¹ Then arose a fierce controversy. Some part of it related to the portion between Wheatley and Thame, and with this Sir Scrope was not concerned; but there was an animated contest over the remaining portion, into which he was inevitably drawn. It is needful, in a family history, to recall these facts, because Mr. Lupton, the author of a 'History of Thame,' where he practised as a doctor, appeared at meetings in support of one line, and has perpetuated his views and the politics of his younger days in his later work on Thame.

One of the proposed lines ran by Kingsey and Aston Sandford to Risborough; the other by Bledlow, leaving Risborough a mile and a half out of the main road. Mr. Lupton thus tells the tale:²

A line of road was projected, to carry the great road from London to Oxford through Thame, when the same surveyor, Mr. Telford, reported on this plan and declared it to be the best fifty miles of land between the two places, with great advantages of other sorts. The late Earl of Abingdon took up this project very warmly, and doubtless a bill would have been passed, but in the interim the late Sir Scrope Bernard Morland, Bart., waited on Philip Wykeham, Esq. of Tythrope House (who was then an earnest supporter of the line, and one of the committee) and like an old knowing parliamentary hand pointed out to him how much more it was to his interest to carry the line over Kingsey field to Risborough, (and it was truly so to Sir Scrope,) and thus the old plan was got rid of, and the great benefit of less elevation and shorter distance thrown aside. One very singular thing was that at a meeting held at Risborough it was voted that Thame was six miles from that place!

It was quite natural that Risborough should not wish to

'As to the question of the Wheatley and Wycombe Road also, a large bundle of MSS. is preserved at Nether Winchendon.

Lupton, History of Thame.

be left out in the new arrangement; moreover, the people about Bledlow were not all agreed as to the advantage of the new road for them.¹ As regards Sir Scrope's share in the matter, it appears that so early as the last day of December, 1823, some of the inhabitants of Risborough had taken alarm at their proposed exclusion from the benefits of the new turnpike road, which they considered especially hard because the alternative road had already been made by their town as far as Aston Sandford. Whether Sir Scrope had expressed any decided opinion before that time I do not know: he was apparently not in the country at that moment; but a copy of the resolution passed at the Risborough meeting was sent to him, and his presence was requested at a meeting to be held in Wycombe the following Tuesday.

By the desire of the Risborough people he undertook to advocate their cause; and as their advocate he represented that the Aston Sandford and Kingsey route could be finished in a year, to the great benefit of the neighbourhood, whereas the Bledlow line would take a long time to make; and he also suggested that the first-mentioned line need be no bar to the addition of the other at a later period, while the Aston Sandford line, if then stopped, would probably be There were so many persons altogether superseded. engaged in the warfare, on both sides, that Sir Scrope's arguments, though they may have persuaded Mr. Wykeham, and possibly some other persons, cannot have altogether decided the question. The Earl of Abingdon, who generally seems to have presided at the Thame meetings, as a Lord of the Manor, was a strong opponent; he had at first agreed to allow the Aston Sandford line to pass through Thame field (apparently a common pasture on the Kingsey side of the town); but subsequently withdrew his permission, and took adverse views. By whom his Lordship was influenced, Mr. Lupton does not state.²

¹ From documents at Nether Winchendon.

² It is singular that Mr. Lupton should have published his *History of* Thame and its Hamlets while Sir Scrope's son, Mr. Thomas Tyringham

It is impossible to follow this weighty controversy through all its phases; suffice it to say that the Aston Sandford and Kingsey road was continued, and still appears on the Ordnance maps as the principal thoroughfare, although there is also a road through Bledlow. The Act of Parliament was obtained in 1825, and the work no doubt set on foot at once. The introduction of railways has since made the roads of less importance, although they have continued to improve; but it was many years before there was a line to Thame.

A large bundle of papers at Nether Winchendon refers to a Salmon Fisheries Bill, which was considered by the Irish Society injurious to its interests. In one of these documents the Bill is said to have been brought in by Mr. T. F. Kennedy; it provoked great indignation amongst Irish owners, and perhaps others also. On November 21, 1825, a meeting was held at Mr. Morrison's, in Dawson Street, Dublin, Colonel Edward Conolly presiding. Mr. Martin, owner of an extensive fishery in Sligo, moved a resolution which was seconded by Robert Day, 'late 2nd Justice of H.M.'s Court of King's Bench in Ireland,' owner of extensive fisheries in the same county. It was proposed that Sir Robert Peel should be asked to present a petition to the Commons, and that five noblemen of high rank should bring forward the cause of the owners in the Lords' House.

Sir Scrope took up arms against the Bill, especially on behalf of the Irish Society; it provided that all Salmon Fisheries should open and close at the same periods of the year. The Society's grievance is stated as follows:

The Irish Society of London (Petitioners against the Salmon Fisheries Bill) were incorporated by King James the First, for the purpose of colonizing the Province of Ulster with Protestants, and of promoting education, manufactures, and agriculture. To enable them to accomplish this laudable object, his Majesty granted

Bernard, was owner of Winchendon, and allowed him to have two copies, without apparently giving him an opportunity of rebutting the accusation or insinuation against his father. My father never mentioned the subject in my hearing, and perhaps thought it not worth notice. The book was published by subscription.

VOL. IV.

them (amongst other privileges) the Royal Fisheries of the Bann and Lough Foyle. The Bann is the river by which the celebrated Lough Neagh empties itself into the ocean, along a course of twenty-five miles. . . The fishing season of the Bann according to the present existing laws, commences in January and ends on the 12th of August. The Salmon Fishery Bill proposes one general fishing time for the whole United Kingdom, namely from the middle of February to the middle of September. . .

Another clause, ordering the close of the Fisheries between eight on Saturday evening and four on Monday morning, at all periods of the year, was objected to—notwithstanding the Sabbatarian character of the population on the ground that it allowed time for many fish to rush through to the 'Upper Fishery,' which belonged to a different owner.

In a list of the principal 'Salmon Fisheries of the United Kingdom, &c., &c.' printed at this time, it is stated that the river Bann season 'Begins in April, ends the 12th of August'; Lough Foyle: 'Begins in May, ends the 1st of September'; whereas in Cork and Kerry the winter months were the usual season. Further details were given to show the inexpediency of a hard and fast rule. Sir Scrope corresponded with Mr. J. B. Sheil and Mr. Ellis on the subject, and I have found a letter¹ from Mr. Sheil, dated :

34 St. James's Street London Feby 27 1828.

Sir,—Mr. Alexander Dawson, M P for Louth, has promised me that he will make a speech in the House of Commons against Mr. Whitmore's Bill at the 3rd Reading, to furnish him with information and my objections to the Bill, which he says he will state as forcibly as possible.

Now, as Mr. Dawson is a very good speaker, I hope that his support will be useful.

I have seen Sir George Hill this day, and he has promised to take every active concern in opposition to the Bill, and to speak against it.

Sir George lives at No 19 Downing Street. I have very little doubt from what I see of the success of my short canvass of

' MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.

votes but I shall be able to collect several additional opponents to the Bill.

It is unlucky that the Irish Assizes should occur at this time and occasion the absence of many members.—I am to see Mr Spring Rice to-morrow.

> I have the honor to be Sir Your Faithful humble Servant J. B. SHEIL.

Sir Scrope Bernard Morland, M.P.

This affair seems to have been settled to the satisfaction of the Irish Society, since Mr. Shultes, writing from the Irish Chamber, Guildhall, suggests, in a letter to Sir Scrope, that he should write congratulations, which they would take as a compliment. It may be hoped that the other fishery owners were equally well pleased.

At this time, when Sir Scrope was left without a lady to keep his house, Kimble must have become a very quiet abode, even when its master was there. Winchendon was saved from utter desolation by a change of circumstances. At his father's wish, Thomas Tyringham entered the Pall Mall Bank,¹ and went to live near it. Goldingtons was let, and Sir Scrope gave the young couple leave to make Winchendon their country home at once; only coming down occasionally for Saturday and Sunday with his eldest son, Francis. To Winchendon, then, Mrs. Bernard took a merry band of cousins, more or less distant, and of young friends. The house, which Sir Scrope had never, with all his exertions, brought into perfect order, had been probably allowed to deteriorate, since Kimble became the favourite; indeed, Mary Ann's letters to Mr. Spencer reveal that he was a little surprised at its rough condition, which does not, however, appear to have troubled the visitors, except that some of the young ladies were terrified at the nocturnal noiseswhether caused by ghosts, burglars, or wild beasts; and on one occasion-the communication between different portions

¹ I am not certain in what year this happened.

308

of the house not being so easy then as now-brought down mattresses to the dining-room, or hall as it was then called, as a safer place than any bed-room, and one in which they could meet the enemy in a united phalanx.

So primitive were the arrangements that, as I have heard, the tenant of the far end of the house had never been disturbed, and his wife was allowed to hold the dame-school there, where sewing and reading were taught; and Mrs. Bernard frequently looked in upon this school during her Winchendon visits. Before her departure she always arranged —as far as possible—the kind and amount of work to be accomplished during her absence. This she could the more easily enter into because she was herself an adept at many branches of needlework, which was then an essential part of a lady's education.

On Sundays, as I have heard my sister say, the village children crowded to open the churchyard gate for the family, and she had the charge of a bag of halfpence to be distributed amongst them. This was, no doubt, a mode of encouraging attendance at the Sunday-school, then held in the church, as well as at Divine worship, and might not be approved now, although it does not materially differ in principle from paying the choir, or even from giving teas and outings.

I mention these customs because they had passed away when I first knew Winchendon, some years later; my mother was no longer living, and I heard of them only from my sister and some old inhabitants.

The shock of his father's illness and death, together with the excitement and fatigue of the move from the home at Melksham, proved fatal to the Rev. Bernard Smith. He returned to Grantham with his wife, and his mother decided to make her residence there also; here he died on September 2, only two months after his father.¹

From India, Richard Bernard-Morland wrote, to his grandmother at Lee, what was very probably his last letter² to her, or the last she read; she was then over eighty:

¹ From various Family Records.

² MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.

Berhampore 22nd July 1825

My dear Grandmother,—I left Calcutta on the 13th of July, in company with a fleet of Europeans three hundred in number and natives besides under the command of Major Whish of my Corps, and am proceeding up to Meerut to join that branch of the Horse Artillery, which is stationed there.

I was upwards of three months in Calcutta, having arrived on the 3rd of April; which was very dull, every one complaining of poverty, and giving no parties, and sporting poor equipages.— The Agents offering nine per cent for money, and the natives not very partial to paper currency.

Our present Commander in Chief Sir Edward Paget appears to be not at all fond of business; which makes him unfit for this Country, where *even* a young subaltern is often placed in situations, in which he must devote much of his time. You must, no doubt, have heard of the alarm the Government were in, in consequence of the Burmese war, the Mutiny of the Sepoys at Barrackpore, the application of one of the Agency Houses for a place to put their treasure in the Fort, the removal of the Government treasure there, also the sharpening of the Civilians' swords for the defence of Calcutta. The Government have been obliged to raise 12 regiments more of Native Infantry, 2 of Cavalry, and want to increase the number of Officers for the Service of the Artillery, the present number being proved so very insufficient.

The People have been all very sickly in Calcutta; in Fort William in particular, where they remained in a bad state even when I left.—We have lost in a journey only of nine days seven Europeans and four natives.—I now beg to mention, in case you should not have heard before, the death at Madras of Colonel Frederick Pierce (whom you knew) for general information.—And with love & kind remembrances to Miss Stone

I remain

Your dutiful & affect^e Grandson R. S. BERNARD MORLAND.

Mrs. Morland, I believe, failed gradually in mind and body. Mary Ann records dining with her at Lee for the last time, May 21, 1826. She died on September 6 following, aged eighty-two, leaving a most affectionate remembrance in the hearts of her descendants, by whom she was cherished as a model grandmother.

The Lee property passed¹ to her eldest grandson, Francis Bernard-Morland. Unfortunately, he began to pull the house down-I do not know exactly at what date, but it cannot have been long after he took possession-under the impression, as his sister, then Mrs. Spencer, explained to me, that no lady of any pretensions would marry him to live in such a house, which opinion she apparently endorsed. I never saw it, but a water-colour sketch (I think by Mrs. Spencer or Mrs. Pigott) depicted it as a quaint old residence, of red brick, but apparently of earlier date than the very square William III. houses. My mother and elder sister Lætitia, who had staved there, regretted the demolition; but the mania for destruction is persistent. The only peculiarity I remember hearing of was the arrangement of a bell to every shutter, to give notice of burglars, which bells had a knack of ringing on all occasions without the slightest necessity, and were therefore by no means conducive, as intended, to a sense of security.

The property passed out of the family a very few years later, and, had it not passed from the family, I suppose eventually would have been sold for building. The old house was doomed by the fact of its vicinity to the all-devouring metropolis, as well as by the continual rage for novelty, never more conspicuous than of late years.

About this time a survivor of the old days passed away. Mr. Samuel Shore, of Mearsbrook, who had married Urith Offley, in 1759² (the year after Sir Francis Bernard's departure for America), and lost her in 1781, had since been the father of a family, by a second wife, who were brought up on his own paternal estate. Mrs. Sydney Shore, formerly Mary White, whose husband was the eldest grandson of the first marriage, writes ³ from Tickhill Castle, in September, 1827:

I expect old Mr and Mrs Shore to-day, it is not every one who can visit at eighty and ninety.

Mr. Shore was apparently not turned ninety, for, in the November of 1728, Mr. Offley Shore, his second grandson,

- ¹ From Family Papers, and information.
- ² See vol. i., ch. x., p. 220, of this Family History.
- ³ MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.

announces his death in his ninety-first year, after only a few hours' illness.

The last records of Sir Scrope's intimacy with the Grenville family belongs to this period. In July 1827, the Duke of Buckingham, who had been raised to that rank in 1822,¹ was about to leave England for health and economy, an arrangement which involved shutting up Stowe and leaving the Duchess to reside at Chandos House in London. In his diary the Duke notes a visit to Dropmore, where he found Lord Grenville very feeble. He adds:²

On my way stopped at Eton, and met Sir Scrope Bernard by appointment. Executed deeds, transacted some business, and then saw young Nugent and Cholmondeley, whom I duly pouched.

It is curious that the Duke of Buckingham, and Lord Grenville also, call Sir Scrope by the old name of 'Bernard' only, although it was then all but merged in Morland, being often omitted or designated merely by an initial B.

December 2. . . . I have also letters from Sir Scrope Bernard detailing conversations with my friends: from Sir George Nugent to the same effect. I write to my uncles, detailing my state of health, and saying that if, after all, they still summon me home, I will come; but I warn them of the consequences.³

A few weeks later comes the entry :

February 11-12.—Plagued with the gout in my right hand.—I however contrived to write to Sir Scrope Bernard, desiring him to go to the Duke of Wellington and explain my friends having made the application for Ireland, ignorant of what had occurred.

The Duke of Buckingham could not, he says, have accepted the Lord Lieutenancy without Catholic Emancipation, 'and with it Lord Anglesey would not have come away.'

Upon Sir Scrope also the infirmities of age were creeping, rendering him apparently more sensitive than ever to noise

¹ See Debrett, Burke, and other *Peerages*. The history is now recorded under the head of 'Kinloss (Baroness).'

² The Private Diary of Richard, Duke of Buckingham, vol. i.

^a *Ibid.*, vol. iii.

and disturbance of any sort. The servants, as I have heard from one of them, often waited long outside his study door, afraid to enter with a message, even when they believed it to be important. He would not suffer the papers on his table ever to be touched by any servant for the purpose of dusting, which perhaps is not surprising; nor would he allow any one to wait up for him, but let himself in on his return from the House of Commons or elsewhere, and, when a fire was necessary, lighted it with his own hands. This practice, which ought to have evoked gratitude for the saving of trouble, and as an evidence of consideration, seems to have been commented on in the servants' hall merely as eccentric.

Unfortunately Sir Scrope had too much on his hands, and, while he was assiduous in Parliamentary business which he seems to have enjoyed, he left the conduct of the bank very much to others. This state of things must have gone on for some years. His son Thomas soon became aware of it after he entered the firm, but could not persuade Sir Scrope to pay any heed to his remonstrances. Mr. Auriol appears to have left the Bank.

Meanwhile, Julia Smith, the last link remaining with the domestic history of the past, was beginning to arouse from the depression into which the losses of her husband and son successively had thrown her. In September, 1827, she made one more record of a tour:

An excursion which I have taken this summer to visit my relations,—co. Durham—has tended greatly to relieve and cheer my spirits and soothe my feelings, so long wounded and greatly depressed. The amiable characters of my two nephews '[the Rev. John Collinson and the Rev. Frank Baker]; their active discharge of all their Christian parish duties;—the very kind and most affectionate conduct of my two nieces in every point was quite a cordial to my heart. . . .'

She then expatiates on the special attention they had shown her, even beyond other times;

'feeling that I was almost a solitary being and greatly broken in spirit, I seemed still more sensible of the healing balm.'

The children of Mrs. Collinson likewise were most thoughtful in their behaviour to their afflicted Aunt.

'Many sensible and amiable persons I was also in the society of, with whom I enjoyed interesting and pleasing intercourse; particularly many who had been much attached to my sister King, and valued her highly.

'I had much time to myself, and enjoyed many quiet hours in my own room.

'I returned after ten weeks strengthened in body and lightened in spirits; and most thankful to my Great Preserver, that no accident, no alarm had occurred in this long journey, and rejoiced to see again my daughter and grandchildren well and cheerful.'

The next notice I have of Julia is in the spring of 1829, when she was contemplating a visit to her brother in London; ¹ or, if he could not take her in, to Lady Bernard, in the full belief, probably, that it would be the last opportunity of meeting. If the plan was carried out, the former years in Boston and in Aylesbury were no doubt discussed as they never could be again.

Sir Scrope appears to have continued his attendance on Parliament through this year, 1829. Julia writes to him in November thanking him for his remembrance of the day which had made her a septuagenarian,² 'an age that only one of our family had attained.' In his own family he had reason for comfort and contentment, save that the health of his son-in-law, Mr. Spencer, had become a cause of grave anxiety. How far the affairs connected with the bank, which he declined to investigate, troubled him, can never be known.

The last memorandum on the subject of Parliamentary proceedings, which I have come across in his handwriting, is dated February 4, 1830:

The House divided at $\frac{1}{4}$ past 1	2.					
For Sir Edward Knatchbull's	Amend	lmen	t.		•	105
For the Address as moved by						
Lord Darlington & Mr. Mead	•	•		•	•	168
Majority for ministers .	•	•	•		•	63
¹ MS. Letter at Nether Winchendon.				² Ibi	d.	

On April 12, Mrs. Spencer writes:

My Father began to be ill. . . . 19th My Father Sir Scrope Bernard Morland, died at 20 minutes before one Р.м. in apparent slumber, at his house No 50 Pall Mall.

The relatives do not appear to have apprehended immediate danger. In a fragment, or rather rough draft, of a letter from Francis Bernard-Morland to some lady not named probably one of the family connection—he alludes to his father's death as an event 'which though we had been expecting to happen in the course of a year, we were not prepared for so suddenly.' Sir Scrope's sister-in-law, Lady Bernard, wrote, on learning the event, to Francis, as the head of the family :

The fatal end seems like a dream! Yet I am thankful for many circumstances, & particularly for the duties performed on Easter Sunday.—When you wish it, my carriage shall be sent, to attend as desired.—I shall probably call upon Sophia to-morrow if she likes to see me.

Julia Smith wrote suggesting the insertion of an Obituary Notice of her brother. An article of that description was inserted in the 'Monthly Register' for May 1830. It is not altogether accurate, and if the outlines were furnished by the family, which is not certain, they were apparently filled up by some accustomed writer for the 'Register.' I do not know whether it was the only notice.

Sir Scrope was buried at Great Kimble, in the same vault with his wife and their two elder sons. More than twenty years later, a grandson, George Bernard Spencer, was interred in the same vault. But, in 1876, when his son Sir Francis Bernard-Morland died, he was refused admission to the vault, in which he had earnestly desired to be buried; advantage was taken, I believe, of alterations in the law, to exclude his remains, which were laid in the churchyard. As it happens, this is now the only grave which can be identified. Shortly after that event, an incumbent, without any intimation to the family, placed an organ over the long
slab which covered the vault, on the north side of the chancel; and only with difficulty can the last lines of the long inscription be read. No stranger would think of looking for them, and the little that appears relates only to the last burial.

By the death of Sir Scrope his two sons were left to stand the brunt of the condition into which the bank had been placed. I have no particulars of the immediate circumstances which led to its failure; but the causes which led up to it were apparently the conduct of the chief partner who became the head after Sir Scrope's decease—in investing his own money in the Regent's Canal, where it was locked up and unavailable when some crisis occurred, and incompetency in the officials. The result was, that, as Mrs. Spencer notes in 1832, March 20:

The Banking house of Duckett and Morland, in which Frank and Tom were partners, stopped payment.—23rd Banking failure gazetted.

The creditors were paid, as far as was possible; but my uncle and my father were ruined.

In 1834, Julia Smith, the last of Sir Francis Bernard's children, died at Grantham. With her accustomed kindness she had written offering to make any sacrifice in her power to help her nephews in their trouble. I have no records of her last days, save that her grand-daughter Julia, afterwards Mrs. Schneider, told me that she read the Bible daily, to the last possible moment, and often with her young namesake.

In this year, also, Richard Scrope Bernard-Morland died; the event was marked by painful circumstances of official neglect. Mrs. Spencer writes:

March 23rd. Received intelligence from Tom of the death of our Brother Richard on the 15th of last October, at Dumdum, near Calcutta. Margaret saw his name in the Obituary of a newspaper in Ireland, and informed Tom, who on enquiry at the India House, found it to be true.

Mrs. Spencer had been in much trouble of her own. She lost her husband in 1831, after a long and trying illness of over two years. Eventually she married the Rev. Edward Fanshawe Glanville, and remained at Wheatfield, where he held the Rectory, till her eldest son succeeded to it.

With Sir Francis Bernard-Morland the failure of the bank was decisive; he had lost both the Lee and the Kimble properties, and he lived on without an attempt to rally, letting things take their course; a very kind uncle, but lost to all interests beyond a small circle of friends.

Thomas Tyringham Bernard fought his way on for the sake of his children; but the unexpected death of his wife. in 1837, added to his burdens. It took place in Pariswhither they had gone for economy and the education of their children-during a visit which he made to England on His life estate in his wife's property had been business. sold, and this misfortune led to its eventual alienation for ever. There were four children: a second daughter, Sophia Elizabeth, had been born July 8, 1829; a son, David Williams, on the 5th of December, 1830, after Sir Scrope's death; another son, Edward Stanley, on the 3rd of May, 1835. Winchendon had been saved from the general wreck, and Mr. Bernard went to live there, with a second wife, in 1843. His son, Edward Stanley, was a promising child, though for some years delicate, and died at about the age of David Williams Bernard was educated at Eton and ten. Merton College, Oxford; he obtained a Craven Scholarship and a first class in classical honours. He was also well read in French, German, and Sanscrit. Unhappily his intense application to study produced a brain fever, of which he died December 23rd, 1853, after a week's illness.

As far as pecuniary interests were concerned, Mr. Bernard retrieved his position; but these troubles made his success comparatively valueless. He also survived his eldest daughter, Lætitia Charlotte, who had married her cousin Francis Bernard Pigott. In 1876 he succeeded his elder brother in the baronetcy, and was the sixth and last baronet; dying, May 8, 1883, at the age of ninety-one and nearly eight months.

There is one son living of my marriage with Joseph Napier Higgins, of Lincoln's Inn, Q.C., Francis Tyring-

316

ham Higgins Bernard, born July 22, 1864, and married to Evelyn Georgiana, daughter of P. J. D. Wykeham, Esq., of Tythrop House, Oxon. Another son, Edward Stanley Higgins, born January 9, 1866, died at the age of three months and a few days.

My elder sister, Lætitia Charlotte Bernard, left one daughter by her marriage with her cousin, Francis Bernard Pigott,—Louisa Sophia Bernard. She married William Walton, Esq., J.P. for Montgomeryshire, who has issue. The children of my aunt, Mrs. Pigott, were Francis Bernard, already mentioned, General Henry De Rinzy Pigott, who settled in Canada, and left issue three unmarried daughters, Marianne Frances, Harriett Morland, and Margaret Jane.

My aunt Mary Ann, Mrs. Spencer, who appears latterly to have spelt her name Mary Anne, left issue, Harriett Frances, Charles Vere, and George Bernard, who predeceased her. By her second marriage, with Mr. Glanville, she had a daughter, Frances Bernard, who died at the age of nineteen. Her son, Charles Vere, Rector of Wheatfield, was the only one of her children who married and had issue.

APPENDICES

I

AFTER the publication of the first portion of this Family History, I received a letter from Mr. C. Wickliffe Throckmorton, written at 'Morristown, N.J.,' containing the following particulars of a hitherto unknown member of the family:

Colonel William Bernard, of Nansemond Co., Va., son of Francis Bernard, of Kingthorpe, Northamptonshire, and grandson of Francis Bernard of Abington, Esq., æt. 23-3 Edw. VI., ob. 21 Oct. 44 Eliz. (1602), and his wife Alice, daughter of John Haslewood, of Maidwell, Esq.

William Bernard embarked at Gravesend, England (aged 27) for Virginia in June 1635. He became a member of the Royal Council of Virginia with the rank of Colonel, and was frequently at the meetings of the Council between March 1642-3 and March 1659-60.¹ He resided in Nansemond Co., Va., but as the records of that county have been destroyed, his will cannot be found. The records of York Co., Va., show that his wife was Lucy, only daughter of Captain Robert Higginson, who came to Va. from Dublin, Ireland.

Colonel William Bernard was a younger brother of Sir Robert Bernard, of Brampton Hall, near Huntingdon, created baronet July 1, 1662. In the will of Sir Robert Bernard (dated December 5, 1665, proved May 15, 1666) occurs the following: 'I give to my brother William's son, now at Brampton (the father dying 31 March, 1665) £100 if he live to be 18 and I leave him to my son John to bring up & some care is to be had to enquire what his father left in Virginia.'

Colonel William left at least two children—(1) the son mentioned in the will; (2) Lucy (d. November 6, 1675), who married Dr. Edward Gwyn, of Gloucester Co., Va., and left numerous descendants, of whom I am one.

Nothing more seems to be known of Colonel William Bernard's son, who may have returned to America. As his mother must have had Irish relations it seems, however, not unlikely that he may have settled in Ireland, and become the ancestor of some of the Irish Bernards.

¹ Hening, vol. i., pp. 239, 526, &c.

APPENDICES

Mr. Robert G. Bernard claims descent from Thomas Bernard, of Reading, who, by Catherine, daughter of Henry Barnsdale, had a son, Charles, born 1615, who crossed to Ireland in 1649, where he married a Carlow lady. It is clear that this account requires some revision. According to the register of St. Mary's, Reading, Thomas Bernard was married to a lady named Sara, and his son Francis was born in 1614, evidently of this marriage, as no other is mentioned. Charles's birth is not in the register. Where the mistake is I cannot say, and unfortunately I have no facilities for looking into the question and righting it.

III

Note to Vol. IV., Page 239.—Francis Bernard had the luck to be present during the first riot at Covent Garden, in consequence of the prices being raised, and wrote to his sister Mary Ann, after alluding to the intended Jubilee of King George III., a letter,¹ dated September 20, 1809, on this subject :

Last Monday night was the opening of the new Covent Garden Theatre, which was expected to be an uproar; therefore five hundred of the Guards were ordered to be there, and there were two hundred Constables, under the conduct of Mr Townsend. Directly Mr Kemble came forward to make a speech on the opening of the Theatre, they began hissing and crying 'off, off, off!' so loud that Kemble could not go on. as no one whatever could hear him. Afterwards the curtain drew up: hardly any noise was made till Mrs. Siddons came with the letter in her hand as Lady Macbeth, and the noise was enough to stun one of hissing. hooting, howling, whistling, and crying 'Off, off-Old Prices-no Siddons-no Kemble-no Foreigner'-an allusion to Madame Catalani, 'which continued as loud as ever till the Play was over. During the entertainment of the Quaker, when Mr Incledon, Mr and Mrs Liston in particular, and Miss Bolton, made their first appearance, the applause was as powerful as the hissing was during the Play; but after the first scene or two they began howling &c, still louder than ever, and they would not leave the house till near four o'clock. I forgot to mention that during Kemble's speech of "Is this a dagger," they made an attempt to board the Stage, but while they were doing it, some of the Constables came up the trap-doors and put some into the Watch-house, while another detachment under Mr Townsend sallied out and attacked the enemy in the rear. Mr T. was sadly bruized. Madame Catalani has since sent word that she would have nothing to do with the theatre, and has set

¹ MS. Letter copied by Miss Spencer into the same volume as her mother's Diary.

out to Dublin with D'Egville and his pupils, and Monsieur and Mad^{me} Deshayes. I have been to the Duenna, and to Mrs Mountain's benefit —Artaxerxes ;—Mandane by Mrs Billington.'

IV

Note to Vol. II., Page 331.—The tablets placed as memorials to Sir Francis and Lady Bernard are not now actually in the vestry, because the vestry has for some years been located elsewhere. But the obscurity and oblivion are the same.

V

Nether Winchendon Manor House has been commonly called 'The Priory,' or 'Winchendon Priory,' in recent times, and I believe even in deeds; but there is no trace of this name before 1843.

INDEX

ABBOT, BRITTON, iii. 241

- À Becket Turner, Rev. Thomas, iv. 273, 294
- Abingdon, the Earl of, iv. 303, 304
- Adair, Serjeant James, iii. 32, 206; his love of politics, 207; in favour of the abolition of the slave trade, *ib.*; works for the redress of Quaker grievances, *ib.*; counsel for Mr. Stone, 209; withdraws from the Whig Club, 210; death of, *ib.*; burial of, *ib.*
- Adair, Margaret, engaged to Thomas Bernard, iii. 32; marriage of, 34; her care for her nephews and nieces, 210, 211; her work in connection with the Foundling Hospital, 225; her contributions to the Reports of the Society B.C.P., 246, 251, 291, 304; tenderly nurses Miss Adair, iv. 169; her death, 187; burial of, 188
- Adair, Miss, iv. 169
- Adair, Patrick, the daughter of, iii. 32; his death, 34
- Adair, Sir Robert Shafto, the head of the Adair family, iii. 32
- Adams, Abigail, her reception by Queen Charlotte, iii. 200
- Adams, John, one of the plenipotentiaries in the peace negotiations, iii. 162; acts as conneel for Richard King, 180; part taken by him in the cruelty shown to loyalists, 188; becomes ambassador to Great Britain and President of the U.S.A., 200
- Adams, Samuel, Lieut.-Governor of Massachusetts, iii. 170; dissatisfaction of, 202; political intrigues of, *ib.*; becomes Governor of Massachusetts, 203; death of, *ib*.
- Addison, J., calls attention to the prevalence of infanticide, iii. 212
- Advowsons, the purchase of, iii. 97

VOL. IV.

- African Institution, the, iv. 93 ; assistance given to it by Thomas Bernard, 130
- Agnew, Mrs., her reminiscences of the salt tax, iv. 205
- Aislabie, Mr. and Mrs., iv. 260
- Alfred Club, the, iv. 132, 134
- Alfred Theatre, the, iv. 132
- Algeria, a British slave in, iii. 134, 135
- Allied sovereigns, the, visit of, to England, iv. 194
- Alveston, iii. 292, 295, 296, iv. 7
- American Commissioners, the, claims liquidated by, iii. 195
- American loyalists, the, iii. 179 et seq.; Thomas Bernard's intercourse with, 32; abandonment of, 166; the classes into which Sabine subdivides them, 168; their miseries and terrors, 172, 179 et seq.; retaliation exercised by, 183, 187; England's treatment of, 189, 190; liquidation of their claims, 195; Pitt's bill to assist them, 196
- Amiens, iv. 28
- Anderson, George, iii. 29
- Andrew, Dr., the clerical income of, derived from Nether Winchendon, iii. 97; death of, 98
- Andrews, J. P., his appeal on behalf of chimney sweepers' climbing boys, iii. 328
- Angerstein, J. J., marriage of, iv. 261
- Angoulême, the Duke and Duchess of, iv. 87
- Apprentice system, the, in factories, iii. 361
- Arkwright, Richard, the inventions of, iii. 347
- Artois, the Count of, iv. 87
- Assize-balls, the practice of organising, iii. 54
- Aston Abbots, iv. 2
- Aston Clinton, iv. 2, 244, 245

Aubrey, Sir John, iv. 273

Aubrey, Col. and Mrs., iv. 181

- Auriol, James Peter, iv. 248, 312
- Aust, Mr., iii. 141
- Austerlitz, the battle of, iv. 66
- Austin, Dr., letter from, iii. 44; his ideas as to Scrope Bernard's pursuit of medical studies, 52
- Austria, the Emperor of, iv. 194
- Avery, Mr., death of, iii. 184
- Aylesbury, break up of the Bernard home at, iii. 3; the Queen's Regiment quartered at, 5; members elected to represent, 6; the races at, 18; election amenities at, 128, iv. 70-76; the inhabitants of, petition for the abolition of slavery, 70; banks at, *ib.*; volunteers of, 77; race ball at, 258, 254
- Aylesbury election, the, Scrope Bernard's anxiety about, iii. 128; Scrope Bernard again returned, 159
- BACON, ANTHONY, elected member for Aylesbury, iii. 6
- Badcock, Captain, iv. 250
- Badcock, Major Lovell, iv. 250
- Badcock, Rev. Luke, death of, iii. 184
- Baker, Amelia, Thomas Bernard's care for the children of, iii. 210; death of, 295
- Baker, Captain Benjamin, marriage of, to Amelia Bernard, iii. 70; in Ireland, 82, 95; in command of two companies at Carrick-on-Shannon, 96
- Baker, Rev. Frank, iv. 312
- Baker, James, his account of Sir Thomas Bernard's closing days, iv. 212; becomes the possessor of Opie's portrait of Sir Thomas Bernard, 215
- Baker, Rev. Thomas, marries Julia Priscilla King, iv. 144; is given the living of Whitburn, 159, 236
- Baker, William, death of, iii. 295
- Baldwin, Mr., iv. 76
- Ball, Mr., iv. 291
- Banks, Lady, patroness of the first 'Stuff and Colour Ball,' iii. 88
- Banks, Sir Joseph, meeting of subscribers to the Royal Institution at the house of, iii. 281; his relations with Thomas Bernard, iv. 95

Bannatine & Buchan, Messrs., iii. 353

- Barham, Lord, iv. 223, 224
- Barham Downs, a parish windmill on, iii. 234
- Barley Wood, the Misses More at, iv. 218; charitable gatherings at, 225

- Barnard, Thomas, intimacy of Count Rumford with, iii. 273
- Barnsdale, Henry, iv. 319
- Baron, Dr., iv. 123
- Baron, Rev. Mr., iv. 181, 294
- Barrington, George (afterwards fifth Viscount), his allusion to a speech of Scrope Bernard's at Oxford, iii. 92
- Barrington, Shute, Bishop of Llandaff, congratulates Scrope Bernard upon his appointment as private secretary to Lord Temple, iii. 45; his translation, 45, 87, 159; his opinion of Rev. R. G. Bowyer's pamphlet, 87; a dinner with, 206; elected president of the Society B.C.P., 231; papers contributed by him to the 'Reports' of the Society, 236, 334; chosen president of the school for the Indigent Blind, 266; in the chair at a meeting of the committee to consider the formation of the Royal Institution, 280; his friendship with Hannah More, 297; becomes president of a society for protecting climbing chimney boys. 334, 337; bestows the living of Melksham on Rev. Joseph Smith, iv. 2; his work at Bishop Auckland, 117; bestows the livings of Gateshead and Whitburn on Mr. Collinson and Mr. Baker respectively, 159; his meeting with Sir Walter Scott, 234; death of, 301
- Barrington, William Wildman, second Viscount, letter of congratulation from, to Scrope Bernard, iii. 54; death of, 158
- Barrington, Lord, papers of, iv. 192, 193 Barringtons, the, intimacy of the
- Bernards with, iii. 159 Barton, Rev. Thomas, treatment of, iii. 185
- Bastille, the, the demolition of, iii. 145; iv. 34
- Bath, charitable efforts in, iii. 304; a visit to, iv. 86
- Bath (Mass.), iii. 164
- Bavaria, Charles Theodore, Elector of, iii. 275
- Bavaria, mendicity in, iii. 282
- Bayley, Miss, her skill in vaccinating, iv. 123
- Bell, Dr., his new system of education, iv. 117; his success, 120
- Bell, Mr., takes out a patent for a chimney-sweeping machine, iii. 336
- 'Beneficial Effects of the Christian Temper on Domestic Happiness, The,' iv. 146; editions of, 148

'Benevolences,' the, dispensed by the Aylesbury electors, iii. 129

Bennet, Hon. H. Gray, iv. 300

- Bent, Robert, stands for Aylesbury, iv. 71; adjudged guilty of bribery, 74
- Bere, Rev. Mr., his attack on the Misses More, iii. 303
- Beresford, Mrs., reputed miniature of her father, iii. 99; dates of her birth and marriage, *ib.*; her burial, 99, 100; epitaph to her son, 100
- Bernard, Amelia or Emily, arranges to live at Lincoln, iii. 3; visits Jane White at Lincoln, 46; marriage of, 70; in Ireland, 82; letter from, 95; death of, 295

Bernard, 'Dame Eleanor,' iii. 52

- Bernard, David Williams, birth of, iv. 316
- Bernard, Edward Stanley, birth of, iv. 316
- Fanny (afterwards Mrs. Bernard, King), joins her sister Julia at Wendover, iii. 3; authorship of, 27; her poem on Mr. King, 28; her accepted suitor, 29, 30; visits Lincoln, 30; returns from the north. 31; her attitude to her family in consequence of her attachment to Mr. King, 35; her dislike of Whitchurch, 36; marries Rev. Richard King, 37; happiness of her married life, ib.; takes up her residence at Wendover, 46; her delight at the prospect of the Winchendon home being retained in the family, 73; at Lincoln, 82; her contributions to the 'Reports' of the Society B.C.P., 246: her work amongst the poor, 287; her interest in schools, 289; her book 'Female Scripture Characters,' ib.; her parochial lending libraries, 291; her love of nursing, 292; her acquaintance with Hannah More, 296, 297; her family, iv. 17; her health, 18, 42; lines by, 55; memoir of, 68; vigour of her mind, 69; becomes a writer of books, 144; her first book, 146; her 'Female Scripture Characters, 147; her view of woman's sphere, 148; her advocacy of the teaching of the poor, 154; her views on the education of women, 155; moves to Gateshead, 160, 220; her work at Gateshead, 222; at Melksham, 224; her reading and ideas on education, 226; her death, 274
- Bernard, Sir Francis, effect of the confiscation of his American estates

upon his family, iii. 1; property possessed by him in the Province of New York, 161; his mansion on Jamaica Pond, 165; memorial tablet to, iv. 320

- Bernard, Francis (son of Sorope and Harriet, afterwards Bernard-Morland), birth of, iii. 129; comes of age, iv. 166; a portrait of, 168; takes up the freedom of Lincoln, 171; becomes a partner in the bank, 176; visits the Continent, 194; his Diary, 211; renounces a possible claim under his uncle's will, 215; a tour undertaken by him, 239; steward of the Risborough ball, 273; succeeds to the Lee property, 310; refused admission to the vault at Great Kimble, 314; at the riot at Covent Garden, 319
- Bernard, Francis Tyringham Higgins, iv. 317
- Bernard, Harriet. See Morland Harriet
- Bernard, Jane. See White, Jane
- Bernard, Sir John, visits Aylesbury in consequence of his father's death, iii. 1; his sojourn in America, 61; his melancholy life, 160; his early prospects, ib.; is left the greater part of his father's American property, 161; his place of residence in America, 162; his sufferings, 164; his position at the conclusion of peace, 165; his claims upon the Government for redress, 167, 168; Sabine's unsympathetic account of his life, 169; his life at Pleasant Point, ib.; one-half of the island of Mount Desert stated to have been restored to him, 170, 171; his return to England, 170; his visit to Boston, 171; efforts of his family to dissuade him from returning to America, 172; breakdown of his health, ib.; goes to France, ib.; sends a portrait of himself to his brother Scrope, ib.; is appointed to an office in Barbados, 174; again visits England, 175; transferred to Dominica, ib.; receives compensation for his losses in America, ib.; a second portrait of him painted, 176; his hobby of buying houses and land, ib.; his alleged connection with the attempted recovery of Martinique by the French, 177; his death, 178, iv. 159
- Bernard, Julia (afterwards Smith), marries Rev. Joseph Smith, iii. 3;

entitles Scrope Bernard's prize essay 'Antiquity,' 14; her correspondence with her brother Scrope, 26; her life at Wendover, ib., iv. 1; visits Jane White at Lincoln, iii. 46, 82; her contribution to the Reports of the Society B.C.P., 246; birth of her first child, iv. 1; at Gaddesden. 2 ; birth of her other children, ib.; MSS. left by, 4; leaves Wendover, ib.; her work in the school established by her husband at Melksham, 11; her profound loyalty, 12; her book, 12, 13; accident to, 16; her anxiety for her son Bernard, 225; her reading and ideas on education, 226; visits Grantham and Malvern, 232; meets Walter Scott, 234; visits Tynemouth, Gateshead, and Lord Strathmore's seat, 235; determines to commit her 'Reminiscences' to paper, 276; goes on another tour, 312; contemplates a visit to her brother in London, 313; death of, at Grantham, 315

- Bernard, Lætitia Charlotte, birth of, iv. 264; marriage of, 316, 317
- Bernard, Margaret. See Adair, Mar-
- Bernard, Margaret (daughter of Scrope and Harriet Bernard), birth of, iii. 118; meets Henry Pigott, iv. 88; her birthday festivities, 175; her marriage, 202; settles in Ireland, 247; her relations with her neighbours, 288
- Bernard, Mary Ann (daughter of Scrope and Harriet Bernard, afterwards Bernard-Morland), birth of, iii. 159; diary of, iv. 83; her description of Mrs. Mills, 84; at Oxford, 85; characteristic letters from, 180; her confirmation, *ib.*; attends a ball in honour of the conclusion of peace, ib.; celebration of her coming of age, 211; at the Aylesbury race ball, 247, 253; goes to Kimble, 254; presented to George IV., 263; happiness of, without society, 270; her riding, 276 : meets Frederick Charles Spencer, 289; portrait of, by Harlowe, ib.; engaged to Mr. Spencer, 292; marriage of, 294; her re-membrance of Dr. John Inglis, 298; marries Rev. Edward Fanshawe Glanville, 316; children of, 817

Bernard, Richard Scrope (son of

Scrope and Harriet Bernard}, birth of, iii. 159; his departure from England, iv. 166; his disposition, *ib.*; a portrait of, 168; in India, 265-268; his return from India, 276; pays a visit to Ireland, 289; returns to India, 295; one of his last letters to his grandmother at Lee, 309; death of, 315

- Bernard, Robert G., iv. 319
- Bernard, Scrope (afterwards Sir Scrope Bernard-Morland), the winner of the Christ Church prizes, iii. 2; his friendship with William Wyndham Grenville, ib.; takes his degree, 3; his medical studies, 4; his interest in politics, 5, 38; his entry into the Militia, 11; gives assistance to Lord Wellesley in translating the 'Odyssey,' 12; wins the English Prize Essay, 13; congratulations received by him, 13, 14; takes his degree, 15, 16; visits Scarborough, 17; his studies, 17, 39; his college friends, 20; his friendship with Mr. Godschall and Mr. Sawkins, ib. ; his poetical talents, 34; passes through the ordeal of first love, 35, 57; offered assistance by his brother Thomas, 39; invited by Lord Bristol to undertake the tuition of Lord Sandys's nephew, 39, 41; receives an offer of assistance from W. W. Grenville, 40; undertakes the tutorship of a son of Dr. Buller, 42; goes to Ireland as Lord Temple's private secretary, 44, 46; allusions to him in the Lord-Lieutenant's correspondence, 49; letter from him to \tilde{W} . W. Grenville on the situation in Ireland, 50; a practical joke on him, 51, 52; his views on the ladies of Dublin, 52; leaves Ireland, 56; his love for chemistry, 58; his plans for utilising his interval of leisure, 60; his intimacy with Hon. G. F. Lyttelton, 60, 61; studies the French language, 61, 62; goes to Montreuil, 63; attends the Court of Louis XVI., ib.; his interest in Poor Law, 64; exerts himself for the advancement of Captain Benjamin Baker's son, 70; rumours as to his intended marriage, ib.; harbours the idea of entering Parliament, 71; aspires to become possessor of Nether Winchendon Manor House, ib.; gains his wish, 73; his matrimonial projects, ib.; his taste

for antiquarian lore, 74; is offered and accepts the secretaryship to a commission of inquiry into public offices, ib.; pays his addresses to Harriet Morland, 77, 81; is engaged to her, 79, 81; his marriage and wedding tour, 81, 82: takes a house in Bolton Street, 88; goes to Nether Winchendon, ib.; tutor to William Lee, 90; enters on a new phase of life, 93; begins the work offered him by Pitt, ib.; birth of his eldest son, ib.; purchases some land ad-joining Nether Winchendon, 96; purchases the molety of the advowson of Nether Winchendon, 97; becomes sole patron of Nether Winchendon living, 98; appointed Usher of the Black Rod and private secretary to the Viceroy of Ireland, 101; birth and death of a second son, 101, 102; his account of his movements in Ireland, 103; his intention of standing for Aylesbury, 104; his views as to his salary, 105; his visits to England, 112, 118; portrait of, 113; birth of his daughter Margaret, 118; elected M.P. for Aylesbury, 123; leaves Ireland, 125; accepts the office of Under-Secretary of State, 126, 127; his degree of D.C.L., 129; registration of his arms and pedigree, 132; missives received by him when Under-Secretary, 134; purchases land, 148; builds a stone bridge near his house, ib.; takes a lease of a house in the parish of Ellesborough, 150; re-elected for Aylesbury, 159; practises as an advocate, ib.; offered a partnership in Ransom and Morland's bank, ib.; his contribution to the 'Reports' of the Society B.C.P., 246, 252; is an original subscriber to the Royal Institution, 280; his Parliamentary life, iv. 70; a candidate for Aylesbury, 72; retires from the contest, 75; his connection with the Aylesbury Volunteers and the Bucks Militia, 77; his affection for his Kimble property, ic.; trees planted by him, 78; purchases messuages in Cuddington and Haddenham, ib.; re-enters Parliament, 81; leaves the banking house of Ransom, Morland, & Co., 83; joins Praed & Co., ib.; his wedding-day, 86; break in his Parliamentary life, 88; takes a house in Parliament Street, ib.; his intercourse with the Grenville family, 162, 311; purchases some of the masonry of Eythrope House, 165; assumes the additional name of Morland, ib.; his sons take up the freedom of Lincoln, 171; takes up his residence at Kimble Rectory, 177; visits the Continent, 194; goes to Leamington on hearing of Sir Thomas Bernard's death, 214; re-elected for St. Mawes, 246, 263; goes to Kimble, 254; stands godfather to Lætitia Charlotte Bernard, 264; memorial drawn up by him on half-pay officers, 286; his occupations, 296; his connection with Catholic Emancipation, ib.; his interest in the Anglican College at Windsor, N.S., 297; his connection with the controversy over the making of a new road from London to Oxford, 303, 304; his action against a Salmon Fisheries Bill, 305; failing health of, 311; his assiduity in his Parliamentary business, 312, 313; leaves the conduct of the bank to others, 312; death and burial of, 314

- Bernard, Sophia Elizabeth, birth of, iv. 316
- Bernard, Thomas (afterwards Sir), continues his legal studies in London, iii. 3; called to the Bar, 13; congratulates his brother Scrope upon winning the English Prize Essay, 14; his existence during the years immediately following his father's death, 32; forms a matrimonial alliance with the daughter of Patrick Adair, ib.; called to the Bar, ib.; marriage of, 34; his objection to his sister's alliance with Rev. Richard King, 36; his disgust with politics, 44; visit of, to Lille, 62; disapproves of Scrope Bernard's aspiration to possess Nether Winchendon Manor House, 71; resident in Lincoln's Inn Fields, 82, 205; begins his course of philanthropic labours, 159; advances money to further Sir John's cause, 167; his cordial relations with his brother 204; trouble with his Irish property, 205; his retiring disposition, 206; his intercourse with his relatives, ib.; the circle into which his marriage introduced him, ib.; buys a house and grounds at Iver, 208; friendships formed at Iver, ib.

retires from practice, 210; the care he extended to his nephews and nieces. ib.; his disposition towards philanthropic efforts, 211; elected Treasurer of the Foundling Hospital, ib.; takes up his residence at the Hospital, 221; his 'Account of the Foundling Hospital,' 222; adopts Count Rumford's fire-grates, 227; his plans for forming a Society for Bettering the Condition of the Poor. 228 et seq.; his views as to the agricultural labourer's wants, 234 et seq.; papers contributed by him to the Society's 'Reports,' ib.; his interest in the Poor Laws, 247; takes an active part in the School for the Indigent Blind, 266; his efforts on behalf of fever patients, 270; his interest in the Cancer Institution. ib.: letters from Count Rumford to, 279; consultations with him on the foundation of the Royal Institution, 279, 280; joins the committee for its formation, 280; frames the Charter for the Royal Institution, 281; visits the Misses More, 300; sells his house at Iver to John Sullivan, 306; works of mercy which he helped forward, 309; suggests free chapels for the poor, 316; his accounts of chimney sweepers' boys, 327 et seq.; his account of David Porter's treatment of his boys, 332; his observations on cotton mills, 356; is presented with a donation by Sir Robert Peel in furtherance of his philanthropic objects, 359; his views on the position of women, iv. 57; illness of, 83; his philanthropic efforts, 91 et seq.; recommends Rev. Sydney Smith to the preachership of the Foundling Hospital, 98; his regard for Sir Humphry Davy, 101; his management of the Royal Institution, 103; resigns the Treasurership of the Foundling Hospital, 109; purchases a house in Wimpole Street, 110; his advocacy of the cause of education, 114; publishes a pamphlet on Bishop Barrington's School, 121; his connection with the Jennerian Society, 92, 123; his efforts to promote the Fine Arts, 127 et seq.; draft of an address on the subject prepared by him, 128; founds 'The Director,' 129; helps to found the Alfred Club, 131, 132; his friendship for Benjamin West, 134; arranges the preliminaries of the British Institution with West. 135; his portrait painted, 136; arranges the purchase of West's 'Miracles of our Saviour,' 136, 138; Dibdin's recapitulation of his labours, 140; his literary efforts, 142; the accusation of conceit brought against him, ib.; a dedication to him, 143; feels the approach of age, 169; visits Brighton, 174, 184: his efforts to increase the fish supply, 185; his interest in the erection of a chapel at Brighton, ib.; begins his work 'The Comforts of Old Age,' 186; tribute to his wife, 188; is present at the opening of the new chapel at Brighton, 189; his literary labours, 192; visits Bishop Auckland, ib.; marries Charlotte Matilda Hulse, 196; his breadth of view, 198; his efforts to obtain a repeal of the salt tax, 204 et seq.; one of his last business meetings, 211; his closing days, 212; visits Leamington, ib.; his death, iii. 343, iv. 214; burial of, 215; his portrait by Opie, ib.

- Bernard, Thomas (second son of Scrope and Harriet Bernard), birth and death of, iii. 101, 102; his burial place, iv. 275
- Bernard, Thomas, of Reading, iv. 319 Bernard, Thomas Tyringham (son of Scrope and Harriet Bernard) birth of, iii. 148; Testament given to him by Margaret Bernard, 225; education of, iv. 84; at Harrow, ib.; at Eton, ib.; does not assume the additional surname of Morland, 165; his interest in public affairs, 167; matriculates at Christ Church. ib.; made a partner in the Buckingham Bank, 168; enters the Bucks local militia, ib.; a portrait of, ib.; celebration of his twentyfirst birthday, 170; takes up the freedom of Lincoln, 171; is transferred to the Bucks Yeomanry, 179; visits the Continent, 194; engaged to Sophia Charlotte Williams, ib.; dines with some of the Guards on the evening of their hurried departure from Brussels, 196; is High Sheriff of Bucks, 203; comes of age, 221; his taste for genealogy, 242; can-vasses for Lord Nugent, 246; attends the Buckingham Assizes, 247; his marriage, 249; his en-

forced visit to Ireland, 279; enters the Pall Mall Bank, 307; death of his wife in Paris, 316; his children, *ib.*; succeeds his brother in the baronetcy, *ib.*; death of, *ib.*

- Bernard, William (eldest son of Scrope and Harriet Bernard), birth of, iii. 93; sent into the country, 94; with his grandparents, 127; virtually adopted by Mr. Morland, 148; matriculates at Oxford, iv. 83; High Sheriff of Bucks, 165; takes up the freedom of Lincoln, 171; goes to Madeira, 176; travels and literary talent of, 178, 241; death of, 264
- Bernard, Colonel William, iv. 318
- Bernard-Morlands, the, their circle of acquaintance, iv. 238
- Bernards, the, their privileges as lay rectors, iii. 98
- Berry, the Duc de, iv. 87
- Berthier, iv. 42
- Bertie, Mr., iv. 294
- Bessborough, the Earl of, appointed a manager of the Royal Institution, iii. 281
- Bierton, the Vicar of, iii. 3
- Bingham, F. P., iii. 257
- Birmingham, a soup shop at, iii. 237 Bishop Auckland, Bishop Barrington's
- training school at, iv. 117, 121
- Bisset, Rev. William, iii. 106; iv. 283
- Blagden, Sir Charles, iv. 96
- Blagdon parish, school opened by the Misses More in, iii. 303 Blenheim, iv. 295
- Blaquiere, Sir J., violent speech by, iii. 120
- Blennerhasset, Mr., iv. 285
- Blethyn ap Maenyrch, iv. 242
- Blind, the, treatment of, iii. 264 et seq.
- Boase, Henry, his Paper on the West of England Fisheries, iii. 310
- Bold, Rev. Arthur, iii. 262
- Bonaparte, presentations to, iv. 24; his arbitrary rule, 47; rumour of his death, 193; his escape from Elba, 196
- Bonaparte, Madame, iv. 46
- Bonar, Mr., iv. 93
- Boulogne, at the beginning of the nineteenth century, iv. 24-26; French gunboats from, 53
- Bowles, Rev. William Lisle, iv. 231
- Bowyer, Rev. R. G., letters from to Scrope Bernard, iii. 84, 86; paper written by him, 87

- 'Boy and the Mantle, The,' iv. 242
- Boy chimney sweepers, efforts to protect, iii. 326 et seq., 337, 342, 344, 345; typical cases of their experiences, 337-341; stunted growth of, 342
- Boyd, Captain, iv. 261
- Bray, W., iii. 149
- Brecheiniog, Gwenllian, iv. 242
- Brecon, the Lords of, iv. 242, 243
- Brentford Schools, the, iii. 291
- Breteuil, a house at, iv. 29
- Bridgwater, the Duke of, elected a visitor of the Royal Institution, iii. 281
- Brierly, Morgan, iv. 216
- Brighton, a visit to, iv. 86, 88; church extension at, 185, 189-191
- Brill Hill, iv. 181
- Bristol, Lord, iii. 39
- Bristow, John, iv. 231
- British and Foreign Bible Society, the, iv. 119
- British Army, the, misfortunes of loyalists traceable to the action of, iii. 191
- British Institution, the, iv. 134, 135; sale of pictures at, 136
- Brooke, Mr., iv. 275
- Brooks, George, Paper contributed by, to the 'Beports' of the Society B.C.P., iii. 260
- Brown, General, iv. 266
- Brown, Justina, marries Bernard Smith, iv. 228
- Brown, Mr. and Mrs., iv. 171, 172, 232
- Brown of Horton, Mrs. iv. 272, 294
- Browne, Miss, iv. 256
- Browne, Robert, iv. 256; his account of the poor at Montreuil, iii. 65, 67
- Buckingham, Marquess of. See Temple, Lord
- Buckle, Mr., his friendship with Scrope, iii. 20
- Bucks, difficulties of locomotion in, iii. 89; work of the Society for Bettering the Condition of the Poor in, 246 et seq.
- Bucks Infirmary, the first, iv. 165
- Bulkeley, Lord, his opinion of Sheridan's speech at the trial of Warren Hastings, iii. 114
- Bull, Mrs., iv. 248, 252
- Bull, J., iv. 252
- Bunn, Mr., iv. 5
- Burfield, Mrs., iv. 253
- Burke, Edmund, illness of, iii. 126
- Butterworth, Joseph, on public-houses in St. Giles's, iii. 319

CABINET, The, the formation of, in 1782, iii. 38

- Calais, at the beginning of the nineteenth century, iv. 20
- Caradoc Fraich Fras, iv. 242

Carew, Elizabeth, iv. 244

Canada, the establishment of representative government in, iii. 136

Cancer Institution, the, iii. 271

Cannington, Julia Smith visits, iv. 15

Carleton, Chief Justice, iii. 103

Caroline of Brunswick, iv. 12, 265, 272

Carr, Rev. Robert James, iv. 191

Carrington, Lord, the accommodation provided by him for his cottagers, iii. 241

Carrington, Sir Codrington E., iv. 82

- Cartwright, Dr., the inventions of, iii. 347
- Case of the Uncompensated American Loyalists, the,' iii. 196
- 'Case of the salt duties, the,' iv. 208
- Catholic emancipation, iv. 163
- Cave, Rev. Charles (afterwards Sir), visit of, to Nether Winchendon, iii. 96; declines to part with any of his Nether Winchendon property, *ib.*; sells Winchendon Hill Farm, iv. 78 Cayendish. Sir H., iii, 108

Cavendish, Lord George, his connec-

- tion with the Aylesbury Election, iii. 128; gift of land by, iv. 302 Cavendish, William, elected to Parlia-
- Cavendish, William, elected to Parliament, iv. 75
- Chambres, Rev. Philip, iv. 252, 264
- Chandler, Dr., violence offered to, iii. 183
- Chantilly, iv. 30
- Charlemont, the Earl of, a leader in the Volunteer movement, iii. 54; receives the Viceroy of Ireland, 103
- 'Cheap Repository Tracts,' Hannah More's, iii. 292
- Cheeses, English, the demand for in France, iii. 68
- Cheltenham, iv. 230
- Chequers, the, a lease of, taken by Scrope Bernard, iii. 150; the interior of, 152
- Chester hospital, district fever wards at, iii. 266
- Chesterfield, the Earl of, commences the demolition of the mansion at Eythrope, iv. 164
- Children, trade in, iii. 326-363; 'carrying,'214

Chilton, iv. 181

Chimney sweepers, iii. 326 et seq.; livelihood made by, 331; scheme for a society of, 334

- Chimneys, invention of a machine for sweeping, iii. 336
- Chislehurst, parish mill erected at, iii. 236

'Chivalry,' iv. 268

- Christ's Hospital, the Governors apply to Thomas Bernard for assistance in introducing Rumford arrangements, iii. 228
- Clanbrassil, Lord, iii. 109
- Clapham, a Society for Bettering the Condition of the Poor at, iv. 58
- Clapham Sect, the, iii. 207
- Clarke, Parson, the treatment of, iii. 191 Clarkson, Thomas, his Paper on the
- Penal Law in Pennsylvania, iv. 113 Clerc, iv. 42
- Clermont, iv. 29
- Clifford Court, iv. 244
- Clinton, Sir Henry, confiscation of the
- estate of, iii. 162 Coalition Ministry, the, iii. 43, 50, 167
- Cole, Samuel, iii. 321
- Coleridge, Samuel Taylor, his orations, iv. 104, 231
- Collins, Rebecca, iv. 268, 275
- Collinson, Emily. See King, Amelia or Emily
- Collinson, Fanny, iv. 146
- Collinson, Rev. John, iv. 18, 220, 312; marriage of, 19; letter from him illustrating the dangers of travelling, 156; is given the living of Gateshead, 159
- Collinson, Admiral Sir Richard, iv. 237
- Collinson, General Thomas Bernard, iv. 237
- Colpoys, Admiral Sir John, the wife of, iii. 33 (note), 207
- Colguhoun, Patrick, iii. 280; his efforts to supply the metropolis with salted fish, 309
- Colvill, Charles, the case of, iii. 134, 135
- Combe, Alderman, presented to Bonaparte, iv. 24
- Comédie Française, the, iv. 35
- 'Comforts of Old Age,' the, iv. 186-188, 192; the publication of, 197; various editions of, 200
- Concorde, the Place de la, iv. 32
- Connaught, the invasion of, iv. 89
- Conolly, Colonel Edward, iv. 305
- Conyers, Mr., iii. 237
- Cooling family, the, iv. 86
- Cooper, Dr. Myles, violence offered to, iii. 183
- 'Co-operative News,' the, iv. 216
- Coram, Thomas, champions the cause of orphans, iii. 212; his benefactions

in Massachusetts, 218; his views on infanticide, 223

Cornbury, iv. 295

Corndean, iv. 244

- Cotton mills, the employment of children in, iii. 346–363
- County committees, the, power of, iii. 161
- ' Courting Bower,' the, iii. 28
- Courtney, W. P., his description of Parliamentary boroughs of Cornwall, iv. 82
- Covent Garden, riot at, iv. 319
- Cracroft, Rev. John, iv. 228
- Crazes of the time, iii. 58
- Crewe, Lord, Bishop of Durham, institution founded by, iii. 87
- Crompton, Samuel, the inventions of, iii. 347
- Cromwell, Oliver, memorials of, iii. 152
- Crotch, Professor, iv. 104
- Crowe, Mr., iii. 26 Crowe, Professor, iv. 104
- 'Crusades, The,' iv. 268
- Cuddington, Sir Scrope Bernard, purchases messuages in, iv. 78
- Cuddington feast, iv. 166
- Cuddington parish, path made by villagers in, iii. 149
- Cuffe, iii. 104
- Curran, J. P., supports Grattan's motion on tithes, iii. 108; his eloquence, ib.
- Cuvier, pronounces an Eloge on Count Rumford, iv. 108
- DALE, DAVID, the mills of, iii. 352-356
- Dalrymple, Colonel, iii. 5
- Darwin, Dr., iv. 55
- Daubeny, Rev. Mr., the work achieved by, iii. 306; his chapel at Bath, 307
- Davies, Mrs. Warburton, iv. 271
- Davis, Mr., takes out a patent for a chimney-sweeping machine, iii. 336
- Davy, Sir Humphry, iv. 95, 96; his lectures, 97; Sir T. Bernard's regard for, 101
- Dawson, Alexander, iv. 306
- Day, Thomas, iv. 55
- Day, Robert, iv. 305
- Deaf and Dumb, the Institutions for, iv. 41
- Degros, Mons., correspondence with, iii. 66
- Delessert, makes an oration at Count Rumford's grave, iv. 108
- Delvin, Lord, iii. 107
- Denman, Dr., iii. 271

- Denmark, Dr., iv. 264
- Descoeülle family, the, iii. 62, 155
- Deuxponts, the Duke of, iii. 274, 275, iv. 107
- De Winton, Mrs., iv. 237 Dibdin, Rev. R. W., negotiates for a lease of St. Giles's Chapel, iii. 323; strong views held by, 324; his account of the chapel, ib.
- Dibdin, Rev. T. F., on Mr. King, iv. 56; his friendship with Mr. King, 64; his 'Reminiscences,' 65, 97; his house in Kensington, 65; obtains preferment, 67; publishes 'The Sunday Library,' ib.; his praise of Sir T. Bernard's management of the Royal Institution, 103; his lectures, 104; his views of the merits of the Bell and Lancaster systems of education, 120; on Thomas Bernard's labours, 140
- Dibdin, Captain Thomas, iv. 64
- Dicey, Miss, iv. 7
- Dieppe, iv. 51
- Digby, iii. 197
- 'Director,' the, iv. 129; contributors to, 131
- Donken, General, iv. 266
- Douglas (I. of Man), proposed free chapel in, iii. 316
- Dropmore, letters preserved at, iii. 49
- Drury, Dr. J., acknowledges a copy of Scrope Bernard's Prize Essay, iii. 15; congratulates him on his appointment as private secretary to Lord Temple, 45
- Dryffin, Prince, iv. 243 Dublin, the Foundling Hospital in, iii. 243, 270
- Duckett, George, iv. 248
- Duckett & Morland, failure of, iv. 315
- Duleau, Sister, iv. 38
- Dunbar, Daniel and Jesse, the cruelty to, iii. 182
- Dundas, the Right Hon. Henry (afterwards Lord Melville), appointed Home Secretary, iii. 139; retires, 141; his handwriting, ib.; his resignation of the office of First Lord of the Admiralty, iv. 224
- Dunmore, Lord, confiscation of the estate of, iii. 162
- Du Pré, James, a candidate for Aylesbury, iv. 72; elected, 74
- Du Pré, Josias, the seat of, iii. 94
- Du Pré, Mrs., iii. 209
- Durham, the Bishop of. See Barrington, Shute
- Dymokes, the, iv. 271, 276, 277
- Dynevor, Lord, iii. 231 (note), 232

EAGLE HILL, iv. 284

- Earle, Henry, iv. 145
- Earle, Lady, iv. 145
- Ebrington, Lord, iv. 82 École Militaire, the, iv. 35
- Eden, Sir Frederick Morton, iii. 318
- Edgeworth, Richard Lovell, iv. 55
- 'Edinburgh Review,' the, Sydney Smith's narrative in, of the horrors of chimney sweeping, iii. 342
- Edmunds, Mrs., probable visit of Scrope Bernard to, iii. 17; letter from, to Scrope Bernard, 30; allusions by her to Scrope's first visit to Ireland, 46; her sympathy with Scrope's romance, 52, 57; visits Thomas and Margaret Bernard, 206
- Edmunds, Mr., letter from Scrope Bernard to, iii. 18
- Education, Thomas Bernard's advocacy of the cause of, iv. 114
- Egremont, the Earl of, elected a vicepresident of the Royal Institution, iii. 281
- Eldon, J. Scott, Lord Chancellor, letter from, iii. 140
- Eliot, Hon. Edward James, his connection with the Society B.C.P., iii, 230, 232
- Ellaby, Rev. Mr., iii. 322
- Election song, an, iii. 5
- Elizabeth, Madame, attempted flight of, iii. 146
- Ellesborough, Scrope Bernard leases a mansion in the parish of, iii. 150
- Ellis, Mr., on the crisis in the Royal Institution, iv. 95 et seq.
- English Prize Essay at Oxford won by Scrope Bernard, iii. 13, 14

'Englishwoman's Review,' the, iv. 216 Épée, the Abbé de l', iv. 41

- Episcopal clergy, the, sufferings of, during the war, iii. 183
- Epping, a parish dinner for poor children at, iii. 237
- Eythrope, demolition of the mansion at, iv. 164; present ownership of, 165 (note)
- FANSHAWE, Miss Catherine, ode by, on Sydney Smith's lectures, iv. 100
- Faraday, Michael, iv. 95
- Fellowes, Miss, iii. 84
- 'Female Scripture Characters,' iii. 289; iv. 147; various editions of, 148
- Fennel's Grove, the Manor of, purchased by Scrope Bernard, iii. 148
- Fenton, Captain, the treatment of, iii. 192

- Ferriar, Dr., iii. 267
- Fersen, Countess, iv. 14, 15
- Fersen, Count, iv. 14, 15
- Fever patients, houses of recovery for, iii. 266
- Fire Insurance Companies adopt chimney-sweeping machines, iii. 345
- Fitz-Herbert, iii. 104, 108, 111
- Fitzpatrick, Colonel, iii. 25
- Fletcher, Rev. Mr., iii. 310
- Flood, Sir Frederick, iv. 285
- Fly-shuttle, the, invention of, iii. 347
- Forbes, Mr., motion of, on pensions, iii. 108
- Forester, Rev. Mr., iv. 80
- Forster, Samuel, letter from, concerning Scrope Bernard's degree of Doctor of Civil Law, iii. 130
- Fortescue, Lucy, iv. 187
- Fortescue, Lord and Lady, iii. 118
- Foundling Hospital, Thomas Bernard elected treasurer of, iii. 211; progress of, 211 et seq.; new regulations in, 219
- Fox, Right Hon. Charles J., a member of the Duke of Portland's 'Coalition Ministry,' iii. 49, 167; his union with Lord North, 50; is present at the thanksgiving service for George III.'s recovery, 125; presented to Bonaparte, iv. 24; death of, 163
- France, emigration from, iii. 155; declares war on England, 156; effect of the war with France in the West Indies, 178; state of, at the beginning of the nineteenth century, iv. 19
- France, King and Queen of, attempted flight of, iii. 146
- Frankland, Mr., letter from, on Mrs. Siddons, iii. 59
- Frascati, iv. 35
- Frederica of Prussia, Princess, marriage of, iii. 140
- Fremantle, Thomas F., a candidate for Aylesbury, iv. 72, 74
- Fremantle, William, a purchase negotiated for, by the Marquess of Buckingham, iii. 117; returns to Ireland, 124
- Fremantle, Sir Thomas, iv. 87
- French Revolution, the, incidents of, iii. 143 et seq., iv. 34
- Fry, Mrs., her labours at Newgate, iv. 152

GABELLE, The, iv. 203

- Gaddesden, visited by the Smiths, iv. 2
- Gage, General, iii. 190, 192

- Galloway, the loyalist, his statement as to the delay of rendering justice to the loyalists, iii. 195
- Galway, a French attack on, iv. 89
- Games of Aberbran, Margaret, iv. 243 'Garden of Plants,' the, iv. 35
- Garnett, Dr. Thomas, iii. 281, 356
- Gartshore, Dr., iii. 232
- Gauntlett, Mr., elected warden of New College, iii. 294
- George III., King, his slight of the Marquess of Buckingham, iii. 115; illness of, ib.; his recovery, 121; the thanksgiving for his recovery, 125; death of, iv. 263
- George IV., coronation of, iv. 271
- Germaine, Lord George, iii. 274
- Gibbon, Edward, iii. 274; his description of Count Rumford, 275
- Gibside, iv. 236
- Gibson, Bishop, iv. 187
- Gilbert, Elizabeth, iv. 244
- Gillam, Samuel, his connection with the Wilkes riots, iii. 80; put on his trial for murder, 81
- Gilpin, Rev. William, iv. 143
- Gisborne, Rev. Thomas, iii. 208, 219; calls attention to the abuses in cotton mills, 351; papers contributed by him to the 'Reports' of the Society B.C.P., 352
- Glanville, Rev. Edward Fanshawe, iv. 316
- Glanville, Frances Bernard, iv. 317
- Glascott, Captain, iv. 285
- Glasse, Rev. Dr., iii, 231 (note), 232; a member of the committee to consider the formation of the Royal Institution, 280; sermon preached by, 313
- Glen, Rev. Mr., iv. 175
- Gloucester, the Duchess of, iii. 334
- Gloucester Cathedral, a visit to, iv. 270
- Gobelin tapestry, the, iv. 35
- Godschall, Mr., his friendship with Scrope Bernard, iii. 20; is captivated by the feats of an alchemist, 58
- Goldingtons, iv. 257, 307
- Goodall, Mr., iv. 76
- Gordon, Dr., iii. 83
- Gordon Riots, the, iii. 32
- Gosset, Rev. Dr., iv. 65
- Grant, Rev. Johnson, his strictures on Sydney Smith's lectures, iv. 100
- Grattan, Henry, his motion respecting a commutation for tithes, iii. 107, 108
- Gray, Harrison, John Hancock's treatment of, iii. 201
- Grenville, George, succeeds to the Temple earldom, iii. 3

Grenville, Hester, iii. 42

- Grenville, Lady Mary, attacked by smallpox, iii. 112; marriage of, iv. 176
- Grenville, William Wyndham, parentage of, iii. 2; his regard for Scrope Bernard, ib.; compliments Scrope on his poetical abilities, ib.; correspondence with Scrope, 5 et seq.; encourages Scrope to pursue a medical career and discontinue college life, 9; verses written by, 15; letter written by him from Lincoln's Inn, 21; his criticism of the styles of Bolingbroke, Steele, Swift, and Addison, 22; his hobby for historical parallels, 23; his aversion to Scrope Bernard undertaking a tutorship, 40; appointed Lord Temple's secretary in Ireland, 43; commissioned by the Viceroy to communicate confidentially with the Government, 47, 48; fire in his chambers at Lincoln's Inn, 48; his immersion in political business, 90; his appointment as Master of the Rolls in Ireland, 109; his political schemes, 110; appointed Secretary of State for the Home Department, 126; raised to the Peerage and transferred to the Foreign Office, 139; letter from, to the Marquess of Buckingham, on the disposal of an office in Barbados, 173; immersed in politics, iv. 162; his conduct to Pitt, 163; in coalition with Fox, ib.; installed Chancellor of Oxford University, 164
- Grenville, Thomas, elected for Bucks, iii. 6; his opposition to his brother's views, 116; a candidate for election, iv. 75
- Grey-Egerton, Sir John, iv. 204
- Grimshaw, Rev. T., iv. 80
- Grove, the, the old corn-mill in, iii. 151
- Grubb, Anne Margaretta, iv. 273
- Grubb, Mr. and Mrs., iv. 264, 302
- Guadaloupe, massacres in, iii. 175
- Guilford, Lord, presented to Bonaparte, iv. 24
- Gurney, Rev. Mr., iii. 313, 314; his devotion, 317; living held by, 321
- Gustavus III., iv. 12, 13
- Gwgan ap Blethyn, iv. 242
- Gwernyfed, iv. 243, 244

HADDENHAM, Sir Scrope Bernard purchases messuages in, iv. 78 Hagley, iii. 60, 61

Halford, Sir Henry, iv. 274, 275

Half-pay officers, iv. 286, 287

- Hall, Dr. (afterwards Dean of Christ Church), recites the Latin Prize Poem at Oxford, iii. 14
- Hameau de Chantilly, the, iv. 35
- Hamilton, Miss, iii. 147
- Hamilton, Mr., iv. 294
- Hancock, John, Governor of Massachusetts, iii. 170, 201; his career, 201; elected treasurer of Harvard College, *ib.*; his extravagance, 202
- Handel, his interest in the Foundling Hospital, iii. 213
- Hanway, Jonas, his inquiries into the working of the Poor Law, iii. 215 et seq.; his work on behalf of climbing chimney sweeps, 329; Act of Parliament obtained by his efforts, 332
- Hare, Mr., iii. 18
- Hargreaves, James, the inventions of, iii. 347
- Hartwell House, iv. 87
- Harvey, Bobert Bateson (afterwards Sir), iii. 209, 249
- Harwood, Mr., congratulates Scrope Bernard on his prize essay, iii. 14; his friendship with Scrope, 20; recommended as tutor for Lord Sandys's nephew, 41
- Hastings, Mrs., iii. 27; pictures left to Jane White by, 99
- Hastings, Warren, the trial of, iii. 113, 126
- Hawley, Joseph, iii. 200
- Haygarth, Dr., iii. 266, 269
- Hayton, Rev. Thomas, iv. 273, 294 Heathcote, Miss, iv. 7
- Hewlett, Rev. Mr., iv. 104, 214
- Higgins, Edward Stanley, iv. 317
- Higgins, Joseph Napier, Q.C., iv. 316
- Hill Farm, iii. 96
- Hill, Sir George, iv. 306
- Hillsborough, iii. 95
- Hillsborough, the Earl of, letter from, to Scrope Bernard, iii. 55
- Hinckley, John, iii. 231 (note), 232
- ' Hints to Gentlemen of Landed Property,' iii. 238
- Hippisley, Sir John, iv. 94
- Hocker, Mrs., schools founded by, iii. 304
- Hodder, Edwin, his description of the treatment of children in cotton mills, iii. 347 et seq.
- Hodson, Mrs., iv. 261
- Holland, Lady, her account of Rev. Sydney Smith, iv. 98
- Holthouse, Rev. A. C., iii. 324
- Holyoake, G. J., iv. 215, 216

- Hôpital des Enfants Trouvés, the, iv. 37 et seq.
- Horsendon, Mrs. Grubb's dance at, iv. 258
- Horsford, General Sir John, iv. 266
- Horner, Francis, iv. 82; his testimony to the effect of Sydney Smith's lectures, 100
- Horwood, Mr. and Miss, iv. 252
- Hosier, Mr., iv. 247
- Hôtel des Invalides, the, iv. 35
- Hough, Bishop, iv. 187
- Houlston, Mr., iii. 265
- Howard, John, iv. 112
- Hughes, Rev. C. W., iv. 302
- Hulse, Charlotte Matilda, marries Sir Thomas Bernard, iv. 196
- Humphrey, Professor, lectures at the Royal Institution, iv. 106
- Huntingford, Rev. Dr. Isaac, early friendship with Rev. R. King, iv. 67; a portrait of, 68
- Hutchinson, Billy, illness and death of, iii. 32
- Hutchinson, Governor, a party at the house of, iii. 32
- Hutchinson, P. O., his account of the delays in granting justice to the loyalists, iii. 197
- Hydrophobia, a case of, iv. 174
- INDIGENT BLIND, the school for the, iii. 266
- Infant asylum, an, the establishment of, iii. 270
- Infanticide, the frequency and causes of, iii. 212, 223
- Ingilby, Lady, the children of, iii. 295
- Ingilby, the Misses, iv. 145
- Inglis, Rev. Dr. Charles, iv. 297
- Inglis, Rev. John, his allusions to the delays in granting the claims of American loyalists, iii. 197; corresponds with Sir Scrope Bernard-Morland about the Anglican College in Nova Scotia, 297; Mr. Pigott's remembrance of him, 298
- Inoculation for smallpox, the practice of, iv. 122
- Ireland at the time of Lord Temple's first viceroyalty, iii. 47; the state of parties in, 49; sentiments of the people in, 50; difficulty in filling the viceroyalty of, 53; the great offices in, 109

Irish Society of London, the, iv. 305

- Irish Volunteers, the, iii. 54
- Isle of Wight, a tour in, iv. 272
- Iver, property purchased at, by Thomas Bernard, iii. 208; scheme of in-

closure at, 242; extent of the parish, 246; report on the village soup shop at, 251

- JACKSON, CYRIL, D.D., letter from, to Scrope Bernard, iii. 45
- Jacobson, Theodore, iii. 212
- Jago, Mr. and Mrs., the hospitality of, iv. 83
- Jay, Mr., letter from, to Governor Clinton on the Confiscation Act. iii. 162
- Jenner, Dr., introduces vaccination, iv. 122; his mortifications, and death of his eldest son, 125; his death, 126
- Jennerian Society, the, formation of, iv. 92, 123
- Johnson, Mr., iv. 283
- Johnston, Sir William, iii. 249
- Jones, H. Bence, his account of the adaptation of the Royal Institution, iv. 94
- Jones, of Ridgefield, Connecticut, the hanging of, iii. 182
- 'Joy of Grief, the,' iv. 15
- KAY, JOHN, iii. 347
- Kaye, Lady, iv. 262
- Kendall, Sir Robert, iii. 98
- Kennedy, T. F., iv. 305
- Kensington, social work in, iv. 61; at the beginning of the nineteenth century, 65
- Kimble, Great and Little, the manor of purchased by Scrope Bernard, iii. 148; the planting of trees at, iv. 78; the inn at, ib.; installation of a gamekeeper, 79; foundation of a village school at, 80; the social surroundings of, 257
- Kimble rectory, purchased by Sir Scrope Bernard-Morland, iv. 177; quietness of, 307
- King, Amelia or Emily, iv. 7, 221; birth of, iv. 17; engagement of, to Rev. John Collinson, 18; marriage of, 19; birth of a child to, 160
- King, Elizabeth, birth of, iv. 17; death of, 17, 18
- King, Fanny. See Bernard, Fanny
- King, Henry, birth of, iv. 17
- King, John, iii. 139; Under-Secretary at the Home Office, 142
- King, Julia, at Alveston, iv. 7
- King, Julia Priscilla, birth of, iv. 17; marries Rev. Thomas Baker, 144
- King, Rev. Richard, his proposal to Fanny Bernard, iii. 28; his ancestry, 29; marries Fanny Bernard, 37;

takes charge of Wendover, 46; his attitude towards Scrope Bernard's wish to possess Nether Winchendon Manor House, 72; is presented to the living of Worthen, ib.; prosperity of, ib.; continues to hold Steeple Morden, ib.; visits Wendover vicarage, 94, 152; his return from Ireland, 95; establishes Sun-day-schools in his parish, 288; becomes a candidate for the headship of his college, 294; at Alveston, 295; he and Mrs. King go to France, iv. 19; tracts by, 57; his residence in Kensington, 64; his politics and patriotism, 66; his friendship with the Rev. Isaac Huntingford, 67; resolves to resume his parochial duties, 155; visits London, 159; his death, 160

- King family, the, possessions of, in Bucks, iii. 29
- King, Richard, of Scarborough, Maine, looting of his house, iii. 180; his death, ib.
- Kingsley, Dorothy, iv. 244 Kinnaird, the seventh Baron, iii. 77, 84 Kinnaird, Lady, iii. 84
- Kinnaird, the Hon. Douglas, iv. 247
- Kipling, Rev. John, iv. 181, 182, 294; a party given by, iv. 273
- Kirby, Mr., iii. 290
- Kirwan, Mr., iv. 291
- Knollys, Francis, friendship of, with Dr. Andrew, iii. 98
- Knollys, Sir Francis, the title of, iii. 98
- Knollys, Lady, her subscription to Nether Winchendon living, iii. 97; residence of, at Nether Winchendon, 98
- Knollyses, the, mansion of, iii. 99

LACEY GREEN Chapelry, iv. 302

- Ladies' committees for the poor, iv. 60 et seq.
- La Fayette, De, resigns the command of the National troops, iii. 145; resumes it, ib.; refuses Mrs. Van Shaack's request, 194
- Lake, Colonel, his followers at the Aylesbury election, iii. 128; reelected for Aylesbury, 159; retires from the representation of Aylesbury, iv. 71
- Lake, Warwick, iii. 128
- 'Lamentations of the Everlasting Habit,' the, iii. 27
- Lancaster, Joseph, his system of education, iv. 118; his life, 119
- Lane, John, iii. 196

- Lansdowne, Lady, a school set up by, iv. 231
- Latin Prize Poem at Oxford, the, iii. 14
- Laurens, Henry, iii. 274
- Law, Bishop, iv. 180
- Lawrence, Sir Thomas, his opinion of West's paintings, iv. 140
- Leadenham, Mrs. Beresford's burial at, iii. 100
- Leathes, Mr., iv. 257
- Lebrun, the third Consul, iv. 31
- Ledwell, William Bridges, conveys the manor of Little Kimble to Scrope Bernard, iii. 148
- Lee, Lady Elizabeth, death of, iv. 3
- Lee, Sir George, iv. 3, 76
- Lee, Sir William, offers Sir F. Bernard's house to the officers of the Queen's regiment, iii. 5; his kindness to the Bernard family, 25, 26; his hospitality to the Scrope Bernards, 89; his death, iv. 3
- Lee, William, iii. 90; death of, iv. 3
- Lee, visit of the Spencers to, iv. 295; the property passes to Francis Bernard-Morland, 309
- Lees of Hartwell, the, a friendly note from, iii. 89; intercourse with, 90
- Leigh, Chandos (afterwards Baron), iv. 195
- Leigh, the Rev. Mr., iii. 306
- Leonard, Daniel, the treatment of, iii. 198
- Letters of the Swedish Court,' iv. 12.13
- Letters, the practice of smuggling, iv. 290
- Leveson-Gower, George Granville, iv. 82
- Leving, Alice, wife of Wm. Morland, iii. 77
- Leving, John, iii. 77
- Liancourt, the Duc de, iv. 44
- Ligo, Mary, iv. 246
- Lille, visit of Scrope Bernard to, iii. 61, 62; siege of, 155
- Lille, the Comte de, iv. 87
- Limerick, the volunteers of, iii. 53
- Lincoln, Lady, iii. 156, 157
- Lincoln Election, the, iv. 173
- Lincoln stuff ball, the, iii. 84; loss of interest in, 88
- Lincolnshire manufactures, the promotion of, iii. 84
- Littlehales, Rev. Dr., inquires into the lawlessness of the inhabitants of Lower Winchendon, iii. 149
- Liverpool, Asylum for the Blind at, iii. 264

- Ller Merini, iv. 242
- Lloyd, Rev. William, succeeds to the living of Nether Winchendon, iii. 98
- London, the Bishop of, iii. 267
- London charities, iii. 264 et seq.
- Longfield, Mr., iii. 111
- Louis XVI. allowed to leave Paris, iii. 145; his attempted flight and recapture, 146
- Louis XVIII., iv. 87; enters Paris, 194
- Louvre, the, iv. 34
- Lovell, T., iii. 257
- Lowndes, W., iv. 257
- Lowther, Colonel, iii. 140
- Lubbock, Sir John (now Lord Avebury), his lectures at the Royal Institution, iv. 106
- Lupton, Mr., iv. 303
- Luscombe, Rev. Dr., iv. 265
- Luxemburg Palace, the, iv. 35
- Lyman, General, misfortunes of, iii. 180, 181
- Lyttelton, Baron, the first, iii. 62, iv. 187
- Lyttelton, Hon. George Fulke, his intimacy with Scrope Bernard, iii. 61; character and ability of, 61, 106
- Lyttelton, Lady, iv. 230, 231

'MACARTNEY, C.', iii. 62

- Macclesfield, Lord, iv. 257
- Machias (Mass.), iii. 164
- Mackinnon, Col. Daniel, iv. 272
- Mackinnon, Mr., iv. 272
- Madras System of Education, the, iv. 120
- Mainwaring, the Misses, iv. 262
- Makepeace, Capt., iv. 291
- Mansion House, the, an influential meeting at, iii. 337
- Manufactures, the development of, in England, iii. 346
- Manufacturing Poor, Association for the Relief of, iv. 185
- Marbœuf, iv. 35
- Marcet, Mrs., her testimony to the effect of Sydney Smith's lectures at the Royal Institution, iv. 99, 100
- 'Margaret and her Bridesmaids,' iv. 237
- Marillac, Louise de, iv. 38
- Markham, G., iii. 48
- Marly, iv. 50
- Marsh, Rev. Dr., iv. 189
- Marshal, the manor of, purchased by Scrope Bernard, iii. 148
- Martin, Mr., iv. 305

Martin, Mrs., iv. 145, 146

Martin's Act, iii. 286

- Martin Matthew, his Report on Beggars, iii. 283
- Martinique, the French attempt to recover, iii, 176
- Martyn, Rev. John King, iii. 99
- Martyn, Rev. Thomas, iii. 99
- Maseres, Attorney-General, iii. 32
- Masquerade, A., iv. 144
- Massachusetts, the first Act of Confiscation in, iii. 160; treatment of persons suspected of enmity to the Whig Cause, 161
- Massieu, Jean, iv. 42
- Masters, Miss, iii. 304
- Maynard, Miss, iv. 229
- Meade, Rev. Richard, iv. 275, 301, 302
- Melksham, the living of, bestowed on Rev. Joseph Smith, iv. 2; the income derived from, ib.; the Smiths arrive there, 4; poverty in, 233
- ' Mendip Annals, the,' iii. 301
- Mendip Schools, the, iii. 300, iv. 114 Millar, Robert, the inventions of, iii. 347
- Miller, the Rhode Island Colonel, the quarters of, iii. 165
- Millers, the exactions of, iii. 235
- Mills, Austen, iii. 79; his portrait by Northcote, ib.
- Mills, Charles, iii. 80
- Mills, nee Gillam, Mrs., comes to live in Mr. Morland's house, iii. 80; death of, iv. 83
- Mills, Mary Ann, marriage of, iii. 79; character of, *ib.*; characteristic letter from, iv. 259; party given by, 292; death of, 309
- Mills, Mrs. Samuel Gillam, death of, iv. 268
- Minshull, William, iv. 252, 257
- Minshull property, the, iv. 246
- Minshulls, the, iv. 252, 256
- Moira, Lord, iv. 267
- Molleson, Secretary to the Commissioners of Accounts, iii. 75
- Mongewell, a village shop at, iii. 236 Montagu, Lady Mary Wortley, iv. 122
- Montague, Mrs., ili. 334
- 'Monthly Register, The,' notice of Sir Scrope Bernard-Morland in, iv. 314 Montreuil-sur-Mer, iii. 63, iv. 28
- Moon, Priscilla, iii. 296
- Moore, John Walker, iii. 78
- More, Hannah, iii. 290, 297; her 'Cheap Repository Tracts,' 292; her cottage on Cowslip Green, 297; at Cheddar, 298; her work amongst

the poor, 298 et seq.; health of, 300; Rev. Mr. Bere's attack on her, 303; her acquaintance with Mrs. King, iv. 218; quits Cowslip Green, ib.; re-ceives a present of books from Mr. Collinson, 222; death of, 225

- More, Martha, iii. 297; at Cheddar, 298; health of, 300; her 'Mendip Annals,' 301; retiring disposition of, 303; death of, iv. 225
- More, Mary, death of, iv. 222 Moreton, William, iv. 176
- Morland, Harriet, Scrope Bernard pays his addresses to, iii. 77; engaged to Scrope, 79; her disposition, 80; her marriage, 81; her wedding tour, 82; portrait of, ib.; indisposition of, 89; has to ride pillion, ib.; leaves Ireland, 112; health of, 159; visits Brighton, iv. 174; godmother to Lætitia Charlotte Bernard, 264; her health, 268, 273, 274; visits Cheltenham, 268; leaves Kimble for Pall Mall, 274; death and burial, 275
- Morland, John, portrait of, iii. 78
- Morland, Joseph, M.D., F.R.S., book by, iii. 78
- Morland, Mary Ann. See Mills
- Morland, Sir Samuel, a link between him and the Morlands of Woolwich, iii. 78; his work on 'Hydrostatics, 79
- Morland, William, presents an address to William III., iii. 77
- Morland, William, jun., banker, iii. 77, 78; his objection to Scrope Bernard's acceptance of the office of Under-Secretary of State, 126; in Paris, 146, 147; adopts William Bernard, 148; family gathering at the house of, iv. 159; celebrates his fifty-first wedding-day, 170; his death, 197
- Morland Family, the, tombs of, iii. 78
- Morlands of Woolwich, the, iii. 78
- Mornington, Lord. See Wellesley
- Morrison, Mr., iv. 305
- Mortlake, Friendly Society for Women at, iv. 64
- Morton, the Earl of, elected a vicepresident of the Royal Institution, iii. **281**
- Moss, Charles, Bishop of Oxford, iii. 142
- Moss, Mr., iii. 91
- Mount Desert Island, the restoration of, to Sir John Bernard, iii. 171
- Murray, Mr., efforts of, to obtain a pension, iii. 132

- Murray, Dr., his 'Remarks on the Situation of the Poor in the Metropolis,' iii. 267
- NAILSEA, school at, iii. 299
- National Assembly, the, a turbulent scene in, iii. 146
- National Library (Paris), the, iv. 35
- National Society, the, iv. 119
- Naval and Military Bible Society, the, iv. 93; the re-establishment of, 129 Neale, Mrs., iv. 248
- Neale, Miss, iv. 252
- Neale's bank, iv. 70
- Nelthorpe, Sir John, iii. 86 Nepean, Evan, letter from, respecting
- a troublesome claimant, iii. 132
- Nether Winchendon Manor House, Scrope Bernard aspires to become its possessor, iii. 71; he gains his wish, 73; state of the house, 88; the accommodation at, 94; family pictures transferred to, 99; let for the purpose of starting a paper-mill, 151; the condition of, iv. 307; the name recently given to, 320
- Nether Winchendon living, the value of, iii. 97, 98
- Nether Winchendon, residence of Lady Knollys at, iii. 98; provision of fuel for the poor of, 252
- Nettleham property, the, iii. 71; the lease of, iv. 168; detached from the Bernard title, 169; the freehold of, ib.
- Neuilly, the Marquis de, iv. 30
- New Jerusalem Christians, the, iv. 99 Newman, Mrs., iv. 7
- Newmarch, Bernard de, iv. 242
- New York Confiscation Act, date of, iii. 162; effect of, on the Bernard family, *ib.*; power of the 'County Committees' in, *ib.*
- Nootka Sound, the, dispute about, iii. 136
- North, Lord, a member of the 'Coalition Ministry,' iii. 50, 167
- Northington, Lord, appointed Lord Lieutenant of Ireland, iii. 53
- Notre-Dame, iv. 36
- Nottingham, a document published at, iii. 158; riots at, iv. 180
- Nova Scotia, American loyalists in, iv. 300
- Nova Scotia, the hardships of refugees in, iii. 193
- Noyes, Mr., iv. 7
- Noyes, Mrs. and Miss, visited by the Smiths, iv. 2
- Nugent, Colonel, the cause of the

difference between the Marquess of Buckingham and the King, iii. 1 5 Nugent, George, Lord, iv. 176; Thomas

Bernard canvasses for, 246 Nugent, Lord, arrival of, in Dublin, iii. 112; death of, 116

Nugent, Sir George, iv. 247

- OAK, Mr., iv. 274, 275
- O'Conor Don, the, iv. 296
- Odling, Professor, his lectures at the Royal Institution, iv. 106
- Oldenburg, the Duchess of, iv. 194
- Oliver, Dr. Peter, complains of the conduct of people in England towards the loyalists, iii. 189
- Opera House in Paris, the, iv. 35
- Opie, Mrs., her testimony to the effect of Sydney Smith's lectures, iv. 100 Orde, Thomas, iii. 6
- Origin and Use of Fable, the,' Scrope Bernard's prize essay on, iii. 14
- Ormerod, Rev. Mr., iv. 62, 65
- Otis, James, declining years of, iii. 199 Oulton Park, Sir Thomas Bernard
- visits, iv. 204, 208 Oxenden, Mr., iii. 236
- Oxford, a controversy on the making of a new road to, iv. 303, 304

PACKENHAM, iii. 107

- Paget, Sir Edward, iv. 309
- Palmer, Sir Charles, iii, 249
- Palmerston, Viscount, elected a visitor of the Royal Institution, iii. 281
- Paper-mills, the hobby of running, iii. Ī51
- Paris, condition of, in 1784, iii. 64: the Tuileries Gardens in, iv. 31; surrender of, to the Allies, 193
- Parnell, Sir John, iii. 108
- Parochial Lending Libraries, iii. 291
- Parry, Governor, iii. 174
- Parry, Mr., iii. 280
- Parsons, Mr., his motion respecting the Duke of Rutland's administration in Ireland, iii. 107; opposes Grattan's motion on tithes, 108
- Patriotic Fund, the, iv. 93, 129
- Paul, the Emperor, iv. 47
- Pavilion de Hanovre, the, iv. 35
- Pearson, Elizabeth, iv. 261
- Peel, Sir Robert, his efforts on behalf of children, iii. 349, 358-363; his testimony to the effect of Sydney Smith's lectures, iv. 100
- Penn, Mr., iii. 249
- Pennsylvania, the penal laws in, iv. 113
- Pension Bill, the, iii. 123

Pepperell, Sir William, iii. 206

- Pepperell, Sir William, junr., house occupied by, iii. 165
- Pepys, Sir Lucas, iv. 124
- Perceval, Spencer, iv. 163; assassination of, 170
- Percival, Dr., reports on an outbreak of fever at the Radcliffe Cotton Mills, iii. 352
- Perry, Mr., iii. 47
- Peters, Parson, the treatment of, iii. 190
- Pew rents, iii. 308, 315
- Phillimore, Dr. Joseph, iv. 82
- Pierce, Colonel Frederick, iv. 309
- Pigot, Mrs., iv. 229
- Pigott, Francis Bernard, iv. 292, 316, 317
- Pigott, General Henry de Rinzy, iv. 817
- Pigott, Harriett, iv. 317
- Pigott, Henry, meets Margaret Bernard, iv. 88; the family of, 89; his regiment ordered to Spain, 90; his marriage, 202; at Doncaster, 240; settles in Ireland, 247; his rural amusements, 263; the descendants of, 317
- Pigott, Louisa Sophia Bernard, iv. 317
- Pigott, Margaret Jane, iv. 317
- Pigott, Marianne Frances, iv. 317
- Pigott, William, iv. 89
- Pilâtre de Rozier, accident to, iv. 25
- Pilkington's 'Dictionary of Painters,' iv. 139
- Pinderson, Mr., the treatment of, iii. 190
- Pitt, William, iii. 42; Secretary of State, 43; a proposal from, 74; his speech on reform, 153; becomes Premier, 167; his bill to assist loyalists, 196; his view as to obtaining hands to work machinery, 346; death of, iv. 66, 163; Lord Grenville's conduct to.163
- Pitt, William Morton, iii. 231; his account of the jail at Dorchester, iv. 113
- Plater, Richard, in charge of Nether Winchendon, iii. 88; writes on the lawlessness of the villagers at Nether Winchendon, 149
- Plater, William, iv. 253
- Platt, Mrs., iv. 7
- Pleasant Point, Sir John Bernard's life at, iii. 169
- Pluralities, agitation against, iv. 155
- Police, the repeal of the, iii. 123
- Political jobs, iii. 124, 125
- Pomfret, the Earl of, iii. 267

VOL. IV.

- Poor, the, position of, in France, iii. 64 et seq.
- Poor Laws, the, the revision of, iii. 84 Porteous, Bishop, preaches at the opening of the St. Giles's Free
- Church, iii. 312; treatise by, iv. 147 Porter, David, the master sweep, iii. 330; his treatment of his boys, 332
- Portland, the Duke of, his administration in Ireland, iii. 47; promises assistance in the direction of the treatment of mendicants, 284; is patron of the Central National School in St. Marylebone, iv. 116; Prime Minister, 163
- Portswood House, iv. 272
- Portumna Castle, iv. 285
- Pownall, J., iii. 206
- 'Practical Piety,' iv. 220
- Pratt, Elizabeth, iii. 78
- Price, Dr., the experiments of, iii. 58
- Price, Josiah, iii. 273
- Price, Mr., iii. 206
- Price, Rev. Dr., officiates at Scrope Bernard's marriage, iii. 82
- Priestley, Dr., experiments of, iii. 17
- Princes Risborough, extension of Church privileges in, iv. 301
- Prisons, the condition of, iv. 112
- Proclamation, a, on lawlessness, iii. 153, 154
- Proclamation Society, the, a meeting of, iii. 227
- Proctor, Thomas, iv. 130
- Prussia, the King of, iv. 194
- Pulteney, Mr., Scrope Bernard purchases a house in Bolton Street, Mayfair, from, iii. 82
- Purkis, Mr., his account of Davy's lectures at the Royal Institution, iv. 98
- Putnam, General, alleged cruelty of, iii. 182

QUEBEC QUESTION, the, iii. 136

- Quin, H. G., his impression of affairs in Paris, iii. 64
- Quincy, Josiah, attitude of, towards the loyalists, iii. 188
- Quincy, Samuel, the fate of, iii. 199

RADOLIFFE COTTON MILLS, an outbreak of fever at, iii. 352

- Raikes, Robert, the work of, iii. 288
- Ransom and Morland, the firm of, iii. 77; Scrope Bernard offered a partnership in, 159; a dissolution of partnership, iv. 247

Rebow, General, iv. 179

Récamier, Mme., iv. 43-45

- 'Bector's Memorandum Book,' the. iv. 237
- Reed, Rev. J. T. A., vaccination practised by, iii. 259, 260
- Richardson, Miss. iii. 295
- Richison, Catherine, iv. 268
- Richmond, Charles, the story of, iii.330
- Rickford's bank, iv. 70
- Risborough ball, the, iv. 264, 273 Robinson, Lieut.-Col. Joseph, and his family, the troubles of, iii. 181
- Robinson, Rev. Thomas, iv. 147
- Roche, Lady, letter from, to Scrope Bernard, iii. 53
- Roche, Sir Boyle, iii. 53 Rochefoucault, the Duc de ls, iv. 44
- Rochester, the Dean and Chapter of, fields held by, iii. 149
- Rockingham, the Marquess of, death of, iii. 43
- Roland, Pierre, the daughter of, iv. 280
- Rolfe, Colonel, the widow of, iii. 273
- Romsin, accident to, iv. 25
- 'Rookery,' the, iv. 246
- Ropes, Judge, death of, iii. 186, 188
- Rose Hall, iv. 257
- Rose, John, purchases Winchendon Hill farm, iv. 78
- Rose, Joseph, iv. 256
- Rose, Mr. and Mrs., iv. 252
- Rose, Rt. Hon. George, iv. 124
- Roseau, Sir John Bernard's residence in Dominica, iii. 176
- Rosslyn, the Earl of, iii. 262
- Rouen, iv. 51
- Round Robin, a genuine, iv. 257
- Roure, the Comte du, invited to Oxford. iii. 42
- Rowland, Thomas Harding, iv. 246
- Royal Institution, the, the foundation of, iii. 272, 278 et seq.; committee formed to consider it, 280; its objects, 280, 281 ; granted a charter, 281; the officers of, ib.; the vicissitudes through which it passed, iv. 93 et seq.; the original documents of, 96; its work under the new system, 97; the good work achieved by it, 106 ; lectures at, 97-106
- Ruggles, General, survives persecution, iii. 187, 197
- Rumford, Count, biographical sketch of, iii. 272; his connection with the changes in the Royal Institution. iv. 93 et seq.; quarrels with Thomas Bernard, 96; his last years, 107; his marriage, ib.; his daughter's eccentricities, ib.; his death, 108

Russell, Sir John, 'The Chequers' let by, iii. 150 Russia, the Emperor of, iv. 194

- Rutland, the Duke of, death of, iii. 101; Mr. Parson's motion on the administration of, 107
- Ryerson, Dr. Egerton, his comments on the Confiscation Acts, iii. 163
- ST. CLOUD, iv. 32, 33
- St. George, the wreck of the, iv. 228
- St. Germains, iv. 50
- St. Giles's, West Street Chapel, iii. 310 et seq.; one of the scenes of John Wesley's ministry, 310; offshoots from, 318, 319; lease of the chapel, 321; passes out of the hands of Sir Thomas Bernard's trustees, 322; disposal of the chapel, ib.; held by the Irish Society, 323; is again up for auction, 324
- St. Lucia, massacres in, iii. 175
- St. Marylebone in the eighteenth century, iv. 110; education in, 115, 116
- St. Mawes, the borough of, iv. 81
- St. Patrick, the Order of, creation of, iii. 56
- St. Roch Church, architecture of, iv. 36
- St. Sulpice Church, architecture of, iv. 36
- St. Vincent de Paul, his treatment of mendicants, iii. 282; Daughters of Charity founded by, iv. 38
- Salmon Fisheries Bill, a, iv. 305
- Salpétrière, the, iv. 40
- Salt tax, the, iv. 204
- Sampson, Rev. Thomas, iv. 242
- Sawkins, Mr., his friendship with Scrope Bernard, iii. 20; recommended as a tutor to Lord Sandys's nephew, 41
- Scheffer, Count, iv. 14
- Schneider, Mrs., iv. 4 (note), 315
- Schofield, Rev. Ernest, iii. 324
- 'School of Industry for Sixty Girls,' a, by Rev. G. R. Bowyer, iii. 87; Bishop Barrington's opinion of, ib.
- Scott, Sir Walter, a breakfast with, iv. 234
- Scott, Sir William (afterwards Lord Stowell), letters from, to Scrope Bernard on the Quebec Question, iii. 137
- Seabury, Rev. Samuel, D.D., treatment of, iii. 183, 184
- Sedding, Mrs. Parker, iii. 260
- Seine, the, scenery of, iv. 50, 51

- Selectmen, the, power wielded by, iii. 161
- Senior, James, iv. 252
- Senior, Mr. and Miss, iv. 252
- Seven Dials, beggars in, iii. 319, 320; fate of, 325
- Seven Dials Mission, the, iii. 324
- Sewall, Jonathan, his comment on the position of the American loyalists, iii. 190; is a refugee in Boston, 197, 198; death of, 198; his suit on behalf of a negro, *ib*.
- Seward, Anna, iv. 54, 55
- Shaftesbury, Lord, his work in connection with chimney sweeps, iii. 326, 344, 345
- Shakespeare Gallery, the, iv. 129
- Shaw, George, his friendship with Scrope Bernard, iii. 4; letter from him to Scrope, 16, 17; reverts to his medical studies, 18; devotes himself to natural history, 19
- Shaw, Rev. John, epitaph by, on his brother George, iii. 19
- Shaw, Rev. Timothy, career of, iii. 3
- Shelburne, Lord, distrust of, iii. 43; his difference with Mr. Townshend on the Irish Question, 49; resignation of, 167; declines to receive Captain Fenton's memorial, 192
- Sheridan, Richard Brinsley, his speech at the trial of Warren Hastings, iii. 113
- Sherriff Family, the, iv. 85
- Shore, Sir John (afterwards Lord Teignmouth), iii. 208
- Shore, Mrs., iii. 206; her contribution to the 'Reports' of the Society B.C.P., 247
- Shore, Mrs. Sydney, iv. 263 (note), 310
- Shore, Offley, iv. 310
- Shore, Samuel, death of, iv. 310
- Shore, Sydney, iv. 172
- Short's Gardens Mission, the, iii. 324
- Shute, Mr., iv. 7
- Sibley, Rev. Mr., iii. 307
- Sibthorpe, Dr., iii. 34
- Sicard, the Abbé, iv. 41
- Siddons, Mrs., Mr. Frankland's description of, iii. 59
- Simonds, Buth, second marriage of, iii. 273
- Simsbury Mines, loyalists sent to, iii. 191
- Slave trade, the inhabitants of Aylesbury petition for the abolition of, iv. 70
- Smallpox, ravages of, in the eighteenth century, iv. 122

- Smart, George, gains a medal for the invention of a chimney-sweeping machine, iii. 336; popularity of his machine, 337
- Smith, Amelia, birth and death of, iv. 2, 3
- Smith, Bernard, wins the gold medal at Winchester, iv. 7; ordained Deacon and Priest, 228; marriage, *ib*.
- Smith, Bernard, jun., christening of, iv. 232; secedes from the Church of England, ib. (note)
- Smith, Frances, birth of, iv. 2; illness of, 5, 6, 8, 9; her chief solace, 6; her regard for her uncle Thomas Bernard, *ib.*; death of, 10, 69
- Smith, Jane Frances, death of, iv. 3
- Smith, Julia. See Bernard, Julia
- Smith, Rev. Joseph, marriage of, iii. 3;
 his parish, 24; a member of Lord
 Temple's suite in Ireland, 46; leaves
 Ireland, 56; letter from, on the
 election disturbances at Aylesbury,
 128; the rioters brought before him,
 129; his contributions to the 'Reports' of the Society B.C.P., 246,
 255; his work in Bucks, iv. 2; is
 given the living of Melksham and
 the Prebend of North Grantham in
 Salisbury Cathedral, io.
- Smith, Rev. Sydney, iii. 207; his narrative in the 'Edinburgh Review' of the horrors of chimney sweeping, 342; a visitor to Mr. Dale's mills, 352, 353; his lectures, iv. 97, 98, 99
- Smith, Thomas, his 'Recollections of the British Institution,' iv. 139
- Society for Bettering the Condition of the Poor, the, iii. 228 *et seq.*; offshoots from, 242; brought to a close, iv. 111
- Society for Superseding the Necessity of Climbing Boys, the, iii. 337
- Somerset, the Duke of, iii. 232, 267
- Sophia Magdalena of Denmark, iv. 15
- ' Sourds-Muets,' the, iv. 41
- Sparrow, Lady Olivia Bernard, iii. 302; iv. 223
- Spencer, Charles Vere, iv. 295, 317
- Spencer, Earl, iii. 281
- Spencer, Frederick Charles, iv. 288, 289; marriage of, 294; health of, 313; death of, 315
- Spencer, George Bernard, iv. 314, 317
- Spencer, Georgina and Elizabeth, iv. 294
- Spencer, Harriet Frances, iv. 295, 317
- Spencer, John and Lady Elizabeth, iv. 288, 289

Spencer, Lord Charles, iv. 289

Spencer, Mary Ann, iv. 83, 259 Spinning-jenny, the, invention of, iii.

347 Spinning Schools, Parish, iii. 86

Spry, Dr., iv. 116

Stafford, the Marquess of, iv. 138

Stainer, Sir James, iv. 291

Stainforth, Mrs., iii. 94

Stanley, Edward, iv. 194, 241

Stanley, Sarah Sophia, iv. 194, 241

- Steeple Morden, iii. 29; population of, 72; the Kings go to, iv. 19; settle at, 156
- Stephen, Sir James, his account of the 'Clapham Sect,' iii. 207
- Stewart, Anthony, the treatment of, iii. 193

Stockins, Rev. William, iv. 257

Stone, Mr., trial of, for high treason, iii. 209

Stone, Miss, iv. 260, 261, 287, 294, 295

Stone Vicarage, visited by the Smiths, iv. 3

- Storer, the Hon. Mrs., her influence over Scrope Bernard's visit to Lille, iii. 62; her acquaintance with the Descoeülles, 155
- Stowe, guests at, iii. 42; fête at, iv. 87; a masquerade at, 144, 145, 211, 244
- Stowell, Sir William Scott, Baron, letters from, referring to the Quebeo Question, iii. 137; handwriting of, 141
- Strahan, the King's Printer, iii. 32
- 'Stuff and Colour Ball,' the, iii. 84; loss of interest in, 88
- Sulivan, Richard Joseph (afterwards Sir), iii. 231, 280
- Sullivan, John, of Richings Park, iii. 209, 232, 249, 280; buys Thomas Bernard's house at Iver, 306
- 'Sunday Library,' the, iv. 67
- Sutton, Mrs. Manners, iii. 157

Swabey, Dr., his rank in the University in dispute, iii. 129, 130

Sydney, Lord, the Marquess of Buckingham's quarrel with, iii. 124

TALLEYBAND, MME., iv. 43

Tegaur Vron, iv. 242

Teignmouth, Lord, iii. 232

Temple, the first Earl, death of, iii. 3

Temple, Earl, son of the Viceroy of Ireland, iii. 125; marriage of, iv. 248

Temple, Lady, iii. 62

Temple, Lord (afterwards Marquess of Buckingham), consults W.W. Grenville with reference to a tutor for Lord Sandys's nephew, iii. 41; appointed Viceroy of Ireland, 43: a present from, to Christ Church, 45; his entry upon his office, 47; his resignation, 48, 51; letter from, descriptive of the state of parties in Ireland, 49; the condition of his friends and dependents, 51; leaves Ireland, 55; his suppression of peculation, 56; advocates Scrope Bernard's suit with Mrs. Morland, 81; appointed Viceroy of Ireland a second time, 101; Mr. Lecky's account of his viceroyalty, 102; his unpopularity, 110; his differences with the King, 115; he threatens to resign, *ib.*; his arduous situa-tion, 116; birth of his third child, ib.; his navy accounts, 117; his government, 119; his quarrel with Lord Sydney, 124; resigns his viceroyalty, 128; royal proclamation on lawlessness sent to him, 154; appealed to, by Captain Fenton, 192; death of, iv. 176

Temple, Richard, Lord, iv. 176

Terry, Mrs., sensation caused by, in Lincoln Minster, iii. 27

- Terry, Mr. and Mrs., picture of, iii. 99
- Tewdor Mawr, iv. 242

Thame Fair, iv. 166

Thame, French prisoners at, iv. 289

Théâtre Feydeau, the, iv. 35

- Thompson, Thomas, paper contributed by him to the 'Reports' of the Society B.C.P., iii. 241
- Thornton, Henry, iii. 208; helps the poor of Cheddar, 298; becomes vice-president of a Society for Superseding the Necessity of Climbing Boys, 337
- Thornton, Robert, solicits the votes of Mr. Terry and Mr. Rennard, of Hull, on behalf of Scrope Bernard, iii. 71

Throckmorton, C. Wickliffe, iv. 318

'Timothy Thoughtless,' iii. 329

Tindal, Mr., iv. 273

Tivoli, the, iv. 35

Tompkins, Mrs., iv. 273

Tone, Theobald Wolfe, capture of, iii. 139

' Tour in France,' a, iv. 19, 54, 56

- Townshend, Right Hon. Thomas, his difference with the Earl of Shelburne on the Irish question, iii. 49
- Trimmer, Mrs., her work amongst the poor, iii. 290; her connection with

340

the controversy between the followers of Bell and Lancaster, iv. 118

- Tristram, Mrs., friendship of, with the Bernard family, iii. 159
- Tristram, Miss, iv. 159
- Tristram, S., iv. 228
- Tryon, Governor, confiscation of the estate of, iii. 162
- Tuileries, the, iv. 33
- Tyler, Rev. James Endell, takes St. Giles's Chapel, iii. 323
- Typhus, an outbreak of, iv. 183
- Tyringham, Francis, reputed miniature of, iii. 99
- Tyringham, the last, perpetuation of the memory of, iii. 100

UXBRIDGE, LADY, iii. 125

- VACCINATION, the discovery and practice of, iii. 259
- Valentia, Lord, letter from, to Scrope Bernard referring to the birth of his son Francis, iii. 129
- Van Shaack, the case of, iii. 194
- Vansittart, Mr., iv. 204
- Velvet Lawn, iii. 152
- Venn, Rev. Mr., iv. 58
- Verney, Balph, Earl, elected for Bucks, iii. 6
- Vevers, Bev. Mr., iii. 313
- Volunteers, the, in Ireland, iii. 54
- WALCOT (Bath), the Free Church at, iii. 307
- Wales, the Prince of, address to, iii. 121
- Walker, Timothy, the daughter of, iii. 273
- Walsh, Mr., iv. 273
- Walton, William, iv. 317
- Wankford, Dorothy, iv. 244
- Warre, Mrs., iv. 271
- Warren, Joseph, attitude of, towards the loyalists, iii. 188
- Washington, George, attitude towards the loyalists, iii. 189
- Watlington ball, the, iv. 257
- Watts, David Pike, iii. 262
- Wellesley, Lord, assisted in the translation of the 'Odyssey' by Scrope Bernard, iii. 12; companionship of, with Scrope, 43; appointed Lord Lieutenant of Ireland, iv. 280; his marriage, ib.
- Wellington, the Duke of, the family name of, iii. 112, 135; the first

commission of, 135; the date of his first entering upon active service, 136

- Wendover, visits to, iii. 24; taken charge of, by Richard and Fanny King, 46; life of Julia Smith at, iv. 1; the Smiths leave, 4
- Wendover church, tablet in memory of Amelia and Fanny Smith at, iv. 3
- Wendover parish, iii. 24, 25; value of the living at, 25; Richard and Fanny King at, 46, 94, 152; a society at, 255
- Wentworth, Governor, letter from, on the treatment of the loyalists in England, iii. 189; Count Rumford's introduction to, 273
- Wesley, John, one of the scenes of his ministry, iii. 310
- West, Benjamin, career of, iv. 134-140; his pictures, 136, 137; his death, 137; his reputation as a painter, 139
- West, Colonel, iv. 134
- Westcote, Lord (afterwards Lord Lyttelton), iii. 61; his reception by Lord Buckingham, 106
- Westminster Play, the, references in, to the lecturer at the Royal Institution, iv. 101
- Weston, schools at, iii. 304
- Weymouth, Lord, iii. 81 (note)
- Whale, Mr., iv. 11
- Wheate, Sir Thomas, iv. 15
- Wheatfield Manor, iv. 289
- Wheatfield Rectory, enlarging of the house, iv. 292
- Wheeler, Abraham, iv. 253
- Whelford, the farmers of, iii. 258
- Whetham, Mrs., iii. 156, 157
- Whitchurch Manor, iv. 194
- White, Amelia, death of, iv. 17; her name in Mrs. Beresford's cookery book, 18
- White, Charles, illness of, iii. 30, 81, 86; his attitude towards Sorope Bernard's wish to possess Nether Winchendon Manor House, 72; advances money to further Sir John Bernard's cause, 167; death of, iv. 159
- White, Charles (son of Jane White), iv. 172, 233, 240
- White, Frank, death of, iv. 263
- White, Jane (nee Bernard), iii. 3; letter from, to Scrope Bernard on the prospect of Thomas Bernard's marriage, 33; visited by Julia Bernard, 46; family gathering at the house of, 82; her interest in the

woollen industry, 85, 86; attends the 'Stuff and Colour Ball,' 86; transfers some pictures to Nether Winchendon, 99: forwards a letter to Scrope on the horrors of the French war. 156: visits Thomas and Margaret Bernard, 206; her contributions to the 'Reports' of the Society B.C.P., 246; at Alveston, 301; her children, iv. 18; her devotion to good works, ib.; at Lincoln, 233; last letter by, 276; her death, 277

White, Mary, iv. 145, 146; marriage of. 172

Whitworth, Lord, iv. 43

342

- Wickham, Mr., letter from, on a fire in W. W. Grenville's chambers in
- Lincoln's Inn, iii. 48 Wilberforce, William, entries in the diary of, iii. 207; the property of, 208; his connection with the Society for Bettering the Condition of the Poor, 230 et seq.; elected to the committee for considering the formation of the Royal Institution, 280, 281; on a visit to Hannah More, 297; his help for the poor of Cheddar, 298; becomes vicepresident of a Society for Superseding the Necessity of Climbing Boys, 337; his views on Sir Robert Peel's Bill for the amelioration of the condition of children, 359; elaborates a plan of primary education with Thomas Bernard, iv. 115; his interest in Thomas Bernard's plans for promoting the fine arts, 129: his objection to clubs and theatres, 132

Wilkes riots, the, iii. 80

- Williams, the first Sir David, iv. 243
- Williams, Sir David, marries Sarah Sophia Stanley, iii. 69; iv. 194 Williams, Matthew, iv. 244
- Williams, Rebecca, Lady, iv. 194; death of, 248; portrait of, 262
- Williams, Sophia Charlotte, engaged

to Thomas Tyringham Bernard, iv. 194; seclusion of, 202, 245; her visits to Pall Mall, 203; comes of age, ib.; marriage of, 249; celebration of her birthday, 292

Willis, Henry Norton, iv. 65

- Wilton Park, iii. 94
- Winchelsea, the Earl of, iii. 321; his experiments, 238; on the committee to consider the formation of the **Royal Institution**, 280
- Winchendon Hill farm, the sale of, iv. 78
- Windham, William, iv. 82
- Windsor (Nova Scotia), Anglican college at, iv. 297
- Winlowe, Miss, a picture of, iii. 99
- Wollaston, Rev. Francis, iii. 236
- Wood, Mr., iv. 104 Woodward, Mr., iv. 286
- Woollen industry, the, iii. 85
- Worsborough, iii. 30
- Worthen, the Rev. Richard King presented to the rectory of, iii. 72; population of, ib.; the principal residence of Mr. and Mrs. King, iv. 161 (note)
- Wright, Mr., on boy chimney-sweepers, iii. 342
- Wrighton, Mr., retires from the Aylesbury election contest, iii. 129
- Wykeham, Aubrey, iv. 294
- Wykeham, Evelyn Georgiana, iv. 317
- Wykeham, Miss, iv. 181, 183, 294 Wykeham, Philip, iv. 303
- Wynne, Colonel Robert, iv. 241
- Wynne, Mrs., is godmother to Lætitia Charlotte Bernard, iv. 264
- YORK, the Duke of, marriage of, to the Princess Frederica of Prussia. iii, 140
- Young, Mr., iii. 104, 107
- Young, Thomas, iv. 95; erudition of, 102, 103
- Young, Sir William, iv. 82
- Ystradfellte, Gwilym of, iv. 243

Spottiswoode & Co. Ltd., Printers, New-street Square, London.

THE END

A Classified Catalogue OF WORKS IN GENERAL LITERATURE LONGMANS, GREEN, & CO. 39 PATERNOSTER ROW, LONDON, E.C. 91 AND 93 FIFTH AVENUE, NEW YORK, AND 32 HORNBY ROAD, BOMBAY.

CONT	ENTS.
PAGE BADMINTON LIBRARY (THE) - 12	
BIOGRAPHY, PERSONAL ME- MOIRS, &c. 9	PHILOSOPHY 17
MOIRS, &c 9 CHILDREN'S BOOKS 32	MIGOBBBBAREOUG AND CRITICAL
CLASSICAL LITERATURE, TRANS- LATIONS, ETC. 22	POETRY AND THE DRAMA
COOKERY, DOMESTIC MANAGE- MENT, &c. 36	POLITICAL ECONOMY AND ECONOMICS 20
EVOLUTION, ANTHROPOLOGY, &c. 21	POPULAR SCIENCE 30
FICTION, HUMOUR, &c. 25	PELICION THE SCIENCE OF
FINE ARTS (THE) AND MUSIC - 36	SILVER LIBRARY (THE) 33
FUR, FEATHER AND FIN SERIES 15	SPORT AND PASTIME 12
HISTORY, POLITICS, POLITY, POLITICAL MEMOIRS, &c 3	STONYHURST PHILOSOPHICAL SERIES
LANGUAGE, HISTORY AND SCIENCE OF 20	TRAVEL AND ADVENTURE, THE
LOGIC, RHETORIC, PSYCHOLOGY,	COLONIES, &c II
&c 17	WORKS OF REFERENCE - 31

INDEX OF AUTHORS AND EDITORS.

$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	Page	. Page	Page	Page
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $		Baldwin (C. S.) - 17	Bruce (R. I.) 3	Creighton (Bishop) - 4, 5, 9
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	(I. H. M.)	Balfour (A. J.) 13, 20, 21	Buckle (H. T.) 3	Cross (A. L.) 5
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	— (T. K.) 17, 18		Bull (T.) 36	Crozier (J. B.) 9, 17
$\begin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$				
$\begin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$		Baring-Gould (Rev.	Burne-Jones (Sir E.) 36	
$\begin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$		S.) 21, 38	Burns (C. L.) 36	Dale (L.) 4
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		Barnett (S. A. and H.) 20	Burrows (Montagu) 5	
$\begin{array}{rrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrr$			Campbell (Rev. Lewis) 21	
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Agacy (H, A.) 20		Casserly (G.) - 3	
Albemarle (Earl of) - 1312, 13, 14(M. L.) - 20Alcock (C. W.)15Becker (W. A.)22Chisholm (G. C.)31Davies (J. F.) - 22Davies (J. F.) - 22Chisholm (G. C.)31Davies (J. F.) - 22Davies (J. F.) - 22Davies (J. F.) - 24Davies		Beaufort (Duke of)		
$\begin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$		12, 19, 14		
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		Becker (W. A.) - 22	Chisholm (G. C) - 31	
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	Allen (Grant) 30	Beesly (A. H.) 9	Cholmondeley-Pennell	
$\begin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$	Allgood (G.) 3	Bell (Mrs. Hugh) 23		
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$				
$\begin{array}{llllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllllll$	Angwin (M. C.) - 36	Bent (J. Theodore) - II		
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$				
$\begin{array}{rrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrr$	Anstey (F.) - 25	Bickerdyke (J.) - 14, 15		
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Anstruther Thomson (J.) 9	Blackburne (J. H.) 15		Dickinson (W. H.) - 38
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Aristophanes 22			
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Aristofle 17	Blount (Sir E.) - 9		
$\begin{array}{rrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrr$	Arnold (Sir Edwin) - 11, 23			
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	(Dr. T.) 3			
$\begin{array}{rrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrr$	Ashby (H.) 36		Collie (J. N.) 12	Dunbar (Aldis) - 25
$\begin{array}{rrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrrr$	Ashley (W. J.) 3, 20	Booth (A. J.) 38		(Mary F.) - 25
$\begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Atkinson (J. J.) - 21	Bottome (P.) 25		
$ \begin{array}{c ccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Avebury (Lord) - 21			Ellis (J. H.) - 15
Bagehot (W.) - 9, 20, 38 Bright (Rev. J. F.) - 3 Coolidge (W. A. B.) II Evans (Sir John) - 38 Bagwell (R.) - 3 Broadfoot (Major W.) 13 Corbett (Julian S.) - 4 Falkiner (C. L.) - 4 Bailey (H. C.) - 25 Brooks (H. J.) - 17 Coutts (W.) - 22 Farrar (F. W.) - 26 Bain (Alexander) - 0, 17 Brough (J.) - 17 (Coutts (W.) - 17 File (W.) - 17	Ayre (Rev. J.) 31			
Bagwell (R.) - 3 Broadfoot (Major W.) 13 Corbett (Julian S.) - 4 Falkiner (C. L.) - 4 Bailey (H. C.) - 25 Brooks (H. J.) - 17 Coutts (W.) - 22 Farrar (F. W.) - 24 Bain (Alexander) 0, 17 Brough (J.) - 17 Coutts (W.) - 21 Filte (W.) - 17	Bacon 9, 17	(Lord) 14, 20		Erasmus 9
Bagwell (K.) 3 Broaksot (Major W.) 13 Corbert (Julian S.) - 4 Faixmer (C. L.) - 4 Bailey (H. C.) - 25 Brooks (H. J.) - 17 Coutts (W.) - 22 Farrar (F. W.) - 26 Bain (Alexander) - 0, 17 Brough (J.) - 17 Cox (Harding) - 13 Fite (W.) - 17	Bagehot (W.) - 9, 20, 38	Bright (Rev. J. F.) - 3		Evans (Sir John) - 38
Bain (Alexander) - 0, 17 Brough (].) 17 Cox (Harding) - 13 Fite (W.) 17	Bagwell (R.) ' 3	Broadtoot (Major W.) 13		
Bain (Alexander) - 9, 17 Brough (J.) 17 Cox (Harding) - 13 Fite (W.) 17 Baker (Sir S, W.) - 11, 12 Brown (A. F.) 32 Crake (Rev. A. D.) - 32 Fitzwygram (Sir F.) 38		Brooks (H. J.) - 17		
Baker (Sir S, W.) - 11, 12 Brown (A. F.) 32 Crake (Rev. A. D.) - 32 Fitzwygram (Sir F.) 38	Bain (Alexander) 9, 17	Brough (J.) 17	Cox (Harding) - 13	
	Baker (Sir S. W.) - 11, 12	Brown (A. F.) 32	Crake (Rev. A. D.) - 32	Fitzwygram (Sir F.) 38

INDEX OF	AUTHORS	AND EDIT	ORS-continued.
		AIND LDII Page	
Ford (H.) 15	Page James (W.) 18, 21	Nesbit (E.) 24	Page Stephen (Leslie) - 12
Fountain (P) - TT	Ismeson (Mrs Anna) 27	Nettleship (R. L.) - 17	Stephens (H. Morse) 8
Fowler (Edith H.) - 26 Francis (Francis) - 15	Jefferies (Richard) - 38 Jekyll (Gertrude) - 38	Newman (Cardinal) - 28 Nichols (F. M.) 9	Sternberg (Count Adalbert) 8
Francis (M. E.) - 26	Jefferies (Richard) - 38 Jekyll (Gertrude) - 38 Jerome (Jerome K.) - 27 Johnson (J. & J. H.) 39 Jones (H. Bence) - 31	Norris (W. E) 28	Stevens (R. W.) - An
Freeman (Edward A.) 4, 5	Johnson (J. & J. H.) 39	Oakesmith (J.) 22 Ogilvie (R.) 22	Phane (T2)
Fremantle (T. F.) 15 Frost (G.) 38		Ogilvie (R.) 22 Osbourne (L.) 28	Stuart-Wortley (A. J.) 14, 15
Froude (James A.) 4,9,11,26	[oyce (P. W.) - 6, 27, 39]	Packard (A. S.) 21	Stubbs (J. W.) 8
Furneaux (W.) - 30 Gardiner (Samuel R.) 4, 5	Justinian		(W.) 8 Sturgis (Julian) 20
Gathorne-Hardy (Hon.	Kaye (Sir J. W.) - 6	Park (W.) - 16	Stutfield (H. E. M.) 12
A. E.) - 15, 16 Geikie (Rev. Cunning-	Keller (A. G.) - 21 Kelly (E.) - 18	Parker (B.) 40 Payne-Gallwey (Sir R.)14,16	Suffolk & Berkshire (Earl of) - 14
ham) 38	Kendall (H. C.) - 24	Pears (E.) 7	Sullivan (Sir E.) 14
Gibson (C. H.) 17 Gilkes (A. H.) 38	Kielmansegge (F.) - 10 Killick (Rev. A. H.) - 18	Pearse (H. H. S.) - 6 Beek (Hedley) - 14	Sully (James) - 19 Sutherland (A. and G.) 8
Gilkes (A. H.) 38 Gleig (Rev. G. R.) - 10	Kitchin (Dr. G. W.) 5	Pemberton (W S.	(Alex.) 19, 40
Gore-Booth (E.) - 23	Kitchin (Dr. G. W.) 5 Knight (E. F.) 11, 12	Childe-) 9	Suttner (B. von) - 29
Graham (A.) 5 (P. A.) 15, 16	Köstlin (J.) 10 Kristeller (P.) - 37 Ladd (G. T.) 18	Penrose (H. H.) - 33 Phillipps-Wolley (C.) 12, 28	Sverdrup (Otto) - 12 Swinburne (A. J.) - 19
(G. F.) 20	Ladd (G. T.) 18	Pierce (A. H.) 10	Symes (I.E.) 20
Granby (Marquess of) 15 Grant (Sir A.) - 17	Lang (Andrew) 6,13, 14, 16,	Pole (W.) 16 Pollock (W. H.) 13, 40	Tallentyre (S. G.) - 10 Taylor (Col. Meadows) 8
Graves (R. P.) 9	21, 22, 24, 27, 32, 39 Lapsley (G. T.) - 5	Poole (W. H. and Mrs.) 36	Theophrastus 23
(A, F.) 23	Laurie (S. S.) 6	Poore (G. V.) 40 Portman (L.) 28	Thomas (J. W.) - 19
Greene (E. B.) 5	Lear (H. L. Sidney) - 36 Lecky (W. E. H.) 6, 18, 24	Powell (E.) 8	Thomas-Stanford (C.) 16 Thompson (N. G.) - 16
Greene (E. B.) 5 Greville (C. C. F.) - 5 Grose (T. H.) 18	Lecky (W. E. H.) 6, 18, 24 Lees (J. A.) 12 Leslie (T. E. Cliffe) - 20	Powell (E.) - 8 Praeger (S. Rosamond) 33	Thomson (J.Anstruther) 9
Gross (C.) - 18	Lieven (Princess) - 6	Pritchett (R. T.) - 14 Proctor (R. A.) 16, 30, 35	Thomson (H. C.) - 8 Thornhill (W. J.) - 23
Grove (Lady) II	Lillie (A.) 16	Raine (Rev. James) - 5	Thuillier (H. F.) - 40
(Mrs. Lilly) - 13 Gurnhill (J.) 17	Lindley (1.) 31 Lodge (H. C.) 5		Todd (A.) 8 Toynbee (A.) 20
Gwilt (].) 31	Loftie (Rev. W. J.) - 5	Reid (S. J.) - 9	Trevelyan (Sir G. O.)
Haggard (H. Rider)	Longman (C. J.) - 12, 16 	Rhoades (J.) 23	(G, M.) 7, 8, 9, 10
11, 26, 27, 38 Halliwell-Phillipps (J.) 10	(F. W.) 16 (G. H.) 13, 15	Raisone (Cyrii) -3, 6 Reid (S. J.) -9 Rhoades (J.) -23 Rice (S. P.) -12 Rich (A.) 23, 31	(R. C.) 25
Hamilton (Col. H. B.) 5	—— (Mrs. C. J.) - 37	Richmond (Ennis) - 19	Trollope (Anthony) - 20
Hamlin (A. D. F.) - 36 Harding (S. B.) - 5	Lowell (A. L.) 6 Lucian 22	Rickaby (Rev. John) 19 —— (Rev. Joseph) 19	Turner (H. G.) - 40 Tyndall (J.) 9, 12
Hardwick (A. A.) - 11	Lutoslawski (W.) - 18	Riley (J. W.) 24	Tyrrell (R. Y.) 22, 23
Harmsworth (A. C.) 13, 14 Hart (A. B.) 5	Lyall (Edna) 27, 32 Lynch (G.) - 6	RODETTB (E. P.) - 33	Unwin (R.) - 40 Upton(F.K.and Bertha) 33
Harte (Bret) 27	Lynch (G.) 6 	Robertson (W. G.) - 37 Robinson (H. C.) - 21	Van Dyke (J. C.) - 37
Harting (J. E.) 15	Lytton (Earl of) - 24	Roget (Peter M.) - 20, 31	Vanderpoel (E. N.) - 37
Hartwig (G.) 30 Harvey-Brooks (E. C.) 38	Macaulay (Lord) 7, 10, 24 Macdonald (Dr. G.) - 24	Romanes (G. J.) 10, 19,21,24	Vaughan (Capt. A. O.) 29 Virgil 23
Hassall (A.) 8	Macfarren (Sir G. A.) 37	Ronalds (A.) 16	Wagner (R.) 25
Hatch (L. C.) - 5 Haweis (H. R.) - 9, 36	Mackail (J. W.) - 10, 23 Mackenzie (C. G.) - 16	Roosevelt (T.) 5 Ross (Martin) 28	Wakeman (H. O.) - 8 Walford (L. B.) - 29
Head (Mrs.) 37	Mackinnon (J.) - 7	Rossetti (Maria Fran-	Wallas (Mrs. Graham) 32
Heathcote (J. M.) - 14 (C. G.) - 14	Macleod (H. D.) 20 Macpherson (Rev.H.A.) 15	Rotheram (M. A.) - 36	Walpole (Sir Spencer) 8, 10 —— (Horace) - 10
Helmholtz (Hermann	Madden (D. H.) - 16	Rowe (R. P. P.) - 14	Walrond (Col. H.) - 12
von) 30	Magnússon (E.) - 28	Russell (Lady) 10	Walsingham (Lord) - 14
Henderson (Lieut- Col. G. F. R.) - 9	Mailet (B.) 7	(R.) 40 Sandars (T. C.) - 18	Ward (W.) - 9, 40 (Mrs. W.) - 29
Henry (W.) 14	Malleson (Col. G. B.) 6	Sanders (E. K.) - q	Warner (P. F.) - 16
Henty (G. A.) 32 Higgins (Mrs. N.) - 9	Marchment (A. W.) 27	Savage-Armstrong(G.F.)25 Scherger (G. L.)	Watson (A. E. T.) 12, 13, 14 Weathers (J.) 40
Hiley (R. W.) 9	Marshman (J. C.) - 9	Scott (F. J.) 37	Webb (Mr. and Mrs.
Hill (S. C.) - 5 Hillier (G. Lacy) - 13		Seebohm (F.) 8, 10 Selous (F. C.) 12 Senior (W.) 13, 15	Sidney) 8, 20 (T. E.) 19
Hime (H. W. L.) - 22, 38	Matthey (Tobias) - 37		Weber (A.) 19
Hodgson (Shadworth) 18,38 Hoenig (F.) - 38	Matthews (B.) - 39	Seton-Karr (Sir H.) - 8 Sewell (Elizabeth M.) 28	Weir (Capt. R.) 14 Wellington (Duchess of) 37
Hoffmann (J.) - 30	Max Müller (F.)	Shadwell (A.) 40	Weyman (Stanley) - 29
Hogan (J. F.) 9	10, 18, 20, 21, 22, 27, 39 May (Sir T. Erskine) 7	Shakespeare - 25	Whately(Archbishop) 17,19
Holmes (R. R.) 10 Homer 22	May (Sir 1. Erskine) 7 Meade (L. T.) 32	Shaw (L. H. de V.) - 15 Shearman (M.) - 12, 13	Whitelaw (R.) 23 Wilkins (G.) 23
Hope (Anthony) - 27	Melville (G. J. Whyte) 27	Sheehan (P. A.) - 28	
Horace - 22 Houston (D. F.) 5	Merivale (Dean) - 7 Mill (John Stuart) - 18, 20	SDEDDATG (P.) 8	Willard (A. R.) - 37 Willich (C. M.) - 31
Howard (Lady Mabel) 27	Mill (John Stuart) - 18, 20 Millais (J. G.) 16, 30	Skrine (F. H.) 9	Willoughby (W.) - 8
Howitt (W) TT	Milner (G.) - 40 Monck (W. H. S.) 19	Smith (C. Fell) - 10	Willson (B.) 8 Winston (A. S.) - 40
Huish (M. B.) - 37	Montague (F. C.) - 7		Wood (Rev. J. G.) - 31
Hullah (].) - 37	Moore (T.) - 31	(W. P. Haskett) 12	Wood-Martin (W. G.) 22
Hume (David) - 18 	Moran (T. F.) 7	Somerville (E.) - 16, 28 Sophocles - 23	Wotton (H.) 37 Wyatt (A. J.) 24
Hunt (Rev. W.) 5	Morgan (C. Lloyd) - 21	Soulsby (Lucy H.) - 40	Wyld (M. A.) 25
Hunter (Sir W.) - 6 Hutchinson (Horace G.)	MOTTIS (W.) - 22, 23, 24, 27, 28, 37, 40	Southey (K.) 40 Spedding (L) 0.77	Wylie (J. H.) 8 Yardley (J. W.) - 8
13, 16, 27, 38	Moran (T. F.) - 7 Morgan (C. Lloyd) - 21 Morris (W.) - 22, 23, 24, 27, 28, 37, 40 Mulhall (M. G.) - 20 Myers (F. W. H.) - 19 Noncen (H.) - 19	Spender (A. E.) 12	Yeats (S. Levett) - 29
Ingelow (Jean) - 23 Ingram (T. D.) - 6	Myers (F. W. H.) - 19 Nansen (F.) - 12	Stanley (Bishop) 31 Steel (A. G.) 13	Чохац (J. H.) 29
tri∰ram (++ t∧i) - 0	1.	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	Zeller (E.) 19

History, Politics, Polity, Political Memoirs, &c.

By Evelyn Abbott, M.A., LL.D.

- Part I.-From the Earliest Times to the Ionian Revolt. Crown 8vo., 10s. 6d.
- Part II .- From the Ionian Revolt to the Thirty Years' Peace, 500-445 B.C. Crown 8vo., 10s. 6d.
- Part III.-From the Peace of 445 B.C. to the Fall of the Thirty at Athens in 403 B.C. Crown 8vo., 10s. 6d.
- Abbott.— TOMMY CORNSTALK : being Some Account of the Less Notable Features of the South African War from the Point of View of the Australian Ranks. By J. H. M. ABBOTT. Crown 8vo., 5s. net.
- Acland and Ransome.—A HAND-BOOK IN OUTLINE OF THE POLITICAL HIS-TORY OF ENGLAND TO 1896. Chronologically Arranged. By the Right Hon. A. H. DYKE ACLAND, and CYRIL RANSOME, M.A. Crown 8vo., 6s.
- Airy. CHARLES II. By OSMUND AIRY, LL.D., M.A. With Photogravure Portrait. Crown 8vo., 6s. 6d. net.
- Allgood. CHINA WAR, 1860 ; LETTERS AND FOURNALS. By Major-General G. ALLGOOD, C.B., formerly Lieut. G. ALLGOOD, 1st Division China Field Force. With Maps, Plans, and Illustrations. Demy 4to. 12s. 6d. net.
- Annual Register (The). A Review of Public Events at Home and Abroad, for the year 1903. 8vo., 18s. Volumes of the ANNUAL REGISTER for the years 1863-1902 can still be had. 18s. each.
- Arnold.—INTRODUCTORY LECTURES ON MODERN HISTORY. By THOMAS AR-NOLD, D.D., formerly Head Master of Rugby School. 8vo., 7s. 6d.
- Ashley (W. J.).
 - ENGLISH ECONOMIC HISTORY AND THEORY. Crown 8vo., Part I., 5s. Part II., 10s. 6d.
 - SURVEYS, HISTORIC AND ECONOMIC. Crown 8vo., gs. net.
- Bagwell.—IRELAND UNDER THE TUDORS. By RICHARD BAGWELL, LL.D. (3 vols.) Vols. I. and II. From the first invasion of the Northmen to the year 1578. 8vo., 3 2s. Vol. III. 1578-1603. 8vo., 18s.

- Abbott.—A HISTORY OF GREECE. | Belmore.—THE HISTORY OF TWO Ulster Manors, and of their Owners. By the EARL OF BELMORE, P.C., G.C.M.G. (H.M.L., County Tyrone), formerly Gover-nor of New South Wales. Re-issue, Revised and Enlarged. With Portrait, 8vo., 5s. net.
 - Besant.—THE HISTORY OF LONDON. By Sir Walter Besant. With 74 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 1s. 9d. Or bound as a School Prize Book, gilt edges, 2s. 6d.
 - Bright.—A HISTORY OF ENGLAND. By the Rev. J. FRANCK BRIGHT, D. D.
 - Period I. MEDIÆVAL MONARCHY: A.D. 449-1485. Crown 8vo., 4s. 6d.
 - Period II. PERSONAL MONARCHY. 1485-1688. Crown 8vo., 5s.
 - Period III. CONSTITUTIONAL MONARCHY. 1689-1837. Crown 8vo., 7s. 6d.
 - Period IV. THE GROWTH OF DEMOCRACY. 1837-1880. Crown 8vo., 6s.
 - Period V. IMPERIAL REACTION: Victoria, 1880-1901. Crown 8vo., 4s. 6d.
 - Bruce.—The Forward Policy and ITS RESULTS; or, Thirty-five Years' Work amongst the Tribes on our North-Western Frontier of India. By RICHARD ISAAC BRUCE, C.I.E. With 28 Illustrations and a Map. 8vo., 15s. net.
 - Buckle.—HISTORY OF CIVILISATION IN ENGLAND. BY HENRY THOMAS BUCKLE. Cabinet Edition. 3 vols. Crown 8vo., 24s. 'Silver Library' Edition. 3 vols. Crown 8vo., 10s. 6d.
 - Burke. A HISTORY OF SPAIN, FROM THE EARLIEST TIMES TO THE DEATH OF FERDINAND THE CATHOLIC. By ULICK RALPH BURKE, M.A. Edited by MARTIN A. S. HUME. With 6 Maps. 2 vols. Crown 8vo., 16s. net.
 - Casserly. THE LAND OF THE BOXERS; or, China under the Allies. By Captain GORDON CASSERLY. With 15 Illustrations and a Plan. 8vo., 10s. 6d. net.
 - Chesney.—INDIAN POLITY: a View of the System of Administration in India. By General Sir GEORGE CHESNEY, K.C.B. With Map showing all the Administrative Divisions of British India. 8vo., 215.

3

History, Politics, Polity, Political Memoirs, &c.-continued.

Churchill (WINSTON SPENCER, M.P.). | Freeman.—THE HISTORICAL GEO-

- **THE RIVER WAR:** an Historical Account of the Reconquest of the Soudan. Edited by Colonel F. RHODES, D.S.O. With Photogravure Portrait of Viscount Kitchener of Khartoum, and 22 Maps and Plans: 8vo., IOS. 6d. net.
- THE STORY OF THE MALAKAND FIELD FORCE, 1897. With 6 Maps and Plans. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- LONDON TO LADYSMITH VIA PRE-TORIA. Crown 8vo., 6s.
- IAN HAMILTON'S MARCH. With Portrait of Major-General Sir Ian Hamilton, and 10 Maps and Plans. Crown 8vo., 6s.
- **Corbett** (JULIAN S.).
 - DRAKE AND THE TUDOR NAVY, with a History of the Rise of England as a Maritime Power. With Portraits, Illustrations and Maps. 2 vols. Crown 8vo., 16s.
 - THE SUCCESSORS OF DRAKE. With 4 Portraits (2 Photogravures) and 12 Maps and Plans. 8vo., 21s.
 - ENGLAND IN THE MEDITERRANEAN: a Study of the Rise and Influence of British Power within the Straits, 1603-1713. With I Map and 2 Illustrations. 2 vols. 8vo., 245. net.
- Creighton (MANDELL, late Lord Bishop of London).
 - A HISTORY OF THE PAPACY FROM THE GREAT SCHISM TO THE SACK OF ROME, 1378-1527. 6 vols. Cr. 8vo., 5s. net each.
 - QUEEN ELIZABETH. With Portrait. Crown 8vo., 5s. net.
 - HISTORICAL ESSAYS AND REVIEWS, Edited by LOUISE CREIGHTON. Crown 8vo., 5s. net.
 - HISTORICAL LECTURES AND AD-DRESSES. Edited by LOUISE CREIGHTON. Crown 8vo., 5s. net.
- Dale.— THE PRINCIPLES OF ENGLISH CONSTITUTIONAL HISTORY. By LUCY DALE, late Scholar of Somerville College, Oxford. Crown 8vo., 6s.
- **De Tocqueville.**—*Democracy in America.* By Alexis de Tocqueville. Translated by Henry Reeve, C.B., D.C.L. 2 vols. Crown 8vo., 16s.
- Falkiner.—STUDIES IN IRISH HIS-TORY AND BIOGRAPHY, Mainly of the Eighteenth Century. By C. LITTON FALKINER. 8vo., 128. 6d. net.

- **TEEMAN.**—*THE HISTORICAL GEO-GRAPHY OF EUROPE.* By EDWARD A. FREEMAN, D.C.L., LL.D. Third Edition. Edited by J. B. BURY, M.A., D.Litt., LL.D., Regius Professor of Modern History in the University of Cambridge. 8vo., 12s. 6d.
 - ATLAS to the above. With 65 Maps in colour. 8vo., 6s. 6d.

Froude (JAMES A.).

- THE HISTORY OF ENGLAND, from the Fall of Wolsey to the Defeat of the Spanish Armada. 12 vols. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d. each.
- THE DIVORCE OF CATHERINE OF ARAGON. Crown 8vo., 3s. 5d.
- THE SPANISH STORY OF THE AR-MADA, and other Essays: Cr. 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- THE ENGLISH IN IRELAND IN THE EIGHTEENTH CENTURY. 3 vols. Cr. 8vo., 10s. 6d.
- English Seamen in the Sixteenth Century.

Cabinet Edition. Crown 8vo., 6s.

- Illustrated Edition. With 5 Photogravure Plates and 16 other Illustrations. Large Cr. 8vo., gilt top, 6s. net. 'Silver Library' Edition. Cr. 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- THE COUNCIL OF TRENT. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.

SHORT STUDIES ON GREAT SUBJECTS. Cabinet Edition. 4 vols. 24s.

'Silver Library 'Edition. 4 vols. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d. each.

CAESAR: a Sketch. Cr. 8vo, 3s. 6d.

- SELECTIONS FROM THE WRITINGS OF JAMES ANTHONY FROUDE. Edited by P. S. Allen, M.A. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- Gardiner (SAMUEL RAWSON, D.C.L., LL.D.).
 - HISTORY OF ENGLAND, from the Accession of James I. to the Outbreak of the Civil War, 1603-1642. With 7 Maps. 10 vols. Crown 8vo., 5s. net each.
 - A HISTORY OF THE GREAT CIVIL WAR, 1642-1649. With 54 Maps and Plans. 4 vols. Cr. 8vo., 5s. net each.
 - A HISTORY OF THE COMMONWEALTH AND THE PROTECTORATE. 1649-1656. 4 vols. Crown 8vo., 5s. net each.

History, Politics, Polity, Political Memoirs, &c.-continued.

- Gardiner (SAMUEL RAWSON, D.C.L., LL.D.)—continued.
 - THE STUDENT'S HISTORY OF ENG-LAND. With 378 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., gilt top, 12s.

Also in Three Volumes, price 4s. each.

- WHAT GUNPOWDER PLOT WAS. With 8 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 5s.
- CROMWELL'S PLACE IN HISTORY. Founded on Six Lectures delivered in the University of Oxford. Cr. 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- OLIVER CROMWELL. With Frontispiece. Crown 8vo., 5s. net.
- German Emperor's (The) Speeches: being a Selection from the Speeches, Edicts, Letters and Telegrams of the Emperor William II. Translated by LOUIS ELKIND, M.D. 8vo., 128. 6d. net.
- German Empire (The) of To-day: Outlines of its Formation and Development. By 'VERITAS'. Crown 8vo., 6s. net.
- Graham.—*RomAN AFRICA*: an Outline of the History of the Roman Occupation of North Africa, based chiefly upon Inscriptions and Monumental Remains in that Country. By ALEXANDER GRAHAM, F.S.A., F.R.I.B.A. With 30 reproductions of Original Drawings by the Author, and 2 Maps. 8vo., 16s. net.
- Greville.—A JOURNAL OF THE REIGNS OF KING GEORGE IV., KING WILLIAM IV., AND QUEEN VICTORIA. BY CHARLES C. F. GREVILLE, formerly Clerk of the Council. 8 vols. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d. each.
- Gross.— THE SOURCES AND LITERA-TURE OF ENGLISH HISTORY, FROM THE EARLIEST TIMES TO ABOUT 1485. By CHARLES GROSS, Ph.D. 8vo., 18s. net.
- Hamilton.—HISTORICAL RECORD OF THE 14TH (KING'S) HUSSARS, from A.D. 1715 to A.D. 1900. By Colonel HENRY BLACK-BURNE HAMILTON, M.A., Christ Church, Oxford; late Commanding the Regiment, With 15 Coloured Plates, 35 Portraits, etc., in Photogravure, and 10 Maps and Plans. Crown 4to., gilt edges, 42s. net.
- Hart. ACTUAL GOVERNMENT, AS APPLIED UNDER AMERICAN CONDITIONS. BY ALBERT BUSHNELL HART, LL.D., Professor of History in Harvard University. With 17 Maps and Diagrams. Crown 8vo., 7s. 6d. net.

HARVARD HISTORICAL STUDIES.

- THE SUPPRESSION OF THE AFRICAN SLAVE TRADE TO THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA, 1638-1870. By W. E. B. Du BOIS, Ph.D 8vo., 7s. 6d.
- THE CONTEST OVER THE RATIFICATON OF THE FEDERAL CONSTITUTION IN MASSA-CHUSETTS. By S. B. HARDING, A. M. 8vo., 6s.
- A CRITICAL STUDY OF NULLIFICATION IN SOUTH CAROLINA. By D. F. HOUSTON, A.M. 8vo., 6s.
- NOMINATIONS FOR ELECTIVE OFFICE IN THE UNITED STATES. By FREDERICK W. Dallinger, A.M. 8vo., 7s. 6d.
- A BIBLIOGRAPHY OF BRITISH MUNI-CIPAL HISTORY, INCLUDING GILDS AND PARLIAMENTARY REPRESENTATION. By CHARLES GROSS, Ph.D. 8vo., 125.
- THE LIBERTY AND FREE SOIL PARTIES IN THE NORTH WEST. BY THEODORE C. SMITH, Ph.D. 8vo, 7s. 6d.
- THE PROVINCIAL GOVERNOR IN THE ENGLISH COLONIES OF NORTH AMERICA. BY EVARTS BOUTELL GREENE. 8VO., 75. 6d.
- THE COUNTY PALATINE OF DURHAM: a Study in Constitutional History. By GAIL-LARD THOMAS LAPSLEY, Ph.D. 8vo., 105. 6d.
- THE ANGLICAN EPISCOPATE AND THE AMERICAN COLONIES. BY ARTHUR LYON CROSS, Ph.D., Instructor in History in the University of Michigan. 8vo., 105. 6d,
- THE ADMINISTRATION OF THE AMERI-CAN REVOLUTIONARY ARMY. By LOUIS CLINTON HATCH, Ph.D. 8vo., 7s. 6d.
- Hill.—THREE FRENCHMEN IN BEN-GAL; or, The Commercial Ruin of the French Settlements in 1757. By S. C. HILL, B.A., B.Sc., Officer in charge of the Records of the Government of India. With 4 Maps. 8vo., 75. 6d. net.
- Historic Towns.-Edited by E. A. FREEMAN, D.C.L., and Rev. WILLIAM HUNT, M.A. With Maps and Plans. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d. each. Bristol. By Rev. W. Hunt. Oxford. By Rev. C. W. Boase. Carlisle. arlisle. By Mandell Creighton, D.D. Winchester. By G. W. Kitchin, D.D. Winchester. Cinque Ports. By Mon-tagu Burrows. York. By Rev. James Raine. Colchester. By Rev. E. L. Cutts. New York, By Theodore Roosevelt. Exeter. By E. A. Freeman. London. By Rev. W. J. Boston (U.S.) By Henry Loftie. Cabot Lodge

5

History, Politics, Polity, Political Memoirs, &c.-continued.

Hunter (Sir William Wilson).

- A HISTORY OF BRITISH INDIA. Vol. I.—Introductory to the Overthrow of the English in the Spice Archipelago, 1623. With 4 Maps. 8vo., 18s. Vol. II.—To the Union of the Old and New Companies under the Earl of Godolphin's Award, 1708. 8vo., 16s.
- THE INDIA OF THE QUEEN, and other Essays. Edited by Lady HUNTER. With an Introduction by FRANCIS HENRY SKRINE, Indian Civil Service (Retired). 8vo., gs. net.
- Ingram. A CRITICAL EXAMINA-TION OF IRISH HISTORY. From the Elizabethan Conquest to the Legislative Union of 1800. By T. DUNBAR INGRAM, LL.D. 2 vols. 8vo., 6s. net.

Joyce (P. W.)

- A SHORT HISTORY OF IRELAND, from the Earliest Times to 1603. Crown 8vo., 10s. 6d.
- A SOCIAL HISTORY OF ANCIENT IRELAND: Treating of the Government, Military System and Law; Religion, Learning and Art; Trades, Industries and Commerce; Manners, Customs and Domestic Life of the Ancient Irish People. With 361 Illustrations. 2 vols. 8vo., 215. net.
- Kaye and Malleson.—HISTORY OF THE INDIAN MUTINY, 1857-1858. By Sir JOHN W. KAYE and Colonel G. B. MALLE-SON. With Analytical Index and Maps and Plans. 6 vols. Crown 8vo., 33. 6d. each.

Lang (Andrew).

- THE MYSTERY OF MARY STUART. With Photogravure Plate and 15 other Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 6s. 6d. net.
- JAMES THE SIXTH AND THE GOWRIE MYSTERY. With Gowrie's Coat of Arms in colour, 2 Photogravure Portraits and other Illustrations. 8vo., 12s. 6d. net.
- PRINCE CHARLES EDWARD STUART, THE YOUNG CHEVALIER. With Photogravure Frontispiece. Cr. 8vo., 7s. 6d. net.
- THE VALET'S TRAGEDY, AND OTHER STUDIES IN SECRET HISTORY. With 3 Illustrations. 8vo., 128. 6d. net.
- Laurie.—HISTORICAL SURVEY OF PRE-CHRISTIAN EDUCATION. By S. S. LAURIE, A.M., LL.D. Crown 8vo., 75. 6d.

Lecky (WILLIAM EDWARD HARTPOLE)

HISTORY OF ENGLAND IN THE EIGHT-BENTH CENTURY.

- Library Edition. 8 vols. 8vo. Vols. I. and II., 1700-1760, 36s.; Vols. III. and IV., 1760-1784, 36s.; Vols. V. and VI., 1784-1793, 36s.; Vols. VII. and VIII., 1793-1800, 36s.
- Cabinet Edition. ENGLAND. 7 vols. Crown 8vo., 5s. net each. IRELAND. 5 vols. Crown 8vo., 5s. net each.
- LEADERS OF PUBLIC OPINION IN IRELAND: FLOOD-GRATTAN-O'CON-NELL. 2 vols. 8vo., 25s. net.
- HISTORY OF EUROPEAN MORALS FROM AUGUSTUS TO CHARLEMAGNE. 2 vols. Crown 8vo., 10s. net.
- A SURVEY OF ENGLISH ETHICS: Being the First Chapter of the 'History of European Morals'. Edited, with Introduction and Notes, by W. A. HIRST. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- HISTORY OF THE RISE AND INFLU-ENCE OF THE SPIRIT OF RATIONALISM IN EUROPE. 2 vols. Crown 8vo., 105. net.
- DEMOCRACY AND LIBERTY. Library Edition. 2 vols. 8vo., 36s. Cabinet Edition. 2 vols. Cr. 8vo., 10s. net.
- Lieven. LETTERS OF DOROTHEA, PRINCESS LIEVEN, DURING HER RESIDENCE IN LONDON, 1812-1834. Edited by LIONEL G. ROBINSON. With 2 Photogravure Portraits. 8vo., 14s. net.
- Lowell.—GOVERNMENTS AND PAR-TIES IN CONTINENTAL EUROPE. By A. LAWRENCE LOWELL. 2 VOIS. 8VO., 215.
- Lumsden's Horse, Records of.— Edited by H. H. S. PEARSE. With a Map, and numerous Portraits and Illustrations in the Text. 4to., 215. net.
- Lynch.— THE WAR OF THE CIVILI-SATIONS: BEING A RECORD OF 'A FOREIGN DEVIL'S' EXPERIENCES WITH THE ALLIES IN CHINA. BY GEORGE LYNCH, Special Correspondent of the 'Sphere,' etc. With Portrait and 21 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 6s. net.
ical Memoirs. &c.—continued. F

History, Politics, Polity, Pol	itical]
Macaulay (Lord).	Maca
THE LIFE AND WORKS OF LORD	Essa
MACAULAY.	sew
'Edinburgh' Edition. 10 vols. 8vo.,6s.each.	Addison a
Vols. IIV. HISTORY OF ENGLAND.	Croker's B
Vols. VVII. ESSAYS, BIOGRAPHIES,	Hallam's History.
INDIAN PENAL CODE, CONTRIBUTIONS	Warren H
TO KNIGHT'S 'QUARTERLY MAGAZINE'. Vol. VIII. SPEECHES, LAYS OF ANCIENT	The Earl o Essays),
ROME, MISCELLANEOUS POEMS.	
Vols. IX. and X. THE LIFE AND	MIS
LETTERS OF LORD MACAULAY. By	SPE
Sir G. O. TREVELYAN, Bart,	Pop
POPULAR EDITION.	Cab
Essays with Lays of Ancient Rome,	Sele
ETC. Crown 8vo., 2s. 6d.	Lor
HISTORY OF ENGLAND. 2 vols. Crown	sion
8vo., 5s.	TRE
MISCELLANEOUS WRITINGS, SPEECHES AND POEMS. Crown 8vo., 2s. 6d.	Macki
THE LIFE AND LETTERS OF LORD	THE
MACAULAY. By Sir G. O. TREVELYAN,	
Bart. Crown 8vo., 2s. 6d.	
THE WORKS.	THE
'Albany' Edition. With 12 Portraits.	FRE
12 vols. Large Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d. each.	Mallet
Vols. IVI. HISTORY OF ENGLAND,	FRENC
FROM THE ACCESSION OF JAMES THE	MALLI
SECOND.	8vo., 1
Vols. VIIX. ESSAYS AND BIOGRAPHIES. Vols. XIXII. SPEECHES, LAYS OF	May.—
ANCIENT ROME, ETC., AND INDEX.	TORY
ANCIENT KOME, EIC., AND INDEX.	of Geo
Cabinet Edition. 16 vols. Post 8vo.,	Erskii
£4 16s.	3 vols.
HISTORY OF ENGLAND FROM THE	Meriva
ACCESSION OF JAMES THE SECOND.	HIST
Popular Edition. 2 vols. Cr. 8vo., 5s.	Емі
Student's Edition. 2 vols. Cr. 8vo., 12s.	THE

People's Edition. 4 vols. Cr. 8vo., 16s. 'Albany' Edition. With 6 Portraits. 6 vols. Large Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d. each. Cabinet Edition. 8 vols. Post 8vo., 48s. 'Edinburgh' Edition. 4 vols. 8vo., 6s. each.

Library Edition. 5 vols. 8vo., £4.

- CRITICAL AND HISTORICAL ESSAYS, WITH LAYS OF ANCIENT ROME, etc., in I volume.
 - Popular Edition. Crown 8vo., 2s. 6d. ' Silver Library ' Edition. With Portrait and 4 Illustrations to the 'Lays'. Cr. 8vo., 3s. 6d.

CRITICAL AND HISTORICAL ESSAYS. Student's Edition. 1 vol. Cr. 8vo., 6s. 'Trevelyan' Edition. 2 vols. Cr. 8vo., 9s.

Cabinet Edition. 4 vols. Post 8vo., 24s. 'Edinburgh' Edition. 3 vols. 8vo., 6s. each.

Library Edition. 3 vols. 8vo., 36s.

Macaulay (Lord)—continued.

Essays, which may be had separately, sewed, 6d. each ; cloth, 1s. each.

ddison and Walpole. Frederick the Great. roker's Boswell's Johnson. Iallam's Constitutional Ranke and Gladstone. Lord Bacon, Lord Clive Lord Byron, and The Comic Dramatists of History Varren Hastings. 'he Earl of Chatham (Two

the Restoration,

MISCELLANEOUS WRITINGS, SPEECHES AND POEMS. Popular Edition. Crown 8vo., 2s. 6d. Cabinet Edition. 4 vols. Post 8vo., 24s.

Selections from the Writings of LORD MACAULAY. Edited, with Occasional Notes, by the Right Hon. Sir G. O. TREVELYAN, Bart. Crown 8vo., 6s.

Mackinnon (JAMES, Ph.D.).

- THE HISTORY OF EDWARD THE THIRD. 8vo., 18s.
- THE GROWTH AND DECLINE OF THE FRENCH MONARCHY. 8vo., 21s. net.
- **Iallet.**—MALLET DU PAN AND THE FRENCH REVOLUTION. By Bernard MALLET. With Photogravure Portrait. 8vo., 12s. 6d. net.
- May.—The Constitutional His-TORY OF ENGLAND since the Accession of George III. 1760-1870. By Sir THOMAS ERSKINE MAY, K.C.B. (Lord Farnborough). 3 vols. Cr. 8vo., 18s.

lerivale (CHARLES, D.D.).

- HISTORY OF THE ROMANS UNDER THE EMPIRE. 8 vols. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d. each.
- THE FALL OF THE ROMAN REPUBLIC: a Short History of the Last Century of the Commonwealth. 12mo., 7s. 6d.
- GENERAL HISTORY OF ROME, from the Foundation of the City to the Fall of Augustulus, B.C. 753-A.D. 476. With 5 Maps. Crown 8vo., 7s. 6d.
- Montague. -- THE ELEMENTS OF ENGLISH CONSTITUTIONAL HISTORY. By F. C. MONTAGUE, M.A. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- Moran.—The Theory and Prac-TICE OF THE ENGLISH GOVERNMENT. By THOMAS FRANCIS MORAN, Ph.D., Professor of History and Economics in Purdue University, U.S. Crown 8vo., 5s. net.
- Pears.—THE DESTRUCTION OF THE GREEK EMPIRE AND THE STORY OF THE CAPTURE OF CONSTANTINOPLE BY THE TURKS. BY EDWIN PEARS, LL.B. With 3 Maps and 4 Illustrations. 8vo., 18s. net.

7

History, Politics, Polity, Political Memoirs, &c. - continued.

Powell and Trevelyan. — *THE PEASANTS' RISING AND THE LOLLARDS:* a Collection of Unpublished Documents. Edited by EDGAR POWELL and G. M. TREVELYAN. 8vo., 6s. net.

Rankin (REGINALD).

THE MARQUIS D'ARGENSON; AND RICHARD THE SECOND. 8vo., 105. 6d. net. A SUBALTERN'S LETTERS TO HIS WIFE. (The Boer War.) Crown 8vo., 35. 6d.

Ransome.—*THE RISE OF CONSTI-TUTIONAL GOVERNMENT IN ENGLAND.* By CYRIL RANSOME, M.A. Crown 8vo., 6s.

Scherger.—*THE EVOLUTION OF MO-*DERN LIBERTY. By GEORGE L. SCHERGER, Ph.D. Crown Svo., 55. net.

Seebohm (Frederic, LL.D., F.S.A.).

- THE ENGLISH VILLAGE COMMUNITY. With 13 Maps and Plates. 8vo., 16s.
- TRIBAL CUSTOM IN ANGLO-SAXON LAW: being an Essay supplemental to (1) 'The English Village Community,' (2) 'The Tribal System in Wales'.
 Svo., 165.
- Seton-Karr.—*THE CALL TO ARMS*, 1900-1901; or a Review of the Imperial Yeomanry Movement, and some subjects connected therewith. By Sir HENRY SETON-KARR, M.P. With a Frontispiece by R. CATON-WOODVILLE. Crown 8vo., 5s. net.
- Sheppard. THE OLD ROYAL PALACE OF WHITEHALL. By EDGAR SHEPPARD, D.D. With 6 Photogravure Plates and 33 other Illustrations. Medium 8vo., 21s, net.

Smith.—CARTHAGE AND THE CARTH-AGINIANS. By R. BOSWORTH SMITH, M.A. With Maps, Plans, etc. Cr. 8vo., 3s. 6d.

- Stephens. A HISTORY OF THE FRENCH REVOLUTION. By H. MORSE STEPHENS. 8vo. Vols. I. and II. 18s. each.
- Sternberg. MY EXPERIENCES OF THE BOER WAR. By ADALBERT COUNT STERNBERG. Crown 8vo., 5s. net.
- Stubbs.—HISTORY OF THE UNIVER-SITY OF DUBLIN. By J. W. STUBBS. 8vo., 125. 6d.
- Stubbs (WILLIAM D.D., formerly Bishop of Oxford).

HISTORICAL INTRODUCTIONS TO THE 'ROLLS SERIES'. 8vo., 125. 6d. net.

LECTURES ON EUROPEAN HISTORY, 1519-1648. 8vo., 12s. 6d. net. Sutherland.—*THE HISTORY OF AUS-TRALIA AND NEW ZEALAND*, from 1606-1900. By ALEXANDER SUTHERLAND, M.A., and GEORGE SUTHERLAND, M.A. Crown 8vc., 22, 6d.

Taylor.—A STUDENT'S MANUAL OF THE HISTORY OF INDIA. By Colonel MEA-DOWS TAYLOR, C.S.I. CI. 8vo., 75. 6d.

- Thomson.—CHINA AND THE POWERS: a Narrative of the Outbreak of 1900. By H. C. THOMSON. With 2 Maps and 29 Illustrations. 8vo., 10s. 6d. net.
- **Todd.** PARLIAMENTARY GOVERN-MENT IN THE BRITISH COLONIES. By ALPHEUS TODD, LL.D. 8vo., 30s. net.
- **Trevelyan.**—*THE AMERICAN REVO-LUTION.* By Sir G. O. TREVELYAN, Bart. Part I., 8vo., 13s. 6d. net. Part II., 2 vols. 8vo., 21s. net.
- **Trevelyan.**—*ENGLAND IN THE AGE of Wycliffe*. By George Macaulay Trevelyan. 8vo., 15s.
- Wakeman and Hassall.—ESSAYS INTRODUCTORY TO THE STUDY OF ENGLISH CONSTITUTIONAL HISTORY. Edited by HENRY OFFLEY WAREMAN, M.A., and ARTHUR HASSALL, M.A. Crown 8vo., 6s.

Walpole (Sir SPENCER, K.C.B.). HISTORY OF ENGLAND FROM THE CONCLUSION OF THE GREAT WAR IN 1815 TO 1858. 6 vols. Crown 8vo., 6s. each. THE HISTORY OF TWENTY-FIVE YEARS (1856-1881). Vols. I. and II., 1856-1870. 8vo., 24. net.

- Willoughby.—POLITICAL THEORIES OF THE ANCIENT WORLD. By WESTEL W. WILLOUGHBY, Ph.D. Cr. 8vo., 6s. net.
- Willson.—LEDGER AND SWORD; or, The Honourable Company of Merchants of England Trading to the East Indies (1599-1874). By BECKLES WILLSON. With numerous Portraits and Illustrations. 2 vols. 8vo., 21s. net.

Wylie (JAMES HAMILTON, M.A.).

HISTORY OF ENGLAND UNDER HENRY IV. 4 vols. Crown 8vo. Vol. I., 1399-1404, 105. 6d. Vol. II., 1405-1406, 155. (out of print). Vol. III., 1407-1411, 155. Vol. IV., 1411-1413, 215.

THE COUNCIL OF CONSTANCE TO THE DEATH OF JOHN HUS. Cr. 8vo., 6s. net.

Yardley.—*WITII THE INNISKILLING DRAGOONS:* the Record of a Cavalry Regiment during the Boer War, 1899-1902. By Lieut.-Colonel J. WATKINS YARDLEY. With Map and numerous Illustrations. 8vo., 16s. net,

Biography, Personal Memoirs, &c.

- Anstruther Thomson. EIGHTY Erasmus. By Colonel J. YEARS' REMINISCENCES. ANSTRUTHER THOMSON. With 29 Portraits and other Illustrations. 2 vols. 8vo., ore net
- **Bacon.**—*The Letters and Life of* FRANCIS BACON, INCLUDING ALL HIS OC-CASIONAL WORKS. Edited by JAMES SPED-DING. 7 vols. 8vo., £4 4s.
- **Bagehot.**—BIOGRAPHICAL STUDIES. By WALTER BAGEHOT. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- Bain.—AUTOBIOGRAPHY. By Alex-ANDER BAIN, LL.D. With 4 Portraits. 8vo., 14s. net.
- Blount. THE MEMOIRS OF SIR EDWARD BLOUNT, K.C.B., ETC. Edited by STUART J. REID. With 3 Photogravure Plates. 8vo., 10s. 6d. net.
- Bowen.—EDWARD BOWEN: A ME-MOIR. By the Rev. the Hon. W. E. BOWEN. With Appendices, 3 Photogravure Portraits and 2 other Illustrations. 8vo., 12s. 6d. net.
- **Carlyle.**—*THOMAS CARLYLE*: A History of his Life. By JAMES ANTHONY FROUDE. 1795-1835. 2 vols. Crown 8vo., 7s. 1834-1881. 2 vols. Crown 8vo., 7s.

- **Colville.** Duchess SARAH: being the Social History of the Times of Sarah Jennings, Duchess of Marlborough. Compiled and arranged by one of her descendants (Mrs. ARTHUR COLVILLE). With 10 Photogravure Plates and 2 other Illustrations. 8vo., 18s. net.
- **Crozier.**—*My Inner Life*: being a Chapter in Personal Evolution and Autobiography. By JOHN BEATTIE CROZIER, LL.D. 8vo., 14s.
- Dante.-THE LIFE AND WORKS OF DANTE ALLIGHIERI : being an Introduction to the Study of the 'Divina Commedia'. By the Rev. J. F. HOGAN, D.D. With Portrait. 8vo., 12s. 6d.
- **Danton**.—*LIFE OF DANTON*. By A. H. BEESLY. With Portraits. Cr. 8vo., 6s.
- **De Bode.** THE BARONESS DE BODE, 1775-1803. By WILLIAM S. CHILDE-PEM-BERTON. With 4 Photogravure Portraits and other Illustrations. 8vo., gilt top, 12s. 6d. net.
- **De Vere.**—Aubrey De Vere: a Memoir based on his unpublished Diaries and Correspondence. By WILFRID WARD. With 2 Portraits. 8vo.

- - LIFE AND LETTERS OF ERASMUS. By JAMES ANTHONY FROUDE. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.

ģ

- THE EPISTLES OF ERASMUS, from his Earliest Letters to his Fifty-first Year, arranged in Order of Time. English Translations, with a Commentary. By FRANCIS MORGAN NICHOLS. 8vo., 18s. net.
- Faraday.—Faraday as a Dis-COVERER. By JOHN TYNDALL. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- Fénelon: his Friends and his Enemies, 1651-1715. By E. K. SANDERS. With Portrait. 8vo., 10s. 6d.
- FOX. THE EARLY HISTORY OF CHARLES JAMES FOX. By the Right Hon. Sir G. O. TREVELYAN, Bart. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- Froude.—My RELATIONS WITH CAR-By JAMES ANTHONY FROUDE. I.YLR. Together with a Letter from the late Sir JAMES STEPHEN, Bart., K.C.S.I., dated December, 1886. 8vo., 2s. net.
- Grey. MEMOIR OF SIR GEORGE GREY, BART., G.C.B., 1799-1882. By MANDELL CREIGHTON, D.D., late Lord Bishop of London. With 3 Portraits. Crown 8vo., 6s. net.
- Hamilton.—LIFE OF SIR WILLIAM HAMILTON. By R. P. GRAVES. 8vo. 3 vols. 15s. each. ADDENDUM. 8vo., 6d. sewed.
- Harrow School Register (The), 1801-1900. Edited by M. G. DAUGLISH. 8vo. ros. net.
- Havelock.—MEMOIRS OF SIR HENRY HAVELOCK, K.C.B. By JOHN CLARK MARSHMAN. CIOWN 8V0., 35. 6d.
- Haweis.—My MUSICAL LIFE, By the Rev.H.R.HAWEIS. With Portrait of Richard Wagner and 3 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo., 6s. net.
- Higgins.—The Bernards of Abing-TON AND NETHER WINCHENDON: A Family History. By Mrs. NAPIER HIGGINS. 2 Vols. 8vo., 215. net.
- Hiley. Memories of Half A CENTURY. By RICHARD W. HILEY, D.D., Vicar of Wighill, near Tadcaster, Yorks. 8vo., 15s.
- Hunter.— The Life of Sir William WILSON HUNTER, K.C.S.I., M.A., LL.D. By FRANCIS HENRY SKRINE, F.S.S. With 6 Portraits (2 Photogravures) and 4 other Illustrations. 8vo., 16s. net.
- Jackson.—STONEWALL JACKSON AND THE AMERICAN CIVIL WAR. By Lieut.-Col. G. F. R. HENDERSON. With 2 Portraits and 33 Maps and Plans. 2 vols. Cr. 8vo., 16s. net.

Biography, Personal Memoirs, &c.-continued.

- Kielmansegge. DIARY OF A JOUR- | Romanes. THE LIFE AND LETTERS NEY TO ENGLAND IN THE YEARS 1761-1762. By Count FREDERICK KIELMANsegge. With 4 Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 5s. net.
- By Luther. — LIFE OF LUTHER. JULIUS KÖSTLIN. With 62 Illustrations and 4 Facsimilies of MSS. Cr. 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- Macaulay.— THE LIFE AND LETTERS OF LORD MACAULAY. By the Right Hon. Sir G. O. TREVELYAN, Bart.
 - Popular Edition. 1 vol. Cr. 8vo., 2s. 6d. Student's Edition 1 vol. Cr. 8vo., 6s. Cabinet Edition. 2 vols. Post 8vo., 12s. 'Edinburgh' Edition. 2 vols. 8vo., 6s. each. Library Edition. 2 vols. 8vo., 36s.
- Marbot. --- THE MEMOIRS OF THE BARON DE MARBOT. 2 vols. Cr. 8vo., 7s.
- Max Müller (F.)
 - THE LIFE AND LETTERS OF THE RIGHT HON. FRIEDRICH MAX MÜLLER. Edited by his Wife. With Photogravure Portraits and other Illustrations. 2 vols., 8vo., 32s. net.
 - My Autobiography: a Fragment. With 6 Portraits. 8vo., 12s. 6d.
 - AULD LANG SYNE. Second Series. 8vo., 10s. 6d.
 - Chips from a German Workshop. Vol. II. Biographical Essays. Cr. 8vo., 5s.
- Morris. THE LIFE OF WILLIAM MORRIS. By J. W. MACKAIL. With 2 Portraits and 8 other Illustrations by E. H. NEW, etc. 2 vols. Large Crown 8vo., 10s. net.
- On the Banks of the Seine. By A. M. F., Author of 'Foreign Courts and Foreign Homes'. Crown 8vo., 6s.
- Paget.—MEMOIRS AND LETTERS OF SIR JAMES PAGET. Edited by STEPHEN PAGET, one of his sons. With Portrait. 8vo., 6s. net.
- Râmak*ri*sh*n*a : HIS LIFE AND SAVINGS. By the Right Hon. F. MAX MÜLLER. Crown 8vo., 5s.
- Rich.—MARY RICH, COUNTESS OF WARWICK (1625-1678): Her Family and Friends. By C. FELL SMITH. With 7 Photogravure Portraits and 9 other Illustrations. 8vo., gilt top, 18s. net.
- Rochester, and other Literary Rakes of the Court of Charles II., with some Account of their Surroundings. By the Author of 'The Life of Sir Kenelm Digby,' The Life of a Prig,' etc. With 15 Portraits. 8vo., 16s.

- OF GEORGE JOHN ROMANES, M.A., LL.D., F.R.S. Written and Edited by his WIFE. With Portrait and 2 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo., 5s. net.
- **Russell.**—Swallowfield and its OWNERS. By CONSTANCE LADY RUSSELL, of Swallowfield Park. With 15 Photogravure Portraits and 36 other Illustrations. 4to., gilt edges, 42s. net.
- Seebohm.—THEOXFORD REFORMERS -JOHN COLET, ERASMUS, AND THOMAS MORE: a History of their Fellow-Work. By FREDERIC SEEBOHM. 8vo., 14s.
- Shakespeare. OUTLINES OF THE LIFE OF SHAKESPEARE. By J. O. HALLI-WELL-PHILLIPPS. With Illustrations and Facsimiles. 2 vols. Royal 8vo., 21s.
- **Tales of my Father.**—By A. M. F. Crown 8vo., 6s.
- Tallentvre.— THE WOMEN OF THE SALONS, and other French Portraits. By S. G. TALLENTYRE. With II Photogravure Portraits. 8vo., 10s. 6d. net.
- Victoria, Queen, 1819-1901. By Richard R. Holmes, M.V.O., F.S.A. With Photogravure Portrait. Crown 8vo., gilt top, 5s. net.
- Walpole.—Some UNPUBLISHED LETTERS OF HORACE WALPOLE. Edited by Sir Spencer WALPOLE, K.C.B. With 2 Portraits. Crown 8vo., 4s. 6d. net.
- Wellington.—LIFE OF THE DUKE OF WELLINGTON. By the Rev. G. R. GLEIG, M.A. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- Wilkins (W. H.).
 - A QUEEN OF TEARS : Caroline Matilda, Queen of Denmark and Norway, and Princess of Great Britain and Ireland. With 2 Portraits and 47 Illustrations. 2 vols. 8vo., 36s.
 - THE LOVE OF AN UNCROWNED QUEEN: Sophie Dorothea, Consort of George I., and her Correspondence with Philip Christopher, Count Königsmarck. With 24 Portraits and Illustrations. 8vo., 12s. 6d. net.
 - CAROLINE THE ILLUSTRIOUS, Queen-Consort of George II., and sometime Queen Regent: a Study of Her Life and Time. With 42 Portraits and other Illustrations. 8vo., 12s. 6d. net.

Travel and Adventure, the Colonies, &c.

Arnold.—SEAS AND LANDS. By Sir EDWIN ARNOLD. With 71 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 38. 6d.

Baker (Sir S. W.).

EIGHT YEARS IN CEYLON. With 6 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.

THE RIFLE AND THE HOUND IN CEYLON. With 6 Illusts. Cr. 8vo., 3s. 6d.

Ball (JOHN).

THE ALPINE GUIDE. Reconstructed and Revised on behalf of the Alpine Club, by W. A. B. COOLIDGE.

- Vol. I., THE WESTERN ALPS: the Alpine Region, South of the Rhone Valley, from the Col de Tenda to the Simplon Pass. With 9 New and Revised Maps. Crown 8vo., 12s. net.
- HINTS AND NOTES, PRACTICAL AND SCIENTIFIC, FOR TRAFELLERS IN THE ALPS: being a Revision of the General Introduction to the 'Alpine Guide'. Crown 8vo., 3s. net.
- Bent.—THE RUINED CITIES OF MA-SHONALAND: being a Record of Excavation and Exploration in 1891. By J. THEODORE BENT. With 117 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.

Brassey (The Late Lady).

- A VOYAGE IN THE 'SUNBEAM'; OUR HOME ON THE OCEAN FOR ELEVEN MONTHS.
 - Cabinet Edition. With Map and 66 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo., gilt edges, 7s. 6d. 'Silver Library' Edition. With 66 Illus-

trations. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d. Popular Edition. With 60 Illustrations.

4to., 6d. sewed, 1s. cloth.

School Edition. With 37 Illustrations. Fcp., 2s. cloth, or 3s. white parchment.

- SUNSHINE AND STORM IN THE EAST. Popular Edition. With 103 Illustrations. 4to., 6d. sewed, 1s. cloth.
- IN THE TRADES, THE TROPICS, AND THE 'ROARING FORTIES'.

Cabinet Edition. With Map and 220 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo., gilt edges, 7s. 6d.

Cockerell.—*TRAVELS IN SOUTHERN EUROPE AND THE LEVANT*, 1810-1817. By C. R. COCKERELL, Architect, R.A. Edited by his Son, SAMUEL PEPYS COCKERELL. With Portrait. 8vo., 10s. 6d. net.

Fountain (PAUL).

THE GREAT DESERTS AND FORESTS OF NORTH AMBRICA. With a Preface by W. H. HUDSON, Author of 'The Naturalist in La Plata,' etc. 8vo., 9s. 6d. net.

Arnold.—SEAS AND LANDS. By Sir | Fountain (PAUL).—continned.

- THE GREAT MOUNTAINS AND FORESTS OF SOUTH AMERICA. With Portrait and 7 Illustrations. 8vo., 10s. 6d. net.
- THE GREAT NORTH WEST AND THE GREAT LAKE REGION OF NORTH AMERICA. 8vo., 105. 6d. net.

Froude (JAMES A.).

- OCEANA: or England and her Colonies. With 9 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- THE ENGLISH IN THE WEST INDIES: or, the Bow of Ulysses. With 9 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 2s. boards, 2s. 6d. cloth.
- **Grove.**—*SEVENTY-ONE DAYS' CAMP-ING IN MOROCCO.* By Lady GROVE. With Photogravure Portrait and 32 Illustrations from Photographs. 8vo., 7s. 6d. net.
- Haggard.—A WINTER PILGRIMAGE: Being an Account of Travels through Palestine, Italy and the Island of Cyprus, undertaken in the year 1900. By H. RIDER HAGGARD. With 31 Illustrations from Photographs. Crown 8vo., 6s. net.
- Hardwick.—AN IVORY TRADER IN NORTH KENIA: the Record of an Expedition to the Country North of Mount Kenia in East Equatorial Africa, with an account of the Nomads of Galla-Land. By A. ARKELL-HARDWICK, F.R.G.S. With 23 Illustrations from Photographs, and a Map. 8vo., 128. 6d. net.
- Howitt.— VISITS TO REMARKABLE PLACES. Old Halls, Battle-Fields, Scenes, illustrative of Striking Passages in English History and Poetry. By WILLIAM HOWITT. With 80 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.

Knight (E. F.).

- SOUTH AFRICA AFTER THE WAR. With 17 Illustrations. 8vo., 10s. 6d. net.
- WITH THE ROYAL TOUR : a Narrative of the Recent Tour of the Duke and Duchess of Cornwall and York through Greater Britain. With 16 Illustrations and a Map. Crown Svo., 5s. net.
- THE CRUISE OF THE 'ALERTE': the Narrative of a Search for Treasure on the Desert Island of Trinidad. With 2 Maps and 23 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.

Travel and Adventure, the Colonies, &c.-continued.

- Knight (E. F.)—continued.
 - WHERE THREE EMPIRES MEET: a Narrative of Recent Travel in Kashmir, Western Tibet, Baltistan, Ladak, Gilgit, and the adjoining Countries. With a Map and 54 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo., 3s. 6d.
 - THE 'FALCON' ON THE BALTIC: a Voyage from London to Copenhagen in a Three-Tonner. With 10 Full-page Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- Lees and Clutterbuck.—B.C. 1887 : A RAMBLE IN BRITISH COLUMBIA. By J. A. LEES and W. J. CLUTTERBUCK. With Map and 75 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- Lynch. ARMENIA : Iravels anu Studies. By H. F. B. LYNCH. With 197 - ARMENIA : Travels and Illustrations (some in tints) reproduced from Photographs and Sketches by the Author, 16 Maps and Plans, a Bibliography, and a Map of Armenia and adjacent countries. 2 vols. Medium 8vo., gilt top, 42s. net.
- Nansen.—THE FIRST CROSSING OF GREENLAND. By FRIDTJOF NANSEN. With 143 Illustrations and a Map. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- Rice.—OCCASIONAL ESSAYS ON NA-TIVE SOUTH INDIAN LIFE. By STANLEY P. RICE, Indian Civil Service. 8vo., 10s. 6d.
- Smith.—CLIMBING IN THE BRITISH ISLES. By W. P. HASKETT SMITH, With Illustrations and Numerous Plans,

Part I. ENGLAND. 16mo., 3s. net.

Part II. WALES AND IRELAND. 16mo., 3s. net.

- Spender.—Two Winters in Nor-WAY: being an Account of Two Holidays spent on Snow-shoes and in Sleigh Driving, and including an Expedition to the Lapps. By A. EDMUND SPENDER. With 40 Illustra-tions from Photographs. 8vo., 10s. 6d. net.
- Stephen. THE PLAY-GROUND OF EUROPE (The Alps). By Sir LESLIE STEPHEN, K.C.B. With 4 Illustrations Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- Stutfield and Collie.—CLIMBS AND EXPLORATION IN THE CANADIAN ROCKIES. By HUGH E. M. STUTFIELD and J. NOR-MAN COLLIE, F.R.S. With 2 Maps, 24 Full-page Illustrations, and 56 Half-page Illustrations. 8vo., 12s. 6d. net.
- Sverdrup. New LAND: Four Years in the Arctic Regions. By OTTO SVERDRUP. Translated from the Norwegian by Ethel HARRIET HEARN. With 62 Plates, 162 Illustrations (4 Maps) in the the Text, and 4 Folding-out Maps. 2 vols. 8vo., 36s. net.
- Three in Norway. By Two of Them. With a Map and 59 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 2s. boards, 2s. 6d. cloth.

Tyndall.—(Јонм).

THE GLACIERS OF THE ALPS. With 61 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 6s. 6d. net.

Hours of Exercise in the Alps. With 7 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo., 6s. 6d. net.

Sport and Pastime. THE BADMINTON LIBRARY.

Edited by HIS GRACE THE (EIGHTH) DUKE OF BEAUFORT, K.G., and A. E. T. WATSON.

- ARCHERY. By C. J. LONGMAN and BIG GAME SHOOTING. Col. H. WALROND. With Contributions by Miss LEGH, Viscount DILLON, etc. With 2 Maps, 23 Plates and 172 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo., cloth, 6s. net; halfbound, with gilt top, 9s. net.
- ATHLETICS. By MONTAGUE SHEARMAN. With Chapters on Athletics at School by W. BEACHER THOMAS; Athletic Sports in America by C. H. SHERRILL; a Contribution on Paper-chasing by W. RyE, and an Introduction by Sir RICHARD WEB-STER (Lord ALVERSTONE). With 12 Plates and 37 Illustrations in the Text. Cr. 8vo., cloth, 6s. net; half-bound, with gilt top, 9s. net.
- By CLIVE PHILLIPPS-WOLLEY.
 - AFRICA AND AMERICA. Vol. I. With Contributions by Sir SAMUEL W. BAKER, W. C. OSWELL, F. C. SELOUS, etc. With 20 Plates and 57 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo., cloth, 6s. net; half-bound, with gilt top, 9s. net.
 - Vol. II. EUROPE, ASIA, AND THE ARCTIC REGIONS. With Contributions by Lieut.-Colonel R. HEBER PERCY, Major ALGERNON C. HEBER PERCY, etc. With 17 Plates and 56 Illus-trations in the Text. Crown 8vo., cloth 6s. net; half-bound, with gilt top, 9s. net.

Sport and Pastime-continued.

THE BADMINTON LIBRARY—continued.

Edited by HIS GRACE THE (EIGHTH) DUKE OF BEAUFORT, K.G., and A. E. T. WATSON.

- BILLIARDS. By Major W. BROAD-FOOT, R.E. With Contributions by A. H. BOYD, SYDENHAM DIXON, W. J. FORD, etc. With 11 Plates, 19 Illustrations in the Text, and numerous Diagrams. Crown 8vo., cloth, 6s. net; half-bound, with gilt top, 9s. net.
- COURSING AND FALCONRY. By HARDING COX, CHARLES RICHARDSON, and the Hon. GERALD LASCELLES. With 20 Plates and 55 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo., cloth, 6s. net; half-bound, with gilt top, gs. net.
- CRICKET. By A. G. STEEL and the Hon. R. H. LYTTELTON. With Contributions by ANDREW LANG, W. G. GRACE, F. GALE, etc. With 13 Plates and 52 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo., cloth, 6s. net; half-bound, with gilt top, 9s. net.
- CYCLING. By the EARL OF ALBE-MARLE and G. LACY HILLIER. With 19 Plates and 44 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo., cloth, 6s. net; half-bound, with gilt top, 9s. net.
- DANCING. By Mrs. LILLY GROVE. With Contributions by Miss MIDDLETON, The Hon. Mrs. ARMYTAGE, etc. With Musical Examples, and 38 Full-page Plates and 93 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo., cloth, 6s. net; half-bound, with gilt top, 9s. net.
- DRIVING. By His Grace the (Eighth) DUKE of BEAUFORT, K.G. With Contributions by A. E. T. WATSON the EARL OF ONSLOW, etc. With 12 Plates and 54 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo., cloth, 6s. net; half-bound, with gilt top, 9s. net.
- FENCING, BOXING, AND WRESTLING. By WALTER H. POLLOCK, F. C. GROVE, C. PREVOST, E. B. MITCHELL, and WALTER ARMSTRONG. With 18 Plates and 24 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo., cloth, 6s. net; half-bound, with gilt top, 9s. net.

BILLIARDS. By Major W. BROAD- FISHING. By H. CHOLMONDELEY-FOOT, R.E. With Contributions by A. H. PENNELL.

- Vol. I. SALMON AND TROUT. With Contributions by H. R. FRANCIS, Major JOHN P. TRAHERNE, etc. With g Plates and numerous Illustrations of Tackle, etc. Crown 8vo., cloth, 6s. net; half-bound, with gilt top, gs. net.
- Vol. II. PIKE AND OTHER COARSE FISH. With Contributions by the MARQUIS OF EXETER, WILLIAM SENIOR, G. CHRISTOPHER DAVIS, etc. With 7 Plates and numerous Illustrations or Tackle, etc. Crown 8vo., cloth, 6s. net; half-bound, with gilt top, 9s. net.
- FOOTBALL. HISTORY, by MON-TAGUE SHEARMAN; THE ASSOCIATION GAME, by W. J. OAKLEY and G. O. SMITH; THE RUGBY UNION GAME, by FRANK MITCHELL. With other Contributions by R. E. MACNAGHTEN, M. C. KEMP, J. E. VINCENT, WALTER CAMP and A. SUTHER-LAND. With 19 Plates and 35 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo., cloth, 6s. net; half-bound, with gilt top, 9s. net.
- GOLF. By HORACE G. HUTCHINSON. With Contributions by the Rt. Hon. A. J. BALFOUR, M.P., Sir WALTER SIMPSON, Bart., ANDREW LANG, etc. With 34 Plates and 56 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo., cloth, 6s. net; half-bound, with gilt top, gs. net.
- HUNTING. By His Grace the (Eighth) DUKE OF BEAUFORT, K.G., and MOWBRAY MORRIS. With Contributions by the EARL OF SUFFOLK AND BERKSHIRE, Rev. E. W. L. DAVIES, G. H. LONGMAN, etc. With 5 Plates and 54 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo., cloth, 6s. net; halfbound, with gilt top, 9s. net.
- MOTORS AND MOTOR-DRIV-ING. By ALFRED C. HARMSWORTH, the MARQUIS DE CHASSELOUP-LAUBAT, the HON. JOHN SCOTT-MONTAGU, R. J. ME-CREDY, the HON. C. S. ROLLS, Sir DAVID SALOMONS, Bart., etc. With 13 Plates and 136 Illustrations in the Text. Crown Svo., cloth, 9s. net; half-bound, 12s. net.

A Cloth Box for use when Motoring, 2s. net.

Sport and Pastime—continued.

THE BADMINTON LIBRARY—continued.

Edited by HIS GRACE THE (EIGHTH) DUKE OF BEAUFORT, K.G., and A. E. T. WATSON.

- MOUNTAINEERING. By C. T. DENT. With Contributions by the Right Hon. J. BRYCE, M.P., Sir MARTIN CONWAY, D. W. FRESHFIELD, C. E. MATTHEWS, etc. With 13 Plates and 91 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo., cloth, 6s. net; halfbound, with gilt top, 9s. net.
- POETRY OF SPORT (THE).— Selected by HEDLEY PEEK. With a Chapter on Classical Allusions to Sport by ANDREW LANG, and a Special Preface to the BADMINTON LIBRARY by A. E. T. WATSON. With 32 Plates and 74 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo., cloth, 6s. net; half-bound, with gilt top, 9s. net.
- **RACING AND STEEPLE-CHAS-**ING. By the EARL OF SUFFOLK AND BERKSHIRE, W. G. CRAVEN, the Hon. F. LAWLEY, ARTHUR COVENTRY, and A. E. T. WATSON. With Frontispiece and 56 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo., cloth, 6s. net; half-bound, with gilt top, 9s. net.
- **RIDING AND POLO.** By Captain ROBERT WEIR, J. MORAY BROWN, T. F. DALE, THE LATE DUKE OF BEAUFORT, THE EARL OF SUFFOLK AND BERKSHIRE, etc. With 18 Plates and 41 Illusts. in the Text. Crown 8vo., cloth, 6s. net; half-bound, with gilt top, 9s. net.
- **ROWING.** By R. P. P. ROWE and C. M. PITMAN. With Chapters on Steering by C. P. SEROCOLD and F. C. BEGG; Metropolitan Rowing by S. LE BLANC SMITH; and on PUNTING by P. W. SQUIRE. With 75 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., cloth, 6s. net; half-bound, with gilt top, 9s. net.

SHOOTING.

- Vol. I. FIELD AND COVERT. By LORD WALSINGHAM and Sir RALPH PAYNE-GALLWEY, BART. With Contributions by the HON. GERALD LASCELLES and A. J. STUART-WORTLEY. With 11 Plates and 95 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo., cloth, 6s. net; half-bound, with gilt top, 9s. net.
- Vol. II. MOOR AND MARSH. By LORD WALSINGHAM and Sir RALPH PAYNE-GALLWEY, Bart. With Contributions by LORD LOVAT and LOrd CHARLES LENNOX KERR. With 8 Plates and 57 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo., cloth, 6s. net; half-bound, with gilt top, 9s. net.

- By C. T. SEA FISHING. By JOHN BICKERy the Right IN CONWAY, THEWS, etc. ations in the . net; half-By C. T. SEA FISHING. By JOHN BICKER-DYKE, Sir H. W. GORE-BOOTH, ALFRED C. HARMSWORTH, and W. SENIOR. With 22 Full-page Plates and 175 Illusts. in the Text. Crown Svo., cloth, 6s. net; half-bound, with gilt top, 9s. net.
 - SKATING, CURLING, TOBOG-GANING. By J. M. HEATHCOTE, C. G. TEBBUTT, T. MAXWELL WITHAM, Rev. JOHN KERR, ORMOND HAKE, HENRY A. BUCK, etc. With 12 Plates and 272 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo., cloth, 6s. net; half-bound, with gilt top, 9s. net.
 - SWIMMING. By ARCHIBALD SIN-CLAIR and WILLIAM HENRY, HON, Secs. of the Life-Saving Society. With 13 Plates and 112 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo., cloth, 6s. net; half-bound, with gilt top, qs. net.
 - TENNIS, LAWN TENNIS, RACKETS AND FIVES. By J. M. and C. G. HEATHCOTE, E. O. PLEYDELL-BOU-VERIE, and A. C. AINGER. With Contributions by the Hon. A. LYTTELTON, W. C. MAR-SHALL, Miss L. DOD, etc. With 14 Plates and 65 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo., cloth, 6s. net; half-bound, with Igilt top, 9s. net.

YACHTING.

- Vol. I. CRUISING, CONSTRUCTION OF YACHTS, YACHT RACING RULES, FITTING-OUT, etc. By Sir EDWARD SULLIVAN, Bart., THE EARL OF PEMBROKE, LORD BRASSEY, K.C.B., C. E. SETH-SMITH, C.B., G. L. WATSON, R. T. PRITCHETT, E. F. KNIGHT, etc. With 21 Plates and 93 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo., cloth, 6s. net; halfbound, with gilt top, 9s. net.
- Vol. II. YACHT CLUBS, YACHT-ING IN AMERICA AND THE COLONIES, YACHT RACING, etc. By R. T. PRITCHETT, THE MARQUIS OF DUFFERIN AND AVA, K.P., THE EARL OF ONSLOW, JAMES MCFERRAN, etc. With 35 Plates and 160 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo., cloth, gs. net; halfbound, with gilt top, gs. net.

Sport and Pastime—continued.

FUR. FEATHER. AND FIN SERIES.

Edited by A. E. T. WATSON.

Crown 8vo., price 5s. each Volume, cloth.

*. * The Volumes are also issued half-bound in Leather, with gilt top. Price 75. 6d. net each.

- THE PARTRIDGE. Natural His- | SNIPE AND WOODCOCK. tory, by the Rev. H. A. MACPHERSON; Shooting, by A. J. STUART-WORTLEY; Cookery, by GEORGE SAINTSBURY. With 11 Illustrations and various Diagrams. Crown 8vo., 5s.
- THE GROUSE. Natural History, by the Re . H. A. MACPHERSON; Shooting, by A. J. STUART-WORTLEY; Cookery, by GEORGE SAINTSBURY. With 13 Illustrations and various Diagrams. Crown 8vo., 5s.
- THEPHEASANT. Natural History, by the Rev. H. A. MACPHERSON; Shooting, by A. J. STUART-WORTLEY; Cookery, by ALEXANDER INNES SHAND. With 10 Illus-Crown trations and various Diagrams. 8vo., 5s.
- THE HARE. Natural History, by the Rev. H. A. MACPHERSON; Shooting, by the Hon. GERALD LASCELLES; Coursing, by CHARLES RICHARDSON; Hunting, by J. S. GIBBONS and G. H. LONGMAN; Cookery, by Col. KENNEY HERBERT. With 9 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 5s.
- THE RABBIT. By JAMES EDMUND HARTING. Cookery, by ALEXANDER INNES SHAND. With 10 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo., 55.
- Alverstone and Alcock.—SURREY CRICKET: its History and Associations. Edited by the Right Hon. Lord Alver-stone, L.C.J., President, and C.W. Alcock, Secretary, of the Surrey County Cricket Club. With 48 Illustrations. 8vo., 5s. net.
- Anstruther Thomson. EIGHTY YEARS' REMINISCENCES. By Colonel J. ANSTRUTHER THOMSON. With 29 Por-traits and other Illustrations. 2 vols. 8vo., 215. net.
- Bickerdyke.—Days of My Life on WATER, FRESH AND SALT; and other Papers. By JOHN BICKERDYKE, With Photo-etching Frontispiece and 8 Full-page Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- Ellis.—*CHESS SPARKS* ; or, Short and Bright Games of Chess. Collected and Arranged by J. H. ELLIS, M.A. 8vo., 4s. 6d

- Bv L. H. DE VISME SHAW. With Chapters on Snipe and Woodcock in Ireland by RICHARD J. USSHER. Cookery, by ALEXANDER INNES SHAND. With 8 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo., 5s.
- RED DEER.—Natural History, by the Rev. H. A. MACPHERSON; Deer Stalking, by CAMERON OF LOCHIEL; Stag by Viscount EBRINGTON: Hunting, by Viscount Ebrington; Cookery, by Alexander Innes Shand. With 10 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 5s.
- THE SALMON. By the Hon. A. E. GATHORNE-HARDY. With Chapters on the Law of Salmon Fishing by CLAUD DOUGLAS PENNANT; Cookery, by ALEXANDER INNES SHAND, With 8 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo., 5s.
- THE TROUT. By the MARQUESS OF GRANBY. With Chapters on the Breeding of Trout by Col. H. CUSTANCE; and Cookery, by Alexander Innes Shand. With 12 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 5s.
- **PIKE AND PERCH.** By WILLIAM SENIOR ('Redspinner,' Editor of the 'Field'). With Chapters by JOHN BICKER-DYKE and W. H. POPE; Cookery, by With 12 Il-ALEXANDER INNES SHAND. lustrations. Crown 8vo., 5s.
- Blackburne. MR. BLACKBURNE'S GAMES AT CHESS. Selected, Annotated and Arranged by Himself. Edited, with a Biographical Sketch and a brief History of Blindfold Chess, by P. ANDERSON GRAHAM. With Portrait of Mr. Blackburne. 8vo., 7s. 6d. net.
- Ford.—The Theory and Practice OF ARCHERY. By HORACE FORD. New Edition, thoroughly Revised and Re-written by W. BUTT, M.A. With a Preface by C. J. LONGMAN, M.A. 8vo., 14s.
- Francis.—A Book on ANGLING: or, Treatise on the Art of Fishing in every Branch; including full Illustrated List of Salmon Flies. By FRANCIS FRANCIS. With Portrait and Coloured Plates. Crown 8vo., 15s.
- Fremantle. THE BOOK OF THE RIFLE. By the Hon. T. F. FREMANTLE, V.D., Major, 1st Bucks V.R.C. With 54 Plates and 107 Diagrams in the Text. 8vo., 12s. 6d. net.

15

Sport and Pastime-continued.

- Gathorne Hardy. AUTUMNS IN ARGYLESHIRE WITH ROD AND GUN. By the Hon. A. E. GATHORNE-HARDY. With 8 Illustrations by ARCHIBALD THORBURN. 8vo., 6s. net.
- Graham.—COUNTRY PASTIMES FOR BOYS. By P. ANDERSON GRAHAM. With 252 Illustrations from Drawings and Photographs. Cr. 8vo., gilt edges, 3s. net.
- Hutchinson.—*THE BOOK OF GOLF* AND GOLFERS. By HORACE G. HUTCHIN-SON. With 71 Portraits from Photographs. Large crown 8vo., gilt top, 7s. 6d. net.
- Lang.—ANGLING SKETCHES. By ANDREW LANG. With 20 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- Lillie.—CROQUET UP TO DATE. Containing the Ideas and Teachings of the Leading Players and Champions. By AR-THUR LILLIE. With 19 Illustrations (15 Portraits), and numerous Diagrams. 8vo., Ios. 6d. net.
- Longman.—CHESS OPENINGS. By FREDERICK W. LONGMAN. Fcp. 8vo., 2s. 6d.
- Mackenzie. Notes FOR HUNTING MEN. By Captain Cortlandt Gordon Mackenzie. Crown 8vo., 2s. 6d. net.
- Madden.—THE DIARY OF MASTER WILLIAM SILENCE: a Study of Shakespeare and of Elizabethan Sport. By the Right Hon. D. H. MADDEN, Vice-Chancellor of the University of Dublin. 8vo., gilt top, 16s.
- Maskelyne.—SHARPS AND FLATS: a Complete Revelation of the Secrets of Cheating at Games of Chance and Skill. By JOHN NEVIL MASKELYNE, of the Egyptian Hall. With 62 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 6s.
- Millais (John Guille).
 - THE WILD-FOWLER IN SCOTLAND. With a Frontispiece in Photogravure by Sir J. E. MILLAIS, Bart., P.R.A., 8 Photogravure Plates, 2 Coloured Plates and 50 Illustrations from the Author's Drawings and from Photographs. Royal 4to., gilt top, 30s. net.
 - THE NATURAL HISTORY OF THE BRITISH SURFACE - FEEDING DUCKS. With 6 Photogravures and 66 Plates (41 in Colours) from Drawings by the Author, ARCHIBALD THORBURN, and from Photographs. Royal 4to., cloth, gilt top, £6 6s. net.
- Modern Bridge.—By 'Slam'. With a Reprint of the Laws of Bridge, as adopted by the Portland and Turf Clubs. 18mo., gilt edges, 3s. 6d. net.
- **Park.**—*THE GAME OF GOLF.* By WILLIAM PARK, Jun., Champion Golfer, 1887-89. With 17 Plates and 26 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo., 7s. 6d.

- **Payne-Gallwey** (Sir RALPH, Bart.). *THE CROSS-BOW*: Mediæval and Modern; Military and Sporting; its Construction, History and Management, with a Treatise on the Balista and Catapult of the Ancients. With 220 Illustrations. Royal 4to., £3 3s. net.
 - LETTERS TO YOUNG SHOOTERS (First Series). On the Choice and use of a Gun. With 41 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 7s. 6d.
 - LETTERS TO YOUNG SHOOTERS (Second Series). On the Production, Preservation, and Killing of Game. With Directions in Shooting Wood-Pigeons and Breakingin Retrievers. With Portrait and 103 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 125. 6d.
 - LETTERS TO YOUNG SHOOTERS. (Third Series.) Comprising a Short Natural History of the Wildfowl that are Rare or Common to the British Islands, with complete directions in Shooting Wildfowl on the Coast and Inland. With 200 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 18s.
- Pole.—THE THEORY OF THE MODERN SCIENTIFIC GAME OF WHIST. BY WILLIAM POLE, F.R.S. Fcp. 8vo., gilt edges, 2s. net.
- **Proctor.**—How to PLAY WHIST: with the LAWS AND ETIQUETTE OF WHIST. By RICHARD A. PROCTOR. Crown 8vo., gilt edges, 3s. net.
- **Ronalds.**—*THE FLY-FISHER'S ENTO-MOLOGY.* By ALFRED RONALDS. With 20 coloured Plates. 8vo., 14s.
- Somerville.—SLIPPER'S A B C OF FOX-HUNTING. By E. CE. SOMERVILLE, M.F.H., Joint Author of 'Some Experiences of an Irish R.M.,' etc. With Illustrations in Colour by the Author. 4to., boards, IOS. 6d. net.
- **Thomas-Stanford.** A RIVER OF NORWAY: being the Notes and Reflections of an Angler. By CHARLES THOMAS-STANFORD. With 10 Photogravure Plates, I Map and I Plan. 8vo., 9s. net.
- Thompson, Cannan and Doneraile. —COMSINED HAND - IN - HAND FIGURE SKATING. BY NORCLIFFE G. THOMPSON, F. LAURA CANNAN and VISCOUNT DONE-RAILE, Members of the Skating Club. 16mo., 22. 6d. net.
- Warner.—CRICKET ACROSS THE SEAS: being an Account of the Tour of Lord Hawke's Team in New Zealand and Australia. By P. F. WARNER With 32 Illustrations from Photographs. Crown 8vo., 5s. net.

Mental, Moral, and Political Philosophy.

LOGIC, RHETORIC, PSYCHOLOGY, ETHICS, &C.

Abbott.—The ELEMENTS OF LOGIC. Baldwin.—A COLLEGE MANUAL OF By T. K. ABBOTT, B.D. 12mo., 35.

Aristotle.

- THE ETHICS: Greek Text, Illustrated with Essay and Notes. By Sir ALEXAN-DER GRANT, Bart. 2 vols. 8vo., 32s.
- AN INTRODUCTION TO ARISTOTLE'S ETHICS. Books I.-IV. (Book X. c. vi.-ix. in an Appendix). With a continuous Analysis and Notes. By the Rev. E. MOORE, D.D. Crown 8vo., 10s. 6d.

Bacon (FRANCIS).

- COMPLETE WORKS. Edited by R. L. ELLIS, JAMES SPEDDING and D. D. HEATH. 7 vols. 8vo., £3 13s. 6d.
- LETTERS AND LIFE, including all his occasional Works. Edited by JAMES SPEDDING. 7 vols. 8vo., £4 45.
- THE ESSAYS: with Annotations. By RICHARD WHATELY, D.D. 8vo., 105, 6d.
- THE ESSAYS: with Notes. By F. STORR and C. H. GIBSON. Cr. 8vo., 3s, 6d.
- THE ESSAYS: with Introduction, Notes, and Index. By E.A. ABBOTT, D.D. 2 Vols. Fcp. 8vo., 6s. The Text and Index only, without Introduction and Notes, in One Volume. Fcp. 8vo., 2s. 6d.

Bain (Alexander).

- Mental and Moral Science: a Compendium of Psychology and Ethics. Crown 8vo., 105. 6d. Or separately,
 - Part I. PSYCHOLOGY AND HISTORY OF PHILOSOPHY. Crown 8vo., 6s. 6d. Part II. THEORY OF ETHICS AND ETHICAL
 - SYSTEMS. Crown 8vo., 4s. 6d.
- LOGIC. Part I. DEDUCTION. Cr. 8vo., 4s. Part II. INDUCTION. Cr. 8vo., 6s. 6d.
- THE SENSES AND THE INTELLECT. 8yo., 155.
- The Emotions and the Will. 8vo., 15s.
- PRACTICAL ESSAYS. Cr. 8vo., 2s.
- Dissertations on Leading Philo-SOPHICAL TOPICS. 8vo., 7s. 6d. net.

- RHETORIC. By CHARLES SEARS BALDWIN. A.M., Ph.D. Crown 8vo., 4s. 6d.
- Brooks.—The Elements of Mind : being an Examination into the Nature of the First Division of the Elementary Sub-stances of Life. By H. JAMYN BROOKS. 8vo., 10s. 6d. net.
- Brough.-THE STUDY OF MENTAL SCIENCE: Five Lectures on the Uses and Characteristics of Logic and Psychology. By J. BROUGH, LL.D. Crown 8vo, 2s. net.

Crozier (JOHN BEATTIE).

Civilisation and Progress: being the Outlines of a New System of Political, Religious and Social Philosophy. 8vo.,14s.

HISTORY OF INTELLECTUAL DEVEL. **OPMENT**: on the Lines of Modern Evolution

Vol. I. 8vo., 145.

Vol. II. (In preparation.)

Vol. III. 8vo., 105. 6d.

- Fite.—AN INTRODUCTORY STUDY OF ETHICS. By WARNER FITE. Cr. 8vo., 6s. 6d.
- Green (THOMAS HILL).—THE WORKS OF. Edited by R. L. NETTLESHIP.
 - Vols, I. and II. Philosophical Works. 8vo. 16s. each.
 - Vol. III. Miscellanies. With Index to the three Volumes, and Memoir. 8vo., 21s.
 - LECTURES ON THE PRINCIPLES OF POLITICAL OBLIGATION. With Preface by BERNARD BOSANQUET. 8vo., 5s.

Gurnhill.— THE MORALS OF SUICIDE. By the Rev. J. GURNHILL, B.A. Vol. I., Crown 8vo., 5s. net. Vol. II., Crown 8vo., ss. net.

Mental, Moral and Political Philosophy-continued.

LOGIC, RHETORIC, PSYCHOLOGY, ETHICS, &C.

Hodgson (Shadworth H.).

- TIME AND SPACE: A Metaphysical Essay. 8vo., 16s.
- THE THEORY OF PRACTICE: an Ethical Inquiry. 2 vols. 8vo., 24s.
- THE PHILOSOPHY OF REFLECTION. 2 vols. 8vo., 21s.
- THE METAPHYSIC OF EXPERIENCE. Book I. General Analysis of Experience; Book II. Positive Science; Book III. Ana ysis of Conscious Action; Book IV. The Real Universe, 4 vols. 8vo., 36s. net.
- Hume.— THE PHILOSOPHICAL WORKS OF DAVID HUME. Edited by T. H. GREEN and T. H. GROSE. 4 vols. 8vo., 28s. Or separately, ESSAYS. 2 vols. 14s. TREATISE OF HUMAN NATURE. 2 vols. 14s.

James (WILLIAM, M.D., LL.D.).

- THE WILL TO BELIEVE, and Other Essays in Popular Philosophy. Crown 8vo., 7s. 6d.
- THE VARIETIES OF RELIGIOUS EX-PERIENCE: a Study in Human Nature. Being the Gifford Lectures on Natural Religion delivered at Edinburgh in 1901-1902. 8vo., 128. net.
- 1902. 8vo., 12s. net. TALKS TO TEACHERS ON PSYCHO-LOGY, AND TO STUDENTS ON SOME OF LIFE'S IDEALS. Crown 8vo., 4s. 6d.
- Justinian.—*THE INSTITUTES OF JUSTINIAN*: Latin Text, chiefly that of Huschke, with English Introduction, Translation, Notes, and Summary. By THOMAS C. SANDARS, M.A. 8vo., 18s.
- Kant (IMMANUEL).
 - CRITIQUE OF PRACTICAL REASON, AND OTHER WORKS ON THE THEORY OF ETHICS. Translated by T. K. ABBOTT, B.D. With Memoir. 8vo., 125. 6d.
 - FUNDAMENTAL PRINCIPLES OF THE METAPHYSIC OF ETHICS. Translated by T. K. ABBOTT, B.D. Crown 8vo, 3s.
 - INTRODUCTION TO LOGIC, AND HIS ESSAY ON THE MISTAKEN SUBTILITY OF THE FOUR FIGURES. Translated by T. K. ABBOTT. 8vo., 6s
- Kelly.—GOVERNMENT OR HUMAN EVOLUTION. BY EDMOND KELLY, M.A., F.G.S. Vol. I. Justice. Crown 8vo., 7s. 6d. net. Vol. II. Collectivism and Individualism. Crown 8vo., 1os. 6d. net.
- Killick.—HANDBOOK TO MILL'S SYSTEM OF LOGIC. By Rev. A. H. KILLICK, M.A. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.

Ladd (George Trumbull).

- PHILOSOPHY OF CONDUCT: a Treatise of the Facts, Principles and Ideals of Ethics. 8vo., 21s.
- ELEMENTS OF PHYSIOLOGICAL PSY-CHOLOGY. 8vo., 21s.
- OUTLINES OF DESCRIPTIVE PSYCHO-LOGY: a Text-Book of Mental Science for Colleges and Normal Schools. 8vo., 12s.
- OUTLINES OF PHYSIOLOGICAL PSY-CHOLOGY. 8vo., 12s.
- PRIMER OF PSYCHOLOGY. Cr. 8vo., 5s. 6d.
- Lecky(William Edward Hartpole).
 - THE MAP OF LIFE: Conduct and Character. Crown 8vo., 5s. net.
 - HISTORY OF EUROPEAN MORALS FROM AUGUSTUS TO CHARLEMAGNE. 2 vols. Crown 8vo., 10s. net.
 - A SURVEY OF ENGLISH ETHICS: being the First Chapter of W. E. H. Lecky's 'History of European Morals'. Edited, with Introduction and Notes, by W. A. HIRST. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
 - HISTORY OF THE RISE AND INFLU-ENCE OF THE SPIRIT OF RATIONALISM IN EUROPE. 2 vols. Ct. 8vo., 10s. net. DEMOCRACY AND LIBERTY.
 - Library Edition. 2 vols. 8vo., 36s. Cabinet Edition. 2 vols. Cr. 8vo., 10s. net.
- Lutoslawski.—*THE ORIGIN AND* GROWTH OF PLATO'S LOGIC. With an Account of Plato's Style and of the Chronology of his Writings. By WINCENTY LUTOSLAWSKI. 8VO., 215.
- Max Müller (F.).

THE SCIENCE OF THOUGHT. 8v0., 21s. THE SIX SYSTEMS OF INDIAN PHIL-OSOPHY. Crown 8v0., 7s. 6d. net. THREE LECTURES ON THE VEDANTA

- PHILOSOPHY. Crown 8vo., 5s.
- Mill (JOHN STUART).

A SYSTEM OF LOGIC. Cr. 8vo., 3s. 6d. ON LIBERTY. Crown 8vo., 1s. 4d. CONSIDERATIONS ON REPRESENTA-

TIVE GOVERNMENT. Crown 8vo., 2s. UTILITARIANISM. 8vo., 2s. 6d.

EXAMINATION OF SIR WILLIAM HAMILTON'S PHILOSOPHY. 8vo., 16s.

NATURE, THE UTILITY OF RELIGION, AND THEISM, Three Essays. 8vo., 5s.

Mental, Moral, and Political Philosophy-continued.

LOGIC, RHETORIC, PSYCHOLOGY, ETHICS, &C.

- Monck. AN INTRODUCTION TO LOGIC. By WILLIAM HENRY S. MONCK, M.A. Crown 8vo., 5s.
- Myers.—HUMAN PERSONALITY AND ITS SURVIVAL OF BODILY DEATH. BY FREDERIC W. H. MYERS. 2 vols. 8vo., 423. net.
- Pierce.-Studies IN AUDITORY AND VISUAL SPACE PERCEPTION : Essays on Experimental Psychology. By A. H. PIERCE. Crown 8vo., 6s. 6d. net.
- Richmond.—THE MIND OF A CHILD. By ENNIS RICHMOND. Cr. 8vo., 3s. 6d. net.
- Romanes.—MIND AND MOTION AND MONISM. By GEORGE JOHN ROMANES, CI. 8vo., 4s. 6d.
- Sully (JAMES).
 - AN ESSAY ON LAUGHTER: its Forms, its Cause, its Development and its Value. 8vo., 12s. 6d. net.
 - THE HUMAN MIND: a Text-book of Psychology. 2 vols. 8vo., 21s.
 - OUTLINES OF PSYCHOLOGY. Crown 8vo., gs.
 - The Teacher's Handbook of Psy-CHOLOGY. Crown 8vo., 6s. 6d.
 - STUDIES OF CHILDHOOD. 8vo., 12s. 6d. net.
 - CHILDREN'S WAYS: being Selections from the Author's 'Studies of Childhood'. With 25 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 4s. 6d.
- Sutherland. THE Origin AND GROWTH OF THE MORAL INSTINCT. By ALEXANDER SUTHERLAND, M.A. 2 vols. 8vo., 28s.
- Swinburne. PICTURE LOGIC: an Attempt to Popularise the Science of Reasoning. By ALFRED JAMES SWINBURNE, M.A. With 23 Woodcuts. Cr. 8vo., 2s. 6d.

- Thomas. INTUITIVE SUGGESTION. By J. W. THOMAS, Author of ' Spiritual Law in the Natural World,' etc. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d. net.
- Webb.—THE VEIL OF ISIS: a Series of Essays on Idealism. By THOMAS E. WEBB, LL.D., Q.C. 8vo., 10s. 6d.
- Weber.—HISTORY OF PHILOSOPHY By ALFRED WEBER, Professor in the University of Strasburg. Translated by FRANK THILLY, Ph.D. 8vo., 16s.

Whately (Archbishop).

- BACON'S ESSAYS. With Annotations. 8vo., 10s. 6d.
- ELEMENTS OF LOGIC. Cr. 8vo., 4s. 6d.
- ELEMENTS OF RHETORIC. Cr. 8vo., 4s, 6d.

Zeller (Dr. Edward).

- THE STOICS, EPICUREANS, AND SCRPTICS. Translated by the Rev. O. J. REICHEL, M.A. Crown 8vo., 15s.
- OUTLINES OF THE HISTORY OF GREEK PHILOSOPHY. Translated by SARAH F. ALLEYNE and EVELYN ABBOTT, M.A., LL.D. Crown 8vo., 10s. 6d.
- PLATO AND THE OLDER ACADEMY. Translated by SARAH F. ALLEYNE and ALFRED GOODWIN, B.A. Crown 8vo., 18s.
- Socrates AND THE SOCRATIC SCHOOLS. Translated by the Rev. O. J. REICHEL, M.A. Crown 8vo., 10s. 6d.
- Aristotle and the Earlier Peri-PATETICS. Translated by B. F. C. Cos-TELLOE, M.A., and J. H. MUIRHEAD. M.A. 2 vols. Crown 8vo., 24s.

STONYHURST PHILOSOPHICAL SERIES.

A MANUAL OF POLITICAL ECONOMY. By C. S. DEVAS, M.A. Crown 8vo., 7s. 6d.	MORAL PHILOSOPHY (ETHICS 4ND NATURAL LAW). By JOSEPH RICKABY, S.J. Crown 8vo., 5s.
FIRST PRINCIPLES OF KNOWLEDGE. By JOHN RICKABY, S.J. Crown 8vo., 5s. GENERAL METAPHYSICS. By JOHN	NATURAL THEOLOGY. By BERNARD BOEDDER, S.J. Crown 8vo., 6s. 6d.
RICKABY, S.J. Crown 8vo., 5s. LOGIC. By RICHARD F. CLARKE, S.J. Crown 8vo., 5s.	PSYCHOLOGY. By MICHAEL MAHER, S.J., D.Litt., M.A. (Lond.). Cr. 8vo., 6s. 6d.

19

History and Science of Language, &c.

Davidson.-LEADING AND IMPORT-ANT ENGLISH WORDS : Explained and Exemplified. By WILLIAM L. DAVIDSON, M.A. Fcp. 8vo., 3s. 6d.

Graham. — ENGLISH SYNONYMS, Classified and Explained: with Practical Exercises. By G. F. GRAHAM. Fcp. 8vo., 6s.

Max Müller (F.).

THE SCIENCE OF LANGUAGE. 2 vols. Crown 8vo., 10s.

BIOGRAPHIES OF WORDS, AND THE HOME OF THE ARYAS. Crown 8vo., 5s.

Political Economy, Economics, &c.

Agacy.—FREE TRADE, PROTECTION, | Macleod (HENRY DUNNING)-cont. DUMPING, BOUNTIES AND PREFERENTIAL TARIFFS. By HENRY A. AGACY. 8vo., 2s. 6d, net.

Ashley (W. J.).

- ENGLISH ECONOMIC HISTORY AND THEORY. Crown 8vo., Part I., 5s. Part II., 10s. 6d.
- SURVEYS, HISTORIC AND ECONOMIC. Crown 8vo., gs. net.
- THE ADJUSTMENT OF WAGES: a Study on the Coal and Iron Industries of Great Britain and the United States. With 4 Maps. 8vo., 12s. 6d. net.
- BRITISH INDUSTRIES: a Series of General Reviews for Business Men and Students. By various Authors. Edited by W. J. ASHLEY. Crown 8vo., 5s. 6d. net.
- **Bagehot.**—*Economic Studies.* By WALTER BAGEHOT. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- Balfour.—Economic Notes on In-SULAR FREE TRADE. By the Right Hon. ARTHUR JAMES BALFOUR, M.P. 8vo.. sewed, 1s. net; cloth, 1s. 6d. net.

Barnett.—*PRACTICABLE SOCIALISM*: Essays on Social Reform. By SAMUEL A. and HENRIETTA BARNETT. Crown 8vo., 6s.

- Brassey.-FIFTY YEARS OF PRO-GRESS AND THE NEW FISCAL POLICY. Bv Lord BRASSEY, K.C.B., D.C.L. 8vo., sewed, 2s. net; cloth, 2s. 6d. net.
- **Devas.**—A MANUAL OF POLITICAL ECONOMY. By C. S. DEVAS, M.A. Cr. 8vo., 7s. 6d. (Stonyhurst Philosophical Series.)

Dewey.—Financial History of the UNITED STATES. By DAVIS RICH DEWEY. Crown 8vo., 7s. 6d. net.

- Leslie.—ESSAYS ON POLITICAL ECO-NOMY. By T. E. CLIFFE LESLIE, HON. LL.D., Dubl. 8vo., 105. 6d.
- **Macleod** (Henry Dunning). BIMETALLISM. 8vo., 5s. net.

- Max Müller (F.)-continued.
 - CHIPS FROM A GERMAN WORKSHOP. Vol. III. ESSAYS ON LANGUAGE AND LITERATURE. Crown 8vo., 5s.
 - LAST ESSAYS. First Series. Essays on Language, Folk-lore and other Subjects. Crown 8vo., 5s.
- Roget.-THESAURUS OF ENGLISH WORDS AND PHRASES. Classified and Arranged so as to Facilitate the Expression of Ideas and assist in Literary Composition. By PETER MARK ROGET, M.D., F.R.S. With full Index. Crown 8vo., 9s. net.
- - THE ELEMENTS OF BANKING. Cr. 8vo., 3s. 6d.
 - The Theory and Practice of BANKING. Vol. I. 8vo., 12s. Vol. II. 14s.

THE THEORY OF CREDIT. Svo. In I Vol., 305. net; or separately, Vol. I., 105. net. Vol. II., Part I., 105. net. Vol II., Part II. 10s. net.

- INDIAN CURRENCY. 8vo., 2s. 6d. net.
- Mill.—POLITICAL ECONOMY. By JOHN STUART MILL. Popular Edition. Cr. 8vo.,3s.6d. Library Edition. 2 vols. 8vo.,30s.
- Mulhall.---INDUSTRIES AND WEALTH OF NATIONS. By MICHAEL G. MULHALL, F.S.S. With 32 Diagrams. Cr. 8vo., 8s. 6d.
- Sturgis. THE PRIME MINISTER'S **PAMPHLET:** a Study and Some Thoughts. By JULIAN STURGIS. 8vo., 1s. net.
- Symes. POLITICAL ECONOMY : a Short Text-book of Political Economy. With Problems for Solution, Hints for Supplementary Reading, and a Supplementary Chapter on Socialism. By J. E. SYMES, M.A. Crown 8vo., 2s. 6d.
- Toynbee.—LECTURES ON THE IN-DUSTRIAL REVOLUTION OF THE 18TH CEN-TURY IN ENGLAND. BY ARNOLD TOYNBEE. 8vo., 10s. 6d.
- Webb. London Education. By SIDNEY WEBB. Crown 8vo., 2s. 6d. net.
- Webb (SIDNEY and BEATRICE).
 - THE HISTORY OF TRADE UNIONISM. With Map and Bibliography. 8vo., 7s. 6d. net.
 - INDUSTRIAL DEMOCRACY: a Study in Trade Unionism. 2 vols. 8vo., 12s. net. PROBLEMS OF MODERN INDUSTRY.
 - 8vo., 5s. net. The History of Liouor Licensing IN ENGLAND, PRINCIPALLY FROM 1700 TO 1830. Crown 8vo., 2s. 6d. net.

Evolution, Anthropology, &c.

- Annandale and Robinson.—Fas-CICULI MALAYENSES : Anthropological and Zoological Results of an Expedition to Perak and the Siamese Malay States, 1907-2. Undertaken by NELSON ANNAN-DALE and HERBERT C. ROBINSON. With Plates and Illustrations in the Text. AN-THROPOLOGY, Part I. 4to., 15s. net. ZOOLOGY, Part I. 4to., 30s. net. Part II., 4to., 20s. net.
- Avebury.—The Origin of Civilisa-TION, and the Primitive Condition of Man. By the Right Hon. LORD AVEBURY. With 6 Plates and 20 Illustrations. 8vo., 18s.

Clodd (Edward).

- THE STORY OF CREATION: a Plain Account of Evolution. With 77 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- A PRIMER OF EVOLUTION: being a Popular Abridged Edition of 'The Story of Creation'. With Illustrations. Fcp. 8vo., 1s. 6d.
- Doubts about Darwinism. By a SEMI-DARWINIAN. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- Keller.—OUERIES IN ETHNOGRAPHY. By Albert Galloway Keller, Ph.D. Fcp. 8vo., 2s. net.

- Lang and Atkinson. Social ORIGINS. By ANDREW LANG, M.A., LL.D.; and PRIMAL LAW. By J. J. ATKINSON. 8vo., 10s. 6d. net.
- **Packard.**—*LAMARCK*, THE FOUNDER OF EVOLUTION: his Life and Work, with Translations of his Writings on Organic Evolution. By ALPHEUS S. PACKARD, M.D., LL.D. With 10 Portrait and other Illustrations. Large Crown 8vo., 9s. net.
- Romanes (GEORGE JOHN).
 - ESSAYS. Ed. by C. LLOYD MORGAN. Crown 8vo., 5s. net.
 - AN EXAMINATION OF WEISMANN-ISM. Crown 8vo., 6s.
 - DARWIN, AND AFTER DARWIN: an Exposition of the Darwinian Theory, and a Discussion on Post-Darwinian Questions.
 - Part I. THE DARWINIAN THEORY. With Portrait of Darwin and 125 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 10s. 6d.
 - Part II. POST-DARWINIAN QUESTIONS: Heredity and Utility. With Portrait of the Author and 5 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo., 105. 6d.
 - Part III. Post-Darwinian Ouestions: Isolation and Physiological Selection. Crown 8vo., 5s.

The Science of Religion, &c.

- Balfour. THE FOUNDATIONS OF | Lang (ANDREW)-continued. BELIEF : being Notes Introductory to the Study of Theology. By the Right Hon. ARTHUR JAMES BALFOUR. Cr. 8vo., 6s. net.
- Baring-Gould.—THE ORIGIN AND DEVELOPMENT OF RELIGIOUS BELIEF. By the Rev. S. BARING-GOULD. 2 vols. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d. each.
- Campbell.—RELIGION IN GREEK LI-TERATURE. By the Rev. LEWIS CAMPBELL, M.A., LL.D. 8vo., 15s.
- James.— THE VARIETIES OF RE-LIGIOUS EXPERIENCE: a Study in Human Nature. Being the Gifford Lectures on Natural Religion delivered at Edinburgh in 1901-1902. By WILLIAM JAMES, LL.D., etc. 8vo., 12s. net.
- Lang (Andrew).
 - MAGIC AND RELIGION. 8vo., 10s. 6d. CUSTOM AND MYTH: Studies of Early Usage and Belief. With 15 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d. MYTH, RITUAL, AND RELIGION. 2
 - vols. Crown 8vo., 7s.

- - MODERN MYTHOLOGY: a Reply to Professor Max Müller. 8vo., 9s.
 - THE MAKING OF RELIGION. Cr. 8vo., 5s. net.
- Max Müller (The Right Hon. F.). THE SILESIAN HORSEHERD (' DAS PFERDEBÜRLA'): Questions of the Hour answered by F. MAX MÜLLER. With a Preface by J. ESTLIN CARPENTER. Crown 8vo., 5s.
 - Chips from a German Workshop. Vol. IV. Essays on Mythology and Folklore. Crown 8vo., 5s.
 - SIX SYSTEMS OF INDIAN T_{HF} PHILOSOPHY. Crown 8vo., 7s. 6d. net.
 - CONTRIBUTIONS TO THE SCIENCE OF MYTHOLOGY. 2 vols. 8vo., 32s.
 - THE ORIGIN AND GROWTH OF RELI-GION, as illustrated by the Religions of India. The Hibbert Lectures, delivered at the Chapter House, Westminster Abbey, in 1878. Crown 8vo., 5s.

The Science of Religion, &c.—continued.

continued.

- INTRODUCTION TO THE SCIENCE OF **RELIGION**: Four Lectures delivered at the Royal Institution. Crown 8vo., 5s.
- The Gifford NATURAL RELIGION. Lectures, delivered before the University of Glasgow in 1888. Crown 8vo., 5s.
- PHYSICAL RELIGION. The Gifford Lectures, delivered before the University of Glasgow in 1890. Crown 8vo., 5s.
- ANTHROPOLOGICAL RELIGION. The Gifford Lectures, delivered before the University of Glasgow in 1891. Cr. 8vo., 5s.
- Theosophy, or Psychological Re-LIGION. The Gifford Lectures, delivered before the University of Glasgow in 1892. Crown 8vo., 5s.

- Max Müller (The Right Hon. F.)- Max Müller (The Right Hon. F.)continued.
 - Three Lectures on the Vedânta PHILOSOPHY, delivered at the Royal Institution in March, 1894. Cr. 8vo., 5s.
 - LAST ESSAYS. Second Series-Essays on the Science of Religion, Crown 8vo., 5s.
 - **Oakesmith.** THE RELIGION OF PLUTARCH: a Pagan Creed of Apostolic Times. An Essay. By JOHN OAKESMITH, D.Litt., M.A. Crown 8vo., 5s. net.
 - Wood-Martin (W. G.).
 - TRACES OF THE ELDER FAITHS OF IRELAND : a Folk-lore Sketch. A Handbook of Irish Pre-Christian Traditions. With 192 Illustrations. 2 vols. 8vo., 30s. net.
 - PAGAN IRELAND: an Archæological Sketch. A Handbook of Irish Pre-Christian Antiquities. With 512 Illustrations. 8vo., 15s.

Classical Literature, Translations, &c.

- of Essays on Greek Poetry, Philosophy, History, and Religion. Edited by Evelyn Abbott, M.A., LL.D. Crown 8vo., 7s. 6d.
- **Æschylus.**—EUMENIDES OF ÆSCHY-LUS. With Metrical English Translation. By J. F. DAVIES. 8vo., 75.
- Aristophanes. THE ACHARNIANS OF ARISTOPHANES, translated into English Verse. By R. Y. TYRRELL. Crown 8vo., 1s.
- Becker (W. A.), Translated by the Rev. F. METCALFE, B.D.
 - GALLUS: or, Roman Scenes in the Time of Augustus. With Notes and Excursuses. With 26 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
 - CHARICLES: or, Illustrations of the Private Life of the Ancient Greeks. With Notes and Excursuses. With 26 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- Campbell.—Religion in Greek Li-TERATURE. By the Rev. Lewis CAMPBELL, M.A., LL.D., Emeritus Professor of Greek, University of St. Andrews. 8vo., 15s.
- **Cicero.**—*Cicero's Correspondence*. By R. Y. TYRRELL. Vols. I., II., III., 8vo., each 12s. Vol. IV., 15s. Vol. V., 14s. Vol. VI., 12s. Vol. VII. Index, 7s. 6d.

- Abbott.—HELLENICA. A Collection | Harvard Studies in Classical Philology. Edited by a Committee of the Classical Instructors of Harvard University. Vols. XI., 1900; XII., 1901; XIII., 1902; XIV., 1903. 8vo., 6s. 6d. net each.
 - Hime.—LUCIAN, THE SYRIAN SA-TIRIST. By Lieut.-Col. HENRY W. L. HIME, (late) Royal Artillery. 8vo., 5s. net.
 - Homer. THE ODYSSEY OF HOMER. Done into English Verse. By WILLIAM MORRIS. Crown 8vo., 5s. net.
 - Horace.—THE WORKS OF HORACE, RENDERED INTO ENGLISH PROSE. With Life, Introduction and Notes. By WILLIAM COUTTS, M.A. Crown 8vo., 5s. net.
 - Lang.—Homer AND THE EPIC. Bv ANDREW LANG. Crown 8vo., 9s. net.
 - Lucian. TRANSLATIONS FROM LUCIAN. BY AUGUSTA M. CAMPBELL DAVIDSON, M.A. Edin. Crown 8vo., 5s. net.
 - **Ogilvie.**—HORAE LATINAE: Studies in Synonyms and Syntax. By the late ROBERT OGILVIE, M.A., LL.D., H.M. Chief Inspector of Schools for Scotland. Edited by ALEXANDER SOUTER, M.A. With a Memoir by JOSEPH OGILVIE, M.A., LL.D. 8vo., 12s. 6d. net.

Classical Literature, Translations, &c.-continued.

Rich.—A DICTIONARY OF ROMAN AND | Virgil—continued. GREEK ANTIQUITIES. By A. RICH, B.A. With 2000 Woodcuts. Crown 8vo., 6s. net.

- Sophocles.—Translated into English Verse. By ROBERT WHITELAW, M.A., Assistant Master in Rugby School. Cr. 8vo., 8s. 6d.
- **Theophrastus.**—*The Characters* OF \overline{T} HEOPHRASTUS: a Translation, with Introduction. By CHARLES E. BENNETT and WILLIAM A. HAMMOND, Professors in Cornell University. Fcp. 8vo., 2s. 6d. net.

Tyrrell. — DUBLIN TRANSLATIONS INTO GREEK AND LATIN VERSE. Edited by R. Y. TYRRELL. 8vo., 6s.

Virgil.

The Poems of Virgil. Translated into English Prose by JOHN CONINGTON. Crown 8vo., 6s.

- THE ÆNEIDS OF VIRGIL. Done into English Verse. By WILLIAM MORRIS. Crown 8vo., 5s. net.
- THE ÆNEID OF VIRGIL, freely translated into English Blank Verse. By W. J. THORNHILL. Crown 8vo., 6s. net.
- THE ÆNEID OF VIRGIL. Translated into English Verse by JAMES RHOADES. Books I.-VI. Crown 8vo., 5s. Books VII.-XII. Crown 8vo., 5s.
- THE ECLOGUES AND GEORGICS OF VIRGIL. Translated into English Prose by J. W. MACKAIL, Fellow of Balliol College, Oxford. 16mo., 5s.

Wilkins.—The Growth of the HOMERIC POEMS. By G. WILKINS. 8vo., 6s.

Poetry and the Drama,

Arnold.--- THE LIGHT OF THE WORLD: or, The Great Consummation. By Sir With 14 Illustrations EDWIN ARNOLD. after HOLMAN HUNT. Crown 8vo., 5s. net.

Bell (MRS. HUGH).

- CHAMBER COMEDIES: a Collection of Plays and Monologues for the Drawing Room. Crown 8vo., 5s. net.
- FAIRY TALE PLAYS, AND HOW TO ACT THEM. With 91 Diagrams and 52 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 3s. net.
- NURSERY COMEDIES: Twelve Tiny Plays for Children. Fcap. 8vo., 1s. 6d.
- RUMPELSTILTZKIN: a Fairy Play in Five Scenes (Characters, 7 Male; 1 Fe-male). From 'Fairy Tale Plays and How to Act Them'. With Illustrations, Diagrams and Music. Cr. 8vo., sewed, 6d.

- **Cochrane.**—*Collected Verses.* By ALFRED COCHRANE, Author of 'The Kestrel's Nest, and other Verses, ' Leviore Plectro,' etc. With a Frontispiece by H. J. Ford. Fcp. 8vo., 5s. net.
- Dabney .-- THE MUSICAL BASIS OF VERSE: a Scientific Study of the Principles of Poetic Composition. By J. P. DABNEY. Crown 8vo., 6s. 6d. net.
- Gore-Booth.-UNSEEN KINGS, AND OTHER POEMS. By EVA GORE-BOOTH. Crown 8vo., 2s. 6d. net.
- Graves. CLYTÆMNESTRA: A TRAGEDY. By ARNOLD F. GRAVES. With a Preface by ROBERT Y. TYRRELL, Litt.D. Crown 8vo., 5s. net.
- Hither and Thither: Songs and Verses. By the Author of 'Times and Days,' etc. Fcp. 8vo., 5s.

Ingelow (JEAN).

- POETICAL WORKS. Complete in One Volume. Crown 8vo., gilt top, 6s. net.
- LYRICAL AND OTHER POEMS. Selected from the Writings of JEAN INGELOW. Fcp. 8vo., 2s. 6d, cloth plain, 3s. cloth gilt.

THE ÆNEID OF VIRGIL. Translated into English Verse by JOHN CONINGTON. Crown 8vo., 6s.

Poetry and the Drama—continued.

Kendall. — POEMS OF HENRY CLARENCE KENDALL. With Memoir by FREDERICK C. KENDALL. Crown 8vo., 6s.

Lang (Andrew).

GRASS OF PARNASSUS. Fcp. 8vo., 2s. 6d. net.

THE BLUE POETRY BOOK. Edited by ANDREW LANG. With 100 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., gilt edges, 6s.

Lecky.—*POEMS*. By WILLIAM EDward Hartpole Lecky. Fcp. 8vo., 5s.

Lytton (The Earl of), (Owen Meredith).

THE WANDERER. Cr. 8vo., 10s. 6d.

LUCILE. Crown 8vo., 10s. 6d.

SELECTED POEMS. Cr. 8vo., 10s. 6d.

Macaulay.—LAYS OF ANCIENT ROME, WITH 'IVRY' AND 'THE ARMADA'. By

Lord MACAULAY. Illustrated by G. SCHARF. Fcp. 4to., 10s. 6d.

Bijou Edition.

18mo., 2s. 6d. gilt top.

Fcp. 4to., 6d. sewed, 1s. cloth.

- Illustrated by J. R. WEGUELIN. Crown 8vo., 3s. net.
- Annotated Edition. Fcp. 8vo., 1s. sewed, 1s. 6d. cloth.

MacDonald.—A BOOK OF STRIFE, IN THE FORM OF THE DIARY OF AN OLD SOUL: POEMS. BY GEORGE MACDONALD, LL.D. 18mo., 6s.

Morris (WILLIAM).

- POETICAL WORKS-LIBRARY EDITION. Complete in 11 volumes. Crown 8vo., price 5s. net each.
- THE EARTHLY PARADISE. 4 vols. Crown 8vo., 5s. net each.
- THE LIFE AND DEATH OF JASON. Crown 8vo., 5s. net.
- THE DEFENCE OF GUENEVERE, and other Poems. Crown 8vo., 5s. net.

THE STORY OF SIGURD THE VOLSUNG, AND THE FALL OF THE NIBLUNGS. Cr. 8vo., 5s. net.

- HENRY | Morris (WILLIAM)—continued.
 - POEMS BY THE WAY, AND LOVE IS ENOUGH. Crown 8vo., 5s. net.
 - THE ODYSSEY OF HOMER. Done into English Verse. Crown 8vo., 5s. net.
 - THE ÆNEIDS OF VIRGIL. Done into English Verse. Crown 8vo., 5s. net.
 - THE TALE OF BEOWULF, SOMETIME KING OF THE FOLK OF THE WEDERGEATS. Translated by WILLIAM MORRIS and A. J. WYATT. Crown 8vo., 5s. net.
 - Certain of the POETICAL WORKS may also be had in the following Editions :---
 - The Earthly Paradise.
 - Popular Edition. 5 vols. 12mo., 25s.; or 5s. each, sold separately.
 - The same in Ten Parts, 25s.; or 2s. 6d. each, sold separately.
 - Cheap Edition, in r vol. Crown 8vo., 6s. net.
 - POEMS BY THE WAY. Square crown 8vo., 6s.

THE DEFENCE OF GUENEVERE, and Other Poems. Cheaper Impression. Fcp. 8vo., 1s. 6d. net.

* For Mr. William Morris's other Works, see pp. 27, 28, 37 and 40.

Mors et Victoria. Cr. 8vo., 5s. net.

- *** This is a drama in three acts, the scene of which is laid in France shortly after the massacre of St. Bartholomew.
- Morte Arthur: an Alliterative Poem of the Fourteenth Century. Edited from the Thornton MS., with Introduction, Notes and Glossary. By MARY MACLEOD BANKS. FCp. 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- Nesbit.—LAYS AND LEGENDS. By E. NESBIT (Mrs. HUBERT BLAND). First Series. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d. Second Series. With Portrait. Crown 8vo., 5s.
- Riley. OLD FASHIONED ROSES: Poems. By JAMES WHITCOME RILEY. 12mo., gilt top, 5s.

Romanes.—A SELECTION FROM THE POEMS OF GEORGE JOHN ROMANES, M.A., LL.D., F.R.S. With an Introduction by T. HERBERT WARREN, President of Magdalen College, Oxford. Crown 8vo., 4s. 6d.

Poetry and the Drama-continued.

Savage-Armstrong.—BALLADS OF DOWN. By G. F. SAVAGE-ARMSTRONG, M.A., D.Litt. Crown 8vo., 7s. 6d.

Shakespeare.

BOWDLER'S FAMILY SHAKESPEARE. With 36 Woodcuts. 1 vol. 8vo., 14s. Or in 6 vols. Fcp. 8vo., 21s.

THE SHAKESPEARE BIRTHDAY BOOK. By MARY F. DUNBAR. 32mo., 18. 6d.

Stevenson.—A CHILD'S GARDEN OF VERSES. By ROBERT LOUIS STEVENSON. Fcp. 8vo., gilt top, 5s.

Anstey (F.).

- Voces Populi. (Reprinted from 'Punch'.)
 - First Series. With 20 Illustrations by J. BERNARD PARTRIDGE. Cr. 8vo., gilt top, 3s. net.

Second Series. With 25 Illustrations by J. BERNARD PARTRIDGE. Cr. 8vo., gilt top, 35. net.

THE MAN FROM BLANKLEY'S, and other Sketches. (Reprinted from 'Punch'.) With 25 Illustrations by J. BERNARD PARTRIDGE. Cr. 8vo., gilt top, 3s. net.

Bailey (H. C.).

- MY LADY OF ORANGE: a Romance of the Netherlands in the Days of Alva. With 8 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 6s.
- KARL OF ERBACH: a Tale of the Thirty Years' War. Crown 8vo., 6s.

THE MASTER OF GRAY: a Tale of the Days of Mary Queen of Scots. Crown 8vo., 6s.

Beaconsfield (The Earl of).

Novels AND I	CALES. Complete	
in 11 vols. Crown Svo., 1s. 6d. each, or		
in sets, 11 vols., gilt top, 15s. net.		
Vivian Grev.	Contarini Fleming :	
The Young Duke;	The Rise of Iskan- der.	
Count Alarcos: a	der.	
Tragedy.	Sybil.	
Alroy; Ixion in	Henrietta Temple.	
Heaven; The In-	Venetia.	
fernal Marriage;	Coningsby.	
fernal Marriage ; Popanilla.	Lothair.	
Tancred.	Endymion.	
Novels and Tales. The Hugh-		
	With 2 Portraits and	

II Vignettes. II vols. Crown 8vo., 42s.

Trevelyan.—*CECILIA GONZAGA*: a Drama. By R. C. TREVELYAN. Fcp. 8vo., 25. 6d. net.

Wagner.— THE NIBELUNGEN RING. Done into English Verse by REGINALD RANKIN, B.A., of the Inner Temple, Barrister-at-Law.

- Vol. I. Rhine Gold, The Valkyrie. Fcp. 8vo., gilt top, 4s. 6d.
- Vol. II. Siegfried, The Twilight of the Gods. Fcp. 8vo., gilt top, 4s. 6d.

Wyld. — THE DREAD INFERNO; Notes for Beginners in the Study of Dante. By M. ALICE WYLD. With Frontispiece. Fcap. 8vo., 2s. 6d. net.

Fiction, Humour, &c.

- Bottome.—*LIFE, THE INTERPRETER.* By PHYLLIS BOTTOME. Crown 8vo., 6s.
- Churchill.—*SAVROLA*: a Tale of the Revolution in Laurania. By WINSTON SPENCER CHURCHILL, M.P. Cr. 8vo., 6s.
- **Converse.**—*Long Will.*: a Tale of Wat Tyler and the Peasant Rising in the Reign of Richard II. By FLORENCE CON-VERSE. With 6 Illustrations by GARTH JONES. Crown 8vo., 6s.
- **Davenport.**—BY THE RAMPARTS OF *FEZREEL*: a Romance of Jehu, King of Israel. By ARNOLD DAVENPORT. With Frontispiece by LANCELOT SPEED. Crown 8vo., 6s.
- Dougall.—BEGGARS ALL. By L. DOUGALL. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.

Doyle (Sir A. CONAN).

- MICAH CLARKE: A Tale of Monmouth's Rebellion. With 10 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- THE REFUGEES: A Tale of the Huguenots. With 25 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- THE STARK MUNRO LETTERS. Cr. 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- THE CAPTAIN OF THE POLESTAR, and other Tales. Cr. 8vo., 3s, 6d.
- Dumbar.— THE SONS O' CORMAC, AN' TALES OF OTHER MEN'S SONS: Irish Legends. By ALDIS DUNBAR. With 8 Illustrations by MYRA E. LUXMORE. Crown 8vo., 6s.

Fiction, Humour, &c.--continued.

- **Farrar** (F. W., late DEAN OF CAN-
 - DARKNESS AND DAWN: or, Scenes in the Days of Nero. An Historic Tale. Cr. 8vo., gilt top, 6s. net.
 - GATHERING CLOUDS: a Tale of the Days of St. Chrysostom. Cr. 8vo., gilt top, 6s. net.

Fowler (EDITH H.).

- THE YOUNG PRETENDERS. A Story of Child Life. With 12 Illustrations by Sir PHILIP BURNE-JONES, Bart. Crown 8vo., 6s.
- THE PROFESSOR'S CHILDREN. With 24 Illustrations by Ethel Kate Burgess. Crown 8vo., 6s.
- Francis (M. E.) (Mrs. Francis Blundell).
 - CHRISTIAN THAL: a Story of Musical Life. Crown 8vo., 6s.
 - FIANDER'S WIDOW. Cr. 8vo., 6s.
 - YEOMAN FLEETWOOD. With Frontispiece. Crown 8vo., 3s. net.
 - PASTORALS OF DORSET. With 8 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 6s.
 - THE MANOR FARM. With Frontispiece by CLAUD C. DU PRÉ COOPER. Crown 8vo., 6s.
 - LYCHGATE HALL: a Romance. Crown 8vo., 5s.
- Froude.—*THE TWO CHIEFS OF DUN-*BOY: an Irish Romance of the Last Century. By JAMES A. FROUDE. Cr. 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- Haggard Side, The: being Essays in Fiction. By the Author of 'Times and Days,' 'Auto da Fé,' &c. Crown 8vo., 5s.
- Haggard (H. RIDER).
 - ALLAN QUATERMAIN. With 31 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d. Popular Edition. 8vo., sewed, 6d. net.
 - ALLAN'S WIFE. With 34 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.

- Farrar (F. W., late DEAN OF CAN- | Haggard (H. RIDER)-continued.
 - BEATRICE. With Frontispiece and Vignette. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
 - BLACK HEART AND WHITE HEART, AND OTHER STORIES. With 33 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
 - CLEOPATRA. With 29 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
 - COLONEL QUARITCH, V.C. With Frontispiece and Vignette. Cr. 8vo., 3s. 6d.
 - DAWN. With 16 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo., 3s. 6d.
 - Dr. THERNE. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
 - ERIC BRIGHTEYES. With 51 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
 - HEART OF THE WORLD. With 15 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
 - JOAN HASTE. With 20 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
 - LYSBETH. With 26 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 6s.
 - MAIWA'S REVENCE. Cr. 8vo., 1s. 6d.
 - MONTEZUMA'S DAUGHTER. With 24 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
 - MR. MEESON'S WILL. With 16 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
 - NADA THE LILY. With 23 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 35. 6d.
 - **PEARL-MAIDEN:** a Tale of the Fall of Jerusalem. With 16 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 6s.
 - SHE. With 32 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
 - STELLA FREGELIUS : A Tale of Three Destinies. Crown 8vo., 6s.
 - SWALLOW: a Tale of the Great Trek. With 8 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 35. 6d.
 - THE PEOPLE OF THE MIST. With 16 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
 - THE WITCH'S HEAD. With 16 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.

Fiction, Humour, &c.—continued.

Haggard and Lang.—THE WORLD'S | Marchmont.—IN THE NAME OF A DESIRE. By H. RIDER HAGGARD and ANDREW LANG. With 27 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.

Harte.—IN THE CARQUINEZ WOODS. By BRET HARTE. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.

Hope.—THE HEART OF PRINCESS OSRA. By ANTHONY HOPE. With 9 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.

Howard.—The FAILURE OF SUCCESS. By Lady MABEL HOWARD. Crown 8vo., 6s.

Hutchinson.—A FRIEND OF NELSON. By HORACE G. HUTCHINSON. Cr. 8vo., 6s.

Jerome.—*Sketches in Lavender*: BLUE AND GREEN. By JEROME K. JEROME, Author of 'Three Men in a Boat,' etc. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.

Joyce.—OLD Celtic ROMANCES. Twelve of the most beautiful of the Ancient Irish Romantic Tales. Translated from the Gaelic. By P. W. JOYCE, LL.D. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.

Lang (Andrew).

A MONK OF FIFE; a Story of the Days of Joan of Arc. With 13 Illustrations by SELWYN IMAGE. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.

With 7 The DISENTANGLERS. Full-page Illustrations by H. J. FORD, Crown 8vo., 6s.

Lyall (EDNA).

THE HINDERERS. Crown 8vo., 2s. 6d.

- The Autobiography of a Slander. Fcp. 8vo., 1s. sewed.
- Presentation Edition. With 20 Illustrations by LANCELOT SPEED. Crown 8vo., 2s. 6d. net.

The Story of a Singer. DOREEN. Crown 8vo., 6s.

WAYFARING MEN. Crown 8vo., 6s.

HOPE THE HERMIT: a Romance of Borrowdale. Crown 8vo., 6s.

WOMAN: a Romance. By ARTHUR W. MARCHMONT. With 8 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 6s.

Mason and Lang. – PARSON KELLY. By A. E. W. MASON and ANDREW LANG. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.

Max Müller. — DEUTSCHE LIEBE (GERMAN LOVE): Fragments from the Papers of an Alien. Collected by F. MAX MÜLLER. Translated from the German by G. A. M. Crown 8vo., gilt top, 5s.

Melville (G. J. WHYTE).

The Gladiators. The Interpreter. Good for Nothing. The Queen's Maries. Holmby House. Kate Coventry. Digby Grand. General Bounce,

Crown 8vo., 1s. 6d. each.

Morris (William).

THE SUNDERING FLOOD. Cr. 8vo., 7s. 6d.

THE WATER OF THE WONDROUS Isles. Crown 8vo., 7s. 6d.

THE WELL AT THE WORLD'S END. 2 vols. 8vo., 28s.

THE WOOD BEYOND THE WORLD. Crown 8vo., 6s. net.

THE STORY OF THE GLITTERING PLAIN, which has been also called The Land of the Living Men, or The Acre of the Undying. Square post 8vo., 5s. net.

Fiction, Humour, &c.—continued.

Morris (WILLIAM)—continued.

- THE ROOTS OF THE MOUNTAINS, wherein is told somewhat of the Lives of the Men of Burgdale, their Friends, their Neighbours, their Foemen, and their Fellows-in-Arms. Written in Prose and Verse, Square crown 8vo., 8s.
- A TALE OF THE HOUSE OF THE WOLFINGS, and all the Kindreds of the Mark. Written in Prose and Verse. Square crown 8vo., 6s.
- A DREAM OF JOHN BALL, AND A KING'S LESSON. 16mo., 25. net.
- NEWS FROM NOWHERE; or, An Epoch of Rest. Being some Chapters from an Utopian Romance. Post 8vo., 18. 6d.
- THE STORY OF GRETTIR THE STRONG. Translated from the Icelandic by EIRÍKR MAGNÚSSON and WILLIAM MORRIS. Cr. 8vo., 5s. net.
- THREE NORTHERN LOVE STORIES, AND OTHER TALES. Translated from the Icelandic by EIRÍKR MAGNÚSSON and WILLIAM MORRIS. Crown 8vo., 6s. net.
- *** For Mr. William Morris's other Works, see pp. 24, 37 and 40.

Newman (Cardinal).

- Loss AND GAIN: The Story of a Convert. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- CALLISTA: A Tale of the Third Century. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- Norris. NATURE'S COMEDIAN. By W. E. NORRIS. Crown 8vo., 6s.
- Phillipps-Wolley.—SNAP: a Legend of the Lone Mountain. By C. PHILLIPPS-WOLLEY. With 13 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- **Portman.**—STATION STUDIES: being the Jottings of an African Official. By LIONEL PORTMAN. Crown 8vo., 5s. net.

Sewell (Elizabeth M.).

A Glimpse of the World.	Amy Herbert.
Laneton Parsonage.	Cleve Hall.
Margaret Percival.	Gertrude.
	Home Life.
The Earl's Daughter,	After Life.
The Experience of Life.	Ursula. Ivors

Cr. 8vo., cloth plain, 1s. 6d. each. Cloth extra, gilt edges, 2s. 6d. each.

Sheehan. — LUKE DELMEGE. By the Rev. P. A. SHEEHAN, D.D., Author of 'My New Curate'. Crown 8vo., 6s.

Somerville (E. Œ.) and Ross-(MARTIN).

- SOME EXPERIENCES OF AN IRISH R.M. With 31 Illustrations by E. CE. SOMERVILLE. Crown 8vo., 6s.
- ALL ON THE IRISH SHORE: Irish Sketches. With 10 Illustrations by E. E. SOMERVILLE. Crown 8vo., 6s.
- THE REAL CHARLOTTE. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.

THE SILVER FOX. Cr. 8vo., 3s. 6d.

AN IRISH COUSIN. Crown 8vo., 6s.

Stevenson (ROBERT LOUIS).

- THE STRANGE CASE OF DR. JEKYLL AND MR. HYDE. Fcp. 8vo., 1s. sewed. 1s. 6d. cloth.
- THE STRANGE CASE OF DR. JEXYLL AND MR. HYDE; WITH OTHER FABLES. Crown 8vo., bound in buckram, with gilt top, 5s. net. 'Silver Library' Edition. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- MORE NEW ARABIAN NIGHTS—THE DYNAMITER. By ROBERT LOUIS STEVEN-SON and FANNY VAN DE GRIFT STEVEN-SON. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- THE WRONG BOX. By ROBERT LOUIS STEVENSON and LLOYD OSBOURNE. Crown Svo., 38. 6d.

Fiction, Humour, &c.—continued.		
Suttner.—LAY DOWN YOUR ARMS (Die Waffen Nieder): The Autobiography of Martha von Tilling. By BERTHA VON SUTTNER. Translated by T. HOLMES. Cr. 8vo., 15. 6d.	Walford (L. B.)-continued.	
	THE MISCHIEF OF MONICA. Cr. 8vo., 2s. 6d.	
Trollope (Anthony).	THE ONE GOOD GUEST. Cr. 8vo. 2s. 6d.	
THE WARDEN. Cr. 8vo., 1s. 6d.	' PLOUGHED,' and other Stories. Crown 8vo., 25. 6d.	
BARCHESTER TOWERS. Cr.8vo.,1s.6d.	THE MATCHMAKER. Cr. 8vo., 2s. 6d.	
Vaughan.—OLD HENDRIKS TALES. By Captain ARTHUR O. VAUGHAN. With 12 Full-page Illustrations by J. A. SHEPHERD. Crown 8vo., 6s.	Ward.—ONE POOR SCRUPLE. By MIS. WILFRID WARD. Crown 8vo., 6s.	
Walford (L. B.).		
STAY-AT-HOMES. Crown 8vo., 6s.	Weyman (Stanley).	
CHARLOTTE. Crown 8vo., 6s.	THE HOUSE OF THE WOLF. With Frontispiece and Vignette. Crown 8vo.,	
ONE OF OURSELVES. Cr. 8vo., 6s.	3s. 6d.	
THE INTRUDERS. Crown 8vo., 2s. 6d. LEDDY MARGET. Crown 8vo., 2s. 6d.	A GENTLEMAN OF FRANCE. With Frontispiece and Vignette. Cr. 8vo., 6s.	
IVA KILDARE: a Matrimonial Pro- blem. Crown 8vo., 2s. 6d.	THE RED COCKADE. With Frontis- piece and Vignette. Crown 8vo., 6s.	
MR. SMITH: a Part of his Life. Crown 8vo., 28. 6d.	SHREWSBURY. With 24 Illustra- tions by Claude A. Shepperson. Cr. 8vo., 6s.	
THE BABY'S GRANDMOTHER. Cr. 8vo., 2s. 6d.	SOPHIA. With Frontispiece. Crown 8vo., 6s.	
Cousins. Crown 8vo., 2s. 6d.	THE LONG NIGHT: A Story o	
TROUBLESOME DAUGHTERS. Cr. 8vo., 2s. 6d.	Geneva in 1602. Crown 8vo., 6s.	
PAULINE. Crown 8vo., 2s. 6d.	Yeats (S. LEVETT).	
DICK NETHERBY. Cr. 8vo., 2s. 6d.	THE CHEVALIER D'AURIAC. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d. THE TRAITOR'S WAY. Cr. 8vo., 6s.	
THE HISTORY OF A WEEK. Cr. 8vo. 2s. 6d.		
A STIFF-NECKED GENERATION. Cr. 8vo. 2s. 6d.		
NAN, and other Stories. Cr. 8vo., 2s. 6d.	Yoxall.— THE ROMMANY STONE. By J. H. YOXALL, M.P. Crown Svo., 65,	

29

Popular Science (Natural History, &c.).

Furneaux (W.).

- THE OUTDOOR WORLD; or The Young Collector's Handbook. With 18 Plates (16 of which are coloured), and 549 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo., gilt edges, 6s. net.
- BUTTERFLIES AND MOTHS (British). With 12 coloured Plates and 241 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo., gilt edges, 6s. net.
- LIFE IN PONDS AND STREAMS. With 8 coloured Plates and 331 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo., gilt edges, 6s. net.
- THE SEA SHORE. With 8 Coloured Plates and 300 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo., 6s. net.

Hartwig (George).

- THE SEA AND ITS LIVING WONDERS. With 12 Plates and 303 Woodcuts. 8vo., gilt top, 7s. net.
- THE TROPICAL WORLD. With 8 Plates and 172 Woodcuts. 8vo., gilt top, 7s. net.
- THE POLAR WORLD. With 3 Maps, 8 Plates and 85 Woodcuts. 8vo., gilt top, 7s. net.
- THE SUBTERRANEAN WORLD. With 3 Maps and 80 Woodcuts. 8vo., gilt top, 7s. net.
- Helmholtz.—POPULAR LECTURES ON SCIENTIFIC SUBJECTS. BY HERMANN VON HELMHOLTZ. With 68 Woodcuts. 2 vols. Cr. 8vo., 3s. 6d. each.
- Hoffmann.—*ALPINE FLORA*: For Tourists and Amateur Botanists. With Text descriptive of the most widely distributed and attractive Alpine Plants. By JULIUS HOFFMANN. Translated by E. S. BARTON (Mrs. A. GRPP). With 40 Plates containing 250 Coloured Figures from Water-Colour Sketches by HERMANN FRIESE, 8vo., 7s. 6d. net.

Hudson (W. H.).

- HAMPSHIRE DAYS. With 11 Plates and 36 Illustrations in the Text from Drawings by BRYAN HOOK, etc. 8vo., 105. 6d. net.
- BIRDS AND MAN. Large crown 8vo., 6s. net.
- NATURE IN DOWNLAND. With 12 Plates and 14 Illustrations in the Text by A. D. MCCORMICK. 8vo., 103. 6d. net.
- BRITISH BIRDS. With a Chapter on Structure and Classification by FRANK E. BEDDARD, F.R.S. With 16 Plates (8 of which are Coloured), and over 100 Illustrations in the Text. Crown 8vo., gilt edges, 6s. net.
- Millais.—THE NATURAL HISTORY OF THE BRITISH SURFACE FEEDING-DUCKS. By JOHN GUILLE MILLAIS, F.Z.S., etc. With 6 Photogravures and 66 Plates (41 in Colours) from Drawings by the Author, ARCHIBALD THORBURN, and from Photographs. Royal 4to., £6 6s.

Proctor (Richard A.).

- LIGHT SCIENCE FOR LEISURE HOURS. Familiar Essays on Scientific Subjects. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- ROUGH WAYS MADE SMOOTH. Familiar Essays on Scientific Subjects. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- PLEASANT WAYS IN SCIENCE. Crown 8vo., 35. 6d.
- NATURE STUDIES. By R. A. PROC-TOR, GRANT ALLEN, A. WILSON, T. FOSTER and E. CLODD. Cr. 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- LEISURE READINGS. By R. A. PROC-TOR, E. CLODD, A. WILSON, T. FOSTER and A. C. RANYARD. Cr. 8vo., 3s. 6d.

*** For Mr. Proctor's other books see pp. 16 and 35, and Messrs. Longmans & Co.'s Catalogue of Scientific Works.

Popular Science (Natural History, &c.)—continued.

Stanley.—A FAMILIAR HISTORY OF | Wood (Rev. J. G.)—continued. BIRDS. By E. STANLEY, D.D., formerly Bishop of Norwich. With 160 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo., 3s. 6d.

Wood (Rev. J. G.).

- Homes without HANDS: A Description of the Habitations of Animals, classed according to their Principle of Construction. With 140 Illustrations. 8vo., gilt top, 7s. net.
- INSECTS AT HOME : A Popular Account of British Insects, their Structure, Habits and Transformations. With 700 Illustrations. 8vo., gilt top, 7s. net.

- INSECTS ABROAD: A Popular Account of Foreign Insects, their Structure, Habits and Transformations. With 600 Illustrations. 8vo., 7s. net.
- OUT OF DOORS; a Selection of Original Articles on Practical Natural History. With 11 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- PETLAND REVISITED. With 33 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- STRANGE DWELLINGS: a Description of the Habitations of Animals, abridged from 'Homes without Hands'. With 60 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo., 3s. 6d.

Works of Reference.

- Annual Register (The). A Review | Maunder (SAMUEL)—continued. of Public Events at Home and Abroad, for the year 1903. 8vo., 18s.
 - Volumes of the Annual Register for the years 1863-1902 can still be had. 18s. each.
- Charities Register, The Annual AND DIGEST: being a Classified Register of Charities in or available in the Metropolis. 8vo., 5s. net.
- Chisholm. HANDBOOK OF COM-MERCIAL GEOGRAPHY. By GEORGE G. CHISHOLM, M.A., B.Sc., Fellow of the Royal Geographical and Statistical Societies. With 19 Folding-out Maps and Numerous Maps in the Text. 8vo., 15s. net.
- Gwilt.—AN ENCYCLOPÆDIA OF AR-CHITECTURE. By JOSEPH GWILT, F.S.A. With 1700 Engravings. Revised (1888), with Alterations and Considerable Additions by WYATT PAPWORTH. 8vo., 215. net.
- Longmans' GAZETTEER OF THE WORLD. Edited by GEORGE G. CHIS-HOLM. M.A., B.Sc. Imperial 8vo., 18s. net cloth; 21s. half-morocco.
- Maunder (SAMUEL).
 - With BIOGRAPHICAL TREASURY. Supplement brought down to 1889. By Rev. JAMES WOOD. Fcp. 8vo., 6s.

- THE TREASURY OF BIBLE KNOW-LEDGE. By the Rev. J. AYRE, M.A. With 5 Maps, 15 Plates, and 300 Woodcuts. Fcp. 8vo., 6s.
- TREASURY OF KNOWLEDGE AND LIB-RARY OF REFERENCE. Fcp. 8vo., 6s.
- THE TREASURY OF BOTANY. Edited by J. LINDLEY, F.R.S., and T. MOORE, F.L.S. With 274 Woodcuts and 20 Steel Plates. 2 vols. Fcp. 8vo., 125.
- Rich.—A DICTIONARY OF ROMAN AND GREEK ANTIOUITIES. By A. RICH, B.A. With 2000 Woodcuts. Crown 8vo., 6s. net.
- **Roget.** THESAURUS OF ENGLISH WORDS AND PHRASES. Classified and Arranged so as to Facilitate the Expression of Ideas and assist in Literary Composition. By PETER MARK ROGET, M.D., F.R.S. Recomposed throughout, enlarged and improved, partly from the Author's Notes, and with a full Index, by the Author's Son, JOHN LEWIS ROGET. Crown 8vo., 9s. net.
- Willich.--Popular Tables for giving information for ascertaining the value of Lifehold, Leasehold, and Church Property, the Public Funds, etc. By CHARLES M. WILLICH. Edited by H. BENCE JONES. Crown 8vo., 10s. 6d.

Children's Books.

- Adelborg.—CLEAN PETER AND THE | Lang (ANDREW).—EDITED BY. CHILDREN OF GRUBBYLEA. BY OTTILIA ADELBORG. Translated from the Swedish by MIS. GRAHAM WALLAS. With 23 Coloured Plates. Oblong 4to., boards, 3s. 6d. net.
- Alick's Adventures. By G. R. With 8 Illustrations by JOHN HASSALL. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- **Bold Turpin**: a Romance, as Sung by Sam Weller. With 16 Illustrations in Colour by L. D. L. Oblong 4to., boards, 6s.
- **Brown.**—The Book of Saints and FRIENDLY BEASTS. By ABBIE FARWELL BROWN. With 8 Illustrations by FANNY Y. CORY. Crown 8vo., 4s. 6d. net.

Crake (Rev. A. D.).

- EDWY THE FAIR; or, The First Chronicle of Æscendune. Cr. 8vo., silver top, 2s. net.
- ALFGAR THE DANE, or, The Second Chronicle of Æscendune. Cr. 8vo., silver top, 2s. net.
- THE RIVAL HEIRS: being the Third and Last Chronicle of Æscendune. Cr. 8vo., silver top, 2s. net.
- THE HOUSE OF WALDERNE. A Tale of the Cloister and the Forest in the Days of the Barons' Wars. Crown 8vo., silver top, 2s. net.
- BRIAN FITZ-COUNT. A Story of Wallingford Castle and Dorchester Abbey. Cr. 8vo., silver top, 2s. net.
- **Dent.**—IN SEARCH OF HOME: a Story of East-End Waifs and Strays. By PHYLLIS O. DENT. With a Frontispiece in Colour by HAMEL LISTER. Crown 8vo., чs. 6d. пеt.

Henty (G. A.).—EDITED BY.

- YULE LOGS: A Story-Book for Boys. By VARIOUS AUTHORS. With 61 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., gilt edges, 3s. net.
- YULE TIDE YARNS: a Story-Book for Boys, By VARIOUS AUTHORS. With 45 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo., gilt edges, 3s. net.

- THE BLUE FAIRY BOOK. With 138 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., gilt edges, 6s. THE RED FAIRY BOOK. With 100
- Illustrations. Crown 8vo., gilt edges, 6s. THE GREEN FAIRY BOOK. With 99
- Illustrations. Crown 8vo., gilt edges, 6s.
- THE GREY FAIRY BOOK. With 65 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., gilt edges, 6s.
- THE YELLOW FAIRY BOOK. With 104 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo., gilt edges, 6s.
- THE PINK FAIRY BOOK. With 67 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., gilt edges, 6s.
- THE VIOLET FAIRY BOOK. With 8 Coloured Plates and 54 other Illustrations, Crown 8vo., gilt edges, 6s.
- THE CRIMSON FAIRY BOOK. With 8 Coloured Plates and 43 other Illustrations. Crown 8vo., gilt edges, 6s.
- THE BLUE POETRY BOOK. With 100 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., gilt edges, 6s.
- THE TRUE STORY BOOK. With 66 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., gilt edges, 6s.
- THE RED TRUE STORY BOOK. With 100 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo., gilt edges, 6s.
- THE ANIMAL STORY BOOK. With 67 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo., gilt edges, 6s.
- The Red Book of Animal Stories. With 65 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., gilt edges, 6s.
- THE ARABIAN NIGHTS ENTERTAIN MENTS. With 66 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo., gilt edges, 6s.
- THE BOOK OF ROMANCE. With 8 Coloured Plates and 44 other Illustrations. Crown 8vo., gilt edges, 6s.
- Lyall.—THE BURGES LETTERS: a Record of Child Life in the Sixties. By EDNA LYALL. With Coloured Frontispiece and 8 other Full-page Illustrations by WALTER S. STACEY. Crown 8vo., 2s. 6d.

Meade (L. T.).

- DADDY'S BOY. With 8 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., gilt edges, 3s. net.
- DEB AND THE DUCHESS. With 7 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo., gilt edges, 3s. net.
- THE BERESFORD PRIZE. With 7 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo., gilt edges, 3s. net.
- THE HOUSE OF SURPRISES. With 6 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo., gilt edges, 3s. net.

Children's Books-continued.

- **Packard.** *THE* YOUNG ICE WHALERS: a Tale for Boys. By WIN-THROP PACKARD. With 16 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 6s.
- **Penrose.** CHUBBY: A NUISANCE. By Mrs. PENROSE. With 8, Illustrations by G. G. MANTON. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.

Praeger (Rosamond).

- THE ADVENTURES OF THE THREE BOLD BABES: HECTOR, HONORIA AND ALISANDER. A Story in Pictures. With 24 Coloured Plates and 24 Outline Pictures. Oblong 4to., 35. 6d.
- THE FURTHER DOINGS OF THE THREE BOLD BABES. With 24 Coloured Pictures and 24 Outline Pictures. Oblong 4to.,35.6d.
- **Roberts.** *THE ADVENTURES OF CAPTAIN JOHN SMITH*: Captain of Two Hundred and Fifty Horse, and sometime President of Virginia. By E. P. ROBERTS. With 17 Illustrations and 3 Maps. Crown 8vo., 5s. net.
- Stevenson.—A CHILD'S GARDEN OF VERSES. By ROBERT LOUIS STEVENSON. Fcp. 8vo., gilt top, 5s.

Upton (FLORENCE K. AND BERTHA).

THE ADVENTURES OF TWO DUTCH DOLLS AND A 'GOLLIWOGG'. With 31 Coloured Plates and numerous Illustrations in the Text. Oblong 4to., 6s.

- - THE GOLLIWOGG'S BICYCLE CLUB. With 31 Coloured Plates and numerous Illustrations in the Text. Oblong 4to., 6s.
 - THE GOLLIWOGG AT THE SEASIDE. With 31 Coloured Plates and numerous Illustrations in the Text. Oblong 4to., 6s.
 - THE GOLLIWOGG IN WAR. With 31 Coloured Plates. Oblong 4to., 6s.
 - THE GOLLIWOGG'S POLAR ADVEN-TURES. With 31 Coloured Plates. Oblong 4to., 6s.
 - THE GOLLIWOGG'S AUTO-GO-CART. With 31 Coloured Plates and numerous Illustrations in the Text. Oblong 4to., 6s.
 - THE GOLLIWOGG'S AIR-SHIP. With 30 Coloured Pictures and numerous Illustrations in the Text. Oblong 4to., 6s.
 - THE GOLLIWOGG'S CIRCUS. With 31 Coloured Pictures. Oblong 4to., boards, 6s.
 - THE VEGE-MEN'S REVENCE. With 31 Coloured Plates and numerous Illustrations in the Text. Oblong 4to., 6s.
 - Vaughan.—OLD HENDRIK'S TALES. By Captain ARTHUR O. VAUGHAN. With 12 Full-page Illustrations by J. A. SHEP-HERD. Crown 8vo, 6s.

*** This is a volume of animal stories collected by Captain Vaughan from the Hottentots during the late Boer War.

The Silver Library.

CROWN 8vo. 3s. 6d. EACH VOLUME.

Arnold's (Sir Edwin) Seas and Lands. With 71 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.

Bagehot's (W.) Biographical Studies. 3s. 6d.

- Bagehot's (W.) Economic Studies. 3s. 6d.
- Bagehot's (W.) Literary Studies. With Portrait. 3 vols., 3s. 6d. each.
- Baker's (Sir S. W.) Eight Years in Ceylon. With 6 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
- Baker's (Sir S. W.) Rifle and Hound in Ceylon. With 6 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
- Baring-Gould's (Rev. S.) Curious Myths of the Middle Ages. 3s. 6d.
- Baring-Gould's (Rev. 8.) Origin and Development of Religious Belief. 2 vols. 35.6d. each.
- Becker's (W. A.) Gallus: or, Roman Scenes in the Time of Augustus. With 26 Illus. 3s. 6d.

- Becker's (W. A.) Charicles: or, Illustrations of the Private Life of the Ancient Greeks. With 26 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
- Bent's (J. T.) The Ruined Cities of Mashonaland. With 117 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
- Brassey's (Lady) A Yoyage in the 'Sunbeam'. With 66 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
- Buckle's (H. T.) History of Civilisation in England. 3 vols. 10s. 6d.
- Churchill's (Winston S.) The Story of the Malakand Field Force, 1887. With 6 Maps and Plans. 3s. 6d.
- Clodd's (E.) Story of Creation: a Plain Account of Evolution. With 77 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
- Conybears (Rev. W. J.) and Howson's (Yery Rev. J. S.) Life and Epistics of St. Paul. With 46 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
- Dougall's (L.) Beggars All: a Novel. 3s. 6d.
- Doyle's (Sir A. Conan) Micah Clarke. A Tale of Monmouth's Rebellion. With 10 Illusts. 3s. 6d.

The Silver Library-continued.

- Doyle's (Sir A. Conan) The Captain of the Polestar, and other Tales. 35. 6d.
- Doyle's (Sir A. Conan) The Refugees: A Tale of the Huguenots. With 25 Illustrations. 356d.
- Doyle's (Sir A. Conan) The Stark Munro Letters. 35. 6d.
- Fronde's (J. A.) The History of England, from the Fall of Wolsey to the Defeat of the Spanish Armada. 12 vols. 3s. 6d. each.
- Froude's (J. A.) The English in Ireland. 3 vols. to:. 6d.
- Froude's (J. A.) The Divorce of Catherine of Aragon. 3s. 6d.
- Froude's (J. A.) The Spanish Story of the Armada, and other Essays. 3s. 6d.
- Froude's (J. A.) English Seamen in the Sixteenth Century. 3s. 6d.
- Froude's (J. A.) Short Studies on Great Subjects. 4 vols. 35. 6d. each.
- Froude's (J. A.) Oceana, or England and Her Colonies. With 9 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
- Froude's (J. A.) The Council of Trent. 3s. 6d.
- Froude's (J. A.) The Life and Letters of Erasmus. 3s. 6d.
- Froude's (J. A.) Thomas Carlyle: a History of his Life.

1795-1835. 2 vols. 7s. 1834-1881. 2 vols. 7s.

- Froude's (J. A.) Cassar: a Sketch. 3s. 6d.
- Froude's (J. A.) The Two Chiefs of Dunboy: an Irish Romance of the Last Century. 3s. 6d.
- Froude's (J. A.) Writings, Selections from. 35, 6d.
- Gleig's (Rev. G. R.) Life of the Duke of Wellington. With Portrait. 35. 6d.
- Greville's (C. C. F.) Journal of the Reigns of King George IV., King William IV., and Queen Victoria. 8 vols., 35. 6d. each.
- Haggard's (H. R.) She: A History of Adventure. With 32 Illustrations. 35. 6d.
- Haggard's (H. R.) Allan Quaterniain. With 20 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
- Haggard's (H. R.) Colonel Quaritch, V.C. : a Tale of Country Life. With Frontispiece and Vignette. 3s. 6d.
- Haggard's (H. R.) Cleopatra. With 29 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
- Haggard's (H. R.) Eric Brighteyes. With 51 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.

- Haggard's (H. R.) Beatrice. With Frontispiece and Vignette. 3s. 6d.
- Haggard's (H. R.) Black Heart and White Heart. With 33 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
- Haggard's (H. R.) Allan's Wife. With 34 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
- Haggard (H. R.) Heart of the World. With 15 Illustrations. 35. 6d.
- Haggard's (H. R.) Montezuma's Daughter. With 25 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
- Haggard's (H. R.) Swallow: a Tale of the Great Trek. With 8 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
- Haggard's (H. R.) The Witch's Head. With 16 Illustrations. 35. 6d.
- Haggard's (H. R.) Mr. Meeson's Will. With 16 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
- Haggard's (H. R.) Nada the Lily. With 23 Illustrations. 35.6d.
- Haggard's (H. R.) Dawn. With 16 Illusts. 3s. 6d.
- Haggard's (H. R.) The People of the Mist. With 16 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
- Haggard's (H. R.) Joan Haste. With 20 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
- Haggard (H. R.) and Lang's (A.) The World's Desire. With 27 Illustrations. 33. 6d.
- Harte's (Bret) In the Carquinez Woods and other Stories. 3s. 6d.
- Heimholtz's (Hermann von) Popular Lectures on Scientific Subjects. With 68 Illustrations. 2 vols. 3s. 6d. each.
- Hope's (Anthony) The Heart of Princess Osra. With 9 Illustrations. 35. 6d.
- Howitt's (W.) Visits to Remarkable Places. With 80 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
- Jefferies' (R.) The Story of My Heart: My Autobiography. With Portrait. 3s. 6d.
- Jefferies' (R.) Field and Hedgerow. With Portrait. 3s. 6d.
- Jefferies' (R.) Red Deer. With 17 Illusts. 3s. 6d.
- Jefferies' (R.) Wood Magic: a Fable. With Frontispiece and Vignette by E. V. B. 35.6d.
- Jefferies (R.) The Toilers of the Field. With Portrait from the Bust in Salisbury Cathedral. 35. 6d.
- Kaye (Sir J.) and Malleson's (Colonel) History of the Indian Mutiny of 1857-8. 6 vols. 3s. 6d. each.
- Knight's (E. F.) The Gruise of the 'Alerte': the Narrative of a Search for Treasure on the Desert Island of Trinidad. With 2 Maps and 23 Illustrations. 37. 6d.

The Silver Library-continued.

Knight's (E. F.) Where Three Empires Meet: a | Narrative of Recent Travel in Kashmir, Western Tibet, Baltistan, Gilgit. With a Map and 54 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.

Knight's (E. F.) The 'Falcon' on the Baltic: a Coasting Voyage from Hammersmith to Copenhagen in a Three-Ton Yacht. With Map and rr Illustrations. 35. 6d.

Kostlin's (J.) Life of Luther. With 62 Illustrations and 4 Facsimiles of MSS. 3s. 6d.

Lang's (A.) Angling Sketches. With 20 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.

Lang's (A.) Custom and Myth: Studies of Early Usage and Belief. 3s. 6d.

Lang's (A.) Cock Lane and Common-Sense, gr. 6d.

- Lang's (A.) The Book of Dreams and Ghosts. 3s. 6d.
- Lang's (A.) A Monk of Fife: a Story of the Days of Joan of Arc. With 13 Illustrations. 35. 6d.

Lang's (A.) Myth, Ritual, and Religion. 2 vols. 7s.

- Lees (J. A.) and Clutterbuck's (W. J.) B.C. 1887, A Ramble in British Columbia. With Maps and 75 Illustrations. 35. 6d
- Levett-Veats' (S.) The Chevalier D'Auriac. 3s. 6d.
- Macaulay's (Lord) Complete Works. 'Albany' Edition. With 12 Portraits. 12 vols. 3s. 6d. each.

Macleod's (H. D.) Elements of Banking. 3s. 6d.

- Marshman's (J. C.) Memoirs of Sir Henry Havelock. 3. 6d.
- Mason (A. E. W.) and Lang's (A.) Parson Kelly. 3s. 6d.

Merivale's (Dean) History of the Romans under the Empire. 8 vols. 3s. 6d. each.

Mill's (J. S.) Political Economy. 3s. 6d.

Mill's (J. S.) System of Logic. 3s. 6d.

Milner's (Geo.) Country Pleasures : the Chronicle of a Year chiefly in a Garden. 31. 6d.

Nansen's (F.) The First Crossing of Greenland. With 142 Illustrations and a Map. 35. 6d.

Phillipps-Wolley's (C.) Snap: a Legend of the Lone Mountain With 13 Illustrations. 35, 6d. Proctor's (R. A.) The Orbs Around Us. 3s. 6d.

Proctor's (R. A.) The Expanse of Heaven. 3s. 6d.

Proctor's (R. A.) Light Science for Leisure Hours. 3s. 6d.

Proctor's (R. A.) The Moon. 3s. 6d.

- Prostor's (R. A.) Other Worlds than Ours. 35.6d.
- **Proctor's (R. A.) Our Place among Infinities:** a Series of Essays contrasting our Little Abode in Space and Time with the Infinities around us. 3. 6d.

Proctor's (R. A.) Other Suns than Ours. 35, 6d,

Proctor's (R. L.) Rough Ways made Smooth. 3s. 6d.

Proctor's(R.A.)PleasantWays in Science. 3s.6d.

Proctor's (R. A.) Myths and Marvels of Astronomy. 3s. 6d.

Proctor's (R. A.) Nature Studies. 3s. 6d.

Proctor's (R. A.) Leisure Readings. By R. A. PROCTOR, EDWARD CLODD, ANDREW WILSON, THOMAS FOSTER, and A. C. RANYARD. With Illustrations. 33. 6d.

Rossetti's (Maria F.) A Shadow of Dante. 3s. 6d.

- Smith's (R. Bosworth) Carthage and the Carthaginians. With Maps, Plans, etc. 3s. 6d.
- Stanley's (Bishop) Familiar History of Birds. With 160 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
- Stephen's (Sir Leslie) The Playground of Europe (The Alps). With 4 Illustrations. 3. 6d.
- Stevenson's (R. L.) The Strange Case of Dr. Jekyll and Mr. Hyde; with other Fables. 35.6d.
- Stevenson (R. L.) and Osbourne's (Ll.) The Wrong Box. 3s. 6d.
- Stevenson (Robert Louis) and Stevenson's (Fanny van de Grift) More New Arabian Nights.—The Dynamiter. 3s. 6d.
- Trevelyan's (Sir G. C.) The Early History of Charles James Fox. 3. 6d.
- Weyman's (Stanley J.) The House of the Wolf: a Romance. 35.6d.
- Wood's (Rev. J. G.) Petland Revisited. With 33 Illustrations 3s. 6d.
- Wood's (Rev. J. G.) Strange Dwellings. With 60 Illustrations. 3s. 6d.
- Wood's (Rev. J. G.) Out of Deors. With II Illustrations. 3s. 6d.

Macaulay's (Lord) Essays and Lays of Ancient Rome, etc. With Portrait and 4 Illustrations to the 'Lays'. 3s. 6d.

Cookery, Domestic Management, &c.

- Acton. MODERN COOKERY. ELIZA ACTON. With 150 Woodcuts. Fcp. 8vo., 4s. 6d.
- Angwin.—SIMPLE HINTS ON CHOICE OF FOOD, with Tested and Economical Recipes. For Schools, Homes, and Classes for Technical Instruction. By M.C. ANGWIN, Diplomate (First Class) of the National Union for the Technical Training of Women, etc. Crown 8vo., 1s.
- Ashby.—Health in the Nursery. By HENRY ASHBY, M.D., F.R.C.P., Physician to the Manchester Children's Hospital. With 25 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 3s. net.

Buil (THOMAS, M.D.).

- HINTS TO MOTHERS ON THE MAN-AGEMENT OF THEIR HEALTH DURING THE PERIOD OF PREGNANCY. Fcp. 8vo., sewed, 1s. 6d.; cloth, gilt edges, 2s. net.
- THE MATERNAL MANAGEMENT OF CHILDREN IN HEALTH AND DISEASE. Fcp. 8vo., sewed, 1s. 6d.; cloth, gilt edges, 2s. net.

De Salis (Mrs.).

- A LA MODE COOKERY: Up-to-date Recipes. With 24 Plates (16 in Colour). Crown 8vo., 5s. net.
- Cakes and Confections & la MODE. Fcp. 8vo., 1s. 6d.
- Dogs: A Manual for Amateurs. Fcp. 8vo., 1s. 6d.
- Dressed Game and Poultry & la MODE. Fcp. 8vo., 1s. 6d.
- Dressed Vegetables à la Mode. Fcp. 8vo., 1s 6d.

DRINKS À LA MODE. Fcp. 8vo., 1s.6d.

- By | De Salis (Mrs.)—continued.
 - ENTRÉES À LA MODE. Fcp. 8vo., 1s. 6d.
 - FLORAL DECORATIONS. Fcp. 8vo., 1s. 6d.
 - GARDENING À LA MODE. Fcp. 8vo. Part I., Vegetables, 1s. 6d. Part II., Fruits, 1s. 6d.
 - NATIONAL VIANDS À LA MODE. Fcp. 8vo., 1s. 6d.
 - NEW-LAID EGGS. Fcp. 8vo., 1s. 6d.
 - Oysters à la Mode. Fcp. 8vo., 1s. 6d.
 - PUDDINGS AND PASTRY À LA MODE. Fcp. 8vo., 1s. 6d.
 - SAVOURIES À LA MODE. Fcp. 8vo., 1s.6d.
 - Soups and Dressed Fish A la MODE. Fcp. 8vo., 1s. 6d.
 - Sweets and Supper Dishes à la MODE. Fcp. 8vo., 15. 6d.
 - Tempting Dishes for Small In-COMES. Fcp. 8vo., 1s. 6d.
 - WRINKLES AND NOTIONS FOR EVERY HOUSEHOLD. Crown 8vo., 1s. 6d.
 - Lear.—MAIGRE COOKERY. By H. L. SIDNEY LEAR. 16mo., 25.
 - **Poole.**—*Cookery for the Diabetic.* By W. H. and Mrs. POOLE. With Preface by Dr. PAVY. Fcp. 8vo., 2s. 6d.
 - Rotheram. -- HOUSEHOLD COOKERY RECIPES. By M. A. ROTHERAM, First Class Diplomée, National Training School of Cookery, London; Instructress to the Bedfordshire County Council. Crown 8vo., 2s.

The Fine Arts and Music.

- 4to., Boards, 7s. 6d. net.
- Burns and Colenso.—LIVING ANA-TOMY. By CECIL L. BURNS, R.B.A., and ROBERT J. COLENSO, M.A., M.D. 40 Plates, 11¹/₂ by 8³/₄ ins., each Plate containing Two Figures—(a) A Natural Male or Female Figure; (b) The same Figure Anatomatised. In a Portfolio, 7s. 6d. net.
- Burne-Jones.—The BEGINNING OF Hamlin.—A TEXT-BOOK OF THE THE WORLD: Twenty-five Pictures by Sir Edward Burne-Jones, Bart. Medium HISTORY OF ARCHITECTURE. By A. D. F. HAMLIN, A.M. With 229 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 7s. 6d.
 - Haweis (Rev. H. R.).
 - MUSIC AND MORALS. With Portrait of the Author. Crown 8vo., 6s. net.
 - My Musical Life. With Portrait of Richard Wagner and 3 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 6s. net.

The Fine Arts and Music—continued.

Huish, Head, and Longman.-SAMPLERS AND TAPESTRY EMBROIDERIES. By MARCUS B. HUISH, LL.B.; also 'The Stitchery of the Same,' by Mrs. HEAD; and 'Foreign Samplers,' by Mrs. C. J. LONGMAN. With 30 Reproductions in Colour, and 40 Illustrations in Monochrome. 4to., £2 2s. net.

Hullah.-THE HISTORY OF MODERN MUSIC. By JOHN HULLAH. 8vo., 8s. 6d.

Jameson (Mrs. Anna).

- SACRED AND LEGENDARY ART, containing Legends of the Angels and Archangels, the Evangelists, the Apostles, the Doctors of the Church, St. Mary Magdalene, the Patron Saints, the Martyrs, the Early Bishops, the Hermits, and the Warrior-Saints of Christendom, as represented in the Fine Arts. With 10 Etchings and 187 Woodcuts. 2 vols. 8vo., 2os. net.
- Legends of the Monastic Orders. as represented in the Fine Arts, comprising the Benedictines and Augustines, and Orders derived from their Rules, the Mendicant Orders, the Jesuits, and the Order of the Visitation of St. Mary. With 11 Etchings and 88 Woodcuts. 1 vol. 8vo., 105. net.
- LEGENDS OF THE MADONNA, OR BLESSED VIRGINMARY. Devotional with and without the Infant Jesus, Historical from the Annunciation to the Assumption, as represented in Sacred and Legendary Christian Art. With 27 Etchings and 165 Woodcuts. 1 vol. 8vo., 105. net.
- THE HISTORY OF OUR LORD, as exemplified in Works of Art, with that of His Types, St. John the Baptist, and other persons of the Old and New Testa-Commenced by the late Mrs. ment. JAMESON; continued and completed by LADY EASTLAKE. With 31 Etchings and 281 Woodcuts. 2 vols. 8vo., 20s. net.
- Kristeller. ANDREA MANTEGNA. By PAUL KRISTELLER. English Edition by S. ARTHUR STRONG, M.A., Librarian to the House of Lords, and at Chatsworth. With 26 Photogravure Plates and 162 Illustrations in the Text. 4to., gilt top, £3 10s. net.
- Macfarren. LECTURES ON HAR-MONY. By Sir GEORGE A. MACFARREN. 8vo., 12s.
- Matthay.-THE ACT OF TOUCH IN ALL ITS DIVERS.TY. An Analysis and Synthesis of Pianoforte Tone Production. By TOBIAS MATTHAY, Fellow and Professor of the Royal Academy of Music, London, etc. With 22 Illustrations. 8vo., 7s. 6d.

Morris (WILLIAM).

- INDUSTRY ARCHITECTURE, AND WEALTH. Collected Papers. Crown 8vo., 6s. net.
- HOPES AND FEARS FOR ART. Five Lectures delivered in Birmingham, London, etc., in 1878-1881. Cr 8vo., 4s. 6d.
- AN ADDRESS DELIVERED AT THE DISTRIBUTION OF PRIZES TO STUDENTS OF THE BIRMINGHAM MUNICIPAL SCHOOL OF ART ON 21ST FEBRUARY, 1894. 8vo., 2s. 6d. net. (Printed in 'Golden' Type.)
- Some Hints on Pattern-Design-ING: a Lecture delivered at the Working Men's College, London, on 10th December, 1881. 8vo., 2s. 6d. net. (Printed in 'Golden' Type.)
- ARTS AND ITS PRODUCERS (1888) AND THE ARTS AND CRAFTS OF TO-DAY (1889). 8vo., 2s. 6d. net. (Printed in Golden' Type.)
- ARTS AND CRAFTS ESSAYS. Bv Members of the Arts and Crafts Exhibition Society. With a Preface by WILLIAM MORRIS. Crown 8vo., 2s. 6d. net.
- * For Mr. William Morris's other
- Works, see pp. 24, 27, 28 and 40. Robertson.—OLD ENGLISH SONGS AND DANCES. Decorated in Colour by W. GRAHAM ROBERTSON. Royal 4to., 42s. net.
- Scott.—PORTRAITURES OF JULIUS CAESAR: a Monograph. By FRANK JESUP SCOTT. With 38 Plates and 49 Figures in the Text. Imperial 8vo., 213. net.
- Vanderpoel. Colour Problems: a Practical Manual for the Lay Student of Colour. By EMILY NOVES VANDERPOEL. With 117 Plates in Colour. Sq. 8vo., 21s. net.
- Van Dyke.—A TEXT-BOOK ON THE HISTORY OF PAINTING. By JOHN C. VAN DYKE. With 110 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo., 6s.
- Wellington.—A Descriptive AND HISTORICAL CATALOGUE OF THE COLLEC-TIONS OF PICTURES AND SCULPTURE AT APSLEY HOUSE, LONDON. By EVELYN, Duchess of Wellington. Illustrated by 52 Photo-Engravings, specially executed by BRAUN, CLÉMENT, & Co., of Paris. 2 vols., royal 4to., £6 6s. net.
- Willard. --- HISTORY OF MODERN ITALIAN ART. By ASHTON ROLLINS WILLARD. Part I. Sculpture. Part II. Painting. Part III. Architecture. With Photogravure Frontispiece and numerous full-page Illustrations. 8vo., 21s. net.
- Wotton. THE ELEMENTS OF ARCHI-TECTURE. Collected by HENRY WOTTON, Kt., from the best Authors and Examples. Royal 16mo., boards, 10s. 6d. net.

Miscellaneous and Critical Works.

- Author of 'Essays in Paradox' and 'Exploded Ideas'. Crown 8vo., 5s.
- **Bagehot.**—*LITERARY STUDIES.* By WALTER BAGEHOT. With Portrait. 3 vols. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d. each.
- Baring-Gould.—CURIOUS MYTHS OF THE MIDDLE AGES. By Rev. S. BARING-GOULD. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- **Bavnes.** SHAKESPEARE STUDIES. and other Essays. By the late THOMAS SPENCER BAYNES, LL.B., LL.D. With a Biographical Preface by Professor LEWIS CAMPBELL. Crown 8vo., 7s. 6d.
- Bonnell. CHARLOTTE BRONTE, GEORGE ELIOT, JANE AUSTEN: Studies in their Works. By HENRY H. BONNELL. Crown 8vo., 7s. 6d. net.
- Booth.—THE DISCOVERY AND DE-CIPHERMENT OF THE TRILINGUAL CUNEI-FORM INSCRIPTIONS. By ARTHUR JOHN BOOTH, M.A. With a Plan of Persepolis. 8vo. 14s. net.
- Charities Register, The Annual, AND DIGEST: being a Classified Register of Charities in or available in the Metropolis. 8vo., 5s. net.
- Christie.—Selected Essays. Bv RICHARD COPLEY CHRISTIE, M.A., Oxon. Hon. LL.D., Vict. With 2 Portraits and 3 other Illustrations. 8vo., 12s. net.
- Dickinson.—KING ARTHUR IN CORN-WALL. By W. HOWSHIP DICKINSON, M.D. With 5 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 4s. 6d.
- Essays in Paradox. By the Author of 'Exploded Ideas 'and 'Times and Days'. Crown 8vo., 5s.
- Evans.—THE ANCIENT STONE IM-PLEMENTS, WEAPONS AND ORNAMENTS OF GREAT BRITAIN. By Sir JOHN EVANS, K.C.B. With 537 Illustrations. 8vo., 10s. 6d. net.
- Fitzwygram. Horses AND STABLES. By Lieut.-General Sir F. FITZWYGRAM, Bart. With 56 pages of Illustrations. 8vo., 3s. net.
- By Frost. — A MEDLEY BOOK. GEORGE FROST. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d. net.
- Geikie.— THE VICAR AND HIS FRIENDS. Reported by CUNNINGHAM GEIKIE, D.D., LL.D. Crown 8vo., 5s. net.

- Auto da Fé and other Essays: Gilkes. THE NEW REVOLUTION. some being Essays in Fiction. By the By A. H. GILKES, Master of Dulwich College. Fcp. 8vo., 1s. net.
 - Haggard (H. RIDER).
 - A FARMER'S YEAR: being his Commonplace Book for 1898. With 36 Illus-trations. Crown 8vo., 7s. 6d. net.
 - RURAL ENGLAND. With 23 Agricultural Maps and 56 Illustrations from Photographs. 2 vols., 8vo., 36s. net.
 - Harvey-Brooks. MARRIAGE AND MARRIAGES: Before and After, for Young and Old. By E. C. HARVEY-BROOKS Crown 8vo., 4s. net.
 - Hime.—GUNPOWDER AND AMMUNI-TION: their Origin and Progress. By Lieut.-Colonel HENRY W. L. HIME. 8vo., os. net.
 - Hodgson.—Outcast Essays AND VERSE TRANSLATIONS. By SHADWORTH H. HODGSON. Crown 8vo., 8s. 6d.
 - Hoenig. --- INQUIRIES CONCERNING THE TACTICS OF THE FUTURE. By FRITZ HOENIG. With I Sketch in the Text and 5 Maps. Translated by Captain H. M. BOWER. 8vo., 15s. net.
 - Hutchinson.—DREAMS AND THEIR MEANINGS. By HORACE G. HUTCHINSON. 8vo., gilt top, 9s. 6d. net.
 - **Jefferies** (Richard).
 - FIELD AND HEDGEROW: With Portrait. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
 - THE STORY OF MY HEART: MY Autobiography. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
 - RED DEER. With 17 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
 - The Toilers of the Field. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
 - WOOD MAGIC: a Fable. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.

Jekyll (GERTRUDE).

2 . . .

- HOME AND GARDEN: Notes and Thoughts, Practical and Critical, of a Worker in both. With 53 Illustrations from Photographs. 8vo., 10s. 6d. net.
- WOOD AND GARDEN: Notes and Thoughts, Practical and Critical, of a Working Amateur. With 71 Photographs. 8vo., 10s. 6d. net.
- OLD WEST SURREY: Some Recollections. With 330 Illustrations from Photographs by the Author. 8vo., 13s. net.

Miscellaneous and Critical Works-continued.

Johnson (J. & J. H.).

- THE PATENTEE'S MANUAL: a Treatise on the Law and Practice of Letters Patent. 8vo., 10s. 6d.
- AN EPITOME OF THE LAW AND PRACTICE CONNECTED WITH PATENTS FOR INVENTIONS, with a reprint of the Patents Acts of 1883, 1885, 1886 and 1888. Crown 8vo., 2s. 6d.
- Iordan.—ASTRONOMICAL AND HIS-TORICAL CHRONOLOGY IN THE BATTLE OF THE CENTURIES. By WILLIAM LEIGHTON JORDAN. Crown 8vo., 2s. net.
- Joyce. The Origin and History OF IRISH NAMES OF PLACES. By P. W. JOYCE, LL.D. 2 vols. Crown 8vo., 5s. each.

Lang (Andrew).

- LETTERS TO DEAD AUTHORS. Fcp. 8vo., 2s. 6d. net.
- BOOKS AND BOOKMEN. With 2 Coloured Plates and 17 Illustrations. Fcp. 8vo., 2s. 6d. net.
- OLD FRIENDS. Fcp. 8vo., 2s. 6d. net.
- Fcp. LETTERS ON LITERATURE. 8vo., 2s. 6d. net.
- ESSAYS IN LITTLE. With Portrait of the Author. Crown 8vo., 2s. 6d.
- Cock Lane and Common-Sense. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- The Book of Dreams and Ghosts. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.
- Matthews.—Notes ON Speech-MAKING. By BRANDER MATTHEWS. Fcp. 8vo., 1s. 6d. net.

Max Müller (The Right Hon. F.).

- COLLECTED WORKS. 20 vols. Vols. I.-XIX. Crown 8vo., 5s. each. Vol. XX., 7s. 6d. net.
 - Vol. I. NATURAL RELIGION: the Gifford Lectures, 1888.
 - Vol. II. PHYSICAL RELIGION: the Gifford Lectures, 1890.
 - Vol. III. ANTHROPOLOGICAL RELIGION: the Gifford Lectures, 1891.
 - Vol. IV. THEOSOPHY; or, Psychological Religion: the Gifford Lectures, 1892.

Max Müller (The Right Hon, F.)continued.

CHIPS FROM A GERMAN WORKSHOP.

Vol. V. Recent Essays and Addresses.

Vol. VI. Biographical Essays.

- Vol. VII. Essays on Language and Literature.
- Vol. VIII. Essays on Mythology and Folk-lore.
- Vol. IX. THE ORIGIN AND GROWTH OF RELIGION, as Illustrated by the Religions of India: the Hibbert Lectures, 1878.
- Vol. X. BIOGRAPHIES OF WORDS, AND THE HOME OF THE ARYAS.
- Vols. XI., XII. THE SCIENCE OF LANGUAGE : Founded on Lectures delivered at the Royal Institution in 1861 and 1863. 2 vols. 10s.
- Vol. XIII. INDIA: What can it Teach Us?
- Vol. XIV. INTRODUCTION TO THE SCIENCE OF RELIGION. Four Lectures, 1870.
- Vol. XV. RÂMAKRISHNA: his Life and Sayings.
- Vol. XVI. THREE LECTURES ON THE VEDÂNTA PHILOSOPHY, 1894.
- Vol. XVII. LAST ESSAYS. First Series. Essays on Language, Folk-lore, etc.
- Vol. XVIII. LASTESSAYS. Second Series, Essays on the Science of Religion.
- Vol. XIX. THE SILESIAN HORSEHERD ('Das Pferdebürla'): Questions of the Hour answered by F. MAX MÜLLER. Translated by OSCAR A. FECHTER, Mayor of North Jakima, U.S.A. With a Preface by J. ESTLIN CARPENTER Crown 8vo., 5s.

* * This is a translation of a work which was published some years back in Germany, but which is now for the first time translated into English. It consists of a controversy on religion carried on between Professor Max Müller and an unknown correspondent in America.

Vol. XX. THE SIX SYSTEMS OF INDIAN PHILOSOPHY Crown 8vo., 7s. 6d. net.

30

Miscellaneous and Critical Works-continued.

Milner,-COUNTRY PLEASURES: the | Soulsby (LUCY H. M.)-continued. Chronicle of a Year chiefly in a Garden. By GEORGE MILNER. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.

Morris.—Signs of Change. Seven Lectures delivered on various Occasions. By WILLIAM MORRIS. Post 8vo., 4s. 6d.

Parker and Unwin.— THE ART OF BUILDING A HOME: a Collection of Lectures and Illustrations. By BARRY Lectures and Illustrations. By BARRY PARKER and RAYMOND UNWIN. With 68 Full-page Plates. 8vo., 10s. 6d. net.

Pollock.-JANE AUSTEN: her Contemporaries and Herself. By WALTER HERRIES POLLOCK. Cr. 8vo., 3s. 6d. net.

Poore (George Vivian, M.D.).

ESSAYS ON RURAL HYGIENE. With 13 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 6s. 6d.

THE DWELLING HOUSE. With 36 Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.

THE EARTH IN RELATION TO THE PRESERVATION AND DESTRUCTION OF CONTAGIA: being the Milroy Lectures delivered at the Royal College of Physicians in 1899, together with other Papers With 13 Illustrations. on Sanitation. Crown 8vo., 5s.

COLONIAL AND CAMP SANITATION. With 11 Illustrations. Cr. 8vo., 2s. net.

Rossetti.—A SHADOW OF DANTE: being an Essay towards studying Himself, his World and his Pilgrimage. By MARIA FRANCESCA ROSSETTI. Crown 8vo., 3s. 6d.

Russell.—*The First Conditions of* HUMAN PROSPERITY. By the Hon. R. RUSSELL. Crown 8vo., 25. 6d. net.

By a DILETTANTE. Seria Ludo. Post 4to., 5s. net.

*** Sketches and Verses, mainly reprinted from the St. Fames's Gazette.

- Shadwell. DRINK : TEMPERANCE AND LEGISLATION. By ARTHUR SHADWELL, M.A., M.D. Crown 8vo., 5s. net.
- Soulsby (L. H. M.).
 - TRAY THOUGHTS ON READING. Fcp. 8vo., cloth, 2s. 6d. net.; limp STRAY THOUGHTS ON leather, gilt edges, 3s. 6d. net.
 - STRAY THOUGHTS FOR GIRLS. FCap. 8vo., cloth, 2s. 6d. net; limp leather, gilt edges, 3s. 6d. net.

*** Copies of the Original Edition can still be had. 16mo., 1s. 6d. net,

10,000/6/04 -A. U. P.

- - Stray Thoughts for Mothers and TEACHERS. Fcp. 8vo., cloth. 2s. 6d. net: limp leather, gilt edges, 3s. 6d. net.
 - STRAY THOUGHTS ON CHARACTER. Fcp. 8vo., cloth, 2s. 6d. net; limp leather, gilt edges, 3s. 6d. net.
 - STRAY THOUGHTS FOR INVALIDS. 16mo., 2s. net.

Southey.—THE CORRESPONDENCE OF Robert Southey with Caroline Bowles. Edited by EDWARD DOWDEN. 8vo., 145.

Stevens.—ON THE STOWAGE OF SHIPS AND THEIR CARGOES. With Information regarding Freights, Charter-Parties, etc. By ROBERT WHITE STEVENS. 8vo., 215.

Thuillier.— THE PRINCIPLES OF LAND DEFENCE, AND THEIR APPLICATION TO THE CONDITIONS OF TO-DAY. By Captain H. F. THUILLIER, R.E. With Maps and Plans. 8vo., 12s. 6d. net.

Turner and Sutherland.—THE DE-VELOPMENT OF AUSTRALIAN LITRRATURR. By HENRY GYLES TURNER and ALEXANDER SUTHERLAND. With Portraits and Illustrations. Crown 8vo., 5s.

Ward. - PROBLEMS AND PERSONS. By WILFRID WARD, Author of 'The Life and Times of Cardinal Wiseman,' &c.

and International Wiseman, de-Svo., IAS. net. CONTENTS.—The Time-Spirit of the Nineteenth Century.—The Rigidity of Rome-Unchanging Dogma and Changeful Man—Ballour's 'The Foundations of Belief'—Candour in Biography—Tennyson—Thomas Henry Huxley—Two Motices of Cardinal Newman— Newman and Rénam—Some Aspects of the Life-work of Cardinal Wiseman—The Life of Mrs. Augustus Craven.

Weathers.—A PRACTICAL GUIDE TO GARDEN PLANTS. By JOHN WEATHERS, F.R.H.S. With 159 Diagrams. 8vo., 21s. net.

Winston .- MEMOIRS OF A CHILD. By ANNIE STEGER WINSTON. Fcap. 8vo.. 2s. 6d. net.

25, 6d, net. Contents-I. The Child and the Child's Earth.-II. People.-III. The Garden and a few Related Things.-IV. Divers Delights.-V. The Child and 'The Creatures'.-VI. Playthings.- VII. Portable Property.-VIII. Pomp' and Vanities.-IX. Social Divertisements.-X. Conduct and Kindred Matters. XI. Dreams and Reveries.-XII. Bugbears.-XIII. Handicraft.-XIV. School, Slightly Considered.-XV. Books.-XVI. Language.-XVII. Random Re-flections.-Conclusion.